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1 (The hearing commenced on September 19, 2007 at 8:37 am.) 1 At that point Chair Harvey asked the parties to those
2 KoK K K K 2 two proceedings to submit written comments on whether those
3 THE CHAIR: Good morning, everyone. Arewe all ready 3 communications were unlawful, whether they felt they were
4 to go, everybody? 4 harmed by those communications, and if so, what they would like
5 MR. THALER: Yes. 5 toseedoneabout it.
6 THE CHAIR: Mr. Plouffe, are you all set? 6 Shortly after that, those three parties submitted
7 MR. PLOUFFE: Yes. 7  Freedom of Information Act requests with the Department of
8 THE CHAIR: Well, good morning everyone. Wed like 8 Conservation and LURC asking for copies of all documents that
9  to get started here. We're still missing one of our attorneys, 9 arepotentially relevant to those disclosures made at the
10 but | assume that she's going to be here. Obvioudly, asyou 10  Greenville Commission meeting, and although LURC and DOC worked
11 know, we have alittle other business to dispose of before we 11 diligently to try to turn those documents over as quickly as
12 start the hearing, so we'll do that first and then move on to 12 possible, thefirst, for your request, was not fully responded
13 thehearing. 13 to until right around the time of the deadline for submission
14 First off, | guess | would ask the commissioners who 14 of comments right either shortly before August 31st or afew
15 arepresent to introduce themselves as we always do. | think 15 daysafter that.
16  you probably all know us, but we'll follow procedure here. So 16 There were three sets of comments submitted by Maine
17 Gwen, why don't we start with you, please. 17 Mountain Power, TransCanada, and the Coalition of Environmental
18 MS. HILTON: Gwen Hilton, Starks, Maine. 18 Intervenorsin the Maine Mountain Power proceeding by
19 MS. KURTZ: RebeccaKurtz, Rangeley Plantation. 19 August 31st, but after that, Attorney Plouffe, on behalf of the
20 MR. SCHAEFER: Steve Schaefer, Grand Lake Stream. 20 Caodlition of Environmental Intervenorsin this case submitted a
21 MR. REID: Jerry Reid from the attorney generd's 21 second letter, September 13th.
22 office. 22 That letter outlined in some detail anew set of
23 MR. HARVEY: Bart Harvey, Millinocket. 23 concernsthat Attorney Plouffe had based on the large part of
24 MS. CARROLL: I'm Catherine Carroll, the Commission 24 hisreview of those documents and also made several requests,
25 «aff director. 25 including that this morning each Commission member again speak
2 4
1 MR. LAVERTY: Ed Laverty, Medford. 1 ontherecord asto whether they feel they can participate
2 MR. WIGHT: Steve Wight, Newry. 2 objectively and impartialy in this proceeding.
3 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: Marcia Spencer-Famous, LURC 3 The letter also requested two Commission members,
4 «aff in Augusta 4 Commissioner Wight and Commissioner Schaefer, consider recusing
5 MS. MACALUSO: MelissaMacauso, LURC staff. 5 themselves from this proceeding, and the letter also requested
6 MR. HARVEY: And our court reporter. 6 that the Commission deliberate -- at least initially -- on this
7 THE REPORTER: LisaFitzgerald. 7 matter without having a staff recommendation beforeit. That
8 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Lisa. All right, | guess 8 lastissueisnot one that we need to resolve at the outset of
9 obviously, asyou all know, we had some issues with ex parte 9 the hearing, although I'm happy to talk about it with
10 communications and there's been alot of memos going back and 10 commissionersif that's your pleasure. We could also defer
11 forthonthat. | guessto start the hearing we're going to try 11 that to the conclusion of the hearing. But the other two
12 toat least deal with that issue to the extent that we can 12 issueswe do need to resolveright away.
13 today. I'm going to ask Jerry Reid just to start that rolling 13 | have asked each commissioner to come prepared this
14 andthen well go from there. So Jerry. 14 morning and make a statement as to whether they feel under all
15 MR. REID: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Let mejust say a 15 the circumstances we have here and those circumstances include
16 few things by way of background to get us started here this 16  both the disclosures that were made at the August 1st
17 morning. 17  Greenville Commission meeting, aswell as concerns that were
18 The issue of some alleged procedural irregularities 18 outlined in detail in Mr. Plouffe's letter, whether they feel
19 affecting this proceeding first kind of came up at the 19 they can participate objectively and impartially on all issues
20 August 1st Commission meeting in Greenville when severa 20 that will be coming up during this proceeding.
21 Commission members put public statements on the record that 21 I've also asked Commissioner Schaeffer and
22  they had been contacted in away that was at least potentially 22 Commissioner Wight to speak directly to the question of
23 inappropriate and raised concerns about ex parte communications 23  recusal, and the other thing | should mention is, we have a
24 relevant to the Maine Mountain Power and TransCanada 24 letter that was distributed to all Commission members from
25 proceedings. 25 Attorney Thaler on behalf of Maine Mountain Power that responds




7

1 toAttorney Plouffe's letter, the September 13th letter, and 1 attendance tomorrow. It says, To my fellow commissioners, the
2 makes certain pointsin response, including from the 2 applicant, intervenors, and public, due to the increased
3 perspective of Maine Mountain Power recusals are not warranted 3 publicity and comments made since August 1 regarding Maine
4 inthe case of Commission members Wight and Schaefer. 4 Mountain Power's application, which also includes comments made
5 So with that, | would defer to you, Chair Harvey, on 5 between commissioners, | would like to go on the record by
6 specifically how you would like to proceed. | would give every 6 making apublic statement as follows:
7 Commission member a chance to speak. 7 | would like to make it clear to everyone that as
8 THE CHAIR: | think what well doisjust go down the 8 decision maker on Maine Mountain Power's application that
9 line. Well start down with Gwen and you can each make 9 throughout the process of reaching a decision, | will remain
10 whatever statement you like. The comment -- obviously Jim 10 unbiased, impartial, and objective throughout the proceedings.
11 Nadeauisnot ableto bewith ustoday but | believe Jerry will 11 THE CHAIR: Thank you. | think | can echo those
12  speak on his behalf based on some communications that they had. 12 comments. We've obviously been through alot of discussion
13 Why don't we start with Gwen and we'll move right 13 here but my -- the oath that we all took to do this job with an
14  down thetable. 14 open mind and unbiased view still applies, asfar asI'm
15 MS. HILTON: | dofedl that | am able to participate 15 concerned, and | believe that | will do this with an open mind,
16 inthewind power projectsin an unbiased, impartia and 16 andlet this public record that we're hopefully going to
17 objectiveway. | have not been swayed or influenced one way or 17 generate herein the next couple of days speak for itself and
18 the another by another person through ex parte communication or 18 lead us. | intend to keep an open mind about it. Thank you.
19 otherwise. 19 MR. LAVERTY: I'm Ed Laverty. I've spoken on the
20 MS. KURTZ: | fed that | reviewed al of the 20 public record previously about concerns | had regarding
21 materiasregarding the procedural issues we're discussing, and 21 potential ex parte communications.
22 | believe | remain unbiased and impartia regarding thiswind 22 As| said then, | will say now, that | do not feel
23 power application, aswell as the other wind power applications 23 that they have in any way affected my ability to cooperate in
24 that the Commission is considering. 24 thishearing and the decision regarding this application
25 MR. SCHAEFER: | haveread Mr. Plouffe's 25 objectively and impartially.
6 8
1 September 13th letter and understand that he is requesting 1 | would also just like to say for the record that
2 either that | recuse myself from ZP 702 or state publicly how | 2 whilethiswhole discussion of ex parte communication has been
3 canbeimpartial. 3 unfortunate and rather painful, | think its resolution as we
4 His concern appears to be based on comments | made to 4 move forward will actually enhance the legitimacy and
5 Steve Wight in a phone call from Steve Wight in January. Steve 5 credibility of the regulatory process, not only asit applies
6 Wight's notes from that conversation apparently describe me as 6 tothe Maine Mountain Power application before us, but in
7 wanting to help the applicant and help with the rewrite. 7  subsequent LURC proceedings in the near future.
8 | voted to deny the application in January -- I, 8 | look on this as painful optimism.
9 aong with mgority of my fellow commissioners -- voted to 9 MR. WIGHT: I'm Steve Wight. 1, too, consider myself
10  accept the revised application in June. That, | guess, could 10 tobeimpartial and able to participate in these proceedings;
11 beinterpreted as helping the applicant. 11 however, the letter sent by Attorney Bill Plouffeto
12 Those actions and comments are on the record and | 12 Chairman Harvey on September 13, forwarded to me on
13 stand by them. | never intended to nor did | ever help the 13 September 17th, and sent to the press on the same date has
14 agpplicant in any other way that is not fully reflected in the 14 caused me deep concern.
15 public record. 15 In that letter Attorney Plouffe detailed
16 However, the vote on this revised proposa will be 16 communications from LURC and commissioners obtained through the
17 determined by the upcoming hearing and careful analysis of the 17 provision of the Freedom of Information Act. Mr. Plouffe
18 testimony and, if any, staff recommendations. | go into this 18  described the communications as forming an incomplete picture
19 hearing with an open mind as always and will do my best. | 19 of an egregious plot, collusion, involving me and various
20 didn't know how | was going to vote in January; | don't know 20 others.
21 how I'm going to vote on the upcoming proposal. 21 Saying it was missing many of the puzzle pieces, he
22 With that being said, | am respectfully declining to 22 developed what he called aworking hypothesis. From my science
23  recuse myself. 23 classdays, | know that hypothesisis atheory to be proven.
24 MR. REID: | do have a statement that was e-mailed to 24 Mr. Plouffe, lacking the necessary evidence to prove his
25 mefrom Commissioner Nadeau, who | understand is going to bein 25 hypothesis proceeded to create afictional account of what
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1 might have happened or ways notes could have been interpreted. 1 comments mentioned my response, my response was that we are
2 In thisfictiona account, he has misinterpreted 2 ill being produced documents from LURC and DOC. | was going
3 notes from the tel ephone conversation between Attorney Jeff 3 to bring before you the volumes so far. We've had some of them
4 Thaer and Catherine Carroll asanindication that | held 4 produced on CD. They're eight boxes high, so I've been
5 conversations with Applicant Harley Lee, and | was further 5 preparing for this hearing. | haven't gone through al the
6 working as an agent of an nefarious coalition in State 6 boxes, | confess, but | didn't want to see arush to
7 government to aid this codlition in their "joint goal of an 7 conclusions here that from Mr. Plouffe were suppositions and
8 approva" of the original application of Maine Mountain Power, 8 guesses and frankly selective portions of the record as we have
9  the one which the Commission had already turned down by avote 9 them.
10 of 6:1 on January 24th. 10 It'swrong and unfair, for example, to suggest that
11 The letter continues the fictional account with words 11 Commissioner Schaeffer -- and | appreciate your decision not to
12 suchas"if," "I suspect," and "apparently,” used to attempt to 12 recuse yoursdlf -- talking about redrafting of the decision
13 string together the hypothesis. There are two sidesto every 13 whenit was Mr. Plouffe's own client, himself, last January who
14 ory. 14 held apress conference a couple days before the meeting and at
15 Unfortunately, Mr. Plouffe has spread his version far 15 the meeting attacked the format of the decision. The drafting
16 andwide, creating an extremely difficult atmosphere in which 16 andtheformat of it was an issue they raised, not us.
17 the Commission must go forward with itswork. Therefore, in 17 Likewise, for Mr. Plouffein hisletter to say that a
18 theinterest of the integrity of the process before us and on 18 meeting held by three commissioners -- Mr. Laverty, Mr. Nadeau,
19 theadvice of LURC counsel, Assistant AG Jerry Reid, | have 19 and Mr. Schagfer -- with LURC staff to talk about energy issues
20 madethe painful decision to bow out to thetactics | have been 20 generally and what you wanted to learn from the State expert
21 confronted by and recuse myself from the proceedings of ZP 702. 21 agencies-- DEP, PUC, and others -- what questions you had in
22 THE CHAIR: | thank you, Steve, and others. 22 hisletter, he said that was unlawful.
23 MR. THALER: Mr. Chairman. Thisis Jeff Thaler, 23 What he doesn't say in his letter isthat two days
24 attorney for Maine Mountain Power. 1'd like the opportunity to 24 earlier Commissioners Kurtz and Hilton had the same meeting
25  briefly make a statement on behalf of the applicant. 25 with LURC staff on the same topics and all the discussions that
10 12
1 THE CHAIR: Why don't you come down front, Jeff. 1 you had resulted in the August 1 proceeding where you asked
2 MR. THALER: Thank you. Mr. Chairman and membersof | 2 questionsand you got answers from the PUC and others.
3 the Commission, I'm Jeff Thaler, attorney for Maine Mountain 3 We think it's unfortunate and interesting that
4 Power. Some of the representatives are over to theright, my 4 Mr. Plouffe's letter omits that the first meeting that took
5 cdlient. 5 place and that it was because two of those commissioners --
6 | think that Ed Laverty's phrase about painful 6 commissioners Hilton and Kurtz -- happened to be the ones who
7  optimism best describes what we hope and trust will happen 7 had direct conversations with Mr. Plouffe's client, Ed
8 going forward, but we do need to, as the applicant states for 8 Marsthill, which were without notice to anybody else and
9 therecord, some concerns about what's brought us here today 9 certainly not to the parties here.
10 andwhat we just heard. 10 We're not asking for the recusal of any commissioners
11 We know that you, the commissioners, are public 11 because of that, but we do need to point out in the record that
12 servantsdealing with a growing workload without a growing 12 theonly, only hard evidence of any communication on
13 sdary, at least last | knew. We know that and we appreciate 13 substantive mattersin this proceeding between any party and
14 your effortsin listening to the evidence about our project. 14 any commissioner about our project was Jody Jones, unsolicited,
15 We're very troubled and disturbed by accusations and 15 volunteering, telling the commissioners on that site visit
16 effortsthat appear aimed at pressuring commissioners and LURC 16 Audubon's position on wind power, theidentical position that's
17 «aff who have said anything positive about this project over 17 thefirst sentence of her prefiled testimony in this case.
18 thelast year, publicly or privately. 18 That waswrong and that was unlawful.
19 Last January each of you publicly stated your views 19 But we're not asking for recusal of anybody who was
20 onthisproject, and Mr. Wight stated his support. That 20 exposed to that by Ms. Jones because we have trust and faith in
21 doesn't make him biased or an advocate for that project, just 21 eachof youinterms of your impartiaity and objectivity on
22 assix of you stated concerns about the two-mountain project, 22 thisproject.
23 and that doesn't make you biased against Maine Mountain Power. 23 Thisisasituation where you've dl sworn oaths when
24 Wethink that -- for Mr. Plouffe, for example, in his 24 you became commissioners, you made statements on the record on
25 letter, which | again | appreciate Jerry at the end of his 25 August 1, and we take at face value and place our faith in your
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1 handsthat you mean what you say. Wethink it's regrettable 1 what happened, and | had actually hoped this morning that
2 that other parties or party won't take those statements or 2 beyond just what Jerry said responding to what Bill Plouffe
3 doesn't appear to do so at face value. 3 sadinthe pieces of the puzzle that he got from the Freedom
4 Let mejust say in conclusion -- and | appreciate 4 of Access Act, there may have been amore thorough discussion
5 your consideration this morning -- we have from Day 1 on this 5 of what has happened in this case for two years.
6 project wanted it to be evaluated, considered, and decided on 6 What | found in my Freedom of Access Act request was
7 themerits. That'swhy we're here, that's what you're here 7 extremely disturbing to me, but | don't have al the pieces of
8 for. Wewant it decided on the evidence in our application, in 8 thepuzzle. | happened to interpret some cryptic notes and
9 our prefiled, and in the testimony and questioning you're going 9 think maybe thisis what happened? Yes. If that's not what
10 to have over the next couple of days. 10 happened, | wanted to hear about it.
11 We don't want any commissioner or staff member to 11 | wasjust trying to get out in the public what is
12 fedl that they shouldn't ask a question that might appear 12 going on here apparently out of the public hearing and sight to
13 critical of an opposing intervenor because somehow that might 13 someextent.
14 look biased, and we're afraid that Mr. Plouffe's letter was 14 Do people make mistakes in these processes?
15 intended to have that effect, to make you bend over backwards 15 Absolutdy, yes. | represent anumber of municipalitieswith
16 and thus appear more critical and distant from us than them. | 16 planning boards and boards of appeals. Do those people, my
17 certainly ask you not to do that and | trust that you won't 17 clients, make mistakes sometimes along these lines? Sometimes.
18 based on your comments this morning. 18 But some of the things that were done in this case I've never
19 Wethink that it's regrettable that Mr. Wight has 19 seendoneat amunicipal level.
20 recused himsdlf, but we respect his decision and we respect his 20 | wasjust trying to get what is the truth, get it
21 concernfor the integrity of the process, and we agree, this 21 out al inthe open, let's decide how to addressit, and then
22 hasbeen apainful discussion for anyone, and onethat in my 30 22 let'smoveforward. | wasdoing it not just for this case but
23 yearsin practicing law and many yearsin front of this 23 for the future perceptions of this agency by members of the
24 Commission and the Board of Environmental Protection I'venever |24  public asyou go into some very, very difficult proceedings.
25 seenthetype of accusations-- or at the planning board level 25 | consider the next several months maybe watershed
14 16
1 inthisstate-- that have been madein that letter. 1 monthsfor thisagency. What you have to do with the CLUP,
2 We believe and trust that you will be unbiased, that 2 Plum Creek, other wind power projects are so important, and
3 youwill be even-handed, and that you'll consider al the 3 it'sredly important that everyone feelsthat everything is
4 evidence and whether we have provided you sufficient evidence 4 being donein the public.
5 tobegranted approval of the preliminary development plan and 5 It was not easy for me and my client to do what we
6 therezoning. 6 did. | appreciate your taking it up. | very much appreciate
7 We're ready to show you we deserve such approva and 7 thedisclosures that were made in Greenville and the advice
8 | thank you for your time, Mr. Chairman. 8 that Jerry Reid has given to you.
9 THE CHAIR: Thank you. | assumethat Mr. Plouffe 9 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Any other commissionersfee
10 might want to make some comments. 10 they need to say any more on this subject? Are we ready to
11 Y es, he does. 11 move ahead?
12 MR. PLOUFFE: Thank you very much. | knew what -- 1 | 12 MR. THALER: Mr. Chairman, if we're ready to move
13  knew that writing my two letters would not be well received. 13 ahead, there was apoint of procedure | think the parties just
14 It'svery difficult to represent groups and make a decision to 14  want to address, and | know Amy Mills, | guess, is not here,
15 dowhatl did. It'svery difficult for Steve Wight to do what 15 but while Jerry's here, just about redirect, recross, and
16 youdid, Steve, and | appreciate what you did. You've been on 16 rebuttal so dl the partieswill know the ground rules ahead of
17 this Commission for 20 years and it's a tremendous amount of 17 time
18 service. 18 THE CHAIR: Amy, where are you? Hiding in the back.
19 | had my jaw dropped at the Greenville High School 19 Comeright down front. Thisisyour question. | don't think
20 when | heard Ed Laverty say what he said. | knew nothing about 20 weregoing to bring Jerry into it.
21 any of thesethings, nothing. 21 MR. THALER: | wasn't trying to put Jerry on the
22 In my many years of appearing before boards and 22  spot.
23 commissions at the State level and at the local levd, | had 23 THE CHAIR: Who's going to participate in this
24 never heard what | heard Ed Laverty say happened. 24 discussion, Jeff, this procedural discussion? Is Mr. Plouffe?
25 | wasjust trying to in the end find out the truth, 25 MR. THALER: It wasjust aclarification.
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1 THE CHAIR: Okay. Wdll, ask your question. It 1 redirect, | would be ableto get up and just clarify certain

2 soundslikeit'snot ayesor no answer on my part. 2 pointsand then sit down, that would be redirect.

3 MR. THALER: At least one may be. 3 Rebuttal -- and we needed to clarify this point as

4 THE CHAIR: Okay. 4 waéll from the procedura order and then the aftermath of

5 MR. THALER: | think al parties just want to know 5 that -- normaly aswe understand it is -- we've all got

6 ahead of time before we start whether there will be the 6 prefiled testimony, soit's not like atypicd trial, and we're

7 opportunity for redirect and recross-examination after 7 al -- in some respects witnesses can rebut what was prefiled

8 questioning is completed of a party as blocked out in the time 8 during their presentationsin questions and answers.

9 ornot. 9 Rebuttal at the end of the hearing is after, for
10 THE CHAIR: Did we redressthisisany of the 10 example, again, hypothetically, my clients are questioned,
11 prehearing orders? 11 we're done, tomorrow something comes up or some of Bill's
12 MR. THALER: The prehearing order quoted therules | 12  witnesses say things that weren't in the prefiled and that
13 that -- | don't haveit right in front of meto quote -- it 13 therefore we couldn't know were going to be said, that we'd
14 says parties can have redirect and recross unlessthe 14 liketo be ableto briefly address at the end of the hearing in
15 discretion of the chair saysno or not. It'sin your 15 rebutta to that before we dl leave here.
16 discretion ultimately. We just want you to exercise your 16 That rebuttal then indicates only the things that are
17 discretion before we al get started so we know we're on the 17 new arising at the hearing that people didn't know about
18 same page. 18 beforehand. You don't get a second bite of things that were
19 THE CHAIR: Y ou're asking meto exercise my 19 prefiled.
20 discretion on something | don't know about; right? 20 Bill, do you generally agree?
21 MR. THALER: Wél, I'll let you consult with your 21 So | think there is room built in the schedule for
22 dtorney. 22 rebuttal at the end, but it's not supposed to be people lying
23 THE CHAIR: | think that -- not being an attorney -- 23 inwait until the end to talk about things that were prefiled
24 it'shard to sort through rebuttal and closing statements and 24 iswhat I'm getting at.
25 dl that, but | believe that -- obvioudly you'll al have an 25 So rebuttal at the end should be fairly limited and

18 20

1 opportunity to provide aclosing statement at the end of the 1 focused.

2 hearing, | believethat's correct, if you want to make one to 2 THE CHAIR: Y our question had to do with --

3 us. Obvioudy, alimited amount of closing statements are 3 MR. THALER: Redirect.

4 providedto us. 4 THE CHAIR: During cross-examination of witnesses

5 Y our question hasto do with an individua witness, 5 what happens after you're done cross-examining Bill's witness?

6 theway | understand it, and whether or not you can -- you can 6 DoesBill have the right to come back and ask and pose a

7 cross-examine him, your own witness | guess, based on if 7 question of his own witnessiswhat it anountsto?

8 Mr. Plouffe does something you don't like to elicit an answer 8 MR. THALER: Correct; and same for me or any other

9 that you're uncomfortable with, you can go back and ask your 9 party.
10 witness aquestion that may, in your mind, could correct or 10 THE CHAIR: Obvioudy the rules speak to that and
11 correct the record | guessiswhat you're saying. 11 alow it to happen by leave; isthat correct?
12 MR. THALER: Right, redirect normally. Bill and | 12 MR. THALER: That is absolutely correct. | will just
13 just consulted with the other partieswho again are sharingour | 13 clarify for the record, the procedural order actually didn't
14 position. But it's a situation where the parties -- we don't 14 addressthisissue. It had it inthetitle but didn't discuss
15 dodirect examination in atypica way where we question or 15 it
16 examine our witnesses and then cross happens and then redirect | 16 THE CHAIR: Wéll, | think that, you know, | guessin
17 asincourt. 17 discussing with Amy that we'll leave it by my leave. Obvioudy
18 The witnesses come before you, present asummary of | 18 if there's some compelling reason and you can convince me of
19 their prefiled, and in that summary they can, aswe did ayear 19 that, I'll be happy to dlow you to do that but hopefully don't
20 ago and was provided for in the rule, respond to prefiled 20 take advantage of it because were just going to just -- and it
21 statements of othersthat we're already aware of. 21 obvioudy hasto be very relevant to the testimony that was
22 Then there's cross-examination. If hill, for 22 just given| think. Isn't that how thisworks?
23 example-- using ahypothetica -- were cross-examining one of | 23 MR. THALER: That'sfair, and | can certainly live
24  my panels and maybe awitness wasn't ableto finish an answer | 24 with that, and | think it's appropriate that at the time, if,
25 or there was something that needed to be clarified, then 25 for example, when dl the questioning is done by the pand,
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1 I'll comeup and say, Mr. Chairman, | would like to ask 1 therelevant provisions of the Commission'sland use district
2 redirect of Witness A or B on acertain topic and you can 2 and standards.
3 exerciseyour discretion. 3 We will first hear from the Commission staff, who
4 THE CHAIR: Okay. I'll try to do that for you. Is 4 will provide abrief overview of the proposal and
5 that okay? Asl say, were committed to building as complete a 5 administrative history. Representatives of the petitioner will
6 record aswe can, so we're obviously not going to try to limit 6 then provide asummary of their proposal and their prefiled
7 it, but | don't want to get the thing extended out forever 7 testimony.
8 dither. 8 Following, the petition of witnesses from the
9 MR. THALER: Wedon't either. And wewould loveto 9 Nationa Park Service and the intervenors will present
10 seethisfinish ontime and ahead of schedule and under budget 10 summaries of their prefiled testimony.
11 onFriday. Thank you. 11 The State soil scientist and representatives of the
12 THE CHAIR: Well, are there any other things? 12 Maine Public Utilities Commission and Maine Department of
13 Obvioudy to start this session | have to read into the record 13 Inland Fisheries & Wildlife will be available to answer
14 aformal opening statement, so | will do that. 14  questions about their review comments.
15 Thisisthe opening statement on Zoning Petition 15 At the conclusion of the testimony from each witness,
16 ZP 702, Maine Mountain Power, LLC, Redington Township, Wyman | 16 cross-examination may be conducted first by the Commission,
17 Township, Franklin County. 17 then by the staff, next by the petitioner, and finally by the
18 Good morning everyone. My nameis Bart Harvey and 18 intervenors. However, Commission members, staff, and counsel
19 I'mthe chairman of the Land Use Regulation Commission and the 19 for the Commission may ask questions at any time.
20 presiding officer of the hearing. 20 Thisjust gets to the issue we just spoke about.
21 Commission members present today for the hearing, 21 Beforethetestimony is presented, anyone requesting time for
22 Gwen Hilton, Rebecca Kurtz, Steve Schaefer, Ed Laverty; 22 rebuttal at the end of the hearing should indicate their wish
23 Commission counsel, Amy Mills; staff members present, Catherine 23 todo so, and the request will be taken under consideration as
24 Carrall, director; Marcia Spencer-Famous, senior planner; and 24 thehearing proceeds, and | think Amy is suggesting that we
25 MelissaMacaluso; our court reporter is Lisa Fitzgerald. 25 need to hear from you at this point or -- when | finish reading
22 24
1 Today's hearing is being held pursuant to the 1 this-- asto whether you anticipate you want rebuttal time at
2 provisionsof Title 12 MRSA Section 685-A, and the hearing will 2 theend of the hearing. That would be sometime Thursday or
3 be conducted in accordance with Chapter 5 of the Commissions 3  Friday.
4 for the Conduct of Public Hearings. 4 All witnesses must be sworn and will be required
5 This hearing is being held to receive testimony in 5 before they give testimony to state for the record their name,
6 the matter of Zoning Petition ZP 702 submitted by Maine 6 residence, business, or professional affiliation, the nature of
7 Mountain Power, LLC, to rezone 487 acres of Redington Township, 7 their interest in the hearing, and whether or not they
8 Franklin County from amountain area protection subdistrict to 8 represent another individual, firm, or other legal entity for
9 aplanned development subdistrict to develop awind power 9 the purpose of the hearing.
10 facility. 10 In addition to being transcribed, we will be
11 Within the planned development subdistrict, the wind 11 recording the proceedings today, so | would request that you
12 power facility would include 18 turbines on Black Nubble 12 speak clearly and use a microphone.
13 Mountain, access roads, and underground utility lines. 13 All questions and testimony must be relevant to the
14 The petitioner's adjacent parcel on the Redington 14 Commission's criteriafor rezoning, criteriafor approval of
15 Pond Range would be restricted from development as awind farm. 15 thisproject. Irrelevant and unduly repetitious material will
16 OQutside the planned development subdistrict in Redington 16 be excluded.
17 Township and Wyman Township, the wind power facility would 17 The record will remain open for comments after the
18 include accessroads, utility lines, a substation, and a 18 hearing asistypical and | will -- we will discuss-- I'll
19 maintenance building. 19 read that into the record at the end of the hearing. Well
20 The purpose of thishearing isto allow the 20 tak about the timing, the closing dates and all that.
21 petitioner, intervenors, and government agencies to present 21 If you want to receive -- for people attending the
22 summaries of their prefiled direct testimony and evidence asto 22 hearing that want to receive a copy of the final action taken
23 whether the development proposal meets the criteriafor 23 by the Commission as aresult of this hearing may leave their
24 amendment to land use boundaries as specified in Title 12 MRSA 24 names and addresses with the staff.
25 Section 685-A Subsection 8-A of the Commission's statute and 25 | guess at thistime | need to swear in any witnesses
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1 who planto testify today. | don't know how far we're going to 1 revised proposal for an 18-turbine wind farm on Black Nubble
2 get today, but I'll probably have to do this again tomorrow. 2 Mountain.
3 (Witnesses were sworn en masse.) 3 On June 6, 2007 staff recommended that the record be
4 THE CHAIR: Well haveto do this again tomorrow. 4 reopened and after deliberation the Commission voted to reopen
5 We'regoing to start by asking Marciato do the administrative 5 therecord.
6 history and offer the exhibits for the record. When she's done 6 The Commission set June 20th, 2007 as the date for
7 that, if anybody -- the rebuttal testimony question, if anybody 7 the prehearing conference. On June 20th a prehearing
8 wantsto respond to that, | would appreciateit. And then 8 conferencewas held. The prehearing conference summary and
9 well have some idea of what's going to happen at the end of 9 memorandum were sent to the parties on July 17th, 2007.
10 thehearing. 10 The parties previously granted intervenor statusin
11 Marcia 11 2006 would continue but no opportunity for new parties to
12 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS:. Do you want to do therebuttal | 12 request intervenor status was provided.
13 right now? 13 In 2006 Central Maine Power and the Coalition to
14 THE CHAIR: If people are ready to indicate to me. 14 Reduce Dependence on Foreign Oil dropped their intervenor
15 I'massuming they're all going to want to do rebuttal. It's 15 atus. In August of 2007, intervenor Western Mountains
16 dmost agiven. | don't know why | bothered to ask. 16 Foundation requested its status be changed to interested
17 MR. THALER: | guess, Mr. Chairman, for the applicant 17 matter. In 2007 intervenors Natural Resources of Council of
18 consistent with what we just discussed, | don't know if anybody 18 Maine and Conservation Law Foundation expressed support for the
19 knowsfor sure whether they will need rebuttal because we don't 19 revised proposal.
20 know if anything new will come up during the hearing, but | 20 On July 12th the petitioner submitted a revised
21 think, for mysdlf -- and suspect you're probably right -- I'd 21 proposal to rezone 487 acres on Black Nubble Mountain from a
22 atleast liketo reserve the opportunity. 22 mountain area protection subdistrict and soil and geology
23 THE CHAIR: | understand. That'swhy | say it's 23 subdistrict to a planned development subdistrict to develop a
24 probably aquestion that doesn't need to be asked. 24 54-megawatt Black Nubble wind farm.
25 MR. PLOUFFE: | agree. 25 The proposal also includes a provision to restrict
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1 THE CHAIR: At thispoint, just to makeit smple, 1 fromwind power the petitioner's 517-acre parcel on Redington
2 I'mgoing to assume that everybody's going to want to do a 2 Pond Range. The proposed wind farm would include 18 3-megawatt
3 rebuttal and well allow you to do that. 3 turbines, 6.5 miles of new gravel access road, upgrades of
4 MR. THALER: Thank you. 4 exigting land management road, above- and below-ground 34.5 kV
5 THE CHAIR: Marcia 5 and 115kV utility lines, anew substation, and a maintenance
6 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: I'm not going to read theentire | 6  and operations building, and other associated activities and
7 Exhibit 20 because it's six pages long, but | am offering the 7 sructures.
8 entirething to befiled. Asan explanation, the record 8 The turbine towers would be 253 feet in height. At
9 includes everything from last year, everything in between. 9 thetip of the blade extending upward, the height would be 410
10 Thiswasas| wasadvised by our AG and that's all in the 10 feet. During construction approximately 63 acres would be
11 record. 11 cleared above 2700 feet in elevation. Of the 63 acres, 51
12 I'll tart reading with Item 9 of the administrative 12 would be disturbed, aswell as cleared, and prepared for
13 history, whichisareopening of the record. There are copies 13  construction, approximately 30 acres above 2700 feet in
14 availablefor everyone of this entire staff statement that's 14  eevation would remain unvegetated. Approximately 423 acres of
15 goingto be entered into the file. 15 the petitioner's 487-acre parcel -- or 89 percent -- would not
16 | also have copies available of the exhibits ligt, 16 beaffected by the project.
17 which asoisan expanded version of last year's just added on 17 On August 2nd prefiled testimony was submitted by the
18 totheendof it. I'vedistributed those to the commissioners. 18 party. An objection to one section of the prefiled testimony
19 I'vedso distributed to the commissioners that additional 19 submitted by intervenor Appalachian Trail Conservancy was
20 public comment that camein the last couple of daysthat didn't 20 submitted by the petitioner.
21 gointo their Commission packets because | had said that | 21 Intervenor TransCanada did not prefile testimony but
22 would previously. There are also copies of those for anyone 22 sent aletter stating its position about the issue of
23 whowould like acopy. 23 transmission congestion.
24 Reopening of therecord. On May 9th, 2007 the 24 Three procedural orders regarding the hearing
25 petitioner submitted a request to reopen the record to allow a 25 testimony were sent to the parties on August 9th, 20th, and
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1 September 11th. Thefinal hearing schedule was distributed to 1 We've assembled areally top-notch team to bring this
2  the parties on September 13th, 2007. 2 project to fruition. It includes my company, Edison Mission,
3 The matter being considered at thistime isthe 3 whichisone of the largest owners and developers of wind
4 rezoning parcel on Black Nubble Mountain and the associated 4 projectsinthe US; we've also got Harley Lee and Endless
5 preliminary development plan. A final development plan and the 5 Energy Corporation, a development company herein Maine.
6 permit to construct will be considered only if the rezoning is 6 Vestas, the No. 1 wind turbine manufacturer in the world, and
7 approved. 7 Sargent Corporation, it's highly experienced with building
8 Thisisacontinuation of the record that closed 8 roads, including for wind projects, in the mountains of Maine.
9 August 21st, 2006. The revised proposal for a 54-megawatt wind 9 It'sagood team; | think you're familiar with most of those
10 farmisnow being considered. The original proposal submitted 10 companies.
11 in 2006 was a 90-megawatt wind farm and all materials received 11 Why wind energy? Quite simply wind energy isthe
12 by LURC relating to Zoning Petition ZP 702 from the time the 12 most cost effective, most valuable source of renewable energy
13 record closed in August 2006 until the record was reopened on 13 andthat'swhy it's growing rapidly across the country, but you
14 June 6, 2007 are included in the exhibits. 14 can't build it everywhere. Y ou need to have certain features,
15 I am now offering Exhibits 1 through 27 to thefile. 15 including agreat wind resource. The western mountains of
16 THE CHAIR: Does anybody need usto read to you all 16 Maine have that resource and that's why we're here today. Just
17 those exhibits or are you all satisfied? 17 soyou know, thisisapicture of the same type of wind turbine
18 MR. THALER: Wewill trust you they are what she says 18 that we're proposing to deploy up on the Black Nubble Mountain.
19 they are. Well get copies later today. 19 How does our project benefit Maine? Quite simply our
20 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Isthat it, Marcia, for you? 20 project generates clean renewable energy and will generate
21 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: That'sit. 21 enough energy to serve about 21,000 homes herein Maine.
22 THE CHAIR: Wdl, | believe then that we are 22 What that doesisreally two things: First of all,
23  prepared -- now at the point where the applicant will be 23 it helps Maine diversify away from its overreliance on fossil
24 presenting their testimony, and | guess we're going to have 24 fuelsand natural gas generation. We'll talk about why that's
25 them come up front here. 25  really important.
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1 MR. THALER: Yes, Mr. Chairman. 1 The second thing that our project will doisit will
2 THE CHAIR: Why don't you come right up here. 2 reduce air pollution, about 400,000 pounds per day of
3 MR. THALER: We have four people on our other two 3 emissions, and those are emissions that cause smog, acid rain,
4 panels. If youwanted to break when these two panels are done 4 global warming. Our project will reduce those emissions and
5 - 5 benefit Maine.
6 THE CHAIR: I'll ask Lisawhen we get there if she 6 | know that you remember that we were here last year
7 needsto take afew minutes. Well give her 5 minutes. You 7 totalk about atwo-mountain project and we heard you loud and
8 cantake afew minutes to reshuffle the deck. 8 clear that that project was too big, you didn't want to see it
9 MR. THALER: That'swhy it might be appropriate -- 9 on Redington Mountain because you were concerned about that
10 THE CHAIR: We won't count that time against you, 10 peak, and you didn't want to seeit so close to the Appalachian
11 then. 11 Trail.
12 MR. THALER: Thank you very much. 12 We heard you loud and clear, we listened, we went
13 Mr. Chairman, | think if you're ready, we're ready to 13 back and thought about it, and worked very hard to reconfigure
14 proceed, and Randy Mann will start us off. 14 our project so that we could take into account your concerns.
15 MR. MANN: Good morning Mr. Chairman, commissioners, | 15 What we havetoday isasmaller project, it will leave
16 and LURC staff. My nameis Randy Mann, I'm responsible for 16 Redington Mountain untouched and untouched from wind
17 wind energy development at Edison Mission Energy. I'm speaking 17 development, we have one mountain only three times as far away
18 today on behalf of Maine Mountain Power. 18 from the Appalachian Trail, but it will still deliver
19 On behalf of our team, | would like to first say 19 significant air pollution and economic benefits to Maine.
20 thank you very much for taking the time to listen to us today 20 Here are the numbers. It's an eye test of achart
21 and the opportunity to present the Black Nubble project. 21 butit'sgot acouple of key numbersin there that | want you
22 It will be a54-megawatt wind project using 18 22 tofocuson. Oneisthat because we have this smaller
23 3-megawatt wind turbines on the Black Nubble Mountain. The 23 footprint on Black Nubble only, we're disturbing alot less
24 project represents an investment of over $100 millionin 24  acreage. Clearing above 2700 feet islessthan half.
25  Franklin County and western Maine. 25 We're also needing to build alot fewer roads, almost
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1 haf asmany new roads. So really, in moving away from 1 Redington and onto Black Nubble only, we're three times as far
2 Redington Mountain, we have very significantly down-sized the 2 away from the Appalachian Trail. Our visua expertswill show
3 footprint of our project but we till deliver those important 3 you the views that you can see from the Appalachian Trail of
4 air pollution benefits. 4 thisproject. | think you'll seethat the project isvisible
5 Well talk today about how we chose the Black Nubble 5 only from aview places on the Appalachian Trail and then it's
6 site, and my partner, Harley, has spent over a decade looking 6 asmal view.
7 at more than adozen sitesfor potential wind energy 7 Our project will generate alot of benefitsto the
8 development across New England. 8 loca community. There'sjobs, construction jobs, operating
9 We settled on Black Nubble becauseit's got great 9 jobs, and we're going to make it a priority to hire locally to
10 wind regime, becauseit's very close to high-voltage 10 fill thosejobs. That'sjust good business practice for us.
11 transmission system that's necessary to get the power out to 11 We also have significant tax payments that well be
12 Maine consumers, and there aren't that many places where we're 12 making, about half amillion dollarsayear. Again, leaving
13 closeto the high-voltage transmission system and you have that 13  much of the mountain untouched, all of Redington and most of
14 outstanding resources. Moreover, we're close to existing 14 Black Nubble, and that will enable the mountainsto be
15 development, we're close to logging roads, and we'll make use 15 maintained for recreational uses that they've been generally
16 of thosein our project. 16 usedfor.
17 Again, we're close to development. Thisisjust a 17 We've been really gratified and excited that the
18 list of some of the thingsthat are in the same neighborhood as 18 public has recognized the benefits of our project. Independent
19 theBlack Nubble project: Ski resorts, logging, logging roads, 19 palling has shown that supporters outnumber opponents of this
20 biomass power plant. A lot of development in this area, and 20 project 9:1. Weve also got thousands of people signing
21 that'simportant to us as wind power devel opers because, again, 21 petitionsin support of the project, and many of Maine's
22 weare ableto use some of those existing roads, some of those 22 leading organizations have come out supporting this project.
23 existing transmission lines, power substations to help our 23 Some of those organizations are here today to testify in
24 project get power to market and minimize the disturbance to the 24 support of the project.
25 environment. 25 In summary, we're here because the mountains of
34 36
1 We've engaged awhole series of expertsto help us 1 western Maine have aredly strong wind resource, and in
2 design this project and plan this project so that well have a 2 particular, the Black Nubble siteis a very good place to
3 minimal effect on the environment. Y ou're going to hear from a 3 developwind. It's got the wind regime, it's got proximity to
4 |ot of those experts today in each of these areas. Asyou 4 transmission, it's got proximity to the fringe of the LURC
5 listen to them, what you'll be hearing are all the ideas and 5 jurisdiction, and it will enable usto reduce Maine's
6 sepsthat we've taken to try to develop this project again 6 dependence on fossil fuels and to reduce air pollution that
7  with the least impact on the environment that we can have. 7 comesinto Maine.
8 WEe'l have experts talking about soils, well have 8 We have awell-designed project, we think it attempts
9 expertstalking about wetlands, we'll have experts talking 9  to minimize the impact on the environment, and we've got a good
10 about wildlife, and asyou'll hear from them, you'll hear their 10 team pulled together to bring this project to fruition herein
11 conclusions that we've minimized the impact on each of these 11 Maine
12 areasdeveloped in the project. 12 With that we're going to start with Pandl 1. It will
13 WEell also talk about how we're not touching the 13 include myself, Harley Lee from Endless Energy, John Hanisch
14 Redington Mountain and leaving that site undisturbed from wind 14 from ARCADIS, and Steve Garwood from PowerGrid Strategies, and
15 development. 15 dso Matt Most from Edison Mission Corporation.
16 Wind turbines are big, we know that. | liketo think 16 WeEe're going to be talking about demonstrating need,
17 of them asbeing majestic. When you're standing right up close 17 best reasonably available site, the benefits of the project,
18 tothem, they'rebig. But becausethisisawooded area, a 18 how the project is consistent with the LURC standards, and the
19 mountainous area, our visua expert will show you that from 19 public support that this project has gained. Mait.
20 over 95 percent of the area surrounding this project, you won't 20 MR. MOST: Thanks Randy. Good morning, my nameis
21 beableto seetheturbines. When you do see them, they'll 21 Matthew Mogt, and I'm with Edition Mission Group. | have
22 explaintoyouthe sizethat they'll be, small. 22 nearly ten yearsin the power and emission alowance markets.
23 We also know that this project -- that the 23  I've been working with Edison Mission subsidiary companies.
24 Appaachian Trail runs through this areg, it's an important 24 AsaMaine native, I'm real excited to come hometo
25 feature of theland here. By moving our project off of 25 support this project and try to demonstrate the needs that this
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1 project helpsto accomplish. Asweall heard at the August 1st 1 andprojectslike the Black Nubble project were pointed out by
2 meeting with apanel of Maine regulatory experts, Maine has a 2 the PUC of the precise type of project that's required in order
3 needto decrease its overreliance on fossil fuels, aneed to 3 tomeet thisaggressive new law.
4 reduce electricity prices and volatility of electricity prices, 4 Finally, the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiativeis
5 achallenging goal to meet avery aggressive and local energy 5 another area where Maine is demonstrating aggressive leadership
6 portfolio standard, and finally, also an aggressive goal to 6 readly for the entire country, and the standard hereisa
7 meet Maine's obligations under the Regiona Greenhouse Gas 7 10-percent reduction in greenhouse gas emissions by 2018.
8 Initiative. 8 Now, again, at the August 1st meeting
9 Asthe PUC pointed out, there's a crucial need to 9 Commissioner Littell pointed out that we need to do everything
10 decreasetheregion'sreliance on fossil fuel generation and to 10 wepossibly canin order to meet this aggressive goal, and that
11 reducethe electricity costs and price volatility that were 11 includes, importantly, the development of renewable energy
12 seeing in the electricity system delivered in Maine. 12 sources simply because they have the ability to displace or
13 This chart points out exactly what the source of that 13 replacefossi| fuel-based electricity generation.
14 problemis. Thischart was presented by the OEIS at the 14 MR. LEE: My nameis Harley Lee from Endless Energy.
15 August 1st meeting. Asyou can see, there's asignificant 15 I'mgoing to talk about why we think Black Nubbleis the best
16 reianceonfossil fuelsin Maine. The yellow and the purple 16 reasonably available site, and I'll give you the selection
17 areas show the il and natural gas components, the fuel 17 criteriawe used, alittle bit of background on some of the
18 componentsthat go into the generation mix for power generation | 18 siteswe've looked at, and then finally, why we think it's the
19 herein Maine. 19 best reasonably available site.
20 Natural gasisavery volatile product. Natural gas 20 Also, | want to point out, this PowerPoint, we will
21 experiencesthisvolatility largely dueto the fact that it'sa 21 haveahandout of thisavailable to give to you after were
22 commodity that's difficult to store. Asaresult, it makesthe 22 done.
23 supply of natural gasachallenge. The supply of natural gas 23 The siting criteriawe used, first and foremost, is
24 can be affected by winter weather for heating demand, it can be 24 the strong wind resource. By having a strong wind resource, it
25 dffected by summer weather for air conditioning demand. 25 dlowsyou to produce more power using fewer turbines and do it
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1 It's affected dramatically by hurricanes where 1 economicdly. It'sthesingle biggest driver of economics of
2 hurricanes disrupt the supply of natural gas by affecting the 2 wind. Being closeto high voltage power linesis extremely
3 Gulf of Mexico and the intensity of our natural gas project 3 important.
4  there. 4 Welooked at some sites that were distant from power
5 And finally, natural gasisimpacted by oil pricing, 5 lines, and the footprint of the power line aone would have
6 sincenatura gasand oil can be substitutes for each other in 6 been twice the entire footprint of our project. Soit's easy
7 our homes for heating purposes and for power generation. 7 tooverlook that. We looked at sites, but the power line
8 Now, since natural gasis such avolatile commodity, 8 oftentimes can beabig, big driver. So one of the advantages
9 it makes power pricesvery volatile. Asyou seein the chart, 9 of our siteisthat we are so close.
10 theyellow portion of the chart shows that natural gas makes up 10 Close to access roads, obvioudly is helpful. The
11 thebulk of our electricity generation in this part of the 11 topography isimportant, it's easy to look at awind resource
12 country. Soasaresult we see power pricing move dramatically 12 map and saysthere's 500 sites or something like that. But the
13 with natura gas. 13 overall vast mgority of sitessimply aren't site appropriate
14 Now, any renewable resources that we can add to the 14 for wind development, constructability.
15 mix of the supply of eectricity in this area has atendency to 15 And finally land available for purchase and nearby
16 reduce the amount of that fossil fuel that is consumed to make 16 landfor easements. We mentioned those criteria. Obvioudy
17 eectricity and thus reduce that dependence, reduce that 17 there's permitting criteria. LURC emphasizes adjacency. They
18 voldtility effect, and reduce costs. 18 liketo see new development near existing development, and
19 Maineis also challenged with very aggressive 19 obvioudy if you could be on the fringe, it helps preserve the
20 Renewable Energy Act. Maine has shown somereal aggressive 20 coreof thejurisdiction, and we're on the extreme fringe for
21 leadership onthisissue. Maineisrequiring a 10 percent 21 thissite, environmental suitability, and compatibility of land
22 increase in the amount of renewable generation that is consumed 22 usepatterns.
23 inthe dtate of Maine. 23 This map shows some of the sites we've looked at.
24 Now, this Act requires up to 25 projects of the size 24  There'sbasically two categories. We looked at several coastal
25 that weretalking about heretoday. It'savery sizable goal, 25 dtesthroughout New England and mountain sites, and in the
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1 middle we aso did ameasurement program for Madison Electric. 1 of theturbines. Hiking and wind, | don't think, are
2 Weve done pretty much what the wind resource map shows, is 2 incompatible at all.
3 that theridgesreally are much, much stronger than the coast, 3 Finally, we figured there would be significantly less
4 andthe coastal site, although you can generate some power, you 4 impacts with a single-mountain project than the two-mountain
5 won't be able to generate alarge amount of economical power. 5 project, and our biologist will be explaining that more a
6 Thisisthe wind resource map. Y ou've probably seen 6 littlelater.
7 thisafew timesby now. The key point to mention hereis that 7 MR. GARWOOD: Good morning. I'm Steve Garwood,
8 peoplelook at this map and say, oh, we should do it on the 8 independent consultant. 1've been engaged by Edison Mission
9 coadt, but those are really offshore resource ratios, those 9 Energy to assist on transmission access/intertransmission
10 lines, and there's not a single offshore wind farmin the US. 10 matters.
11 Thewater istoo deep there, it'srealy not practical. 11 | testified on behalf of the earlier Redington
12 What that leaves you with is the best resources on 12 project and | serve in the same capacity on the new proposed
13 theridges, but unfortunately most of the population, as well 13 Black Nubble project.
14 astheload that Maineis closer to the coast, you get most of 14 As| explained in my testimony -- and as | believe
15 the power lines down there and the wind up here, and if you 15 vyou areall aware -- Central Maine Power Company had conducted
16 look at the intersection of power lines and wind resource, 16 systemimpact study at the direction of the Independent System
17 you've got one major power line that feeds this area, and that 17 Operator of New England. Without going into all the details of
18 explainsone of the big drivers of why we're here is because it 18 that study, that study was to assess the impacts to the
19 hasthat combination of power line and wind resource. 19 reliability of the grid from the proposed 90-megawatt project.
20 Thisisan agrial photo of thearea. Once again, we 20 They concluded that that project could safely reliably -- even
21 worked very hard to be adjacent to the existing development. 21 if connected to the grid with afew modest upgrades -- the ISO
22 There'sthe Sugarloaf Ski Resort right out -- well, we'rein 22 New England has approved that study as being applicable to
23 it -- golf course, condos, parking lot, sewage lagoon, and on 23 Black Nubble.
24 the other side of our project we've got the Saddleback Resort, 24 One of the questions regarding transmission access |
25 we have the Navy base here with helipads and torture chambers 25 understand that has come up by several commissioners and
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1 andinteresting things going on and machine gun fire. 1 perhaps othersiswhether there will be sufficient transmission
2 Once again, that power line mentioned comes in here 2 capacity to accommodate the full output of this proposed
3 andasl said before, it'svery closeto our site. Asl said 3 project and do so in away that doesn't adversely effect the
4 before, it's very easy to overlook the proximity of the power 4 dispatchability of some of the existing generating resourcesin
5 line. That'savery important factor. 5 thearea namely, the biomass plant, Boralex, and the Wyman
6 So in summary, we think we found agood wind resource | 6 hydro and Harrison hydro stations.
7 onBlack Nubble, it's topographically suitable, it's close to 7 Although the impact study wasn't done for the purpose
8 power lines, there's existing access where you go up to the 8 of ng congestion, the study does contain information
9 mountain and partway up, that allows us to extend that road to 9 that alows you to get some sense of whether congestion could
10 get to Black Nubble, and we're able -- it's private property -- 10 poseaproblem.
11 wewere ableto negotiate a purchase of it, and we were able, 11 | reviewed the study for that purpose and concluded
12 also, to get easements. 12 that thereis sufficient transmission capacity to support a
13 Meeting LURC's criteria, once again, it's near 13 full output of this project and not do so in an adverse way to
14 existing development and the Navy base and other development. 14 affect the dispatchability of those other existing resources.
15 |It'sright onthefringe. It's compatible with nearby uses. 15 | have a chart here that tries to demonstrate that.
16 I know abig concern of yoursisthetrail, and | 16 Inthisareahere you see the existing generation, plusthe
17 think it'simportant to note that the Western Mountains 17 proposed project, which gives you a maximum generation capacity
18 Foundation, when they were talking to us about the 18 of 259 megawatts.
19 right-of-way, they didn't want to go around the mountain, they 19 Transmission capacity, which is shown by the dark
20 wanted to go right up and over it though -- it would actualy 20 green bar and the whiter shade bar in the middle varies
21 bebetween theturbines. It's not that unusual. 21 seasonaly, so I'm showing figures for winter season conditions
22 Mars Hill is part of the International Appalachian 22 and summer season conditions.
23 Trail, so those turbines are right in the International Trail. 23 This darker shorter bar represents the net generation
24 Andin California, the Pacific Crest Trail, I've hiked that 24 in each of the two seasons that is available to be exported out
25 section with the Sierra Club. It goes right through the middle 25 of what we call the Wyman hydro export area. And asyou can
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1 seg itisfar lessthan the existing transmission capacity of 1 andI'maso the project manager for thiswind farm. I'm a
2 the system from 115 kV lines that radiate away from the Wyman 2 recognized national air quality expert.
3 hydro area 3 I'm very excited, as| said. First of al, in
4 So in the winter season, with all threelinesin 4 response to what we heard you say, we've reduced the footprint.
5 sarvice, there's 587 megawatts of transmission capacity, only 5 But at the same time, we have reduced the visibility, the
6 needed to export 229 megawatts of net generation. 6 environmental impact, but we still have very strong
7 The middle bar represents what you have for capacity 7 environmental and economic benefits.
8 if you wereto lose one of the three lines, so sort of aworse 8 We document in our revised application that we will
9 casecondition. Even with oneline out of service, you till 9 bedisplacing 30 fossil fuel fired power plants. And as
10 have 428 megawatts, which isfar in excess of that needed to 10 Commissioner Littell said, thereisaclear air quality benefit
11 export the generation from these facilitiesin the area. Those 11 todisplacing dirtier generation with clean Maine energy.
12 conditions prevail in both winter and summer seasons. 12 We'll dso -- because of that, because we will be
13 Thank you. 13 displacing fossil fuel, we will be reducing -- and thisisall
14 THE CHAIR: Mr. Garwood, there was a difference 14 inthe application and in our prefiled -- well be reducing
15 between thetotal capacity to generate and the amount that was 15 over 40,000 pounds of air pollution per day. That's equivalent
16 being sent out. What isthe difference? 16 tothetaking 12,000 cars off the road, and it's also
17 MR. GARWOOD: You have load, add lossesthat consume | 17 equivaent to burning over 26,000 gallons of oil per day.
18 some of the power in each of the areas, so for instance, 18 One of our big concerns up here and across the world
19 there'sasmal amount of load that is consumed from the 19 isgloba warming. Our application provides information from
20 Bigelow substation for instance. 20 severd studiesthat show global warming is changing Maine's
21 So even today, full output capability | believe of 21 character. Many of those studiestalk about the impactsit
22  the biomass plant is 47 megawatts, 2 megawatts of that is 22 will have 50 years from now, but some of those studies talk
23 actually consumed locally. So if you look at the studies that 23 about the impacts that are being observed today right herein
24 are done by CMP, they show that you only have about 45 24  Maine. Right herein Sugarloaf the ski season is being
25 megawatts from that bioplant actually coming down the line from 25 reduced.
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1 Bigelow to the Wyman hydro station. 1 Asthe Union of Concerned Scientists say in a 2007
2 THE CHAIR: You're basically saying that they provide 2 report, whichis part of our submittal, the song of the
3 the power for the local region, the people, like this facility 3 Bicknédl'sthrush could eventually be muted across the entire
4 or thetown of Eustis or Stratton and that sort of thing? 4 region asthe suitable habitat gradually disappears because of
5 MR. GARWOOD: Exactly. 5 lossof trees and the right environment.
6 MR. HANISCH: 229 hereisthe total amount of power 6 Our wind farm -- and every wind farm we build in
7 that's being generated by Black Nubble, the biomass, the hydro, 7 Maine-- will help fight against global warming.
8 and thetwo hydros. 8 As Commissioner Littell has stated, he believes
9 The air fills up, you get 229 after you take off 9 globa warming isthe largest threat facing our environment
10 what's being bleeded for the local area. The capacity of the 10 today. The ecological and human health impacts are potentially
11 transmission lines have 570 megawatts, so there's plenty of 11 devastating to Maine's character and the quality of life. Wind
12  capacity. 12 power will help us protect that habitat.
13 Y ou can get more than this 229 out. That's important 13 MR. MANN: In addition to those air quality benefits
14 for my part of the presentation because I'm going to talk to 14 that John just described, there are economic benefits. First,
15 you about the air quality benefits. 15 by reducing Maine's dependence on fossil fuels, we help to
16 If you couldn't get it out -- if this bar was bigger 16 mitigate and minimize electric price volatility in price
17 than this bar, then you would be displacing electricity from 17 increases herein Maine.
18 one of those other four facilities. Sincethisbar islower 18 Second, there are good, well paying jobs available
19 thanthisbar, it can dl get out, so you're not displacing 19 for local people, and we're talking about approximately 80 jobs
20 electricity. That wasabig concern at the last hearing. 20 during construction, and then five to ten long-term jobs during
21 What I'm here to talk to you about today and I'm very 21 operation, and we'll be giving priority for local hiring as|
22 excited about this -- first of all, | should tell youwho | 22  described.
23 am-- 23 And the third important economic benefit is property
24 THE CHAIR: Please. 24 taxes. Thisproject will be paying about a half amillion
25 MR. HANISCH: I'm John Hanisch and I'm with ARCADIS, |25 dollarsayear in property taxes.
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1 THE CHAIR: Excuse mejust aminute, Randy. | don't 1 MR. LEE: I'm Harley Lee, again. I'm going to talk
2 mind you switching back and forth, but | think when you do, 2 about the four areas of LURC standards where we believe we are
3 just give us your name again so that Lisaknowswho's talking 3 consistent with them: Air resource goals, potential equivalent
4 just for therecord, please. Say I'm Randy back again, 4 protection, undue adverse impact, and the principal values of
5 whatever. 5 LURC.
6 MR. MANN: Sure. Randy Mann again. The nextthing | 6 First under air resource goals, as we've mentioned
7 that | want to touch on hereis the economic viability of the 7 before, we're going to pull 400,000 pounds of pollution per day
8 Black Nubble project. 8 out of the air, which we think thisis clearly consistent with
9 Some of you may recall that last year when we talked 9 thisgoal.
10 about the concept of a one-mountain-only wind project, | said 10 Potential equivalent level of protection, | guessin
11 that | did not believe that the project would be economically 11 order to get arezoning to DEP, my understanding is we need to
12 viable 12 provide protection available under the existing P-MA standard.
13 My view has changed on that, and | am now confident 13  Under that P-MA standard, timber harvesting is allowed in the
14  that we can make this 54-megawatt one-mountain-only wind 14 P-MA, Level 2 roads, mountain resorts -- like the one we're at
15 project economically viable. 15 here and also Saddleback -- and utility facilities. We believe
16 There are a couple of important reasons for that. 16 that our project will have similar or lower impacts than those
17 First of al, on the cost side we have seen some reductions 17 already allowed activities.
18 principaly around the cost of financing. We now have alower 18 Thisisobvioudy apicture of our host site here,
19 cost of capital, and that allows us to finance the project a 19 and| lovethispicture and | love Saddleback aswell, and a
20 bit more efficiently, and it makes it more economically viable. 20 lot of peopledo. But there are pretty significant impacts
21 Probably more significantly than that is our view 21 between the two mountains. It's 1800 acres of development, and
22 about the long-term revenues that this project will generate 22 our project isatiny fraction of that. Soit'san interesting
23 over thelife of the project. 23 perspective to keep. Thisisthe second highest mountain in
24 There's really three components that cause usto be 24 Maine.
25 very confident about the revenue situation: Firgt, there'san 25 Saddleback, there's agreat deal of existing
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1 increasing public policy push for renewable energy, and Matt 1 development and more coming, and once again, we're atiny
2 talked today about the RGGI rule, he also talked about the 2 fraction of that and we're located halfway between these two
3 Maine RPS requirement, and those things -- along with other 3 mountains.
4 dmilar policies -- are causing the value of renewable energy 4 We aso believe that we worked very hard to minimize
5 creditstoincrease. That's an important component of the 5 theimpacts. We've reduced the number of turbines by using a
6 revenue source of the wind farm, not just our wind but any wind 6 higher capacity turbine. We looked at some smaller machines,
7 farm. That's continuing to increase. 7 but wewould have required athird more turbines and produced a
8 Second isthat awind project, just like any other 8 thirdlessenergy. Sowe're using high capacity turbines,
9 power generator, gets paid for making capacity available. The 9 which makes the most of asite. It gives us more footprint,
10 market price for that capacity component has gone up and we 10 too.
11 expect will continueto go up in part because it's so difficult 11 We're using existing roads, and we worked very, very
12 to site projects herein New England and in the northeast. 12 hard to site the roads to minimize visibility, and we're using
13 The third component -- it's probably the most 13 gpecid transport trucks, which alows us to have a narrower
14 important one -- isthat, again, public policy isrecognizing 14 road -- rear steering, and front steering, too, for that
15 theimportance of restricting carbon emissions. What this does 15 matter -- in the higher elevations. We're very careful to
16 isit makesit more expensive, more difficult to generate power 16 placethose so that we minimize cuts-and-fills.
17 from fossil fuels because those are the sources that create 17 We've aso minimized the clearing of each turbine
18 carbon emissions. 18 pad. Youvisited Mars Hill and saw some of the turbine pads
19 And so by restricting carbon emissions -- and we 19 there. Wereactualy 1/8 the size of the turbine pads. Our
20 expect those restrictions to continue to increase over the life 20 engineer will go into that in more detail.
21 of thisproject -- it creates higher electricity prices that 21 One of the reasons we're able to do that is when we
22 can beredlized by zero emissions fecilities like the 22 assemble the turbines, instead of putting the whole rotor
23 Black Nubble project. 23 together, which requires afootball field size, we're taking
24 So for those reasons, we're confident that this 24  oneblade at atime and lifting it up. That allows usto have
25 project will be economically viable. 25 amuch, much smaller footprint.
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1 One of our drivers from the start is to minimize the 1 found that 65 percent of residentsin Maine are in support of
2 footprint, and that's one of the steps we've taken, and our 2 our project, and thisis 9:1 supporters outhumbering opponents.
3 engineerswill show you some graphics of that. 3 Asl| mentioned before, we've also collected several thousand
4 Turbine bases are varied. The power lines are 4 signatures on petitionsin support of the project.
5 varied. We'reusing smaller transmission lines coming down the 5 Thisnext dideisalittle bit too small to see,
6 mountain before we get to where the bigger lineis, which 6 maybe, but what it's showing you is that this support is
7 reduces the footprint, and we tried to put the power linesin 7 diverse and consistent across all different types of people.
8 cdlearcuts as much as possible. 8 Weve got local residents, skiers, snowmobilers,
9 Finally, we've designed and redesigned and redesigned 9 hunters, hikers, et cetera, al showing similar numbers of
10 over and over again the roads and transmission lines. We 10 support in favor of the project. We're very pleased with that
11 started with about 20 acres of wetland impact and we've gotten 11 broad show of support.
12 it dl they way down to 3/100 of an acre. So we're pretty 12 In terms of Maine's organizations, severa of these
13 proud of that. 13 organizations are here today to testify in support of the
14 On-site mitigation. Black Nubble, about 90 percent 14 project. I'm not going to read them all, but | would like to
15 will not be developed. Asyou know, akey feature of this 15 point out that the Franklin County commissioners have recently
16 proposal before you isthat our other mountain, Redington, will 16 endorsed this project, and we think that shows the support that
17 berestricted from development on the entire 517 acres. 17 thisproject will have important environmental and economic
18 MR. MANN: Randy Mann again. We know that 18 benefitsfor Franklin County.
19 commissioners have asked some questions and expressed some 19 MR. LEE: Harley again. Since we came beforeyou
20 concerns about decommissioning and 1'd like to allay those 20 lagt, wevereceived permitsfor this project. | want to give
21 concernstoday. 21 you an update on that. Maine DEP hasissued both the NRPA, as
22 First of al, wethink that this project will be 22 well asstewak permits. We received our permit from Army
23 generating clean renewable energy on the Black Nubble site for 23 Corps of Engineers, and right here in the Town of Carrabassett
24  severa decades; however, when it becomes time to decommission | 24 Valley we received a permit for the portion of the power line
25 theproject, Edison will guarantee that Maine Mountain Power, 25 that goesthrough the project, and FAA permitsfor lighting.
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1 theproject company, hasthe financial resources necessary to 1 Finally in closing, | would like to say we believe we
2 decommission. In our application there's some detail about how 2 meet the LURC criteria. We talked about demonstrated need.
3 well do that decommissioning, but | would like to alay your 3 Youheard alot about that on August 1st. We put it at the
4 fears, thisisimportant for usaswell, and we'll guarantee 4 best reasonably available site as I've described. There are
5 that the fundswill be there to do that decommissioning. 5 very strong economic and environmenta benefits, it's
6 MR. LEE: Harley, again. Finally, | just wanted to 6 consistent with LURC standards, and there's 9:1 public support
7 point out consistency with LURC, were also consistent, we 7 for the project.
8 Dbelievethat the values of the jurisdiction. One of the nice 8 MR. HANISCH: Now well be moving on to Panel 2.
9 things about wind and wood working together isthat the 9 MR. ANDERSON: Good morning, my name is Dwight
10 property that isthe least valuable to forestry companiesis 10 Anderson. I'm aprofessiona civil engineer with
11 most valuableto us. 11 Del uca-Hoffman, we're aMainefirm. I'm here today with Al
12 If the trees are squiggly and bent over because of 12 Frick and Tim Folster. Al iswith Albert Frick Associates, and
13 thewind, they have avery low value for timber companiesanda |13 Timiswith Sargent Corporation. We're here today to talk to
14  very high value for the wind companies. | think there are nice 14 you about engineering, design, and the construction of the
15 synergiesthere and it helpsthe forestry people because they 15 Black Nubble wind farm project.
16 canget rid of low value land, and it helps us because we can 16 We have prepared a well-planned preliminary design
17 produce alot of clean energy. 17 which incorporates input from numerous engineering,
18 Diverse and recreational activities, | mentioned 18 construction, and natural resource experts, aswell as
19 before, the Western Mountains Foundation wanted one of their 19 consultation of State agencies.
20 trailsright through the project. We've minimized the impact 20 Roadways and turbine sites both have been designed to
21 onsendtive natural resources, well discuss later, and we've 21 fit harmonioudly into the existing environment. We will be
22 located on the fringe to preserve the core of the jurisdiction. 22 preserving the natural equilibrium of vegetations, soils,
23 MR. MANN: | want to talk for aminute about the 23 seeps, dopes, and soil hydrology of the project area. Welll
24 broad public support that our project has garnered. 24 dso preserve the natura character of the ridgeline.
25 First of dl, in poling of Maine residents, we have 25 Del_uca-Hoffman has been involved in this project for
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1 thepast 13 years. | have personally been up on site numerous 1 When we encounter that soil hydrology in the seeps of
2 timeswalking alignments, hiking to the peak, looking for the 2 themountain, we'll actually be implementing this trapped rock
3 best solutionsto getting to the top of the mountain for 3 sandwich or cross piping to convey flows from top side under
4 erection of these turbines. We've consulted with State 4 the roadway and back to the other side to preserve that soil
5 agencies and have also consulted with mountain road experts 5 hydrology and that's an important aspect of the design that we
6 from Colorado. 6 worked on, again, with a State soil scientist.
7 Weve avoided the steep terrain to the extent 7 Our erosion control techniques will ensure that we
8 practica and have minimized blasting and cutting to limit 8 have no unnecessary impact of dopes or soils on Black Nubble,
9 project impacts. Our preliminary design is supported by 9 and these techniques are actually best management practices
10 additiond fieldwork that we performed last summer and fall. 10 that we use often from the Maine Department of Environmental
11  Weactualy went up with Al, Woodlot, natural resource experts, | 11  Protection.
12 and actually looked at the site and scrutinized the design that 12 Indigenous erosion control mix will be used, and that
13 you saw last year and further refined it in the repacking that 13  mix will actually promote the natural revegetation before the
14 isbeforeyou. 14 project is constructed.
15 Once we finish the final design for the project and 15 This dlide shows atypical turbine clearing both
16 largely up on site constructing, we do expect to encounter 16 during and after construction. What's important hereisyou
17 variation in the conditions on-site. The toolbox approach to 17 can seethe dashed lines on both sides of the road and that
18 our design will alow usto actually modify and use the correct 18 representsthe 32-foot wide surface during construction. Well
19 measure at these locations which is best fit for the 19 actualy alow that to revegetate and leave only a 12-foot wide
20 environment and will best address these measures asthey are 20 trip down the middle after construction.
21 encountered. This approach has become the industry standard 21 That will actually be -- the area beyond that 12 feet
22 andissupported by the Maine State soil scienti<t. 22 will be covered with that erosion control mix and allowed to
23 This dlideis an excerpt of the base map. What it 23 revegetate.
24 shows, the red line here leading down to the project site 24 We also show this gray -- thisis actualy riprap
25 darting up a Route 16. That red lineis actually an existing 25 that's used on the side dopes beyond to help limit the
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1 road, IProad, that leads al the way down to the project site 1 clearing. The crane pad and assembly areais proposed at 50 by
2 here. Andtheblack linesin here are actually proposed roads, 2 160 here, and that areawill be gravelled during construction
3 soyou can seethe significant use of the existing roads that 3 and allowed to revegetate after construction.
4 were proposing to limit the actual project impactsto get into 4 An important note in contrast to the Mars Hill
5 thesiteand build this project. 5 project here, you can see the turbine center here and the
6 Weve aso, during our fieldwork last summer and 6 blades. What they have done to erect the turbines up at Mars
7 fall, identified some wetlands in that area of the access road. 7 Hill isactualy assembled these on the ground and actually
8 | actualy swept down around those wetlands to avoid themin 8 picked them in one pick, so that required alarge circular
9 that area, aswell as some steep slopes further up. We 9 dtaging areafor that, which is much larger than what we are
10 actualy moved that alignment, too, to improve our preliminary | 10 proposing here.
11 design that's been submitted. 11 It's probably noted we will actually be staging
12 We followed the natural mountain topography and dso |12  blades on the ground and erecting them one at atime, which
13 used anarrow road spec as Harley mentioned, which requiresa [ 13  alows usto use this much smaller footprint. We have proposed
14 32-foot wide travel surface during construction, which we will 14 approximately a haf an acre beyond the limits of the road for
15 bereducing to 12 feet, the post construction condition, and 15 theseturbinesites. That ties back to photos you had seen on
16 alowing that areato revegetate. We've also consulted with 16 turbine Site No. 9 up a Mars Hill.
17 State agencies during this process. 17 Again, we've designed the roads to fit the natural
18 Again, we've limited the area of disturbancein 18 topography of the ridgeline and the mountainsides to the
19 clearing to the greatest extent we could. We aso have used a 19 greatest extent we could, and this project will actualy clear
20 variety of soil stabilization measures to protect the dopes 20 only about 1/10 -- the roads and turbines will clear only about
21 and soilsfrom erosion and ensure safety of the project. We 21 1/10 of what's proposed for rezoning.
22 have extensive storm water controlsthat will bein place. 22 Again, there's been alot of dramaabout this turbine
23 The next dide that you see actually shows a detail 23 SiteNo. 9 up a Mars Hill, the clearing associated with it.
24 of thetrapped rock sandwich. Actualy a measure of it well 24 You see photosin Jody Jones testimony. I've gone up
25 beusing. You can seethe seepson thisside. 25 personally and visited that site to review itsimpacts and have
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1 looked at the grading associated with our sites. 1 that arefound on Black Nubble and which occur in the western
2 We're actualy 1/8 or less of the earthwork moving 2 mountains of Maine that we respected in the design details was
3 required for our sites when compared to that turbine at Site 9, 3 the short growing season, the mountain drainage, and the steep
4 soit'sastark contrast and we're really not doing anything 4 dopes.
5 likewhat you seein those photos. | want to make that point. 5 For the short growing season we used physical
6 Having been there and seen it, it's not what we're doing. 6 materials such as geotextile fabrics and riprap, and these
7 Again, this photo here is actually an aeria photo 7 materials protect the soil immediately once they'rein place.
8 looking down on Black Nubble. Black Nubblein the center here. 8 Sothat'sfull protection.
9 Asyou can see, Black Nubble is surrounded by logging roads, 9 To address the Maine hydrology with its surface
10 theNavy road, Dallas Road in here, other impacts, clearing, 10 drainage and perched groundwater conditions, we are relying on
11 youknow, clearcuts al around. 11 utilizing the rock sandwich that Dwight explained to us
12 S0 you can see this environment has been affected by 12 previoudly to alow the water to be transmitted underneath the
13 humans. It'snot apristine areawhereit'sal surrounded all 13 roadway and keeping it in sheet flow.
14 theway around. 14 Coupled with that, we're using a very high frequency
15 Aswe move to the next dide, you can see what we've 15 of crossdrainage culvertsthat are placed in narrow spacing
16 done. Herewe have worked closely with Terry DeWan's office. 16 dong the roadway to keep the uniform flow of hydrology.
17 Weveactualy prepared grading plans for the roads and the 17 On the mitigation of the steep dopes, we've done a
18 dte, which actually show accurately what the clearing limits 18 very careful selection of the road alignment to avoid these
19 will look like along the ridgeline at the individual turbine 19 areasasmuch aspossible.
20 sites. 20 In those places where we could not avoid the steep
21 Asyou can see, we're redlly just fitting the roads 21 dopes, we're using gradient, riprap, and geotextile fabrics.
22 inaswe need to get up to theridge. Theimpacts are similar 22 Oneimportant component that Dwight touched on isthe
23 towhat you see on these other roads, and we're not removing 23 toolbox approach. That information was put together by many
24 thetop of that mountain by any stretch, we're just placing 24 professionals, Del uca-Hoffman, civil engineers, experienced
25 what weneed toin here. So you can see the existing roads 25 engineers with high mountain road construction, excavating
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1 around, and again we've just shown what the project will look 1 contractors, and we aso sat in workshops with LURC staffers,
2 like once constructed here. 2 DEP staffers, and the State soil scientist and listened to
3 In conclusion, our preliminary design is aresult of 3 their concerns and ideas.
4 acollaboration of efforts between engineers, natural resource 4 So we've incorporated those ideas into the plan. The
5 consultants, and State agencies, aswell as construction 5 natural mountain hydrology will be adequately protected through
6 expets. 6 appropriate and very proven techniques.
7 This project will preserve the mountain, the sails, 7 The access roads, maintenance buildings, and turbine
8 thesoil hydrology, vegetation. We will not be blowing the top 8 sitesaredesigned and placed appropriately for the underlying
9 off thismountain. Again, the project iswell planned, well 9 soilsand hydrology. The erosion and sediment controls will
10 designed, and well certainly assure that thereis no 10 appropriately address the soil characteristics of the site, and
11 unnecessary impact to the natural resources of that project 11 revegetation techniques have been proven to be successful in
12 area. Thank you. 12 similar settings.
13 MR. FRICK: Good morning all. My nameis Albert 13 This preliminary planis avery good plan and the
14  Frick. I'maconsulting soil scientist and licensed site 14 fina plan will be even better. When thefinal plan comes
15 evaluator. I've been practicing in Maine for nearly 30 years. 15 about, it will show which treatments will be applied at
16 | first started on this project in 1993 with Harley 16 specific sitelocations.
17 Lee, and worked with him through Endless Energy and now Maine 17 In addition, well have the toolbox, which will be
18 Mountain Power. 18 used to address expected variations of soil characteristics
19 My last field visit to this project wasin the fall 19 encounteredinthefield. So this project will not harm the
20 of 2006, and at that time the total alignment of the 20 soil or mountain hydrology on Black Nubble.
21 Black Nubble road was cut out, the centerline, and stationings 21 MR. FOLSTER: Good morning. My nameis Tim Folster.
22 wereset at every 50 feet. We walked the entire road alignment 22 I'mvice president of operations for Sargent Corporation.
23 identifying sensitive soil areas, identifying seeps, drainages, 23 Black Nubble wind farm will use experienced Maine
24 underground and intermittent and perennial drainages. 24 construction and engineering experts, including Deluca-Hoffman,
25 The three most important soil and site limitations 25 who has designed hundreds of civil projectsin the state of
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1 Maine and the Sargent Corporation, who | represent. 1 MR. PELLETIER: Good morning. I'm Steve Pelletier.
2 We have completed thousands of infrastructure 2 I'mawildlife biologist and forester with Woodlot
3 projectsin Maine, including hundreds of miles of roadwaysin 3 Alternatives.
4 our 80 years. We are the only construction firm in the state 4 With metoday is Brooke Barnes. Brookeisfrom
5 that has dready constructed the infrastructure of alarge wind 5 Woodlot and has played an instrumental role in the design phase
6 farm project, the Mars Hill wind farm, and we are Mainers, not 6 inheping to avoid and minimize alot of the impacts.
7 from away. 7 You recall that in our testimony of 2006 wasin
8 Preliminary design is complete and we are at 75 8 support of developing the two-mountain Redington project. At
9 percent of thefina design. The design has incorporated 9 that time we firmly believed the project as designed wouldn't
10 engineering techniques to limit the amount of clearing and 10 pose an undue adverse impact to thelocal and regional natural
11 required earth moving to construct the project. Thefinal 11 resources. Thelarger benefits outweighed any potential harm
12 design will be completed before construction starts. 12 that might be caused by the project.
13 The toolbox approach allows us to address the 13 With the elimination of wind development on
14 expected variations encountered in the field on a project of 14 Redington, ecologically it makes even more sense as any
15 thistype. Sargent has built many projects using this 15 potential impact of resources substantially less than what may
16 approach. 16 have occurred under that two-mountain plant.
17 The appropriate erosion and sedimentation control 17 My focus today is going to be on these bullets.
18 measures have been incorporated into the design and procedures 18 Essentially, the existing local landscape isindustrialy
19 aredefined to handle the expected variations encountered. 19 fragmented. It is heavily influenced by roads for industrial
20 Minimal blasting will be required. Thisreduction 20 harvest throughout the area.
21  will be accomplished by the use of specialized earth moving. 21 The Black Nubble project itself has significantly
22 Theblasting for Black Nubble wind farm will be much less than 22 lessecological impact than the former two-mountain project.
23 required for traditional construction projects of this size and 23 Of our State-protected S-1 or S-2 naturally protected
24 magnitude. 24 communities, only four listed species were observed in the
25 Well employ Maine Drilling & Blasting to conduct the 25 rezoning area. Of those four, there'srelatively low value
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1 blasting that isrequired. Maine Drilling & Blastingisa 1 habitat available for those species.
2 Maine company with over 40 years of experiencein drilling and 2 Potential bird/bat mortality would be limited by a
3 bladting. 3 lot of the summit points and high elevation migration patterns
4 Black Nubble wind farm is designed to the fit roads 4 we observed on-site and in other studies. And finaly, all
5 and turbine padsinto the mountain topography with the use of 5 permanent and temporary wetland impacts are minimal.
6 engineering and erection techniques. 6 In terms of the processitsalf, there was an early
7 In conclusion, Black Nubble wind farm iswell planned 7 continuous coordination with State agencies, NGOs as to how
8 and can be constructed as designed. Black Nubble wind farm 8 thisproject should be evauated. Theinitial study planswere
9 will use Maine-based engineering and construction experts. The 9 reviewed and approved in advance by Maine DEP, IF & W, Natural
10 design of Black Nubble wind project fits within the natural 10 Areas, and the US Fish & Wildlife Service. Planswere aso
11 topographica character of Black Nubble, and Sargent's 11 reviewed by Maine Audubon without comment.
12 extensive construction experience will ensure that thereis no 12 The former Redington project was reviewed and the
13 unintended impact to the natural character or resources of the 13 permits have been spelled out by Harley's testimony earlier.
14 project site. 14 Thisisjust achart that shows the differences
15 MR. THALER: Mr. Chairman, that completes our first 15 between the two projects. Just some of the high points, the
16 two pands. If you wanted to take a quick break now. 16 total cleared areas above 2700 feet, 136 acres versus what's
17 THE CHAIR: Well take 5. 17 now 64 acres.
18 (There was a break in the hearing at 10:23 and the 18 The total permanent cleared areas above 27-, 85
19 hearing resumed at 10:34 am.) 19 versus 35 now on Black Nubble. Our total wetland impact for
20 THE CHAIR: Who's going to start thisone? Arewe 20 both projects at that time was less than half an acre, .44;
21 al seat, folks? Go ahead, please, Mr. Thaler. 21 it'snow 3/100 of an acre. Thereisno bog lemming habitat on
22 MR. THALER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thiswill be |22 Black Nubble as there was on Redington. Thereisno high vaue
23 our Pands 3 and 4, which will be natural resource issues and 23 Bickndl'sthrush hahitat as there is on Redington. Some of
24 scenicissues, and we'll start with Woodlot, Steve Pelletier 24 the comments about the krummholz, we don't have those kinds of
25 and Brooke Barnes. 25 features on Black Nubble. They're only marginally present on
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1 Redington. 1 speciesthat would have the potentia to occur within the
2 Interms of the local landscape, as you can clearly 2 entireproject. It's not saying there are 18 listed species on
3 seeon some of the exhibits that you'll see around here today, 3 thesummit of Black Nubble. There were no rare plant species
4 the surrounding landscape is heavily impacted by past and 4 observed. Again, balsam fir, fairly limited species diversity.
5 ongoingindustrial harvest. 5 No rock vole, northern bog lemming habitat. Of the
6 Sixty-four percent of the rezoned area above 2700 6 four species that we observed within the rezoned area, three of
7 feet has been clearcut in recent past. Some of these clearcuts 7 them were bats species and Bickndll's. | cantalk in detail
8 extend above 3200 feet. The surrounding landscape, in 64 8 about those alittle bit later if you have more questions about
9 percent of that rezoned area, is heavily eroded with haul and 9 those.
10 skidroad systems. Black Nubbleis not part of an expansive 10 Other species that we're seeing up here are going to
11 fragmented pristine forest as you've seen inintervenors 11 befound more than were observed, they're going to be found
12 comments. 12 moreon the lower elevations, and/or more wide ranging like
13 Thisisan exhibit that wasused in 2006 by AMCthat |13 Iynx and golden eagles. They may fly through the area, they
14 waspart of their discussion at that time as to what 14 may travel through there, but they're not going to be using
15 congtitutes fragmentation. You'l recall at that time that the 15 thisaskind of aprimary habitat.
16 discussionsfocused on Redington Mountain right here, and 16 With regards to bats, there'salow risk to the local
17 issuesfor whether or not there was a break between the north 17 bat populations dueto that high elevation terrain. The
18 port break or the south part of Redington. There was quite a 18 frequent high wind conditions -- reason why we're there -- the
19 bit of controversy and discussion about that. 19 lack of any large diameter roost trees, caves, or rock, cliff
20 Thiswas the same exhibit they were using at that 20 outcrops, the kinds of things you see where there'salot of
21 time. Black Nubble was outside of that fragmented forest. The |21 bat issuesin the Appalachian Mountains and in the mid coastal
22 only thing we've done hereisjust highlight what the green 22 USaress.
23 areawasand theyellow. Otherwisethan that, it's the same 23 We have alack of preferred foraging habitat. We
24 exhibit that was used to demonstrate fragmentation at that 24 don't have any of these big large wetlands where you're going
25 time 25 toget alot of insects coming from. And because alot of the
70 72
1 Regarding natural communities, there's no 1 batsthat are at risk forage within the open canopy, within the
2 State-protected S-1 and S-2 imperiled natural communities on 2 canopy, weve got really dense foraging condition and we don't
3 theproject. There'sone S-3 community. It'sfir-heart-leaved 3 redly have good foraging opportunities for bats.
4 birch, it'srelatively small compared to other sites that we 4 Regarding Bicknell's thrush, the biggest concern
5 seein Maine, and it was characterized because of itssize as 5 today right now isthat lossin the Caribbean of their winter
6 only good or fair by Natural Areas. 6 habitat. The secondary threat has been documented -- and
7 The undisturbed acreage includes areas that have been 7  Audubon pointsthis out aswell -- is decline due to these
8 influenced by spruce budworm resulting in scattered patches, 8 fir/spruce forests dueto global warming. Again, the Union of
9 openareas. Not the classic fir waves like you see on Crocker 9 Concerned Scientistsin 2007, their report basically is saying
10 Mountain. There has been extensive avoidance/minimization 10 that our existing Bicknell's habitat in Maine faces complete
11 efforts. Right now we're a permanent impact of 35.1, or just 11 elimination because of thisthreat.
12 2/100 of the 1937 acres about 2700 feet. 12 Regarding the project itself, we referenced in 2006
13 Just a couple of quick photos. The site conditions 13 theVermont Ski Resort Study, and these studies are continuing
14 up here, again, not counting the krummholz conditionswe have, | 14 on, and again in 2007 we're finding there's strong preferences
15 we have anumber of different trees. They're thick because of 15 aongtheedges. There's not real mortality associated with
16 thegrowing conditions. Balsam fir, some roughly large 16 theseand there's probably more Bicknell's in the disturbed
17 diameter trees. 17 area
18 Again, they're not stunted as can be alluded to in 18 They are a speciesthat are regionaly common herein
19 some of theintervenors comments. 19 western Maine. Between the two project areas we looked at,
20 We do have some of these open areas as| referredto, |20 they wereregularly observed on Redington, they were not
21 spruce budworm. What | want to show onthisdlideisthey are |21 observed -- we spent agreat deal of time on Black Nubble
22 open, naturally occurring, but it's balsam fir regeneration, 22 without realy seeing them. It doesn't say they're not there;
23 you can't stopit, it just thrives and growsin there and it's 23 the habitat was strongly preferred on Redington.
24 well adapted to these kinds of conditions. 24 The project will result in less than 2 percent of the
25 Regarding rare species, Woodlot did identify 18 25 habitat disturbance. Again, 29 acres of that will be




73

75

1 revegetated. That's going to be viable habitat within a 1 | am concerned with the large body of work that's
2 ten-year period. 2 coming out that we're seeing threats of the global warming and
3 In terms of bird/bat migration, we can back into the 3 what it'sdoing that thisis agood step at help avoiding these
4 details of that aswe need to, but our off-site work that we've 4 kindsof impacts. | just really want to see my children get a
5 been doing, thistime we conducted well over 70 studies 5 chanceto seeit. Thank you very much.
6 throughout the northeast, and the on-site radar 6 MR. DeWAN: Chairman Harvey, members of the
7  ceilometer/acoustic data basically demonstrates we have alow 7 Commission, my nameis Terry DeWan. With meis Amy Bell Segal.
8 avian/bat collision risk. 8 We're both licensed |andscape architects in the State of Maine,
9 Again, al these studies, when we put them together, 9 andwed liketo talk about the visual impacts. We know that
10 wearefinding aconsistent, 100 percent agreement, with the 10 wasasignificant concern, we heard that loud and clear the
11 fact that most migration occurs at high elevation, 1000, 2000 11 last time we were before the board.
12 abovetheturbine blades. 12 The question is -- there's no question, they will be
13 | want to illustrate that here. These are also on 13 visble, that there will be an effect on the scenic resource.
14 the panelsintheroom. What this representsis there's the 14 The question that we're dealing with today is whether or not
15 ground here and that red line represents -- from the bottom of 15 therewill be an undue adverse effect. We're going to go
16 the graph -- what the top of aturbine blade would be, 125 16 through the next few minutes and talk about the size, the
17 meters. 17 viewing distance, and other factors to explore whether or not
18 Over here on this scale here, thisisin meters, and 18 thereisthis undue adverse effect.
19 you'll seethat within -- generaly what we'refinding is 19 We know that there are three Maine standards that we
20 within 300 to 600 meters most migration occurs, again, between 20 haveto deal with under LURC law that we've looked at under the
21 1000 and 2000 feet. What this represents here, these are the 21 impact of surrounding areas, we looked at whether or not there
22 averagesof al of these studies. These are the spring studies 22 were blocked views from water bodies, travel ways, or public
23 here. Thisisan average, and again the average of those 23 property, and the effect on the scenic ridgeline.
24 ranges, but it'swell above the 125 meter height. 24 The Commission was very informed last time. Asa
25 We have the same thing again for fall migration. 25 result, our client, Maine Mountain Power, made avery
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1 Eachoneof these didesis doing the same thing. We're 1 substantia change. The number of turbines have been reduced
2 demonstrating that these are five different landscape 2 from30to 18. The number of mountain sites, from2to 1. The
3 conditions, forested |andscapes, agricultural, great lakes. 3 number of rezoned acres have been cut more than half.
4 These arefive different landscape conditions that 4 Lighting isa significant change. We heard alot of
5 we're doing these studies on. 5 intervenors expressing alot of concerns about what it will do
6 Shifting gears to wetland, extensive aternatives 6 tothenight sky. Theorigina application there would have
7 andlysis, weare -- in our project design, we have .03, 3/100 7 been 30 lights on 15 turbines. With the new FAA regulations
8 of an acre of permanent wetland impact. As has been said 8 and reduced number of turbines, it will alow for seven lights
9 before, we have al the permitsin hand already. 9 on seven turbines.
10 In summary, we don't have -- we will not be having 10 The closest view from the Appalachian Trail isa
11 any undue adverse impacts to these protected natural 11 filter view on the south of Crocker, alittle over amile. The
12 communities. We don't have S-1, S-2 communities. 12 original application was about amile away. The new
13 We have an existing road system that we can be using, 13 application, in our application now, we're at 3.2 miles.
14 well established, industrial forest conditions, only 35.1 acres 14 The original application, there was an open view from
15 of impacts on undevel oped fir-heart-leaved communities. No 15 Sugarloaf Cirque at 2.3 miles; now the closest open view is at
16 plantswere observed in 3/100 of the wetland impact. 16 Saddleback Junior at 4 miles.
17 Of the four species that we found in the rezoning 17 So the question isreally not how large they are. We
18 areq, relatively low value habitat for those. Again, our 18 know they are large elements in the landscape. The question
19 bird/bat collision risk was limited by what we saw in avoidance 19 from our perspectiveishow large will they appear at various
20 andin high-elevation migration. 20 viewpoints. And then, how do they relate to surrounding
21 Personally for me, | grew up in western Maine. These 21 landscape, and how much of the view that you're going to be
22 mountains, I'm very much invested in what this habitat 22 seeing from these open landscapes will contain them.
23 represents. It's something I'm very concerned with. A lot of 23 Now, we prepared ahandout. | think that you all
24 thediscussions we're having here today are about the value of 24 havethischart in front of you. Thisgoesto the question of
25 these habitats. 25 relative height. If you recall, last time.
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1 THE CHAIR: Excuse me, did everybody that wantsone | 1 The turbines will no longer be visible beyond 8.5
2 of these get one? 2 miles. Thesize of the elements suggest that they are probably
3 MR. DEWAN: We do have extra copies of themwhich| | 3 going to be visible as recognizable objects for a distance of 4
4  believe have been turned in. There's more over there. 4 to7.5miles. After that distance, they'll become a blob much
5 MR. THALER: | think all intervenors got them. 5 likethe small letters you cannot identify on the bottom of
6 THE CHAIR: Okay, thank you. 6 Snellen eyechart.
7 MR. DEWAN: We developed this concept of relative 7 The second point we'd like to talk about isthis
8 height to try to get ahandle on how big an element that's 8 concept of field of view. When you're on atrail, such asthe
9 400 -- over 400 feet tall appear from various viewpoints. 9 Appalachian Trail, and you have a 360-degree panorama like you
10 Now, thisis not meant to be looked at close up. 10 seeright here, how much of your view is going to be exposed to
11 Thisissupposed to be looked at at arm'slength. At least my 11 theturbines? Isit going to be agiant sweep, or isit going
12 arm'slengthis 24 inches away. 12 tobeafairly narrow point?
13 If you hold it out here, if you're -- you'll see 13 Well, we've measured from each of these sensitive
14 there'sthree different turbines. The oneontheleftis 14 viewpointsjust exactly what the field of view is. From
15 Saddleback Junior, and thislittle diagram is .46, alittle bit 15 TheHorn, for example, we know that it's an 18-degree field of
16 lessthan haf aninchin height. 16 view, or roughly 5 percent of the entire 360.
17 Thisiswhat -- you're standing on Saddleback Junior 17 Now, what does that really mean? Well, on The Horn,
18 holding this card out at arm's length, that's the size of the 18 if you were hold up your hands out like that, again that's 24
19 turbinethat you would see. The middle one is Saddleback 19 inches, this 18-degreefield of view, the tip of your pinky to
20 Mountain, it'sabout athird of aninch high, again, holding it 20 thetip of my thumbisabout 7.5inches. That isequivalent to
21 atthisdistance. Saddleback Junior -- we'll see some 21 an18-degreefield of view. Again, if you're standing up
22 smulationslater on-- you're at 5.7. 22 there, you'll seeturbines from here over to here. It's not
23 If you're up in the Bigelows, you're about 2/10 of a 23 thefull 360, it's not even a 90-degree view.
24 inch away at adistance of 9to 11 miles. 24 This diagram shows the field of view measurements of
25 We used this card in afew other locations, but keep 25 Saddleback Mountain, The Horns, Saddleback Junior. It's part
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1 thisinmind it'saway of judging the relative size and 1 of our prefiled testimony. We've included information on all
2 therefore whether or not thisis considered to be an undue 2 thesevarious viewpoints and numerical values.
3 adverseeffect. 3 If you go to the next dlide, you know that, for
4 The view distance related to relative height and 4 example, on Saddleback Junior we have a 22-degree field of
5 visual acuity, thefield of view, and atmospheric conditions. 5 view. Theorigina application, that was probably more like a
6 Now, thisis a photograph taken from Saddleback 6 45-degreefield of view. So there has been aconsiderable
7 Mountain. Thisisat adistance of 5.7 miles, and thisis, 7 changein the amount of the view that will be occupied by the
8 again, going back to the card here, thisis the middle diagram 8 turbines by going from one mountain to two.
9 yousee. Don't holdit up to theillustration because you're 9 Atmospheric conditions, of course, it's areality.
10 too far away fromit. But if you're standing on Saddleback 10 Some days are spectacular like this, other days they're hazy.
11 Mountain, the turbines that you see in the photograph would 11 Sometimesyou can seefor long distances. The average
12 appear to be about the size as the turbines that you see on the 12 visibility isabout 6.5 miles or so during most of the summer
13 card here. 13  months.
14 Now, you've dl been to Mars Hill -- | think most of 14 Let'stalk about the general impacts on this 15-mile
15 you have been to Mars Hill. The view from Saddleback Mountain | 15 study area. We know from our evaluation that the wind turbines
16 that wejust saw is, to this particular view, a 5 miles at 16 will not be visible from 95 percent of the study area. The
17 MarsHill. 17 majority of theviews are in the background and at distances
18 Asyou can see, you can barely make them out, they 18 beyond that 8.5 milesthat Dr. Palmer talked about.
19 arevertica elementson the horizon, it's very difficult to 19 All of the open views of the wind farms are 4 miles
20 look at the blades at this point. | think thisisagood 20 or greater, and the planning design, as we've heard already,
21 illustration of the concept of relative size. 21 hasminimized the visual impacts to the maximum extent
22 You heard Dr. Jim Pamer last time talk about the 22 practicable.
23 whole concept of visual acuity, and visual acuity hasto do 23 From the Appaachian Trail, the wind farm will not be
24 with the ability of the eye to make out certain objects. I'd 24 visible from more than 92 percent of thetrail, and virtually
25 liketo read aquote from his prefiled testimony. 25 dll the views, some of the background, at distances of over 4
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1 miles 1 theright here. At thetime from this particular viewpoint you
2 We have prepared a study map. Again, all these 2 canaso seethe Boralex plant on the left right here with a
3 diagramsare on the side board over here. This showsthat the 3 stack, which isalittle bit taller at 295 feet than our
4 mgjority of the views -- here's a4-mile range, so the distance 4 turbine bases, which are 263 feet.
5 between mid ground and background. We also looked at 10 miles | 5 Thereis aso aflashing white light there that calls
6 out here and 15 miles. 6 atentiontoit. Wedon't have any lights during the daytime
7 Asyou can see, the mgjority of the viewpointsarein 7 of course.
8 the background. There are two scenic byways that run through 8 You aso seetransmission linesinthe area. From
9 thearea, the State Scenic Byway and the National Scenic Byway. | 9 thisparticular viewpoint, though, you also get more of a sweep
10 Thereare acouple of viewpoints aong these points, one about 10 of the panoramic nature of the landscape with the Bigelow Range
11 8 milesand another one at 10 miles up through here. 11 off totheleft.
12 If you look at this 8.5-milering that Dr. Palmer 12 The Appalachian Trail. Well spend sometimetalking
13 talksabout, you can see that the majority of the viewpoints on 13 about the effectson the AT. We know that whether you consider
14 thelakes are outside of that distance. There are a couple of 14 the difference between mid ground and background can be 4 or 5
15 viewpoaints, one along Route 16 within 4.5 miles, so for the 15 milesasthesecirclesindicate, the fact of the matter isthat
16 most part we feel that we have minimized the views from 16 inusing the chart here, that when you're at the viewpoints
17 exigting roadways and shorelines. 17 aong here, the turbineswill be visible but they'll be seen as
18 The closest public viewpoint on apublic road ison 18 very small objects on the landscape.
19 Route 16. At thispoint we're 4.5 miles away and the relative 19 The Appalachian Trail is one of many scenic resources
20 height islessthan half of aninch. Thisistheway it looks 20 inthearea. Asscenic resources, we also included the lakes,
21 today. 21 welooked at therivers, we looked at the scenic byways. Of
22 With the wind farm in place, you will see afew of 22 the 34.2 miles within the study area, there's about 8 percent
23 theturbines on top of Black Nubble. The Black Nubble project 23 that will have aview of the wind power project.
24  areaactually extends alittle off the photograph we provided 24 We know that as aresult of LURC's zoning
25 toyou. You can gtart to see some of them peeking above the 25 application -- zoning designation, there's a 500-foot wide P-RR
82 84
1 tredine. 1 subdistrict that protects the Appaachian Trail right now. For
2 Wethink thisisagood dideto illustrate one of 2 people who have hiked on the Appalachian Trail, from many of
3 thecriteriathat the natural ridgeline be preserved. The 3 the points where you do get the wider views, there are also
4  ridgdineitself, the form of the ridgeline, will not be 4 viewsof ski areas, golf courses, road, seasonal homes, and so
5 dtered. I'mgoing to usethat phrase, we're not blowing the 5 forth. Harley hasaready used the diagram right here, but the
6 top off the mountain. You'll see new elements coming out of 6 Appaachian Trail isright here. This greenish areathrough
7 it. You will not see defined notches caused by tree cutting or 7 hereistheimmediate foreground within half a mile of the
8 road congruction in the profile of the mountain. 8 trail. You can seeaportion of Saddleback ski areaiswithin
9 Thisis perhaps amore typical view of what you see 9 that foreground, as well as a portion of Sugarloaf iswithin
10 along Route 16 where there are views available beyond theroad. | 10 that foreground area.
11 For the most part when you travel this road and most of the 11 The green dotted line here is the 4-mile distance
12 other roadsin the area, you're driving through fairly dense 12 that represents the distance between the mid ground and the
13 forestland, and | think this would probably be a good 13 background. Again, asyou can see, thereisalot going on
14 indication that indicates the dynamic nature of the working 14 within that areain terms of cultura modifications.
15 forest. You occasionaly do find patches of land that have 15 Thisisan aerid view taken from Google Earth. This
16 been cut, you are able to get more distant views. 16 isnot aview that you would see from the Appalachian Trail;
17 When you're on the Route 16 byway between Oquossoc | 17 thisisabird's-eyeview. It indicates the sort of activity
18 and Rangeley, adistance of 10 miles, you do get aview. As 18 that's partialy visible from some portions of the AT. Thisis
19 you can see on the left over here, there are three places along 19 the Navy facility, the Dallas Road going down, there's a
20 thisroadway you do get views between 9 and 12 seconds. For 20 helicopter landing pad right here, and alot of other cultural
21 themost part, though, you're looking straight ahead. You're 21 modificationsthat go along with that.
22 looking at Saddleback Mountain, and the view will be off to the 22 The original proposal that we presented last year was
23  Ieft. 23 thisdideright here. Again, the Redington project was over
24 A private viewpoint will be found on Eustis Ridge at 24  here, thisisthe Black Nubble project. The distance from the
25 adistance of 11 miles; again you can see Black Nubble off to 25 turbinesto the observers has not changed. At this particular
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1 viewpoint, we're about the same distance from Redington aswe 1 Thisisadistance of 3.2 miles. Thisistheway it looks
2 areright here. It has changed, though, by reducing from two 2 right now; thisiswhat it would look like when the turbines
3 mountainsto one the angle of view. Asyou can seefrom the 3 might bein place.
4 chart here, on the old application there are 34 degrees, or 9 4 Thisisabetter sense of what the view actually
5 percent of the view; with the new application by dropping 5 looked like, theresalot of treesin the foreground. You're
6 Redington, we're down to a 15-degree angle of view or about 4 6 upinMount Abram. Inthe new proposa you're at a distance of
7 percent of the view. 7 about 6.5 miles; the old proposal, you were alot closer to the
8 When you're up on any part of Saddleback Mountain, of | 8 nearest views. On Redington they were about 4.1 miles away.
9 course, you're not just looking straight ahead. Asthe diagram 9 Again, therelative height hereis alittle bit lessthan a
10 on the side of the room over hereindicate, you are aware of 10 third of aninch.
11 the grand sweep of the panorama. 11 Saddleback, you're able to see four turbines up on
12 It'simportant in looking at these panoramic views -- 12 top of the mountain right here.
13 andI'msurethat al of you will have a chanceto look at them 13 In some of the prefiled testimony we saw from the
14 later on -- to stand 2 feet away from the board. That's 14 intervenors, they had visuaizations of the view from North
15 important because that replicates what the eye actually sees. 15 Crocker. Thereisno view from the top of North Crocker
16 Don'tlook real close and don't look way back. To get an 16 towardsthe wind power project. Thisisthe very tip of
17 accurate view, if you remember how we had asitevisitacouple |17 Redington.
18 of months ago, we held adiagram up when we were out thereon | 18 When you get to the top of the west peak on the
19 Baskahegan Lake. Think of yourself as being at that location 19 Bigelow Range, you're at a distance of between 9 and 11 miles
20 holding the diagram out 2 feet away. That will show you what 20 away. Asyou can seethere are turbines dightly visible off
21 theimpactswill be from that particular viewpoint. 21 totheright here at adistance of about 10 milesaway. The
22 That last view -- go back one -- thislast view here 22 panoramaisreally the consideration here. When you'relooking
23 islooking generally in a northeasterly direction. If you go 23 throughout the entire sweep, you do see where we're sitting
24 tothisview right here from about the same location of 24 right today, Saddleback Mountain above us, the golf course, and
25 Saddleback Mountain, we're looking southwesterly. At this 25 soforth.
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1 point you can start to see some of the facilities of Saddleback 1 I'd like to close with alittle discussion about
2 Mountain ski area, one of the ski liftsright here. Y ou can 2 lighting because that has been brought up as aconcern. Asl
3 seeRangeley Lake off on the right there. 3 pointed out, of the 18 turbines, seven of them will belit
4 Looking alittle bit to the right from that view, you 4 under nacelle. They are pulsing, they're not strobe lights.
5 can seethe base lodge down here and some of the ski runs, some | 5 They gradually go on and gradually go off. At 5to 10 miles
6 of the condominium devel opment, parking areas, and so forth. 6 away, they'll appear asvery small, ailmost starlike dots.
7 That'sat adistance of 1.5 miles. The Town of Rangeley is 7 The intensity drops below the horizon. The lenses
8 Dback hereat about 6 or 7 miles. The Rangeley Airport is over 8 aredesigned so to minimize the impacts on residential areas.
9 here. 9 Some of the intervenors have talked about two very
10 Of course, this Commission has approved just recently | 10  specific places. One at Horns Pond, one of the shelters there
11 arezoning of D-PD zone for Saddleback Mountain, and thisisa |11 at 9.2 miles from the other end of Spaulding.
12 portion of the areathat has been rezoned, so in the future 12 If you go back to the previous view, again, thisis
13 therewill be additional things happening within this. 13 not from The Horns, but thisis a view from the Bigelow
14 Once we leave Saddleback Mountain, we travel north 14 Ridgdine. Theturbinesare over there, and we're looking at
15 and cometo Saddleback Junior. Thisisaview. At thispoint 15 about a2-percent field of view at thispoint. There may be as
16 well go back to the handout here, the far left diagram you 16 many as seven very small dots, certainly not as brilliant as
17 havein front of you isthe turbines that you see right there. 17 thelaser pointer right here. At that point you're also seeing
18 At thispoint you see most of the 18 turbines at a distance of 18 thelikes of Sugarloaf Mountain.
19 4 miles. It will appear to be alittle bit less than half an 19 The other point that was pointed out was Spaulding
20 inchinheight. Again, the panoramic view that you're exposed 20 Mountain. Thisisawooded hilltop that people go up to and
21 toatthispoint isarather sweeping one asyou can see from 21 look over thetreesto seethe sunset. Thisisasimulation
22 theillustration right here. 22 that we developed that shows what the seven turbines would look
23 Thereisa-- the closest view to the Appalachian 23 likeat sunset.
24 Trail onceyou get off of Saddleback Ridge and go downina 24 If you look very closely, you can see there are four
25 northerly direction, there are some views at Poplar Ridge. 25 of theturbinesthat have very small lightson them. Ata
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1 distance of 5 milesit will be appear to be visible, but we 1 youwant to includethistag as 22-A aswell.
2 don't think in the context of the sunset is going to cause any 2 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: Yes, | would.
3 undue effect. 3 MR. THALER: Sojust for the record well move into
4 In conclusion, there are alot of factors we talked 4 evidence the PowerPoints and the tag, the Terry DeWan visual,
5 about right here. Welooked at the roads and road cuts, we 5 as22-A. | think just for the record, | think we can dll
6 looked at the transmission lines. Dwight Anderson and Tim 6 agree, Terry just had adip of the tongue at the end when he
7 Folster talked about the care that they've exhibited in design 7 said where we're sitting today is Saddleback. | think we can
8 and will be doing in construction. Those will not have the 8 4l agreeit's Sugarloaf.
9 effect of some the impacts that have been talked about for 9 THE CHAIR: | would hope that would be the case.
10 other projects. 10 All right, questions from the Commission.
11 They will appear to be very small objectsin avery 11 Mr. Laverty.
12 largelandscape. They will occupy arelatively small field of 12 MR. LAVERTY: Thank you Mr. Chair. | have questions
13 view, and the contrast, we fedl, is very much diminished by the 13 of several people who spoke today beginning with Mr. Hanisch.
14 distance. Therefore, our professional opinions, dueto all 14 Mr. Hanisch, | don't know how to broach this. I'm
15 thesefactors, the turbines will not have an undue adverse 15 essentialy on the public record as stating with regard to
16 effect on the existing uses of scenic character of the area. 16 public benefitsin terms of air quality that | am willing to
17 Thank you. 17 accept, | think, the characterization of the Maine Public
18 MR. HANISCH: | want to thank you for your time and 18 Utilities Commission, the Governor's office, Office of Energy,
19 your patience. Thisisconcluding our testimony. | hopeto do 19 variouslegidative acts, which establish wind power as
20 alittle summary to wrap it all back up. | didn't take out any 20 renewable energy source which isin the best interest to the
21 timefor Bart's questions and so we've run out of time. 21 people of the State of Maine to have developed.
22 Y ou have atough job. Y ou have to balance the need 22 | would hope that we wouldn't get into a specific
23 for wind and where the resources, as the CLUP asks you to, with 23 discussion of this area but nonetheless you broached it. |
24 theimpacts, the potential impacts of the project. 24 need to ask you some questions about this.
25 | hope we provided you with alittle bit of comfort 25 You said in terms of the application, statements that
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1 that we've designed this project to minimize and mitigate those 1 youmade, intermsof aslide you presented that this project
2 impacts and we will still have alot of benefits. 2 would avoid 400,000 pounds of air pollution daily in the state
3 Thank you very much. 3 of Maine.
4 MR. THALER: Bart, how would you like to -- we next 4 During the Greenville Air Quality Forum, Commissioner
5 have Commission questioning of the applicant. Do you want us 5 Littell presented a discussion of Regional Greenhouse Gas
6 tobring up two panels at atime? 6 Initiative, under which Maine complies, and both in terms of
7 THE CHAIR: Whereistherest of your -- 7 histestimony and again in terms of thisvisual presentation,
8 MR. THALER: They'reall here. Wecan bring 8 youmadeit very clear that RGGI does not give greenhouse gas
9 everybody up if you prefer for the Commission. 9 reduction credits for wind power projects -- he said explicitly
10 THE CHAIR: Wéll, | assume that some of those people 10 onhisdide-- because it cannot be demonstrated
11 aregoing to get asked question. 11 scientifically that you can relate any particular reduction of
12 MR. THALER: Whilewe're doing this, why don't we 12 greenhouse gasses to a specific production of energy from a
13 haveadl our panels come back. 13 wind power project.
14 If I could just, for the record, welll moveinasan 14 Y our statement says that 400,000 pounds of air
15 exhibit -- are we supposed to be keeping track by number as 15 pollutants per day will result from the operation of this
16 Maine Mountain Power exhibits for hearing? 16 project. | would just like to know how you reconcile your
17 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: I've got thethingsas Exhibit |17 statement with the statement of Commissioner Littell and the
18 22, anything that you submitted at the hearing. | think the 18 Staterequirements of RGGI.
19 PowerPoint is going to be 22-A. 19 MR. HANISCH: | cantry to do that for you. I've
20 MR. THALER: Yes, we have the PowerPoints. We're 20 beenworkingin air pollution for 33 years. My wholelifel've
21 going to give them to everybody. 21 been devoted to try and reduce air pollution, mainly for the
22 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: Anything associated withthat | 22 EPA, US-EPA, worked on reducing ozone. RGGI isarelatively
23 and then anything from there will be 22-B and -C. I'm keeping 23 new program designed to reduce global warming.
24 track of them. 24 You'reright, you don't get any credits to use for
25 MR. THALER: Sowell call 22-A the PowerPoint. Do 25 wind power under the RGGI program. It's designed for power




93

95

1 plants, and it's designed to help rachet down the amount of 1 that irrefutably wind resources reduce emissions elsewherein

2 emissions of CO, coming from power plants. 2 the system, as John as pointed out, and as aresult, RGGI has

3 Thisisn't aone-solution problem. Thisishuge 3 taken the expected impact of the renewable portfolio standards

4 problem. Thisisa problem throughout the world to reduce 4 and actually reduced the cap, per such. So the expectation is

5 globa warming. We're not going to solve it here with this 5 that wind generation throughout the RGGI regional will have an

6 project, and we're not going to solveit if we build every 6 impact on emission.

7 project that's been proposed for Maine. But dl of us haveto 7 Since you can't contribute it scientifically, since

8 do something to reduce emissions. 8 you can't follow the physics of where the electrons flow, you

9 Just like with the ozone problem, there are people 9 can't attributeit directly to awind station; but that does
10 reducing their emissions for ozone, which is preserved in 10 not -- histestimony, | think, was clear that wind generation
11 Main€'s environment. 11 doesirrefutably reduce emissions, but you can't attribute it
12 MR. LAVERTY: With al duerespect, | appreciate that 12 toaspecific location.

13 and | would agree with that, but that wasn't my question. 13 MR. LAVERTY: Right. So you can't contribute 400,000
14 Y ou said specifically 400,000 pounds. 14 pounds of reductionsto this specific site.
15 MR. HANISCH: Right. | understand. And what should | 15 MR. MOST: Weéll, | think actually you can because --
16 happenin this case is when we're running, the marginal unit in 16 you contributeit to -- the power generator will have a
17 Maine, which the New England 1SO has established as a gas-fired 17 displacement effect, as John pointed out, and it will have that
18  unit with a certain amount of emissions, the amount of 18 displacement effect around the system. It's asimple function
19 emissionsfrom that margina unit in Maine, that fossil-fuel 19 of megawatts reduced.
20 fired unit, will go down because we will displace the energy 20 MR. LAVERTY: | won't pursue that, but | think this
21 that they would have produced. 21 isthereason that | think we are not an energy board, we are a
22 So if were on, they're going to reduce. They're not 22 Land Use Regulation Commission and natural resource protection
23 going to go from 100 percent down to zero. They may be going 23 Commission.
24 from 80 percent down to 75 percent. There's going to be 24 So to engagein this discussion, | just wish quite
25 reduction in the amount of energy they have to generate, so 25 frankly that some of those statements -- and | guess I'm
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1 there'sgoing to be areduction in the emissions. 1 speaking -- maybe I'm speaking to the choair in terms of the

2 MR. LAVERTY: 400,000 pounds a day? 2 applicant here, but | think -- | don't think it isfruitful for

3 MR. HANISCH: A day. Andtheway | got that number 3 usto engagein thistype of discussion becauseitis

4 wasby going to the ISO New England and using their 4 complicated policy issue, and | just would hope that those

5 calculation, their number of what those emissions are, per 5 types of statements would be somehow framed so asto not

6 megawatt hour and just doing a very simple mathematical 6 represent in terms of having greater weight in deliberationsin

7 caculation. 7 perhaps our uneducated eye might accord them, if you follow

8 MR. LAVERTY: Soyou didn't do adirect, evaluate a 8 what I'm saying.

9 direct causal relationship between production of akilowatt 9 MR. HANISCH: | certainly agree and | hope you will
10 hour generated by this plant? 10 rely onthe Maineregulatory experts that told you that there's
11 MR. HANISCH: No, | didn't. 1SO New England did 11 areduction. If youlook at my prefiled testimony, |
12 that, and it's not just asimple evaluation, it'sagrid-wide 12 constantly refer to that.

13 evaluation. 13 Y ou do have to weigh the benefits against the

14 MR. LAVERTY: Inducted, it's not inductive. 14  impacts. Clearly in my mind -- and | think in many of our

15 MR. HANISCH: Yes. 15 minds-- theair pollution and global warming benefits are the

16 MR. MOST: My nameis Matt Most. | would just like 16 biggest benefits along with the taxes and jobs.

17 to elaborate on that comment. 17 MR. LAVERTY: If the PUC saysthat, which they have
18 Commissioner Littell in his statements was 18 and will apparently elaborate on further, | think that's

19 gpecifically addressing the issue of whether offset credits 19 sufficient for our purposes.

20 would be alowablein RGGI and allocated to wind resourcessuch | 20 MR. HANISCH: That doesit for me, too.

21 asthe onewe propose building. 21 MR. LAVERTY: Thank you. Mr. Mann, | had aquestion
22 His point was that since you can't locate exactly 22 about thefinancial viability. Asyourightly indicate, in

23 where emission reduction occurs, you can't allocate the 23 January the applicant made the statement -- a one-mountain,

24 adlowanceto aparticular participant in the marketplace or a 24 single-mountain project was not financially viable, and you

25 nonparticipant, such as awind resource; what he also said was 25 presented alist of considerations, or alist of factors, that
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1 have changed that analysis, if you recall, they had to do -- | 1 basicaly any power generating source connected to the grid in
2 couldn't get them all down. 2 New England gets a capacity revenue effectively for providing
3 MR. MANN: Yes, | recall. 3 thewhole capacity.
4 MR. LAVERTY: Energy credits and those types of 4 For awind project it's small because awind project
5 things. 5 isintermittent. Soit's not a huge effect but the value of
6 MR. MANN: There were four items. 6 those capacity payments has increased and we expect it to
7 MR. LAVERTY: Could you tell me specificaly what has | 7 continueto increase.
8 changed in the last eight months with regard to those criteria? 8 Thethird one that | mentioned -- and | think thisis
9 MR. MANN: Wédll, first of al, it may bea 9 probably the most significant one -- bears alittle bit on a
10 technicality, | think it's alittle more than eight months 10 conversation we just had was that we're seeing carbon emission
11 becauseredly we made this statement more like ayear or so 11 redtrictionsincrease, and ayear or so ago it was much harder
12 ago, soit waslast summer. 12 tovisuaize what those restrictions would look like than it is
13 | listed four things that have changed and that were 13 today.
14 moresignificant. Thefirst onewas on the cost side, and we 14 | probably should ask Matt to talk about this. |
15 talked about areduction in our cost of capital, which allows 15 think the basic point is that we expect those carbon emission
16 usto finance the project more cleanly, more efficiently, and 16 redrictionsto increase over time over thelife of this
17 therefore, reduce the revenue requirement over the life of the 17 project and that will cause fossil fuel generation to be more
18 project that we would need to recover the cost of capital. 18 expensive, and that drives up the market price for power. So
19 That basically is something that Edison Mission has 19 if youreanonfossil fuel generator that doesn't have
20 been able to do because of improvement in our financial 20 emissions, you benefit from that increase in electricity
21 drength, and we refinanced our debt recently at amuch lower 21 prices.
22 rate, so that'sredlly the derivation of that impact. 22 Matt, do you want to add to that?
23 The other three elements that | mentioned had to do 23 MR. MOST: Just on Randy's last point, the impact of
24 with the revenue side, and again I'm thinking not just the 24 CO, regulations on the power businessis perhaps one of the
25 revenues of thefirst week of operating the project, but over 25 biggest impacts we've seen since the power markets were
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1 thelifeof the project because that's really what determines 1 deregulated, that being the biggest in the last couple of
2 financia viability. Werelooking at along-term investment 2 decades.
3 and expecting to get returns over along term. 3 What we've seen over the last year isvery
4 There were three elementsthat | mentioned. The 4 interesting. The debate in Washington has narrowed
5 first onethat | mentioned was renewable energy credits. Over 5 dramatically from where it was ayear ago. We've seen large
6 thelast year and in the foreseeable future, we have seen many, 6 companies, large emitting companies, agree to support emissions
7 many states -- and even the federal government -- now looking 7 regulation around carbon. We've seen the right and the lft,
8 a or passing or enhancing their renewable energy portfolio 8 the conservative and the liberal side, get much closer than
9 standards. Much like Matt described, the State of Maine has a 9 they were ayear ago, and the number of bills and the
10 10-percent renewable portfolio standard. This project would 10 stringency of the billsthat are being introduced to Congress
11 hepto achievethat standard. 11 are much, much more significant than they were before.
12 Really, the reason that | mention it is because those 12 So companies like ours are looking down the road and
13 standards have been increasing over time, and we're also at the 13 seeing what's going to happen, that when you generate power,
14 sametime-- so what we're seeing is an increase in demand for 14 theprice of power isreally the function of the cost of your
15 wind power. 15 fud that's used to make the power. And then really the other
16 At the same time, we're not seeing an increasein 16 largest impact isthe price of these emission allowance credits
17 supply for wind power sufficient to soak up that demand, 17 that wetalked about, and in some cases those emission
18 particularly in the northeast whereiit's very difficult, as you 18 alowance credits can be more expensive than the fuel, and
19 know, to develop and site aproject. 19 under alot of the scenarios that we're looking for under
20 So yes, we're seeing projects being proposed, but 20 carbon regulation, we're expecting those carbon credits to be
21 we're not seeing those projects over the life of this project 21 extremey expensive.
22 soaking up that demand for wind energy credits increases our 22 In aregion such as this where the power priceis set
23 revenues. 23 by fossil fud, that price is going to have a significant
24 The second one | mentioned was capacity markets. 24 impact from these carbon credits, and we want to be positioned
25 What | said was, | think this can have a smaller effect, but 25 totake advantage of that, and there's a significant revenue
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1 stream down the road that we could not bank on last year. 1 haveasenseof that?
2 MR. LAVERTY:: You'retaking specifically natural 2 MR. LEE: The cranethat initialy assembles the wind
3 gas? 3 turbineissized to thelargest and highest load, and that's
4 MR. MOST: Inthisareanatural gas. 4 thenacelleitsef, the big box on the top of the tower, and
5 MR. LAVERTY: Thank you. Mr. Anderson, | had a 5 that weighs roughly 70 tons and has to get 260 feet in the air.
6 couple of engineering questions. The statement not wanting to 6 That'safairly largetip, and that drives the crane.
7  blow thetop of the mountain off -- | think we have a sense of 7 Once awind turbine is operating, you're doing normal
8 where that might come from -- in terms of actual cut-and-fill, 8 maintenance on it, you usually don't have to remove the
9 do you have an estimate of the cubic yards of cut-and-fill to 9 nacelle. If there's ablade that needs to be removed, you can
10 take place on the top of this mountain? 10 dothat with amuch smaller crane and you can get by on the
11 MR. ANDERSON: Well, we haven't looked at just the 11 smadler roads.
12 top. Welooked at the project starting down on the access road 12 So it would be extremely unusual to need that large
13 leading up to the top of the mountain. It's on the order of 13 crane during the operation of the machines.
14 250,000 cubic yards of cuts and then fills. 14 MR. LAVERTY: And obviousdly the reason for
15 MR. LAVERTY: My assumptionisthat -- I'm asking 15 maintaining it, even though part of it isgoing to be
16 thisdirectly to validate this assumption | guess -- there's 16 vegetated, but the wide expanse of roadways, should there be a
17 been aconcerted attempt to minimize the number of 17 needinthefuture for replacement of an entire unit -- I'm
18 cuts-and-fillsthat are necessary for this project. 18 just trying to get a sense of the extent to which we're going
19 Again, in terms of the silhouette of the mountaintop. 19 tobeseeing 12-foot gravel ways.
20 MR. ANDERSON: Absolutely, yes. Wereally tried to 20 MR. LEE: Another important point | should make now
21 takethe-- you know, we studied the topography extensively. 21 isthat the crane comes up in pieces. You bring it up on
22 There's actually been computer modelling to look at the Slopes 22 multipletractor trailers, and then it's afairly laborious
23 andusethat. | presented some colored graphicslast year to 23 processto assemble it on the top of the mountain. Onceit's
24 show that. We actually have used that and put the vertical and 24 assembled, then it drives between the sites. That'swhy you
25 horizontal curvesto realy best follow the topography to 25 need that 32-foot road.
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1 minimize to the absol ute maximum that we could. 1 If you were doing maintenance, even if you need abig
2 MR. LAVERTY: Have there been changesin the road 2 craneat asinglesite, you could then bring it up and assemble
3 designin this application from the previous application? 3 itonthat site and then disassemble it, so you wouldn't need
4 MR. ANDERSON: Yes. Weencountered somewetlandsat | 4 the 32-foot roads between the towers as you do during
5 the beginning of the Upper Black Nubble access road, and that 5 congtruction.
6 resulted inashift. | actually went out and walked that with 6 MR. LAVERTY: Thank you. I've got aquestion on
7 Woodlot. We studied afew different routes to try to put that 7 soils. | don't know whether it would be Mr. Anderson or
8 up through and we shifted about 500 feet there. 8 Mr. Frick.
9 Likewise, up on top of Black Nubble we had an area 9 Again, my reading of the application and comments
10 where we could shift about 75 feet and pull into some areawith 10 from reviewing agenciesis David Rocque, the State soil
11 lesstopographic relief. Wedid that aswell. 11 scientist, had said that on the mountain slopes, the soils were
12 So from 2006 until now, | think we certainly improved 12 unsuitable for road construction.
13 itsignificantly. 13 Then he goes on to say, however, given the nature of
14 MR. LAVERTY: Regarding travel ways, the road width, 14 theproject, which is resource dependent, it's going to be on
15 construction versus post-construction, you talked about 32 feet 15 the mountaintop, heisn't against the project and feels that
16 for construction and then revegetation to a 12-foot roadway. 16 mitigation could be undertaken to address those soil types but
17 MR. ANDERSON: That's correct. 17 there would be extraordinary efforts of mitigation and erosion
18 MR. LAVERTY: | don't know if this should be directed 18 control.
19 toyou, but one of thethings | am just learning, as everyone 19 In your view, hasthe design incorporated
20 islearning with wind power, is that maintenance demands may be 20 extraordinary mitigation and erosion control given the soil
21 greater thaninitially expected in terms of replacing towers or 21 typeson these dopes?
22  replacing portions of towers. 22 MR. FRICK: Yes, it has; but to go back to the
23 Does anybody have any view of the extent, the time 23 earlier part, when Dave referred to the suitability that the
24 frameinwhich well be deding with a 12-foot roadway. Arewe 24 Natura Resource Council -- SCS, Soil Conservation Service,
25 going to have a semi-permanent 32-foot roadway? Does anybody 25 whichisthe Natural Resource Conservation Service, they used
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1 touseasoil suitablerating of severe, moderate. 1 project?

2 They have distanced themselves from that rating and 2 MR. FOLSTER: The criteriafrom which the designis

3 went to asoil potential rating basically saying low, moderate, 3 based ismuch different than Mars Hill. We were not under the

4 or high, which getsto Dave's explanation, that yes, the soils 4 congtraints of the width of road, the turbine pad design. It

5 are steep and therefore suitability for building roads because 5 wasdifferent in MarsHill than it ishere.

6 they'revery steep. 6 MR. LAVERTY: Having to do with the construction

7 Y ou can devel op roads on that site but it's going to 7 characteristics of the project; correct?

8 bemore expensive, that'strue. Y ou haveto addressthe 8 MR. FOLSTER: Yes.

9 steepnessand in this case the hydrology. Theresabig 9 MR. LAVERTY: The cut-and-fill as proposed here, in
10 drainage shed with a perched water table and that all hasto be 10 relation to the cut-and-fill that was actually undertaken in
11 respected. 11 MarsHill, would you characterize it as substantialy less than
12 What the design went into to respect those elements 12 the MarsHill project.
13 isarock sandwich layer. It's expensive to build because 13 MR. FOLSTER: Mars Hill was about 25 percent greater
14 you'rebasicdly putting alayer of stonein the subsoil, as 14 than what thisproject is.
15 Dwight had diagramed to show that, to allow that water to 15 MR. LAVERTY: Wasthat because of the size, the
16 transport through the roadbed to the other side and keeping the 16 number of towersinvolved, or the construction requirements of
17 hydrology in place. That will take care of that situation. 17 theroad to the towers, the tower pads?
18 MR. LAVERTY: Haveyou been in communication with | 18 MR. FOLSTER: Both. The turbine pads here require
19 Mr. Rocquein the reasonable past? 19 lessearth moving. There's more roads here than there werein
20 MR. FRICK: Yes, | have. 20 MarsHill in order to service the turbines.
21 MR. LAVERTY: Isityour view that he now findsthis 21 MR.LAVERTY: You stated that you fed that this
22 design acceptable? 22 project iswell planned and would be constructed as designed.
23 MR. FRICK: | would say that | respect that maybe he 23 MR. FOLSTER: That is correct.
24 could -- | believe he's going to be here tomorrow. It's my 24 MR. LAVERTY: Do you beieve that the Mars Hill
25 understanding -- | don't want to speak for Mr. Rocque -- it's 25 project waswell planned and constructed as designed?
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1 my understanding that he does feel this design is acceptable. 1 MR. FOLSTER: Under the criteriathat was given for

2 Asamatter of fact, many of these elementsthat areinherent 2 thedesign at MarsHill, yes. The criteriahereis much

3 inour design are used similarly in other western Maine 3 different.

4 mountains. The Kibby Mountain design has many of the same 4 MR. LAVERTY: Fair enough. Thank you.

5 eementsthat were proposed. 5 Just aquick question for Mr. Pelletier. Steve, this

6 MR. LAVERTY: Arethese the same mitigation and 6 isjustaclarification. Somewherel read in some of the

7 erosion control measures that were proposed in the original 7 materia that the analysis, particularly of bats, that was

8 application? 8 presented by you omitted a bat of special concern -- omitted

9 MR. FRICK: Yes, essentially they were. | don't 9 fromthelist or omitted from your analysis.
10 think they were understood or -- they're the same elements, 10 The information that you presented, does it now
11 yes. 11 incorporate the bat of concern that was raised in that
12 MR. LAVERTY: Thank you. Mr. Folster. 12  correspondence?
13 | understand that Sargent was also the primary civil 13 MR. PELLETIER: Yes, it does. That stemsback to
14 engineering contractor in the Mars Hill wind power project? 14 originaly alot of work has been done on different species and
15 MR. FOLSTER: That is correct. 15 the small-footed bat was the speciesthat is relatively unknown
16 MR. LAVERTY: Didyou have any -- did Sargent have | 16 inMaine, and it was not part of range list -- when we do our
17 any input into the design of that project, particularly in 17 initid analysis-- was not part of any one of thoselists.
18 termsof the road construction and the cut-and-fill and pad 18 Later onin talking with -- that's all the basic
19 design? 19 homework when you're doing on all these different species that
20 MR. FOLSTER: Yes, wedid. We did most of the 20 werelooking at. Arethey here, how far do they extend.
21 design. That wasgiven to usfor building the roads and the 21 IF& W last year basically pointed out a couple of
22 pads. 22 steswhere small-footed bats had been. It was consequently
23 MR. LAVERTY: Thisproject isbeing proposed interms | 23  included with our list. Of the bat species, the bat work that
24 of the design that's being embraced here and presented. Isit 24  wedid on the mountain, it was -- it's part of our list but the
25 subgtantidly different in your view from the Mars Hill 25 speciesthat we picked up, we picked up three species: Little
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1 bat, big brown, and quarry bats, and not small-footed. 1 sitting here now, | don't think well need to do that.
2 Wewouldn't really have expected the small-footed. 2 MS. HILTON: | think that takes cake of that issue
3 They have adifferent type of habitat that they prefer, like 3 then.
4 more rocky outcrops. 4 My other question -- my only other question isfor
5 MR. LAVERTY: If | recdl, wasn't there some 5 Mr. Lee My questionisif we were -- if we approved this
6 statement to the effect that they have anesting areaor a 6 project, do you think that there are other locationsin this
7 breeding area that's within close proximity? 7 genera areaor general region that would be attractive for
8 MR. PELLETIER: It'slikely that there would be 8 wind power development such that we might see some applications
9 small-footed bats regionally, but, again, the type of habitat 9 inthefuture?
10 that we have on Black Nubble -- and we haven't picked them up 10 There'saWest Kennebego site that was shown on the
11 inthetwo species study that | did out there. 11 map. It washardto tell how far away that is. What are your
12 MR. LAVERTY: You did look for them and you didn't 12 thoughts on that?
13 find them? 13 MR. LEE: Wedid find some good winds at West
14 MR. PELLETIER: That'scorrect. Three species. One 14 Kennebego. Unfortunately, that site is owned by Seven Islands
15 of them wefound was a very common species, and that wasamost | 15 Land Company and has been put into conservation.
16 98 percent of our recalsthat we got. 16 It's hard to speculate, there's so many factors. But
17 MR. LAVERTY: Thank you. Thank you forindulging. | [ 17 1 think there may be -- obviously Kibby is coming up next, so
18 have no more questions. 18 thereareother sitesinthe area. We looked at alot and this
19 THE CHAIR: Gwen, go ahead. 19 iswhat we felt was best for all those criteria
20 MS. HILTON: Ed asked my question, but | do havesort | 20 MS. HILTON: What I'm getting at, | guess, isif we
21 of afollow up for either | guess Mr. Frick or Mr. Anderson. 21 et the precedent for approval of asite, this site, will it
22 What time of year did you do the road construction 22 signa the go-ahead for other siteswithin this area of high
23 work at Mars Hill? 23 mountains and unfragmented habitat?
24 MR. FOLSTER: Tim Folster, Sargent Corporation. We |24 | guessthat's my question. Are there other possible
25 sarted in March of 2006, we finished in November of 2006. 25 sites?
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1 MS. HILTON: What I've read in the application is 1 MR. LEE: | guesswhat you're getting to, you're
2 therésaplan or there's a possibility that you will want to 2 setting a precedent, and from our perspective we have done a
3 do the road construction and construction for the tower padsin 3 phenomena amount of work, both in site selection, aswell as
4 thewintertime; isthat true? 4  design, totry to produce areally, realy good project.
5 MR. FOLSTER: That waswith theinitial application. 5 Frankly, | think if you do approve this, you're setting avery,
6 At thispoint construction sequence has not been decided. 6 very high bar frankly.
7 Winter construction will probably not be required. 7 | think there may be other sites, but | think the
8 MR. HANISCH: | think that if you give us approval -- 8 work we've done and the project we've produced isjust the sort
9 and| certainly hope you do -- it really depends on when -- we 9 of project, in my opinion, should be approved.
10 were congtrained last time by the tax credits, and we really 10 MR. HANISCH: Commissioner, if | could add to that.
11 needed, because we didn't know if they were going to be 11 If you, during one of the breaks, go over to the board that we
12 reapproved by Congress, we felt that we needed to get the 12 have up there, the next to the last one, it shows the map of
13 project donein avery short window. 13 Maine. It showsyou, as Harley talked about, where the
14 We don't have that constraint thistime. The only 14 transmissionlinesare.
15 work that we're envisioning having to do based on what we see, 15 Y ou have to be pretty near one of those transmission
16 the sequence now, would be cutting treesin the winter, which 16 lines because the cost of getting your power to that
17 isprobably better for the environment to get those down in the 17 transmission lineis huge.
18 wintertime and then go back up during the dry season and finish 18 So alot of the inner workings of your jurisdiction
19 construction. 19 would be very hard. Even though they've got good wind, it
20 It really depends on when we get approval. We don't 20 would be very, very expensive to generate -- to put awind
21 haveany intent to do winter construction at this point. 21 farm. Sol think that's going to be the big hurdle for anybody
22 MS. HILTON: Okay. Butitisinyour application. 22 esecomingin.
23 Therésawhole-- 23 MS. KURTZ: | have afew questions as well, and Ed
24 MR. HANISCH: We discuss the potential for winter 24 and Gwen asked some of them so hopefully it won't take so much
25 congtruction and what we would do if we had to do it, but 25 time
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1 One of the questions | had for Harley, you talked 1 I'm still not clear as to how this provides the
2 about -- it was in the testimony on meeting LURC standards, one 2 protection -- unless I'm reading this wrong -- it hasto be
3 of whichisto provide at least as much protection as the 3 more appropriate for the protection of resources within the
4 current subdistrict or the current district zoning provides, 4 dffected area, and | don't think your testimony demonstrates
5 youdidn't actually address that. 5 that.
6 You just said that there are other types of 6 MR. LEE: Maybe the best way here is after the
7 activitiesthat create moreimpact. You said forestry growth, 7 hearing we can address that more in our follow-up comments.
8 theski mountains. You didn't actually demonstrate or say how 8 MR. HANISCH: | think -- just as an add-on -- | think
9 thisproject could provide agreater level of protection than 9 that the CLUP saysthat you have to balance the potential
10 thecurrent one does, you just compared it to other types of 10 impacts of the bad against the good.
11 activities. 11 If you're saying your hurdle for that, commissioner,
12 Can you respond to that? 12 isthe only way you can do that is not have any impacts, then
13 MR. LEE: | guess|'m alittle confused by the 13 you couldn't do anything anywhere.
14 question. | wastrying to address footprint and road 14 It seems to me that we are going to have impacts, we
15 construction and ski area construction, things like that. 15 told you we're going to have impacts, but we think we've
16 MS. KURTZ: | think, if | look at the criteria, it 16 minimized those impacts, and we think on balance the good
17 saysthat the new district designation is more appropriate for 17 that's generated from this project, just like ther€'s good from
18 protection and management of existing uses and resources within 18 foresting, harvesting the wood, and harvesting the snow for
19 theaffected area. 19 skiing and for biomass plant, we think that the good that comes
20 You raised that and said that this project would meet 20 out of that. We are hoping that you believe that the good that
21 that condition, but you didn't demonstrate how it would, you 21 comesout of that balances against the impacts that we have.
22 just sort of compared it to other uses that are perhaps more 22 MS. KURTZ: | understand what you're saying and |
23 detrimental. You didn't demonstrate how this would be more 23 guess| just thought it was -- it was sort of quickly addressed
24 protective, you just said it was perhaps |ess detrimental. 24  and| just wanted to make a note -- you know, that | had made
25 | think you have to show -- | think that there has to 25 note of that and wanted to try to understand what we're
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1 beademonstration that you'll be protecting aresource. The 1 requiredtolook at here.
2 new district designation is more appropriate for the protection 2 Another question and | have to be honest with you, |
3 and management of existing uses within the affected area. 3 haven't kept track of peoples names. Whoever the person that
4 Y ou didn't show, in my mind, how you would be 4 was providing testimony about the jobs this project will
5 providing that, you just said it's not going to be as bad as 5 provide. | guessthat's Randy.
6 theski industry and it's not going to be as bad as forestry 6 MR. MANN: Yes.
7 andit'snot going to be as bad as road building. 7 MS. KURTZ: Last summer there was a discussion about
8 | don't see -- | haven't been able to follow your 8 hiringlocal -- the number of permanent operation jobs, and it
9 argument that it would be more protected. 9 was brought out in the testimony that actually the operation
10 Does that make sense? The look on your face says no. 10 jobswould be held by some of the folks from the turbine
11 MR. LEE: | guesstheway | seeit isthese other 11 manufacturers and not local people at all.
12 usesthat are alowed have certain impacts and that will be at 12 | just wondered if that has changed.
13 or below those levels of the activities that are allowed. 13 MR. MANN: | think your recollection is partialy
14 For example, we have severa thousand acres, and 14 correct, so let me clarify it alittle bit.
15 we'reusing afairly small portion of it. So just right off 15 The normal way that awind project isoperated isa
16 thebat, we've got development of something like 5 percent of 16 combination of the project company owner, which would be Edison
17 thetotd area. That's apretty good start to begin with. 17 Mission to Endless Energy, in cooperation with turbine vendor
18 Then| guess| was comparing it with some of these other 18 because during the first five-year period, well have aturbine
19 activitiesthat we take for granted, including this mountain 19 maintenance and warranty contract with that vendor.
20 behind us. 20 So during that five-year period there will be
21 Y es, comparing it to those and saying there will be 21 employees of the project company aswell as employees of Vestas
22 lessimpacts. 22 onsite
23 MS. KURTZ: | understand that and | appreciate all 23 After the five-year period, those employees will very
24 the efforts that you've gone to to minimize the impacts 24 likely be al employees of the project company because the
25 compared to the original application. 25 warranty period expires, and so the normal way to transition
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1 thosejobsto the project company. 1 hasasimilar demographic and economic base.
2 Now, to answer your specific question of will there 2 | think the conclusion isthat there really hasn't
3 belocal jobs, we have talked about this with Vestas, and their 3 been any negative effects on rea estate values, and they have
4 expectation -- and thisis how they normally do it -- isto 4 become pretty significant tourist draws. There are some wind
5 atempt to hire those people locally. 5 farmswherethey charge $20 avisit and get tens of thousands
6 So there may be a project manager or two, you know, 6 of visitors.
7 that would have seasoned experience on other wind projects, but 7 | think it's unlikely to have any negative impact.
8 therest of the staff we would certainly be looking to hire 8 Youknow, having spent alot of time in these woods skiing and
9 those peoplelocaly. Asl said before, that's a best business 9 hiking and hiking, | think we're going to get alot of visitors
10 practicefor us because quite frankly it's easier for usto 10 stop by. Working on the Met towers, we've had people stop by
11 hirepeoplelocally, train them, and employ them here than to 11 sometimes, hikers. In the wintertime we've had snowmobilers
12 haveto ship them in from elsewhere with relocation obligations 12 showing up just because they saw atrail and they followed it.
13 andthingslikethat. 13 I don't think there will be much of anegative impact.
14 It's just anormal business plan. 14 | mentioned before the Western Mountains Foundation
15 MS. KURTZ: What kind of education and trainingwould |15 sort of insisted on putting their trail up through the middle
16 it entail to bring someone up to speed to assume one of those? 16 of our turbines, too, and | think that's sort of an endorsement
17 MR. MANN: Thisis something that the industry deals 17 of compatibility between trails and recreation use and our
18 withalot. What we have typically found isthat in places -- 18 project.
19 inrural placesthere's usually a pocket of people with the 19 MS. KURTZ: | had aquestion on transmission
20 mechanical skillsto work on and maintain turbines. 20 capacity.
21 Now, obviously they need to go through the training 21 MR. GARWOOD: Steve Garwood.
22 process, they need to learn the ropes of that business, and all 22 MS. KURTZ: Yes. Youindicated that -- you showed us
23  of the turbine manufacturers have sort of schools, if you will, 23 the bar graphs of the capacity and the net capacity in summer
24  setuptodothat. You may take acouple-week program to learn 24  and winter. You based that on an assessment, | think, of a
25 the equipment, but then you will get certified and you'll be 25 study that has not been completed yet?
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1 abletodoit. 1 MR. GARWOOD: No, it's not a completed study.
2 Really, the core skill is kind of a mechanical 2 MS. KURTZ: Do you know when that study will be
3 skill -- people that can work on cars, people that can work on 3 completed?
4 tractors, people that can work on Snow Cats. Those arethe 4 MR. GARWOOD: It has been completed.
5 type of peoplethat usualy have the aptitude and interest to 5 MS. KURTZ: It has been completed?
6 dothis. Wevefound that most of our projects arein rural 6 MR. GARWOOD: It was completed May of '06 | believe.
7 areasand we find people locally to do those jobs. 7 | cantell you. May 30th, 2006 and it was done for the
8 MS. KURTZ: Thank you. | understand, obviously 8 90-megawatt Redington project and it was approved as being
9 living in western Maine, that there's a tremendous need for 9 applicable for this specific 54-megawatt project.
10 jobs, so | appreciate the construction jobs involved. 10 MS. KURTZ: So it was completed or not?
11 I'm wondering about the other economic impacts. This 11 MR. GARWOOD: It was completed on May 30th, 2006.
12 areaalso hasfortunate or unfortunate high real estate values 12 MS. KURTZ: | guesswhat | had written down is that
13 and second homes. 13 it had not been completed but you felt nonethel ess that
14 | wonder if you've done any economic impact studies 14 congestion would not be an issue.
15 onred estate values and also recreational consumer impacts, 15 MR. GARWOOD: No, it has been completed, and the
16 thisbeing sort of an outdoor, tourism, and recreation area. 16 information contained in that study shows that the transmission
17 Haveyou been able to either do an impact study or compare this 17 capacity in aggregate of the three 115-kV lines that exist
18 typeof project to asimilar -- alocation that has asimilar 18 today and emanate from the Wyman hydro substation, whichis
19 economic base, similar real estate, and that kind of thing, 19 whereall the generation ends up from this proposed project,
20 sort of comparing applesto apples. 20 from the Boraex project, and from the Wyman hydro, and the
21 MR. LEE: We haven't done a specific study, but | 21 Harrishydro stations, except that which is consumed locally,
22 collect those to the extent they're available. | think 22 al of the generation from those projects must get out over
23 probably the most relevant one was done on property vaues 23 thosethree 115-kV transmission lines.
24 dudiesafew years ago and it looked at wind farms across the 24 My bar graph showed that there is more than ample
25 country, including the Searsburg one in Vermont, which probably 25 transmission capacity with all threelinesin service and even
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1 if you have one particular line drop out of service from say a 1 provides ashorter section of very expensive, more challenging
2 lightning strike or some other event, which would be a 2 construction. So there's atradeoff yet to be determined.
3 short-term event by the way. 3 Right now, as proposed, we do plan to do the longer.
4 In any event, that was the intent of the dide. To 4 MR. SCHAEFER: That'sal.
5 meit'snot equivocal. Thereissufficient capacity to get 5 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Steve think -- | agree with
6 power out of that areafor the projects that are there and this 6 what Ed said earlier about our trying to stay focused on what
7 proposed project. 7 ourred roleis, but alot of the testimony is focused on some
8 MS. KURTZ: | just have onelast question. It'sbeen 8 of these economic issues, they're very interesting and
9 mentioned that the Redington Mountain -- or the acres on 9 educationa. You havetoindulge usalittle bit to try to do
10 Redington -- there's been an agreement that if this project is 10 someinteresting things.
11 approved that no wind power development will occur on 11 In reading the economic analysis of Mr. Most --
12 Redington. 12 Mr. Most and Mr. Mann -- presented, Mr. Most presented, it
13 What other plans might you have, though, for that 13 seemsto mein reading thisthat you might want to comment,
14  investment? 14 you're counting -- the economics of thiswhole project tell me
15 MR. LEE: Wedon't have any other plans. | don't 15 alot ontheincreasing costs of electricity. They'redriven
16 think were doing any logging up there because of thelow value |16 by carbon emissions, charges, or whatever you want to call
17 of thetimber, and we'll hopefully make as much of our return 17 them, and you're also assuming in the -- in the other side
18 on Black Nubble as we can. 18 you're assuming that there's no increased demand for
19 MS. KURTZ: Thank you. 19 éectricity in the mission statement that you make, because
20 THE CHAIR: Steve. 20 you'veintroduced into the testimony all of the stuff that was
21 MR. SCHAEFER: Yes. My first commentismoreof a |21 presented to usin Greenville about the State's position, but
22 satement about rating these projects and not just yours but 22 if youlook at some of those charts, it clearly suggests that
23 dl of them. 23 natura gasisgoing to become even agreater percentage of our
24 For instance, yoursis a 54-megawatt project, but in 24 generation.
25 redlity it'san 18-megawatt because of the 30-percent capacity. 25 These are some of the things that make us wonder
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1 That would make our job alot easier -- and not just you, but 1 about dl of these-- | can intuitively understand clearly how
2 everybody -- should just be redlistic about the performance, 2 weregoing to haveless emissionsif we have wind power. Any
3 theaverage performance. 3 percentage of wind power will prevent some natural gas that's
4 | think it's easier to consider transmission 4 being used, but the redlity, the global picture of it --
5 capabilities. It'slike thefood label. 1t would tell you 5 probably not agood word -- but the bigger picture isincrease
6 exactly without giving the away the details of your research 6 of demand for electricity offsets awhole ot of what you're
7 that thisistruly a 30-percent project as most wind projects. 7 taking about.
8 That'sjust acomment. 8 That doesn't mean that wind power is bad, it just
9 About the road, Mr. Anderson, one of the new roadsis 9 meansthat'sthereal world welivein.
10 the Upper Black Nubble access road and under ridgelineit says, | 10 Do you want to comment on any of that just to help us
11 possible connection of Upper and Lower Black Nubble. If that 11 understand this whole thing?
12  could be connected, would that eliminate the need of the Upper 12 MR. MOST: Sure. ThisisMatt Most again. You're
13 Black Nubble road, whichistotally new | noticed. 13 absolutely right. What we refer to asis a business-as-usua
14 MR. ANDERSON: It would, yes, it definitely would. 14 case. If wedo nothing, our expectation is that natural gas
15 If we connected the Upper Black Nubble to the lower, that area 15 consumption to make electricity will continue to grow
16 that you'relooking at, that would eliminate the need for the 16 substantialy, and that's if we continue on a path that we're
17 Upper Black Nubble access road. 17 ontoday, and then we'll have al of the impacts associated
18 I've walked down through there. It'sachallenging 18 with that.
19 terrain but it's something that we plan to further evaluate for 19 If we build wind generation as the State of Maine has
20 thefinal design. That'swhy we've shown it on that plan. 20 prescribed -- and as many states have prescribed -- what you
21 MR. SCHAEFER: That would eliminate an engineering | 21  end up doing is reducing that increase that you would have had
22 headache, it lookslike, if you didn't have to build that 22 otherwise.
23  Upper, but there's tradeoffs on the ridgeline, too, | guess. 23 So you may till see an increase in natural gas
24 MR. ANDERSON: Yes, there's certainly tradeoffs. It 24 consumption to make power, but it would be less than it would
25 diminates amuch longer but more easily constructed road and 25 havebeen otherwise. Aswe build thiswind fleet, it's cutting
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1 indramaticaly into that expansion of fossil fuel consumption 1 | don't know as that makes wind power bad, it just
2 aswhat you would have had otherwise. 2 seemsthat -- I'm alittle concerned about how we're selling
3 The 10-percent impact that the State of Maine has 3 it, if weresdling it on the basis that somehow it's going to
4 prescribed isarather substantial impact. Other parts of the 4 reduce our costs of electricity, because clearly your testimony
5 country have done similar things. 5 saysitisn't going to happen, at least to me.
6 So you're absolutely right. Y ou're not going to 6 MR. MOST: | think the important factors that wind
7 diminate natural gas asamajor fuel for driving the 7 power will reduce what you otherwise would have had. If you
8 dectricity inthisregion or in the country. What you're 8 didn't have wind power produce a zero emissions component to
9 trying to do is mitigate the growth of CO, emissions, level 9 your overal energy mix, you replace that component that does
10 them out, and then start to decrease them. 10 haveemissions, and that component would have a higher cost.
11 One of the major initiativesin trying to decrease 11 So the more wind power that can be generated, the
12 those emissionsisareduction in energy consumptions. You 12 moreyou can mitigate this effect.
13 pointed out, alot of those charts and alot of what the State 13 But clearly you're absolutely right. All of the
14 agenciesaretrying to do isto reduce energy consumption 14 energy policy inthis country that's being debated right now
15 overal. 15 hasacost associated. There's no free lunch.
16 Certainly, if that energy reduction overal isreally 16 In order to retool our electricity industry to
17 substantial, it could have an offsetting impact on the price of 17 produce aless carbon intensive product for consumption by
18 power. Thelessdemand for power, the more expensive power. 18 Americans, that's expensive. It requires the retirement of
19 So we're trying to weigh those and we're trying to 19 aready paid for power plants and replacing them with new ones,
20 understand what the impact is. Our view of the future right 20 that has costs associated with it, and it also forces the use
21 now isthat CO, pricing will increase the price of electricity, 21 of more expensivefuels. Coal isavery inexpensive fud,
22 which may decrease the demand for electricity somewhat, but it 22 natural gasisamore expensive fuel. So those switches all
23 will till decrease the price which is an important factor in 23 have costs associated with them.
24 our economics. 24 You're absolutely right. The national interestsin
25 Also, that increase in demand -- if thereisan 25 developing arenewable fleet al have costs and they hit the
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1 increasein demand for natura gas, that has avery interesting 1 taxpayer either through areduction in tax revenue through a
2 effect onthe volatility and the price of eectricity also. 2 reduction in tax credit, or they hit the consumers through
3 So these competing effects that CO, reductionin 3 added charges.
4 other parts of the country where the electricity is not as 4 Wind power is an answer to those problems, it's not a
5 cleanasit ishere, they're going to see higher natural gas 5  cause of those problems.
6 pricesin other parts of the country where coal is primarily 6 THE CHAIR: Thank you. | guessthe argument is that
7 prevaent. 7 thecostisincreasing at alower rate than it otherwise would
8 As aresult, that's going to cause increasing demands 8 increase. That's your argument, not that we're going to seea
9 for natural gas, which may also have an impact on power 9 decreasein electric rates. | don't expect that to happen.
10 pricing. 10 MR. MOST: You may have alower eectricity bill due
11 So there'salot of moving partsto this, but we 11 tolower consumption, so you may be consuming less power, O
12 think that wind power isawinner under al of these scenarios. 12 your hill -- and | think alot of folks are hoping their hill
13 THE CHAIR: | think you addressed it in the written 13 will belessor it would be similar -- but the per unit of
14 part of your testimony if you didn't say it and others have 14 dlectricity may be more expensive.
15 saiditin prefiled, but there's been inferences made that 15 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Mr. Garwood, just following
16 somehow the construction of wind farmsis going to decrease the 16 up on Rebeccas question. | think | heard you say that there
17 cost of eectricity, and all the testimony I've heard today 17 was no capacity concern between the Wyman and where the rest of
18 kind of saysthat isn't going to happen because we're going to 18 theworldislocated, but the real issue hereto meis Bigelow
19 pay for al these carbon credits. 19 toWyman.
20 | guessyou or Mr. Mann referred to al of the 20 Now, will you clarify, please, the capacity on that
21 increased value of these renewable energy credits, | assume 21 specific piece?
22 that weareal going to pay for those. Somebody's got to pay 22 MR. GARWOOD: Yes. Today that lineisrated at about
23 for them and it's going to be the customer in the end, right, 23 57 megawatts. Today you only have the Boralex plant, which |
24  and we're also paying for all these production tax credits and 24 think has a peak capahility of 47 megawatts, with only about 45
25 soonand soforth that make all this stuff work. 25 of it transmits down that line because the rest of it is
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1 consumed locally through a distribution circuit out of the 1 right wind conditions, and the biomass plant hasto be
2 Bigelow substation. 2 operating at full output for you to have a scenario that was
3 As part of this project, the devel opers have 3 actualy represented by my bar chart where al the generation
4 volunteered to upgrade that line. Utilities and 1SOs under 4 intheareahasall theright conditions to operate at full
5 FERC rulesare not alowed to force a developer to increase the 5 capacity.
6 capacity of atransmission line solely to ensure that all the 6 THE CHAIR: 1 think obvioudly the reason | think
7 generation that may interconnect with that lane can be 7 wereal asking these kinds of questionsis to achieve the
8 digpatched. 8 full benefits of all of this, that we have to be operating at
9 Under a competitive market, FERC's rules recognize 9 full capacity, we haveto be able to operate at full capacity
10 that there should be competition for transmission capacity and 10 whenwe can; right? Otherwise, thisisn't --
11 thevariability to get onto the grid should be based on your 11 MR. GARWOOD: That's correct.
12 bidinto the electricity markets, so that if your bids are low 12 THE CHAIR: -- all theserenewables -- | think this
13 enough, then you can get onto the transmission system. 13 all arose because the whole lineis based on renewable energy,
14 So the voluntary upgrade that devel opers of this 14 which everybody wants to see get pumped into the system; right?
15 project have proposed raised that capacity of that line from 15 MR. GARWOOD: Correct. And | believe the figures
16 57 megawattsto 135 megawatts. At thetime, that would have 16 that like for emission reductions that John mentioned were
17 accommodated both full output, the 90-megawatt project they 17 based actually on amegawatt hour production expected to be
18 previoudy proposed, and al of the Boralex biomass facility. 18 representative on an annual basis of this particular project.
19 Today they have come here with the same upgrade 19 So it doesn't assume that the project isrunning at
20 planned but the project is 36 megawatts lessin size. 20 full capacity al hours of the year.
21 THE CHAIR: Thank you. | guessthat makessenseto |21 MR. LAVERTY: Could | ask afollow-up question?
22 me. Because Steve questioned about the capacity. | guess he's 22 THE CHAIR: Sure, go ahead.
23 right about the 30 percent -- 23 MR. LAVERTY:: If the project -- if the financial
24 MR. GARWOOD: Maybel can help there. 24 viability of one mountain versus two mountains -- and thisisa
25 THE CHAIR: -- on average, but the thing isthat the 25 sendtiveissue -- why would the applicant till include in
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1 plant will operate at capacity at any instant point in time, 1 thisproposa an upgrade to the 135-megawatt as opposed to now
2 right? 2 that the 90-megawatt is no longer on the table. Why wouldn't
3 MR. GARWOOQOD: Yes. 3 that upgrade be reduced to reduce costs of the upgrade and
4 THE CHAIR: It would generate 54 megawatts, so the 4 increase the financial viability of the one-mountain project?
5 line hasto be sized for the instantaneous production rates? 5 MR. GARWOOD: I'll answer part of that. Randy may
6 MR. GARWOOD: Correct. When utilitiesdothekinds | 6 want to speak to another part of it.
7 of studies-- an impact study, per se -- they do those under 7 | indicated, the |SO New England authorized and
8 peak conditions, they do those under light-load conditions, 8 validated the origina system impact study done for the
9 they do that under variouslevels of dispatch of the existing 9 90-megawatt project to be viable and applicable to the Black
10 generation and the proposed, so in this study and the 10 Nubble 54-megawatt project.
11 90-megawatt Redington system impact study, they ran some 50 11 However, in order for this project to maintain its
12 different cases when they modelled the system both showingthe |12 positionin the queuelist of al other requested projects, it
13 Redington project at full output at 90 megawatts and then 13 hadto stay with the results of that study, because modifying
14 showing it at lower levelsaswell. Similarly they showed the 14 that study and any assumptions that went into it would require
15 Boraex plant on at full or down to some of the levels. 15 restudy, significant restudy, and when you do arestudy of that
16 The transmission planners responsible for those 16 nature, you essentialy hold up other projectsthat arein the
17 studies, they need to do their best to make sure that the lines 17 queue afterwards, and under the FERC regulations, it's the
18 can -- and the system can -- operate reliably under what 18 1SO'srespongibility to look after the interests of those
19 they'll call reasonably stressed conditions and assuming full 19 developerswho are further in the pipeline to make sure there
20 output of your proposed project, and they don't bother to take 20 aren't such delays occurring, and if such delays are occurring
21 into account what you've raised such as intermittent units, 21 by action taken of the developer, they're booted out of the
22 such asawind farm, will not be operating at full capacity in 22 queueand putlastinline.
23 dl hours. 23 That was in part the reason for staying with the
24 The same is true with the hydro. Y ou've got to have 24 results of that existing study, which included voluntarily
25 sufficient water coming down the river, you've got to have the 25 upgrading the line between Bigelow and Wyman.
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1 MR. LAVERTY: Thank you, | understand it. 1 how to even phrase that asaquestion. It just struck me
2 THE CHAIR: Steve, | have a couple of questions. You 2 that -- | know that trees die and come and go and they may be
3 mentioned the bat situation and the foraging areas, there 3 cut. | don't know how any of us control that.
4 weren't alot of foraging areas on top of the mountain because 4 MR. DEWAN: That may be a question to address the
5 of theforest cover involved up there. 5 viewsaong some of the roads like Route 16.
6 My question was, do we create opportunities for 6 THE CHAIR: That'swherel saw the thing that could
7 foraging areas by making openings? Do the openings make good 7 change. A landowner could decide that tree for a Christmas
8 placesfor bats? 8 tree, and you've changed the whole viewshed.
9 MR. PELLETIER: It'sapossibility. We'redoing 9 MR. DeEWAN: With that one particular tree.
10 studies, sometimesthat's one of the places welll look for. 10 THE CHAIR: Right. Anybody else have any questions?
11 Well go down by near wetlands or in openings along roadways, 11 Marcia?
12 andthose are areas that you'll find foraging. 12 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: No, thank you.
13 The summit and most of the ridgeline of Black Nubble, 13 THE CHAIR: | think since the Commission took
14 though, isavery dense canopy and it's a function of a number 14  probably more time than we were supposed to, which is, | guess,
15 of different things. 15 somewhat our privilege, that we'll take alunch break and welll
16 Typically being windy, the insects, things that 16 come back and well start with the opposing intervenor
17 they'reforaging on, it'sjust not agreat place for them to be 17 cross-examination.
18 occurring. They'll find more, better available feed on lower 18 | think we've been at thislong enough. We're going
19 ridges, down in the lower elevations down in the valleys. 19 totry dothisinahalf an hour. So with your cooperation, we
20 Again, the foraging would be -- alot of it would be 20 can start sometime between 10 minutes of 1 and 1 o'clock.
21 within the canopy itself becauseit's so dense. So yes, there 21 Thank you.
22 could be some movements in those corridors and would actually 22 (There was aluncheon break in the hearing at
23 bepreferred, but it's ill, | think, the overall preference 23 12:21 p.m. and the hearing resumed at 1:05 p.m.)
24 to beforaging would be eliminated because of the lack of prey 24 THE CHAIR: Please proceed.
25 and because of the dense cover. 25 MR. PLOUFFE: Thank you. I'm Bill Plouffe, and I'm
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1 THE CHAIR: The chart you presented on the height of 1 theattorney for the group that's been designated in the
2 themigration study, was that alocal study or wasthat -- it 2 materials as the opposing intervenors, and that's the Maine
3 kind of gave the appearance that it might be a national study. 3 Appaachian Trail Club, the Appalachian Trail Conservancy, the
4 |sthat what it was? The data, it's not based just on 4 Appalachian Mountain Club, and the Maine Audubon Society.
5 Black Nubble; right? 5 | think | have alittle over an hour. | think that
6 MR. PELLETIER: No, that was based on al available 6 givesusenough time so that we don't have to hurry through
7 public studies that have been put out right now, and that's on 7 this. | have moretimethisyear than | had last year.
8 anationd basis. 8 Terry DeWan, I'm going to start with you, because |
9 THE CHAIR: Mr. DeWan, how many places on the -- 9 think that visual issues are very important obvioudly in this
10 based on your studies -- how many places are we going to see 10 case.
11 dl 18 turbines? Are most of the views kind of several here, 11 EXAMINATION OF TERRY DeWAN
12 several there? | saw onethat had quite afew on it from the 12 BY MR. PLOUFFE:
13 Appaachian Trail, | think, | quickly counted quite a few. 13 Q. Tery, wewere herein August of 2006. Am | correct that
14 Did you collect any of that information? 14 in the amended application that the 18 tower |ocations on
15 MR. DeWAN: We did computer modelling | think all of | 15 Black Nubble have not changed since then?
16 thesitesalongthe AT and alot of other sites. We can tell 16 A. | believethat'scorrect. | would have to ask the
17 you precisely how many would be seen. 17 engineering consultants. There may have been some minor
18 | think the general answer isthat from most of the 18 shifts.
19 stesthat we've talked about -- Saddleback Junior, The Horn, 19 Q. Haveyou been asked since 2006 about moving the location
20 and Saddleback -- you're going to be seeing 16 or 17 of the 18 20 of any of the towers?
21 turbines. Because of the topography, there's some on the back 21 A. No, wehavent.
22 side of the mountain. Some of them you may only see the top of 22 Q. Haveany of the poll locations changed since August?
23 theblades, apartia view of them. 23 A. I don'tthink they have.
24 THE CHAIR: | had acomment about forest cover type |24 Q. | mean by that the power line locations.
25 changing over time, which may impact views, but | don't know 25 We heard Dwight Anderson this morning that there's
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1 been some relocation of one of the roads; isthat right? 1 was a unit of the National Park Service and we said that
2 A. Yes, you heard Dwight talk about some places -- relocation 2 in our testimony.
3 of the wetlands impacts -- to avoid having an impact. 3 Q. Didyou rehikethe Appalachian Trail since August of 2006?
4 Q. Doesthat relocation change your analysis at al? 4 A. |havenot.
5 A. Reocation, probably not; there were some places where we 5 Q. Didanybody inyour office?
6 recommended putting some additional curbsin the road, but 6 A. Notthat I'm aware of.
7 for the most part | don't think it does. 7 Q. If youwould go to Page 41 of your prefiled testimony and
8 Q. Sowerededing essentiadly the same project asto 8 under the Poplar Ridge on the AT, the copy | have says,
9 Black Nubble as we werein 2006? 9 the turbines on Redington and Black Nubble will be
10 A. Thesamephysica project. 10 intermittently visible.
11 Q. Correct. Youwould agree with that? 11 Arethere any turbines on Redington on this project?
12 A. Yes 12 A. Youcanlook at things adozen times, you'll lways miss
13 Q. Idon'tsee-- 13 something. That's one thing that was missed.
14 A. Could | amend that though to say that the lighting, which 14 Q. Isitfair tosay, Terry, that thisreport isbasically an
15 has been talked about by many of the intervenors, was of 15 edited version of the work that you had done and submitted
16 concern. That has changed, aswe've all talked about. 16 in terms of the larger project?
17 Q. Well gettothelighting. 17 A. Ithink that'safair characterization. We looked at all
18 Now, | heard from Dwight Anderson thismorning that | 18 the details.
19 he had calculated an approximation of the amount of 19 Q. Okay. Allright. | hope commissioners can seethis. |
20 cut-and-fill that will be needed for the roads on this 20 talked to Marcia about where to put these.
21 project. 21 Your current testimony regarding Black Nubble-only
22 | don't see -- but maybe I'm missing it -- the 22 project, your prefiled, the two places that you addressed
23 cut-and-fill locations at al in any of your simulations. 23 theissue, you say, reducing the size and scope of the
24 A. Whenwedid the simulations -- the smulations, weve done | 24 project has greatly minimized the visual impacts by
25 two: Oneisthe photographic simulation, the other isthe 25 significantly increasing the distance of the project from
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1 before or after, the aerial photograph, looking straight 1 close to scenic and recreational resources.
2 down. 2 And you also say under protection of Redington Pond
3 On that one we worked very closely with Dwight to 3 Range, these restrictions, that is, the protection of
4 identify what the extent of the limited grading would be. 4 Redington Pond Range, would significantly decrease the
5 Likewise, we aso -- when Amy Segal did the photo 5 scenic impact of the project, provide long-term protection
6 simulations took into account what we knew in working with | 6 of the last undevel oped and unprotected 4,000-foot peak in
7 Del_uca-Hoffman where the cuts-and-fills might be. 7 Maine. That's sworn testimony this year.
8 If you look carefully, you will see some places where 8 In your rebuttal comments submitted under oath last
9 there are roads that may be visible. 9 year when you were speaking to the Black Nubble-only
10 Q. I'mnot talking about the roads, I'm talking about the 10 proposal that NRCM put on the table, you said to the
11 cut-and-fill, upslope, downd ope materials deposited, that 11 Commission in testimony that the Black Nubble-only
12 changed the landscape. 12 alternative would grestly reduce visual impacts or this
13 A. Thelinesthat we're showing are the results of those 13 scenario would eliminate the views of turbines from the
14 cuts-and-fills. 14 Sugarloaf Cirque. This viewpoint represents change of
15 Q. Thecut-and-fill itself doesn't shop up there, doesiit? 15 just afew minutes actual time at the height that we
16 Y ou haven't created any new simulations since last August? | 16 would have contact with the project. In al the other
17 A. All thesimulationsthat show are new as aresult of this 17 locations where the hiker can view the turbines, they will
18 project. 18 gill bevisible.
19 Q. Last August, asl recdl, you were not fully awarein any 19 Then you went on in another section of your rebuttal
20 event of the status of Mount Abraham as being a public 20 comments and said that consequently eliminating the
21 reserve? 21 Redington turbines would not substantially reduce visual
22 A. Wearecertainly aware of that right now. 22 impact from most trail locations. It is not reasonable to
23 Q. You, I think, were not fully aware of the status of the 23 require the applicant to reduce the project size so
24 Appalachian Trail asaunit of the National Park System? 24 significantly just to achieve these very minor reductions
25 A. Thatisnottrue. Wewerefully aware of the fact that it 25 inthe project visibility.
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1 How do you square those two sworn statements? 1 standpoint looking at the distances, the viewing angles,
2 Let's get to the middle of the second section there where 2 the percentage of views that you're going to seeit from.
3 we talk about use of the mgjority of thetrail. 3 | think it's the same project -- it's areduced
4 Aswe talked about, the majority of the people who 4 project, but there have been some changes.
5 are hiking thetrail are going to be in the woods without 5 The lighting, for example, | think that's a change
6 aview outward, at least outward to the project, for 95 or 6 that has come about over the last year.
7 more percent of thetime. 7 Q. Well get to thelighting.
8 With this particular application, there are afew 8 Okay. Your testimony of 2006 regarding viewpoints on
9 places where, for example, on the Cirque, they are not 9 the Appalachian Trail, our fieldwork has determined that
10 goingto seeit at all. Aswe said earlier there's about 10 there will be only four open areas within the section. In
11 800 feet where you don't seeit at all. 11 addition, there would be two open views from side
12 There's aplace on top of Spaulding which is not on 12 trails -- Sugarloaf and Mount Abraham.
13 thetrail, it's a partially wooded hillside off of it, 13 Y ou said there will also be intermittent filtered
14 where now you can see seven turbines and before you would 14 views from several locations -- North Crocker, below
15 have seen more of them. 15 Sugarloaf Mounting, Spaulding Mountain, Loon Mountain, and
16 So there are some changes. 16 Poplar Ridge. However, most of these offer brief glimpses
17 But not enough to make a significant difference according 17 of the wind farm, will be seen by the average hiker for
18 to your rebuttal testimony last year? 18 only afew seconds at atime, if they're noticed at all.
19 Significant isavery qualitative word. To some people, 19 In our professional judgment they would not be considered
20 to see asingle turbine | think may be considered to be an 20 major viewpoints.
21 undue adverse effect. | think that'swhat thisisall 21 Focus on Poplar Ridge. | was just there two weeks
22 about. 22 ago. | didn't take these photos. These are from Dave
23 By reducing the number from 30 down to the number we | 23 Fields testimony.
24 have right now at 18, to some people that still may not be 24 That's Poplar Ridge. Isthat afiltered and
25 asignificant change. 25 intermittent view? Thisis from the tread way of the
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1 . Your rebuttal comments last year were in defence of the 1 Appalachian Trail. Thisisfrom 25 feet off the tread
2 larger project in the face of claims made by Natural 2 way. That's Black Nubble, asyou know.
3 Resources Council that reducing the size would 3 A. Right. By thetread way you mean the centerline of the
4 significantly reduce scenic impacts, and you said, no, it 4 trail?
5 won't. 5 Q. Right, whereyou hike.
6 From some viewpoints. As| said beforein my 6 A. 1guesslwould consider it to be afiltered view because
7 presentation, for example, Saddleback, you're looking at 7 the entire project extends from that image of Black Nubble
8 the turbines at about the same distance. 8 to the left perhaps another distance equal to the width of
9 For some people who are out there, it'samost a 9 the mountain, and it is partially broken up by trees.
10 black-and-white question. Y ou see turbines or you don't 10 Q. Thistree?
11 seeturbines. To people who don't want to see turbines at 11 A. No, I'mtalking about the view from the top on the AT.
12 al, whether or not we have 80 turbines or 18 turbines, 12 Q. Okay.
13 perhaps that's not a difference. 13 A. lronically, the photograph is dmost exactly the same
14 . You said last year the only place that the turbines would 14 views that you have there.
15 be eliminated from view is at Sugarloaf Cirque. 15 Q. Wadll, I'm not sure about that. Let'slook at your photo
16 You didn't say some people, it's not black and white. 16 P-51 and P-52 attached to your testimony. | don't know if
17 You didn't say anything. Y ou said it wouldn't make any 17 commissioners have that or not.
18 significant difference. 18 Do you havethat, Terry?
19 It's the same project, you haven't rehiked the trail, 19 A. Ido,yes.
20 you now know about Abraham. 20 THE CHAIR: What's the number, please?
21 Why the different position today? 21 MR. PLOUFFE: P-51, P-52, Page 6-C-10. It lookslike
22 . Asl said, were alwayslooking at it. | think the way we 22 this.
23 looked at it the last time might have been a qualitative 23 BY MR. DIDISHEIM:
24 way of looking at it. 24 Q. Terry, thetop photo of P-51 says, filtered view of
25 Now we're looking at it from a quantitative 25 Black Nubble, left, and southwestern ridge of Redington
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1 Pond Range, right, from the Appalachian Trail and the 1 photographs into your office and you make some
2 eastern edge of Poplar Ridge, August 2004. 2 professional judgments from looking at the photographs,
3 Do you seethat? 3 not from being there?
4 A. Yes and were missing aline on that top photograph. 4 A. Yes
5 You'l notice that later. 5 Q. What makesafiltered view? Isthisbottom photo of Dave
6 Q. What'stheline? 6 Field afiltered view because of thetreein it?
7 A. Excuseme? 7 A. |think that particular one, again, that's off the
8 Q. What'sthat? What line? 8 Appaachian Trail technically.
9 A. Actudly theline should extend over to include all of 9 Q. It'swithin the boundaries of the Appalachian Trail
10 Black Nubble on theright side of the tree. 10 right-of-way?
11 Q. According to that that you have identified as Black Nubble 11 A. When wetaked about an open view, we were talking about a
12 isnot Black Nubble at al, isit? 12 360-degree view. | think it's arguable whether or not
13 A. Whereit's pointed to right now, that's really an 13 that's afiltered view or not. | certainly would say that
14 extension of the Black Nubble project area. 14 the top view isfiltered because of the relative shortness
15 Q. That'snot the mountain Black Nubble? 15 of the opening.
16 A. No,itisnaot. 16 Q. Soanopenview is 360 degrees?
17 Q. Inthe bottom photo it says, view of the Redington Pond 17 A. When we'retaking about panoramic views as we've
18 Range from the same location on the eastern edge of Poplar 18 described here.
19 Ridge. 19 Q. I havetobeinan apine areaand look around like this
20 That's not the Redington Pond Range, that's 20 in order for it to be an open view under your definition?
21 Black Nubble, isn't it? 21 It'simportant because of your distinctions that you
22 A. That'sprobably correct. Again, we did change that when 22 draw.
23 we prepared these boards that are on display over there. 23 A. Weweredescribing asthis being the higher elevation
24 Q. Youdidn'ttell anyone else that you changed that? 24 views from Saddleback. We're calling those the open
25 A. Wejust discovered thisin reading the intervenor 25 views.
146 148
1 testimony. 1 Q. Sothey'reredly 360s?
2 Q. Ahh. Soareyou telling methat the views on -51 and -52 2 A. Yes
3 are the same as these Dave Field viewpoints? Or don't you 3 Q. Sotherereally could have been many viewslike thison
4 know? Y ou haven't been to these places personally, have 4 all of these sections when you say they're just filtered
5 you? 5 intermittently?
6 A. | havenot been to this particular place. 6 A. Whenwe sent our people up to look at the areas, we
7 Q. Who took these photos? 7 recorded the views with GPS equipment, and we located
8 A. TomFarmer, | believe, from my office, | believe he did. 8 wherethey al are. Those are on our maps over there.
9 Q. Ishehere? 9 Q. Ifyoucouldlook to photo -- on 6-P-42 on 6-C-9.
10 A. Hesnot here. 10 Have you found it?
11 Q. How much of this have you actually done, the trail? 11 A. Yes
12 A. Inpercentage -- 12 Q. Itsaysthatif you're looking northeast from Mount
13 Q. The portion between Route 4 in Rangeley and Route 27 13 Abraham, large clearcuts are characteristic parts of this
14 Carrabassett Valley. 14 view. The peak to theleft of center is Owls Head. Photo
15 A. I'veprobably done athird perhaps. 15 taken 1998, nine years ago.
16 Q. Butyou haven't been to the Poplar Ridge area? 16 Do you think the clearcut shown in that photograph
17 A. No, | havenat. 17 looks like that today?
18 Q. How long ago wasit that you were there? 18 A. Probably not. It has had nine years of regeneration.
19 A. Theyear beforelast, | went up to the Crocker. 19 Q. Why isthis photograph put in this report, submitted to
20 Q. Youdidthe Crockers? 20 this Commission in 2007 as representative of what this
21 A. Yes 21 arealookslike?
22 Q. What else have you done? 22 A. lIt'srepresentative of the types of activity that occurred
23 A. Wentupto-- last year right before the hearings we went 23 inthis areain the past.
24 up to Saddleback with Dr. Palmer. 24 Q. It'snot representative of what it looks like today.
25 Q. Sofor some of these other views, your staff brings the 25 Why didn't you go out and take new photos?
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1 A. Wedid supply some additional photographsin the form of 1 cultural development.
2 Google Earth images, which we've included as part of our 2 I think the expectation will change as you go from
3 application that shows heavy patterns, different types of 3 viewpoint to viewpoint.
4 cutting that are going on today that weren't done back ten 4 Q. Onthat stretch of about 26 miles from Route 4 to
5 years ago. 5 Route 27? Haven't you heard testimony that thisis some
6 Q. Isthereadiscussioninyour visual impact assessment as 6 of the most spectacular sections of the 2000-mile trail?
7 to the particular visua resources of this areaor of the 7 A. Wehave heard that.
8 sensitivity of those resources? 8 Q. You disagree with that?
9 | seeadiscussion of still lagoons and golf courses. 9 A. | don'tdisagreethat it's some of the most beautiful
10 What about some of the other visual resourcesin this 10 scenery in the state of Maine up there. We all appreciate
11 area? 11 that.
12 A. Wedo talk about the areas that -- we've used the term 12 We a so know that from those vantage points you're
13 scenic resource, which of courseisa DEP term from the 13 able to look down and see one of the largest developing
14 315 regulations. 14 ski areas in terms of Saddleback Mountain, looking over
15 We have talked about impacts on places like the 15 the Town of Rangeley.
16 scenic roads, the Appalachian Trail, the lakes and the 16 Q. Youdready told meyou can't see Saddleback from the
17 ponds. 17 section I'm talking about, except for that one ski trail,
18 Q. Now, you can't see the Sugarloaf ski development at all 18 you'reright, the Buck Slide area.
19 from the portion of the trail between Route 4 and 19 What else? You see alittle bit of the Saddleback
20 Route 27, can you? Y ou have to go over to the Bigelow 20 development from the shoulder of The Horn? That'sit,
21 Range and look at that; correct? 21 right?
22 A. | know there's one point near Crocker you can go off on a 22 A. Andyoulook down and you see the Town of Rangeley, you
23 sidetrail and see the Sugarloaf ki area. 23 can see the airport, you can some of the roads. From that
24 For the most part you have to be up on the Bigelow 24 part you can see part of the Navy facility.
25 Range and ook down. 25 Q. Haveyou been on Saddleback Junior?
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1 Q. Isitnotimportant for visual impact assessmentsto take 1 A. | havenot been on Saddlieback Junior.
2 into account the viewing expectation of the person who's 2 Q. Soyoudon't whether you can redly see the Navy facility
3 viewing? 3 there, then?
4 A. Absolutely. 4 A. Wevenever said that you can. It's my understanding, the
5 Q. Whereisthediscussion inyour visual impact assessment 5 only thing that you can see from thereis at the very top
6 of the values of the Appalachian Trail? 6 of Sugarloaf where you can see some transmission towers.
7 A. Wedevoted quite abit of dialogue in our report about the 7 Q. Thisiswhat you were told by your staff, not your
8 views from the Appalachian Trail because it isaunit of 8 persona experience?
9 the National Park Service. 9 A. I'vereadthat in some of the prefiled testimony from
10 Q. What about the attitude of the viewer? 10 intervenors and in talking with people that have been
11 A. Wedo talk about viewer expectation along with a 11 there.
12 discussion of viewers from the other scenic viewpoints. 12 Q. Thelighting that you mentioned, there would be eight
13 Q. What do you think the expectation of the Appalachian Trail | 13 towers lighted; is that right?
14 hiker is as he looks over or she looks over these 14 A. Seventowers.
15 mountains of western Maine? 15 Q. Seventowers?
16 A. Ithinkitwill probably be different in different parts 16 A. Yes
17 of the Appalachian Trail. 17 Q. I think thelast time we met -- at least | was not
18 Q. Essentialy between Route 4 and Route 27. Y ou heard some | 18 entirely sure what the lighting was going to be, but now
19 of the testimony last August. 1'm not hitting you with -- 19 we know there are going to be seven towers -- and the
20 thisisnot cold. I'm not hitting you cold with this. 20 lights are Redington or white?
21 A. Theexpectation for people would be, in some places, 21 A. They'rered pulsing lights.
22 hiking along atrail when you're in the woods. Other 22 Q. They would be turned on when?
23 places would be an expectation of seeing awide open 23 A. They would come on at dusk, when exactly, | don't know.
24 panoramas, other places will be an expectation of beingin 24 Q. Andgo off at sunrise?
25 an areawhere you're in contact with a certain amount of 25 A. Yes
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1 Q. Ididn'tfully understand your submissions about the 1 much hit this correctly, and thisisimportant.

2 visibility of these from below. 2 As| read your visual impact assessment, VIA, there

3 Could you explain that just briefly to me? 3 are anumber of factorsthat you look at in assessing the

4 A. If you go to photogrammetric charts from the lighting 4 impact of the devel opment on the viewshed.

5 manufacturers, they're designed so an airplane pilot sees 5 My reading of this breaks down to the number of

6 thelights at its greatest intensity, flying horizontally 6 Appaachian Trail mileswith views of the Black Nubble

7 or up above. 7 windmills, the length of time that the Appalachian Trail

8 But they have bafflesin them so that when you're 8 hiker is exposed to the views of the Black Nubble

9 down below, when you look at them, they look alot less 9 windmills, the percentage of field of view occupied by the
10 intense. 10 windmills, and the percentage of days of clear weather
11 Q. Sothat would be pretty close to the base of the tower 11 you're talking about climate conditions or something like
12 where you couldn't see them from below. But if you're at 12 that.
13 adistance, wouldn't the angle of sight allow you to see 13 Now, with respect to the percentage of the miles with
14 them? 14 views of the Black Nubble windmills, are you saying that
15 A. It dependson what angle you're at. 15 in the denominator -- let's take the section from Route 4
16 Q. If I'minthe mountains, the next ridge over, could | seem 16 to Route 27 -- in the denominator of the fraction, we put
17 them? 17 the total number of miles-- 26 let's say -- and in the
18 A. If you're at the same elevation, they'll probably be as 18 numerator we put the number of milesin the AT within that
19 intense as they're going to appear at whatever distance 19 section from which you can see the windmills.
20 you're at. 20 That fraction represents in some way, meaningful way,
21 Q. Haveyou done avisua impact assessment of this project 21 the impact of the development on the viewing experience of
22 lighted? 22 hiking that section of thetrail?
23 A. | guessit depends on what you mean by visual impact 23 A. That'soneway at getting at -- an arithmetic way of
24 assessment, the lighting. 24 looking at it.
25 We have not done any ssimulation of the view from 25 Q. Widll, your analysis seemsto be quite arithmetically
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1 The Horn. We have looked at the lighting from, as you 1 driven. | think | have that right then.

2 saw, that one viewpoint on Spaulding. 2 The length of time that the AT hiker is exposed to

3 Q. That'sit? 3 the views -- and you aluded to that in your earlier

4 A. No, we have taked with the manufacturers. We know how 4 testimony. In some places you talk about the hiker who

5 thelighting is designed. We've talked with other 5 walks one mile an hour, and you said that on that view

6 landscape architects who have been involved inwind power. | 6 maybe they wouldn't even seeit.

7 We have arather extensive collection of lighting 7 So I'm walking along at one mile an hour, there'sa

8 photographs, if you're interested in seeing them, showing 8 view, thereit is, and | keep walking?

9 what the lights would look like at the various viewpoints. 9 Isthat how people behave? Don't people hiketo a
10 Q. Youdidn't submit those in the evidence, though? 10 view?
11 A. Wedid not, and we may want to. | know that when we 11 A. Absolutely.
12 looked at lights at distances of 9 to 10 miles, they're 12 Q. Don' they sit down and admire the view?
13 extremely small. 13 A. AndlI think that's what we found when they get to the top
14 Q. Werenot talking about 9 or 10 miles here, though, are 14 of some of the notable viewpoints at the tops of the
15 we? 15 mountains we've talked about.
16 A. Weareif you'retalking about The Horn campground onthe |16 Q. Wouldn't | stop like | did two weeks ago and look at that
17 Bigelow, which is one of the points we talked about this 17 view? lsn't that beautiful to you?
18 morning. 18 A. Noonesdisputing that. It'saview of the Black Nubble
19 Q. What about some of the closer parts of the Appalachian 19 Mountain.
20 Trail? 20 Q. Thethird thing you talked about, the percentage of field
21 A. They obviously will become more intense the closer you get | 21 of view and you had charts this morning, and it talks
22 to them. 22 about the percentage of field of view that's occupied by
23 Q. Now, inreading through your prefiled testimony and 23 the windmills, and that is somehow a measure of the impact
24 sitting here this morning listening to your testimony, | 24 of the development on the viewer's experience.
25 think in reading the prefiled | think | kind of pretty 25 Now, you've been to Cape Elizabeth, Fort Williams
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1 Park I'm sure, have you? 1 important factors, | cal it the clear weather factor.
2 A. I|have 2 Are you suggesting that because Down East Maine's
3 Q. Youget out of your car asyou bring some of the many 3 rocky coast isin the fog, most of August it seemsto me,
4 people who cometo visit you in the summertime, I'm sure, 4 but for many, many months out of the year alot of the
5 from other states, and they get out of their car there, 5 time, that we should have a State policy that takes that
6 what do they all look at when they get out of the car? 6 into account when ng development along the rocky
7 A. It dependson wherethey're parked. 7 Maine coast of Maine?
8 Q. Youknow what I'm talking about. What do they look at? 8 A. No;oneof thethings| was getting at when | talked about
9 A. They could belooking at the ruins of the old mansion, 9 the effects of the weather condition is this concept of
10 they could be looking at -- 10 atmospheric perspective.
11 Q. They get out of their car and they look at the lighthouse, 11 Asyou'll seein our illustration -- even in Erik
12 which is emblematic of the state of Maine, don't they? 12 Crews illustration -- under certain weather conditions --
13 Isn't the view -- isn't the human eye drawn towards 13 most weather conditions -- there's a certain amount of
14 certain things? It's not really -- it's not really about 14 haze in the air, and those will decrease the contrast of
15 the whole panorama, it's what you're doing to the 15 any object in the landscape.
16 important things in the panorama. 16 That'swhy as you get farther into the landscape,
17 Have you been to Y osemite National Park? 17 what is now up close, avery bright white object will
18 A. | havenot had the privilege yet. 18 appear to be increasingly grayed-on objects, the farther
19 Q. ltisaprivilege. There'saplace called Glacier View. 19 back from the landscape you seeit.
20 | was there a number of years ago, | think. It doesn't 20 Q. A clear day makesit al the more beautiful, doesntt it,
21 make any difference really wherethisis, but there are 21 in the mountains?
22 two things in this photograph that | would suggest to you 22 A. Youll ill get acertain amount of grayed effect.
23 that draw people to this point, among others. A few 23 Q. A number of your photos, quite frankly, seem to depict a
24 important things, Half Dome Mountain, which is emblematic | 24 hazy gray day when you can't see the white turbines.
25 of Yosemite National Park. You view waterfalls. | think 25 Why isthat? Did your staff always go out there on
158 160
1 those are the two thingsin this view scape. 1 hazy days?
2 Soif | put windmills on the top of Half Dome, isthe 2 A. | know that we said in our -- alot of those photograph
3 measure of the impact of my doing to the viewer the 3 were taken by other people that spent several days, if not
4 percentage of the field of view, which here is probably 20 4 weeks, waiting for the perfect day.
5 percent, not even, that the windmills take up? 5 Sometimes it didn't happen, sometimesiit did happen.
6 A. That would certainly be part of the consideration. 6 Q. Inocticethat alot of these photos don't have focal
7 Q. Andasl recall for thisview, to get to the view you park 7 lengths on them. Do you know what they are?
8 your car, you walk through the woods about a half amile 8 A. Weincluded that on the board up there. They wereall
9 and then there's aledge, it's probably a hundred yards 9 done for 50-millimeter foot lengths. In fact, that was a
10 long, and then you walk back to your car. 10 comment that Erik Crews and Jean Vissering had talked
11 People don't come along and say, gee, there's Half 11 about. Infact when we did our prefiled testimony, we
12 Dome and keep going. They stop, they admireit, they have | 12 made sure that they were almost a one-to-one relationship
13 lunch there. 13 between their photographs and ours.
14 So from avisual impact assessment, how can you say 14 Q. Doesthat apply to al the photosin your prefiled?
15 that occupying that percentage of the field of view or a 15 A. Yes
16 person hiking one mile an hour, how long it takes them to 16 Q. Every oneof them is50 millimeters?
17 get by that, has anything to do with the visual impact? 17 A. | couldn't swear that every one of themis.
18 A. When welooked at the percentage of view, we wanted to 18 MR. PLOUFFE: Thanks, Terry. I've got aquestion for
19 clarify for the Commission just what it isthat you're 19 Steve Pelletier.
20 looking at. 20 THE CHAIR: Beforewe go on, Mr. Plouffe, can we just
21 Isthis going to be something which is going to 21 get-- youindicated -- did we get an answer to these pictures
22 occupy 90 percent of the view, 180-percent view? | think 22 of whether they were or were not of what they say they are? |
23 that thisis away of getting ahandle on just what it 23 guessit would be nice if somebody would clarify that. If
24 means to be out there and how much it will be visible. 24 they're not, then maybe they need to be corrected.
25 Q. Findly, Terry, thelast thing that | had in your 25 MR. DeWAN: Wewill correct them.
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1 THE CHAIR: That'sP-52 and P-51. | wasleft being 1 decided they weren't going to go forward.
2 confused by exactly what the answer was there, and actually 2 Q. Any of those issues have to do with birds and bats?
3 what the question was, even. 3 A. Nonetodate.
4 If those aren't exactly what they're supposed to be, 4 Q. Throughout your prefiled testimony you cite a 2007 paper
5 thenwe better get them corrected. 5 by Frumhoff for propositions regarding the particular
6 MR. DeWAN: These are the photographs we used this 6 effects of global warming; correct?
7 morning when we showed the illustration, what theimpact would | 7 A. That'scorrect.
8 befrom that particular viewpoint. We did very clearly 8 Q. And the Frumhoff paper was sponsored by the Union of
9 identify that as Black Nubble. We will submit them properly 9 Concerned Scientists; correct?
10 labelled. 10 A. Yes
11 THE CHAIR: Thank you. 11 Q. Whoisthe Union of Concerned Scientists?
12 MS. KURTZ: Canyou tell uswhat those are? 12 A. It'sagroup of scientists-- they're professionally
13 MR. DeWAN: Black Nubble. 13 recognized. They're not just nationally based, but
14 MS. KURTZ: Both of them? 14 they're folks who have spent agreat deal of time studying
15 MR. DeWAN: Yes. 15 these issues.
16 EXAMINATION OF STEVE PELLETIER 16 They weighin on alot of different types of
17 BY MR. PLOUFFE: 17 projects. Wind power is one of the more recent things
18 Q. Steve inyour prefiled testimony you said that you had 18 they've weighed in on.
19 been working at the Black Nubble site since 1993, that's 19 Q. | saw attached to someone else's testimony here a summary
20 14 years. 20 of your report, and | didn't see that it was focused on
21 Isn't that an unusual amount of time to be doing 21 wind power, it was focused on the particular effects of
22 studies at a site? 22 globa warming; correct?
23 A. Thosestudieswereinitiated in '93; in '94, '95 we did 23 A. That'scorrect.
24 quite abit. We restarted again, do some work on 24 Q. Tel mealittle bit about the report. How wasit set up?
25 transmission lines, in 2000; focused again more in 2004, 25 A. Ittaksabout the different regions of the US. It
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1 -5, and -6. 1 specifically talks about Maine. It talks about alot of
2 Q. Andyou'restill using some of the data you gathered in 2 habitat influences.
3 '93? 3 One of the issues that they refer to in there isthe
4 A. Someof the data, yes, correct. 4 effects of global warming on habitat in the independent
5 Q. Your company, Woodlot Alternatives, has done wildlife 5 Species.
6 surveys for more than 60 wind projects extending from 6 Q. Doesn't the report put forth two scenarios: One, if we
7 northern Maine to West Virginia; isthat right? 7 continue to increase carbon outputsin this world, and the
8 A. That'sright. 8 other if we get some control over that and then predict
9 Q. Haveyou doneany wind plants at € evations over 3500 9 the results of climate change under those two scenarios?
10 feet? 10 A. Hopefully we will take the second.
11 A. Not over 3500 feet. 11 Q. Thereport isnot about wind power?
12 Q. Of the 60 projects you've worked on, in how many casesdid |12 A. No, but it reflects the fact that our habitats, the ones
13 you the devel oper determine that the project would have 13 particular we're talking about, some of the more sensitive
14 unacceptable negative impacts on loca wildlife? 14 onesin places such as these higher elevations, they're at
15 A. | would say that there are anumber of projects that we've 15 risk because of globa warming, and these species that we
16 looked at over time that you never see, that no one ever 16 seem to be focusing on quite a bit here are right in those
17 hears, because we identify upfront a series of issues 17 tracks.
18 within those. 18 There's other placestoo, tundra aress, low coasta
19 Actually it's about 72 studiesright now. That'sthe 19 areas.
20 nature of the work isto try to determine whether or not 20 Q. Thereport doesn't talk about the western Maine mountains,
21 there are issues. 21 it talks about this area of the country generally, right?
22 Q. Soyou havefound some, issues? 22 A. Wadl, if youlook at the report, there are areas they're
23 A. Wehad identified projects that have clearly right upfront 23 talking about Maine, they're talking about the spruce/fir
24 said, you've got problems here, and those projects have 24 forests and the effects on that.
25 gone to certain lengths, and a number of projects have 25 Q. Generally?
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1 A. Generdly, but also focused on the fact that you lose that 1 you cite.

2 habitat and you lose those species that are dependent on 2 The subalpine habitat is going to be seriously

3 it. 3 degraded or killed off by global warming?

4 To methat's avery straight-line analysis of what 4 . Eliminated.

5 that report is about. 5 . Eliminated is what you're saying based on that. | assume

6 Q. Thereport also saysthat it's not good news for this 6 you're obvioudly picking the Frumhoff scenario where if we

7 place, | guess, Maine would be one of the only places with 7 don't get a handle on carbon discharge, which will

8 agood ski industry? 8 continue to increase global warming?

9 A. Butitasosaysitwould bealimited number of days for 9 . | don't have great faith that our society has away of
10 that ski industry. 10 turning that around in a short enough period of time to
11 Q. Sothisreport by the Union of Concerned Scientists, would | 11 make any difference.
12 you disagree with me that they can be fairly regarded as 12 . Again, it doesn't speak about wind power. So we could
13 an advocacy group? 13 take this $115 million that Edison wants to spend on this
14 A. | would say that what they're doing is they asked a 14 wind farm and put it into mass transportation and cut back
15 guestion and what's the effect on that. 15 carbon discharges; right?
16 It'sagroup of scientists that basically evaluate an 16 . I'm not sure where you're going with this conversation.
17 issue and report on it. 17 . Aml right? Isn't it aquestion of where we put the
18 Q. They certainly advocate advocating against nuclear power, 18 money, from the Frumhoff perspective, the Union of
19 aren't they? 19 Concerned Scientists report, isn't it a question of where
20 Have you heard of Helen Caldicott? 20 we put the money?
21 A. I'veheard of Helen Caldicott, yes. 21 MR. THALER: I'm only going to object because | don't
22 Q. Again, you cite that report many times. You cite the 22 think it's proper within the scope of LURC talking about
23 National Academy of Sciences report that also came out in 23 dternative use of money.
24 2007 once. That's specific to the study of wind power. 24 The applicant has chosen to try to apply that money
25 You citeit for aproposition having to do with bird 25 here. Hypothesizing is speculation about all the other
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1 mortality. That'sit. Why didn't you cite that report 1 possible usesfor that money.

2 more often? 2 MR. PLOUFFE: Why don't we just move on.

3 A. Wecould sitethe GAO report, we could cite that. Every 3 THE CHAIR: 1 think that would probably be a good

4 one of those studies point -- and I'd be happy to talk 4 idea, dthough it's an interesting question, | have to confess.

5 about any of the results -- the fact that it's mentioned 5 BY MR. DIDISHEIM:

6 or not mentioned, let's talk about the different factors 6 Q. Soasl read your report, essentially you're saying that

7 in those studies. 7 we need to destroy the habitat that's there now in part in

8 Each one of them talks about the threat on habitat, 8 order to save the specieslater on?

9 and those reports that you're referring to right there 9 . 'You made a big jump there that this project would destroy
10 start talking about some of the bird and bat issues. 1'd 10 that habitat.
11 be happy to talk about those. 11 This project basically uses about 64 acres of habitat
12 Q. Youonly citeit oncein your analysis? 12 that's greatly been influenced already by timber
13 A. Weél, whether -- 13 harvesting, at least -- several hundred acres, was it
14 Q. Right? 14 300 -- 300-and-some acres that would not be touched.
15 A. If that'srelevant, yes. 15 Essentially what we're doing here for this habitat,
16 Q. Youdon't think that the National Academy of Sciencesis 16 it's not hampering the habitat, it's something that's
17 something -- especially areport specific to wind power, 17 truly unique, it's not the S-1, S-2 communities that we're
18 isn't something that this Commission perhaps deservesto 18 particularly concerned about. It's an S-3 community that
19 hear more about from you? 19 has alot of forest issueswith it already.
20 A. I amnotignoring that. Thefact that it'sreferenced in 20 | believeit's agood tradeoff.
21 there, we are not ignoring that document. 21 . I'm glad you brought up the 300 acres of the subalpine
22 | am concerned about global warming, very much. 22 habitat, the fir-heart-leaved birch. That's been
23 Q. Ithink weall arein thisroom. 23 designated by the Natural Areas Program, | think, since
24 As| understand your prefiled testimony, | can bail 24 the last hearings we had here?
25 this down based on the Frumhoff report in other work that 25 A. | bdieveyou're correct.
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1 Q. I don'tremember seeing reference to how specia that area 1 would be within the rotor sweep of the wind turbines?
2 wasinyour earlier? 2 A. That'sagreat question, yes. Inthe work that's been
3 A. | believewedwayscalled it an S-3 community, yet there 3 done to date shows that that's about 10 percent of the
4 were patches of S-3 in the other one. 4 population that's flying through there.
5 Q. That'sinthe summit areg; right? 5 You can't say that there's no risk; but compared to
6 A. That'scorrect. 6 the full season on anightly average, it'sa-- it's about
7 Q. Alotof old growth -- 7 10 percent.
8 A. Mostly on the summits, alittle bit down. 8 Nights that you may find lower flights because of
9 Q. Andalot of old growth? 9 wind conditions, generally you find that there's alot
10 A. If youcall, you know, 100 years old growth, then | guess 10 lower numbers. So therisk islower because of that.
11 you could -- it's not the typical old growth. 11 MR. PLOUFFE: Thank you. | have some questions how
12 Just to address -- 12 for Mr. Lee.
13 Q. I'll take 100-year-old trees as old growth. 13 EXAMINATION OF HARLEY LEE
14 A. Idont 14 BY MR. PLOUFFE:
15 Q. Inregard to the Bicknell'sthrush, you submitted a report 15 Q. Mr. Lee, when did you purchase Black Nubble?
16 which is basically the same that you submitted last time. 16 A. |don't remember. | think it may have been 2001.
17 Y ou said 2002 there were unconfirmed sighting of two. 17 Q. Didyou have an option on it before that?
18 Assume that Bicknell's thrushes in 2003 there were a 18 A. Wedid.
19 couple of thrushes sighted, but you weren't sure they were 19 Q. Whendid you enter into the option agreement?
20 there. 20 A. Idon't remember. | think we purchased Redington in '98
21 Dr. Jeff Wells, who is the consultant in this case 21 and had an option of Black Nubble at that time.
22 for NRCM, went out there this year and came back and 22 Q. Whendidyou first become aware of the opposition of the
23 predicted there were probably 40-plus malesliving up 23 National Park Serviceto your wind power project?
24 there. 24 A. | don't remember.
25 Did you just missit since you've been therein -- 25 Q. Before'98?
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1 since 1993 have you been able to confirm that there were 1 A. |don'tremember.
2 Bicknell'sthrush. He goes up one summer and confirms 2 Q. It'sapretty significant issue, isn't it?
3 that they are there? 3 A. Opposition of the Park Service?
4 A. Wespent agreat deal of time on both mountains. We 4 Q. Yes
5 conducted breeding bird surveys on both mountains. On 5 A. Weél, wereyou talking about me getting a conversation or
6 Redington -- 6 aletter from Pam Underhill?
7 Q. I'mtalking about Black Nubble. 7 Q. Yes
8 A. | understand. Wedid not pick up. They'rereatively -- 8 A. | don't remember that day.
9 particularly during breeding season is the time that you 9 Q. Butyoudon't remember if it was before or after you
10 would actually be seeing alot of them. 10 bought Redington?
11 Q. Whichiswhen? 11 A. I don'tknow.
12 A. Starting May into June. Most birds show up around middle 12 Q. How long have you been studying this areafor awind farm
13 of May. 13 project?
14 Q. Youdidn't find them during the breeding season? 14 A. By "this' do you mean Maine and western Maine?
15 A. NotonBlack Nubble for the surveys that were done. 15 Q. Western Maine.
16 Q. Doyou disagree with Dr. Wells? 16 A. | think we put our first wind measurement tower actually
17 A. Notatall. 17 on this mountain, Sugarloaf, maybe December of '89 or '90,
18 Q. Okay. Thismorning you put agraphic up there on the 18 something like that.
19 height of migrating birds. That was an average height 19 Q. Inyour aternatives analysis you say that you looked
20 elevation that they migrate at? 20 throughout Maine and other placesin New England.
21 A. That wasthe-- that focal point on that range was an 21 How many places on the coast did you look?
22 average of al of those studies, both spring studies and 22 A. Oh, I think it may have been nine sites on the coast of
23 full studies, then the average of the range. 23 New England.
24 Q. For the purposes of this proceeding, isn't the relevant 24 Q. How about the coast of Maine?
25 question how many of them migrate at an elevation that 25 A. lIt'sinthat chart there. Welooked at Stonington, we had
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1 two sites in Stonington, actualy. And Orland, Maine. We 1 was economical.
2 had some non Maine coastal sites aswell. 2 If this project is approved, thiswill be the first wind
3 Q. Werethese done before your purchasing Redington? 3 farm you've ever built?
4 A. | think the Orland machine we installed around the year 4 . That'scorrect.
5 2000, so it would have been after purchasing Redington. 5 . You, in your testimony, talked about this area around
6 Q. Sosomeof these dternative sites you looked at, you 6 Black Nubble, and my impression was that you were trying
7 looked after you had aready bought Redington and probably 7 to convey the image that thisis afairly developed area,
8 had an option of Black Nubble? 8 say, between two ski areas and you specifically mention
9 A. Yes, | think we measured some of those coastal sites 9 the Navy facilities, the SERE -- S-E-R-E --
10 later. Yes. 10 Right.
11 Q. Would you agree with me that technology has changed in the 11 -- as evidence of development in the area so your wind
12 wind industry in terms of turbines and so forth in the 12 farm is not going to be a massive change of character for
13 past ten years? 13 the area?
14 A. Technology has changed, yes. 14 Do you know what SERE stands for?
15 Q. How do you explain how you missed Mars Hill and Stetson 15 | think it's Survival Escape Rescue and --
16 Mountain and Kibby and some of the other projects that are 16 | think it's Survival Evasion Resistance and Escape. My
17 now in the pipeline coming before LURC if you did an 17 understanding is the Navy uses the facility to train
18 exhaustive analysis? 18 pilots, seals, and others who might go down in remote
19 A. Wadl, | didn't say we did an exhaustive analysis; | said 19 areas and teach them to escape capture and if they're
20 we analyzed many sites. It doesn't mean we analyzed every 20 captured what to do.
21 site. 21 I'm wondering why if thisis such adeveloped area,
22 Q. Weél, you analyzed many, many sites -- or many sites -- 22 the United States Navy would use this 12,000-acre site for
23 how did you miss those? 23 a SERE facility.
24 A. Wéel, wedidn't missKibby, for example. We actually had 24 Do you have an answer for that?
25 an option on that site that we developed after Kenetech 25 | really don't know why they chose that site originally.
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1 went bankrupt. Sowe did look at that site. 1 | think they like the remoteness and they liked to be left
2 Mars Hill, | was actually aware of the fellow who 2 alone. They like to shoot off their machine guns and fly
3 first did wind measurements up there. 3 their helicopters and fighter jets around.
4 Q. Butyou decided not to pursue that? 4 . You aso talked about the areg, its not remoteness or lack
5 A. That'scorrect. 5 of -- let me rephrase that.
6 Q. Why? 6 Are you aware that the US Department of Fish &
7 A. |didn't think it would be an economical site. 7 Wildlife analyzed the SERE facility for itswildlife
8 Q. Anditnow is, | assume, because technology has changed? 8 valuesin the event that the Navy |eft there?
9 A. Youhaveto be careful with thistechnology. The costs 9 | think | saw something.
10 have come down quite rapidly, 3 to 5 percent ayear for 10 It'sin the Appaachian Mountain Club's, their letter of
11 many, many years; but unfortunately starting like three or 11 anaysisin the Appalachian Mountain Club's prefiled
12 four years ago, costs actually started going the opposite 12 testimony?
13 direction. They've been up for several years. 13 | think | saw something to that effect.
14 A lot of people think that, oh, technology is going 14 . And that they characterize thisas apristine area,
15 to be wonderful, well be able to put things anywhere, but 15 largely undisturbed and pristine, 12,000 acres?
16 actually the reverseis happening. Inthelast severa 16 | think | saw that, yes.
17 years we've had increasing prices, fewer sitesare 17 MR. PLOUFFE: Thank you. Now | have afew questions
18 economical rather than more sites, which is not widely 18 for Mr. Mann.
19 known. 19 How much time do | have left Mr. Chairman?
20 Q. I'massuming that the developers, TransCanada and 20 THE CHAIR: 10 minutes.
21 Evergreen Wind Power, they know what they're doing and 21 EXAMINATION OF RANDY MANN
22 these are economically viable sites that they're pursuing 22 BY MR. PLOUFFE:
23 and you didn't identify them? 23 | think | heard your testimony this morning regarding air
24 A. Wel, asl sad, we actualy did look at the boundary 24 pollution referring to this project helping to curtail
25 mountains and identified Mars Hill, but | didn't think it 25 acid rain; isthat right? Y ou mentioned that a couple of
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1 times. 1 A. No, werenot.
2 A. | saidthat the project would displace fossil fuel 2 Q. | thought that was under development?
3 generation which creates air emissions, and those air 3 A. Wereactualy developing wind power projectsin
4 emissions have impacts. 4 West Virginia. We currently own asmall coal project in
5 Q. You specificaly referred to acid rain, | know that you 5 West Virginiathat burns waste coal .
6 did. 6 Q. Okay.
7 A. Okay. 7 A. No, werenot developing new coal projectsin West
8 Q. Notall fossil fuel emissions create acid rain, do they? 8 Virginiaor Virginia.
9 A. No. 9 Q. Okay. When you were coming into negotiations with
10 Q. It'sredly only so-called NOX and SOX, SO2 ad nitrogen 10 Mr. Lee, when was that in terms of becoming a partner in
11 oxide? 11 this project?
12 A. | don't want to cut off your question, but | think you're 12 A. That was probably three years ago, 2005.
13 going to quickly get out of my areaof expertise. I'ma 13 Q. Didyou do any independent analysis of the natural
14 wind developer, not aair emissions expert. 14 resource of visual impacts of this project before you
15 Q. Youwould not disagree with me, then, | guess, if | were 15 entered into an agreement with Mr. Lee, or did you rely on
16 to tell you that if you cut back on natura gas 16 thework he had done?
17 generation, natural gasfired electricity generation, 17 A. Wedid not do an independent analysis, we did look at the
18 you're not going to affect NOX and SOX in any appreciable 18 work that he had done and we certainly understood the
19 way? 19 location of the project.
20 A. Again, I'mredly not an air emission expert. 20 Q. Do you have any other wind power projects around the
21 Q. Did someone write that testimony for you? 21 country which are close to aNational Park?
22 A. |think it was based on the testimony that came from 22 A. I'mpausing to think because we have quite a number of
23 Mr. Hanisch. 23 wind projects. Not, | think, that close to a National
24 Q. | assumeyou're not aware of the National Academy of 24 Park.
25 Science's study that was appended to Jody Jones' testimony 25 Q. What doyou mean by that close? Asclose asyou are here?
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1 in which they say essentialy that wind power should not 1 A. |don'tbeievethat we have other wind projectsthat are
2 be expected to decrease NOX and SO, emissions? 2 closeto aNational Park.
3 A. No,I'mnot. 3 Q. Doyou haveany wind projectsthat are at elevations over
4 Q. Soyoudon't know realy whether your claims about acid 4 3500 feet?
5 rain are true or not true? 5 A. Werecurrently building some wind projects on ridgelines
6 A. | know that we have estimated the emissions that we 6 in Pennsylvania. Those are probably in the 3000-plus-foot
7 believe this project will reduce, and we know that that 7 range.
8 will improvethe air quaity in Maine. 8 Q. Those must be the highest mountains in Pennsylvania?
9 Q. Edison International, asyou have said in your testimony, 9 A. They'reridgeinesin Pennsylvania. I'm not sure what the
10 isamajor developer of electricity plants around the 10 highest peak in theis.
11 country, an owner of electricity plants around the 11 Q. Youdon't know, really, how high those are?
12 country. Many, many of those are coal fired; isthat 12 A. | know they'reinthe high 2sand low 3s.
13 right? 13 MR. PLOUFFE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, | think my
14 A. Edison International isalarge generator of electricity, 14 timeisjust about up.
15 that's correct, and we own awide variety of power 15 THE CHAIR: Thank you. | believe that Mr. Traftonis
16 projects. 16 next. | trust that the witnesses he asked are here.
17 Q. Many of which are cod fired? 17 MR. THALER: That would be Panel 1.
18 A. Someof which arecod, yes. 18 THE CHAIR: Would those folks come right up.
19 Q. Inlllinoisthere are severa of them, for example? 19 MR. TRAFTON: Thank you Mr. Chairman. My nameis
20 A. That'scorrect. 20 DainTrafton. I'm from Phillips. I'm aretired professor of
21 Q. And cod-fired plants do produce SOX and NOX and mercury; |21 literature, not of engineering or anything like that, and | am
22 correct? 22 heretoday representing Friends of Western Mountains.
23 A. That's my understanding in some cases, yes. 23 I'd like to start by questioning Mr. Mann.
24 Q. You'rebuilding anew coal plant in Virginiaor West 24 EXAMINATION OF RANDY MANN
25 Virginia? 25 BY MR. TRAFTON:
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1 Q. Mr.Mann-- 1 in amaterial way because in part of all of the discussion
2 MR. TRAFTON: | might say, Mr. Chairman, that | am 2 that you heard this morning about the visual impact of
3 going to talk about generation issues and some technical issues 3 these turbines.
4 and aso about business, but | hope to bring a new perspective 4 . Now, your testimony -- I'm not sure the impact study --
5 tothediscussionsthat have already occurred. 5 but your testimony brings out all the alleged benefits of
6 THE CHAIR: That'sfine, | guess, since we brought 6 the project.
7 the subject up, but you've got 30 minutes, that's all. 7 But isn't it true that to properly understand what
8 MR. TRAFTON: | know. I'll try touseit wisdly. 8 the economic effects of a project are, one ought to make
9 BY MR. TRAFTON: 9 an extended effort to try to understand the potential
10 Q. Mr. Mann, would you agree that this hearing is not about 10 negative effects?
11 wind power generally but specifically about your project 11 Isthere anything in your testimony which actually
12 and the site that you've chosen for it and whether that 12 goesinto these potentia effects, or do you just smply
13 project and site, put together, are consistent with LURC 13 say they're going to happen?
14 rules and standards? 14 . Welooked at -- we showed graphs this morning that showed
15 Would you agree with that statement? 15 that hikers and recreational users and skiers favor the
16 A. Wereasking for approval for aparticular project, 16 project about as much as the average resident of Maine.
17 absolutely. 17 So | think that it indicates that some of those
18 Q. Right. Thank you. Doesyour application contain 18 hikerswill be interested to see the turbines, others
19 something which you call an economic impact statement? 19 won't, but it there's no reason to expect it to be
20 Can you hear me? 20 significant.
21 A. I canhearyou. I'mtrying to understand the question. 21 . WEelll come back to those hikers later.
22 What do you mean by economic impact statement? 22 Why have you not alowed commissioners and the public
23 Q. Thereé'saheading in your application, economic impact 23 to see the wind data on which all your energy output
24 study. Itisthere. If you'veforgottenit, | can tell 24 estimates, your avoided emissions benefits, and many other
25 you the answer to my question isyes. 25 alleged benefits are based?
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1 Can you tell me what that economic impact statement 1 You've said that they're proprietary, that is, the
2 isabout? 2 wind datais proprietary, but you own the site. What
3 A. You'regoing to haveto refresh my memory. 3 possible harm could result from revealing this wind data?
4 Q. Allright. It'sabout awind project in Sherman County, 4 It'sjust not something that we would normally do, and |
5 lowa. Now, | hope you -- have you read that? 5 also don't think it's necessary at all to make an
6 A. |have 6 assessment of this project.
7 Q. Allright. Would you say that Sherman County, lowa, where 7 | find it hard to believe that you would believe that
8 this economic impact study was conducted, which you've 8 I'm here for the second year in arow if | don't have a
9 submitted, is a place much like Franklin County, Maine? | 9 high degree of confidence that that mountain has a good
10 said lowa, | meant Oregon. 10 wind resource.
11 A. | think they're both rural areas but obviously there are 11 We have shown you how we came up with those
12 quite some differences between those areas. 12 estimates. We've talked about the data that we've
13 Q. Would one of the big differences be that Franklin County, 13 collected.
14 Maine depends heavily on tourism and real estate 14 | have no doubt that the wind data justifies your
15 devel opment related to tourism? Would you admit that? 15 expectation that you'll make alot of money; but | think
16 A. | think that thisareaclearly has some tourism, yes. 16 thewind data-- and I'll try to show as| goon -- is
17 Q. Youknow what an economic impact study is supposed to 17 very relevant to understanding the matters of avoided
18 provide to people who have to make a judgment about a 18 emissions.
19 project. 19 . You can't make money from this project without it
20 Why did you not do an economic impact study of the 20 generating electricity, and we can't generate electricity
21 areain which your project is going to be located? 21 without wind.
22 A. Wefdt that the information that was provided was 22 . Your prefiled testimony states that the power from
23 sufficient to make an evaluation. 23 Black Nubble will be sold into the grid.
24 This area does depend on tourism, but it's our view 24 Does this mean you failed to negotiate the ten-year
25 that these wind turbines will not have any adverse impact 25 fixed-price long-term contract with Constellation New
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1 Energy that your application actually mentions? 1 normally this would be the average result of the operation
2 A. Wehaveaten-year contract with Constellation New Energy. | 2 of awind plant.
3 Q. Isee Soyouwill besdling al of your power to 3 We do need to know that thiswind plant is able to
4 Congtellation New Energy? 4 actually cause areduction in a particular dirty plant and
5 A. That'sthe current expectation, yes. 5 how much.
6 Q. Isitanexpectation orisit acontract? 6 It's not enough to say that it will cause areduction
7 A. It'sacontract. 7 in emissions somewhere. Some of those emissions may well
8 Q. What'sthe pricefor the power? 8 be in clean plants, they might even bein other renewable
9 A. That'sredly not your business. 9 plants.
10 MR. TRAFTON: Okay. I'd liketo question Mr. Most 10 . There's no way that you can have a displacement of another
11  now. 11 clean plant, a plant with zero emissions. Y ou're going to
12 EXAMINATION MATT MOST 12 have displacement of a plant that makes emissions.
13 BY MR. TRAFTON: 13 Asyou stated in your prefiled that the governor, the
14 Q. Mr. Most, you quote the DEP Commissioner Littell who says | 14 Maine PUC, and the Office of Energy Independence and
15 that speaking generally that wind power can force older, 15 othersall spoke to thisissue that wind power helpsto
16 dirtier plantsto emit less. 16 save regional greenhouse gas reduction goals and is needed
17 | have no doubt that under certain circumstances this 17 for the power to meet the climate change rules also.
18 can be true of wind power, but | have not yet seen the 18 So the fact that you have an emission reduction at
19 evidence that has proved that it's true of this particular 19 the marginal unit, as you've pointed out, the marginal
20 plant. 20 unitin New England is arelatively constant factor.
21 Can you tell me how many times and for how long 21 Of al placesit's relatively simpler here than other
22 during any recent year the projected output from your 22 places to determine just what that emissions impact is.
23 plant would in fact have caused any particular dirty plant 23 The fact of the matter isthat you're looking at a
24 to reduce its emissions and by how many tons? 24 variance of very small, very tight tolerance between what
25 A. What you're suggesting isaleve of granularity necessary 25 type of emission reduction that will be and that the use
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1 in understanding impacts. 1 of the marginal rate as a proxy isavery consistent way
2 Asthe panel stated on August 1<t, there's avery 2 to make that calculation.
3 clear connection between displacement of higher cost 3 . Nonetheless, you have not provided the kind of systems
4 power -- in this case fossil fuel -- by lower cost, 4 modelling that was called for by Tom Hewson a year ago,
5 variable cost power, such aswind power. 5 which would actually make possible for the commissioners
6 Wind power has a zero variable cost because when the 6 to make the judgment about this. But you claim that
7 wind blows, the turbinesturn. The fact of the matter is 7 emissionswill be reduced.
8 that you've invested your capital upfront and any time 8 Do you think that the emissions that are reduced will
9 that that wind power is operating, it will be displacing 9 be displaced or avoided? That is, will the emissions that
10 something that is more expensive. 10 are displaced in some particular plant nearby end up being
11 Now, as the testimony has shown, there is no 11 emitted somewhere else? Or will they be actually avoided?
12 transmission congestion that would limit the flow of that 12 I'd like asimple answer to that. Avoided or
13 power where it's sited. 13 displaced?
14 Soit'svery simpleto seethat any timeitis 14 . A complicated question but asimple answer. Thefact of
15 running, you will have a displacement of higher emitting 15 the matter is that an avoided emission due to the
16 power. Now, to actualy try to pinpoint the location of 16 displacement of power generation iswhat you would expect
17 any particular electron to where it is being displaced 17 to have here.
18 from another is really not a necessary exerciseand isan 18 It'svery similar, as| pointed out in my prefiled,
19 unnecessary level of criticism. 19 replacing aless efficient technology with the analogy of
20 Q. Ithinkitisnecessary because your estimates are based 20 automobiles, replacing atraditional car with a hybrid
21 on average margina emissions ratesin New England, and we | 21 car.
22 need to know -- thisis an important matter, thisisa 22 There's no reason to think that if you replace a
23 beautiful place that you're asking the state of Maine, 23 certain portion of the power generation stack with aclean
24 people who live here particularly -- you're asking them to 24 unit, like awind unit, to think that all of a sudden
25 giveit up, and you'retelling usin avery general way 25 today | avoided emissions and then tomorrow I'm going to
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1 have more emissions because all of a sudden my wind unit 1 EXAMINATION OF STEVE GARWOOD
2 is no longer going to be operating and no longer going to 2 BY MR.TRAFTON:
3 be providing that benefit. 3 Q. Doyou claim that the operation of the proposed Black
4 | believe an avoided emission is a replacement and 4 Nubble plant will reduce the cost of electricity to Maine
5 it's an emission that's not happening. 5 consumers?
6 Isn't it true that under the rules of RGGI, which will 6 A. Whatl believeit will doislower the Maine clearing zone
7 begin applying in 2009, that emitting plants will have 7 price, which will translate to lower cost electricity than
8 emissions allowances -- which they will either be given by 8 would otherwise occur if you don't have such projects like
9 the State of Maine or they will haveto buy -- and if 9 Black Nubble being dispatched.
10 these plants are forced to reduce emissions by say 10 Q. Bearingin mind that the output of thiswind plant will be
11 Black Nubble wind plant, will they not have emissions 11 small at best, 54 megawattsin ideal circumstances, that
12 allowances left over, and is there not a market for these 12 it will depend entirely on whether the wind blows at the
13 allowances which they'll be able to sell to other emitters 13 right speed, and it will be generated in the sub area of
14 elsawhere? 14 the grid that isfull of other renewable plants, bearing
15 Isthat not an accurate description? 15 all thisin mind, will you please tell us how often abid
16 . Theway cap and trade works, which isagain avery 16 of zero from Black Nubble wind plant can be expected to
17 complicated subject that we can get into, the ability to 17 actually reduce the bid stack, that is, knock off the top
18 bank an allowance for use by another party or for use of 18 bid of agasor oil plant? How often would that be likely
19 futures periodsis one of the key factors of making cap 19 to happen?
20 and trade effective regarding environmental policy. 20 A. | couldn't give you the answer as to how often, but it
21 That's exactly the reason why the SO, program, which 21 will occur whenever the demand and supply is such that
22 is done to reduce acid rain, and the NOX program designed 22 assuming the full output of thiswind project, 54
23 to reduce smog is so incredibly effective because we do 23 megawatts, would be enough to satisfy the demand whereby
24 create thisincentive to reduce emissions and then have 24 that 54-megawatt offset will allow for not dispatching
25 that emission allowance be perhaps banked for a future 25 another unit that was on the margin which for the most
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1 use. 1 purposes in New England would be a gas unit in Maine.
2 Now, in this case, what you're suggesting isthat a 2 Q. What my specific question is, how often --
3 dirty unit that is not economic, which isthe reason it's 3 A. Nooneknows. No one knows how often this particular wind
4 not running, will have an alowance that it will not 4 project will actually displace and how many megawatt hours
5 consume. That allowance will be stored. 5 of it will be displaced from this project.
6 Now, the suggestion that that allowance will then go 6 Q. Iknow youdon't know and I don't know, but thisis--
7 to another dirty unit that would have run otherwise, would 7 you're making this claim and it is being made as a -- one
8 have allowed it to run, doesn't make sense because the 8 of the important benefits of your project.
9 fact that that unit didn't run is because it wasn't 9 If we had those wind data, we could ask somebody like
10 economic. 10 Tom Hewson to do the analysis. In fact, his opinion --
11 The unit that is economic is going to run anyway. So 11 what it'sworth, he's not here -- isit would be very
12 what you simply have is that allowance added to the bank, 12 infrequent that there would be any --
13 and what happens when allowances are added to thebank is | 13 MR. THALER: | haveto object to him trying to
14 over time your cap isreduced and that allowanceis 14 tedtify for somebody who's not here under oath. Moveto strike
15 retired. 15 that.
16 | thought you told me not long ago that the units that are 16 MR. TRAFTON: Let me move on now to Mr. Hanisch.
17 going to be forced to cut back are going to be the 17 EXAMINATION OF JOHN HANISCH
18 gas-fired units, and these are not among our more dirty 18 BY MR. TRAFTON:
19 units, nor are they on the whole our less efficient units. 19 Q. Mr. Hanisch, in 2006 the National Electric Congestion
20 They're expensive but they're not dirty. 20 Study identified congestion at the Maine/New Hampshire
21 . Asyou point out, it's their expensive nature that makes 21 line as one of the 40 worse points of congestion in the
22 it exactly, not their dirty nature. 22 United States. Y ou're nodding, so you're aware of this
23 MR. TRAFTON: Mr. Garwood, aquestionforyouora |23 study?
24 couple of questions. 24 A. Yes | am.
25 25 Q. Wweél, let megoon, I haven't asked you the question yet.
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1 A. Too bad, that would have been an easy one. 1 A. |dontthink so. How'sthat? Isthat close enough?
2 Q. Congestion at the border of New Hampshire could effect 2 MR. TRAFTON: Close. Onelast question. Thisoneto
3 Black Nubble's ability to effect emissions at, for 3 Mr. Lee
4 example, the Bow, New Hampshire plant, could it not? The 4 EXAMINATION OF HARLEY LEE
5 Bow, New Hampshire plant has been mentioned as one of 5 BY MR. TRAFTON:
6 those dirty coa plantswe'd like to shut down. 6 Q. Harley, you make agreat ded of support for your project
7 Isit not true that congestion -- perhaps not in the 7 from hikers. Butisit true that at the annual meeting of
8 Wyman hydro export area -- but perhaps congestion beyond 8 the Maine Appaachian Trail Club in March of 2006 in
9 that point could curtail the benefits, the emission 9 Farmington you made a pitch to the assembled members --
10 benefits, that you claim? 10 and there were at least 200 people there -- of asking the
11 A. That'saninteresting question. I'm certainly not a 11 club to support your project?
12 transmission expert. You'd haveto ask atransmission 12 A. | think that's correct, yes.
13 expert. 13 Q. After you had made your pitch, amotion was made to
14 Q. Youguysall talk about the same thing. 14 reaffirm the club's opposition to your project; do you
15 A. I'mfamiliar with thisissue. My testimony in my prefiled 15 remember that?
16 last year and the application last year talked about the 16 A. Ido.
17 fact that Maineisn't dways a net exporter of 17 Q. Thevotethat was taken was unanimous except for one
18 electricity. 18 negative vote, which was yours.
19 There are times, and history has shown, when Maineis |19 A. | would liketo respond to that briefly, I'm a hiker.
20 an importer of electricity. During the times when we 20 When | was first measuring the wind up here on Sugarloaf
21 would be importing e ectricity, if we had wind herein 21 many years ago, we didn't have the cell loggers that we
22 Maine, we wouldn't have to import as much assuming the 22 had, so | had to backpack up there every month and swap
23 wind was blowing at the same time that we were importing 23 chips.
24 electricity. 24 | kept on going up the mountain and then | saw
25 Now, if | had used both as the source of that 400,000 25 Redington and Black Nubble over in the distance -- it's
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1 tons -- or pounds -- per day of emissions, if | used both 1 really an amazing site, not many mountains are shaped that
2 asthe criteriafor how much reductions there would be, 2 way -- then after doing that for several months, |
3 you would beright. | would have way overestimated the 3 thought, | should find out more about that. | bet it's
4 amount of reductions that would occur. 4 close to thetrail.
5 But there are two studies by 1SO New England on what 5 Sowhat | doisevery time | would be up there and
6 would be reduced when new power comes on-line. One of 6 see hikers, I'd say, well, what do you think about wind
7 thoseisfor al of New England, which says the gas-fired 7 power? It's pretty cool. What about on this mountain and
8 unit in New England, that will be reduced. Soif | was 8 Sugarloaf, and usually got a positive response. | was,
9 going to do al of New England, | would have used that 9 well, what about over on that mountain?
10 gasfired. 10 And that's how this whole project began wasn't
11 But the other study said, what if you bring on more 11 necessarily scientific but it was talking to hikers out on
12 power in Maine, and that was a detailed study. It was 12 thetrail about what they thought about the project.
13 probably more detailed than your expert testimony, your 13 MR. TRAFTON: There are an awful lot of hikerswho
14 expert last year did. 14 don't agreement with those hikers.
15 They go through their entire system. They weighed 15 THE CHAIR: Thank you. | guessthe question, this
16 all of theissues, and they said, when you bring in 16 1SO study referred to, isthat in the record?
17 additional power, thisisthe amount of pollution, thisis 17 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: The impact study?
18 the emissions that you are avoiding. 18 THE CHAIR: No, the emission rate study that he
19 So | have used avery conservative number in 19 referred to.
20 estimating those reductions, and quite frankly, the PUC, 20 MR. HANISCH: It's called the marginal emission
21 the OAIS, and the DEP al believe that bringing in wind 21 study. | know that the Maine study is on record or at least
22 power will reduce emissions. 22 relevant portions of that study are on the record. | think the
23 Q. Isthereany placein the testimony of any of those State 23 entire New England study is on record.
24 agencies or representatives thereof that actually endorses 24 THE CHAIR: I'm speaking of this record for this
25 the Black Nubble wind project? | want ayes or no answer. 25 hearing. It's here somewhere.
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1 MR. HANISCH: | know the Maine oneis because | 1 A. That'scorrect.
2 referenced it. The Maineoneis one of my referencesin my 2 Q. Andthere's none of the krummholz stand conditions that
3 report. 3 you see up on Redington, you don't see that down on Black
4 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Well, we have a supporting 4 Nubble; is that correct?
5 intervenor. Who's going to do that, Dave? 5 A. EvenonRedingtonit'sonly in small scattered places.
6 MR. WILBY: Thank you Mr. Chairman. Dave Wilby with | 6 Q. And you clarified with amap that was Page 5 on your
7 the Independent Energy Producers of Maine, 20 seconds, 7 summary that Black Nubble is not within the unfragmented
8 Mr. Chairman, on behalf of the consolidated supporting 8 forest that has been mapped by the Appaachian Mountain
9 intervenors. 9 Club; isthat correct?
10 In the interest of time we have spoken with a couple 10 A. That'scorrect.
11 of the organizations -- Natural Resources Council and CLF -- 11 Q. It'salsoclear from information from the Maine Natural
12  which will follow with cross, and we've sort of consolidated 12 Areas Program that although Redington has what's called an
13 any questions we may have, so I'mjust going to leave the 13 exemplary example of the S-3 subalpine forest, that
14 microphone here and well maybe come back later. 14 Black Nubble has not been given -- the habitat that does
15 Thank you Mr. Chairman. 15 exist there has not been given the exemplary rating,
16 THE CHAIR: So you have no questions -- so we're 16 there's only five of thosein the state and it's tens of
17 going to have one person kind of ask questions? 17 thousands of acres.
18 MR. WILBY: Well, | can't speak for the other 18 Instead, Black Nubble only getsagood or fair
19 organizations asto what their plans are, but they had reserved 19 rating; isthat correct?
20 time previously with you, and we're going to yield back all of 20 A. That'scorrect.
21 ourtimeand they can -- 21 Q. Now, the opponents havetestified -- | believe it was Jody
22 THE CHAIR: Okay, that'sfine. Inthat case, the 22 Jones' testimony -- that the values between Redington and
23 next onewasthe NRCM. Do they have any questions? 23 Black Nubble are essentially identical.
24 MR. DIDISHEIM: We have afew. 24 Do you believe that that's accurate?
25 THE CHAIR: Theoreticaly you have 40 minutes. 25 A. Absolutely not.
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1 MR. DIDISHEIM: | think I'll start with questions for 1 Q. Youvetedtified that there will be about 64 acres of
2 Steve Pdletier. 2 habitat that will be cleared above 2700 fest, is that
3 My nameis Pete Didisheim. 1'm the advocacy director 3 correct, for the Black Nubble project?
4 for the Natural Resources Council of Maine. 4 A. That'scorrect.
5 EXAMINATION OF STEVE PELLETIER 5 Q. And35total acres, total acres, will be disrupted or
6 BY MR. DIDISHEIM: 6 cleared permanently, the rest will revegetate?
7 Q. Steve, | want to focus on your comment about the 7 A. That'strue
8 ecological distances between the origina project and the 8 Q. Thisis35acresout of 1937 acres, | believe your
9 Black Nubble project. 9 testimony said, above 2700 feet in the project area?
10 I'm particularly going to focus on getting a fuller 10 A. That'scorrect.
11 understanding for the record of some detailsin your 11 Q. What you say is about .02 percent of the PMA zoned lands
12 presentation. 12 in the project area?
13 It's clear that there's no northern bog lemming 13 A. Itmay actually be 2 percent. Yeah, lessthan 2 percent.
14 habitat that's been documented on Black Nubble but there 14 Q. Asfar asyou know, the number that has been established
15 is on Redington; correct? 15 by the -- | think it's the Maine Natura Areas Program --
16 A. That'scorrect. 16 the amount of land in PMA is about 139,000 acres; is that
17 Q. Andthere'sno high value habitat for Bicknell's thrush on 17 correct?
18 Black Nubble but there is on Redington; correct? 18 A. That'scorrect.
19 A. Wecommonly raninto Bicknell's on Redington. We did not 19 Q. Soweretaking about 35 total-acresimpact out of
20 see them -- we were surprised we did not see them on Black 20 139,000 acres of PMA zonein the state?
21 Nubble. 21 A. A very small percentage.
22 Q. Andyou testified that there was no high elevation 22 Q. l'dliketo focuson the speciesthat have been identified
23 wetlands, sort of sphagnum wetlands up on Redington? 23 as potentially occurring within the Black Nubble area.
24 There's none of that that you've identified on 24 Y our testimony said that there are four species of
25 Black Nubble; correct? 25 concern, | believe, that have been observed on
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1 Black Nubble? 1 Again, the one thing about Black Nubble, it is
2 A. That'scorrect. 2 relatively adry site. Thelower elevation, the bog
3 Q. Couldyou explain alittle bit about the difference 3 valleys you're going to find the stream conditions where
4 between | think what you said was screening process on the 4 you would more likely find those.
5 species that would be on a screening list as opposed to an 5 Q. Do you anticipate that the project as proposed would pose
6 observed specieslist? 6 any significant threat to species?
7 A. Beforetaking off and starting to do alot of different 7 A. No,notatal.
8 surveys, we'll do alot of desktop work. Some of the work 8 Q. Thelong-tailed shrew?
9 focuses on the studies that have been done by the US 9 A. Potentia habitat. Again, wedid abit of small animal
10 Forest Service, aguy named DeGrath in particular. 10 trapping it was not found.
11 It listed for the northeast all the different species 11 Q. Hasthere been any testimony that you're aware of that's
12 and the types of habitat that they find, whether or not 12 has substantiated that the project as proposed would pose
13 they're prime habitat, whether or not they can be used; 13 athreat to that species?
14 and essentially we go through that process, and then we 14 A. Not that or other small species.
15 also have a series of other documentsin-house 15 Q. Sothesamewould be true for the yellow-nosed vole?
16 continuously being upgraded by the Department of Fish & 16 A. That'scorrect.
17 Wildlife that talk about species ranges. 17 Q. When you read that there's 18 species, as Maine Audubon
18 So it's that type of analysis that tells us whether 18 has suggested, of concern that are put at risk by this
19 or not we think certain species are going to be there, and 19 project, do you believe that that's accurate?
20 then it's our job -- particularly for those that may be at 20 A. It'sanoverexaggeration.
21 risk or listed -- to focus our studies on trying to 21 Q. You haveread the testimony that expert witness Dr. Jeff
22 determine whether or not they're there. 22 Wells has submitted as part of NRCM testimony; is that
23 Q. Now, inthetestimony of Maine Audubon, it's suggested 23 correct?
24 that there are 18 species of concern at Black Nubble and 24 A. That'scorrect.
25 then there'salist. 25 Q. Inearlier questioning today, it was suggested BY MR.
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1 | would like to go through just afew of these and 1 DIDISHEIM that that testimony said that Mr. Wellswent up
2 make sure | understand whether you have actually observed 2 and documented 54 Bicknell's thrush, but | assume you
3 those species, whether you've detected them, trapped them, 3 actually know that | was with him and he did not document
4 observed them in the project area. 4 54 Bickndll's thrush; is that correct?
5 The Canada lynx, isthat known to be in the project 5 A. It'sjust aprojection | understand.
6 area? 6 Q. Sothat'smaximum utilization in that optimistic scenario
7 A. No, | wouldn't be surprised if it travels through. 7 of how many -- so it was not accurate to have been told
8 Q. Isthereaknown risk of wind power projects to Canada 8 that that was the interpretation of this study?
9 lynx? 9 A. No,it'snotatall.
10 A. No. 10 Q. Intheaeria photography of the project on some of the
11 Q. Thegolden eagle? 11 display boards, there's essentially no timber cutting in
12 A. There'sbeen past reported studies of apair that's been 12 the Navy SERE land, which | assume suggests that the Navy
13 around there by IF & W, more historical. We spentagreat | 13 doesn't allow timber harvesting in the same way that
14 deal of time doing surveys. 14 there's been thousands of acres around Black Nubble and
15 Again, there's no habitat on the mountain that they 15 Redington Township; is that correct?
16 typically use, places they wouldn't forage for. They may, 16 A. | would cometo that same conclusion.
17 on occasion, find an individual one that could fly through 17 Q. Somight that be areason why the US Fish & Wildlife
18 there but it's again not -- welist it but we don't see it 18 concluded that the SERE property was quite pristine?
19 asarisk. 19 A. Absolutely.
20 Q. What about the three-toed woodpecker? 20 MR. DIDISHEIM: | next would like to ask some
21 A. There'spotential habitat for those. They were not 21 questionsof Mr. Anderson.
22 observed. 22 THE CHAIR: Areyou going to object to something,
23 Q. The spring salamander? 23 Mr. Plouffe?
24 A. Youfind those more with kind of more permanent streams 24 MR. PLOUFFE: Thisisn't cross-examination in any
25 and wetlands. 25 sensel'veever heard of it. It appearsto be a series of
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1 leading questions with answers of yes or no of the witness. 1 in?

2 Thisisnot Mr. Didisheim'switness. Maybe if he could ask 2 A. Cetainly thefina design planswill show that.

3 questionsinstead of giving statement and then asking for ayes 3 Q. Your testimony said that the blasting would be much less

4  orno. 4 than traditional construction projects of this size and

5 MR. THALER: Mr. Plouffe asked alot of questions 5 magnitude.

6 that were yes-or-no questions. | thought that's what crossis. 6 Could you explain what you mean by traditional

7 THE CHAIR: My -- | think that his-- | agreeto some 7 construction projects?

8 extent that he'sreading alot of stuff into the record that's 8 A. We have done many mal projects, highway projects

9 dready been put in the record, at least that's my impression. 9 requiring much more blasting than this project. Just some
10 Take note, please, Peter. If you have a specific 10 examples, the Augusta mall project required amost half a
11 question, | guesswe'd appreciate that you ask it, but 11 million yards of blasting. The 395 project in Brewer
12 rereading stuff into therecord | don't think helps us any. 12 required 400,000 yards of blasting. The Augusta-- excuse
13 PARTICIPANT: We can't hear you. 13 me, Waterville Commons project was 400,000 yards of
14 THE CHAIR: 1 just asked him to be alittle more 14 blasting.
15 circumspect. Putting stuff in the record that previoudy was 15 We expect to be about athird of that on thisjob.
16 putintherecord and | kind of had the same reaction that 16 MR. DIDISHEIM: | think that's all for Mr. Frick
17 Mr. Plouffedid, | guess. 17 [siq].
18 So I'm asking him to ask a question as opposed to 18 | have a question for Randy Mann.
19 making statementsthat can be affirmed. Thank you. 19 EXAMINATION OF RANDY MANN
20 MR. DIDISHEIM: Okay. 20 BY MR. DIDISHEIM:
21 EXAMINATION OF DWIGHT ANDERSON 21 Q. Intermsof the reassessment by Maine Mountain by the
22 BY MR. DIDISHEIM: 22 economic viability of this project, you mentioned that
23 Q. Mr. Anderson, | want to get afuller understanding from 23 there were various changes in economics that would affect
24 you about the process that goesinto the construction and 24 the Black Nubble project, including REC prices and carbon
25 putting into place the wind turbine as has been suggested 25 prices.
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1 by the Black Nubble wind farm application. 1 Then you alluded to -- and also increasing demand by

2 Y ou've been involved in the Mars Hill project. Could 2 states and possibly the federal government for renewable

3 you just give us afuller understanding of what's 3 energy.

4 involved, the machinery, and precisely what will happen on 4 Are there specific laws that have been passed in the

5 thissite? 5 interim over the last year that have affected the

6 A. Actudly, your question -- my involvement in the Mars Hill 6 projections of revenues?

7 projects has really just been up to review the site asit 7 A. There have been, speaking generally now, acrossthe

8 relatesto wind power. Asfar asthe erection, | think it 8 country several new states have passed renewable portfolio

9 would be a better question for Tim to answer. 9 standards.
10 MR. FOLSTER: We would use similar type of equipment | 10 So that shows you the trend towards more demand for
11 aswedid at MarsHill that would consist of large bulldozers, 11 renewable energy. There's also been in Congress a federal
12 excavators, up-haul, off-highway haul trucks to move the earth 12 RPS requirement that's been debated and passed by one
13 androck to where it's needed. 13 branch of Congress. There'sclearly avery significant
14 The design for Black Nubble is much more conservative 14 trend towards that.
15 inthat the side dope treatment has been designed to minimize 15 And then some of the developments with the RPSrule
16 theimpact. At MarsHill, the centerline, the line that was 16 here in Maine being further clarified in the RGGI rules as
17 given, we were given atemplate addressed to be technical that 17 well.
18 wedid not have limitations on how wide the sections could be 18 Q. | gathered from listening to some of the witnesses that
19 totheroad to the turbine pads. On Black Nubble it's much 19 there had been some changes, particularly with the design
20 different. We'reinstructed to limit our side slope 20 of the road, over thelast year from when it was
21 disturbance. 21 projected. It actually had resulted in an improvement in
22 EXAMINATION TIM FOLSTER 22 someway in terms of the environmental impacts compared to
23 BY MR. DIDISHEIM: 23 the original.
24 Q. Sothepermit application is very specific in terms of 24 With the passage of time, you have made some
25 limitations and constraints that you'll need to operate 25 accommodations.
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1 Would you like to elaborate at al about how the 1 In large part the questions have already been asked
2 current Black Nubble project has even reduced the impacts 2 inthe cross-examination by Mr. Didisheim. We don't have too
3 compared to what it would have been as part of the larger 3  many questions.
4 project? 4 Also, our witness, Dr. Wake, we'd like to get him on
5 THE WITNESS: | think thiswould be a better question 5 thisafternoon because he has classes tomorrow, so we'll keep
6 for Dwight, actualy. 6 thisvery brief.
7 MR. ANDERSON: Yes, aswetalked alittle bit 7 Sean Mahoney with the Conservation Law Foundation.
8 ealier, wedid extensive field work last summer. We spent a 8 EXAMINATION OF RANDY MANN
9 ot of time up on the mountain. | hiked up to the top, looked 9 BY MR.MAHONEY:
10 at the alternate routes that we hadn't looked at before to 10 Q. Mr. Mann, could you tell me how many megawatts of wind
11 really help what we had done, and we made dight adjustmentsto | 11 power Edison International currently generatesin the US?
12 theroads, as| said, to get outside of some wetlands that were 12 A. Inthe USwe havejust about a thousand megawatts worth of
13 encountered on the Upper Black Nubble accessroad, aswell as 13 wind projects that are either in operation or
14 some steep dopes that were observed. 14 construction.
15 These were minor, subtle shifts, but certainly 15 It's probably, oh, close to 600 megawatts or so that
16 improvementsrelative to, you know, protecting natural 16 are in operation and the balance are in construction right
17 resources of that mountain. 17 now. We're adding new projects.
18 MR. DIDISHEIM: | guess| have one question for Terry |18 Q. So 400 in current construction and 600 existing. Of that
19 DeWan, and | think that may beit. 19 600, how much has come on-line since 2000, the year 2000?
20 EXAMINATION OF TERRY DeWAN 20 A. Thebulk of it has, | think, probably at the end of 2000
21 BY MR. DIDISHEIM: 21 we would have had about 150 or so megawatts, something
22 Q. Terry, oneof the photos that you included in your summary | 22 like that.
23 this morning has alarge dotted line for the future 23 Q. Isityour opinion that the bulk of that wind power has
24 expansion for the base lodge area for Saddleback and the 24 displaced carbon-based fossil fuel sources?
25 view isfrom the Appalachian Trail. 25 A. Yes
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1 I'm not aware of what's proposed within that -- 1 MR MAHONEY: Thisisaquestion to either you or
2 within that dotted line. Could you please tell me more 2 Mr. Most. | just want to get clarification. Wetalked
3 detail? 3 about this a couple of times today.
4 A. Yes Terry DeWan. That was part of the application that 4 EXAMINATION OF MATT MOST
5 Saddleback made for a D-PD zone change, and within that 5 BY MR. MAHONEY:
6 area, there's going to be a number of facilities based 6 Q. Will new wind power generation cause by itself the cost of
7 upon their long-term plan. 7 power to increase in the state of Maine?
8 There will be additional lifts, there will be 8 A. Absolutely not. Wind power -- al other things being
9 additional base lodges, there will an additional ski run, 9 equal, it will cause the cost of wind power to reduce.
10 there will be some amount of residential development, some | 10 MR. MAHONEY: Thank you. That'sal | have,
11 parking aress, roads, and so forth. Those have not been 11 Mr. Chair.
12 designed yet, but we do know that thisis the area that 12 THE CHAIR: Would you do that again please. Say that
13 the LURC Commission ultimately looked at. 13 again. Ask the question and let him answer it again.
14 The other thing about that diagram, that did not 14 BY MR. MAHONEY:
15 include all the area that had been rezoned as a D-PD. 15 Q. Will new wind power generation cause the cost of power to
16 There was additional land that went down beyond the 16 increase for Maine consumers?
17 vicinity of the lake. 17 A. No. Thesimpleintroduction of wind power into the grid
18 Those are the areas that were closest to the 18 will not cause pricesto increase, it will al cause
19 Appdachian Trall. 19 prices to decrease all things being equal .
20 MR. DIDISHEIM: | guess!'ll give back therest of my | 20 The difference between that and what | said earlier
21 cross-examination time. 21 was the addition of carbon restrictions and the addition
22 THE CHAIR: The next oneisthe Conservation Law 22 of a carbon trading program has the impact of increasing
23 Foundation, 15 minutes. They are going to be questions, right? 23 power prices because it affects the fossil-fuel-based
24 MR. MAHONEY: Very few, Mr. Chairman. Andredly |24 power generators.
25 just of Mr. Mann and Mr. Most. 25 A wind power service, it puts out -- it doesn't have
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1 any of those carbon costs that the fossil fuel units have. 1 thehearing resumed at 3:09 p.m.)
2 That does not seem to capture that increased price, that's 2 MR. THALER: I'm just going to ask some quick
3 increased revenue. 3 questions, members of the Commission, following up on specific
4 THE CHAIR: | don't want to get started again. | 4 questionsthat were asked this afternoon.
5 just caution you when you ask questions like that and the 5 EXAMINATION OF JOHN HANISCH
6 answers, it would help usif they were reasonably consistent 6 BY MR.THALER:
7  because you make us wonder what you said before. 7 Q. Mr. Hanisch, you were asked some questions by
8 I'm sorry, because it is very confusing and we're not 8 Mr. Didisheim and in terms of the question of emissions
9 expetsinthisatal. I'mjust saying. 9 and what would be displaced, in the record from last
10 I'll giveyou -- you've got some time left. 10 summer was -- and you were here last summer when Dr. Colin
11 BY MR. MAHONEY: 11 High testified to the Commission on behalf of Conservation
12 Q. Sowithout wind power, the cost of power -- kilowatt hour 12 Law Foundation; is that right?
13 were adollar, let's say -- if you introduce new wind 13 A. Yes |l was
14 power generation, would you expect that kilowatt price to 14 Q. Back at that time Conservation Law Foundation was neither
15 decrease because of the availability of power generated by 15 for nor against the whole two-mountain project, just asa
16 wind? 16 point of reference.
17 A. Theaddition of wind power to the grid has the effect of 17 Dr. High did a study and testified that the full
18 displacing higher costs and the higher price fuels at the 18 project -- and obviously the numbers somewhat different
19 marginal -- | hate to use that lingo -- but the unit that 19 thistime -- would avoid emissions of NOX, N-O-X, and SOX,
20 is setting priceis the expensive unit. 20 S-0-X, and CO, and would also avoid significant emissions
21 The wind unit comes on as zero price. Soit hasthe 21 of fine particulate matter -- mercury, organic compounds,
22 effect of reducing power prices. 22 and some others.
23 The distinction between that and what | was saying 23 Y ou were asked a question earlier about acid. I'm
24 earlier was that when you consider the addition of costs 24 not an expert in that area.
25 to the power generation community from carbon, they have 25 If NOX isavoided, isNOX a contributor to acid rain?
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1 the effect of increasing prices. 1 A. Actudly | wasn't the one who was asked that question, and
2 Wind reduces that impact, and this is something that 2 it kind of struck me as odd because | am the air quality
3 the PUC testified that the addition of wind reducesthe 3 expert here.
4 reliance on fossil fuels, particularly gas, and asa 4 But NOX doesimpact both smog and acid rain, so those
5 result reduces the price of power and volatility of the 5 pollutants will reduce acid rain, so that was a
6 price of power to what it would have been without the 6 misstatement.
7 addition of wind. 7 Moving on to Mr. Pelletier.
8 MR. MAHONEY: Thank you, that's all the questions| 8 EXAMINATION OF STEVE PELLETIER
9 have 9 BY MR.THALER:
10 THE CHAIR: | have athousand more but I'm going to 10 Q. Therewasaquestion asked of you, | think by
11 restrain mysdlf. 11 Mr. Didisheim, who was referencing US Fish & Wildlife's
12 Y es, TransCanada, do they have questions? 12 description of the area around the SERE facility if you
13 MS. BROWNE: No, Mr. Chairman. No questions. 13 recall that.
14 THE CHAIR: Thank you. 14 Did USFish & Wildlife review any aspect of the
15 MS. BROWNE: We'retrying to get back on schedule 15 pending Black Nubble project?
16 here. 16 A. My understanding isthat they did review it and determined
17 THE CHAIR: Appreciate your concern. 17 that they weren't going to comment.
18 MR. THALER: Mr. Chair, excuse me. 18 Q. Wasthat with respect to the wetland impact from this
19 THE CHAIR: Hold on a second. 19 project?
20 MR. THALER: I'm going to identify who I'll need up 20 A. Andthe associated wildlife impacts as well.
21 there. Mr. Hanisch, Woodlot, DeWan and Segal. | think that 21 Q. You'regoing to have to speak into the mic.
22 will beit. 22 A. Because of the associated wetlands, it allows them to look
23 THE CHAIR: While they're assembling, does the court 23 at wildlife issues and decided not to comment.
24 reporter need abreak? 24
25 (There was abreak in the hearing at 2:58 p.m. and 25
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1 EXAMINATION OF TERRY DeWAN 1 If behind you are woods and a parking lot, that
2 BY MR. THALER: 2 wouldn't be a 360 view, that would be more of afocused
3 Q. Whilewereon SERE, Slide 26 from Mr. DeWan's 3 view; isthat correct?
4 presentation of the SERE facility, can one of you -- 4 A. | would think so.
5 Mr. DeWan, do you have alaser pointer -- can you just 5 Q. Whileweretaking about mountaintops, | know having
6 explainto us-- | think we heard reference to some of the 6 tried for many years to duplicate an experience | had on
7 structures there, helicopters and others -- can you tell 7 top of Mount Washington years ago where | could see the
8 us what we're looking at there? 8 ocean because it was so clear, that despite getting up at
9 A. Iredly don't know what it iswe're looking at, but | 9 4 in the morning and still climbing on daysthat | think
10 know thereis development that you see here, there are 10 are clear, there seems to be more haze in the atmosphere
11 several structures. Ther€'salargeH in ground, | assume 11 inMaine.
12 it's a helicopter landing pad. 12 Is that something based on your experience and
13 Y ou see the structure down here. There are mounds of 13 modelling places around the state isatrend in terms of
14 earth in this area, and aroad system. 14 ozone?
15 Q. WhereisBlack Nubblein that picture? 15 A. I'mnot aweather expert. | realy cannot comment on
16 A. ThisisBlack Nubbleright here. The project arearunsto 16 that.
17 this point up to there and down alittle bit off the slide 17 It certainly was afactor, though, in our determining
18 to the l€ft. 18 when to take the photographs. We did the best we could
19 Q. Andtheroad to the SERE facility is obviously aready 19 because there were so many days we were up there it was
20 there aswdl? 20 hazy.
21 A. That'scorrect, the Dallas Road. 21 MR. THALER: One or two other questions,
22 Q. Justacouple of questions now that | have you Mr. DeWan, 22 Mr. Chairman, and I'm done.
23 Ms. Segal. 23 BY MR.THALER:
24 Mr. Plouffe asked you some questions about views and 24 Q. Wehad -- Mr. Plouffe asked you questions, well, isn't it
25 360 views, and I'm not going to go toe-to-toe with Bill on 25 true you could see the project from certain locations or
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1 hiking, but having been up the Caribou Speckle a couple of 1 how many turbines.
2 weekends ago, there's a 360 view there, if you'reon a 2 And again to clarify two points. Oneis, when he's
3 mountaintop with 360 views, for example, from Caribou 3 talking about those views, we're talking about views that
4 Speckle, anumber of places, Bald Face and Evans Notch, 4 are at least 4 our more miles away, and therefore to
5 you can see Mount Washington, for example, or around here 5 evaluate what those views would look like, would be
6 you might be able to see the towers of Sugarloaf. 6 holding this exhibit out -- 21-A or -B -- in front of me
7 Iswhat we're talking about when we're talking about 7 approximately arm's length, and then looking at the
8 angle of views, field of vision, things like that, when 8 relative size of athird to a half itch; isthat correct?
9 you have a 360 that there isalot of opportunity to sit, 9 A. Yes
10 have your lunch, and not look at one particular location 10 Q. Last question. We heard questions about how people would
11 of theview? 11 respond to those views. Y ou were here last summer and |
12 A. You certainly have that freedom of choice to be there and 12 know you've read al of the various testimonies.
13 to orient yoursalf in any direction you want to. 13 Arethere people, hikers, and others to your
14 Up in these areas around Saddleback, there are 14 knowledge who have said in surveys and sworn testimony to
15 beautiful viewsin al directions. 15 this Commission that they would welcome the opportunity to
16 Q. So, for example, when Mr. Plouffe was showing you Y osemite | 16 see wind turbines in the 21st Century in Maine?
17 National Park here behind me and -- by the way, 17 A. Wehave definitely heard that testimony. We also heard
18 Black Nubbleisnot in a National Park, isit? 18 that up at Mars Hill they've actually had to buy two buses
19 A. It'snotinthe National Park. Asfar as| know, the 19 to accommodate the people that are coming up there to get
20 National Park Service never attempted to gain control of 20 tours of the area.
21 it, unlike a piece of land on top of Saddleback where they 21 Q. Intermsof the-- redly last one -- we made up time from
22 have a scenic easement. 22 this morning.
23 Q. But Bill wasgetting out of your car, walking down atrail 23 Thisisaserious question, I'm sorry.
24 through the woods, and seeing aview or you can sit and 24 Mr. Plouffe spent alot of time questioning you,
25 look at it. 25 Mr. DeWan, about testimony you gave last summer and this
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1 and about the differences between your evauation of the 1 EXAMINATION OF TERRY DeWAN

2 project. 2 BY MR. PLOUFFE:

3 Can you in anutshell tell the Commission your -- how 3 Q. Tery, youtold melast fal -- last summer when you were

4 you have arrived at your assessment of the Black Nubble 4 here that you had visited other wind power sites,

5 impact in the prefiled testimony, in your sworn testimony, 5 including, | believe, Searsburg in Vermont, that you had

6 to the Commission in terms of the differences of what you 6 reviewed the materias given to you by Del_uca-Hoffman

7 said last summer in this? 7 regarding the roads, and you heard it today that the road

8 A. Notinanutshdl but I'll give you afew points. 8 changes were minimal.

9 THE CHAIR: Areyou objecting, Mr. Plouffe? 9 What on earth does having seen Mars Hill have to do
10 MR. PLOUFFE: Yeah, | thought this was a 5-minute 10 with your visual assessment since you had already seen
11 bullet question, not aregurgitation of hiswhole visual impact 11 wind farms? Areyou telling me that last year your visual
12 assessment. 12 assessment was based on an absence of knowledge about what
13 MR. THALER: I'm not asking for aregurgitation. 13 wind plants look like?

14 There were several hours -- three or four hours of cross on my 14 A. Thesdgnificant differenceisthat Searsburg has towers
15 pand. You gave me5 minutes, I'm trying to do 5 minutes. 15 that are 200 feet tall. These are obvioudly alot taller.
16 But | think -- even if it's 10, | think asthe 16 We deal with an object at adifferent scale,
17 applicant were entitled to try to clarify several hours of 17 different colored blades. | think that thereisa-- we
18 testimony. 18 were very curious as to how far you would be able to see
19 THE CHAIR: I'll let Mr. DeWan answer that question. 19 them from.
20 MR. THALER: Thank you. 20 | have seen wind turbines in many other statesand in
21 THEWITNESS: I'll try to keep it brief. We've done 21 Europe, nothing as compared to the size of the facility
22 severa thingssince then. We saw the Mars Hill project. We 22 that's being proposed here and also that has been
23 had not seen that the last time. We have amuch better 23 completed up in Mars Hill.
24 understanding of visua impacts of towers of asimilar height 24 It has adirect bearing on our understanding of what
25 from various viewing distances. 25 theimpactswill be.
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1 We have a better understanding of the lighting 1 Q. Thisisthebiggest plant you've seen internationally?

2 conditions. We now know about the mitigation that's being 2 A. No--

3 offered on the Redington site. That was not present last time. 3 Q. Oh, I thought that's what you said.

4 Del_uca-Hoffman, of course, has done 75 percent 4 A. It'sthelargest towers, this generation. |'ve been out

5 engineering drawings at this point and have answered alot of 5 to severd facilitiesin California and seen thousands of

6 thequestionsthat we had about potential visual impacts. 6 them.

7 | think what we did is reassess the project based 7 Q. Soyoutdl meof al thewind plants you've seen

8 upon the concerns that we heard by the Commission. 8 internationally, these have the biggest towers?

9 We till think, though, that the turbines are going 9 MR. THALER: One question became three.

10 tobevisible from the locations that we talked about. We now 10 THE CHAIR: Let'scdl it good right there because

11 know, aswedid before, how big they will be. 11 thisisjust going down aslippery slope.

12 MR. THALER: That'sall | have. Thank you. 12 We need to move on because we've got a couple of

13 THE CHAIR: Okay. 13 other intervenorsthat we need to hear from this afternoon.

14 MR. PLOUFFE: Mr. Chairman, | believetherulesaso 14 | think it's the supporting intervenor group at this

15 haverecrossif were going to have redirect. I'll limit it 15 point. They have 20 minutes. There'stwo of you who are going
16 justto Mr. DeWan. 16 totedtify.

17 THE CHAIR: Inthe spirit of generosity, I'll let you 17 MR. HOLT: Thereare four of uswho will be up here,
18 go ahead and ask your one question. Okay. 18 onewill be speaking.

19 MR. THALER: | don't have an objection to asking one 19 Good afternoon, my nameis Ed Holt. 1'm speaking

20 questionaslong asit relates only to anything | said on 20 thisafternoon on behalf of the consolidated intervenors, Maine
21 redirect of Mr. DeWan. 21 Interfaith Power & Lights, Maine Energy Investment Corporation,
22 MR. PLOUFFE: And it does. 22 EdHolt & Associates, Incorporated, and Independent Energy
23 MR. THALER: Thank you. 23 Producers of Maine.

24 24 We're comprised of three nonprofit organizations and
25 25 one consulting firm is engaged in work to ensure clean energy
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1 inMaine, and what | intend to do this afternoon is summarize 1 policy, thefact that clean energy has strong public support
2 very briefly the key pointsthat we have prefiled in our 2 andisnot likely to have negative effects on property values
3 testimony. 3 ortourism.
4 Before | do that, | would like to just ask each of 4 With respect to Black Nubbl€'s consistent with energy
5 the partiesto introduce themselves briefly, just name and 5 poalicy, | point out that any ambiguity around the goal of
6 organization so you know who's affiliated with what. 6 increasing new renewablesto 10 percent by 2017 that was passed
7 MR. HAZZARD: Chuck Hazzard, Maine Energy Investment | 7 last year by the legislature was clarified in this year's
8 Corporation. 8 session by the passage of LD 1920, which mandated an increase
9 MR. WILBY: Dave Wilby, Independent Energy Producers 9 inthe share of new renewable generation during the same period
10 of Maine. 10 of time, 2008 to 2017.
11 MR. FLAGG: David Flagg, Maine Interfaith Power & 11 | also added in my testimony that in addition to the
12 Light. 12 small consumer demand that MIPL -- Maine Interfaith Power &
13 MR. HOLT: Going by organization, Maine Interfaith 13 Light -- has seen, there is also significant demand for
14  Power & Light, in itstestimony, contends essentially that 14 renewable power among Maine's large and medium electricity
15 thereisaclear demonstrated need for the project from the 15 customers. These customersinclude many prominent Maine
16 standpoint of energy need and environmental benefits. 16 ingtitutions, including colleges, hospitals, and this facility
17 Maine Interfaith Power & Light bases this conclusion 17 here, Sugarloaf USA.
18 onincreasing salesthat they are seeing as marketer of cleaner 18 The Independent Energy Producers of Maine addresses
19 dectricity, products to Maine consumers, and a growing 19 the demonstrated need criterion by explaining how the
20 consumer concern over spiraling energy costs, and a 20 development of the project would be consistent with the energy
21 detrimental environmental impact of fossil-fuel-generated 21 policiesof the State of Maine and New England and federal
22 dectricity. 22 governments.
23 Maine Interfaith Power & Light also contends that 23 Some of those policiesinclude Maine's renewable
24 Black Nubble would reduce a substantial amount of carbon 24 portfolio standard, or RPS, aswell as those of other
25 dioxide being emitted from existing power plantsin New 25 New England states, which ask for demand for these types of
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1 England, not to mention the avoidance of upstream impacts from 1 projects.
2 fossil fuel use, including mining, drilling, pipeline 2 The position of the PUC that new wind resources would
3 construction, and fuel transportation. 3 reduce electricity prices, lessen price volatility, and
4 By contrast, NEPOOL offers products to its consumers 4 increase system reliability. The importance of the addition of
5 that arefree of greenhouse gas emissions, including wind and 5 wind power to Maine's ability to successfully implement its
6 hydro, and by contrast, the electricity that atypical Maine 6 climate action plan, and the regiona greenhouse gas
7 household chooses -- not chooses, but purchases -- under the 7 initiative, which | know you've aso heard abot.
8 standard offer serviceis responsible for over 4500 pounds of 8 1SO New England's analysis, the development of new
9 CO, NOX, and SO, emitted into the atmosphere each year. 9 non natural gas generating facilities, such aswind, was
10 The Maine Energy Investment Corporation addresses 10 important for both the economy and electric system
11 primarily the suitability of the Black Nubble site and the need 11 reliability."
12 for wind power. MEIC contends that Maine will need to balance 12 IDPM dso echos the comments of the Maine PUC at
13 the preservation of the western mountains against the backdrop 13 State Office of Energy Independence and Security, citing the
14 of climate change, which you've heard alot about herein this 14 fact that they state that wind facilitieswill avoidona1:1
15 proceeding. Also increase threats to respiratory health and 15 basisfossil fuel generation and associated emissions.
16 other health ailments and national security and economic 16 Second, Black Nubble will not add an appreciable need
17 development. These are broad issuesthat | realize go beyond 17 for operating reserves. Third, will help Maine make progress
18 thefactors that this Commission often considers, but that's 18 toward reducing our dependence on fossil fuels, which means
19 thecontext. 19 that we need to develop not only these new clean energy
20 MEIC feels strongly that the proposal -- the revised 20 products, but also energy efficiency at the same time.
21 proposal establishes the desired balance between the 21 And finaly, the Independent Energy Producers note
22 preservation of Main€e's western mountains against the need to 22  that the challenging numerous ingredients necessary for a
23 enhance our renewable energy to a clean energy portfolio. 23 location for wind develop limit the number of economically
24 The testimony of Ed Holt & Associates -- that's me -- 24  viablesites. There's not one best reasonably available site,
25 redlly goesto the question of consistency with State energy 25 rather there's ahandful of sitesin the state that can achieve
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1 anappropriate balance between alowing development of a clean 1 anything to do with it other than | read about it in the paper

2 energy source with the environmental and zoning values 2 and obtained a copy of the question and the response, which

3 administered by the Commission. 3 showed very, very strong support for wind power, over 85

4 MIPL's assessment of the Black Nubble project is 4 percent, either strongly or somewhat favoring the development

5 consistent with the zoning and environmental values 5 of wind power in this state. And the question, again, was an

6 administered by the Commission and its potential adverse 6 exhihit, Exhibit B, in my testimony.

7 impactsare negligible. 7 MR. HOLT: With respect to your question about

8 Our four organizations strongly encourage you to 8 economic impacts, the basis of my statement isin the record

9 approve the Black Nubble-only proposal. We believe that 9 from last summer. It has not changed from then.
10 projects such asthis are needed to make the necessary 10 It was based on research that | undertook to
11 transition from polluting fossil-fuel-generated power to clean, 11 determine what kinds of studies have been done with respect to
12 renewable eectricity, and we support the timely approval of 12 impacts on property values, specifically on wind projects.
13 thisapplication so this project can begin construction. 13 There were a number of them, but there were two that
14 Thank you for your time. 14 stood out as being really head and shoulders above the others
15 THE CHAIR: Doesanybody else on your group? Okay. | 15 intermsof the breadth, the variety and type of projects that
16 Ed? Anybody down here? 16 they analyzed.
17 Nobody has any questions. 17 One of them was a survey of projectsthat had been
18 MS. KURTZ: 1 do. 18 undertaken between | think 1993 and 2000 and the county tax
19 THE CHAIR: | knew if | waited long enough | could 19 assessorsin the counties or in the neighboring counties where
20 invokeone. 20 those projects were located were surveyed as to whether it had
21 MS. KURTZ: | guess|'mredly struggling with this 21 any impacts on property vaues. The answer to that was -- the
22 reationship that's being drawn between strong public support 22 conclusion was no.
23 and no negative economic impact on real estate or recreation. 23 The other study that | found that | think is
24 I'm wondering, can you give me alittle more 24 particularly useful, it was a separate study designed. It
25 information about this public support, what demographic this 25 included ten projectsin different parts of the US, including
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1 s, wherethe -- who's been queried, who's been polled, what 1 Pennsylvania, New York and Vermont -- | think Vermont were the

2 these numbers represent, where they arein the part of the 2 regiona onesin our region -- that looked at property values

3 sate, that kind of thing just so | can get afed for the 3 before and after awind project went in; also looked at

4 opinion, you know, where that opinion is coming from. 4 comparable communities nearby that were not affected by the

5 MR. WILBY: | think -- Dave Wilby for IPM -- | think 5 wind project, did not haveit in their views.

6 maybe each organization addressed some of the public support 6 So in one case they're looking at properties that are

7 maybeinadifferent way. I'll explain my commentsand 7 intheviewshed of thewind projects, and in the other case

8 hopefully they'll address your questions, and if not, somebody 8 you'relooking at comparable properties that are not in the

9 dsecan. Certainly Edisthe one who has provided some 9 viewshed.
10 testimony on the property values and some of those issues. 10 It looked at several different scenarios, and in most
11 In my testimony | simply reported on the public 11 of the scenarios they found that property values of those
12 opinion poll that was done by areputable pollster herein the 12 propertiesthat werein the viewshed of the wind turbines
13 dsateinMay, | believe, and infact | that | attached a copy 13 increased in value faster than those in the comparable
14  of the question and results and the details of the poall. 14 communities, suggesting -- one conclusion, | suppose, would be
15 That was atypical public poll by my reading and | 15 that it addsto property value but my take away from it would
16 have some experience with these things from past professional 16 redlly bethat it does not have a negative effect.
17 experience, avery typica poll. | don't know off the top of 17 One can have opinions based on your like or dislike
18 my head how many people were polled, but it's probably 18 of the appearance of wind turbines in your neighborhood, but
19 typicaly in the 400 range, which is accepted by pollsters 19 thefactsdon't bear that out.
20 generdly inthis state as being a representative answer. 20 MS. KURTZ: Areyou the only two that are going to
21 If you see in the governor's race, you know, these 21 respond?
22 arethe poll numbers. That's the sort of polling process that 22 MR. HOLT: It depends on what the questionis. We're
23 would have been used here. Soit'sageneral poll of all 23 hereto respond to any questions that you might have, but well
24 demographics across the state is my understanding. 24 respond specificaly to the things that we testified about.
25 Now, | did not commission this poll, | didn't have 25 MS. KURTZ: The question -- the thing that comes to
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1 my mind, then, is certainly throughout the country there are 1 that that our mountains or our coast or other parts of the
2 obvioudly different types of neighborhoods, different kinds of 2 satehavetous.
3 landscapes, different kinds of economies, industry, the 3 So whilethey don't -- | would say the other site --
4 whole -- you know, it runsthe gamut. 1 just -- I'm not sure 4 theVermont siteis somewhat similar to ours. Itisa
5 that any -- that we're comparing apples to apples. 5 mountainous area site which is heavily forested, small
6 MR. HOLT: Anything like us anywhere else. 6 communities, not right nearby.
7 MS. KURTZ: Well, | guessyou could say that in a 7 The other sites are going to be different, yes, but
8 nutshell. | guessthe next question | would haveis, have 8 they'redl, again, the properties are till residential
9 the-- when we're talking about something as specific asreal 9 properties, people haveto look at it or get to look at it --
10 edtate, havethelocd realtors been asked? Has an impact 10 depending on your point of view.
11 study been donefor thisregion? Itisalittle different than 11 If it were just one study from, say, Washington,
12 us, | guess, in Oregon. It's certainly not like a 12 Oregon or any other place, | would be moreinclined to agree
13 Pennsylvania. 13 with you or to hesitate to take the results as being applicable
14 From a broad sweep, you could say yes, there are no 14 toushere.
15 negative economic impacts, but it seemsto me that a project of 15 But when you look at the studies that look at arange
16 thissize and precedent sort of setting project that it really 16 of projects, arange of settings, and the kind of variety of
17 deservesastudy that is close to home. 17 types of economic activity and occupation and so on that goes
18 MR. HOLT: I think | heard two questionsin that. 18 on there, with the same kind of powerful results| think that
19 Orneis, why don't we just ask real estate agents. 19 we can apply those results herein Maine and that's why |
20 Agents reflect what they think is happening in the 20 reported them in my testimony.
21 market. They develop opinions, they list to what peopletell 21 THE CHAIR: Okay?
22 them, but it's not avery scientific survey. 22 MS. KURTZ: Yes, thank you.
23 The two surveysthat | cited -- and the first one 23 THE CHAIR: Okay, Ed?
24 that | cited or that | referred to -- they specifically chose 24 MR. LAVERTY: (Indicatesyes.)
25 to ask assessorsrather than real estate agents because 25 THE CHAIR: All right. | guessthat brings usto --
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1 assessorshave no interest in what property values are doing, 1 doyou have any questions Mr. Thaler?
2 they just simply reflect what's happening. 2 MR. THALER: Yes, Sarah Tracy will be doing this.
3 In the second study, they looked actualy at the 3 THE CHAIR: Okay, ten minutes, please.
4 property -- a valuations or transactions, and there were some 4 MS. TRACY: Thank you.
5 intotal, some 25,000 different pieces of property and 5 EXAMINATION OF ED HOLT
6 transactionsthat werelooked at. In that case, again, they 6 BY MS TRACY:
7 werelooking at some factual data about what the property 7 Q. Weheard afair amount of discussion on economic benefit
8 values are as opposed to what somebody thinks they will be or 8 and property values, and | think the discussion has been
9 might be under different scenarios. 9 informative. Just to put it in context, in the Washington
10 Soin one case | think it would be more speculative; 10 study that you looked at, Mr. Holt, ayear ago, isn't it
11 intheother casel think -- | tried to restrict my research or 11 true that that study looked at projects where there were
12 reporting on what | testified to was those that focused only on 12 90 turbines on average?
13 experience-based results as opposed to what might be. 13 A. Thatwereon average. Larger projects than the one we're
14 Now, the second question that you raise is, shouldn't 14 looking at here.
15 there be something closer to home, and | supposeit would be 15 Q. And herethere are 18 turbines?
16 niceto have something closer to home, it would be more 16 A. That'scorrect, 18 turbines here versus an average of 90
17 reassuring, but we don't have that. 17 turbines in the projects that we were examining.
18 So what | tried to do in my research and my testimony 18 Q. Sodespitethefact that these were much larger projects,
19 wasreflect what | felt were the best -- and again by best 19 the conclusions werein that study?
20 meaning best designed and most objective-- andintermsof the |20 A. Theconclusions, again, were that there were no
21 variety of situationsthat are covered, yes, | know Maineis 21 discernible impacts on property values.
22 specia to ushbut | can tell you that people that live in 22 Q. Wereyou here during the presentation of Mr. DeWan's
23 Montanaor Minnesotaor New Y ork or Pennsylvaniabelievethat | 23 testimony?
24 their hills or their countryside is very specia to them, too, 24 A. Thismorning?
25 becausethey grew up withit. It hasthe same emotional tug to 25 Q. Yes
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1 A. |waspresent. Whether | was paying attention fully is 1 tothisarea?

2 ancther question. 2 MR. HOLT: That'sagreat question and I'm glad you

3 Q. During that testimony -- if | could indulge you for a 3 gave methe opportunity to clarify that because the answer is

4 minute -- there was a card passed out, and I'm going to 4 no.

5 giveit to you now. The commissioners already have this 5 | don't think a project of this size would warrant a

6 card. 6 study of magnitude that is going to be taken here. The studies

7 For your benefit, Mr. DeWan testified this morning 7 that were undertaken, particularly the second one | mentioned,

8 that the nearest residenceis at least 4 miles away from 8 wasreally anindependent one, independent of any particular

9 our project, and if you take alook at this card that 9 project. It wasn'tin support of aparticular property, it was
10 Mr. DeWan also provided, you can see on the left-hand side 10 trying to address this question that comes up in every
11 of that card it refersto aview of what turbines would 11 stuation, or nearly every situation, where awind project is
12 look like from Saddleback Junior at 4 miles. 12 proposed.

13 This -- | understand Commissioner Kurtz' point about 13 It'sto allay concerns or fears that property
14 sort of global conclusions based on studies that aren't 14 owners-- that they're going to be negatively impacted. |
15 from Franklin County, but you are the person to have sort 15 said, it would be nice to have that information because it's
16 of done a broad survey of impacts to residential 16 hard for usto accept sometimesinformation that isn't local,
17 properties and looked at al the details of these studies 17 you know, it comes from somewhere else so therefore there's
18 and based upon taking alook at this card and what the 18 some reservation about whether or not it applies here.
19 turbines would look like and then filtering it through 19 That'swhy | said it would be niceto haveit, but |
20 your assessment of these studies, do you have any reason 20 did not intend to mean that the applicant or that any -- not
21 to believe that views of this size would have any 21 evenjust thisone -- but an applicant should undertake this
22 different impact or result than those studies? 22 for every project that is proposed.
23 A. Theshort answer isno, | don't think it would necessarily 23 THE CHAIR: | guessthat'sit. Unless Mr. Plouffeis
24 be different. Let me dlaborateif | might just alittle 24 going to stand up, | think you better run right now.
25 bit. 25 MR. TRAFTON: | requested time.
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1 | read those studies most recently, | read the full 1 THE CHAIR: Of course, yes. Just asareminder to

2 studies, ayear ago before | filed my testimony, so | may 2 ourselves again, these questions need to be directed to

3 not remember completely; but because of the variety of 3 testimony that was by these individuals and not try to get them

4 projects that were examined, the range of view, that is, 4 toanswer questions that were presented by other people.

5 the distance from these properties to the wind turbines 5 Please keep that in mind.

6 and the projectsin question, varied -- would include all 6 MR. TRAFTON: The question'sfor Ed.

7 of these ranges that you see here on this card from 4 7 EXAMINATION OF ED HOLT

8 miles or lessto up to 10 miles perhaps. 8 BY MR. TRAFTON:

9 So my observation -- trying to connect this to those 9 Q. Ithinktheré'sabit of d§avu here. You may remember a
10 studies, | would say that those studies are looking at 10 year ago we discussed these issues of property values and
11 visual impactsthat are similar to these and that they 11 the kinds of studies that might be relevant.

12 would be reflected in the economic or property analysis 12 First of al, could you tell me what your

13 valuesthat | reported earlier. 13 qualifications are in the realm of valuating property

14 MS. TRACY: Thank you very much for your time. | 14 values and so on?

15 have no further questions. 15 Do you have any, or have you simply read these

16 THE CHAIR: Good. Go ahead, Ed. Ed had a concern 16 studies?

17 about the question. 17 A. A hit of thelatter, but | have no experience asa

18 MR. LAVERTY: Mr. Halt, you testified that in 18 property evaluator. I'm not atax assessor or anything

19 responseto questions of Commissioner Kurtz that it would be 19 like that.

20 niceif we did have a more specific economic analysis rel ated 20 | do have -- | havetraining -- amaster's degreein

21 totheimpact of this project but that we don't and 21 urban planning -- which does provide training and an

22 consequently might undertake in a sense a hibliographic search. 22 overview in various kinds of environmental/economic

23 Do you think, then, given the project of thissize, 23 impacts and how you go about doing that. | have astrong
24 of thisamount of money that's being invested, that the 24 research background, which | have employed over my 30-year
25 applicant should have undertaken an economic analysis specific 25 career.
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1 Q. Thank you. You say that you think it'sreally not 1 wind project you want to ask him, that's fine.
2 necessary to do economic impact studiesin any detail for 2 MR. TRAFTON: | will move on to adifferent subject.
3 aproject of thissize, and yet as the nearly 2000 3 BY MR. TRAFTON:
4 signatures on our petition, mostly from people who live 4 Q. Alsoforyou, Ed, LD 1920 -- aquestion about that --
5 here either full time or part time, indicatesthereisa 5 does -- do the requirements of LD 1920 have to be
6 great deal of anxiety in this area about this project, and 6 satisfied by the inclusion of 1 percent of renewable power
7 it's very controversial and the commissioners have to make 7 in the provider's portfolio?
8 adecison. 8 A. Yes it'sarequirement that it will be 1 percent in the
9 Many assertions have been made about benefits, 9 first year, 2008, increasing by 1 percent each here
10 economic benefits, and they are unfortunately not backed 10 thereafter to 2017.
11 up by any thorough studies, and it seemsto me -- 11 Q. Weéll, isn't there an dternative to including the
12 MR. THALER: Excuse me, Mr. Chairman, that's 12 1 percent of actual wind power? There are two
13 tedtifying. 13 alternatives?
14 MR. TRAFTON: Sorry. 14 A. | understand what you're getting it. Y ou can comply with
15 BY MR. TRAFTON: 15 this requirement either by buying renewable energy
16 Q. What would be so difficult about doing an economicimpact | 16 certificates or by paying what they call an alternative
17 study, or even astudy, alimited study, on the probable 17 compliance mechanism which is essentially a cap on the
18 effects on property values? | don't see that that's very 18 cost of complying.
19 hard. 19 If you cannot buy certificates for less than the cap,
20 A. Wédl, theissuewould be where would we find another wind | 20 then you can pay the capped amount in order to meet your

21 project in Franklin County to evaluate -- to determine 21 obligation.

22 before-and-after effects. 22 Q. Sowould you say that that escape hatch -- as we might
23 If this applicant were required to undertake a study 23 describeit in the bill -- actually provides a kind of

24 of this sort, he would probably end up doing what -- 24 relief for aboard like the commissioners of LURC to not
25 something similar to what these other two studies have 25 fedl pressured into approving projectsjust in order to
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1 done, that is, they would identify other wind projects 1 satisfy this requirement? Asyou just said, it can be

2 elsawhere, and they would probably pick the ones nearest, 2 satisfied in other ways?

3 which arein New Y ork and Pennsylvaniaand in Vermont 3 A. Frankly, | think it'sway beyond the role of LURC to

4 which were included in this earlier study, and evaluate 4 decide whether it's adequate for an obligated entity, a

5 them on the same basis or asimilar basisto what was 5 utility of low serving energy to pay versus buying

6 already done. 6 certificates.

7 So again, it might be done by this applicant, but it 7 The effect is, from my perspective, from a policy

8 wouldn't be specific to some before-and-after study here 8 perspective, the effect isthe same.

9 in Franklin County. 9 Q. Buttherewould be no requirement to approve this project
10 Q. Youareaware, | know, of the studies that's been done of 10 so that there will be wind power available?
11 the Cape wind project by Beacon Hill Institute. 11 A. Thereisno-- LURC isan independent Commission. There
12 Would you say there are some striking similarities 12 is no requirement on them to approve this project.
13 between Cape Cod and the opposition to the Cape wind 13 MR. TRAFTON: Right. Question for Dave.
14 project and this area and the opposition to it: Tourism, 14 EXAMINATION OF DAVE WILBY
15 second home, second home real estate market, and so on? 15 BY MR. TRAFTON:
16 That study, asyou know, found that there would 16 Q. Yousay inyour written testimony that according to MPUC
17 probably be severe harmful effects. 17 comments on the Stetson wind project that LD 1920 is
18 MR. THALER: Excuse me, again. 18 "intended to promote wind power." Thelast five words
19 THE CHAIR: Dain, you redly haveto stick to the -- 19 were guotation from you.
20 MR. TRAFTON: I'm sorry. 20 | can't find that statement in the MPUC comments or
21 THE CHAIR: Your opinions, ask questions. Mr. Thaler | 21 in the legidative document itself. Can you point them
22 isprobably asking meto strike that from the record. 22 out to me?
23 MR. THALER: Mr. Trafton will get achancetotestify |23 A. Waéll, as| don't have those commentsin front of me, I'm
24 tomorrow. 24 unableto do it right now. | believe |l footnoted that,
25 THE CHAIR: If you have a question about the Cape 25 but | would have to look at the specific comments.
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1 Q. Inthe--you mention the poll, which has come up severa 1 costs. Infact, the whole issue about reliability is not
2 other times today, this poll which shows very strong 2 aphysical issue about having more capacity; it'srealy a
3 support for wind power in Maine. | have what you have 3 question of economics and do you purchase the ancillary
4 handed out in front of me. 4 services that firm up the loads. That usualy costs,
5 Doesit -- did it have anything to do at all with 5 according to all the studies that |'ve seen, between 2 and
6 this particular project? 6 $5 per megawatt hour.
7 A. Thequestion posed, as anyone who has the exhibit can see, 7 Q. Butthisisaspecial charge for wind and wind only.
8 does not specifically address this or any other specific 8 Now, would you agree --
9 project; but it did start with a note that this Commission 9 MR. THALER: Let mejust move to strike that aswell.
10 is considering several multi-million dollar proposals for 10 That's testimony and not a question.
11 projectsin the UT. 11 MR. TRAFTON: Just aminute. | asked it asa
12 So not by name but certainly by reference, yes. 12 question.
13 Q. Well, people support wind power, but | don't see the 13 MR. THALER: But you then went on to say something
14 reference. Can you show me the reference to this 14 e sewith adeclarative sentence, that's all.
15 particular project? 15 THE CHAIR: Just ask the question, Dain.
16 A. Well, | said, there's no specific -- there's an indirect 16 MR. TRAFTON: | don't think I'm the only one who's
17 reference | would suggest. 17 used at declarative sentence.
18 | mean multi-million dollar proposals for wind 18 THE CHAIR: | understand. Some of this might make
19 development projects in the unorganized territoriesin 19 good testimony, so don't give away your only testimony.
20 Maine. That'sadirect quote, and | don't know how you 20 MR. TRAFTON: Thanksfor that help, Bart.
21 would characterize that without including this project. 21 | do have one last question.
22 MR. TRAFTON: Onelast question, Mr. Chairman, 22 THE CHAIR: That's only one of my tips for
23 please. Back to, Ed. I'm sorry, | should have asked you this 23 tedtifying.
24  ealier. 24 BY MR. TRAFTON:
25 25 Q. Would you agree that whatever price, special price, is set
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1 EXAMINATION OF ED HOLT 1 for wind will ultimately be borne by the rate payers
2 BY MR. TRAFTON: 2 and/or in the case of subsidies, taxpayers?
3 Q. Thereé'sasectioninyour testimony, your written 3 A. Ofcourse.
4 testimony, that | wasn't clear about. You refer to Tom 4 MR. TRAFTON: Thank you. That'sit.
5 Hewson's point from last year that the amount of wind that 5 THE CHAIR: Thank you Dain.
6 can be accommodated by a transmission system without 6 MR. TRAFTON: Thanksfor bearing with me.
7 causing significant problemsisin the range of 10 to 20 7 THE CHAIR: W€l make alawyer out of you yet.
8 percent of peak load. 8 All right. | think that -- unless the Commission has
9 In thisfigure, cited by Mr. Hewson, came from a 9 any other questions or comments -- no comments, okay.
10 National Renewable Energy lab study. But you suggested a 10 That brings us to the Conservation Law Foundation
11 percentage may be much higher. 11 testimony. | believe there are two folks for that.
12 Are you aware that the Bonneville Power Authority -- 12 MR. THALER: | just want to note for the record,
13 A. Administration. 13 Mr. Chairman, we are exactly on schedule now.
14 Q. I'msorry, Administration -- having reached 15 percent 14 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Who should we thank for that?
15 penetration by wind has recently initiated arate casein 15 I guessall of you.
16 Utah asking for an extra price for the balancing services 16 I'll make note of your departure. Just for the
17 for wind? Areyou aware of that? 17 record, Lisg, just please make note that Commissioner Schaeffer
18 A. Not specifically but | do follow what's going on in the 18 hadtoleave.
19 northwest since | did live there for 20 years. 19 (Commissioner Schaeffer left the hearing at
20 Q. Thisisreatively new. 20 4:.00 p.m.)
21 Areyou aware of the price? 21 MR. MAHONEY: Good afternoon Mr. Chairman and fellow
22 A. | understand. 22 commissioners. My nameis Sean Mahoney. Asl said earlier,
23 Q. Thepricethey're seeking is over $4 amegawatt hour? 23 I'm from the Conservation Law Foundation.
24 Y ou're probably not aware of that? 24 With metoday is Dr. Cameron Wake from the University
25 A. Actually, that's very much in the range of balancing 25 of New Hampshire.
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1 Asmuch asit isagainst my personality and training, 1 snowfal, we have fewer days of snow on the ground, our ice-out
2 I'mgoing to let Dr. Wake do most of the talking this afternoon 2 datesareearlier -- and that's coming from the USGS work in
3 with respect to histestimony and I'll follow up with afew 3 Augusta-- our lilacs are blooming 4 days earlier, we have
4 brief comments at the end. 4 frequent extreme precipitation, our stream runoff occurs
5 | would note that Dr. Wake was not here this morning, 5 earlier in the season, and sealevels are continuing to rise.
6 Charman Harvey, when you swore in the witnesses, so he will 6 So we now -- we know very clearly that our climateis
7 need to be sworn in before we get going. 7 dready changing.
8 He & so has a PowerPoint presentation, and | do have 8 What we did as part of the Northeast Climate | mpact
9 hard copies of those dides. 9 Assessment wasto really look at how our climate might change
10 THE CHAIR: That PowerPoint will havetogointothe |10 in the future depending on two different scenarios, carbon
11  record? 11 dioxide emission scenarios.
12 MR. MAHONEY: Yes. 12 Asl| said, thiswas 15 independent scientists who
13 THE CHAIR: It's prefiled, we aready have the 13 work together, the geographic scope in the northeast, and it's
14 prefiled in the record? 14  really based on peer reviewed literature.
15 MR. MAHONEY: Yes. 15 Thisreally getsto the crux of the matter. We
16 (Witness was sworn.) 16 looked at two different scenarios for what our greenhouse gas
17 THE CHAIR: Please go ahead when you'reready. Well | 17 emissionswould be.
18 put the PowerPoint in and share it with the intervenors and 18 We cannot predict human behaviors, so instead of
19 Marciawill assign it anumber. 19 predicting it, we have developed -- or we used scenarios
20 DR. WAKE: Thank you very much. I'm hereto talk 20 plausible story lines and what might happen, and this comes
21 today about a project that I've been involved with for the last 21 from the United Nations Intergovernmental Panel on Climate
22 threeyears caled the Northeast Climate Impact Assessment, of 22 Change.
23 which you have that report and I've seen many copies floating 23 Welooked at two of them. Herewe're looking at time
24 around. 24 periods from 2000 to 2100, and these are our greenhouse gas
25 | just want to clarify a couple of things about 25 emissions and carbon dioxide equivalent, CO,, different kinds
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1 how -- who did the work on this report. 1 of carbon.
2 It was organized by the Union of Concerned 2 What we see here, we looked at the A-1 and F-I
3 Scientists, but the resultsin the report come from the 3 scenario, which isthis red dashed line, where our emissions of
4 research from 50 independent scientists who work in teamsto 4 greenhouse gases continued to grow over the course of the 21st
5 address different issues, such as climate change and the impact 5 Century aswerely primarily on fossil fuel for our energy.
6 ondifferent sectors. 6 The other scenario we looked at was a B-1 scenario
7 The report was put together primarily for the general 7 where our emissions grow much more gradually, flatten out by
8 public and policymakers and decision makers, but it is based on 8 themiddle of the century, and then actually begin to decline
9 theresults. There are 15 papers that have been published or 9 out toward the end of the century.
10 soon will be published in the peer reviewed literature. 10 This resultsin the atmospheric concentration of
11 So I'm going to highlight some of the results of our 11 carbon dioxide in the atmosphere at 2100 of about 550 parts per
12  research with a particular focus on Maine and a particular 12 million, two times natural background levels. This higher
13 focus of forest and recreation in Maine. 13 scenario resultsin atmospheric concentrations of 970 per
14 But | would like to start by telling you the main 14  million, about 3.5 times natural background levels.
15 conclusion of the report, that the climate that our children 15 What we did was we took those emission scenarios and
16 and grandchildren experience in the northeast depends 16 thenfed into aseries of global circulation models, and we
17 fundamentally on the decisions we make today and over thenext |17 used three state-of-the-art global circulation models, one that
18 decade about how we produce and use energy. Thosedifferent-- |18 comesout of Princeton, one that comes of the NFF in Boulder,
19 I'mrealy going to talk about different climate outcomes 19 and onethat comes out of the United Kingdom.
20 depending on what those decisions are. 20 That output is fed into these grid of different sizes
21 All right, | just want to start briefly and let you 21 for different models, and one of the things that we did was
22 know -- | think most people know -- our climate in fact is 22 takethe output from those big grid cellsand we did a
23 dready changing. Work that I've led at the University of 23 datistical down-scaling so that we could get much finer
24 New Hampshire shows that our winters have warmed significantly | 24  information on how our climate might change across this region.
25 over the last three or four decades, we have adecrease in 25 All right, I'm just going to jump right into the
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1 conclusions here. I'll be happy to answer any questions, and 1 Sothecolorsherein 10to 15 indicate for most of this

2 ther€'salot more detail in the report itsalf. 2 region -- and certainly in Maine -- we experience a short-term

3 Aswe look out -- this 1900 to 2100 -- and as we go 3 drought one those three months about every two to three years.

4 out over the course of the next hundred years, we see that the 4 In terms of along-term drought, we experience very

5 mean annual temperature is out into the middle of this century 5 few, if not zero, long-term droughts greater than six months

6 areabout the same under the high emissions or the lower 6 every 30years. That'swhat the colors mean here.

7 emissions scenarios. 7 Let'sjust focus on thisimage in the lower |eft-hand

8 The amount of climate change we're going to 8 panel here. Under the high emissions scenario, by the end of

9 experience over the next 20 to 30 to 40 yearsis aready in the 9 the century you can see that we would expect drought in the
10 pipeline, and that's because of the thermal inertiain the 10 entireregion of Maine 30 timesin 30 years.
11 climate distance and the fact that we've already dramatically 11 That means that we experience adrought every year
12 increased greenhouse gases. 12 andthat drought is going to come in summertime because while
13 The difference really happens after 2050, and what we 13 the precipitation goes up alittle bit, the summertime
14  seeisunder the higher emission scenarios, we see temperatures 14 temperatures are going up alot, there'salot more
15 rising on the order of 6.5 to 12.5 degrees Fahrenheit by the 15 evaporation. Were moving to aworld -- the high emissions
16 end of the century, compared to under the lower emissions 16 scenario -- where Maine would have to deal with drought all the
17 scenario of 3.5 to 6.5 degrees Fahrenheit. 17 time
18 | would argue -- and we talked about thisin the 18 We aso looked at a hydrological model. We looked at
19 report -- that this climate change that we can adapt to, and 19 the snow cover, snow-on-ground days. Y ou can see here, thisis
20 thisrepresents catastrophic climate change that would be very 20 climatological average, 1961 to 1990. What we're plotting here
21 difficult to adapt to. The range that you're seeing hereis 21 isthefreguency of days per month when there's snow on the
22 therange of the three different global circulation models that 22 ground, average for winter: December, January, and February.
23 we used to get these results. 23 Y ou can see most of Maine and the mountains of
24 The other piece of this-- in fact the modelsdo a 24 New Hampshire and Vermont experience 30 days of snow cover per
25 pretty good job at recreating climate change over the course of 25 month. That'swhat we are expect in this part of the world.
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1 thelast50years. 1 If welook at the higher emissions scenario at the

2 All right, what does this mean for Maine? We |ooked 2 end of the century, what you'll seeisthat for most of that

3 a asense of how hot summer would feel with the combination of 3 season, 30 days out of snow on the ground, we're looking at

4 temperature and humidity, and we put together this set of 4 sort of 15 to 18 days on average with snow on the ground, so

5 migrating state maps. Here is Maine right now, the average 5 lessthan half of the normal snow on the ground days that we

6 from 1961 to 1990. 6 experience.

7 Under the higher emissions scenario, by the end of 7 Y ou will aso notice that under the low emissions

8 the century we would expect Maine to have a climate comparable 8 scenario, thereis certainly areduction of snow-on-ground

9 tothat -- at least the southern haf of Maine -- climate 9 days, but the higher elevation areas continue to have 30 days
10 compared with that that occursin Washington, DC today. 10 with snow on the ground. There'sared difference once again
11 Conversely, under the lower emissions scenario, we 11 between the two scenarios.
12  will expect the summertime climate of Maine to feel something 12 All right. What are the impacts on forests going to
13 likethat of New York state or southern Pennsylvania. 13 be? And this comes out of work that was led by Lou Iverson
14 Thisis a change that we're going to haveto live 14  from the US Forest Service.
15 with and adapt to, thisis a change we can potentially avoid if 15 We took out climate data that we generated with these
16 we actualy change our behavior and reduce our greenhouse gas 16 two different scenarios, and then we provided it to six
17 emissions. 17 different teams, groups of scientists who looked at what the
18 We also looked at drought, and this was one of the 18 impact would be on their specific sector.
19 most shocking results that came out of our study. We took the 19 So we looked at marine resources and coastal
20 output and we actually did awater balance equation, a soil 20 infrastructure. What I'm going to talk about today are on
21 moisture equation, that actually looked at inputs from 21 forests and on winter recreation, which really do in fact focus
22 precipitation and output from evaporation. So we're looking at 22 onMaine.
23 thewater that is available to use. 23 Here you have the current, in terms of looking at a
24 What we have plotted up here, 1961 to 1991, the 24 climate analysis, that the habitat that's suitable for
25 average, isthe frequency of drought per that 30-year period. 25 different forest types, and you'll see that Maine, northern
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1 Maine, issort of covered in this green, whichisredly a 1 hemlock forests, it's prevalent in Connecticut, southern
2 spruceffir forest that dominates much of that region. 2 New York, Massachusetts. It'sjust coming into Kittery, in the
3 You'll seethe golden areahereisa 3 southern part of the state in Maine; and it turns out that
4 maple/beech/birch forest, which gives us our tremendous and 4 hemlock woolly adelgid is controlled in alarge part by minimum
5 spectacular fal foliage season, and you'll see that the old 5 wintertime temperatures. So if it's cold enough, it would
6 hickory, in terms of the dominant species, don't occur here. 6 essentialy get killed off; if it's not cold enough it can
7 It doesn't mean that these other species don't occur here, it 7 survivethe winter and reinfect the tree and spread.
8 just meansthat colorsidentified as dominant species that are 8 What you seein the blue here is the climate
9 suitable for the existing climate. 9 conditions that represent the area where the climate currently
10 Y ou can seeif you look under -- if you look down 10 dlowsfor thethreat of the hemlock woolly adelgid.
11 hereinunder the high emissions scenario, right, we 11 The red indicates the typical range for the hemlock
12  essentialy seethe entire loss of aclimate that is suitable 12 woolly adelgid under the high emissions scenario. So
13 to support a spruceffir forest. 13 essentially you see the spread of the woolly adelgid to the
14 When you in think of a spruceffir forest in Maine, we 14  entire region except for this one little spot up here, two
15 get about haf of our saw logs from that industry, we get 20 15 little spots up here, in northern Maine.
16 percent of our pulp and paper. It'sincredibly important for 16 Conversely, under the lower emissions scenario you
17 theeconomic vitality of the region, especialy in the north 17 canseethat it's going to continue to spread throughout the
18 country, and you see that that's spruce/fir forest almost 18 region but actually would not go into the northern part of the
19 entirely will disappear. You see asignificant reduction in 19 range. And so there's hope to preserve some of our hemlock for
20 terms of the maple/beech and birch forests. 20 usunder the low emission scenario.
21 Under the lower emissions scenario, the maple/beech 21 Dan Scott from the University of Waterloo did avery
22 and birch will dominate up here, but we will retain some spruce 22 detailed study on the effect of climate change on winter
23 and habitat that's suitable to spruce and fir. 23 recreation and focused on those winter recreation aspects that
24 S0 you can see, once again, major differencesin 24 were most important -- snowmobiling and skiing, apine
25 terms of the emissions choices that we as a society make now 25 skiing -- and these are the results of his study.
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1 and over the course of the next decade. 1 What we're plotting here is for a number of different
2 Just some details here, under the higher emissions 2 areasacross the region -- why don't we look at northern
3 scenario, we even expect a 70 to 85 percent loss of the 3 New Hampshire, it's more comparable to where we are here --
4 suitable habitat for the balsam fir, and a 50 to 70 percent 4 what we have plotted here is the average season length in days
5 losssuitable habitat for red spruce. 5  of the snowmobile season, and that is days when snow is greater
6 | would also like to add that Nick Rodenhouse from 6 than4inchesontheground. It'sathreshold that iswidely
7 Welledey did avery particular study looking at the effect of 7 accepted in the industry.
8 climate change on birds, and then as part of that, looked at 8 Right here in northern New Hampshire, asistruein
9 theeffect of what the loss would be for alpine zones that we 9 western Maine, there's over a hundred days that are suitable to
10 have. 10 support snowmohiling, which makesit very viable as an economic
11 What he is forecasting that under the high emissions 11 activity intheregion.
12 scenario, we would expect a complete loss of suitable habitat 12 If we look at right through 2070 to 2099, we have a
13 for Bicknell's thrush and other mountain-breeding birds, 13 number of days that we would expect snowmobiling to be suitable
14  because we would essentially lose that habitat. There's 14 under the high emissionsin red and the low emissionsin
15 nowherefor it to go. 15 vyelow.
16 As the climate warms, these habitats are going to go 16 What you see for northern New Hampshireisit is
17 up mountains. That's where we find the Bicknell's thrush up 17 reduced to dightly over 60; the numbers for western
18 high now, but essentially asit warms there's no land up above 18 Massachusetts are actually reduced by half of the 50 days. So
19 thehigh elevations, and that habitat would essentially 19 wego fromit being a-- where we have more than a hundred days
20 disappear. 20 suitable for snowmobiling, which is classified asalong
21 So what he has concluded is that we would expect the 21 season, to being about 50 days, which is classified as a short
22 habitat for Bicknell's thrush to actually disappear under the 22  season.
23 high emissions scenario by the end of the century. 23 Y ou do seein amost the remainder of the area --
24 We also looked specificaly of the distribution of 24 north country in New Y ork, southern Vermont, western Mass, Down
25 the hemlock woolly adelgid. Thisisadiseasethat attacks 25 East Maine -- an almost complete loss of the snowmobile
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1 seasons. 1 onfossil fud.

2 One of the things we couldn't do iswhat's the 2 How isit that we might actually begin to stabilize

3 response of the snowmobiler going to be? Arethey al going to 3 our greenhouse gases and then reduce our emissions over time?

4 come here? Or are they going to end up just quitting the 4 Wédll, therewas avery influential paper that was published in

5 sport? That's not the type of analysisthat we did, but there 5 Science Magazine 2004 by Pacala and Socolow from Princeton, and

6 would be significant changes to this significant business 6 they talked about this notion of the stabilization triangles.

7 acrosstheregion. 7 S0 hereisthe emissions track that we're on, and

8 We aso looked at the vulnerability of ski areasto 8 thisgoes up to the middle of the century, right, there's sort

9 climate change. Now, snowmohiling is pretty clearly vulnerable 9 of monotonic growth in greenhouse gas emissions, and where we
10 becausethey can't really make snow because of the long 10 needto beiswe need to stabilize our emissions and eventually
11 distances over which they have to make snow. It's not 11 decreasethem.

12 economically viable for them. So they don't have much adaptive 12 So they call this the stabilization triangle, and
13  capacity. 13 thistriangle they then broke up within this series of wedges,
14 Conversely, ski areas do have adaptive capacity and 14 «abilization wedges. Each one of these wedges, as you get out
15 havebeen using it over the course of the 15, 20 years where 15 to 2050, represents 1 gigaton of carbon.
16 they can make snow. And that adaptive capacity was an 16 So the point | want to make hereisthat these wedges
17 expletive part of Dan Scott's model. He includes that, and so 17 redly represent different potential strategies, and there's no
18 hehasthe temperatures at which people can make snow, he uses 18 onedtrategy that can actually solve the problem to reduce the
19 thetemperatures we provided him to figure out how vulnerable 19 7 gigatons of emissions by 2050.
20 different ski areas are. 20 There's awhole bunch of strategies that are smaller
21 The threshold that he used in his study was whether 21 that can add up. Actually, each one of these wedges that we
22 or not the ski area was open for more than a hundred days, 22 can add up to actually reduce our emissions. There'sno silver
23 whichisarule of thumb in terms of economic viability, and 23 bullet, there's no one thing we can do.
24 aso whether or not they would be open for the Christmas 24 Wind isn't asilver bullet, hydro is not the silver
25 season. Soinorder to remain viable, it had to be open for 25 bullet, carbon sequestration and capture aren't the silver
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1 hundred days and it had to be open for the Christmas season 1 bullet. Were actually going to have to do them -- we're going

2 75 percent of thetime. 2 tohaveto find agroup of them together that can significantly

3 So what you see hereisthat in the earlier part of 3 reduce our greenhouse gas emissions.

4 the century, 2010 to 2039 you can see the green are viable 4 So each one of these wedges represents a gigaton of

5 areas, but essentially areas in the southern part of the region 5 carbon, and here's an example of what we have to do to just

6 nolonger areviable. 6 reach one of those wedges. These areright in their paper,

7 If we skip right down to 2070 to 2099, what we seeis 7 they came up with 15 different examples -- the one | want to

8 that welose downhill skiing in the southern part of the 8 highlight hereis switch wind power out for coal power.

9 region. Theonly place that actually remains viable are the 9 If we want to generate one of those wedges by 2050,
10 mountainsin western Maine -- Sugarloaf, Sunday River -- and 10 we haveto add two million 1-megawatt windmills. | present
11 evenareasin norther New Hampshire and northern New Y ork 11 thisbecausel think it's very important for you to understand
12 becomevulnerable. 12 thescale of the problem on the globe is that we as a society
13 So you might think yahoo, we're going to see winters 13 inthis country and globally need to figure out ways that we
14 here, but once again, we weren't able to actually model what 14 can significantly reduce our emissions, and we haveto doiitin
15 would happen to the demand of people to go skiing if all these 15 thenext decade, because if we don't do it in the next decade,
16 other ski areas actually closed. 16 we're going to have an energy system that's going to take that
17 But you can see that as aregion it's highly 17 much longer to actualy change.

18 wvulnerable to thiswarming climate. 18 The scale of the problem is huge, but | would argue

19 All right, so | just want to come back to where | 19 that actualy this country is at its best to prevent the grand

20 dsarted. | mentioned these different greenhouse gas emissions 20 challenge, and that's what our scientific constraintsin this

21 scenarios on which we based our analysis, and | talked about 21 problem are starting to provide is that we need to act now and

22 the A-1F-l, which theré'sagreat saying in New England that 22 weneed to act in big and bold ways to forestall that dramatic

23 says-- | learned when | came here -- if you're not careful 23 climate change about which | spoke.

24 you're going to end up where you're going. That's exactly 24 | think I'm probably over time. I'll stop there.

25 where we're headed on this one if we continue to rely primarily 25 MR. MAHONEY: | won't add anything. I'll continue my
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1 onetime policy of not adding any more than necessary and leave 1 Asyou had implied, there are winners and there are
2 it open for questions from the commissioners. 2 losers. There'saqualitative judgment that needs to be made.
3 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Anybody have any questions? | 3 | think that the scientific, and what we really appreciate your
4 Ed? 4 effortsfor, isto demonstrate the magnitude of the change but
5 MR. LAVERTY: | guessthisisas much acomment as 5 4l changeisnot necessarily bad.

6 anything. | realy appreciate your presentation and | want to 6 I, for one, am very concerned about the type of

7 thank you for coming and sharing this information with us. Our 7 change qualitatively that is going to take place in Maine, but

8 difficulty, however, isrelating specificaly to this project. 8 | think it'simportant to point that out, isit just because

9 Do you have any observations about this specific 9 changeisgoing to take place, there may be many people who
10 project or concomitantly, do you believe that wind power 10 appreciate a Maine with warmer temperatures, | wouldn't.

11 projects, irrespective of where they're located or what their 11 So the mere assertion of the magnitude of change, it

12 impact might bein terms of elimination of certain habitat or 12 seemsto me, does not necessarily lead to the qualitative

13 natura resources or their visibility impacts, that every 13 determination that that change -- change is always necessarily

14 different magnitude of problems -- every wind project should be 14  bad.

15 approved irrespective of its specific impacts? 15 I make my own judgment, you make your own judgment;

16 DR. WAKE: I'm happy to answer that question as long 16 but | think from ascientific basis, | think your documentation

17 asyouredizeit'soutside my areaof scientific expertise. 17 of the magnitude of that change is very important for usto

18 It'sapersonal reflection based on my understanding of the 18 keepinmind.

19 scientific problem. 19 Whether that's good or bad, | think we have to

20 My answer would be no, | don't think we should put up 20 redizeit'sascientific question, it'savalue-laden question

21 windmillsirrespective of loca concerns for the environment. 21 that hasto be resolved through public debate and discourse.

22 | think it's actually very important that we ensure 22 | also appreciate the fact that it is exceedingly

23 that the projects that do move ahead are ones that are viable 23 difficult to relate these large issues to a specific project

24 from an economic perspective and also from an environmental 24 andtieimpact to that specific project to the benefit of

25 perspective. 25 effecting change and at the time same time balance that against
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1 We redly put this, at the University of 1 theimpactsthat are going to be undertaken by that specific

2 New Hampshire, through the rubric of sustainability. So we 2 project.

3 haveaclimate system problem we have to deal with, we have a 3 I think you appreciate the complexity of the issues

4 biodiversity problem we have to deal with, afood and 4 we'retrying to dea with.

5 agriculture problem, culture of society, and they al integrate 5 DR. WAKE: I'd loveto respond to that. We made a

6 into thisnotion of help and integrity of human, of our eco -- 6 concerted effort here to actually do more than let the reader

7 no, | think it'scritical that we put these projects up so that 7 say, oh, there's change, that might be good or bad. That

8 they are both economic and they don't negatively impact the 8 redly isthefocus of the effort on the different sectors.

9 ecosystem. 9 So we looked specifically at the marine sector and
10 My big concern isthat so much of the debateis 10 thecoastal infrastructure sector. And | would say throughout
11 around relatively small impacts. Theresalot to the big 11 thisentirereport, it -- and I've read it severa times -- the
12 picture. | mean, we are talking about a catastrophic climate 12 negativesfar outweigh the positives in every one of those
13 changethat's going to impact all human life, for everybody in 13 sectorsthat we looked at from a scientific analysis.

14 Maine, for everybody in this country, and everyone in the 14 When | say that, | say the entire loss of the

15 globe. 15 commercia fishing, the potential flooding of our coastal

16 | don't think most people understand the urgency that 16 regions. Theloss of the hemlock fir forests and what that

17 wehave adecade to turn this around before we hand our 17 meansfor recurring logging systemsin Maine. So we havetried
18 children and grandchildren an absolutely and utter mess. 18 totakethat extrastep in thisreport and not just stop at

19 MR. LAVERTY: | tend to agree with you, please don't 19 climate change.

20 misunderstand where I'm coming from, but | fed that -- 20 In terms of -- there's certainly alot of complexity

21 DR. WAKE: I'm alittle passionate. 21 around this particular project, but -- and | actualy followed
22 MR. LAVERTY: | understand. | guessthat's one of 22 thisfrom adistance for awhile, | am ascientist, | take an

23 the-- | don't know how to say this-- | think we recognize 23 academic view of this, | actually have skied for yearsin this
24 that global change, or climate change, has tremendously complex 24 area, | love back country skiing and alpine skiing, | havea

25 and important implications. 25 wood lot over in Mason Township that I've had for a couple of
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1 yearsand asmall camp up there, | loveto recreatein this 1 scareanybody any more, but | was listening to your
2 region -- it isimportant that we get on with the business of 2 presentation and one point of clarification, if you could.
3 dealing with the energy that we're going to produce to maintain 3 How much of the modelling took into account what's
4 our qudity of lifein the future and decrease our carbon 4 beeninthenews, in the last couple of yearsthey're calling
5 footprint at the same time. 5 it global dimming, whichisfactoring it in would accelerate
6 This project isavery important step in that. Just 6 theleve of global warming.
7 becauseit's not the millions of megawatts that we need, 7 DR. WAKE: Thethree global circulation models that
8 doesn't mean that it's not critical in terms of moving the 8 we obtained the output from actually deal with awhole range of
9 region forward. 9 factors observed for change of climate, so there's a bunch of
10 | really think that Maine, and in particular 10 natura factorsfor their output, but then there's the man-made
11 New England, who play avery valuablerole, has the resources, 11 driven ones, like decreases in greenhouse gases.
12 wehavethetechnical resources, we have the innovative 12 We talked about global dimming, that's really driven
13 resources, and we have the financial resourcesto actually lead 13 by anincrease, so when we burn coal, we have sulfur dioxide.
14 the country in working to solve the problem. 14 That oxidizes the sulfate aerosol, which we call acid rain, but
15 MR. LAVERTY: Thank you. 15 when there's sulfate aerosol, the output isthere to reflect
16 MS. KURTZ: 1 just have acouple of questions about 16 incoming solar radiation.
17 emissionsingenera. | do appreciate your presentation. It's 17 So while at the same time we've been heating the
18 alittlefrightening. 18 planet because of greenhouse gas emissions, we've aso been
19 I'm wondering, when you talk about emissions, we've 19 coaling the planet because of the sulfate agrosols.
20 been talking about coal-fired plants and petroleum plants, 20 There's been awhole bunch of land use and land
21 blah-blah-blah, how much of the emissions are actually coming 21 coveragechanges. At the sametime were cutting down forests,
22 from energy producing plants versus cars. 22 especidly inthetropics. It's changed albedo, which isthe
23 DR. WAKE: | don't have the graph with me, but if we 23 reflectivity on the surface which are accounted for. The
24 look at New England wide, about 38 percent of our emissions 24 planesthat fly around high up in the atmosphere, with there
25 come from transportation. 25 contrails from, which create clouds.
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1 I'm going to guess at the other numbers, but 1 So all of those factors are actually taken into this
2 somewhere around 25 percent from electricity production, and 2 mode, soit'snot just asimple model driven by greenhouse gas
3 thendightly lessthan that from residences, and then down low 3 emissions, but it hasal of those. Soin fact, we have been
4 at about 10 percent, it would be industrial and commercial 4  at the sametime warming and cooling the planet.
5 sources. 5 In some ways global dimming is masking the rate of
6 MS. KURTZ: How about nationwide? 6 warming that would otherwise be occurring as a result of
7 DR. WAKE: WEe'e heavy on transportation and light on 7 greenhouse gases.
8 industry, and so transportation and electricity would bein the 8 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: So your models did take that
9 samekind of ballpark nationally. 9 into account?
10 MS. KURTZ: That wedge that you had up therewas a 10 DR. WAKE: Absolutely. | should clarify, these are
11 wedge, and 10 or 15 -- the next dlide, no, I'm sorry, in the 11 notthemodels| used, but these were the model output that was
12 other direction, the 15 strategies, how are they organized? 12  run by the United National Intergovernmental Panel on Climate
13 DR. WAKE: They are not. 13 Change-- well, it was run by the different groups for them and
14 MS. KURTZ: They're not? 14 then we obtained the output from that and statistically
15 DR. WAKE: Pacalaand Socolow said, listen, here's 15 15 down-scdedit.
16 waysthat you can get agigaton of carbon reduction by 2015. 16 THE CHAIR: The CLF, are you supporting other things
17 Eachoneof thesg, if you read the paper, may alude to not 17 than wind power as part of your program here?
18 quite, but close to, excruciating detail on how you do that. 18 MR. MAHONEY: Asan entity, we support renewable
19 MS. KURTZ: Thank you very much. 19 energy projects, whether they're wind power or tidal. Were
20 MR. MAHONEY: And | would note just for therecord |20 absolutely looking at that.
21 that at the hearing ayear ago, there was testimony from Seth 21 Another major focus of oursis reducing energy demand
22 Kaplan of the Conservation Law Foundation which was smply 22 andincreasing energy efficiency. | think asyou noted at
23 based on this study from Socolow, the wedge theories. 23 another hearing that the wind power is not the silver bullet
24 THE CHAIR: Marcia, do you have aquestion? 24 and quite frankly, it's probably -- much to your chagrin -- the
25 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: Yes, | do. | don't want to 25 easiest of the optionsto do.
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1 It's going to be much harder to reduce energy demand, 1 Conservation Law Foundation.
2 to get people to start driving two per car as opposed to one 2 EXAMINATION OF SEAN MAHONEY
3 peca. 3 BY MR.THALER:
4 It's going to be harder to get fuel efficiencies 4 Q. | know when you testified at Stetson, but you're generally
5 increased from 30 miles per gallon to 50 miles per gallon. 5 aware that the Maine legislature has passed alaw that
6 Those are going to be some very hard decisions we're going to 6 Maine increase its amount of renewables by 10 percent --
7 make. Our focusis completely on that. 7 an additional 10 percent by 2017.
8 With respect to other cleaner technologies, we 8 Areyou generally aware of that?
9 supported natural gas facilities because we see that asa 9 A. Yeslam
10 transition fuel away from coal and carbon and it's better on 10 Q. Other than the three pending wind farm applications before
11 pollutants, but it still has the CO, impacts that renewable 11 LURC, are you aware of any other significant or meaningful
12 projectsdont. 12 size hydro or other projects on the books that are being
13 Certainly the best energy is the energy that you 13 reviewed by agenciesin Maine?
14 don'tuse. That'swhereyou really are making the biggest 14 A. No,I'mnot. Thereare, asthe Commissioniswell aware,
15 impact. 15 there are some Met towers for the project in northern
16 THE CHAIR: Thank you. There doesseemtobea 16 Maine in Aroostook County and there was an announcement
17 certainirony in usworrying about global warming and carbon 17 for another wind power project in Roxbury that wasin the
18 emissions, their impact on snowmobiling and skiing, which are 18 papers, and they've got some Met towers up there.
19 great consumers of fossil fuels. So we're promoting one way to 19 Asfar ashydro, I'm not.
20 not reduce them so we can save another oneto do it. 20 Q. Or any other renewable other than wind? Are you aware of
21 MR. MAHONEY: Even though western Maine ski areasmay | 21 any other power plant proposals?
22 be"winners," of courseto be awinner under the scenarios that 22 A. I'mawareof -- asfar asrenewable, I'm aware of a number
23 Dr. Wake was talking about, it's going to require snow making, 23 of tidal energy investigations going on. There aren't any
24 which requires water, which requires energy. 24 proposals for any specific tidal projects.
25 So you're right, even as awinner, it's going to be a 25 Thereisaproposal for acoal gasification facility
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1 loser to somedegree. 1 in Wiscasset, Maine, but that is just beginning the
2 THE CHAIR: | guess probably | had better not pursue 2 process there. From our point of view, it has some
3 that any further. 3 significant problems because it's -- the carbon capture
4 DR. WAKE: If | could respond very briefly. Hard for 4 sequestration technology, which is necessary for a plant
5 snowmobile but you can imagine the hybrid snowmobile of the 5 like that to be able to control the CO, emissionsis
6 future, the battery-powered snowmobile of the future, and also 6 currently not available, and it's quite frankly hard to
7 you could imagine ski areas -- Sugarloaf and Sunday River are 7 imagine how CO, could be sequestered given the geology of
8 dready doing this -- they're buying -- | think they're buy 8 Maine. | understand the closest place to do that would be
9 RECs, but they're powered primarily by wind. 9 Georges Bank.
10 We could actually enjoy those recreational 10 Q. Anyway, cod's not arenewable source; correct?
11 opportunities, you know, maintain our quality of life but 11 A. Andcoa'snot arenewable source.
12  reduce our carbon footprint. 12 MR. THALER: All right. Moving on, Dr. Wake, | have
13 THE CHAIR: We're known as a people who want our cake 13 acouple of questions for you.
14  andeatit, too. Seemsthat's going to be difficult from what 14 EXAMINATION OF CAMERON WAKE
15 vyousad. 15 BY MR.THALER:
16 | note we have cross-examination of this group by two 16 Q. Mr.--1don't know if you were here this morning or
17 partiesonly, so | guess the applicant wishes to cross-examine. 17 afternoon, | guess, when Mr. Plouffe was asking questions
18 Hehas 15 minutes, and then followed by NRCM/supporting 18 about your report, about the UCS report, but he was
19 intervenors. 19 suggesting that UCS was an advocacy group and therefore
20 | take it that the other intervenors did not have an 20 this was an advocacy report.
21 interestin this particular testimony. 21 Looking at the report that you have in your
22 MR. THALER: | think we were the only two. 22 testimony, it has -- whether it's 50 or 60 -- it says,
23 THE CHAIR: Okay. Go ahead, please. 23 independent experts, including three from Maine -- USM,
24 MR. THALER: Thank you Mr. Chairman. Sean, | just 24 Bigelow Laboratory, University of Maine -- and said it was
25 have one general question for you as director in Maine for 25 peer reviewed.
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1 Were you one of the independent professorg/experts 1 moose and other wildlife mortality, the change of
2 involved in the project? 2 vegetation and forest types, are those consistent with
3 A. | wasoneof theindependent experts. |, along with 3 what your report and the report of what UCS was suggesting
4 Katharine Hayhoe, co-led the climate analysis part of this 4 is attributable to the fossil-fuel emissions?
5 effort. 5 A. 1wouldhaveto look at thesein some particular detail to
6 Q. Werethe studies that were being done that made up the 6 comment on each and every example. | did receive this
7 ultimate report peer reviewed generaly? 7 article.
8 A. Eachand every study was peer reviewed, first peer 8 What | would say isthat what they're talking about
9 reviewed by the group of scientists that are actually 9 in terms of the changes that they've seen in specific
10 listed on the inside cover. 10 ecosystems are consistent with the types of climate change
11 So if you look at the synthesis team, very well known 11 that I've been studying.
12 and respected scientists, but then it also went out for 12 I'm not an ecosystem specidigt, but certainly the
13 external peer review to awide variety of scientists; and 13 changes that they're talking about are changes that are
14 as| mentioned, all of the results that are presented here 14 resulting from warmer and a sometimes wetter and
15 have actually been published in the peer reviewed 15 oftentimes drier climate, which may be confusing but
16 scientific literature in an edition that | was actually 16 that's what's happening.
17 the lead editor for. 17 Q. When the peoplefrom Maine-- and in your report -- talk
18 So | wasinvolved in many of that, of that peer 18 about the shiftsin habitat, shifting so that the habitat
19 review process, upon which scientists -- and I'm sure 19 in Maine would be more like Massachusetts, doesit also
20 you're all aware. 20 involve shiftsin habitat in terms of elevation?
21 Q. | want to switch now to acouple of questions that 21 In other words, if, for example, certain bird habitat
22 Commissioners Laverty and Harvey asked you and maybe 22 may be found at the 2500-foot level, because of warming
23 Commissioner Kurtz. 23 the habitat may keep rising to the point that it's
24 In terms of bringing the global aspect -- the global 24 eliminated from the mountain?
25 warming or the study back to Maine and to this 25 A. |thinkit'sconsistent. Nowhereinheredid| see--
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1 jurisdiction, the unorganized territories for LURC, | want 1 maybe | read it too quickly -- that's a tough ecosystem to
2 to give you an exhibit, and I'll passit out to the 2 study.
3 Commission and the parties? 3 Certainly, asit warms, what we expect is those
4 MR. THALER: Sarah, | think you've got the 4 ecosystems that are predominant on or close to the top of
5 intervenors. 5 mountains are out of luck because they have nowhereto
6 Mr. Chairman, just for the record, while that's being 6 move.
7 passed out, the exhibit that I'm presenting and will offer as 7 S0, yes, it'snot just aspatia spread, but it'san
8 an article summarizing statements from University of Maine 8 elevational spread, and in some waysit'sasimilar
9 professors, aswell asMaine IF & W staff and others, about how 9 response in that those ecosystems are shifting towards
10 climate change already is affecting Maine's ecosystem. 10 cooler temperatures.
11 I'd like to ask you, Dr. Wake, some questions as to 11 Q. Letmejust ask acouple of questionsto again bring it
12 whether what they are reporting is consistent or not with what 12 back to LURC's -- what LURC is comfortable with, which is
13 you weretestifying abouit. 13 the CLUP, and some of the LURC standards. By CLUP | mean
14 BY MR. THALER: 14 the Comprehensive Land Use Plan for LURC.
15 Q. Thedirector of the University of Maine's Climate Change 15 | would like to describe for you a couple of the
16 Institute said that over the next few decades the climate 16 broad goals and policies of LURC in the CLUP, whichis
17 in Maine will become much more like northern 17 what this project is being reviewed by, and ask you how
18 M assachusetts. 18 displacing fossil-fuel emissions, say 400,000 pounds a
19 Isthat generally consistent with what your report is 19 day, would be consistent or not with some of these values
20 finding? 20 based upon your professional judgment.
21 A. Yes intermsof change, that has aready occurred. | 21 One of the broad goals of the Commission, whichis
22 would amost say that it has become much like 22 Page 134 of the CLUPisto --
23 M assachusetts. 23 MR. TRAFTON: Inthe spirit of alittle comic relief,
24 Q. Some of the changesthat they describe in here, for 24 |1 would like to say, was | worse than this? Would declarative
25 example, to wildlife, the threat of ticks causing more 25 statements--
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1 MR. THALER: | think reading the CLUP is not 1 areas, including the natural equilibrium of vegetation,
2 tedtifying to ask aquestion. He doesn't haveit in front of 2 geology, slopes, soil, and climate.
3 hi 3 In your professiona opinion, would avoidance or
4 THE CHAIR: Object. We get the point. Ask the 4 displacement of 400,000 of pounds per day of carbon-based
5 question and move on, okay. Please. 5 emissions contribute to the conservation or protection of
6 MR. THALER: Thank you, I'm going through the CLUP. 6 those high mountain value resources?
7 BY MR. THALER: 7 A. Aslfirst step, yes.
8 Q. Thefirst broad goal isto ensure the continued 8 MR. THALER: | have nothing further, Mr. Chairman.
9 availability of outstanding quality: Water, air, forest, 9 Thank you.
10 wildlife, and other natural resource values of the 10 THE CHAIR: NRCM, are they planning to cross-examine
11 jurisdiction. 11 here?
12 Isit your opinion, your professional judgment, that 12 MR. DIDISHEIM: Just some quick ones, yes.
13 in order to ensure the continued availability of these 13 MR. THALER: I'msorry, | should ask for the
14 types of outstanding resources that there needs to be more 14 admission of that exhibit.
15 clean renewable power generated in Maineand in 15 Are we continuing the numbering sequence?
16 New England as quickly as possible? 16 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: Yes.
17 | would say that we need to figure out ways to 17 MR. THALER: Would it be 23?
18 significantly reduce our greenhouse gas emissionsin 18 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: No, you're 22.
19 Maine, in New England, and in the United States, of which 19 MR. THALER: Okay.
20 renewable energy, if we really did much more than we're 20 THE CHAIR: Thisiswhat you're talking about here?
21 talking about today, would be one wedge towards solving 21 MR. THALER: Yes.
22 that problem. 22 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: I've got a copy of that.
23 So yes, renewable energy is one solution and an 23 THE CHAIR: Areyou objecting to that, Mr. Plouffe?
24 important solution. As| said, there's no one thing that 24 MR. PLOUFFE: | think that's a June article from the
25 we can do that's going to solve the problem. We realy 25 Bangor Daily News, isthat right?
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1 have to pursue all the different strategies. 1 MR. THALER: 2007.
2 . Would displacing or avoiding 400,000 pounds a day of 2 MR. PLOUFFE: If hewantsto makeit part of his
3 fossil-fuel emissions be contributing to the goals of 3 case, why hadn't he distributed it earlier and made it part of
4 trying to at least assure as |ong as possible those 4 hisprefiled?
5 natural resource values? 5 MR. THALER: | don't think | have to make anything
6 | think there's a great Buddha saying that a voyage of a 6 prefiled, everything prefiled, No. 1; and No. 2, the hearing
7 thousand miles starts with the first step. In that sense, 7 rulesprovidefor -- and as last summer offering new
8 absolutely, have to start now. 8 evidence -- dealing with arguments of other partiesin their
9 . Just a couple other of the CLUP gods, which, again, the 9 prefiled.
10 Commission has to apply to this proceeding, one of them is 10 MR. PLOUFFE: That was cross-examination.
11 to conserve, protect, and enhance the forest resources 11 MR. THALER: Yes,itwas.
12 which are essential to the economy of the state aswell as 12 MR. PLOUFFE: So you're trying to impeach him with
13 thejurisdiction. Y ou presented some slides about that, 13 that article?
14 therole of the forestsin Maine. 14 MR. THALER: Cross-examination does not have to be
15 Would displacing 400,000 pounds per day of 15 impeachment, Bill, you know that.
16 carbon-based emissions contribute to the -- as a small 16 MR. PLOUFFE: | object.
17 step -- conserving or protecting the forest resources of 17 THE CHAIR: Your objection is so noted.
18 Maine? 18 MR. THALER: Isit22-C?
19 . Absolutely. And | would say that the dternate is also 19 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: | haveit as-B.
20 true, that if we don't make these changes, it will not be 20 MR. THALER: All right. Thank you. Thank you
21 preserved. It will changein dramatic ways. 21 Mr. Chairman.
22 Likewise, one other goal of the CLUP that the Commission 22 THE CHAIR: Go ahead, Peter. Questions, please.
23 has heard about last summer -- and I'm sure we'll hear 23 MR. DIDISHEIM: Pete Didisheim, Natural Resources
24 about tonight and tomorrow -- is about mountain resources, 24 Council of Maine. The other intervenorsin support, | believe,
25 conserving and protecting the values of high mountain 25 arenot asking any other questions, and | just have five quick
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1 questionsto ask. We hope to get concluded quickly. 1 . Do you believe -- I'm just thinking about the wedge
2 My questions are all for Cameron. 2 approach.
3 EXAMINATION OF CAMERON WAKE 3 Can you achieve the lower emissions scenario without
4 BY MR. DIDISHEIM: 4 asubstantial initiative to lower the carbon emissions of
5 Q. Thestudy that you put together you described a number of 5 that 29 percent?
6 teams of scientists. 6 . No.
7 Did it a so include some economists? 7 It's mandatory moving forward that one has to achieve some
8 A. Yes, wehad two economists. We had Tom Tietenberg from 8 other alternatives?
9 Colby College and Gary Y ohe from Wesleyan University. 9 . Actually, just to reemphasize something that Sean said,
10 Q. We had some discussion earlier about economic impact 10 despite the nature of the hearings and the process that
11 analysis of wind power projects, and | want to get a 11 he's been involved in, it isin many ways the easiest
12 little bit of your thinking. 12 because it's an industry that's fixed in place -- it's not
13 In looking through this study, it appears that 13 mobile -- and it'sreally sort of agroup of power plants
14 there's some very significant economic sectors that pose 14 that you can work with.
15 risks as aresult of climate change, and your study 15 The aternative -- that sort of cutting the vehicle
16 mentions the $3 billion ayear regiona snowmobiling 16 miles travelling in half -- or doubling the efficiency of
17 sector, $300 million ayear skiing sector. 17 every home in the region, you can begin to see the road
18 Could you tell us on the net positives and negatives 18 block that | think we have to get over.
19 how does it come out in terms of economic impact to the 19 The reason that RGGI is moving forward and we're
20 state of Maine as aresult, let's say, the higher 20 seeing these projects being suggested is that in fact the
21 emissions and the lower emissions scenarios. 21 electric industry combined with energy efficiencies, are
22 A. If youlook at the higher emission scenario, what we see 22 really those areas that we would call low sort of low
23 isareduction in the number of daysthat are suitable for 23 hanging fruit. They're going to be easy to actualy
24 snowmobiling, so welook at that -- | have those notes 24 obtain.
25 here -- the snowmobile industry is $3 billion acrossthe 25 . We've had some testimony about that study.
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1 northern tier. We didn't get the numbers that broke it 1 Decreased visibility because of high ozone days here
2 out just for Maine, but we're looking at sort of a 2 in the western mountain areas, and your study about Maine
3 reduction in half in terms of that industry. 3 impacts said that the number of poor air quality daysin
4 If welook at skiing, there's going to be a 4 cities, like Augusta, could go actually quadruple under
5 significant reduction -- and that's just Maine, $300 5 the higher emissions scenario.
6 million iswhat Maine's bringing in. 6 I'm assuming, and I'd like your clarification, isthe
7 There's likely going to be a reduction because the 7 same pollution that would be coming to Augusta aso the
8 cost of doing businessis going to be much higher because 8 pollution that might be coming into these mountains, and
9 the increased demands for snow making, plus the increase 9 what would be the likely scenario for decreased visibility
10 for snow making at warmer temperatures. 10 daysin these mountains?
11 In addition to that, | know when | come up to the 11 | guess my short answer is, enjoy those clear views while
12 north country, | often will do a couple days of 12 you can because the future is one where there is going to
13 snowshoeing, | might go skating for a day, but those other 13 be decreased visibility because of increased pollutants.
14 wintertime options are not going to be really viable. 14 | should say that the visibility is going to be
15 So how much people want to come here just for that, 15 affected much more by fine particlesthan it is by ozone,
16 skiing, is aquestion that we couldn't -- economically 16 but so often when we have bad days ozone days, we have bad
17 it's tough to answer, but at what point do people not want 17 dayswith fine particles as well.
18 to make the trip to ski on man-made snow is an important 18 What happensin awarmer world, we see that the
19 question that no one has an answer to. 19 reactions that generates those fine particles from gaseous
20 Q. Thestudy suggeststhat -- or | think it showsin apie 20 pollutants actually occur much more rapidly than the
21 chart -- the electrical sector is 29 percent of the carbon 21 reaction that would take them out of the atmosphere.
22 emissions for New England? 22 So asit gets warmer, it's hard to see any scenario
23 A. That'sinthe northeast. 23 whereby our air quality improves unless we dramatically
24 Q. That'sin the northeast? 24 reduce emissions, which is going to reduce the CO,
25 A. Yes 25 emissions aswell.
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1 Soredly, CO, isagood proxy for air pollution as 1 evening, would you take a seat please and well get started.

2 well. 2 Wed like to be done before midnight if possible.

3 That's also going to -- it's not just bad visibility 3 Good evening ladies and gentlemen. My nameis Bart

4 up here, but in the cities that we live in werelooking 4 Harvey and | am the chairman of the Land Use Regulation

5 at asignificant increase in bad air quality days, as 5 Commission and the presiding officer for this hearing.

6 defined by the Environmental Protection Agency, would 6 Other members of the Commission with us tonight are

7 affect human health and the ecosystem as well. 7 RebeccaKurtz and Gwen Hilton. Commission's counsel, Amy

8 MR. DIDISHEIM: Fina question, Mr. Chairman. 8 Mills, and LURC staff members, Catherine Carroll, director;

9 BY MR. DIDISHEIM: 9 Marcia Spencer-Famous, who is the project administrator for
10 Q. Weveheard alot about the magnitude of the global 10 thisproject; and MelissaMacaluso. And our court reporter is
11 problem, and you clearly have ditilled that in a 11 LisaFitzgerald.

12 compelling and challenging way. Sometimes that can make 12 This evening's hearing is being held pursuant to

13 it seem like the northeast can't do anything to deal with 13 provisionsof Title 12 MRSA 685-A and will be conducted in

14 it. 14 accordance with Chapter 5 of the Commissions rules for conduct

15 Could you put the northeast or New England's 15 of public hearings.

16 aggregate emissions within some larger context so we 16 The hearing is being held to receive public testimony

17 understand how wefit in the larger picture? 17 onthe matter of Zoning Petition ZP 702 submitted by Maine

18 A. Certainly. If welook at greenhouse gas emissions from 18 Mountain Power, LLC, to rezone 487 acres of Redington Township,

19 the northeast and we put them on a-- look at them 19 Franklin County from amountain area protection subdistrict to

20 compared to the rest of the countries around the world, 20 aplanned development subdistrict to develop awind power

21 the United Statesis No. 1 and Chinais quickly 21 facility.

22 approaching the United States, but the northeast itself, 22 Within the planned district development subdistrict,

23 if we pulled it out, would be the seventh emitter of 23 thewind power facility would include 18 turbines on

24 greenhouse gases just behind Germany and just ahead of 24 Black Nubble Mountain, access roads, underground utility lines.

25 Canada. 25 The petitioner's adjacent parcel on Redington Pond Range would
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1 So we are a huge part of the problem, and because of 1 beredtricted from the development as awind farm.

2 that, | think we can be a huge part of the solution as 2 Outside of the planned development subdistrict in

3 well. 3 Redington Township and Wyman Township, the wind power facility

4 MR. DIDISHEIM: Thank you, that'sall | have. 4 would include access roads, utility lines, a substation, and a

5 THE CHAIR: Thank you. That concludes everything we 5 maintenance structure.

6 had on the schedule for today. 6 The purpose of this public hearing isto allow the

7 | appreciate everybody working to get us through and 7 public to present direct testimony and evidence as to whether

8 get uscompletely done right on time, as a matter of fact, a 8 the development proposal meets the criteriafor approval as

9 couple of minutesto spare. 9 specified in Title 12 MRSA Section 685-A, Subsection 8-A of the
10 That means we will be obviously continuing with this 10 Commission's statutes and the Commission's land use districts
11 part of the hearing tomorrow morning at 8:30. Well look 11 and standards.

12 forward to seeing you all there. 12 For those who -- some of you have aready doneit,
13 WeEe're going to be here -- we're going to be here 13 butif you want to testify, we'd liketo have you signup so |

14 tonight for some period of time to hear testimony from the 14 have some way to control who's coming down to see us. | have
15 genera public. We're coming back at 6 o'clock tonight. | 15 three sheets now of people that have signed. If you haven't

16 don't know whether you are or not, but we'll be here from 6 16 signed one, there are somein the back. Y ou can sign those and
17  until whenever. 17 Mélissawill keep bringing them down to me as we move along.
18 So all of you, | guess, we'll see you tomorrow 18 All witnesses must be sworn and will be required

19 morning at 8:30, and we'll work to keep on schedule like we did 19 beforethey givetestimony to state for the record their name,

20 today. 20 residence, and business or professional affiliation, the nature
21 Thank you very much. 21 of their interest in the hearing, and whether or not they

22 (Whereupon, the hearing was suspended on 22  represent another individual, firm, or other legal entity for

23 September 19, 2007 at 5 o'clock p.m. and resumed at 6:08 p.m.) 23 the purposes of the hearing.

24 *ok oKk x 24 In addition to being transcribed by the court

25 THE CHAIR: Folks, if you're going to join usthis 25 reporter, we will be recording the proceedings, so | would
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1 request that you speak clearly and come down front and use this 1 Keepthatinmind, please. Thank you. Marcia

2 microphone that'sin front of us here. 2 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: Thisisa continuation of the

3 Asareminder, al the questions and testimony must 3 record that closed on August 21st, 2006. Many of you who are

4  berédevant to the Commission's criteria for approval of this 4 here know that there was a public hearing on alarger proposal.

5 project. Irrlevant and unduly repetitious material or 5 Thisisarevised proposa for a 54-megawatt wind farm. The

6 questionswill be excluded. 6 origina proposal submitted in 2006 for a 90-megawatt wind

7 This hearing record will remain open for ten days for 7 farm, al materials received by LURC relating to Zoning

8 written comments until Monday October 1st and for an additional 8 Ptition ZP 702 from the time the record closed in August of

9 seven daysuntil October 9th for rebuttal testimony. 9 2006 until the record was reopened on June 6th areincluded in
10 | would just caution you that potentially this could 10 therecord.

11 bechanged since the hearing is going to go for another day or 11 So I'm actually going to pick up the reading of the
12 possibly longer. Sometimes these things get changed. Just 12 «aff statement with reopening of the record.
13 keepin mind that the hearing record will remain at least ten 13 On May 9th, 2007 the petitioner submitted a request
14 days, after wefinish here, so if you think of other things 14  toreopen the record to allow arevised proposal for an
15 that you want usto know about, you can send it -- you can put 15 18-turbine wind farm on Black Nubble Mountain.
16 itinwriting and it will be part of the record. 16 On June 6, 2007 staff recommended that the record be
17 After the record closes, which will be probably on 17 reopened, and after deliberation the Commission voted to reopen
18 October 9th, we are not able to receive any additional 18 therecord. The Commission set June 20th, 2007 asthe date for
19 testimony. Soif you do have additional things you want to 19 the prehearing conference, and on June 20th a prehearing
20 tell usafter leaving tonight, we would encourage you to get 20 conference was held. The prehearing conference memorandum and
21 thoseinto us as soon as you can. 21 order was sent to the parties on July 17th, 2007.
22 If you want to be notified about the final action 22 Parties who were previously granted intervenor status
23 taken by the Commission as aresult of this hearing, please 23 in 2006 could continue, but no opportunity for new parties to
24 leave your name and address with the staff. 24 request intervenor status was provided.
25 At thistime | would like to swear in any of those 25 In 2006 Central Maine Power and the Coalition to
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1 whowishto testify tonight. | would just ask you to stand and 1 Reduce Dependence on Foreign Qil dropped their intervenor

2 raiseyour right hand and repeat the oath. 2 status. They had been granted that status withdrawn.

3 (Witnesses were sworn en masse.) 3 In August of 2007 intervenor Western Mountains

4 THE CHAIR: Thank you very much. Please be seated. 4 Foundation requested its status be changed to an interested

5 We're going to begin with just alittle bit -- | think, 5 party.

6 Marcia-- are you going to do something -- Marciaisjust going 6 In 2007 intervenors Natural Resources Council Maine

7 togiveyou alittle administrative history of the project and 7 and Conservation Law Foundation expressed support for the

8 any exhibitsthat we have, and then the applicant is going to 8 revisad proposal.

9 giveyou avery brief presentation of the project using the 9 On July 12th, 2007 the petitioner submitted a revised
10 screen here so we can all start out from the same place about 10 proposa to rezone 487 acres on Black Nubble Mountain from
11 what weretaking about here tonight. 11 mountain area protection subdistrict and soil geology
12 Marciag, if you'reready, | think we can go ahead. 12 protection subdistrict to a planned devel op subdistrict to
13 After wedo that, I'm going to take the list in the order which 13 develop a54-megawatt Black Nubble wind farm.

14 | received them and ask you to come down front, and I'm going 14 The proposal also includes a provision to restrict

15 toread acouple of names out so that somebody -- we have one 15 from wind power development the petitioner's 517-acre parcel on
16 person here and one person waiting so that we kind of cut down 16 Redington Pond Range. The proposed wind farm would include 18
17 ontheamount of time people spend walking around. That will 17 3-megawatt turbines, 6.5 miles of new gravel access roads,

18 saveusall alittle time tonight. 18 upgrades of existing land management roads, above- and

19 Also, | ask that you try to keep your remarks to 19 beow-ground 34.5-kV and 115-kV utility lines, anew

20 around 5 minutes or so because if we get -- weve got -- I've 20 substation, and a maintenance and operations building, and

21 got three sheets full of people here tonight, so that's at 21 other associated activities and structures.

22 least 35 of you who want to talk. That's fine, but talking to 22 The turbine towers would be 263 feet in height. The
23 usfor 10 or 15 minutes probably isn't going to necessarily 23 tip of the blade extended upward, the height would be 410 feet.
24 make your point any better than it would if you told usin 5 24 During construction, approximately 63 acres would be
25 minutes. | don't know how | can be any more polite abott it. 25 cleared above 2700 feet in elevation. Of those 63 acres, 51
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1 acreswould be disturbed aswell as cleared. After 1 Oneof thereasonswe chose this site is because there's a
2 construction, approximately 30 acres above 2700 feet in 2 substation right up the road here from Sugarloaf.
3 devation would remain unvegetated. Approximately 423-acres of 3 The team we put together is we formed ajoint venture
4 the petitioner's 487-acre parcel, or 89 percent, would not be 4 with Edison Mission Group to form Maine Mountain Power, and as
5 dffected by the project. 5 I said, I'm from Endless Energy. We're using Vestas turbines,
6 On August 22nd, 2007 prefiled testimony was submitted 6 whichisthelargest turbine manufacturer in the world, and
7 by the parties. An objection to one section of the prefiled 7 Sargent, one of our contractors to build theroads. They built
8 testimony submitted by intervenor Appalachian Trail Conservancy 8 theroad up at Mars Hill, and | think they're the biggest civil
9 was submitted by the petitioner. Intervenor TransCanadadid 9 contractor in the state.
10 not prefile testimony but sent letters to the Commission about 10 Thisisapicture of the Vestas V90 in a mountain
11 theissue of transmission congestion. 11 setting similar to what we plan to use. Some folksthink it's
12 Three other procedural orders regarding the hearing 12 beautiful, | do, and other people have issues with them.
13 and testimony were sent to the parties on August 9th, 13 That'swhat it's going to look like.
14 August 20th, and September 11th, and the final hearing schedule 14 Why wind energy? It's one of the most cost effective
15 wasdistributed to the parties on September 13th. 15 new renewables and it's avery large resource, which is why
16 The matter being considered at thistimeisa 16 you're hearing more and more about wind energy over the last
17 rezoning of the parcel on Black Nubble Mountain and the 17 severa years.
18 associated revised preliminary development plan. A fina 18 How will our project benefit Maine? First and
19 development plan and the intended permit to construct the 19 foremost, were providing quite abit of clean energy. It's
20 facility would be considered only if the rezoning is approved. 20 about 140 million kilowatt hours, and most people don't speak
21 | have offered the exhibits No. 1 through 27 to the 21 million kilowatt hours, so it's about 21,500 Maine homes. It
22 filethismorning. Soif anybody's interested in a copy of the 22 will beused herein Maine.
23 full staff statement or the exhibit list, | do have copies. 23 One of the important benefits of thisisit will help
24 THE CHAIR: Isthat it, Marcia? 24 reduce our overdependence on fossil fuels to produce
25 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS:; That'sit. 25 dectricity. There'savery high dependence on natural gas and
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1 THE CHAIR: Mr. Lee, are you going to be the 1 oil throughout New England.
2 presenter? 2 Well mitigate against price increases and reduce air
3 MR. LEE: Yes, sir. 3 poallution about 400,000 pounds per day, which is equivaent to
4 My nameis Harley Lee and I'm president of Endless 4 taking 12,000 cars off the road, and you need to burn about
5 Energy Corporation. | began work on this project about a -- 5 26,000 gallons of ail per day to produce that much energy. So
6 PARTICIPANTS: We can't hear you. 6 it'safair amount of energy produced from this project.
7 MR. LEE: My nameisHarley Leeand I'm from Endless 7 Last January the commissioners discussed our
8 Energy Corporation. | began work on this project many years 8 two-mountain proposal and pretty decisively said, no, we're not
9 ago. 9 very comfortable with it, so we went back and spent quite a bit
10 In summary, what we're proposing isawind farm on 10 of timerevising the project, and what we've basically doneis
11 Black Nubble Mountain, which is about 6 miles west of here on 11  moved from two mountains to one mountain.
12 theother side of Sugarloaf, and thisisaview from the 12 We've eliminated turbines on Redington and agreed to
13 Bigdows. You can see wereright here at the base of 13 put that into have a-- to have arestriction on it from
14  Sugarloaf right now. 14 further development. It'sgone, as| said, from 12 turbines
15 We've got Sugarloaf, the Crockers are here, and 15 [sic] downto 18. But even at 18 it's till a pretty
16 Redington, and then Black Nubbleis over there. One of the 16 dgnificant project. There'san NRCM display on theway in
17 thingswe learned today isthat our visual expert described 17 talking about how that compares to the hundred damsin Maine.
18 sort of agood rule of thumb literally for visualizing these 18 It's more power than about 95 out of Maine's hundred dams.
19 turbines, and for most sites from 3 or 4 miles out, which is 19 Thisisasummary table, which is not showing up
20 redly whereyou'd be ableto seeit. It's equivalent to about 20 right, but basically going from about 300 acres of total
21 ahalf aninch at arm'slength. 21 project to about 230, and our total cleared areais actualy
22 The project is about a $110 million 54-megawatt wind 22 pretty small.
23 farmon Black Nubble. We're using 18 turbines and we're 23 We believe we have selected the best reasonably
24 putting in about 6 miles of new roads and 10 miles of upgraded 24  available site. Welooked at many sites around New England,
25 existing roads and less than 8 miles of transmission lines. 25 thecoast of the New England, and the mountains. The coast
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1 simply isn't windy enough to produce alarge amount of 1 biologists, | think, have pretty much got the comfort of the
2 commercia grade energy, and we chose this because it's got a 2 MaineFish & Wildlife on their impacts, how small they are.
3 strong wind resource, it's located between these two huge ski 3 Weveonly got 42 acres of clearing after revegetation, so it's
4 resorts, which are adjacent to existing development. 4 apretty small footprint.
5 It's near the power ling, and frankly, it's not alot 5 Another way to look at it isfor every acre of
6 of overlap between windy sites and power lines. Thereisone 6 disturbance we have, we produce enough power for 92 homes.
7 nearby. 7 As| mentioned before, the visual impact -- what is
8 We looked at some other sites farther from the grid 8 interesting about this siteisit'sfairly well hidden, so if
9 but it turns out that the power line alone, the footprint of 9 youdoal5-milecirclearound it, you can only see the project
10 the power line, would have been twice or more of the footprint 10 from something like 5 percent of that area. It'snot visible
11 of our entire project. So that wasahbig driver for us, and we 11 for 95 percent, soit's a pretty well hidden mountain.
12 were ableto usethe existing logging roads. There are logging 12 The Appalachian Trail isnearby. There'slittle over
13 roadsthat go up to and part way up the mountain, so we're able 13 30 milesof the AT and | think the project is visible from
14 totake advantage of those. Asl said, it'scloseto alot of 14 about 9 percent of that, and the closest views are pretty far
15 exigting development. 15 away, about 4 miles. Once, again, the turbines are equivalent
16 It's also working in the fringe of the LURC 16 toabout half aninch. Hikerswho are up there will also be
17 jurisdiction. One of the key drivers of LURC palicy isto try 17 seeing other man-made devel opment like the ski areas, wood
18 to put new development near existing development and help 18 roads, and towns, and so on.
19 preservethe core of thejurisdiction. We're at the very, very 19 We believe there are pretty strong economic benefits,
20 edge, or fringe, of the jurisdiction. 20 environmental benefits. Economically we talk about 80
21 Asl| said there'stwo large ski areas. Thishere at 21 construction jobs, five to ten well paying operating jobs, and
22 Sugarloaf and over at Saddleback, 1800 acres of development, 22 wehave apreference for local hiring. A lot of people around
23 and we have just atiny fraction, just over 200. 23 here have the skills you need to operate wind turbines, turbine
24 There's abiomass plant. There'saNavy survival 24 machinery, and power equipment, and so on.
25 school adjacent to us. There'salot of logging going on. 25 WEe'l pay property taxes, at |east $500,000 a year,
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1 Thisispart of theworking forest. As| said before, there's 1 land lease payments, and purchase of local goods and services,
2 transmission, and there's 330 miles of roads and 1000 miles of 2 and most of the site will be untouched.
3 logging roads within a 15-mile study area of here. 3 The entire Redington project will be restricted from
4 We spent quite alot of time looking at the various 4 development, 500 acres, and about 90 percent of the other
5 impacts -- visual and wetland, and so on -- and we've decreased 5 mountain will be unused aswell. It'salot of protection of
6 the number of turbines, reduced impacts. We've designed roads 6 that land.
7 very, very carefully for erosion control. We had acivil 7 Of course, welll have educational tours for school
8 engineer today describe that at great length. | don't think 8 children and other people who are interested. The Western
9 anybody got hungry when we talked about rock sandwiches, 9 Mountains Foundation insisted on putting atrail right through
10 though. 10 themiddie of our wind farm, so we've offered them that right,
11 Minimized visibility and avoided wetlands. We 11 too.
12 sarted out our project basically on something like 20 acres of 12 What was encouraging to usis alittle over ayear
13 wetlandsimpacts, and we redesigned it over and over again, and 13 agowedidapoall of Maine residents, and we found that there
14 now we're down to 3/100 of an acre, which is less than some 14 was 9:1 support for this project. For every opponent, there
15 houses. 15 are 9 supporters, which isvery nice to hear, and that was
16 We have avoided sensitive habitat, and we're going to 16 throughout the state among different demographic groups.
17 revegetate wherever practical. We've aready received permits 17 We've had over 2000 people who have signed our
18 from Maine DEP, we received our NRPA permit, and fromthe Army | 18 petition. We've got more than 20 of Maine's leading
19 Corpsof Engineers, and Carrabassett Valley here to give usthe 19 environmental, social, and policy organizations who support the
20 permit for power lines to go through town. 20 project, and we have gotten very strong editorial support as
21 As| said, we've worked very, very hard on soils and 21  wadll.
22 erosion problems. We don't want to save the planet with our 22 So in summary, we think this part of the state does
23 wind turbines and then have problems with erosion, so we've 23 haveavery good wind resource, and we think Black Nubbleis
24 worked very carefully on that. 24 theideal location to harvest any wind resources. It's near
25 We've done alot of wildlife studies and our 25 thefringe, closer transmission lines, and it would produce
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1 quitealot of clean energy, reduce the dependence on fossil 1 monitoring environmental controls, construction impacts will be
2 fuds, reduce air pollution by 400,000 pounds a day, provide 2 minimized on this project. Thank you.
3 economic benefits, and recreational benefits. 3 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Pat. Just aquestion. Could
4 We worked very hard to have awell designed project, 4 anybody hear? | didn't get a sense that that microphone was
5 and we have ateam that we think can put it together properly. 5 on
6 Thank you. 6 Y ou're okay back there? Everybody here except me. |
7 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Mr. Lee. All right. Well 7 just want to make sureit'son. You just need to speak right
8 begin the testimony -- I'm going to read three names off my 8 up. I'msorry, it'sMichelle. My apologies.
9 list here, thefirst threeonlist No. 1. I'll just ask you, 9 MS. CALIANDRO: That's okay, you would have caught on
10 thefirst person, to come down and take the mic, and then the 10 eventualy.
11 other two can be ready to go. 11 THE CHAIR: Yes, obvioudly.
12 Pat DeFilipp, Michael [sic] Cdiandro, and Lloyd -- | 12 MS. CALIANDRO: Good evening. My nameis Michelle
13 think it's Griscom. Why don't you guys -- you folks all get 13 Cdiandro. I'm aresident of South Gardiner, Maine. I'm the
14 ready to go, and we'll start right out. Speak right into that 14 public policy assistant for the American Lung Association of
15 microphone. Your name -- don't forget to give us your name so 15 New England and Maine. | am here representing our executive
16 Lisacan haveit. 16 director, Ed Miller.
17 MR. DeFILLIP: My nameis Pat DeFilipp. I'ma 17 On behalf of our organization, | offer testimony in
18 resident of Auburn, Maine. 18 support of the Black Nubble wind farm project. The American
19 | work for Reid and Reid. We're ageneral contractor 19 Lung Association of Maineisthe state's oldest voluntary
20 located in Woolwich, Maine. | was a project manager for 20 health organization and is focused on improving the health of
21 construction of the Mars Hill wind farm. 21 Maine people by ensuring access to hedlthy air.
22 We fedl that this project should be approved. Aside 22 We have 60,000 supporters herein Maine. Air
23 from the obvious economic benefits and environmental benefits 23 pollution is asignificant and increasingly dangerous health
24 wetaked about, it'sareal economic shot in the arm for the 24 threat to Maine, especialy for more than 120,000 people in the
25 date. 25 state with lung disease.
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1 It will generate some significant tax benefits, it 1 Combine that with Maine's unwanted distinction of
2 will create approximately 80 construction jobs. Now, these 2 having one of the highest lung disease rates in the country and
3 construction jobs will be local jobs. On the Mars Hill project 3 you'vegot apublic health crisis that must be addressed
4 everything from the road work to the pad construction to the 4 promptly and aggressively.
5 foundations to the turbine erection, all the underground wiring 5 A copy of our 2006 Maine Healthy Air Annual Report
6 wasall done by loca companies, Maine companies, and Maine 6 that further defines what we consider can be the key air
7 labor. 7 quality issuesfor Maine can be found on our website.
8 The only thing that was done from companies out of 8 We need to do al we can to reduce air pollution
9 sate wasthe wiring up in the tower and turbines, because that 9 emissionsthrough Maine in the nation to the lowest level
10 wasarea specialized thing. Still, everything else was done 10 possible, and what are the sources of these emissions?
11 with either local companies and local labor. 11 Air pollution in Maineis primarily a by-product of
12 A lot of the materias for the projects were 12 our fossil fuel-based energy and transportation systems. These
13 purchased localy, right up in The County. The concrete was 13 arethe same sources responsible for global warming.
14 purchased there, the reinforcing steel. That actually came 14 If nothing is done to reduce these harmful emissions,
15 from southern Maine. Structural steel for that project was 15 the health risksto Maine people will continue to increase
16 actualy fabricated by ARC right herein Kingfield. 16 every year.
17 When the project was done, it created some really 17 Inaction is not an option. Corrective action will
18 good permanent jobs. General Electric supplied the turbines on 18 require asustained and aggressive combination of energy
19 that project, and to get the project up and running and 19 efficiency, conservation, and increasing our clean fuel
20 on-line, they brought in their own people to get it going, but 20 capacity, including solar, bio fuel, and wind.
21 assoon asit did and they could train some local people, they 21 Isthe investment in clean energy worth it? To put
22 hiredloca peopleto take over. 22 inperspective, at least 150 million in health costs are
23 We believe that with the proper design for the 23 incurred every year in Maine just as aresult of lung disease.
24 roadways, the cuts-and-fills, the tower pads, and the tower 24 The costs from heart disease approach haf abillion dollars.
25 foundations, and with the proper construction techniques and 25 Itisclear that air pollution contributes to these costs, and
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1 wecannot afford not to take action. 1 Lloyd is next, and following Lloyd we have James

2 Wind power is viable, necessary, and yet till 2 Hutzler.

3 underdeveloped. We are pleased to see the increase in Maine 3 MR. GRISCOM: | am Lloyd Griscom, resident and

4 projects over this past year, but Maine's capacity to host wind 4 landowner --

5 farmsislimited. 5 THE CHAIR: Lloyd, yourenice and tall. Extend that

6 Our organization was very interested in determining 6 microphone up alittle bit because you've got to speak right

7 thepotential of community level wind power to meet more of our 7 intoit or otherwise we're not going to hear you.

8 energy needs. In 2005, along with Coastal Enterprises 8 MR. GRISCOM: Lloyd Griscom, resident and landowner

9 Indtitute[sic] and the Jebediah Foundation, we commissioned a 9 inthe Phillipsand Madrid area. 1'm also the director of the
10 study to explore community wind power. Included with my 10 Maine Appalachian Trail Land Trust.
11 testimony isasummary of our report, afeasibility study for 11 | have hiked Saddleback Junior yesterday and the day
12 community wind projectsin Maine. 12 beforegoing by ATV to wherel liveto atrail head that | know
13 We have hopes that community windmills might beable | 13 of. | raninto six hikers, three of whom were through hikers
14 to become as common as community water towers or cell towers; 14 from Georgiawho started in April.
15 but we find that even when looking at smaller scale projects, 15 When I'min a place like Saddleback Junior -- that is
16 only about 15 locations in Maine have the right combination of 16 the Bigelows on the top and Mt. Blue/Tumbledown in green on the
17 factors, including wind speed, access to transmission lines to 17 bottom. What strikes meisthat if you connected these areas
18 makewind projects aviable option. 18 that are very important -- Maine and beyond Maine -- treasured
19 Maine's vast wind resources are located herein the 19 resources, you would have aworld class nature-based tourism
20 western mountains and along the coast. Black Nubble is one of 20 dedtination that would be second to none.
21 thefew opportunities for large-scale significant wind power 21 This would give us a sustainable boost to our rural
22 productionin Maine. 22 economy that we badly need, and these effects could be widely
23 Given thisreality, the need for this project asa 23 shared. This could be accomplished through public and private
24 key wind resource is magnified. 24 cooperation in a multi-use fashion that would make this
25 Thisisnot just alocal issue. All Maine people 25 spectacular area available to future generations.
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1 haveastakein the Black Nubble wind farm project because all 1 | would like to think that the hikes | enjoyed this

2 of usare affected by air pollution. 2 summer with my grandson could be experienced by he and his

3 Even if you do not have asthma or lung disease, you 3 grandchildren.

4 probably know someone who does. Those susceptible to the 4 | have noticed over the last 20 years more moose at

5 effects of air pollution include the active, aswell asthe 5 very high élevations, like even 3400 feet -- the top of

6 sick. 6 Saddleback Junior isaround 3600 -- possibly driven there by

7 We need to work across the state to improve health 7 encroachment of their territory. This areaisimportant to

8 and prevent costly disease. Reducing air pollution by 8 wildlife ecology is an unusual transition zone between mixed,

9 supporting the Black Nubble wind farm is one important step in 9 hardwood, and boreal forest. Australia has recently set aside
10 helping Maine people breathe healthy air. 10 suchanareato aid animal adaptation to the challenges of
11 There are those who fedl that this project is not 11 globa warming.
12 needed here; they claim that these wind farms should be built 12 Please keep this common ground available for the
13 somewhere else. While we appreciate their viewpoints, we 13 benefit of many. Itisvery important to our economy and
14 respectfully disagree. 14  ecology. Please do not approve the Black Nubble wind project.
15 Unfortunately, it will take much more than bringing 15 Thank you for listening.
16 thisone project on-line to break our addiction to fossil fuel. 16 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Following JamesisVera
17 Our organization will continue to support projects that propose 17 Trafton.
18 hedlthy air aternativesto ail, coal, and natural gas. 18 MR. HUTZLER: I'm James Hutzler, and thank you very
19 We redlize that you must take many factors under 19 much for the opportunity to speak today.
20 consideration in reaching your decision, but Black Nubbleisa 20 Fourteen months ago when | was standing in this exact
21 hedthy air step in the right direction, a show of support for 21 place and testifying on the same subject, | never would have
22 thistechnology, and the American Lung Association of Maine 22 imaged that | would be back here today as | am.
23 urgesyou to support it. 23 For the second time | made the trek to Franklin
24 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Do you have any questions, 24 County, Maine from my primary residencein Alexandria, Virginia
25 Rebeccaor Gwen? 25 to state that case why 420-foot-tall industrial wind turbines
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1 do not belong on the top of Black Nubble Mountain. 1 vaues. Intheseareasitisinappropriate to build wind
2 | think it appropriate to note to the commissioners 2 turbines, roads, transmission lines, or any structure related
3 that | am not astockholder in Endless Energy Corporation, 3 towind development.
4 Edison Mission Industry, Constellation New Energy, or any other | 4 The Appalachian Trail is administered as a part of
5 entity that standsto financially benefit from this proposed 5 the National Park Service and designated by the National Scenic
6 instalation. | hopethat all speakers after me will identify 6 Trail back in 1968. These 18 huge wind turbines would be "in
7 whether or not they have afinancia interest in this project. 7 your face" for over 30 miles of the Appaachian Trail, and from
8 As some of you may recall from my previoustestimony, | 8 six of Maine'sten mountains that rise over 4000 feet above sea
9 my grandparents built a summer camp here on Rangeley Lakein 9 level: Saddleback, Abraham, Spaulding, Crocker, Redington, and
10 1922, which remainsin our family today. I'm an Appalachian 10 Bigelow mountains.
11 Trail devoted hiker and trail construction and maintenance 11 Among those, only Sugarloaf is nearby. The fact that
12 volunteer with the Appalachian Trail Club. 12 your decision will reach far beyond Black Nubble iswell known
13 At the outset, | would like to say to you that you 13 by industrid developers, aswell asthe Natural Resources
14 are here because of your concern about global warming, | 14 Council of Maine. NRCM's clean energy project director Dylan
15 commend you for your noble activism; the problem, however,is |15 Voorhees words were posted on the NRCM's website only two
16 what we are actively attacking here in thisroom today is an 16 weeks ago on September 4th of this year.
17 important detail that is only a part of amuch larger equation. 17 | quote, "It might be useful to point out the
18 This hearing is entirely about wind turbine 18 implication of denying a permit to any wind project proposed
19 dectricity projection and where it should be located and where 19 near the Appalachian Trail. Black Nubbleisabout 3 milesfrom
20 it should not belocated. The Land Use Regulation Commission 20 thetrail at the closest point. If LURC wereto makea
21 hasthe unenviable duty of making huge and weighty decisionsin |21 de facto determination that this was a steep cliff, it would to
22 thisregard throughout the unorganized territories of this 22 categorically moving of 1.5 million acres of Maine off limits
23 date 23 towind power, an area of twice the size of Rhode Idand.”
24 A starkly important question about how we can stem 24 Despite Mr. Voorhees inaccuracy in overstating the
25 man-made climate change has been studied and looked at 25 land areainvolved, | think it hasto be critical to turn this
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1 redigtically in great detail in abalanced forum where 1 notion around 180 degrees. | assert that to permit this
2 solutions for these models could be fully debated. 2 project would set the precedent that would dictate the
3 There is absolutely no doubt conservation must be the 3 automatic approva of industrial development throughout the
4 primary focus of our nations and efforts to mitigate air 4 length of the Appalachian Trail corridor and would irreparably
5 pollution and the resulting consegquences. This must be done 5 lower the bar of wilderness preservation in Maine.
6 from the consumption side more than from the generation side. 6 Indeed, wouldn't such a decision dictate that impacts
7 Appropriate and non controversial places for wind 7 from any devel opment proposed along the Appalachian Trail
8 power exist in many parts of the USA, but the sacrifice of 8 corridor beyond the 1-mile limit, regardless of its size or
9 wilderness mountain ridgelines comes at a great cost. 9 desirability be ameaningful challenge in the debate?
10 The decision to sacrifice these ridgelines, our 10 Edison Mission Energy, which is one of the huge
11 protected wilderness, the environment, and the commongoodto |11 corporate partnersin this tapestry is based in San Diego,
12  mostly benefit private financial interests at the expense of 12 Cdiforniaand operates 19 fossil fuel power plantsin various
13 taxpayers, citizens, and the national growth must be looked at 13 partsof the USA.
14  with due fear and trepidation. 14 Edison Mission isin the wind businessto reap
15 | would like to quote Section 3, Subsection A of the 15 federal taxpayer and financing incentives. Believe me,
16 SierraClub'sofficia national wind siting document. 1'm not 16 utilitarian, they are not. Y ou will hear from other presenters
17 herein the capacity of the Sierra Club. Thisisthe nation's 17  whowill illugtrate this.
18 No. 1 environmental organization in membership, and thisisa 18 The bottom line isthat the Black Nubble siteis
19 publicly available document. 19 inappropriate for awind farm. The facts overwhelmingly go
20 | quote, The Sierra Club opposes development in 20 againgt this project.
21 protected areas, such as national and state parks, national 21 In 2006 the devel oper, himself, did agood job
22 monuments, wilderness areas, wildlife refuges, designated 22 ating one mountain would not be economically feasible. Many
23 roadlessaress, critical habitat, and designated habitat. In 23 yearsago Mr. Lee chose thiswilderness ridgeline site, placed
24 theareas of cultura significance, sacred lands and other 24 arrogantly adjacent to the Appalachian Trail. He did reach out
25 areasthat have special scenic, natural, or environmental 25 atthat timeto al entitiesto identify a proper non
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1 controversia sitefor hiswind farm. 1 these mountains undeveloped were worked out by people with
2 At thistime | would like to kindly ask that the LURC 2 vision and the same reverence and respect to the mountains that
3 commissioners the join me in remembering the conservation 3  many of us till have today.
4 legacy of President Theodore Roosevelt, the vision of Arthur 4 In April 1972 the first Maine mountain conference was
5 Perkins, the hard work of the Civilian Conservation Corps and 5 convened. The proceedings make wonderful reading and are a
6 4l of those who have in the conversation community both 6 certain reminder of our duty to those who trust usto preserve
7 yesterday and today that contributed their sweat, their time, 7 thewild character of the mountains for future generations.
8 their money so that they could project the remaining natural 8 I'll read you some interesting passages which reflect
9 world most of us deeply treasure. 9 my concerns and fedlings and are as moving and current today as
10 To the LURC Commission, | would liketo thank you for | 10 they werein 1972.
11 your service, for your courage, and for caring so much about 11 Elmer Violette, who was a senator and chairman of
12 thefuture of the beautiful state of Maine. 12 LURC, quoted Wordsworth in the conference notes. "Two voices
13 THE CHAIR: Thank you. After VeraisBob Cummings. | 13 arethere, oneis of the sea, oneis of the mountains, each a
14 Vera, go ahead, please. 14  mighty voice."
15 MS. TRAFTON: My nameisVeraTrafton. | livein 15 He goeson to say, "our task asastate isto
16 Phillipsand | oppose the wind power proposal whichwevecome |16 reconcile the use and devel opment of the mountains with our
17 heretodiscuss. 17 needsand with the environmental needs of the mountains
18 As one of the founders of the Friends of the Western 18 themselves."
19 Mountains, | thought about this proposal and the change of 19 H. W. Folger, University of Vermont botanist said,
20 siting industrial-scale wind towers on these mountains would 20 the combined factors of low temperatures, short growing season,
21 bring about since 2002 when we became aware of the threat to 21 high precipitation, shallow acid soils, poor nutrients, and
22 the western mountains. 22 steep dopes create afragile environment at higher elevations.
23 I've been struck by the deep love that most people 23 Theenvironmental break occurs at around 2500 feet of
24 and visitors have for thisarea. The mountains dominate the 24 €eevation, and above this point the environment approaches sub
25 woods, lakes, streams, and towns, and stand for Mainein many 25 arctic conditions.
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1 peoples minds. 1 He goes on to say that the highest land use and great
2 We treasure the quality of natural beautiful and the 2 expanses of other mountain land in Maine is a source of
3 rurd life, which in many ways seems unchanged from years ago. 3 abundant clean water, which supplies streams and rivers.
4 Itisaso very important to our economic well being that Maine 4 Kenneth Stratton, who was in Augusta with the Soil
5 people seek out this areato enjoy what we are lucky enough to 5 and Water Conservation Commission said, In our mountainous
6 haveevery day. Now thetime has come for us to make sure that 6 areaswe must be concerned about what soil we do have. Itis
7 the source of our happiness and opportunity for prosperity is 7 shalow, and because of slopes, subject to rapid erosion. When
8 not spailed. 8 welosethe soil, we have to plant the associated plant life.
9 It is striking to someone from Maine how cavalier 9 Thisiscertainty not desirable.
10 other states are about some of their natural resources. There 10 Ronald Davis, a professor of botany and geology at
11 arestates known, for example, for their trout streams, which 11 UMO sad, With increasing dtitude on mountains, the ecosystems
12 flow through magnificent countryside. I've walked through sage 12 becomeincreasingly vulnerable to damage by man and sower to
13 brush, climbed over at ariverside cattle farm with mountains 13 recover from damage. Higher atitudes are more fragile and
14  rightin the horizon, but | was never long out of sight of 14 require more protection.
15 man'schangesto nature. Rarely could | enjoy the sense of 15 This argument is clearly amajor onein the
16 remotenessthat we almost take for granted herein Maine. 16 establishment of the regulations by the State of Vermont to
17 Lakes and rivers elsewhere don't enjoy the protection 17 place atitudes above 2500 in a special protected zone.
18 that Maine'sinland waters do, thanks to our rules governing 18 I'll end my remarks by quoting Herbert Hartman, Maine
19 the sethacks and development of wilderness areas. 19 Mountain Committee of Natural Resources Council who speaks for
20 We may grumble about regulations, but when one sees 20 measwdll.
21 how hard it isto get away from human interference in nature's 21 At the very least, the mountains by their distinct
22 finest creation, one understands what prompted people in Maine 22 €levationsdramatically affect upon ustheir place asan
23 totakeearly action to protect our wild places. 23 important feature of the natural landscape. Theintegrity to
24 Our mountains are protected above a certain height, 24 beseen, withitsdiversity of natural components, isitself in
25 2700 feet, by ruleswhich LURC enforces. Thereasonsto leave 25 many instances reason enough for protected consideration.
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1 Finally, how many of us here and how many others 1 of thisregion these developers are proposing to change for us.
2 cherish that experience of the natural world for which the 2 My wife and | over the past three years have visited
3 mountains are the setting. 3 most of the wilder places of these United States, from the
4 The inspiring views and great natural resources and 4 coast of Maineto near the Arctic Circlein Alaska. Aswe
5 tremendous spans of time, the special companionship created by 5 worked our way west, | began to realize that this high peak
6 the sharing of these experiences, which are so different from 6 region of Maine has equalled or exceeded dl the parks we
7 those of our daily lives. 7 visited. Desecrating thisregion would be the equivalent of
8 For many, the mountains certainly provide health, 8 placing wind towers next to Old Faithful or in the high meadows
9 enjoyment, enrichment, and new vigor. As stunted as they will 9 of Yosemite.
10 beby pressures, many of the mountain studies could become 10 Maine mountains have a different beauty than the
11 monumentsto our own ignorance, apathy, or greed. 11 mountains of the west, but not an inferior beauty. | will
12 Thank you very much. 12 sandwelivein anorthernrain forest. There's nothing like
13 THE CHAIR: Bob Cummingsisnext. And followingBob | 13 Maine anywhere esein this nation.
14 isTom Lewis. 14 | know thisis personal observation. A few years ago
15 MR. CUMMINGS: My nameisBob Cummings, | livein |15 | took the train out of Boston to Georgia and then walked home
16 Phippsburg. I've been involved with Mainetrails for at least 16 on 2175 miles of the Appalachian Trail.
17 40years. I'm dso afounding director and now president of 17 | traversed the Great Smokey Mountain National Park,
18 theMaine Appalachian Trail Land Trust that seeks to protect 18 Shenandoah, all eastern seaport national parks. What |
19 thetrail in Maine from incompatible development. 19 discovered and heard in conversations with other hikersisthat
20 | work as avolunteer for the Maine chapter of the 20 Maineisthe wildest, most remote and most beautiful section of
21 Appalachian Mountain Club, for the Maine Appalachian Trail 21 theentiretrail.
22  Club, which incidentally voted 110-something to nothing last 22 Approva of this project would change the many miles
23 April to support the opposition to this project, and | also 23 of Maine-- many miles of Maine trail from one of the wildest
24 work more hours than | like to think about for two small land 24 and least developed viewsheds along the long footpath to one of
25 trusts along the coast. 25 the most developed viewsheds.
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1 | am not opposed -- oh, tonight I'm speaking for 1 Onefind thought. Y ou have been shown photo
2 myself. | haven't talked to anybody about this. 2 simulations allegedly showing what wind towers would look like
3 | am not opposed to aternative energy, but the plain 3 to hikers and others passing by. They don't show any such
4 language of the LURC statute should not be forgotten just to 4 thing. Not because of simulations that are necessarily wrong,
5 satisfy the popular clammer for wind energy. 5  but because the camera never sees what the human eye sees. As
6 | believe the global warming threat is both real and 6 eventhose casua photographers quickly learns, the camera sees
7 serious. Twenty-five years ago | wrote abook extolling the 7 thewhole scene, the eye sees a thousand views almost
8 virtues of conservation and how homeowners can reduce their 8 simultaneoudly, the brain merges these views and concentrates
9 commitment to oil. 9 or whatever is most dramatic and unique. If thisproject is
10 But | don't believe we need to support every token 10 approved, it will be the wind towers.
11 wind project where developers think they can make a profit. We 11 The impact on the Appaachian Trail will be enormous.
12 shouldn't destroy the best of Maine to protect Maine. 12 The fundamental requirement for LURC isthat new developments
13 | have no personal biasin this belief other than a 13 inthisstate must fit harmoniously into the natural
14 lovefor the mountains and the opportunities they provide. 14 environment. That isarequirement that isimpossible to
15 Thereare many legitimate reasons for rejecting this project. 15 achieve with 400-foot lighted turbines, twirling blades, and a
16  Youwill hear about most of them from the testimony of the 16 landscape bulldozed with access roads on what is now aremote
17 intervenors tomorrow. 17 and wild mountain.
18 I'll just speak of acouple of things you might 18 The law, LURC regulations, and protection of a unique
19 otherwise not hear emphasized. 19 wild landscape all require that this project be rejected.
20 Most importantly, these high peaks, the cluster of 20 Thank you.
21 4000-foot summits surrounding this project, are the jewels of 21 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Bob. Tom Lewisisnext, and
22 inland Maine. Wereit not for the beauty of the coast, these 22 then Wendy Glenn. Following Tom is Wendy Glenn.
23 mountains would have been protected long ago. Sadly, Maine has 23 MR. LEWIS: My nameisTom Lewis. I'm aresident of
24 lacked to call attention to this unique Maine. Maine still has 24 Yarmouth. I'm along-term Appaachian Trail volunteer. These
25 no concept of the ecological and potential economic importance 25 remarks, though, are my own.
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1 Black Nubble-only idea has been regjected in the past 1 If you approve this one, I'm not sure there are any
2 by both sides of thisissue. A scaled-back project reduces the 2 that you can't -- that you won't approve.
3 sizeimpact, it does not reduce the intensity impact on the 3 We dtill have much to learn about using wind power in
4 Maineland. 4 itscurrent form. Increased enthusiasm for this energy source,
5 The project till failsto meet the current standards 5 combined with politics that attempt to show off our diligence
6 necessary to rezone this mountainous area. The commissioners 6 in meeting renewable energy goals can be a dangerousfix.
7 regected the application in January. A revised proposal should 7 | urge you to reject this application.
8 bergected aswdll. 8 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Tom. Wendy, are you here?
9 It'swidely known that that there has been 9 After Wendy isWilly -- | think it's Ritch. | don't know if
10 considerable bias by LURC staff favoring this specific project 10 I'vegot that right or not.
11 from the beginning, and that has been disturbing to many of us. | 11 Go ahead, please.
12 In the public we expect more open and fair dealing 12 MS. GLENN: Good evening. Everybody has al these
13 from our State government. In fact, some commissioners 13 written-out statements and after listening today, it became
14 spesking at the meeting in January expressed real surprise that 14 very apparent to me that nobody had done the economic impact
15 daff could have come to the conclusion they did after 15 study on real estate values and our tourism and recreation
16 reviewing all the same facts and testimony. 16 industry here.
17 It appears to many of us that this deal was cooked a 17 | guess | do have afinancid stakeinthisinthat |
18 aong time ago and LURC staff and others were blind sided by 18 livein Carrabassett Valley and | have since 1983. | also own
19 the Commission'sdecision. Unfortunately, that hasledtosome |19 property on Chase Pond, and aswe al know, both of those areas
20 recent political strong arming that has shifted the focus away 20 areimpacted by the proposed wind project.
21 from somereal issuesthat need to be considered in this 21 | guess | was kind of stunned to see that there were
22 proposa. 22 no economic impact studies, especialy ones that were of a
23 Y our decision on this project is too important, and 23 comparable nature of the area other than the one on the Cape,
24 asamember of the public, we expect that you will insist on 24 which | don't think we're seeing much credit | guess.
25 fair and unbiased process. 25 So the other thing that was brought to my attention
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1 This remote and undevel oped high mountain region is 1 today isone of the presentations had 15 ways to conserve and
2 beautiful and aspecial placein Maine and is not appropriate 2 protect our environment from global warming, and | didn't see
3 for this development. 3 solar energy or any other aternative energy sources on that
4 This has been a controversial site from the start. 4 lig.
5 Anyone who has taken a careful and objective look at the 5 The conservation is great, we al need to do that,
6 proposa has concluded that thisis the wrong place for 6 everybody needsto think about how they do it every day, but
7 industrial wind development. It would be certain to many that 7 thereare other dternatives to wind power that aren't being
8 if wind power siting policy had been developed, it would have 8 mentioned here.
9 ruled out this site, which is the most environmentally 9 | think Rebecca had asked the question with regard to
10 sendtive of thesitesso far. This may explain why the 10 theimpact on our tourism and the economy in the area, and |
11 industry has dismissed a need for such apalicy. 11  wasaround when they built the biomass plant, and we did see a
12 The future of wind power does not hang inthebalance |12 surgeinjobsand asurgein the economy here, which was good
13 of thisproject. With huge government subsidies and 13 for everybody. Likethis project, jobswill drop off and we
14 administration, there has been a surge of applications 14 weren't -- | don't think there will be a great economic benefit
15 recently, and many projects are ongoing. Even our former 15 from the ongoing jobs here.
16 governor has gotten into this business. 16 The reason people come to Maine, buy property in
17 But why some have chosen to jump on the band wagon | 17 Maine and help Maine day in and day out, they want to come to
18 for this specific project is particularly baffling to me. | 18 thisares, isbecause they want to get away fromit all. They
19 can'timagine that we would want this project to serve asa 19 want to cometo vacationland. They want to get out of the
20 modée for wind power development in our state. 20 cities, they want to get away from industrialization.
21 On aesthetic grounds, there are some suitable places 21 My only persona economic impact is there was an
22 for wind energy farms on alarge scale. With aproliferation 22 industrial project in the Eustis areathat never cameto
23 of proposals on the way, | can only hope that the State can get 23 fruition because | think people backed out of the contracts as
24 it right before we seriously damage some unusually beautiful 24 soon asthey got word that it was within several miles of where
25 countryside. 25 they were buying property.
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1 With regard to the global warming, | think that 1 | wanted to tell you what this clean coal would mean
2 protecting our mountains as LURC has decided to do in the past 2 for my community. It would mean if everything runs properly
3 isvery important. We saw all the studies on recreation this 3 that the plant would release 12 -- actually, 22 pounds of
4  dfternoon, and | believe that that's all amore important 4 mercury into the air every year.
5 reason that we should preserve our mountainous areas and our 5 Just to put that in perspective, that's more than the
6 remoteareas. People are flocking north here to access those 6 combined mercury release of theincineratorsin Biddeford
7 areas. Both motorized and non motorized sports will take 7 Orrington and Minot all put together.
8 advantage of those areas, but they're harder to find and that 8 HotraChem, everybody remembers HotraChem. Intheold
9 isincreasing property values here. I'm afraid that 9 daysof the'90s, according to the Maine DEP, they were
10 industrialization of our peakswill decrease property values 10 releasing 13 pounds of mercury every year into the water, and
11 dramatically. People aren't coming hereto see 11 thisplant would produce 22 pounds that would be released into
12 industridization. 12 theamosphere.
13 There are tax incentives for solar power that are out 13 The coa would comein coal barges. The developers
14 therenow. They still don't makeit feasible for alot of 14 say five of them aweek. They're 400 feet long and they are
15 peopleto putin solar power. We would like to see that become 15 pulled by 80- or 100-foot tugboats. | wastalking to some
16 morefeasible for more people. There are alot tax subsidies 16 lobstermen and scientists today, and they say if this coal
17 that you see for these large corporations for thiswind 17 plantisbuilt, these cod barges come to town, they're out of
18 project, and it will be used locally. We're not shipping it 18 business. There's no way that they could survive the damage to
19 through large transmission lines and roads throughout our 19 their gear.
20 countryside. 20 Imagine the damage to the marine environment if there
21 So | do believe in buying locally and supporting 21 werean accident or aspill with one of these bargesin the
22 locd industry. 22 Pejepscot and Back rivers where people dig worms and dig clams
23 Asfar asthe housing market goes and everything we 23 and lobster and fish for striped bass.
24 can do, people can build smaller homes, heat smaller spaces, 24 And there's the water that this plant would use, 8 to
25 car pool. And acouple other things. Onething | don't know 25 10 million gallons of fresh water aday. It would release
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1 if the€dectrical industry haslooked at the integrity of the 1 120,000 galons back into the municipal system and it would be
2 linewith stray voltage and lost voltage. I've dealt recently 2 discharged in the Pejepscot River.
3 with that and CMP was very concerned about it, and | think we 3 And | think perhaps most importantly and most
4 needtolook at theintegrity of the electrical system with 4  relevant to what you all aretalking about, it would pump 5.5
5 regard to where the voltage is going or being lost as away of 5 milliontons of CO, into the atmosphere every year. There'sno
6 conservation. 6 onethat realy believes that that carbon dioxide would be
7 And the bats, | knew there was some studies on bats, 7 captured and stored. The technology for the capture isn't
8 and asyou know, many people are scared about the impact on 8 thereyet, and the geology herein Maineis never going to be
9 bats. They're concerned about viruses and other insect-borne 9 thereto store. So it would be atremendous contributor to
10 diseases, West Nilevirus. So we need to protect our bats and 10 greenhouse gases.
11 birds. 11 Those are the effects that we would feel in Wiscasset
12 So | ask that you do not approve development over 12 inmy community, in my area. But it doesn't end there. |
13 2700 feet and that you protect our natural resources, which we 13 mean, coa has got to come from somewhere.
14 trust you will do. Thank you. 14 THE CHAIR: Excuse me, normaly | let people go on,
15 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Wendy. Willy. After Willyis |15 youknow, say basically what they're going to say, but | have
16 Duluth Wing. 16 toconfessI'm alittle lost as where you're taking us.
17 MR. RITCH: Thank you very much for the opportunity 17 Thisisn't a hearing about Wiscasset cod plants. |
18 totaktoyou. My nameisWilly Ritch, and I'm the president 18 needto-- | mean, you've got to save those arguments for the
19 of the Back River Alliance in Wiscasset, where we're facing the 19 DEP. | don't want to be impolite about it. | need you to
20 prospect of anew coal-fired power -- it'sreally acoa power 20 addressthe wind farm on Black Nubble, not the coal farmin
21 plant and arefinery kind of all rolled into one to produce up 21 Wiscasse.
22 t0 9000 barrels of ail, of diesel fuel, aday. 22 Do you seewhat I'm saying? | guess| confess|'m a
23 The developer and promoterstell usthat we need new 23 littlelost at where you're taking me here -- where you're
24 power, we need electricity, and they say that their technology, 24 taking us.
25 their clean coal technology, isthe best that we can do. 25 MR. RITCH: Well, | guess my point isthat we are all
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1 facing these choices, and in my community we're facing some 1 producing power; No. 2, if we needed electricity herein Maine;

2 environmental risks that could be with usfor the rest of our 2 and No. 3, if we the people didn't have to pay taxes for the

3 lives. 3 government to support the 1.9-percent subsidy paid to the wind

4 You guys are facing a choice, and | guess what I'm 4 power producers, then and only then should we consider a change

5 asking you to do is remember that every time you guys choose 5 inthezoning.

6 wind power, renewable power, and allow that to happen, it makes 6 So now | urge the LURC Commission to stand fast and

7 it much lesslikely that peoplein communities like mine will 7  continue to protect our western mountains from devel opment.

8 face something that could change the face of our communities 8 Thank you for the opportunity to speak.

9 for therest of our lives. 9 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Duluth. Folks, look, we don't
10 Thank you very much. 10 need clapping. That doesn't enhance what Duluth had to say at
11 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Duluth. Andfollowing Duluth | 11 all. It just wastestime. It's not the right thing to do.

12 isCarol Haas. 12 | would appreciateit if you wouldn't do it. If

13 MR. WING: Good evening. My nameis Duluth Wing. 13 you're happy with what they said, you can clap them on the back

14  I'mfrom Eudtis. I'm aretired forest ranger, and |, too, am 14 later on tonight, but it's not helping us tonight having all

15 against rezoning any of the mountains to accommodate the wind 15 thisapplause. Thank you.

16 power. 16 Carol, please.

17 Many that | know believe that the Redington wind 17 MS. HAAS. My nameis Carole Haas, | livein Cape

18 power project was not approved because of its proximity to the 18 Elizabeth. | am submitting testimony in opposition to the

19 Appalachian Trail. Assuming thisistrue, it should not have 19 Black Nubble project on behalf of the Maine Appalachian Trail

20 happened. 20 Land Trust.

21 | fedl that LURC should not be as concerned as they 21 THE CHAIR: Excuse me, Carole, there's so many of

22 are by hikers from away who come occasionally to view our 22 these, aren't you an intervenor?

23 beautiful mountains and then return to their less beautiful 23 MS. HASS: No, that's my first paragraph. We are not

24 habitat. 24 anintervenor, we are an organization independent of the

25 There are many other mountains in Maine other than 25 Appadachian Trail Conservancy and the Maine Appalachian Trail.
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1 theAppaachian Trail -- along the Appalachian Trail -- that 1 Wearealand trust with aboard of directors of Maine people.

2 need protection from devel opment. 2 But even though we are not intervenors, we do oppose

3 Instead, | feed LURC should be more concerned with 3 the application to rezone Black Nubble Mountain to allow this

4 thenative Mainers who live here, who work here, who fight 4 wind power, though. We aso aren't involved with the

5 forest fires here in these western mountains. 5 Appaachian Mountain Club.

6 I live on Bigelow Mountain for seven monthsin afire 6 The mgjority of the Appalachian Trail passes from

7 tower, and many folks passing along the Appalachian Trail, like 7 sateto state, from Georgiato Katahdin, through a series of

8 Bill Schagfer, Grandma Hayworth, and even my neighbor, all 8 national forests and state forests. The land ownership

9 great people, but not from Maine. 9 tradition of the Appalachian Trail runsin Maine has been
10 They seem to have a great interest in the mountains 10 different.

11 that could be seen from the Appalachian Trail. Thisseems 11 Much of the Appalachian Trail in Maineis surrounded
12 somewhat selfishto me. 12 by privateland. Much of that land is under your jurisdiction

13 People who live here and our LURC Commission and 13 inthe unorganized territories. Y ou have zoning laws that

14 Natura Resource Council al know that there are many more 14 protect some of these lands from development, recognizing its
15 great mountains that need protection from any form of 15 quality asunique and special.

16 development. 16 While Black Nubble Mountain is one of those protected
17 | guessthat less than 1 percent of Maine people have 17 places, and for better or worse, you are currently you are the

18 Appalachian Trail affiliation, yet 2000 of our locals have 18 soleprotector of it.

19 signed aWestern Mountain petition against development and many | 19 Black Nubble lieswithin our land trust highest

20 more are here tonight that have afear that they might sometime 20 priority conservation protection area and the high peak areas

21 seewind power on Black Nubble and maybe after that on many 21 of western Maine.

22 more mountains if the precedent hereis set to alow it. 22 Defined by us as the land surrounded by the towns of
23 My final words here are four if's. No. 1, if the 23 Stratton, Rangeley, Phillips, and Kingfield, thislargely

24 wind blew steadily so that oil and coal and gas plants didn't 24 undeveloped areais one of the three high mountain regionsin
25 haveto stand by idling all the time that the towers were 25 Maineand isthe only one without significant conservation
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1 protection. 1 it canto protect them.
2 A series of high mountain ridges characterize the 2 Places to locate wind power developments are nowhere
3 areq, including eight of the 14 highest mountains in the state. 3 near asrare. Improvementsin wind turbine design have made it
4 Infact, thisarea has 40 percent more land above 2700 feet 4 possibleto locate them in flat open areas, like farms, that
5 than Baxter State Park. 5 may have lower wind speeds but are already developed and are
6 Our vision for thisregion isto retain its remote 6 closeto existing roads, transmission lines, and emergency
7 and unbroken character by permanently conserving 80,004 acres 7 services.
8 for forestry, recreation, and preservation of the unique 8 Y ou have severa wind proposals before you. Many are
9 natura values. 9 dso proposed for land out of your jurisdiction. The pressure
10 To date we have protected two important parcels 10 toapprovethisproject ispolitical, meaning that it isbeing
11 totalling 2300 acres on Mount Abraham and Saddleback Mountain. | 11 promoted for reasons other than those that relate directly to
12 The people of Maine aready have an additional conservation 12 theproject itsdlf.
13 interestin thisregion with their Bigelow Preserve, the Mount 13 We urge you to be strong and abide by your own
14 Abraham Ecologica Preserve, and the protected plan of the 14 regulations. You should not allow development of this or any
15 Appaachian Trail corridor but much more needsto be 15 other project on Black Nubble. Thank you.
16 permanently protected. 16 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Carole. Lloyd Cuittler, then
17 We have recently completed and published an 17 followed by Gail Merrill.
18 ecologica study of the high peaks region undertaken in large 18 Is Mr. Cuttler here?
19 part out of concern that residential and commercial devel opment 19 MR. CUTTLER: Long day, huh?
20 isheing proposed for this region with little understanding of 20 THE CHAIR: Very.
21 theunique and irreplaceable natural qualities that would 21 MR. CUTTLER: It'sgoing to get worse. Lloyd
22 forever change and likely belost if you can be persuaded to 22 Cuttler, Carrabassett Valley, selectman, business person,
23 weaken and dismantle the regulations that were intended to 23 concerned citizen, have lived here approximately 35 years and
24 protect those natural values. 24  going.
25 Now, it's my understanding that one of the 25 Y ou have atough decision, and it's adecision that
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1 intervening organizations, the Appalachian Mountain Club, gave 1 nobody wantsto hear. | sat here 14 months ago to listen to
2 you copiesof thisreport. If not, | have copiesin my car. 2 dlthedata
3 You are familiar with the various species, somerare 3 | camein and out today and listened to it again, and
4 and endangered, currently residents on Black Nubble; but that 4 towatch two grown men that are scientists debate whether an
5 would be directly and negatively affected by wind power 5 dectron can sneak past Kingfield and make it all the way to
6 development. 6 Ohioisphenomena. You can seethey all have time and look
7 What | ask you to also consider isthe larger 7 interested.
8 ecological context Black Nubbleisapart of. The mix of 8 I will tell you, however, that that whole processis
9 ecosystems, natural communities, and species in the mountainous 9 important and | know you need that data. 1'm going to ask you
10 region vary dramatically with small changesin elevation, 10 for aminuteto bear with me and let's just assume at this
11 providesaconservation opportunity as awhole that should not 11 pointit'sa50/50 shot.
12 be sacrificed to development. 12 They're opposition, they shared their opinions; and
13 In the face of changing climatic patterns, large 13 thepeoplethat arein favor of building these windmills, they
14 landscapes that derive connections between various habitat 14 showed the economic benefit. That having been said, I'm going
15 would be essential to the wildlife and plant life that would 15 toask youtolook at that 50/50 and say, where do we go from
16 needtofollow their habitat to new locations. 16 hereasastate and asacountry.
17 The country of Australia has embarked on a project to 17 Weareintrouble. We cannot deny the fact that oil
18 create a1700-mile wildlife corridor with the purposes of 18 cannot fud this country. We -- forget the environment. Let's
19 alowing plants and animals to flee the effects of global 19 not have adebate about global warming. | believein it but
20 warming. The Appalachian Mountains, Black Nubble, andtherest | 20 let'snot useit as an excuse.
21 of Main€'s high peaks region are part of the equivalent 21 Let'sjust look at the redlity of the fact that these
22 wildlife corridor on our own east coast. 22 lightsare on but it's not because of something that we're
23 Relatively small areas like the high peaksregion 23 doing, it's something that is happening, it's something that
24 that contain sufficient ecological diversity to allow species 24 werekilling, it'stheail, it'sthe coal, it'sthe
25 to adjust of changing climate are rare, and Maine should do all 25 environment we areruining.
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1 We need to do something. Wind power is not going to 1 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Lloyd. Gail Merrill.

2 solveour problem but it'sa start. We have to accept the fact 2 Following Gail we have Jack McKee.

3 that thereisno solution today. Thirty, 40 years from now we 3 MS. MERRILL: My nameisGail Merrill. | ana

4 will beout of ail. That'sthe only thing scientists agree on. 4 resident of thisareafor 28 years, I'm abusiness owner, and a

5 Wewill beout of ail. 5 worker.

6 We areincreasing our demand for oil a an amazing 6 | previously expressed how precious these mountains

7 ratethat we cannot sustain. Thus, | say to you, what isthe 7 aretoall of who have chosen to live here and that they should

8 solution? | don't think we know. | think we do know it's 8 bepreserved for al to enjoy.

9 goingtotakealot of different projects. 9 When Maine Resources Council produced 18 wind
10 The environmental groups, that are so concerned with 10 turbines on Black Nubble as an dternative plan, Maine Mountain
11 the environment, and they need to be, should be championing 11 Power said it was not aviable option and wouldn't work. It
12 this. They should be saying to you, we need something. Maybe 12 hadtobeall 30 or nothing. Now all of asudden it is okay.

13 weshould look at hydro again. Maybe solar. We need wind 13 This proposal has lacked integrity from the very

14  power. 14 start and isnow riddled with impropriety. It would be avery

15 Thisiswhat we need to be doing. Isit perfect, no. 15 sad day for al of Maineto lose one of nature's treasures so

16 Isit goingto hurt alittle, yes. Sometimes good things have 16 that the large out-of-state corporations and a very few

17 tohurt alittle. Nobody will say that awindmill on top of a 17 individuals could greatly profit. This proposal isabout

18 mountain is as pretty as no windmill; however, | am lucky 18 money, not saving the planet.

19 enough to have travelled around the world and | see windmills 19 It istime we take serious strides for the

20 everywhere, and | will tell you that when you ride abicycle up 20 conservation of energy, not greater production and consumption.

21 tooneandyou realizewhat itisdoing, it isapretty 21 Please once again say no to thisill-fated,

22 powerful thought. 22 disastrous plan. Please, once and for al, preserve our

23 And | have had Maine guides say to methat | can't 23 mountains and quality of lifewe so valuein Maine.

24 imagine sitting on top of amountain looking at awindmill 24 Thank you.

25 thinking nothing's being destroyed, we are creating the energy, 25 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Gail. Does anybody here
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1 andI'mgoing back to my car and know that it did do something. 1 listentowhat | say when | ask youtotry to be-- |

2 All of usare part of this problem. Wedl have too 2 appreciate your cooperation. | appreciate that some of you are

3 many cars, too many computers. | am as guilty as everyone. 3 very passionate about this, but as| tell you, clapping doesn't

4 All I'm asking everyoneto do is maybe sacrifice alittle. 4 help how | view thetestimony. | can tell you that.

5 It's not an easy thing to do think, it's not easy for 5 Jack; and after Jack is Alison Hagerstrom.

6 you. Well be seeing you again. Think of this asa50/50 6 MR. McKEE: Thank you Mr. Chairman, members of the

7 shot. You're going to have to make the tough decision. You're 7 Commission, Director Carroll, and others, | appreciate your

8 theparent that's going to have to say to the child, thisis 8 hearing thistoday again. | was disappointed when we lost last

9 going to hurt alittle but we need to get going and we need to 9 time, but that's okay, well try it again. Thank you very much
10 fix the problem. 10 for your willingnessto do that.

11 | will add one more point that | think isimportant. 11 | am Jack McKee and aresident of Kingfield. I'm

12 Asyou look at these projects -- windmills, solar, hydro 12 old, retired, don't work for nobody, don't earn any money doing
13 éectricity -- you need to -- one thing we did not build in is 13 that either. Let meget on here.

14 thefact that they need to be able to be decommissioned. 14 | want to read first. 1'm going to try to summarize.

15 | know developers might not like that, but | think 15 You have or will have copies of my testimony, so I'm not going
16 thiswill help satisfy alot of people. As| move around the 16 toread the whole thing, but I'm going to read a couple of

17 sateand | seefire towers everywhere sitting on top of high 17 things.

18 mountains and the State has allowed to sit there. We cannot 18 This past year the legidature of the State of Maine

19 alow it to happen, if, if, wind power is replaced by some 19 passed the following resolution. Resolved, that we, the

20 dramatic fusion process that we develop over the next 30, 40 20 members of the 123rd legidature, now assembled in the regular
21 vyears. 21 session on behaf of the people we represent take this

22 | believeit this country can doiit, but | also 22 opportunity to express our unequivocal support for wind power
23 beievethat if this country does not wake up and start to 23 asameans of producing economical electricity, and we

24  embracetheselittlefixes, it's going to be too late. 24 encourage the construction and operation of wind power

25 Thank you. 25 generating facilitiesin the State of Maine. That isfrom the




345 347
1 Statelegidature. 1 him.
2 Some oppose wind power for avariety of reasons. The 2 | hope to Heavens this committee -- this Commission
3 main reasons seems to be one of environment. | want to take 3 and the people of this state and of the United States are smart
4 youtoWest Virginia. You're going to wonder why the heck is 4 enough to understand that if they don't do something now, that
5 hegoing to West Virginia. Well, I'll tell you why we're going 5 kidisnot going to enjoy the good life that | have enjoyed.
6 toWest Virginia 6 Part of the greatest generation you can call that, it
7 We're going to West Virginia because so much of our 7 may betrueor not, | don't know, but I've certainly enjoyed my
8 power isproduced by coal-fired generating facilities. That's 8 life. If wedon't do something, he's not going to be able to
9 not abig secret. Peoplein West Virginia-- we worry about 9 enjoy the baance of hislife, and | urge you, please, give
10 our environment -- peoplein West Virginiaare living in what | 10 thisisthumb'sup. Thank you very much.
11 cal anenvironmenta hell. Here'swhat's going on down there. 11 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Jack. Alison. And following
12 Coal mining -- coa mining companiesin 12 AlisonisFred Hardy.
13 West Virginia-- and thisis astrip mining company -- are 13 MS. HAGERSTROM: Good evening. My nameisAlison
14 blasting up to 800 feet off the tops of their mountains to get 14 Hagerstrom. I'm aresident of Farmington, and I'm the
15 thelittle bit of coal that isthere. 15 executive director for Greater Franklin Development. We're
16 Here's what's happening as aresult. Seventy-five 16 adsolocated in Farmington. |I'm here on behalf of the board of
17 percent of West Virginia streams and rivers are polluted by 17 directorsin support of this project.
18 mining and other industries. Three hundred thousand acres of 18 For the past five yearsiit's been my responsibility
19 hardwood forestsin West Virginia have been destroyed by 19 tocreate new jobsin the greater Franklin County area. Itis
20 mountain removal mining. That can be trandated into something 20 thegoa of Greater Franklin to be thefirst in economic
21 like 500 sguare miles of forested mountains and valleys and the 21 development in the region undertaken to replace the more than
22 beat goeson. 22 1000 jobslost inthe last decade from the traditional
23 The reason I'm bringing this up is because I'm a 23 industries of agriculture and manufacturing of shoes and wood
24 strong supporter of this particular project, I'm a supporter of 24 products.
25 wind power generally. My pointisthis. Thisisnot aMaine 25 Maine Mountain Power's scaled-back wind farm on
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1 problem. We have this notion that the world starts and stops 1 Black Nubble Mountain will till satisfy an economic need in
2 inKittery and Ft. Kent. Well, that's not true. The 2 theloca areaby providing the potential of five to ten new
3 United States doesn't even stop there, for Heaven's sake. 3 permanent jobs and 80 construction jobs over the course of one
4 The peoplein West Virginia have aterrible problem 4 year in Franklin County.
5 andwecan help. We have amoral responsibility, in my 5 It's estimated that the proposed wind farm on
6 judgment, amoral responsibility to help solve this problem and 6 Black Nubble will create an average of 80 construction jobs
7 getrid of coal-powered generator facilities. 7 over the course of theyear. The construction is expected to
8 Here's astory that talks about global warming. You 8 last one year with an annua payroll of nearly $5 million.
9 had avery good presentation this afternoon on global warming. 9 The Black Nubble wind farm is also expected to
10 It'sprobably the best I've ever heard. 10 generatefive permanent jobs to ready the operation of the wind
11 Here's something from our own Waterville Sentinal, 11 power facility. These jobs are expected to generate $250,000
12 but two men from Maine, Gordon Hamilton and Lee Stearnsof the | 12  in payment and benefits. The jobs created by the Black Nubble
13 University of Main€e's Climate Change Institute, researchers 13  wind farm would provide aweekly salary well above the average
14 sudying the arctic ice sheets report that the rate of thaw has 14 weekly wage for the region.
15 been so great this summer that the arctic seawill be entirely 15 The latest data regarding wages from the fourth
16 icefreeinalittle morethan 20 years, well ahead of 16 quarter of 2006 indicates that the average weekly wage in
17 projections. 17 Franklin County is $581.
18 That is afrightening thought. We've got to get rid 18 The positions created at the Black Nubble wind farm
19 of theail, we've got to get rid of coal. Weve got to do 19 project would pay 900 to $1000 per week, well above the wages
20 something different. 20 earned at local jobsin the Farmington labor market area, which
21 Let me close with just a persona observation. My 21 asof July 2007 has an unemployment rate of 6.4 percent.
22 eldest great grandchild -- great grandchild -- is 12 years old 22 According to the Maine DOL, the construction sector
23 thisyear. If he'sfortunate enoughto live aslong as| am 23 hasatota employment multiplier of 1.95 jobs; therefore, the
24 thusfar, when he turns the same age as | am right now, it will 24 indirect impact of Black Nubble wind farm creation of 80
25 be2077. There are six other great grandchildren along with 25 construction jobsin all theindustriesis estimated at 76 more




349

351

1 jobsinthe Maineeconomy. Therefore the total economic impact 1 labor force. Thisisanimportant opportunity for Franklin
2 of thiswind farm during the construction phase would create 2 County to keep these people making aliving in a place they
3 156 new jobsintheloca area. 3 lovetowork.
4 Given that the Black Nubble wind farm will employ 4 | strongly believe there's a great need for the
5 five operations personnel, the labor department uses an 5 Black Nubble wind farm because of the high paying sustainable
6 egtimated multiplier of 1.5, which is an average of dll 6 jobsand secondary economic benefits in the Franklin County
7 industries. It's calculated that the total employment impact 7 area, while helping to reduce air pollution and reduce reliance
8 would be 70 new jobsin theregion. Therefore the presence of 8 onfossil fud.
9 Black Nubble will result in an indirect creation of jobsin 9 On behalf of the board of directors of Greater
10 multipleindustries, for example, suppliers, restaurants, gas 10 Franklin, we urge the Commission to approve this application.
11 stations, retail stores, and services. 11 Thank you.
12 The Black Nubble wind farm is an estimated $110 12 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Alison. Fred. After Fredis
13 million project representing a very significant private 13 Tony Marple. What would Franklin County be like without Fred
14 investment in Franklin County, as well asthe state of Maine. 14 Hardy.
15 Loca benefits consist of lease payments to landowners and tax 15 MR. HARDY: My nameis Fred Hardy. | liveinthe
16 revenuein Maine Mountain Power's commitment to purchasefrom | 16 town of New Sharon -- | lived in the town of New Sharon for 47
17 loca suppliers and other Maine existing businesses in Franklin 17 years. | retired, aretired dairy farmer. We gtill have a
18 County. 18 farm my son operates -- he uses the land, we don't have cows
19 Tourismisaleading industry sector in Franklin 19 anymore.
20 County. I'm not aware of any study or report indicating that 20 That provesto you and everyone in herethat | am an
21 wind farms adversely affect tourism. In fact, the review of 21 environmentalist. Even though | support this project, | can't
22 literature indicates that wind farms and tourism are 22 seefor thelife of methe harm that it will do to the
23 compatible. 23 environment.
24 A study performed in November 2003 examining the 24 I'm also one of three county commissioners. | am
25 potential impact of awind farm and turbinesin VVermont found 25 tedtifying, however, tonight on my own behalf. The
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1 that tourist regions whose primary attraction are nature based 1 commissionersal signed aletter, which | believe you received
2 dsorely onwind farms, along with lodging, restaurants, 2 insupport of this project.
3 canoeing, fishing, hunting, wildlife viewing, horseback riding, 3 I, like Jack, think we can't continue to put this off
4 and skiing, aswell as many other activities. 4 | don't think. We've heard here tonight that we're looking to
5 Wind farms appear to increase tourism in certain 5 runout of oil possibly inside of 30 years, and so consequently
6 rura destinations by attracting the curious for the turbines 6 we can't wait 25 years before we do anything about an
7 themselves. It has been noted that the business has increased 7 electricity source.
8 inmany areas and the wind farm attraction has inspired new 8 Jack's testimony was very pointed, | thought, on
9 business development. 9 destroying mountainsin other parts of the country, and |
10 The Black Nubble wind farm will facilitate tourismin 10 believe that Franklin County certainly -- | think Franklin
11 theareaby conducting visitor tours. It will help to promote 11 County certainly has an abundance of wild lands, there's no
12 recreation in atourism-based economy. Wind projectsareknown |12 question about that, and | understand that the views are great.
13 toincreasetourisminan area. 13 | just try to visualize -- and | ride this part of
14 Natural resource industries have long been the 14  Franklin County fairly often throughout the year and appreciate
15 backbone of the economy in the Franklin County area, although 15 itsbeauty. But| try to visuaize what wind towers might do
16 forest product companies arein adecline. It isimportant 16 and| can't for the life of me see the harm that these wind
17 that we seek new opportunities in renewable natural 17 towerscan do.
18 resource-based industries. 18 | understand -- | understand the environmental
19 The Black Nubble project will strengthen the economy 19 aspects. Theroad issue -- theroadsissue | think seemsto be
20 inFranklin County and it can happen without undue adverse 20 oneof the big issues; however, | have alot of respect for
21 impact to others. A stronger economy benefits everyone. 21 Dave Rocque from the department of agriculture.
22 The Black Nubble wind farm project offers Franklin 22 I've worked around Dave for closeto -- over many
23 County aclean industry using arenewable natural resource with 23 yearsbeing associated with Soil and Water Conservation
24 excellent wages and benefits for peoplein thisregion. The 24 Digtict in Franklin County, which I'm one of the supervisors,
25 skillsrequired for these jobs can befilled from the available 25 and| have gresat respect for Dave's decisions on this.
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1 I know he's been questioned to quite an extent on 1 conserveand find alternativesto fossil fuels.
2 what they could do to make these roads right, and | only think 2 By the way, when you're up on those mountains, you
3 that we have to make sure that we have to trust him on that and 3 look at the horizon, how many days -- those are the hikersin
4 make surethey're built the way they've agreed to build them. 4 theroom -- do we not see a brown haze on the horizon from
5 That certainly stands out. 5 coal-fired plants.
6 So | guessthat's about what I've got to say. | can 6 Secondly, I've hiked extensively in the Adirondacks.
7 answer any questionsif you care. 7 Thelakesin the Adirondacks above a certain elevation -- |
8 THE CHAIR: 1 think you're off the hook, Fred. 8 bedlieveit's about 2000 feet -- are devoid of fish because of
9 MR. HARDY: Thank you. 9 acidrain.
10 THE CHAIR: Thank you for coming. 10 We have to deal with this problem and | think thisis
11 Tony Marple, and followed by Don Nicolson. 11 agood compromise project, and | would urge you to support it.
12 MR. MARPLE: Thank you. My nameisTony Marple, | |12 Thank you.
13 livein Whitefield. | serve asthe MaineCare director for the 13 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Tony. Don Nicolson, is--
14 last seven months, and before that | was the CFO of Maine 14 okay. After Donis Gary McGrane.
15 General Health in Augusta and Waterville. I've been alifelong 15 MR. NICOLSON: I'm Don Nicolson, and I'm hereasa
16 hiker. These mountains are very important to me. I've also 16 resident of Farmington, Maine. I've lived there for the past
17 been an AMC member for 30 years, although I'm likely to be 17 14 years. My house looks out on the most beautiful 24/7
18 excommunicated after my remarks. 18 mountains. Mt. Blueis 3000 feet and it never dullsthe longer
19 I've hiked all these mountains many times -- 19 Ilivethere.
20 Saddleback, Bigelow, Abraham, Crocker -- many, many times. 20 Maine mountains and woods have been an irreplaceable
21 Thisismy favorite areato hike in the state; however, I'm 21 heritage for centuries. Today | come to speak for all those
22 worried about it. 1'm not worried about wind turbines, I'm 22 personswho are herein the spirit of literally thousands of
23 worried about climate change. 23 Mainers and hundreds of thousands more from around the world
24 I've watched what's happened to these mountains over 24 who say no to the destruction of the most pristine mountains
25 many years. I'mawinter hiker. Winter hiking, my friends and 25 and woodsin the world.
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1 1 whowinter hike wait and wait and wait for atime we can put 1 Representative Thomas Savidllo of Wilton, Maine
2 snow shoeson. Two years ago there was no winter hiking. 2 impressed me when he told many of usthat he obtained a Ph.D.
3 I hiked Little Jackson and | needed crampons all the 3 inforestry. When hedid his master'sthesis, Black Nubble was
4 way up. Thisisatrend. Theiceisout earlier, the snow is 4 hismountain to work on. Black Nubble -- what troubles him now
5 not asdeep. In my opinion, we created this problem, every one 5 washismemory of how fragile the soil was on Black Nubble.
6 of usinthisroom, and every one of usin this country have a 6 How can we forgive ourselves if we commit the
7 responsibility to solveit. It's going to mean sacrifice. 7 outright corrosive destruction of this beautiful mountain? How
8 Asfar as1'm concerned, these viewsheds are not 8 canwe permit the first wind farm in the mountains and woods of
9 perfect. When| hikethe Bigelows, I'm looking at this 9 Maine when three more projects are waiting in the wings for
10 complex, which isamuch bigger and more imposing complex than | 10 thisapproval to go through, and then we will automaticaly
11 thisset of wind turbines will ever be. 11 havefour wind farmsin the most pristine environment in the
12 My sonisahiker aswell. Theyear after he 12 world.
13 graduated from high school, he hiked the entire length of the 13 Once we lose our centuries old heritage, it is gone
14  Appaachian Trail. In my view within hislifetime this entire 14 for good. That meansforever. If we approve thiswind farm,
15 ecosystem will be at risk. 15 vyearslater the world will say it wasn't worth a candle.
16 The alpine environment, the subal pine environment, 16 People in Maine, people from around the world know
17 the northern hardwood forests environment, all of thiswill be 17 all about Henry David Thoreau's tramping around our woods with
18 atrisk. That'snot an aarmist's point of view; thatisa 18 InjunJoe. He put Maine on the world map. These pristine
19 mainstream point of view in terms of climate forecasting. 19 woods cannaot be tampered with, otherwise they are no longer
20 So | believewe haveto act. | think it's 20 pristine.
21 everybody's responsibility. | respect the AMC's position but | 21 We are cursed with Plum Creek, that elephant in the
22 drongly disagree with it. 22 room, who does not know they are an elephant. | likethe
23 So | think the Black Nubble project is one of many 23 metaphor even better that Plum Creek is an invasive species.
24  sacrificeswe haveto make. Weall haveto conserve. 24 Are these wind farm projects another form of an
25 Consarvation is not going to be enough. We need to both 25 invasive species? Why don't they set up their wind farmsin
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1 Mainewhere placement really doesn't matter? We have lots of 1 We have aresponsibility to ensure to protect our

2 placesin Maine with lots of wind, and sometimes we don't have 2 environment, and as a commissioner, we pledge to protect our

3 wind in the mountains either. 3 environment.

4 I've hiked, like many of the people who spoke, I've 4 We believe that this project meets our pledge to

5 hiked when | was able. | am no longer able my doctor says and 5 protect the floraand the fauna and our interaction with our

6 thatissad. But| want my son and hisfamily to hike all over 6 environment. Thank you.

7 Maine's mountains and woods just like Thoreau did and he did it 7 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Gary. David. Following David

8 for yearswith great pleasure. 8 there's another David Bragdon will be the next speaker.

9 Our generation has the responsibility to preserve 9 MR. MAXWELL: My nameis David Maxwell, and | have no
10 thisinvaluable placein Maine. The part of Mainethat isthe 10 prepared remarks. I'm going to spesk sort of off the cuff this
11 end of the Appalachian Trail isthe toughest part of the whole 11 evening.

12 trail. Let uspreservethat heritage forever. | could speak 12 | had prepared remarks last year that | presented a

13 for hours about the glory of the Maine woods. Thank you. 13 little earlier than this -- when was the hearing, in September?

14 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Gary, are you here somewhere? 14 THE CHAIR: It wasin August of last year.

15 Okay. Andfollowing Gary is David Maxwell. 15 MR. MAXWELL: ItwasinAugust. | was opposed to

16 MR. McGRANE: Good evening. | am Gary McGrane, and 16 thisproject at that time for reasonsthat | think | well

17 I'maresident of thetown of Jackson. | am also a county 17 enumerated. | have written my opposition in publications here

18 commissioner, and | work hand in hand sometimes, maybe glove, 18 inMaine, in newspapers, and I've spoken on Maine Public Radio

19 with Fred Hardy doing that. 19 giving sort of arhetorical basis for the reasons that | oppose

20 Asacounty commissioner, | hold near and dear to the 20 wind power development in the western mountains of Maine.

21 fact that the environment is one of my concerns as county 21 So I'm not going to spend time this evening dealing

22 commissioner. Another concern of mineisthe democratic 22 withthose rhetorical objective facts. | want to speak more

23 processand | appreciate both. 23  subjectively as aperson who's been coming to this area since

24 Tonight | cometo you and | speak in onetongue. I'm 24 1969 and property owner. | own two propertiesin this area,

25 aPenobscot Native, and as a Penobscot Native I've looked at 25 oneison Flagstaff Lake and another is on Eustis Ridge, and |
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1 thisproject and other projects similar to this since 1992. 1 enjoythisareagreatly. | tend to come here more frequently

2 This project, | think at this point in time, meets 2 thaninthe past dueto the fact that I'm sort of in

3 with our commitment to the environment. The original project, 3 quasi-retirement.

4 the support, we did not lend our support at that time because 4 | was struck by one remark here in particular that

5 wefdlt -- even though the Commission may have felt the 5 referred to Thoreau. When | was aboy growing up in

6 application was complete -- we did not fedl that way. 6 lllinois-- | don't know if those of you who are here ever

7 Wefed at thistime this application is complete and 7 vidted that state, it'srelatively flat with cornfields --

8 wewholeheartedly support the project. 8 there wasn't much sense of mountainsthat | was able to

9 | am presently working at the University of Maine 9 experience, but | did read Thoreau and | was struck by the
10 through the Bureau of Labor Education. | have no vested 10 literary imagesthat he created of the mountains of Maine.

11 interest inthis other than the interest of my constituents. 11 Asit turned out, | later moved to Boston where |
12 Back in July of last year, knowing full well that 12 became acollege professor and visited right away this area,
13 projects such as this magnitude were going to be coming on the 13 andindeed | found that it wasjust as majestic, if not more
14 horizon again, we took the inordinate steps, if you will, to 14 o, than Thoreau had indicated in his writings.

15 addresstheissue of endangered species and the environment. 15 That's what led me to cometo this areg, to invest in
16 By doing so we passed aresolution, and I'll be happy 16 thisarea, to spend money in this area-- alot of money --

17 toleaveacopy with you. We believe this project and some 17  over many years, more than 30-some years, because of the
18 other projects that are coming up meet with our expectations 18 recreationa facilities that this area provides and because of
19 and our hopes. We would hope that if this project is passed, 19 my pleasurein experiencing the beauty of these mountains.
20 itisfollowed through to the letter. 20 Now, that isat risk, and | think itis

21 AsaNative American, | have along proud tradition 21 inappropriately at risk because the data has clearly not been
22 for therest of my lifein natural resources. We have a 22 martialed here to make a case for wind power developmentin a
23 responsibility to our children and the environment. Our 23 sensethat it's going to solve the energy needs, either in

24 environment isinextricably linked to the health of all species 24 Maine, in the United States, or in the world.

25 and the placesthey live, including our own. 25 But | said | would not get into the rhetorical debate
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1 here concerning those issues. 1 continueto play amajor role in the locational and the

2 | do want to make one other remark that pertainsto 2 investment decisions of many businessesin the new economy just

3 anideathat seemsto be quite prevalent, it's been voiced here 3 asthey havein Maine's traditional industries.

4 by many of the speakers, and it concerns the view of the 4 Y our decision on this project occurs at atime when

5 mountains. 5 policy decisions occurring outside the state by 1SO New England

6 Many people have referred to the Appalachian Trail as 6 andthe Federal Energy Regulatory Commission will increase the

7 though it was the only view, but there are those of uswho go 7 cost of dectricity substantially, 25 percent above the current

8 into these woods, who travel around these mountains, who canoe 8 level over the next three years.

9 ontherivers, who canoe on the lakes, and who see many, many 9 These increased costs will harm the ability of Maine
10 views other than the ones that have been talked about here that 10 companiesto compete each of these firms outside regions. But
11 areconfined to the Appalachian Trail. 11 your decision on this project can move Maine's energy policy in
12 Soinclosing | would just like to say that in 12 theright direction. Approval of thiswind project will
13 genera -- and the specifics of the case -- | am opposed to 13 support efforts to lower energy costs, enhance energy security,
14  wind power development in the western mountains of Maine. 14 and ensure energy diversity.

15 Thank you. 15 Opponents of Black Nubble argue that the project is
16 THE CHAIR: Thank you, David. David Bragdon. And [ 16 not needed because Maine already generates more electricity
17 then after David is Bill Houston. 17 thanit consumes. The argument isfaulty and neglects akey
18 MR. BRAGDON: Good evening. My nameis David 18 aspect of Maine's ectricity market.
19 Bragdon. | am the executive director of anew nonprofit 19 Maine has one price advantage compared to other New
20 organizationin Maine called Energy Mattersto Maine. I'mhere | 20 England states, and it is due to the bottleneck effect.
21 thisevening to testify in support of this project. 21 Exiding limitations in electricity transmission restrict the
22 Our organization advocates for energy policies that 22 amount of electricity that Maine can export to more power
23 lower energy costs, promote greater energy diversity, and 23 hungry southern New England states.
24 reduce energy rates. We believe that a sound energy policy is 24 While some consider this bottleneck an obstacle and a
25 essential to the State's economic vitality and seeks to provide 25 reason not to build thiswind project, we think that this
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1 avoiceto the thousands of Maine businesses and consumerswho | 1  bottleneck is an advantage that provides a modest, but

2 Dbelievethat the State's economic future depends upon 2 dgnificant, advantage for Maine consumers.

3 farsighted policiesthat lower the price of electricity in 3 Aslong asthe bottleneck exists, the Maine rate

4 Mainerelativeto other states. 4 payerswill enjoy acomparative price advantage. Additional

5 Maine's economic development is clearly linked to the 5 generation, particularly wind generation which diversifies our

6 availability and cost of energy. Energy, supply, price, and 6 supply and utilizes an emission-free renewable resource, makes

7 use powerfully affect the creation of quality jobs, our 7 good sense. Permitting this project to go forward isin the

8 prospectsfor long-term economic growth, the vitality of our 8 interest of Maine consumers and Maine's economy.

9 communities, and our ability to protect the environment. 9 There are many additional reasons for supporting this
10 Maine's comparative energy circumstanceispoor. Our | 10 project. The applicant and other testifiers have identified
11 average electricity costs are of the highest in the nation, and 11 many of these. Asyou've aready heard tonight, there are
12 these historicaly high prices have cost Maine jobs. The 12 local economic development benefits both in the construction
13 Badacci administration in 2003 described the cost of energy as 13 phase and the operation phase.

14  "the common thread in recent mill closuresin Maine." 14 Compared to other forms of electricity generation,
15 The state has lost 30,000 manufacturing jobs in the 15 wind power has the added benefit of not incurring highly
16 last decade in significant part due to the energy supply and 16 voldtile operating costs. It isnot subject to the price

17 pricedisadvantage. Many high quality jobswere of main 17 voldtility of fossils fuels, particularly natural gas.

18 interest to the energy crisis. 18 On aday in which today, which oil reached anew high
19 In recent years the State has sought to strengthen 19 of $84 per barrel, and at atime when natural gas prices are
20 economic growth by investing in research and development. But | 20 particularly volatile due to the threat of hurricanes, this

21 thesetargeted R and D intensive industries -- like 21 benefit from the project is clearly welcomed.

22 biotechnology, information technology, precision manufacturing, | 22 The price volatility poses a special thresat to the
23 and composites -- often are significant electricity consumers. 23 State's economic interests because fuel costs are by far the
24 We can and we must diversify Maine's economic face, 24 largest single component of the total cost of natural gas

25 but we cannot escape the conclusion that electricity costs will 25 dectricity generation.
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1 In conclusion let me just say that our organization, 1 thanitwas20yearsago. One of my other claims of fame, |

2 Energy Mattersto Maine, strongly encourages you to approve 2 guess-- dthough I've never heard mysdlf and I'm certainly not

3 thisproject. We're disappointed that the original project did 3 credited - isthat | am astar of talk radio in Bangor.

4 not receive your endorsement. 4 Last winter | was asked by a number of environmental

5 We believe that the economic environmental benefits 5 groupsto do apress conference to speak to the concerns of

6 of the project clearly merit its approval. Now, more than 6 globa warming for the winter recreation industriesin the

7 ever, the state of Maine needs to support indigenous, cost 7 state of Maine and to support the regional greenhouse gas

8 effective, and environmentally sound energy investment. 8 initiatives.

9 Y our vote of approva of this project will help 9 In that press conference, in my 5-minute speech where
10 promotethe state's energy salf sufficiency and support 10 | spoke alot about how currently global warming is aready
11 long-term economic growth in the state. 11 threatening our industries, how | have friends who are being
12 Thank you. 12 laid off because of the winters -- or the lack thereof -- how
13 THE CHAIR: Lisa, how areyou doing? Fiveminutes? |13 thebusinessesin thisareaare already being affected, | said,
14 Okay, folks, we need to take five minutes here to let the court 14 weall know that globa warming is real and dangerous.

15 reporter rest her hands. 15 A friend of minetells methat at least weekly now,
16 (There was a break in the hearing at 8:09 p.m. and 16 whenever there's an occasion to, especialy last winter, my
17 thehearing resumed at 8:22 p.m.) 17 friend George on talk radio uses my voice and says, plays the
18 THE CHAIR: Weleft off with David Bragdon. Thenext | 18 tape that says, We all know that global warming is real and
19 personisBill Houston. The next person following Bill is 19 dangerous, and then George says, and the temperature is 20
20 Richard Jennings. If Bill is here, he may proceed. 20 below. Very funny.
21 MR. HOUSTON: Thank you. | first want to start out 21 | guess that isthe part of what bothers me alot
22 thisevening thanking you guysfor your public service. Asa 22 about the opposition to this project. When | said we all know,
23 former planning board member in the Town of Kingfield, | 23 therewasan articlein our recent paper saying global warming
24 recognize the significant service you're making in the State, 24  hysteria
25 especialy inthetimes of Plum Creek and significant wind 25 | should have known that even though it's well
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1 power projects. 1 documented that the oil and coal industry has funded to the

2 | certainly know you're not doing it for the money. 2 tune of hundreds of millions of dollarsthe few scientistsin

3 1 would like to thank Commissioner Wright especialy for his 3 theworld that try to present doubt of global warming, that

4 yearsof service. 4 therewould be afew individuals cling to that hope, and | can

5 So from there, I'm Bill Houston, I live in the town 5 only figurein their hope of taking no action.

6 of Kingfield. 1 am an environmentalist, | am awilderness 6 Obvioudy what aso bother me is the short-term and

7 guide, and for these reasons | do support this project. 7 nearsightedness view of the world that when we say global

8 | totally agree with the posters as we walked in that 8 warming isreal and dangerous but it's 20 below here, that we

9 we need to protect our mountains. | think the last time we met 9 can't look beyond Bangor, that we can't look beyond the state.
10 14 months ago on the Redington project, | wasthe only one, a 10 | think that is part of your charge that is now
11 member of the public, who spoke in favor of this compromise 11 different. Protecting the mountains herein western Maineis
12 agreement. 12 also protecting the mountains throughout the world. We need to
13 | certainly appreciate you listening to me and the 13 take steps. Asenvironmentaists and citizens of the state, we
14 developer. | guessyou can blame mefor getting you in this 14  need to take steps to protect our mountains.

15 mess, but | really do appreciate you reopening the hearing and 15 What are we going to say to the environmentalist at
16 taking the testimony. 16 the Great Barrier Reef where warm seas are killing cord at
17 Clearly thisistheright proposal, and the siteis 17 rapidrates? What are we going to say to our children aswe
18 right. It will provide for permanent protection to Redington 18 visit Glacier National Park? Oh, yes, there used to be

19 Mountain, it will provide clean and renewable energy for the 19 dlaciershere.

20 date, and take significant stepsto address global warming. 20 So with that, | urge you to protect the mountains of
21 It will also provide what you're charged with isthis 21 Maine by approving this project. Thank you.

22 red protection that our mountains, our children, and our birds 22 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Bill. Richard Jennings
23 deserve. 23 followed by Michael Bobish.

24 Clearly the landscape in the world has changed. Y our 24 MR. JENNINGS: Thank you and good evening. I'm
25 job ascommissionersin protecting our mountainsis different 25 Richard Jennings. | grew up in Bdlfadt, | live now in Fayette,
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1 which no one has ever heard of but it's near Augusta. I've 1 we may need to moderate that.

2 beentherefor quiteafew years. I'm alife member of Sierra, 2 What our grandchildren see will change with the

3 I'mamember of AMC, Audubon. 3 presence of wind turbines, | would like to think and hope that

4 | first saw Katahdin probably about 60 years ago, and 4 itwill. If wewant to keep it the way it is now, are we being

5 I canassureyou, I've seen it lately, it doesn't look the same 5 sdfish? If | want to go out there and not see wind turbines,

6 now asit did back then. 6 am| being selfish to prevent that and thus destroy that view

7 I'm here to the support the planet and also our 7 that my grandchildren might otherwise have seen?

8 grandchildren, not just mine but al of ours. You've heard 8 It was said earlier today about people who go to Cape

9 that already tonight. 9 Elizabeth, Ft. Williams, and they go there to see Portland
10 | do apologize for this non technical thing that I'm 10 Headlight. That'satourist attraction. A lighthouseisa
11 going to say, but climate change -- or global warming -- 11 tourist attraction.
12 climate change is perhaps alittle more accurate because of the 12 But | wonder, when that lighthouse first went up,
13 reasonswejust heard. It can be global warming and 20 below 13 what did people think then? Did they likeit? Did they not?
14 in Bangor, but climate change means the climate is changing. 14 1 don't know. | wonder if 100 years from now wind turbines
15 Itisn't always getting warmer, but it's changing from where it 15 might be atourist attraction. We heard tonight that they are.
16 usedtobe. 16 Finally, we do have Friends of the Mountains that
17 Asaresult of that we heard an excellent 17 speak on their behalf, we have Audubon that speaks for the
18 presentation earlier today about the effects of climate change 18 thrush; but who do we have that speak for the planet?
19 and how we'relosing habitats. It's like we're on an escalator 19 Thank you.
20 and the warm habitats are going up, up, up, but the cold 20 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Richard. Michadl [sic]
21 habitats are getting knocked and going away. 21 Bobish, please, followed by Bob Dunfey.
22 For centuries we have had climate change, but now for 22 MR. BOBISH: I'm Bob Bobish, I'm aresident of
23 the past 2- or 300 years, however, we have ourselves 23 Eudtis, Maine. | actually became aresident last summer.
24  accelerated it. We've dug ourselves a hole and we are left 24 | was first introduced to the western mountains of
25 with no good choices. We have choices. The good ones are 25 Mainein 1990 and fell in love with them immediately.
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1 gone. We haveto make less bad ones. 1 I've heard alot of people talk about their opinions,

2 Conservation obviously isthe No. 1 thing we all have 2 I'veheard alot of peopletak about statistics that are

3 todo. Aswe heard earlier, it's not easy to get usto do 3 perhapsvery valid. | hopeto keep this as short as possible.

4 that. Driving our ATVs, me out with my power lawn mower. We | 4 I'd like to talk about values. | grew up for the

5 dl have to make changes. 5 most part and spent most of my lifein south Florida, and | saw

6 Aswas said in avery excellent presentation, there 6 theinstant gratification of land that was developed that was

7 isnosilver bullet and wind power certainly is not the silver 7 not supposed to be developed in the manner that it was.

8 bullet, but it may in time be the silver bullet or something 8 Some people look at it as a positive change, and

9 that would be more effective. 9 otherslook at it as destruction of what was there. South
10 We, meaning you, you've got to make some hard 10 Foridaused to beatropical utopig; it's no longer that.
11 decisions and face the very really sad reality that sacrifices 11 I've seen it happen in other states. |'ve been on
12 aregoing to happenin Maine. It's as though the doctor comes 12 thedown east coast. | was attracted to this area because
13 inand tellsthe parent, well, your child will liveif | cut 13 Maine's western mountains are one of akind. There's nothing
14 off hisleg, but it's not avery happy thing. But the planet 14 onthe east coast from Florida to Canada that match what the
15 needsto live, and we need to make the decision to let it do 15 western mountains offer.
16 that. 16 I'm very much -- I'm very much -- my values are very
17 We heard awhole lot this morning about visual 17 muchin line with those that LURC wrote into their conservation
18 impact. That obvioudly isimportant. I've hiked just alittle 18 guidelines 32 years ago, not to develop above a certain
19 tiny piecesof the AT and | certainly appreciate the idea of 19 elevation, to protect our environment, to protect our wildlife,
20 views, but | also appreciate what was said earlier by Dr. Wake 20 andthat'swhat | stand for. That'swhat my values are.
21 that that view is going to change anyhow, and if we do 21 That'swhat brought meto Maine, that's what will keep me here.
22 something to ameliorate fossil fuel use, we may slow down that 22 If those guidelines were good 32 years ago, | would
23 change. 23 think and hope that they would stand to be just as strong and
24 I'm very concerned about what our grandchildren will 24 vauabletoday.
25 see. Therewill be climate change, it will cause changes that 25 | believe that the six employees of LURC that will
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1 voteon this project -- by the way, I'm very much against this 1 windfarm project asit wasfirst proposed, aswell asthe
2 projectif | didn't say that earlier on -- | believe the six 2 current version. | appreciate and respect concerns of the
3 people who will vote for or againgt this project are perhaps 3 opponents and ideally wish we could avoid many of the negative
4 six of the most important people that are employed by the State 4 consequences which may occur when the wind farm is built or
5 of Maine, and | hope that you can go by those guidelines that 5 operating.
6 werewritten 32 years ago and protect this region and not let 6 | love the outdoors, and | wish we could more easily
7 anything change the pristine beauty of what we have here and 7 achievethe goals of greater dependence on green power while
8 what we haveto offer. 8 minimizing the adverse impact on our environment.
9 Instant gratification is not the answer, and | know 9 Unfortunately it's not easy to reach these
10 that werein trouble as a nation, werein trouble with energy 10 conflicting goals, and we seek that middle ground and create a
11 asit'sbeen said here by many people. | think anyonethat's 11 compromisethat we can accept. It ismy opinion that this
12 inthisroom today and people who come in the next few days 12 unusua situation with environmental groups opposing each other
13 will say the samething; but | don't think the answer isin the 13 on the merits of this project isaresult of general
14 form of instant gratification. 14 complacency of most citizens and elected leadersin this state
15 There's answers out there, | don't know what they 15 and the country regarding our dependence on foreign sources of
16 are, I'll be honest with you. But | like Maine the way it is 16 oil and the general lack of alossregarding global warming.
17 and | hopethat you do, too, and you keep it there to protect 17 This complacency is apparent within certain
18 it 18 environmental groups when they place commendable goals above
19 Thank you for your time. 19 the dependence on imported oil and globe warming. This country
20 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Michael. Just for therecord, |20 today hasrelied on the assumption that we always have adequate
21 wesix are not employees. We're volunteers. 21 suppliesof fossil fuels. Our lifestyles reflect that
22 MR. BOBISH: | got the point. Thank you. 22 assumption.
23 THE CHAIR: Following Bobis, | believeit's Claudia 23 In 2007, 34 years after the oil embargo gas lines,
24 King. Go ahead, please, Bob. 24 gasguzzling SUVsand mini vans are common in many family
25 MR. DUNFEY: Good evening. | am Bob Dunfey, a 25 driveways. Those of uswho around 1973 personaly got the
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1 resident of York, Maine and an abutter to and great frequent 1 messagethat reliance on imported sources of oil can berisky,
2 user of the 30,000 acres of beautiful conservation land, the 2 when we had to wait in long gas lines during the oil embargo
3 fiveundeveloped lakesin Maine, and tallest peaks aong the 3 against western nations.
4 southern coast assembled by the Y ork Land Trust and nine other 4 Back then this country consumed 1.2 billion barrels
5 environmental groups. I'm amember of the Mt. Agamenticus to 5 of oil and imported only 20 percent. Now we consume three
6 the Sea Conservation Initiative. My credentials, beyond my 6 timesasmuch, 3.6 billion barrels of cil, and import over 60
7 career in hotels, real estate devel opment, government and 7 percent. Obvioudly thisisareflection of our complacency,
8 poalitics, which many know meby. I'm atrail runner, ultra 8 priorities, and lack of real action.
9 marathoner, and I'm atrail maintenance volunteer aswell asan 9 You are familiar with the Honda Accord, avery
10 outdoors person. | cover many miles of trails aweek, 50 10 popular car now built in the United States. 1t was introduced
11 miles, plusthetraining. | competein trail and road races 11 in 1976 as an economy car with memories of gaslines till
12 around the country and events as much as 100 miles. | aso 12 fresh. The car got 46 miles per gallon, it weighed only 2000
13 enjoy the dower pace of hiking, backpacking, skiing, and 13 pounds.
14  snowboarding. 14 Over the years Honda revised the car to suit American
15 | am member of the board of directors of Earth Share 15 buyers tastes and to maximizeits sales of Accords. Thisfall
16 of New England, which conducts workplace giving campaignsfor | 16 that same car is now rated as alarge car, as opposed to an
17 the benefit of 400 environmental charities, including famous 17 economy car, and gets only half as many miles per gallon,
18 nameslike Conservation Law Foundation, Appaachian Mountain | 18 weighs over 1200 pounds more, and isamost 3 feet longer.
19 Club, Sierra Club, and the National Audubon Society. The 19 There are many more examples as Honda has proved,
20 testimony today represents my personal viewpoints. 20 that we are not truly serious about reducing our dependence on
21 Perhaps a prerequisite credential for this hearing, 21 imported oil and reducing the consumption of fossil fuels.
22 I'vedonethe AT from Saddleback to Sugarloaf and enjoyed the 22 Alternative green sources of energy has not been
23 many vistas from that section of thetrail. Also, | have no 23 serioudly pursued by this state or this country. It ismostly
24  financid interest in this project. 24  talk and very little action. There are some progressive
25 | have supported the Redington, now Black Nubble, 25 countries, for example, Denmark, which generates more than 20
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1 percent of its power fromwind. We have grown secure with the 1 decrease greenhouse gases by 85 percent by 2050 to avert rapid
2 assumption that there will dways be abundant oil to heat our 2 changesinthe world -- that's Maine, too -- and in
3 homes and gasto operate our vehicles over the years. 3 civilization aswe know it today. It's 2007, that's a daunting
4 We have lost over 3700 young American livesin the 4 task.
5 Iragwar to protect our interestsin Middle East oil so that we 5 Cleaning up our energy supply is extremely important.
6 can continueto enjoy our relatively luxurious lifestyle 6 Asyou probably know, about 60 percent of Maine's energy comes
7 compared to that of most of our global neighbors. These deaths 7 from coal-fired plants, a pretty filthy source.
8 could have been avoided. How many more young Americansshould | 8 We support this modified project because it is agood
9 die? How many more warswill we enter to protect our secluded 9 compromise of reasonable property. It will provide a
10 interests? 10 sgnificant source of clean power, it will disrupt asmall
11 We have choices. Continue status quo, reduce our 11 number of acres, producing less environmental and visual impact
12 dependence onimported il and our fossil fuels which will 12 thanthelogging that has been donelocally over the last three
13 accelerate global warming. Choosing anew course for energy 13 decades. It will bring jobs, reduce taxes, and will encourage
14 independenceisnot easy. It means change. We naturally 14 wind development in Maine, and most Mainers support wind
15 resist change. 15 development in Maine.
16 In the case of wind power, we must locate turbines 16 So for our family and all of yours, | hope that you
17 wherethewind speed is adequate and transmission lines are 17 will alow this project to go through. It will just be asmall
18 nearby. Most of thetimesit's going to be arural location, 18 beginning to the large task that we have before us.
19 which aretypically abeautiful setting, and perhaps have some 19 Thank you.
20 other environmental issues. 20 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Claudia. Chrigtina[sic], is
21 Thewind turbine structures erected on these sites 21 shehere?
22 will ater the beauty of that whole vista and hopefully cause 22 MR. McNEIL: Yes.
23 minimal negative impacts to the environment. We must accept 23 THE CHAIR: Did | read this name wrong?
24 these compromises at many locations throughout this state with 24 MR. McNEIL: Yes.
25 very few exceptions. 25 THE CHAIR: Oh, I'm sorry. It's Christian, right?
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1 The State policy should reflect the bias to encourage 1 MR. McNEIL: ItisChristian. My name Christian
2 the development of wind power. Maine should lead the nationin 2 McNEelil. | liveat 64 Winter Street in Portland, Maine. I'm
3 the generation of wind power. 3 aso an employee of GrowSmart Maine, a nonprofit nonpartisan
4 | encourage each member of the Commission and staff 4 group; however, these words I'm going to express are not
5 to support the proposed Black Nubble wind farm project and 5 necessarily those of my employer.
6 facilitate and encourage other developers of wind power to 6 | should also mention that for three years between
7 build projects throughout the state. 7 2003 and thefall of last year, 2006, | worked for the
8 Thank you. 8 Appaachian Mountain Club in New Hampshire.
9 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Bob. Claudia. And she's 9 So | would like to sort of take that as ajumping off
10 followed by Christina[sic] McNeil. 10 point in my capacity as hike crew and caretaker, sort of
11 MS. KING: My nameis ClaudiaKing, and I livein 11 naturdist, sort of helping guestsinterpret the alpine
12 Falmouth, Maine, and I'm here this evening with my husband and 12 environment, and over the course of three years I've witnessed,
13 two teenage sons. 13 you know, over the seasons and also over the three yearsI've
14 We're very concerned about climate change, and I'm 14 witnessed considerable changes to the alpine environment.
15 hereto urge you to support thiswind project. We al haveto 15 First | would like to passthisaround. Thisisa
16 dowhat we can to address the affects of climate change. The 16 cubeof solid graphite. It's 1 pound of graphite. Thisisthe
17 problemisglobal, hence, it islocal, too. 17 amount of carbon dioxide -- it represents the amount of weight
18 In 1999, wanting to support dternative energy, my 18 of 1 pound of carbon dioxide, which is approximately the amount
19 hushand and | put some money into this project. Since then, 19 of carbon dioxide that every timewe drive 1 milein an
20 weve done other things to address climate change locally. 20 automobile or every time we consume 1 kilowatt hour of
21 Weve changed light bulbs, we've gotten an efficient car, | and 21 dectricity.
22 others have convinced the Town of Falmouth to sign the Mayors 22 So thisiskind of a good way for usto visualize --
23 Climate Protection Agreement, reducing greenhouse gases, andwe | 23 obvioudly carbonisinvisible -- thisisthe weight, it's
24 bought energy, among other things. 24 tangible, it's certainly hefty. We haveto visualize the
25 We aretold that as a civilization we need to 25 impactsof our eectricity use, so I'm going to passit around.
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1 So according to the presentation we heard at the 1 right. It'sbeen aworking forest for decades now. By

2 beginning of the evening, this project would save usfrom 2 approving this project, we can avoid disasters affected by the

3 400,000 of those going up into the atmosphere every day. Try 3 change on our apine zones.

4 towrap your mind around that. That'sjust the greenhouse gas 4 Finaly, | just want to say that this -- these wind

5 emissions. 5 turbineswill not preclude nature tourism in the area, in fact,

6 This project would also offset ectricity produced 6 just the opposite. | mean, we have a huge visual impact right

7 from natura gas and coa -powered plants. Those fossil fuel 7 behind meat Sugarloaf USA. Doesthat, you know, preclude

8 plantsaso produce other pollutants, things like sulfur 8 naturetourisminthisarea? Sugarloaf isahuge driver of the

9 dioxide, which causes acid rain, mercury, which isahighly 9 tourism development in thisvalley. It'sstill ahuge visual
10 toxic poison. That's the reason we can't -- pregnant women 10 impact and it's a huge environmental impact on local watersheds
11 can't eat fish these days because of mercury. And because 11 andtheloca sewer system and so forth, but till, it'sahuge
12  mountain weather sort of squeezes out and condenses these 12 development and huge attraction for tourists.
13 pollutants from upwind, mountain alpine zones are extremely 13 Similarly, ecotourism development, | mean, you can't
14  susceptible because they receive higher doses of these 14 build an ecotourism resort without featuring asmall scaled
15 pollutantsthan other places. 15 wind turbinein your brochure. It goes hand in hand. People
16 So thefact is, alot of people have talked about 16 have an obvious association with wind turbines and sustainable
17 preserving mountaintops, and as LURC, you have to protect 17 development, and this would promote activities for Carrabassett
18 mountaintops and it's an important natural resource. But the 18 Valley.
19 factis, if youfail to approve this project, then al the 19 Asfar ashikers go, | think the hiker comesto the
20 Maine mountaintops -- not just one -- but al of the 20 mountaintop and sees some wind turbines off in the distance and
21 mountaintops are going to be put into tremendous jeopardy. 21 can'tthink of dl of the pollution that's being prevented and
22 Our mountaintops are going to be subjected to 400,000 |22 can't think of how much clearer hisview is, how much further
23 of those a day in greenhouse gas pollution aone, not to 23 he can see out into the horizon because of those wind turbines
24 mention hundreds of pounds of mercury pollution. Mercury is |24 creating clean energy and can't think of all the effective
25 killing Bicknell's thrush, for example, in apine zones, as 25 climate change, and can't think of all of the 20th century
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1 well astrap streams, creating havoc in fishing streams. Acid 1 legacy of fossil fud combustion, and instead only sees an

2 rain,it'skilling off spruce trees and other sensitive apine 2 eyesore or some imagined paradise lost. |If that'sthe case,

3 areas. Thisishappening al over the state of Mainein al of 3 then environmentalism isin apretty sad state of affairs, and

4 our alpine zones, not just Black Nubble, but everywhere, okay. 4 what hope do we have for the future of the environmental epic

5 So that's a tremendous effect | want you keep in 5 orfortheworld at large.

6 mind. 6 Sothat'sdl | haveto say. Thank you very much for

7 Secondly, I'd like to talk about climate change 7 listening. | hope you'll make the right decision for all of

8 gpecificaly. Asl noted before, for three years | was with 8 Main€e's mountaintops.

9 the Appalachian Mountain Club. | was able to notice visibly 9 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Christian. Basil Powers. Is
10 growth, new growth, of lower dtitude spruce trees and birches 10 hestill there?
11 basicaly moving up the mountain, just in three years | was 11 MS. CARROLL: No. I raninto Basil inthe parking
12 there. 12 lot, and he said he wasttired and had to go home but he would
13 Okay, so you can say arguably, say, well maybe that 13 beheretomorrow and sign up to testify.
14 wasajust aflip, but the Appalachian Mountain Club's own 14 THE CHAIR: Okay, | didn't figure we'd get away
15 research, extensive research, which | know they probably they 15 without hearing from Basil.
16 have probably brought to you folks for thisissue, but their 16 Dudley Gredley, then.
17 own research showsthat thisis happening. Our apine zones 17 MR. GREELEY: Good evening. My nameis Dudley
18 areshrinking because of greenhouse gases and climate change. 18 Gredey. | aman adjunct professor at the University of
19 | can't -- it seemsjust so narrow -- such anarrow 19 Southern Maine. I'm currently teaching two coursesin the
20 focusto say that we have to preserve this one mountain, the 20 business school on Triple Bottom Line Marketing, co-teaching
21 small footprint on this one mountain, which isn't even a 21 those courses.
22 pristine mountain. It'sthe site of extensive logging in the 22 I'm here to speak specifically on the topic of
23 past. 23 whether or not this project fits-- | believe I'm paraphrasing
24 It's already got logging roadsoniit. It's not 24 some of the criteriathat you're asked to consider -- will this
25 pristine. Thisisnot going to be some paradise lost, all 25 project fit harmoniously with the landscape.
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1 Y ou've heard more than an earful about the ecological 1 Appaachian Trail in Maine. | have hiked these mountains for
2 landscape. You've heard quite a bit about the economic 2 40years, even more, and | implore you, please protect the
3 landscape. I'm going to talk particularly about the socid, 3 mountains. Meet the -- pay attention and meet the criteriato
4 the human landscape here. 4 make sure that this project fitsin harmoniously with the
5 That landscape is changing, as are the ecological and 5 landscape, but remember that the landscape is very different
6 economic onesinthisarea. Part of the landscape that you're 6 thanitwas 25 or 50 years, and the landscape includes
7 perhaps not aware of isthat al the presidents of the 7 ecological, financial, and most importantly, human elementsin
8 universties of the University of Maine System recently signed 8 very, very well thought out elements of that human landscape.
9 the Association for the Advancement of Sustainability in Higher 9 The presidents of the University of Maine System
10 Education President's Climate Commitment, pledging their 10 institutions, al of them, need your help to make sure that we
11 institutionsto create institutional structuresto determine 11 can power our ingtitutions with clean power. We may -- we may
12 how theseingtitutionsin Maine can become climate neutral and 12 have enough power in Maine to export it, but we do not have
13 operate without burning fossil fuels and set a date for doing 13 enough wind power. Currently, | am forced, through largely
14 so. Thenow chancellor signed this document al so. 14 economic reasons, to buy clean power to power my homein
15 These presidents are part of what most important 15 Cumberland because the optionsin Maine are very expensive.
16 landscape elementsin Maine -- that's the human landscape -- 16 My university cannot buy clean power in Maine because
17 and they need your help. Without economically viable, 17 it'ssimply too expensive. The taxpayers would be up in arms.
18 financialy affordable clean power choices, these presidents 18 We need every small project of this sort that we can
19 will fail. Their students have asked them to power their 19 possibly get going, and we need them as quickly as possible.
20 campusesusing cleaner power. Many of them are already doing | 20 Thank you very much.
21 thistoasmall degree. The University of Southern Maineis 21 THE CHAIR: Thank you. All right. Jan Callins, is
22 doingthis. Thisneedsto happen. They need your help, they 22 shehere? Waiting patiently.
23 need your help desperately. 23 MS. COLLINS: 1 think you are the oneswho are
24 The chancellor of the institution of the University 24 waiting patiently and | appreciateit. | know you're a
25 of Maine System hasit now asthe No. 3, kind of, what do you 25 volunteer board and | know thisis avery long process and you
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1 cdlit, actionitem. Hewantsto position the University of 1 havealot onyour plate here. Thank you very much for being
2 Maine System as a university system of choice for those not 2  here.
3 only inthe New England region but across the country to select 3 My nameis Jan Collins. | am aresident of Maine,
4 thisingtitution because of its concern for not just economic 4 and | have been aresident of Maine al my life, approaching 50
5 and social issues, but ecological issues. He wantsthe 5 years, and most of that time | have been aresident of Franklin
6 University of Maine System to be seen as an ingtitution of 6 County.
7 choice by peopleal over the country for those who care about 7 | grew up here hiking in these mountains and
8 not just finances, not just their neighbors, but also the 8 appreciate them deeply. Infact, | believe the mountains are
9 planet that supports the whole system. 9 probably my heart song, which, as members of LURC | believeis
10 Without your support, as | said, the universities 10 probably part of your heart song, too, because you wouldn't go
11 will fail. Perhapsthe most important landscape element that | 11 through thislong interminable processif you didn't really
12  see here are those people that live not just immediately in the 12 care deeply about the undevel oped lands of Maineand | do
13 areabut those people in Wiscasset who without small partial 13 appreciate that.
14 solutionsto the problems that the western mountains face, and 14 Asahiker and also asa scientist, | have often
15 they do need your protection. They do need your protection 15 wondered what it isthat attracts people to mountains and to
16 dramatically in many dimensions. 16 theocean. | have thought that perhaps my reason was because |
17 Without small projects like this-- and thisisnot a 17 havelived here so long and because of my ancestry brings me
18 huge dramatic project -- if it is successful for 25 or 40 years 18 back thousands of yearsin Maine.
19 and wefigure out a better way to power our needs, those 19 A few years back | read a passage from abook called
20 turbines can beremoved. And the viewshed, that one small 20 A Naturdist's Year, in which the author tries to describe some
21 dement of thislandscape, this very important landscape, will 21 of thewaysthat birds migrate. He talked about using the
22 bereturned. It will be returned better than it would have 22 ¢arsand the sun and the gravitational pull of the earth, but
23  beenwithout this project. 23 theonething that struck me about what he said was that birds
24 My daughter, who's now at college, would be here 24  dso navigate by large geologic features: The ocean and the
25 tonight if she could be, and she has hiked most of the 25 mountains. They do that because they can hear low frequency
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1 soundsthat are emitted by the oceans and the mountains. 1 mountaintops that |I've been on, including those that are
2 | was shocked becauseit got one line. Where did 2 protected by the AMC, have signs up asking people to stay on
3 that comefrom? Isit possible that we, too, not hear but feel 3 thetrall sothat they will not kill the fragile apine
4 those low frequency vibrations and that in fact the mountains 4 environment.
5 dgngtousinaway that wefeel but don't hear? Could that 5 What we're saying is, we're going to compl etely
6 account for the attraction that we fedl to the mountains and 6 remove thetop of this mountain. Can weredlly say that that's
7 the spiritua nature of mountains that Native Americans have 7 not going to have an impact on the environment?
8 awaysfet as sacred places and that cultures around the world 8 | had an opportunity to view the film that was put
9 view the same thing, whether you're in Staten Iland or you're 9 out recently by the Mars Hill residents, and in it awoman
10 inthe mountains of Maine. Mountains are considered sacred. 10 became very emotional when she spoke of the blasting that
11 | understand that your process here isto make sure 11 occurred on Mars Hill because she had grown up there and her
12 that the mountains are protected. | believe that the foresight 12 heart song was attached to that mountain, and it felt like a
13 that went into this legidation that created a protected zone 13 part of her was being destroyed. | fedl that way, too.
14 wasasfar reaching as Governor Baxter's when he protected 14 Some other thingsthat | learned in Prince Edward
15 Baxter State Park. 15 Idand was, one, that the wind towers had not attracted any
16 Hisisapermanent legacy. I'm hoping that yoursis, 16 moretourist visitors. In fact, tourism went down on Prince
17 too. When| stood on Tumbledown Mountain asateenager and |17 Edward Iland, probably not because of the wind towers, but
18 looked over the landscape, the mountain peaks were endlessin 18 because that's the trend.
19 dll directions, and | imagine that | saw what my ancestors saw 19 | also found that it did not in fact increase --
20 hundreds of years ago before Europeans came here because | 20 bringinjobs. Yes, it didincrease the number of jobs during
21 could not at that time see any development from those peaks. 21 the construction phase, however, most of the jobs that were
22 Itisagift that | would like to give to my children 22 long term had to go to people who were trained and experienced
23 and grandchildren, this sense of wilderness, of an undisturbed 23 with wind power, and therefore they went to people that
24 landscape. 24 belonged to the company who actually provided the towers, not
25 Over the past summer | visited with my family 25 toloca people.
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1 relativesin Prince Edward Idand. A recent wind power 1 | also wanted to note that many of the other comments
2 development there was very apparent. The towersthat | saw 2 made by supporters are either selective or greatly exaggerated.
3 werethe same size towers as you will see should this mountain 3 Thedevelopment of this project will not in fact bring down the
4 bedeveloped. They were 400 feet tall, twice the size of the 4 cogt of eectricity in Maine. Asyou know, maybe the audience
5 tdlest building in Maine. Twice the size of the tallest 5 does, too, those are set by NEPOOL and in fact there's a suit
6 buildingin Maine. | want to repeat that. That's what we're 6 by the State right now asking that those criteria used to set
7 proposing on this mountaintop. 7 those prices be changed because Maine is unfairly penalized.
8 When | talked to our relatives there on Prince Edward 8 Wearebeing asked to support southern New England states, and
9 Idand, they told usthat it took 17 tractor trailer trucksto 9 ourratesareinflated asaresult.
10 bring inthe partsto the crane that had to be built on site to 10 In addition, you're being asked to carry avery heavy
11 lift the parts to thiswind turbine, that one track for the 11 burden. From what | have heard from people supporting this
12 craneweighed 35 tons. 12 project, if wedon't build these turbines, our troops will be
13 It ishard to imagine that afragile pristine 13 stuckinlrag, that -- the universities will fail, et cetera.
14 environment on a mountaintop can sustain that kind of an 14 Oh, and the mountaintopsin West Virginiawill continue to be
15 impact. 15 destroyed.
16 Another thing that has struck mein reading about 16 | don't believe that building thiswill save any
17 thisproject isthe developers say they will only, only, 17 mountaintopsin West Virginia. | am saddened by the thought,
18 disturb 230 acres of land. Thefarmthat | live onis 100 18 butl believeitistruethat if we continueto every day
19 acres. 19 increase our consumption of fossil fuel and energy, that
20 When | walk the boundary line from my property, it's 20 building wind towers will just alow usto continue to increase
21 ahalf amileinfour directions, it'sa2-mile walk around the 21 our consumption of energy.
22 property. Two hundred thirty-three acres, if you don't know 22 The only way to save those mountaintopsin
23 what an acreis, doesn't seem all that big, but it's more than 23 West Virginia, the only way to save the mountaintopsin
24 amilesquare. 24 Maine-- and | believe the mountaintopsin Maine are just as
25 A mile on thetop of amountaintop ishuge. Most 25 important asthosein West Virginiaand | am shocked that
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1 people believe we should destroy ours here in hopes of saving 1 | think that from what 1've read also that there

2 there. 2 might be -- the cost of eectricity could go up because of

3 Unfortunately, this project has no quid pro quo. No 3 using this power. It's expensive to generate.

4 mountain in West Virginiawill be saved, the university will 4 | am quoting some things from the Wall Street Journal

5 notinfact be saved, and the troopsin Irag will hot come home 5 onJduly 9th of thisyear, and to give you avariety of the

6 if webuild this. 6 costs, now, thisisfrom the International Energy Agency in

7 The redlity is, we will destroy a mountaintop in 7 Paris, they state that wind farms cost between .04 and .14

8 Maine. Mountaintopsin West Virginiawill continue to be 8 centsto generate akilowatt hour. That's abig range there.

9 destroyed. Thetroopsin Iraq are there for political 9 | think we're at the high end. Just for comparison, a
10 processesthat are beyond our control. The university can save 10 coa-fired plant costs between 2.5 cents and .06 cents just so
11 energy. Theo Kalikow at the University of Maineat Farmington |11 you'll have some information.
12 hasdone anincredible job building their most recent building 12 One thing to think about for the wind power isthe
13 oncampus. They're using geothermal energy, pumping cool air 13 incentives from the government asfar astaxes go. 1'm going
14 up in the summertime from underground, and that already warmer | 14 to read this, afew sentences. The lack of a stable long-term
15 airisheated in the wintertime, saving them probably -- you 15 regulatory environment has created awind power roller coaster.
16 would haveto ask them -- but up to 50 percent of their energy. 16 Developerswere never sure their projects would make economic
17 The only way we are going to save mountaintopsin 17 senseif, afew years down the road, if the regulatory climate
18 Maine, the only way we're going to save mountaintopsin 18 changed.
19 West Virginia, the only way we're going to address the energy 19 So we could get these windmills up, wind turbines up,
20 crisisinthe United Statesisto start taking personal 20 and things could change for the tax incentives. Where would
21 responsibility. 21 theowner be? Where would we be? That is something to think
22 | drive ahybrid car, | hang my clothes out on the 22 about.
23 line. Every light bulb in my house is a compact fluorescent. 23 Another thing that's already been brought up is the
24 | care about global warming. When we al do, we will save 24 shortage of wind turbine components. There are about 8,000
25 mountaintops everywhere and we will aso address the energy 25 parts, | gather, and they're hard to come by. If this group
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1 crigs. Thank you. 1 that proposes this hasn't ordered their parts, they are going

2 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Jan. Irv Faunce. 2 tobemany, many years down the road in order to get their

3 PARTICIPANT: He had to go home. 3 parts. Again, there'san article. If you takethis at face

4 THE CHAIR: Okay, thank you. Suzanne Sayer, isshe 4 vdue, | don't have knowledge to disagree with it or to agree

5 here? 5 withit, I'mjust stating it.

6 MS. SAYER: I'm here but I'm not speaking tonight. 6 So it's something to think about and maybe ask the

7 THE CHAIR: Oh, you'renot. Okay. Susan Stowell, 7 company if they put in their order or have they aligned

8 did she go home? 8 themsalveswith somebody in Spain where they get their parts.

9 MS. STOWELL: No, she hasn't. 9 Otherwise they may have along wait.
10 THE CHAIR: I'm sorry. | didn't see you. 10 | also am concerned about what it might do to
11 MS. STOWELL: I'm Susan Stowell, and I'maresident |11 tourism. | wason the tourism commission and | know the impact
12  of Wells, Maine and also up here at Sugarloaf. Thank you very 12 of tourism. We can't deny in Maine, some people may not like
13 much. You folks have athanklessjob, particularly on this. | 13 it, it'safact of life, it bringsin more money than anything
14 don't envy you but | appreciate what you're doing. First of 14 dse
15 all, staying awake tonight. 1 won't belong. 15 Wein this part of the state of Maine cannot afford
16 | do not think thisis the right thing to do for this 16 tolosetourism. Just drive through on your way out up through
17 placeat thistime. 1'm going to spesk in reference to using 17 Jay, Livermore, Wilton you see al the empty storefronts. We
18 common sense and economic sense. | don't disagree with needing | 18  cannot have anything that is going to deter our tourism.
19 to conserve but | question the way we might be attempting it. 19 A lot of people who have spoken for this project are
20 | think that destroying, changing a mountaintop to 20 from the southern part of the state where there are alot of
21 put up something that's only 25 to 30 percent efficient doesn't 21 jobs. Wedon't have that opportunity to turn away potential
22 seemto make sense. | can't believe there's aperson in this 22 income. Yes, it may offer five permanent jobs but at what cost
23 room that would start a business that's only going to have 25 23 of what we're going to do to the area.
24 to 30 percent efficiency, and that'swhat | have read and heard 24 | think people think that we're so lucky to live
25 dated. | could stand very well corrected on that. 25 wherewe are closeto nature and away from civilization. | do
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1 agreewithalot of the earlier statements that it has changed 1 probably much better than | can do tonight by others. I'm not

2 alot. Intheamost 30 years|'ve been here | till see woods 2 goingtogointo any great detail.

3 everywhereand | want to continue that. 3 | think thisisagood project, particularly asit

4 Just two corrections. One gentleman spoke about the 4 hasbeen formulated. | think it serves the economic needs of

5 icegoing out earlier than usual. It has not on West Lake. 5 thisregion, which arein fact very important, and it provides

6 It'sbeen the same thing since the 1800s. It doesn't vary 6 amethod for developing energy that is cleaner than other

7 within two weeks. So rest your mind at least for that one lake 7 methods of energy production that are currently availablein

8 a the moment. 8 thisstate.

9 And Bickndll'sthrush isalive and well in Wells. | 9 In an ideal world we wouldn't have the need for wind
10 haven't seen them, but I've heard them flying around when I've 10 turbinesin the western mountains of Maine, but thisisnot an
11  been out on bird walks, so that's agood sign for us at this 11 ided world. We'relivinginagloba economy. In fact
12 point. 12 today's New Y ork Times had an opinion of acolumnist, Tom
13 | suggest you consider dl the options. Y ou have no 13 Friedman, talked about having recently visited Qatar and China
14 choice, but | wish you would consider voting against wind 14 and having been back to those regionsto visit the area and
15 power. | don't think it's going to do what it's tooted out to 15 noticing the amount of economic development that's gone on
16 be. 16 there, but aso the amount of energy that they are consuming in
17 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Thank you, Sue. Maxine 17 vast quarntities.

18 Callins. 18 We need today take small steps to reduce our
19 MS. COLLINS: | hopeto make this short and | do 19 dependence on carbon producing fuels. Thisisone step in the
20 appreciate your waiting so long. 20 right direction. For that reason | strongly urge you al to
21 My concern is something we haven't heard about, and 21 supportit. Thank you.
22 that iswhat's going to happen 30, 40 years down the road when 22 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Phil. Well, | guessif
23 theseturbines are no longer working? Are you going to make 23 there's nobody €lse here that wants to speak, we'll close
24 surethat they're going to be dismantled, and if so, how are 24 tonight's proceeding with areminder that we're going to
25 you going to put the mountaintop back on them? 25 continue this tomorrow morning at 8:30.
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1 They'rereally going to destroy alot of land. On 1 Well be here with continuing testimony from the

2 top of that, the roads are till going to bethere. If the 2 intervenors and the cross-examination of the witnesses. We

3 roadsarethere, if it isn't the wind turbines there, it will 3 will -- dso we will be hearing from government agencies

4 be subdivisions because they can get there. 4 tomorrow aswell. Andwell remind you that we will be here

5 So you, know you, you can have mountaintop or youcan | 5 tomorrow night at 6 o'clock to take additional public testimony

6 havethewind power, and | think asfar as everybody worrying 6 if thereisany.

7 about the carbon dioxide, well, afew less miles being driven 7 | guess at least we know of one person who will be

8 down the road with everybody's car would save alot more than 8 heretomorrow night. We will be here at 6 o'clock tomorrow

9 thesewind turbines are going to. Thank you. 9 night if there is additional public testimony.

10 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Maxine. 10 So with that, we will adjourn until 8:30 tomorrow

11 MS. COLLINS: You're welcome. 11 morning. Thank you very much.

12 THE CHAIR: Phil Coffin, ishe till here? 12 *oK Ok k K

13 MR. COFFIN: I'm till here. | think I'm last, 13 (The hearing was adjourned on September 19, 2007 at
14 right? 14 9:22p.m)

15 THE CHAIR: You arelast unless somebody popsup and | 15 * ok ok k%

16 decidesthat they want to speak. 16 (The hearing resumed on September 20, 2007 at

17 THE COFFIN: My nameis Phil Coffin, I'm aresident 17 8:38am.)

18 of Carrabassett Valley. | have been visiting this area since 18 * ok ok k%

19 the 1960s and I've been living here since 2000 with my wife and 19 THE CHAIR: Good morning everyone. |s everybody
20 three daughters. 20 ready to go? | don't see any dissenters.

21 We are hikers, I'm an AMC member, I'm an active 21 Good morning, we're resuming a public hearing on
22 Nordic alpine skier, ahunter, afisher. | truly enjoy the 22 Zoning Petition ZP 702, and I'm not going to read the rest of
23 surrounding woods, the environment, and I'm here to speak 23 that stuff into the record, we've done it once aready, that's

24 srongly in favor of thiswind power project. 24 enough. Just for the record, though, well indicate that we

25 | do so for alot of the reasons already articulated 25 have with us this morning Commissioners Hilton, Kurtz, and
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1 Harvey; LURC staff, Amy Mills, Catherine Carroll, Mdlissa 1 together the comments on this permit proposal.
2 Macaluso, and Marcia Spencer-Famous; and our court reporter, 2 MR. THALER: Thank you. And last summer we heard, |
3 Llisa 3 think, from several membersof IF & W.
4 This morning -- today -- oh, additionally we will be 4 In terms of the terms of the materials that were just
5 joined later today by Commissioners Nadeau and Schaefer. 5 submitted into the record by LURC staff, which was August 28,
6 Today were going to continue with the testimony of 6 2007, Mr. Cordes, | guess| just have a question or two for
7 theintervenors and the cross-examination of those people. And 7 you.
8 | think we've got afull day unless alot of you give up time. 8 EXAMINATION OF ROBERT CORDES
9 Sotoday -- thelength of today is entirely in your control. 9 BY MR. THALER:
10 Were here until 10 o'clock tonight or however long it takes. 10 Q. There'samemo from you to Marcia Spencer-Famous of
11 Now, the first thing this morning on the scheduleis 11 August 22nd, and you indicated that IF & W had finished
12 that we're going to do the questioning of the State soil 12 reviewing the revised application for Black Nubble, most
13 scientist, the Maine Public Utilities Commission, the Maine 13 of the comments IF & W submitted last year for the
14 Department of Inland Fisheries & Wildlife, | believe the three 14 original petition will still be applicable, and you
15 representatives are here of those agencies, if they would come 15 attached those comments.
16 upfront, that would be helpful. 16 Y ou then wrote, the revised petition addresses most
17 | guess | would ask, the other thingweneedtodois 17 of the items that we asked to have clarified. A couple
18 weshould swear in all of the witnesses that will appear today. 18 comments specific to the Redington Range no longer apply,
19 Hopefully they'real here. Soyou folks, if you'll remain 19 i.e., the northern bog lemming habitat.
20 standing, and I'll ask the other folks who plan to testify 20 Isit IF & W's opinion that there is no northern bog
21 today if you will rise and we will swear you dl in at the same 21 lemming habitat on Black Nubble?
22 time 22 A. Yes asweunderstandit.
23 (Witnesses were sworn en masse.) 23 Q. Andyou asoindicated that there were a couple things
24 THE CHAIR: Would you gentlemen please be seated. | 24 that you would want to see in either the final development
25 notice that the agenda calls for the Commission to ask the 25 plan or post construction.
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1 quedtionsfirst, but | think I'm going to let the intervenors 1 Isthat generally correct?
2 ask the questions first, and welll conclude the questions, so | 2 A. Correct.
3 have, | guess, the applicant has the first crack here. 3 Q. Intermsof what's being proposed in the preliminary
4 Mr. Thaler, isthat your -- are you going to do this? 4 development plan rezoning petition that's currently
5 MR. THALER: I'm going to do one or two of them and 5 pending before LURC, is|F & W generally satisfied with
6 Attorney Tracy is going to do the third. 6 the nature of the studies and assessment of impacts that
7 THE CHAIR: Okay. 7 have been done by the applicant's consultants?
8 MR. THALER: Do you want usto come over to the 8 A. Yes, tothispoint. Wedidn't request any further
9 microphone? 9 studies. It'simportant to note that the
10 THE CHAIR: Yes, please. | seethat we dlotted 10 post-construction monitoring is asimportant as the
11 about an hour for this whole process. Hopefully we can -- 15, 11 pre-construction.
12 20 minutes, isthat going to be enough? 12 Q. Right. We understand and agree with that.
13 MR. THALER: Lessthan that. 13 MR. THALER: | don't have anything further for
14 THE CHAIR: All right. Thank you. 14 IF& W. | guessjust one or two questions for Mr. Rocque.
15 MR. THALER: Good morning. I'm Jeff Thaler, attorney |15 Mr. Rocque, I'm going to ask you a question and move back to my
16 for the applicant, and with meis Sarah Tracy. | just havea 16 tablejust to grab the most recent copy of your comments.
17 couple questionsfor, | guess, Mr. Timpano. 17 EXAMINATION OF DAVE ROCQUE
18 MR. THALER: | was going to ask for the record, 18 BY MR. THALER:
19 Mr. Timpano, maybe you could introduce yourself and the 19 Q. Yousent-- youwrote aletter to Mr. Frick dated
20 gentleman with you? 20 August 31, 2007 responding to some questions and some
21 MR. TIMPANO: Good morning, I'm Steve Timpano, 21 general testimony that Mr. Kimball, | believe, had given;
22 environmenta coordinator with the Maine Department of Inland 22 isthat correct?
23 Fisheries & Wildlife, and | work out of the Augusta office. 23 A. That'scorrect.
24 We have Robert Cordes, assistant regiona wildlife 24 Q. Asyou st heretoday, roughly three weeks since
25 biologist for this region, who has been principal in pulling 25 August 31, are the views that you expressed in your
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1 August 21, 2007 letter till your opinions? 1 wind power project. Asyou know that's been down-sized in

2 A. Theyae. 2 the current proposal.

3 MR. THALER: Mr. Chairman, | don't have anything 3 Y our answer was in -- the transmission congestion was

4 further for Mr. Rocque. And Attorney Tracy will have afew 4 not a serious concern for the Maine Mountain Power

5 questionsfor Mr. Tannenbaum. Thank you. 5 project.

6 MS. TRACY: Thank you, good morning. My nameis 6 Isthat still your testimony today?

7 Sarah Tracy. I'm one of the attorneys for Maine Mountain 7 A. Yes, with the project being reduced, the transmission

8 Power. 8 congestion concerns would also be reduced.

9 EXAMINATION OF MITCH TANNENBAUM 9 MS. TRACY: Thank you very much, | have no further --
10 BY MS.TRACY: 10 oh, actually, | have one more question.
11 Q. Therewassome confusion yesterday over whether -- about 11 BY MS.TRACY:
12 the effect of wind farms on electricity prices of Maine 12 Q. There'saso been someinformation that the pollution
13 going back and forth, and | wanted to try and seeif | 13 avoidance figures, specifically the Black Nubble wind farm
14 could set the record straight this morning. 14 will displace 400,000 pounds of pollution on average per
15 Could you please clarify whether the addition of new 15 day, there's been some information that the process by
16 renewable energy and generation, such as the Black Nubble 16 which Maine Mountain Power arrived at that figure may not
17 wind farm, will have the effect of reducing electricity 17 be appropriate.
18 pricesin Maine? 18 | wanted to get your opinion on whether -- let me
19 A. Weél, itshould. Asweindicated in our review comments, 19 back up.
20 the more generation that is built in Maine and throughout 20 Since you weren't present at the hearing, if | may,
21 New England would have the effect of displacing more 21 just summarize, John Hanisch testified for Maine Mountain
22 expensive generation, and if you displace more expensive 22 Power that that pollution avoidance figure was cal culated
23 generation, you're going to lower wholesale rates which 23 by multiplying the output of the wind farm by the most
24 trandate into retail rates. 24 recently published SO New England margina emissions
25 Q. Theother question that was raised yesterday in 25 rate.
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1 yesterday's testimony was whether the Black Nubble wind 1 In your opinion, isthat an appropriate methodol ogy

2 farm would displace other renewable energy generation 2 for estimating the average amount of pollution avoided

3 sourcesin the transmission area, and | wanted to draw 3 from a particular wind farm?

4 your attention to the August 1st -- the MPUC's responses 4 A. Yes, it'scetanly "a' appropriate way of looking at the

5 to the questions posed by LURC dated August 1t, 2007 in 5 displaced emissions, and it's precisely the way the

6 which you stated the following: The question was, will 6 Commission looked at it in its 2005 report to the

7 wind power displace other clean energy source (like 7 legislature on the viability of wind power.

8 hydro), and the answer was, because wind and other clean 8 There's certainly other waysto look at it, but it's

9 generation sources like hydro facilities have no fuel 9 certainly one reasonable approach.
10 costs, both should generally operate to their full 10 Q. Thisisredly my last question. There was, asyou know,
11 capacity. One resource may displace another if theresa 11 the legidature recently passed an act to stimulate demand
12 transmission constraint in the region, in which the 12 for renewable energy, which requires that Maine increase
13 resources are located. 13 the supply of new renewable energy generation sources by
14 Isthat your opinion today? 14 10 percent by the year 2017.
15 A. Yes, that'sthe opinion of the Public Utilities 15 Isthe Black Nubble wind farm the type of new
16 Commission. 16 renewable energy generation that LD 1920 was intended to
17 Q. I'dliketo draw your attention to the comments the MPUC 17 promote?
18 submitted following last year's hearing, so it's related 18 A. Yes, that's areasonable presumption because by passing
19 to the 90-megawatt facility, wind power facility, which 19 the law it requires suppliersto have a certain percentage
20 you aso incorporated in the MPUC's 2007 review comments. | 20 of their supply come from new renewables, and the likely
21 Specificaly | would like to point you to -- these 21 candidate for new renewables -- economics and other
22 arethe August 11, 2006 responses to LURC questions, and 22 issues -- would be wind power, at least in most part, so
23 thefirst question is, is transmission congestion a 23 it's reasonable to assume that the legidature had in mind
24 serious concern for this particular project? 24 promoting wind power.
25 At that time the subject was the Redington Mountain 25 MS. TRACY: Thank you very much. | have no further
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1 questions. 1 A. Notthat | canrecal.
2 MR. THALER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 2 Q. Aretheconditions over 3500 feet -- in terms of weather,
3 MR. PLOUFFE: I'm Bill Plouffe, and I'm the attorney 3 shallow soils, erosion potential, snow pack -- different
4 representing some of the intervenors here, the Appalachian 4 from what they would be at 2000 feet?
5 Mountain Club, Maine Audubon Society, the Maine Appalachian 5 A. They may but not -- the soils and slopes aren't so
6 Trail Club, and the Appalachian Trail Conservancy, and | have 6 important; the weather conditions probably are different.
7 some questions for Dave Rocque and then more for Mitch 7 Y ou can find the same kind of soils and dopes at low
8 Tannenbaum. | don't have any questions for the IF & W people. 8 elevations.
9 So David, if | could ask you some questions. 9 Q. How about at 1000 feet?
10 EXAMINATION OF DAVID ROCQUE 10 A. Youcantill find steep slopes and shallow soils
11 BY MR. PLOUFFE: 11 anywhere.
12 Q. | don't know if you have your memos with you or not, your 12 Q. Arethey susceptible to the sametype of erosion threats
13 e-mails that you sent? 13 as on a mountaintop?
14 A. Thelatest ones| do have. 14 A. Theclimateisafactor in the erosion threat, which is
15 Q. Okay. Well, I'm going to ask you some questions about 15 different as you go up in elevation.
16 your e-mail to Marcia Spencer-Famous of August 24th, which |16 Q. Isit-- again, going back to your e-mail about serious
17 seems to be one of the later emailsin a string of 17 reservations, what message -- I'm going to ask you -- what
18 e-mails explaining your position over the past year or so. 18 message are you trying to give to this Commission
19 You say in the third sentence, the soils and lopes 19 regarding building these kinds of roads at these
20 are not -- all capitals -- appropriate for road building, 20 €levations?
21 but | did recognize there was no alternative for accessing 21 A. I'mtrying very carefully not to tell them exactly how
22 the mountaintops with the turbines and equipment necessary 22 they should review this, but | want them to be aware of
23 to erect the towers. 23 theissues that we don't have alot of experiencein
24 Then two sentences later you said, | have serious 24 building the kinds of roads that are proposed in the types
25 reservations about the impacts of such roads on the 25 of environments and locations that these are going to be
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1 mountain and the integrity of those roads. 1 in.
2 And the next paragraph, bottom line, | and DEP have 2 It's going to be very, very difficult, not
3 reservations, particularly if the work takes place in the 3 necessarily impossible, but difficult.
4 winter, but we agree that the applicant will use the best 4 Q. | appreciate your candor in that. Y ou've been up to the
5 of road building techniques we can think of. 5 site on more than one occasion, | think, haven't you?
6 So | would like to clarify thismorning, if | can 6 A. Yes
7 bring anymore clarity to it, what your position iswith 7 Q. Haveyou calculated how many feet of roadway are on very
8 respect to advising this agency and let me seeif | can -- 8 steep slopes above 3000 feet?
9 if | haveit right -- that first, the soilsin this area 9 A. No, | haven't.
10 and the dopesin this areamake it in an objective view 10 Q. Haveyou seen very steep slopes?
11 not appropriate for road building? 11 A. | havewaked inand seen some very steep slopes, yes.
12 A. Therearesignificant limitations that must be overcome. 12 Q. Wheretheroads are going to go?
13 Q. Okay. Andto overcome those limitations, the applicant 13 A. Yes
14 has to use advanced engineering techniques? 14 Q. Would you say that they exceeded 30 percent?
15 A. | don't know if | would say advanced, but they have to go 15 A. | didn't measure them, but there were some instances where
16 above and beyond what would normally be required because 16 | guess that that would probably be the case.
17 of the unique situations. 17 Q. Soit'sgoingto be very difficult to build these.
18 Q. Let'sgotothesite. How long have you beenin your 18 I'm going to -- I've got a copy of your memo to Aga
19 current role? 19 Pinette in the Plum Creek case dated August 24th, 2007.
20 A. Almost 20 years. 20 Do you remember writing that?
21 Q. Andyouregularly review projectsfor Maine DEPand LURC? |21 A. Wasthat my final comments on the project? | think they
22 A. Moty for LURC; | don't review as many for DEP. 22 are, yes, it'slike five or six or seven pages or
23 Q. Inyour 20 years, have you reviewed any projects that 23 something.
24 involved constructing roads that are capable of carrying 24 Q. Yes
25 heavy loads at elevations over 3500 feet? 25 A. Yes
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1 Q. I'mgoing to read to you what you wrote regarding the 1 itself for this wind power project?

2 Plum Creek proposal with respect to soils. Thisis part 2 A. That'scorrect.

3 of what you wrote. 3 Q. AndtheMaine Public Utilities Commission really does not

4 It ismy professional opinion that "the test" for 4 have expertise in that area?

5 rezoning should be the natural suitability of the areafor 5 A. That'scorrect.

6 the intended use, not whether or not soils and slope 6 Q. Andyour comments could be the same comments if this were

7 limitations can be "overcome" by engineering regardless of 7 ahydro project or asolar project?

8 the degree of engineering required. 8 A. That'scorrect.

9 That is because the greater the degree of engineering 9 Q. Becausethosewould help fulfill the renewable portfolio
10 techniques required, the more careful and vigilant the 10 standards that we have in Maine?
11 maintenance is needed or those engineering techniques may 11 A. Right. Andgenerally the point of our commentsis that
12 fail. Also, those engineering techniques many times 12 Maine and the New England region needs new power plants
13 unintentionally interfere with the natural hydrology of 13 that are not gasfired, diverse power plants.
14 the area, which isvital to wetlands, streams, ponds, 14 We don't take a position on any particular land use
15 other natural resources. 15 environmental issues relating to any project.
16 Do you remember writing that? 16 Q. Thank you, | appreciate that.
17 A. Yes | do. 17 On thisissue of new power plants, it is not the --
18 Q. So applying your opinion of Plum Creek as embodied by that 18 there was afellow here last night during the public
19 statement to the top of Black Nubble, don't we also have 19 session -- I'm sure you weren't here -- he was from the
20 very difficult engineering issues there which would make 20 Town of Wiscasset where, as you know, there's a proposal
21 this Commission very skeptical about allowing this 21 to build a 700-plus megawatt power plant.
22 rezoning? 22 It's not the position of the State of Maine to oppose
23 A. If youlook a my March 10th comments on the project, 23 non renewable power plants, isit?
24 2006, | was right upfront in stating that that was my 24 A. I'mhereon behaf of the Public Utilities Commission, and
25 primary concern and that under -- because | considered the 25 | can say it's not the position of the Public Utilities
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1 tops of the mountains suitable locations for wind power, 1 Commission to oppose non renewable --

2 thisiskind of unique. Beginning there has always been, 2 Q. Nonrenewable, fossil fuel-fired plants?

3 every since Kenetech, my biggest concern, not the towers 3 A. Right. Wedo not have a position that we would, a general

4 themselves as much as getting there. 4 position, of opposing such plants.

5 So | try to make it obvious that that was considered. 5 Again it'simportant -- diversity isimportant is the

6 Q. Wecanengineer aroad to dmost anywhere? 6 PUC's position.

7 A. Yes 7 Q. Allof the State policies that you cite, asfar asI'm

8 MR. PLOUFFE: Okay. Thank you, David. | appreciate 8 aware, in some way or other have acaveat in them

9 that. Oh, one other question. 9 regarding the renewabl e generation plant being
10 BY MR. PLOUFFE: 10 appropriately sited.
11 Q. Onthewinter construction versus not winter construction, 11 Some of them say in accordance with existing laws,
12 | had thought in the application for Black Nubble that 12 some of them say appropriate places.
13 they were proposing winter construction. | heard 13 Am | right about that?
14 yesterday that they apparently can do it either winter or 14 A. Yes, theprovisonsinthe Wind Energy Power Act do have
15 some other time of year. 15 those caveats.
16 If this were approved, would you recommend winter or 16 Q. Intermsof eectric capacity, I've been dying to ask
17 summer? 17 this, | often hear that generates more power than it uses,
18 A. | would much prefer summer. 18 electric power, isthat right --
19 MR. PLOUFFE: Okay, thank you. | have some questions | 19 A. Yes
20 for Mitch. 20 Q. --onanannud basis?
21 EXAMINATION OF MITCH TANNENBAUM 21 A. We--
22 BY MR. PLOUFFE: 22 Q. What arethe percentages?
23 Q. Mitch, | read through your comments last year and this 23 A. | brought my cheat sheet. Maine has about 3500-megawatt
24 year, and as | understand your statement, you are not here 24 capacity and its needs are about roughly 2200 megawatts.
25 to offer any advice with respect to the proposed site 25 Q. So 3500 megawatts --
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1 A. 50 percent more capacity than we use. 1 I've been reading in the newspaper about Governor
2 Q. Infact, some of the capacity, such asthe gas-fired 2 Baldacci and the Premier of New Brunswick entering into,
3 plants, don't run at 100 percent al the time because they 3 not personally, but on behalf of their governments,
4 can't sell the power in Maine or outside of Maine; isn't 4 entering into an agreement to jointly pursue further
5 that right? 5 energy development in transportation.
6 A. Therearetimeswhere power plants are not dispatched or 6 Areyou familiar with that?
7 not run because of congestion out of the state of Maine. 7 Generally.
8 Q. That'sthe congestion identified by the Federal Energy 8 . That'smy familiarity, too, generally.
9 Regulatory Commission congestion study at the 9 | read that New Brunswick's Premier talks about
10 Maine/New Hampshire border? 10 perhaps building a new nuclear power plant, and hisidea
11 A. I'mnot aware of the study you're referring to, but it is 11 to be that shipping power, electrical power, through Maine
12 accepted that there is congestion at certain times of the 12 to southern New England and that Maine would join in that.
13 year, certain hours of the year. 13 Isthat your general understanding of the direction
14 Q. You'renot familiar with the National Electric 14 thisis going?
15 Transmission Study, August 2006, US Department of Energy? | 15 I'm not sure what you mean Maine would join with that.
16 A. | havenot read that study, no. 16 | think there's ajoint agreement to explore ways to
17 Q. | believethat Kurt Adams testified before Congress on 17 further produce energy, especially nonpolluting energy --
18 this. You had no rolein that? 18 and transmit that to where the real need for thisis,
19 A. No, Kirk readsalot more stuff than | ever can. 19 which | believe is southern New England?
20 Q. Wehad testimony yesterday on the power mix in Maine by 20 . That'sright, but there's very serious questions about
21 generating source, and the numbers seem to stop at 2002, 21 essentially what'sin it for Maine.
22 and | get thisthing in the mail asa CMP customer, 22 | think the ideawould be -- Maine, | don't believe,
23 Residentia and Small Consumer Standard Offer and Consumer | 23 isinterested in just being a highway for power going from
24 Information about your electricity supply, which | think 24 Canada to southern New England. So there would have to be
25 is mandated by you guys; isthat right? 25 abenefit in it for Main€'s rate payers.
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1 A. Yssitis, at thedirection of the legidature. 1 If there were a benefit for Maine rate payers, then would
2 Q. Asl thisread thisthing for the CMP didtrict, thisis 2 it be along with New Brunswick producing large amounts of
3 for June 2007 -- | can give you a copy if you want -- 3 power, more than we need herein Maine and shipping it off
4 A. I'mfamiliar with those. 4 to Massachusetts, Connecticut, and Rhode Idand?
5 Q. I'msureyouare. | just wanted to confirm, it tellsme 5 . I'mnot sure | understand that question.
6 that my power comes from 25 percent nuclear, 25.7 percent 6 . Wed be-- you aready testified that we produce about
7 gas, 24.9 percent hydro, and then | have a number of other 7 50 percent more power in terms of capacity than we usein
8 smaller sources, including biomass, municipal waste, 8 Maine, so if we're going to generate more, | assumethat's
9 fossil fuel cogeneration, and 6.2 percent of oil, and 9.3 9 for export.
10 percent of coal. 10 We may get abenefit from lower prices, but | assume
11 Do those numbers sound right to you? 11 most of that isfor export. We don't need it herein
12 A. They generaly sound right and | certainty accept that 12 Maine?
13 that's what the disclosure label means. 13 . Again, it sort of depends what you mean by needing it in
14 Q. Itsaysthat -- they also have a section here on air 14 Maine. | think wetry to emphasizein our review
15 emissions, it saysthat CO,, CMP district, thisis 22.5 15 comments -- at least from the perspective of the Public
16 percent less than the New England average. 16 Utilities Commission -- the level of electricity ratesare
17 We're doing okay? We're less than the New England 17 very important, alot of reasons.
18 average? 18 Even though there's more generating capacity in Maine
19 A. | guess| would say being lessis better than more. It's 19 than Maine needs, more generation should have aresult of
20 probably important to point out that that's not the 20 lowering rates and minimizing volatility in making the
21 resource mix within the state. That's the mix of 21 system more secure and more reliable. To define need, |
22 resources that serve CMP'sresidential and small 22 suppose anybody they choose but in the Public Utilities
23 commercial customers, not the larger customers; and the 23 Commission's view, there is aneed for more diverse
24 energy customers may come from al throughout New England. | 24 generating resources.
25 Q. Okay. Sothat brings meto my last area of questioning. 25 . Just afinal question. If morewind power comes on-line,
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1 particularly this Black Nubble project, Maine Mountain 1 That'sall | have.
2 Power has testified that the reason -- one of the reasons 2 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Do any of the other
3 that they are back here for this scaled-back project -- 3 intervenors have questions?
4 they were here last year for 90 megawatts on two mountains | 4 MR. TRAFTON: I'm Dain Trafton. | represent the
5 and now it's one mountain -- was that they see a change 5 Friends of the Western Mountains, and | have a couple of
6 coming down the road in terms of the economic return on 6 questionsfor Mitch, only for you, Mitch.
7 this so-called RECs and other things like that, carbon 7 EXAMINATION OF MITCH TANNENBAUM
8 offsets and so forth, which means more revenue to them. 8 BY MR. TRAFTON:
9 How does that square with the position that some 9 Q. Thefirst oneis, hasthe Maine Public Utilities
10 people take that more wind could lower the price of 10 Commission seen the wind data that was collected by Maine
11 electricity to the consumer? 11 Mountain Power for this project?
12 A. Wdl, thefact that awind project in Maine or elsewhere 12 Have you seen that wind data?
13 in New England gets the value of RECs, it addsto the 13 A. I havenot and I'm not aware of that anybody else has seen
14 economics of the wind project wind. It will make awind 14 it.
15 project more viable than it might otherwise be, although 15 Q. Therefore, you -- I'm going to say you but | mean
16 I'm not testifying necessarily to that fact. 16 generally the PUC -- therefore, you don't know exactly
17 It isthe existence of wind projects or other 17 when this plant will produce el ectricity and how much it
18 generating resources that essentialy have no fuel costs 18 will produce at any particular time and for how long.
19 once they're built and operating, so they're going to run 19 We're talking here obviously about likelihoods based
20 for the most part. When they run, something else will be 20 on that wind data.
21 displaced because there's afixed amount of need in every 21 A. No, | donot.
22 moment throughout the day. 22 Q. Has-- | want to ask you aquestion about this claim that
23 So if awind power project is running, something else 23 the operation of the Black Nubble plant will reduce the
24 is not going to run, and that something islikely to be 24 cost of dectricity for consumersin Maine, and that first
25 gas or some fossil-fuel plant. 25 question is background to this question.
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1 Q. That'sbecause gasisthe highest price on the stack of 1 Has the MPUC conducted a study to determine exactly
2 load? 2 how often the output of the Black Nubble plant would
3 A. Yes, for the most hours. 3 actually knock off atop bid from the bid stack and thus
4 Q. Where'scoa usualy on that stack load, towards the 4 have some effect on reducing the wholesale costs, as
5 bottom, towards the bottom? 5 you've just put it, and if you know how often that's
6 A. Towardsthebottom. And certainly there'safuel cost to 6 likely to happen, have you determined exactly what the
7 coad plants; thereis not for hydro, generaly, thereis 7 effect would be?
8 not for wind. It'ssmall for nuclear, so those tend to be 8 And notice, I'm talking about the Black Nubble wind
9 the ones that will run when the wind is blowing or when 9 plant, not a collection of plants. | would like to know,
10 the water isflowing. 10 have you conducted that study?
11 So by taking more expensive power off the margin,or |11 A. No, we have not, and we have not said that the
12 displacing that, you end up with lower wholesal e rates, 12 Black Nubble plant by itself isgoing to have a
13 realtime wholesale rates. 13 significant impact on rates or rate volatility.
14 The realtime wholesa e rates iswhat people look at 14 Q. Thank you. One more question. Two more. Have you
15 for lumber wholesale contracts, and those wholesale 15 conducted a study to determine -- this has to do with the
16 contracts obviously trandate into retail contracts. 16 claims about displaced emissions -- have you conducted a
17 The fact that awind plant is getting the benefit of 17 study to determine which emitting plantsin the areawill
18 RECs does not mean that the wind plant will not have the 18 actually be forced to cut back by the output of the
19 effect of lowering or stabilizing electricity rates. 19 Black Nubble wind plant, when that will happen, what the
20 Again, any individua small project, I'm not saying 20 plans are, and how much cutback will occur?
21 it's going to have a significant affect on rates, but what 21 Have you conducted that study?
22 we need is diverse projects of varying sizes throughout 22 A. Wehave not conducted astudy like that, no.
23 theregion. 23 Q. Fina question. Isthere anythingin LD 1920 that would
24 MR. PLOUFFE: Thank you, Mitch. Appreciateyour |24 compel the LURC commissioners -- I'll stick with that
25 time 25 word -- compel the LURC to approve the rezoning of
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1 Black Nubble for the sake of thiswind plant even if their 1 power, and from time to time other resources?

2 rules and regulations would lead them not to approveit? 2 A. That'scorrect. That'sthe point | wastrying to make

3 A. No. 3 before is what serves customersin Maine comes from all

4 MR. TRAFTON: Thank you very much. 4 over the region, and power in Maine serves customers

5 THE CHAIR: Mr. Wilby. 5 outside of Maine.

6 MR. WILBY: Good morning. Dave Wilby, Independent | 6 Q. And there are periods of time, for instance, | would say

7 Energy Producers of Maine for the supporting intervenors 7 thefirst half of 2006 -- maybe all of 2006, | haven't

8 group. 8 checked the data -- in which Maine is a net importer of

9 Mr. Plouffe raised afew issues. | just wanted to 9 power; but there are periods, substantia periods, in your
10 clarify with Mitch. 10 understanding, in which Maineisn't anet importer.
11 EXAMINATION OF MITCH TANNENBAUM 11 Isthat afair statement?
12 BY MR.WILBY: 12 A. That'smy understanding, yes.
13 Q. Mr. Ploufferaised the MOU in discussions with 13 Q. Anditwasn't so many yearsago -- | don't know off the
14 New Brunswick. Have you read or looked through the 14 top of my head -- but within the past decade Mainewas a
15 Phase 1 study that was produced a month or two ago? 15 substantial importer of power on amulti-year basis,
16 In the context of that MOU discussion, | think the 16 particularly when Maine Y ankee first went down.
17 Public Advocate's office was involved in drafting that? 17 Isthat an accurate summary of history?
18 A. No, | wasnot. 18 A. ltiscertainly truethat over the decades Maine has
19 Q. Thank you. Since some congestion issues have been raised 19 needed power and has imported a significant amount of
20 and discussed alittle bit this morning, | just want to 20 power.
21 ask you to clarify. 21 Q. A large percentage of Main€e's current capacity is natural
22 Does congestion reduce costs for Maine consumers? 22 gasfacilities -- stop meif you think that'sincorrect.
23 A. Generdly, yes. 23 A. That'scorrect.
24 Q. Theunitsthat are not dispatched, the fossil units, is 24 Q. Andanumber of those gas plants, specifically the Calpine
25 there -- isthe fact that they are sometimes not 25 facility -- has had substantial economic problems,
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1 dispatched tend to occur more as aresult of congestion or 1 bankruptcy, frankly -- it's not unreasonable to be

2 more as aresult of economics? 2 concerned about the future of these natural gas

3 In other words, are they not dispatched -- the days 3 facilities.

4 that they're not dispatched, is it because they're 4 Isthat afair statement?

5 economic unitsto run or because of congestion issues? 5 A. Runthat by meagain.

6 A. If | understand the question, even if there's no 6 THE CHAIR: Ask aquestion, Dave.

7 congestion, these fossil units will be displaced when 7 BY MR.WILBY:

8 these wind units are generating power. 8 Q. Youwereat Greenvilleonthe 14t I think, for the

9 If there is congestion, more of it will be displaced. 9 briefing. Did | understand Chairman Adamsto say that
10 Q. Inthecourseof ayear, let's say, do you agree those 10 these fossil and natural gas plants could be moved out of
11 facilities are not dispatched, doesit tend to be more due 11 Maine?
12 to congestion or more due to the economics? 12 A. Yes hesadthat.
13 A. Areyou talking about the congestion out of Maine? 13 Q. Insodoing, we could lose capacity, and so the point
14 Q. Yes 14 being that the degree to which Maine has excess capacity
15 A. | think it's probably more economics, but | have not done 15 is not necessarily a permanent condition?
16 astudy of that nature. 16 A. Yes, that'scorrect.
17 Q. Thank you. Thisissue of the degreeto which Mainemay or | 17 MR. WILBY: Thank you.
18 not have excess generation, does Maine -- the 25 percent 18 THE CHAIR: Ms. Browne.
19 that Mr. Plouffe referred to in the CM P Residential 19 MS. BROWNE: Good morning. Juliet Browne for
20 Consumer Standard Offer, 25 percent nuclear power, where 20 TransCanada. | havejust afew questionsfor Mr. Tannenbaum.
21 does that come from? 21 EXAMINATION OF MITCH TANNENBAUM
22 A. From apower plant. 22 BY MS.BROWNE:
23 Q. Doesit comefrom anuclear power plant in Maine? 23 Q. Mr. Tannenbaum, you were asked by Attorney Tracy about
24 A. Absolutely not. 24 your comments last year on what was then a 90-megawatt
25 Q. SoMaineimportsafair amount of power, certainly nuclear 25 Redington project and your statement that transmission
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1 congestion was not a serious concern. 1 MR. MAHONEY: Wedon't have any questions.
2 Do you recall those comments? 2 THE CHAIR: Okay, thank you.
3 A. Yes |do. 3 Gwen or Rebecca, any questions from our panel here?
4 Q. Now, one of the things that has changed since your 4 MS. HILTON: My questions are for Dave.
5 comments last year on the Redington project isthat there 5 EXAMINATION OF DAVE ROCQUE
6 is now aKibby wind project that would interconnect at 6 BY MS HILTON:
7 that same Bigelow substation; isthat correct? 7 Q. Intheletter to Mr. Frick, thelast -- | think it'sthe
8 A. That'scorrect. 8 very last comment that you made -- the problem is getting
9 Q. That project is actudly pending before the Commissonnow | 9 equipment to the mountaintops, which must be by road.
10 and is scheduled for a public hearing | think in lessthan 10 | do believe that the construction techniques agreed
11 two weeks? 11 to for both wind farm projects are the most appropriate
12 A. That's my understanding. 12 available and should work but they are not proven, at
13 Q. Ijust want to make sure, because there tends to be some 13 least on such large-scale projects me Maine. So thereis
14 confusion on some of these issues, that we are clear on a 14 potentia for problems.
15 couple of things. 15 | guess a couple things I'm wondering, have there
16 Neither project has priority to access the 16 been situations perhaps in other states where these types
17 transmission capacity; right? 17 of roads have been constructed to wind power projects?
18 A. That'scorrect. 18 A. I haven't done any such research, so | don't know, but it
19 Q. Infact, the ability of any particular -- just let me back 19 would have to be also the same kind of soils and dopes
20 up for aminute -- when we talk about congestion, thereis 20 and climate to be applicable. It couldn't belike out in
21 something called system congestion, correct, and that 21 the Midwest whereit's dry and they have all different
22 would refer to the ability basically to get the power out 22 soils.
23 of the state of Maine? 23 Q. Isee Soitwould haveto be a alocation where
24 A. That's-- I'm not sure I've heard that definition but I'll 24 soils --
25 accept. 25 A. Itwould have to be the same conditions that we have --
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1 Q. Thisisnot my areaof expertise and I'm surethe 1 the soils, the dopes, the hydrology, the amount of
2 Commission would appreciate your expertise and not my 2 rainfall, snow.
3 attempt to characterizeit. 3 All those factors would have to be applied because --
4 But there's also what we call localized congestion; 4 and the temperatures would all be factors.
5 right? 5 Q. I guessthat being the case, are there certain conditions
6 A. Yes 6 that you would like to see put on thisto be assured that
7 Q. Sothat thetwo projectsinterconnect at the Bigelow 7 it is constructed so it's not going to cause any
8 substation and the ability for either project -- or any 8 environmental harm?
9 generator -- to access the existing transmission capacity 9 A. Thepoint I'mtrying to makeiswe don't have alot of
10 from Bigelow to Wyman is governed by a set of rules 10 history to look back at -- and I've done alot of soul
11 through FERC and 1S0O; correct? 11 searching on this ever since Kenetech, it's been quite a
12 A. Yes 12 few years-- and dl of theideasthat | had and have
13 Q. Andthey effectively hour-by-hour, day-by-day to access 13 gathered from talking with others, the applicant has been
14 any of that transmission capacity? 14 agreeable to incorporate into the techniques used to build
15 A. Yes, tothe extent there is congestion. 15 the roads, so they are willing to use dl the techniques
16 Q. Sointheevent there were congestion, it would be fair to 16 that | think would be the most appropriate to do this
17 say that congestion would be -- and to the extent that 17 work.
18 congestion were an issue or a concern -- it would be fair 18 Of course, thisisin the zoning phase, we haven't
19 to say that it would be aconcern equally for any 19 got the specific plans; but they have agreed that that
20 generator that isinterconnecting to the Bigelow 20 would be appropriate and al of the techniquesthat |
21 substation? 21 suggested, they agreed to use.
22 A. Yes, that'scorrect. 22 Q. Isee. Andwinter construction.
23 MS. BROWNE: Thank you, | have nothing further. 23 A. Thatjustis-- you've very cold temperatures and the snow
24 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Have we covered al the 24 to deal with and the frozen material, so it makesit
25 intervenors? That being the case -- Mr. Mahoney. 25 redly, really difficult because you can't compact fill
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1 properly if it'sfrozen. If it'sfrozen, when it thawsit 1 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Rebecca.
2 shrinks and moves and there's water in it. 2 MS. KURTZ: Gwen asked one of the questions that |
3 We did discuss that at length when they were 3 wasgoing to ask, but the other oneisfor Mr. Rocgue.
4 proposing the original project some of the techniques that 4 EXAMINATION OF DAVE ROCQUE
5 might be used -- heated truck bodies and removing the 5 BY MS.KURTZ:
6 frozen surface, et cetera. Of course ther€'s still the 6 Q. You sad the last time you were up there walking around
7 snow and those conditions, but they did agree to use 7 with the engineers and the road folks that you had seen
8 whatever techniques would be appropriate to do it that 8 some very steep dopes where the roads are supposed to go
9 time of year, so technicaly it would be possible to do 9 and some of them may be in excess of 30. Wasthat 30
10 it. It'svery expensive and very slow but technicaly 10 degrees?
11 possible. 11 A. Yes, 30 percent.
12 . Would you have any particular concerns, though, whenthe |12 Q. Did you -- while you were up there, did you see any
13 snow starts to melt and the spring rains come? 13 alternatives to those d opes where they could put those
14 A. Wdl, that would be an issue regardless of whenyou build | 14 roads? Or isthat they've go to work with what they've
15 roads because -- even if they build them in the winter, 15 got?
16 they shouldn't be up there actively working during a 16 A. Ididn'tredly hike around the mountain to figure out
17 snowstorm, and if you get a heavy rainstorm in the summer, | 17 which was the best path. | had assumed that they had
18 you shouldn't be working. 18 chosen the best path because there wouldn't be much of a
19 So you have to work around the climate. So if you 19 logical reason to not do so.
20 get heavy rain and snow melt and everything is soft, you 20 The two issues you face when you try to go up a
21 have to stop. It'sjust like logging, you know, when 21 mountainside is you can go up aredlly steep slope, but it
22 they'relogging, they have to have a season where they 22 may be a short distance, or you can kind of circle around
23 don't work. 23 the mountain, you know, and put miles of road in, but it's
24 Y ou would even have to do that regardless of thetime | 24 less dope.
25 of year. Even the summer isnot agreat time of year in 25 Each of them have pretty significant impacts on the
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1 the mountains because they get heavy thunder storms. 1 mountain. Sometimes a short distance on avery steep
2 There's no great time of year in the mountains compared to 2 dopeis better than going alonger way on aless steep
3 lower elevations. 3 slope because you have less road.
4 . Don't you get more water infiltration when the ground is 4 Each site isunique and different, and there are
5 not frozen? If it'sfrozen, the water's just running off? 5 techniquesthat can be used. Therewasonethat |
6 . Alot of those soilsyou have to understand are very 6 suggested in Elliotsville Township where they crossed a
7 shallow, either bedrock or hardpan, so thereisn't much 7 very steep dope and they used bouldersfor fill and
8 that infiltrates anyway. That's one of the issues. 8 embedded the boulders into the ground so there's no fill
9 It'savery thin layer of receiving material before 9 extension and the water can -- the hydrology can pass
10 it starts running off, and that's why one of my biggest 10 through the boulders.
11 issues has been the hydrology, how to handle all of that 11 Thisroad was built -- | think it wasin the winter
12 water that you don't see because it goesinto the organic 12 of 2006/2007 -- and | looked at it a couple of times,
13 depth and then rides along the hardpan just below where 13 including this summer, and it is holding up very well and
14 you can see. 14 doing nicely.
15 Y ou put aroad in with the septic, so now you're 15 So there are techniques, and you have to balance
16 going to have to get that water to the other side so not 16 between which is the best dternative.
17 to upset the hydrology below where that road is going. 17 Q. Thankyou. If | recall correctly from the hearingsin
18 Then if you collect that water and put in somewhere else, 18 2006, there was testimony or it was brought out that the
19 then you have to deal with it as a problem. 19 roads that were drawn on the Redington/Black Nubble
20 If you collect it and spread it on the other side, a 20 project were sort of drawn on as being those as being the
21 similar manner in which we seg, that's the best technique 21 least visible, it was more of avisibility issue than --.
22 possible and requires some of the techniquesthat | 22 Instead of placing them where they would be most
23 proposed and they accepted to use. 23 appropriate, given the soils, have you gotten that sense,
24 MS. HILTON: | see. Okay. 24 that maybe that what -- the placement of the roads on this
25 | think that's all that | have. 25 project, it's been about visibility as opposed to
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1 appropriateness? 1 ground triesto compress.
2 A. No. Becausethisisazoning application and it's not the 2 But if you have avertical cut that froze and sticks
3 actua development permit, | understand that they have 3 out and then it thaws and it just sloughs off, and this
4 given more information than they need to; but | know the 4 was happening. Every night it would freeze and then every
5 general conditions of the mountains include all the range 5 morning it would slough off.
6 of significant dopes and soils and wetlands that have to 6 All this stuff was just ocozing down to the lake, and
7 be overcome. 7 it was very difficult to install erosion control measures
8 So | haven't really keyed in on the exact location 8 because the ground's frozen, so you can't embed and
9 because | figured it could be changed some. Inthe 9 entrench and that sort of thing, there's no buffer area,
10 toolbox approach, which | mentioned earlier, it would be 10 so that was what -- it was done at the absolute worse time
11 appropriate to me as you're constructing -- some of the 11 of year.
12 features that I'm concerned about, you can't even tell 12 If they had doneit in July and August or
13 they're there until you actually start working on the site 13 September and stabilized the site and put in the
14 because of the unique boulder and organic covered areas. 14 appropriate measures, it probably wouldn't have been as
15 So you may actually have to relocate pieces of road 15 big aded.
16 that you didn't think you had to because you can't 16 Q. Would those similar issues ariseif these roads were
17 anticipate the conditions. 17 built --
18 In normal -- if you were doing soil mapping in lower 18 A. Yes
19 €levations, you can anticipate conditions knowing 19 Q. --inMarchor April on Black Nubble?
20 vegetation and other factors pretty well. You get up into 20 A. Itwould depend on the exact techniques they used, because
21 the mountains and it becomes much more difficult to 21 if you didn't have to do -- if you're going to do alot of
22 anticipate exactly what's what. 22 cutting into the ground and have alot of groundwater
23 So there needs to be flexibility, so | wasn't so 23 seeping out, that would have to be dealt with because that
24 focused in this zoning application exactly wheretheroads | 24 would make a very difficult condition.
25 were going, but | just assumed that the path they chose 25 But they proposed such things as uphill diversionsto
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1 was the best mix between all the issues that were out 1 get rid of the water so when they're going to work would
2 there. Andthen | would take -- later on if this got 2 be okay, temporary diversions, then they would put the
3 approved -- and review the subdivision application to see 3 hydrology back to go across the road. So these were all
4 if the appropriate measures were being used in the 4 taken into consideration.
5 appropriate locations. 5 Again, thisis azoning application, so they gave
6 MS. KURTZ: | just have one more question, to Dave 6 genera ideas of what they're going to do, but not
7 anyway, and oneto Mitch also. 7 specifically of what/where because those details had to be
8 EXAMINATION OF DAVE WILBY 8 worked out.
9 BY MS. KURTZ: 9 It'skind of aconceptual thing, but they were taken
10 Q. I guess-- well, last spring there was a significant 10 into consideration. That was a big concern of mine.
11 erosion problem on aproject in Rangeley Plantation that | 11 MS. KURTZ: Thank you very much. Mitch -- this
12 understand was one of the worse onesyou had ever seenin | 12  question keeps coming back, and | don't want to write it in my
13 your 20 years experience? 13 notesand have it be wrong and reflect that in my notes later.
14 A. Yes 14 EXAMINATION OF MITCH TANNENBAUM
15 Q. Canyoutel mewhat it was about that project, without 15 BY MS.KURTZ:
16 saying where it was or anything, but what wasiit, the 16 Q. Mr. Plouffe asked you about -- I'm going to try to read it
17 factors, that gave rise to that significant erosion issue? 17 as| wroteit verbatim.
18 A. Okay, it wasvery closeto Rangeley Lake, it wason a 18 If awind power plant is running, something el se will
19 very, very steep slope, and there was a cut of probably 30 19 be displaced, | think thisiswhat you said, usually
20 or 40 feet deep where the water table was probably about 2 | 20 natural gas.
21 feet. 21 Is natural gas more expensive than coal ?
22 It was done in the March/April time, which isthe 22 A. Yes
23 worst time of year you can actually work on the soil 23 Q. Sothemost expensive thing gets displaced?
24 because the ground had been frozen, and as the frost 24  A. That'sright.
25 thaws, because it expands, when the frost melts then the 25 Q. Sowhenwind power isrunning, natural gaswould get
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1 displaced but coal will continue to be used? 1 A. That would be my recommendation. It's not my role or

2 A. Yes unlesscoa isonthe margin, which isthe most 2 authority to do that, but | would offer my service and

3 expensive plant operating at a particular point in time. 3 would hope that that would be utilized to go up there on

4 Most hours what's on the margin is gas and oil. 4 occasion and see what techniques are being used and how

5 Q. Somost often -- 5 well they're working, because some of these have not been

6 A. Itwill begasor ail that will be displaced. 6 tried and proven. There might be some adjustment that is

7 Q. And coa will continueto -- coal-fired will continue to 7 necessary just to make sure that those are being applied

8 operate? 8 properly, yes.

9 A. Yes 9 And there should be an engineer. One of the things
10 Q. They won't be displaced? 10 that | suggested was somebody who is knowledgeabl e about
11 A. They will not be displaced by wind. 11 such techniques be present at all times, and that person
12 MS. KURTZ: Soin my notes| recorded it correctly. 12 should be in contact with me that if they're encountering
13 Thank you very much. 13 adituation that's alittle different or something isn't
14 MS. HILTON: These are questions for Dave. 14 working or they have another idea, can they do that.

15 EXAMINATION OF DAVE WILBY 15 So hopefully that's how this project would be handled

16 BY MS HILTON: 16 so that | would be -- because | have a cell phone aswell

17 Q. When you talk about using the toolbox approach, who makes | 17 as -- I'm not in the office much of the summer.

18 the decision which technique to use? Isit the applicant, 18 We could discuss these things and | could go up and

19 the folks that are involved in construction? Areyou 19 look. That would be my suggestion.

20 involved in that at all? 20 Q. Areyou saying that this engineer would be sort of

21 A. | diddiscusswith the applicant about the techniques that 21 independent of the applicant?

22 | thought should be used in the various different 22 A. That would be my recommendation. It would have to be

23 situations they would encounter, so those are known. 23 somebody of that nature, yes.

24 What you don't know as you're going up the mountain, |24 MS. HILTON: Good. Thank you.

25 as| said, because of the unique conditions, you don't 25 THE CHAIR: Going back to the fish and wildlife issue
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1 know when they're going to get one of these things. It's 1 justfor aminute, and I'm going to ask you what is probably a

2 basically a screen that's been filled with bouldersin the 2 bit unfair, but | don't know if you've read any of the prefiled

3 past by erosion and then organic over the surface. 3 testimony in this case, but we have, it appears, differing

4 So you walk across, you have no clue, but all of a 4 opinions about the Bicknell's thrush, we have competing experts

5 sudden you're digging atrench and you find it. So when 5 kept telling us two different things.

6 you find that "thing," thisis what you should use. When 6 The answer you can give meis either no or well

7 you find these other conditions, thisis what you should 7 think about it.

8 use. 8 Have you read that testimony?

9 So that concept has been agreed to that each of these 9 MR. CORDES: We have.

10 conditions require special techniques to use, but just not 10 THE CHAIR: You have?

11 where they're going to be used. That's what | mean by the 11 MR. CORDES: Yes.

12 toolbox is that they're going along and they encounter 12 THE CHAIR: Do you want to authorize any opinion on
13 them. 13 how I might balance those two kind of competing views?

14 Itisn't likeit's arandom thing, we don't know 14 MR. CORDES: | guessit was the department's opinion
15 which technique to use under which condition. That should |15 that overall Bicknell's habitat won't be affected severely

16 have been already decided and would certainly be decided 16 adversely.

17 when they did the devel opment application. 17 There would be limited permanent construction. |

18 Q. Isee. Soyouthink that you pretty much identified those 18 think it's42 or 35 acres, something like that. There's plenty

19 conditions that you may run into? 19 of habitat on the surrounding landscape, and the Bicknell's are
20 A. Yes, thedifferent kind of scenarios that could be 20 likely to reoccupy the site after the construction is started.

21 envisioned have already been addressed with various 21 What limited mortality would be from displaying

22 techniques, and I'm reasonably comfortable with what 22 maes. Malesoutnumber females 2:1 isthe current thought --

23 they've proposed. 23 research indicates that, and that the limiting factor on the

24 Q. Inthiskind of asituation, would you or maybe anybody on | 24 speciesisfemale mortality, and the rangeis not in their

25 the LURC staff be going out and inspecting it on occasion? |25 breeder range.
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1 THE CHAIR: Thank you very much. Appreciate that. 1 Mr. Adams basically said that about 39 percent of al the
2 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: Excuse me, Bart, | havea 2 fuel was natural gas, and CMP said it's 25 percent.
3 follow-up question. 3 Apparently there's a difference between what the
4 THE CHAIR: Go ahead, Marcia. 4 State of Maine utilizes and what the New England grid
5 EXAMINATION OF ROBERT CORDES 5 utilizes. | guessthat histestimony related to the
6 BY MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: 6 New England grid is not specifically to that of the State
7 Q. Itjust occurred to me as you were answering the question 7 of Maine.
8 about the displaying males, how long a period does that 8 Isthat afair way to interpret the information? I'm
9 display go onin days? 9 trying -- in fact, it says, New England Generating
10 A. That'ssomething | don't have expertise on. | would have 10 Capacity by Fuel Typeisthetitle of the chart. It was
11 to ask Tom and he could get back to you on that. 11 in his presentation to usin Greenville.
12 Q. | waswondering about that, and | wondered about there 12 Right, | have that before me. It showsthat inthe
13 being specific locations where there's been identification 13 region, 40 percent of the generating capacity is natural
14 of abreeding pair, could there be potentia for -- again, 14 ges.
15 you don't have to answer -- could there be potentia for a 15 Right. So hischart isregional, the CMP numbers
16 limited time of not having certain turbines operate during 16 apparently reflect only state of Maine numbers?
17 the displaying period? 17 No. The chart you referred to is generating capacity.
18 A. | think that would be an appropriate mitigation to that. 18 It'swhat's available in the region as opposed to what's
19 Q. Soyou could get back to Tom with that. 19 generated and used.
20 A. lasothink -- | would haveto talk to Tom alittle bit 20 In Maine -- in Maine, and this is based on 2004
21 about this as well -- the likelihood of amale striking 21 natural gas -- generating capacity is about 60 percent of
22 through the cleared pad would be limited to, as they come 22 the mix within Maine.
23 up from where they'rein in the forest canopy, the pad 23 Again, that's the capacity, that's what's available
24 will be cleared and won't have that preferred vegetation. 24 for use, that's adifferent --
25 There's till apotential for strike. It's not our 25 Of the 3500 megawatts of capacity in Maine, you said that
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1 opinion that it's not undue. 1 60 percent of that is natural gas?
2 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: Thank you, that'sinteresting. | 2 . That'scorrect. And the disclosure label refersto the
3 EXAMINATION OF MR. CORDES 3 energy that's being used by Maine consumers, or more
4 BY MS.KURTZ: 4 specifically small consumersin CMP'sterritory, and that
5 Q. Itjust occurred to me, you said that the birds at risk 5 could come from anywhere within the region.
6 would be the males. Do the males help the females rear 6 Okay. The gquestion of transmission congestion seemsto be
7 theyoung? 7 of concern to everybody here.
8 A. Again, that's not something that | have expertise on. 8 We were told yesterday that -- and probably these are
9 Q. Soyou--soat this point we don't know if the male or 9 two different issues -- but to maintain their place in the
10 males were killed, whether that would impact the 10 gueue, the applicant was going to upgrade the transmission
11 reproductive success of the female and the chicks. 11 line as he had originally proposed for the original
12 A. That'sone concern that Tom Hodgman had relayed in earlier 12 proposal.
13 communication and earlier comments. 13 Of course what that implied to us -- | thought
14 MS. KURTZ: Thank you. 14 anyway -- | interpreted that meaning that they had
15 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Just maybe a couple of 15 priority on al their transmission capacity.
16 questionsfor Mitch. These electrical questions are al very 16 Now we're saying that -- Ms. Brownge's questions seem
17 interesting. 17 to indicate that everybody had to share that line and
18 EXAMINATION OF MITCH TANNENBAUM 18 there was a mechanism of sorting out how the sharing
19 BY MR.HARVEY: 19 occurred so that in effect there was no congestion, |
20 Q. Justtoyou help usunderstand alittle bit, in the 20 guess.
21 testimony in prefiled there's been all of the information 21 That seemsto be amajor issue in this whole hearing.
22 Mr. Adams gave usin Greenvilleis part of this record, 22 One of theissuesiswhether or not any of this power --
23 okay, just so that's clear. 23 we're all trying to make sure that if this thing goes, the
24 Mr. Plouffe has introduced into evidence which isa 24 power gets used effectively.
25 particular mix of fuelsfor CMP, which all of us get, but 25 | think these are two different issues. Maybeyou
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1 can help me. 1 here-- that you get a sense of some the things that we'd like
2 A. | haven't read the testimony and I'm not too familiar with 2 to hear about, | guess, making sure -- | think the Commission
3 the issue of maintaining a place in the queue. 3 certainly wants to make sure that if this thing is created that
4 There are at |least two categories of transmission 4 it actually doeswhat it says what it saysit's going to do.
5 that might be of relevance, and when a project like this 5 MR. TANNENBAUM: The PUC would certainly be happy to
6 isbuilt or the Kibby project is built, there will be need 6 respondto any particular issue. Likel said, I'm not sure
7 for transmission to connect the project into the grid. 7  what came up yesterday or what that issue s, but if we were
8 That's generally referred to as a generator lead. A 8 pointed to it, we could respond in writing if that's the
9 generator |ead is really the responsibility of the 9 pleasure of the Commission.
10 facility, the generating facility, to pay for. And there 10 THE CHAIR: Okay. | think -- like | said, | could
11 may be issues of sharing a generation lead. 11 askalot more questions but | think I'm going to forego that
12 I'm really not sure what that issue might be or 12  opportunity because we've got alot of other folks to hear from
13 whether I'm even correct if that's the issue. 13 today and we're behind schedule alittle bit.
14 But it istrue that as far asthe greatest concern, 14 | want to thank all of you for being here to make
15 no generator has the rights to use that transmission by 15 yoursef available. | know you had to rearrange your schedules
16 virtue of being first, second, or third in line. Once 16 todothat. I think that your comments were very important to
17 you're built and operating, everybody has equal accessto 17 thisproceeding, so we thank you for being here.
18 the transmission grid, and if there's a congestion issue, 18 Our next order of business iswere going to hear
19 the cheaper generating facility will essentially get the 19 testimony from the National Park Service, and we've allotted 20
20 access by virtue of being cheaper. 20 minutesfor that and then there will be obviously the questions
21 Q. Soassuming that both of the prices are zero, then how do 21 by ourselves and the various intervenors.
22 we decide, | guess? We made alot of claims that there's 22 MS. UNDERHILL: Good morning Mr. Chairman and members
23 zero fuel costs here. 23  of the Commission. Thank you for the opportunity to be here
24 A. Right. I'm not familiar with exactly how that would work. 24 today.
25 My assumption -- and | probably shouldn't talk about 25 It seems we have had incidents and accidents and some
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1 assumptions -- is that there would be some kind of 1 alegations since we were all gathered here together last
2 allocation of the existing transmission for projects that 2 Augustinthisroom. Inthat regard, | would like to assure
3 both aim at zero fuel costs. 3 the Commission, Ms. Carroll, and Mr. Thaler that | am
4 But | think that -- and our comments have indicated 4 authorized to wear this uniform, and | am authorized to testify
5 that for these projects to be economic, they need to run, 5 heretoday on behalf of the National Park Service and the
6 and they need to run in order to get the production tax 6 Appalachian Nationa Scenic Trail.
7 credits, the federal protection tax credits. 7 | do not need to go on at any great length because
8 They need to run in order to get the value of the 8 you have my prefiled testimony, and the National Park Service
9 RECs, both of which are very likely to be necessary to 9  and others who have testified on behalf of the Appalachian
10 make these plants economic. 10 National Scenic Trail to date have been extremely consistent in
11 So there is good reason to assume that the congestion 11 their testimony.
12 issueswill be resolved one way or another and the system 12 | care deeply about the Appalachian Trail, having
13 builds in incentives for these congestion issues to be 13  devoted aimost 30 years of my lifeto its care and protection.
14 resolved. At leastin my view, it'sunlikely that these 14 | have a32-year-old daughter and a 19-year-old son, and |
15 wind facilities could be built and then not operate. 15 often refer to the Appalachian Trail as my middle child.
16 To the extent there is congestion here and there, 16 The applicant has inundated you with information
17 that would act to lower eectricity ratesin Maine, and 17  about energy replacement and displacement in their effort to
18 that's not a bad thing. 18  reduceimpact to the extent practicable to all kinds of
19 THE CHAIR: Thisisafascinating subject but | guess 19 resources, including scenic. Y ou've had witnessestry to put
20 | had better not go any further, because sometimes | wonder 20 thefear of God in you about global warming and the necessity
21 about some of the relevance of some of this. 21  of approving this project so asto avert local disaster.
22 | think it'sinstructive for all of us, at least in a 22  You'vebeen given al kinds of cute little sound bite
23 bigger context, to understand some of these issues. 23  atistics about what this project would do to make the world
24 | guess the bottom lineis -- and | think obviously 24 better.
25  you'll have an opportunity to respond in written comments 25 But all thisinformation, it seemsto me, is




453 455
1 essentidly irrelevant and begs the question: You are Land Use 1 Thank you.
2 Regulation Commission, and you are guided by legidation, 2 MR. CREWS: Good morning. My nameis Erik Crews, and
3 policy, and the standards and criteriain your Comprehensive 3 I'malandscape architect with the US Forest Service. I've
4 LandUsePlan. Your job, | think, isto determineif this 4 been with the agency about 16 years, and over that period of
5 project in thislocation can legitimately be approved under 5 time have conducted scenery impact analyses for over 150
6 your existing guidance. 6 projects. | specializein this areaand have since the
7 We have consistently stated that we recognize the 7 beginning of my career.
8 Dbenefits associated with the development of renewable forms of 8 | prepared a scenery impact assessment of the
9 energy, and we believe that wind power is an important 9 Black Nubble wind farm as a consultant to the National Park
10 component of energy generation in this country. 10 Service, Appaachian Trail Unit. | based my analysison
11 We also have consistently maintained since the first 11 components of the USDA Forest Service Management System and
12 timeHarley Lee ever approached us about developing awind farm 12 Scenery Management System. Both systems are currently in use
13 inthislocation that it is not agood location in terms of the 13 by the Forest Service. These are the covers of those two
14 negative impactsit would have on the Appalachian Trail. 14  manuals.
15 I do not know why the Natural Resource Council of 15 These systems use three basic components to assess
16 Maine decided to toss the Appalachian Trail under the bus on 16 desired Scenery Management objectives and to determine
17 thisone, but it is not something we will forget any time soon. 17 potential impacts associated with proposed activities.
18 Mr. Thaler has presented his own supply of sound 18 These three elements are: Viewer concern level,
19 hiteslikethis project over 20 years being the equivalent of 19 viewing distance, and landscape character.
20 replacing 3 million traditiona incandescent light bulbs. | 20 The visua management system's approach isthe
21 wonder why we don't just do that instead of building this 21 sensitivity level, distance zone, and variety class,
22 project. I'm surprised at how little advocacy there has been 22 respectively.
23 for conservation. 23 Black Nubble as seen from the Appalachian National
24 The mountaintop removal in my home state of 24 Scenic Trail is considered sensitivity level aLevel 1
25 West Virginiais heartbreaking, but to think that approva of 25 individual management system because of its national
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1 thisproject and desecration of your beautiful western Maine 1 significance. It'sacongressionally designated National
2 mountains would do anything to reduce or eliminate that 2 Scenic Trail and managed as aunit of the Nationa Park
3 activity seemsrather naive to me. 3  Service.
4 The sound bite that is particularly irksome to me and 4 The area aso has regional significance because of
5 fdsebesdesisthe assertion that our concern about this 5 Mount Abraham is a State preserve. Another reason to support
6 project in thislocation is tantamount to zoning nearly 1.5 6 theclassification isthe high visual sensitivity isthat
7 million acres of Maine off limits for wind power. 7 research shows that the majority of recreation users have a
8 This statement is hyperbole and just plain 8 high expectation to experience quality scenery.
9 mideading. All sections of the Appalachian Trail do not have 9 The viewing distance or distance zone is determined
10 the same scenic values. The section at stake here is one of 10 inthe scenery inventory process by identifying a measured
11 the most remote and scenic of the entire 2175-mile foot path. 11 distance from the viewer to an object or land form. And a
12 Itisconsidered by many to be one of the absolute jewels of 12 project level analysis, more specific information, is obtained
13 theentiretrail. 13 through site visits, and distance zone is determined by the
14 Portions of the Appalachian Trail in Maine, such as 14 amount of perceived detail in the landscape.
15 within Baxter State Park, are dready off limits to wind power. 15 All views analyzed for this project are middle ground
16 Beyond that, we evaluate proposed projects on an individual 16 and background views. Middle ground views extend 3to 5 miles
17 basistaking into consideration the value at stake at any given 17 away from the viewer where the viewer can till see details
18 location. 18 such as vegetation, masses, or rock outcrops.
19 I'm going to stop there and let Erik Crews, my 19 Background views are those beyond the middle ground
20 companion and landscape architect with the forest service, 20 and extend to the horizon. Generaly background views reveal
21 elaborate on histestimony and conclusions that this project 21 only land forms, which are often obscured by atmospheric haze.
22 represents an unacceptable modification of the landscape. 22 Some patterns may be visible in the landscape; the details are
23 Thank you for letting me share information with you 23 not.
24 about the Appalachian Trail and how significant we believe it 24 Landscape character refers to the physical features
25 istothe people of Maine and to the people of this country. 25 of theland: Water bodies, vegetation, rock outcrops, and
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1 human modifications. It also refersto the uniqueness of the 1 width. For example, animage projected at 10 feet wide must be
2 landscape as compared to other landscapesin the area or 2 viewed at 14 feet away to replicate that real-world scale.
3 region. 3 Thisisaview from Saddleback Mountain.
4 Black Nubble is seen from the Appalachian Trail and 4 Black Nubbleis seen at 5.6 miles away, 18 turbines would be
5 ddetrails. It hasapredominantly naturally appearing 5 visble, aswell as associated roads and landings.
6 landscape character. The logging activities, the military 6 Thisisasimulation of the view from The Horn.
7 base, and two ski areas are in the vicinity. They represent 7 Eighteen turbines, roads, and landings would be visible at 4.6
8 minor intrusions into the scenic landscape along the National 8 milesaway.
9 Scenic Trall. 9 Exhibit C simulation is a view from Saddleback
10 The striking and beautiful mountain, Black Nubble 10 Junior. Sixteen turbines would be visible at a distance of 4.1
11 would be considered in the digital management system asa 11 miles, aswill roads and landings.
12 Class B common landscape. Bigelow Mountain, with its jagged 12 Thisisaview from Mount Abraham summit, 6.3 miles.
13 rocky ridgeline and steep slopes would be considered a Class A 13 18 turbineswould bevisible. The view from Spaulding Mountain
14  landscape. 14  at 5.1 miles; Sugarloaf summit at 6; and Crocker Mountain at
15 To determine the visual quality objective best suited 15 3.2 miles.
16 for managing the scenery of Black Nubble, the Visua Management | 16 To determine whether the proposed development would
17 System considers components. Sensitivity level, distance zone, 17 meet theinventoried partial retention visual quality
18 and variety class. As stated, Black Nubble would be 18 objective, I look at adegree of contrast between the turbines,
19 inventoried as sensitivity Level 1, variety Class B, and is 19 roads, and landings and the elements of form, line, color, and
20 seenin both middle ground and background views. 20 texturein the surrounding landscape. | also look at the scale
21 This matrix, which comes from the Visual Management 21 of theentire project and of the individual turbines within the
22  System handbook shows that middle ground and background 22 context of that landscape and the land forms.
23 landscapesin variety Class B, sensitivity Level 1 views should 23 Aswas demonstrated in the computer simulations, the
24 match the partid retention visual quality objective. Thisis 24 overal scale of this project will be excessive, encompassing
25 consistent with how the scenery visible from the Appalachian 25 the entire mountaintop, and the scale of individual turbinesis
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1 Trail ismanaged on National Forest lands. 1 totaly unrelated to anything else in the landscape.
2 Thisjust creates a basgline reference of how lands 2 Contrast in form, line, and color are extreme,
3 withthisleve of scenic sensitivity and character and at 3 barring from no other landscape elements. These impacts will
4 these distances would be managed. You can seel'vedrawn a 4 belongterm, if not permanent. The partial retention visual
5 little box around the two categories that would apply in this 5 qudlity objective cannot be met with thislevel of scenic
6 stuation. 6 impact.
7 Partia retention visual quality objective requires 7 The Visual Management System categorizes this type of
8 all proposed activities to remain subordinate when in the 8 impact as unacceptable modification. Unacceptable modification
9 context of the characteristic landscape and barred from 9 isused to describe activities of ascale or size which are
10 naturally occurring form, line, color, and texture. 10 excessive or poorly related to surrounding land forms where the
11 This photograph shows the natural appearing character 11 overdl extent of activitiesis excessive or where contrat,
12 of Black Nubble, the views from the Appalachian Trail, and 12 andform, ling, color, and texture are excessive. Unacceptable
13 Saddleback Junior. Black Nubbleis seen in the middle ground 13 modification includes those impacts which exceed ten years
14 a adistance of 4.1 miles. Details of vegetation masses are 14 duration.
15 visible, and those are rock outcrops. Note the distant 15 The Visual Management System was designed for use on
16 mountains behind Black Nubble, These are considered the 16 National Forest lands; however, it's the most widely utilized
17 background, the blue hazed-covered mountains just beyond the 17 scenery inventory impact assessment tool available. It's been
18 ridge. 18 used by the other government agencies, private organizations,
19 The Appalachian Trail and side trail viewpoints 19 and has been taught in universities throughout the United
20 considered in this analysis were Saddleback Mountain, The Horn, 20 Statesand Canada.
21 Saddlieback Junior, Mount Abraham, Spaulding Mountain, Sugarloaf | 21 How does this scenery andysisrelateto LURC
22 Summit, and Crocker Mountain. 22 permitting regulations?
23 Computer simulations were produced for each of these 23 Under LURC standards, Chapter 10.25-E, Item B, it
24 viewpoints. To accurately replicate real-world scale, these 24  datesthat proposed structures and other visual and intrusive
25 images must be viewed at a distance of 1.4 timestheimage 25 development shall be placed on locations least likely to block
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1 orinterrupt scenic views. 1 used flawed simulations that he originally prepared.

2 In the previous hearing Dr. Palmer indicated the 2 In the simulations he has displayed today, he has

3 viewswould not be interrupted because there was not scenery 3 included information about how far away the simulations must be

4 behind Black Nubble and Redington. But the photo simulations 4 viewed to accurately depict rea-world scale. The simulations

5 and photographs show that scenic background mountains are 5 usedin hishiker survey did not contain that information.

6 visble. 6 The fact that he'sincluded that in the hearing this

7 Construction of 18 turbines along the ridgeline would 7 year to meindicates that he's recognized the flawsin the

8 most certainly interrupt scenic views of these background 8 simulations at this point that was inherent last year.

9 mountains. 9 | basically used the concern levels on the
10 Chapter 10.25-E, Item C states that development shall 10 viewer-type recreation, which research has shown have a higher
11 preservethe natura character of theridgeline. The natural 11 expectation for quality scenery, the national significance of
12 character of the ridgeline cannot be preserved with 12 the Appalachian Trail and the regional significance of
13 construction of thiswind farm. It will be drastically and 13 Mount Abraham.
14 permanently altered. 14 The second component, the view distance, Mr. DeWan
15 This photo is of asimilar project at MarsHill, I'm 15 bases hisanalysis on measured view distances to determine the
16 sureyou'readl familiar with this. The Black Nubble proposal 16 middle ground and background, which is a component of both the
17 would construct the roads and landings for each of 18 turbines. 17 Scenery Management and Visual Management System, but that type
18 Theselandings would create a terraced effect across the ridge. 18 of view distance determination is more appropriate for a
19 Black Nubble landings would be rectangular. The appearance of 19 landscape scale inventory.
20 roads and terracing would not retain the natural character of 20 The Visual Management System says that to the extent
21 theridgeline. 21 themiddle ground is 3 to 5 miles, whereas the Scenery
22 Maine Mountain Power engineers plan to construct 22 Management System says 4 miles. The reason that that change
23 roads with atoolbox approach. Currently the site specifics of 23 was made in the system was to simplify the process of inventory
24 cut-and-fill is not known, therefore, scenery impacts cannot be 24 mapping on alarge-scale scenery inventory. When a National
25 fully analyzed and compliance with the LURC standards 10.24 and |25 Forest landscape architect might be inventorying amillion
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1 10.25 cannot be determined. 1 acresof land, in amap exercisg, it's difficult to determine

2 I might add that none of the simulations in mine or 2 if themiddle ground is going to be 3 or 5 miles.

3 Mr. DeWan's accurately depict the road and landing and 3 That's a site-specific determination that is made

4 cut-and-fill because the information is simply not available. 4 during aproject level scenery analysis such asthis. That's

5 Chapter 10.24 requires the proposed activities create 5 where our views differ on this. | based my analysis on the

6 noundue adverse effect on existing uses, scenic character, and 6 amount of detail that is perceived in the landscape from

7 natural and historic resources in the area. 7 specific viewpoints.

8 | looked at three different web dictionaries for a 8 The third component is |landscape character.

9 definition of theword "undue." Dictionary.com definesit as 9 Everything that I've read from Mr. DeWan, he continually
10 unwarranted or excessive; American Heritage dictionary defines 10 describesthe visibility of al the human modificationsin the
11 undue as exceeding what is appropriate or excessive; 11 landscape -- the Navy base, the logging activities, the ski
12 Merriam-Webster's says, exceeding fitness or excessive. 12 areas-- whenin fact there's only two locations on the trail
13 Undue adverse effect means the same thing as Visual 13 inthisareawhere these ski areas are visible, and they're
14 Management System classification of unacceptable modification. 14 minor intrusions compared to the overall landscape character.
15 Thescaeof thisproject is excessive, the contrast in form, 15 The Navy base is barely noticeable, you see the
16 line, and color is excessive and the duration of impactsis 16 roads, and you see some of the logging activities; but the
17 excessive. 17 overal character of the landscapeisthat of anaturally
18 Chapter 10.24 requirements cannot be met with the 18 occurring landscape. That'swhat | based my analysis on.
19 Black Nubble wind farm proposal. 19 When looking at a map, yes, ski area developments are
20 One might ask why two landscape architects can come 20 invery close proximity to thetrail. You just don't see them.
21 up with such different conclusions. Individual management 21 Thedon't play aroleinthe overal context of the experience
22 systems, there are the three components that | described 22  of what the hikers have out there.
23 before, and I've addressed each of those three components and 23 The fourth item, which is from the LURC standards,
24  my anaysisdiffersfrom Mr. DeWan's. Under viewer concern, 24 Chapter 10.24, Mr. DeWan defines the term undue in your
25 Mr. DeWan based his user concern levels on a hiker survey which 25 sandard of no undue adverse effect as no more than necessary.
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1 An example, a statement such as the construction of 1 A. It'sall -- whenyou do thistype of analysis, itisall

2 Black Nubble wind farm would create no more adverse effect than 2 based on how they appear in the landscape from specific

3 necessary. Thisisavery low threshold to me. That means 3 viewpoints, so trying to come up with a hypothetical

4 that the applicant would have to actually deliberately create 4 situation takes away from the process, the methodology of

5 adverseeffects. 5 assessing scenery impacts.

6 | define the word undue as excessive, as do the three 6 EXAMINATION OF ERIK CREWS

7 dictionary referencesthat | showed, and | believe that the 7 BY MS KURTZ:

8 construction of Black Nubble wind farm will create excessive 8 Q. Thetestimony that we got from you -- or your testimony

9 adverseeffects. 9 that's in black and white, that diagram, the dgo matrix,
10 Thank you. 10 it doesn't show it in color, so | couldn't tell on here
11 MS. HILTON: | havejust acouple of questions. | 11 what you had outlined. Could you go back to that slide.
12 think | know the answer to one of them. 12 A. If youfollow the chart, the Class B landscape, the middle
13 EXAMINATION OF ERIK CREWS 13 ground sensitivity Level 1 in the background, sensitivity
14 BY MS. HILTON: 14 Level 1 down to the two blocks that say PR, which stands
15 Q. You mentioned that the ski Slopeswere minor intrusions 15 for partia retention, in the Scenery Management or Visual
16 early onin your presentation here. 16 Management Inventory process, that would be the desired
17 Is that because you can only see them from two 17 management based on the conditions of these three
18 locations from the AT? 18 components: Distance, sensitivity level, and landscape
19 A. Thetwo locationsthey are visible from in between 19 character classification under the Forest Service Visual
20 Saddleback Mountain and The Horn, and then over on Crocker | 20 Management System.
21 Mountain. 21 Q. Sopartid retention of the view --
22 The duration of views and the overall experience that 22 A. No, apartial retention isterminology specific to the
23 one has, they don't represent amajor intrusion visualy. 23 Visual Management System that is defined as impacts. It
24 From the other views, such as Saddleback Junior or 24 remains subordinate to the character of the landscape, and
25 Mount Abraham, or Spaulding Mountain, they're not visible 25 it borrows from the form, line, color, and texture of the
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1 at all. 1 surrounding natural landscape.

2 Q. Sowhat would it take for them to become a major 2 As| said before, thisis the objective -- at my

3 intrusion? 3 National Forest in North Caralina, it's the minimal level

4 A. Significant contrasts and form, color, line, texture of 4 of scenic protection offered to the Appalachian Scenic

5 the surrounding landscape, and the longer the duration of 5 Trail, the Blue Ridge Parkway, and other areas of high

6 the viewer, the greater the contrast. 6 visual concern.

7 Q. Soif youwere, say, driving at the entrance or driving 7 Q. Thelength of thetrail has been described as somewhere

8 along the public road out here and you looked over and you 8 around 30 miles, and I'm not sureif that goes from

9 saw Sugarloaf from the mountain, what would that be? 9 Bigelow or how far back it goes. That's anumber well be
10 A. From down here, that would be a significant impact. But 10 hearing somewhere else.
11 you have to put that in context of the viewer concern 11 How much of that ridgeline -- or how much of that
12 level and the surrounding landscape. 12 trail is ridgeline and how much of that ridgeline -- how
13 Within the content and the character of this 13 often are you at the top looking out seeing a 360-degree
14 development and the viewers that would be using the area, 14 view opposed to down in the valley or in the woods where
15 they may perceive that as fitting within the context of 15 you can't see, you know, more than 20 feet into the woods?
16 thisarea. 16 How much of that 32-mile length is panoramic, 360
17 Q. Oneother question. How far away would thiswind farm 17 view?
18 have to be such that it would not be considered excessive? 18 A. | don't know how to answer that specificaly. | didaGIS
19 A. IntheVisua Management System, the terminology that | 19 analysis using aerial imaginary and overlaid it with other
20 described, the undue -- excuse me, the unacceptable 20 data, scenery analysis from the turbines back across the
21 modification is not dependent on viewing distance at any 21 landscape.
22 viewing -- for that classification in the Visual 22 In that analysis, picking out areas of deciduous
23 Management System it specifically says regardless of 23 forests or open alpine areas that passes through, |
24 distance, viewing distance. 24 determine at about 9 percent of that 34 miles, | believe
25 Q. Soitwouldn't matter how large they are? 25 it is, that you would have views over to this area.
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1 When conducting a scenery analysis, you use the 1 extreme contrast between those introduced human-created
2 worst-case scenario. When | conduct a scenery analysis, 2 €lements and the natural landscape that is being viewed
3 if it'sin adeciduousforest, | always do it leaf off. 3 within.
4 You consider it for average, good visibility. If you 4 So yes, when you look at Stonehenge and you see the
5 have in a section of atrail, for example, if you have two 5 gray of al those rocks and the form of the overall
6 or three prominent viewpoints or vistas, those are the 6 structure and one of them is bright pink, then there'san
7 areas that you analyze impactsfor. 7 extreme contrast there.
8 Those types of areas would also be used by day 8 | would say that that is a good anaogy.
9 hikers, possibly, and they may go up to say Saddleback 9 MS. KURTZ: Thank you.
10 Junior and sit for ahalf hour or longer. 10 EXAMINATION OF ERIK CREWS
11 So your duration of view from the user could be 11 BY MR.HARVEY:
12 highly variable. So you want to consider the impactsin 12 Q. Justto question you on these computer simulations because
13 the worst-case scenario from the most open viewpoints. 13 applicants, | think, were all photographs that tried to
14 Q. | think that's sort of where I'm tryingto go. I'mjust 14 demonstrate views.
15 wondering, how much -- when | hike, | liketo hikebut I'm | 15 How do you -- in terms of accuracy, because the
16 generally looking for aview. | runaday camp and the 16 views -- many of the views that they presented in their
17 kids always want to go to the mountains where they can see | 17 testimony tried to illustrate there were filtered views,
18 something at the top. 18 and most of your computer simulation kind of look to me
19 I'm just wondering how much of that 32 miles-- 9 19 like we're standing on afire tower looking from each one
20 percent would be 3.5 miles -- when you get -- how much of | 20 of these viewpoints looking across. |'m sure that's not
21 that experience, that ridgeline experience, are you going 21 what you intended.
22 to be able to see the turbines? 22 How do you give us kind of the immediate foreground
23 . Of that 9 percent, | don't have the figures at hand of how 23 that we're looking at in terms of the filtering effect,
24 much of that is ridgeline and how much of it may be from 24 because pretty clearly when you're walking through most of
25 mid elevation location such as Poplar Ridge or some of the | 25 the woods around here, there aren't that many cases there
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1 other locations. | didn't break it out like that. 1 are open vistas.
2 . Okay. | waslistening -- trying to figure out, sort of 2 | know that's not true everywhere. 1'm just trying
3 synthesizing some of the language. 3 to make sure that we're looking at the same thing here. A
4 Isit safe to say -- not safeto say -- asyou 4 view isaview, and it shouldn't look awhole lot
5 describe form, line, and color and seeing something within 5 different depending on whether you took the picture or
6 alandscape that you're looking at whatever you're seeing 6 somebody else did.
7 iswithin an aggregate or within alarger picture? Are 7 A. Right, right, | understand your question. The viewpoints
8 you seeing something within alarger picture? 8 that | analyzed, with the exception of the Crocker
9 | guess the metaphor that | keep coming up with was 9 Mountain viewpoint, are al open vistas. They are not
10 Stonehenge. When you see Stonehenge, you see dll the 10 filtered-through foreground vegetation.
11 individual blocks but you see the whole thing. 11 At Mount Spaulding the viewpoint is standing above
12 Would this be comparable -- would the turbines be 12 thetreeline, and Saddleback, The Horn, Saddleback Junior
13 comparable to maybe painting one of those rocks bright 13 are an apine areawith low vegetation. The foreground
14 pink, the Stonehenge rocks, bright pink or purple or 14 vegetation and terrain is depicted in these simulations as
15 something that we see abroad field that you recognize as 15 this one, the land drops away from you in front there, so
16 alandscape but then there's something that is out of 16 you don't see it as much.
17 place. 17 But in these other areas you see some of the land
18 Isthat an accurate metaphor? 18 therein front of you and some of the low growing
19 . I would say that's afair analogy because what you're 19 vegetation.
20 looking at in a scenery andlysisis the contrast between 20 These are the open viewpoints, the exception being
21 introduced elements and the landscape character. 21 Mount Crocker. Thereason | included the Crocker
22 The fact that this -- the predominant landscape 22 viewpoint is because it's the closest, and in this
23 character isthat of anatural appearing landscape, a 23 environment a single weather event could destroy the
24 forested landscape, and you introduce these large white 24 foreground screening vegetation.
25 linear features that are moving, that will create an 25 When | do scenery analysisfor atimber sale, for
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1 example, | consider vegetative screening. When | do a 1 THE CHAIR: | can appreciate that.
2 scenery analysis for something such as a broadcast tower, 2 EXAMINATION OF PAM UNDERHILL
3 afedera highway project, anything that is along-term or 3 BY MS HILTON:
4 permanent modification to the landscape, | do not consider 4 Q. Two things, one question for Pam Underhill. You may have
5 that as screen. 5 already mentioned thisand | missed it.
6 The vegetation could be eliminated through disease or 6 When you talk about this portion of the AT being the
7 awesather event but the highway or the broadcast tower or 7 most remote and scenic of the AT and jewel, does that
8 the wind turbines are still going to be there. 8 wording, or that identification, show up in any kind of
9 . I'll let the applicant, perhaps he may ask you some about 9 comprehensive plan for the AT or any kind of document that
10 some of these views. I'mlooking at the Crocker Mountain 10 looks at that AT?
11 one. It doesn't look like the one | saw before. Anyway. 11 A. Ithink | saidit's some of the most remote and scenic.
12 Just tell me why would you use -- why would youusea | 12 In my prefiled testimony | identified several other sites,
13 computer simulator as opposed to areal-time view? 13 like within the Smokey Mountains National Park, the White
14 There's the ones you took with adigital camera. Why do 14 Mountains of New Hampshire, the Roan Mountains of
15 you think these are better than the other? 15 Virginia, so there are several places.
16 . With the computer simulator view, all of the viewpoints 16 In our Comprehensive Plan for the Appalachian Scenic
17 that are analyzed, the atmospheric conditions can be set 17 Trail, we do talk about managing areas, preserving the
18 to the same settings. 18 remote areas of thetrail. Obvioudy initsover
19 If you use a photograph, for one example, each time 19 2000-mile trek from Maine to Georgia, it goes through a
20 you get out there and take the photograph, your 20 variety of landscapes. It comes down through the
21 atmospheric conditions are going to change. 21 mountains, crosses valleys and rivers. It even goes
22 So you can't compare the impacts from Viewpoint 1 to 22 through some small trail towns.
23 the impacts of Viewpoint 2 because conditions changewhen | 23 The sections that are now remote and somewhat
24 you move from one viewpoint to another. 24 pristine, we do have management direction to try to
25 With a computer simulation, the atmospheric 25 preserve those areas of the trail.
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1 conditions are set at alinear gradient across back into 1 Q. That'ssomething that'sin writing?
2 the distance. 2 A Yes
3 So it'sthe same for each smulation. If you look at 3 Q. That'spart of the plan?
4 the simulation that the turbines are 4 miles away and you 4 A. Yes
5 look asimulation where they're 6 miles away, the effect 5 EXAMINATION OF ERIK CREWS
6 of that haze is relative to the distance that's being 6 BY MS HILTON:
7 viewed and can be compared from one simulation to the 7 Q. Theother - | guessjust something that | noted is that
8 next. 8 inyour smulations, | don't think | see any evidence of
9 That's one of the advantages. 9 like logging or logging roads, clearcuts?
10 . So should -- | assume when I'm looking at these that I'm 10 A. Thedatathat | obtained did actually have logging roads
11 looking at the best case scenario in terms of the view 11 inthere. From some of these views, they're not evident.
12 opportunity, from aweather perspective, | guess? 12 When you go back to the actual photograph, you analyze
13 . It'sobvioudly -- you know, these are produced where 13 thisin detail and they're just not that evident.
14 there's not a heavy fog or anything obscuring the view. 14 Thisis aphotograph from Saddleback Junior here.
15 The haze distance setting is an average for summer 15 When you compare the simulations to the photograph and try
16 obscurity but there may be days when it's clear. 16 to pick out the roads that are you included in the
17 Another advantage that | might mention is that with 17 simulations, they're just not al that noticeable. This
18 the simulations with this computer program, it actualy 18 iswhy you're not seeing them.
19 has the ability to show cut-and-fill across the terrain. 19 MS. HILTON: Thank you.
20 Had that information been provided, | would be able to 20 MR. CREWS: Thank you.
21 model what that would look like, the cut-and-fill of the 21 THE CHAIR: Rebecca, Gwen, areyou all set?
22 roads and landings, but that is not depicted in these 22 With that being | guess we'll move on to
23 simulations because the information was not provided. 23 cross-examination.
24 But that's a huge advantage of a computer simulation 24 MR. THALER: Mr. Chairman, if | could suggest, I've
25 aswell. 25 got to move some stuff over. We're amost at our break time.
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1 Canwetake our break now? 1 A. No
2 THE CHAIR: | think that the court reporter might 2 Q. So,whenyou -- let me hold on for a second.
3 enjoy that. 3 Y our testimony that you gave last summer included a
4 (Therewas a break in the hearing at 10:38 am. and 4 simulation of aview of what was then proposed. The
5 the hearing resumed at 10:54 am.) 5 simulation was a view from Sugarloaf Cirque; do you
6 MR. THALER: Good morning Ms. Underhill. I'mgoing | 6 remember that?
7 to stand because I'm getting old and my eyes need distance. 7 A. Yesdr.
8 Mr. Crews, | have afew questionsfor you. 8 Q. Youremember that from Sugarloaf Cirque at that time,
9 EXAMINATION OF ERIK CREWS 9 according to your simulation, you were fairly closeto the
10 BY MR.THALER: 10 Redington winds turbines?
11 Q. Ibelieveyousaid-- and | just want to confirm for the 11 A. Yes sr.
12 record -- that the VM S or SM S assessment approaches that 12 Q. Let meshow you again what will be an MMP exhibit. This
13 you have talked about are to be used on federal lands 13 was your Exhibit D-4-B, smulated view of proposed project
14 only; isthat correct? 14 from Sugarloaf Cirque.
15 A. No, I did not say that. They were written by Forest 15 Do you recognize that?
16 Service landscape architects but have been used 16 A. No, thisisnot my work.
17 extensively by nonfederal agencies. 17 Q. Wasthat Ms. Vissering's?
18 Q. Areyou awarethat the Land Use Regulation Commissionhad |18 A. | couldn't say for sure.
19 last year a consultant, Jim Palmer, on scenic impact 19 Q. Allright. It does say photo by Jean Vissering.
20 issues? 20 Would you agree generally that you, when you did your
21 A. Yes 21 simulation, you had turbines roughly in that location,
22 Q. Didyou see Mr. Pamer's comments to the Commission after | 22 roughly those sizes?
23 the hearing last summer about your use of the US Forest 23 A. Thisis--that would be difficult to say without having
24 Service approach on evaluating impacts of the project on 24 other images to compare. | have not seen this before.
25 private land? 25 Q. Youwould agree, though, that the current project -- the
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1 A. |don'trecal seeing that. 1 revised proposal -- is different in that there would be no
2 Q. Let meshow youamemo from Mr. Pamer to Marcia 2 turbines visible from Sugarloaf Cirque; correct?
3 Spencer-Famous that was then copied to all parties dated 3 A. | would agree, yes.
4 August 8th, 2006. | ask if you would read aloud as | give 4 Q. SotheBlack Nubble turbinesthat are proposed now would
5 copies to the Commission and Sarah Tracy givesto the 5 not be seen by anybody at Sugarloaf Cirque; correct?
6 intervenors his paragraph No. 1. 6 A. Yes | would agree with that.
7 A. Erik Crews presented the US Forest Service's approach to 7 Q. Now, Commissioner Harvey was asking you some questions
8 classifying their land. 1t does not apply to LURC private 8 about Crocker Mountain, and | understand you've said that
9 lands because the management value goals are different. 9 you haven't been there.
10 Q. Isthat thefirst timeyou saw Mr. Palmer's statement? 10 Let me just show you -- we'll show you in aminute
11 A. ltis 11 your simulation of Crocker and | believe you testified --
12 Q. Now, you testified last summer that you had gone up to 12 try to stand out of the way of the Commission here, I'm
13 part of the 34, 32 mileson the AT inthisareain June 13 sorry, it'salittle awkward -- that -- orally you said
14 2006; correct? 14 thismorning that all your simulations were open views
15 A. Yes 15 except for Crocker; correct?
16 Q. Haveyou been up there since the two daysin June 2006? 16 A. That'scorrect.
17 A. No,sir. 17 Q. Thisview that you're showing here certainly lookslike
18 Q. Had you been there before June 2006? 18 it's open in that you don't have any trees blocking any of
19 A. No,sir. 19 the turbines that are displayed in that smulation;
20 Q. During thetimethat you were up there, you didn't get to 20 correct?
21 Crocker Mountain, north or south; correct? 21 A. Inthewritten testimony with which this was submitted,
22 A. That'scorrect. 22 thereisa-- well, on theimage right there, thereisa
23 Q. Youdidn't get to Poplar Ridge, either; correct? 23 disclaimer stating that foreground vegetation may be more
24 A. No, | did not. 24 dense and that thisimage was included because it's the
25 Q. Youdidn't get to Spaulding, either? 25 closest view to the proposed project and that since the
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1 project is along-term impact, that vegetative screening 1 Q. Areyou awarethat from the west peak of the Bigelowsyou
2 from critical viewpointslike this should be considered -- 2 can squarely see all of the -- most of the dopes, the ski
3 the screening should not be considered; the viewpoints 3 slopes of Sugarloaf?
4 should be considered. 4 A. Yes | amawareof it.
5 Q. Sohere asyou're using acomputer simulation, but it's 5 Q. Areyou aso awarethat from the west peak of the Bigelows
6 not showing what somebody hiking today up on Crocker 6 you can see the Sugarloaf golf course, lagoons, things
7 Mountain would see; correct? | mean, taking the turbines 7 like that?
8 aside, you wouldn't be able to see Black Nubble when 8 A. Theviewpointsthat | analyzed wereincluded in my list.
9 you're on the summit of Crocker Mountain; correct? 9 | didn't analyze any viewpoints from the Bigelows.
10 A. Il understandit'svisible for the surveyor cuit. 10 Scenery analysisis asite-specific task. When you
11 Q. I'mtalking about on the summit, not off the summit on the 11 get over there on Bigelow Mountain and look back thisway,
12 surveyor cut. 12 the landscape character is different.
13 A. No, my understanding is that the vegetation screens the 13 It's different than what is described for the
14 view of Black Nubble at this point; and as| said, the 14 viewpoints that |'ve analyzed.
15 point of even including this was to demonstrate that if a 15 Q. Now, you have asyour second photo Turbine 9, thecut in
16 weather event occurred that eliminated the vegetation, the 16 the Turbine 9, Mars Hill; do you recall that?
17 wind farm would still be there, it would be visible. 17 A. Yes
18 Q. Infact, and you are aware that the Appalachian Mountain 18 Q. Wheredid you get that photo from?
19 Club's book on these mountains said that Crocker isa 19 A. Itwase-mailedtomeby J. T. Horn of the Appalachian
20 wooded summit? 20 Trail Conservancy.
21 A. No, | wasnot aware of it. 21 Q. Youhaven't been up to Mars Hill?
22 Q. Intermsof your discussions about Sugarloaf mountaintop, 22 A. No,sir, | havenot.
23 would you agree that -- that's accessible by a short side 23 Q. Areyou aware that the applicant's experts have said that
24 trail from the AT; isthat correct? 24 they're going to be clearing for the turbine base pad
25 A. Itisaccessible. 25 maybe 1/8 of what had to be done at the Mars Hill
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1 Q. It'sanofficia -- whatever -- 1 Turbine 9?
2 A. Blue-blazedtrail, yes, sir. 2 A. IreadinMr. DeWan's testimony the specifications of the
3 Q. Onthat blue-blazed trail, you've been up to the top of 3 dimensions of the clearing pads, the rectangular clearing
4 Sugarloaf? 4 pads.
5 A. Yes | have 5 Q. Soyou have no persona knowledge that the photo you
6 Q. Andyou agreethat there's several large cell towers, 6 showed of Turbine 9 in Mars Hill will have any resemblance
7 buildings, picnic tables, chair lifts, things like that? 7 at all to what will be doneif this project is approved at
8 A. Yes, | doagreewith that, and hikers along the 8 Black Nubble; correct?
9 Appalachian Trail can choose to take those side trails or 9 A. Idon'tthink anybody knows how it will resemble what's
10 not. 10 done at Black Nubble because the grading plan,
11 Q. Right. Infact, | think you indicated that you saw a 11 site-specific road and landing design, has not been
12 number of hikers or people up there who didn't seem 12 disclosed.
13 deterred? 13 Q. Areyou familiar with LURC's process of a preliminary
14 A. Wesaw hikersthat came up from the resort. 14 development plan and afinal development plan?
15 Q. Now, you aso testified about where you might be able to 15 A. I'veheardit referred to, yes, sir.
16 see the ski resorts; do you recall talking about that? 16 Q. You'reawarethat we're here on apreliminary development
17 A. Yesgir. 17 plan?
18 Q. Haveyou been over to the Bigelows, to the west peak of 18 A. I'mawareof that, but if you are seeking to analyze
19 Bigelow? 19 potential impacts from proposal, the specific information,
20 A. No,sir, | havenot. 20 site-specific information is necessary to fully analyze
21 Q. Areyou aware that from the west peak of Bigelow -- were 21 those impacts.
22 you here yesterday when Mr. DeWan testified? 22 Q. Would you agree generally, Mr. Crews, that from last
23 A. No,sir, | wasnt. 23 summer to this that the proposed turbines for the project
24 Q. Butyou'vereviewed his photos; correct? 24 are approximately three times further from the Appalachian
25 A. | reviewed hiswritten testimony, yes. 25 Trail than they were before?
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1 In other words, before the closest would have been 1 color, particularly in that case. In any scenery
2 approximately 1 mile, and now it would be approximately 3 2 analysis, the contrast that you're analyzing is specific
3 miles? 3 to aviewpoint and the distance that the object being
4 A. That varies with each specific viewpoint anayzed; but 4 viewed as and what the user concern was.
5 from certain viewpoints, yes, the distance is greater, 5 MR. THALER: Mr. Chairman, how much timedo | have?
6 yes. 6 THE CHAIR: 10 minutes.
7 Q. Wouldyou aso agree that in terms of lighting, previously 7 MR. THALER: 10 minutes, thank you. And | apologize
8 there were 30 lights proposed, now it's down to 7? 8 for taking quickly but I'm not given much time here this
9 A. | would--that'swhat I've read in the proposal and 9 morning.
10 that's -- | would agree that fewer lights would represent 10 BY MR. THALER:
11 areduced impact; but when analyzing scenery impacts, you 11 Q. Mr. Crews, it'salso my understanding in responseto a
12 analyze what the proposal is and what the contrasts are 12 question from Commission Hilton that your position is that
13 within the context of the characteristic landscape. 13 basicaly if you can see wind turbines, even if they're 15
14 Q. Mr. Crews, inyour testimony, your 2007 testimony, you 14 miles from the Appalachian Trail, that would be an
15 mention in one location that there would be visible -- | 15 unacceptable modification; correct?
16 think it's 18 out of 30 turbines. Y ou agree that that 16 A. When| answered that question what | was describing is the
17 must have been atypo. There's not 30 turbines proposed 17 terminology used in individual management system.
18 under the revised plan? 18 Certainly on a site-specific analysis, as any introduced
19 A. That definitely isatypo that | must have missed. 19 element in the landscape, is further away from the
20 Q. Sometimes typos happen. 20 viewpoint then the impacts of that are reduced.
21 A. Theydo. 21 No, | wouldn't say that at any distance that it would
22 Q. It doesn't mean there's any evil intent behind atypo? 22 be an unacceptable modification.
23 A. Certainly not. 23 Q. Last summer you said 10 miles, do you remember that, that
24 Q. Intermsof your prior tegtimony -- by the way, you said 24 was at least a minimum that you said if you could seeiit
25 in 2006 that at the Sugarloaf summit the view is dominated 25 from 10 miles away anywhere aong the trail, that would be
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1 by three communication towers, aski lift terminus, and 1 an unacceptable modification; do you recal that?
2 two large buildings, and that's because you can actually 2 A. ltdependson the extent of the project at thetime. When
3 walk from thetrail and touch those structures; correct? 3 you're talking about the full project across the two
4 A. Thesidetrail emptiesout into alarge open areaup here 4 mountai ntops, those seen from a distance of 10 mileswith
5 at the top, and yes, you can go right to the base of those 5 the excessive scale of those projects.
6 towers. 6 It would probably be determined to be an unacceptable
7 Q. Andyou can't goright to the base of the Black Nubble 7 modification. Asyou may know, the Avery Peak acrossthe
8 towers and touch them from public property; correct? 8 way hereis 6.1 miles, and you can see the 20-foot high
9 A. Unlessit's posted otherwise, | would assume so. 9 structure on it, even on aday like today that's fairly
10 Q. Wadll, let's-- 10 hazy.
11 A. I'venot beenthere. 11 Q. | agree. Were you here when this exhibit was marked
12 Q. Haveyou been to Stonehenge by the way, since the question 12 yesterday?
13 came up? 13 A. No,sir, | wasnot.
14 A. Yes 14 Q. 1I'll represent to you thiswas, | believe, Exhibit 22-B
15 Q. Sohavel. If you had apink Stonehenge pillar, you could 15 and commissioners and Ms. Underhill was given acopy.
16 actually put your hand on it because that's public 16 Y ou're familiar with the concept of relative height;
17 property; right? 17 correct?
18 A. No, actualy they've got it gated off. 18 A. sure
19 Q. Wadll, you can get within 20 feet of the pillar; correct? 19 Q. Youeventaked about it in terms of the hiker survey when
20 A. Whatever distance, you can see them, yes. 20 you said that was one of the flaws of Mr. DeWan's analysis
21 Q. You can seethem from about 20 feet away as opposed to the 21 because you said the hikers weren't told how far away from
22 turbines on Black Nubble from which on the AT the closest 22 their eyes to hold the pictures; isthat correct?
23 point that somebody on a public road could get where they 23 A. Correct.
24 could see it would be 4 miles; correct? 24 Q. Wereyou aware that Market Decisions, who did the survey,
25 A. Thequestion related more to the idea of contrast and 25 had on the photographs how far -- on the back of the
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1 photographs -- how far people were to hold them and they 1 the hearing last year, the sentence that | included in my
2 instructed people on that? 2 presentation seemed to be more appropriate that no more
3 . Theexamplesthat | saw in the hearing last year did not 3 adverse impacts would be created than were necessary to
4 have that information on them. 4 build the wind farm proposal.
5 If you hold 22-B out approximately 24 inches, and we look 5 Q. Ijust have one more question for Mr. Crews and then |
6 at The Horns on Bigelow, which is 9.7 miles, pretty close 6 have a couple for Pam and then I'll be done.
7 to 10, you'll see the relative height of the turbines. 7 Did you -- | haveto ask a preliminary question and
8 Would you agree with me is maybe -- Mr. DeWan what 8 then ask my last question to you, Mr. Crews.
9 has .19 inches. Do they look about .19 inchesto you? 9 Did you review al the prefiled testimony or only
10 In my opinion thisis clearly uselessinformation. Any 10 that of Mr. DeWan in terms of the applicant's testimony?
11 scenery analysisis conducted on a site-specific basis and 11 A. Just Mr. DeWan's.
12 you're determining the contrast of the introduced element 12 Q. Soyoudidn't review Mr. Lee's prefiled in which he
13 within the elements of the characteristic landscape. 13 provided the Maine legidature's definition of undue
14 . Mr. Crews, | understand that you may not like or agree 14 adverse impact; isthat correct?
15 with Mr. DeWan'sanalysis. | have asimple physics 15 A. No,sir, | did not seethat.
16 question for you. 16 MR. THALER: Movingto -- do you want meto call you
17 Would you agree that aturbine, the Black Nubble 17 Ms. Underhill?
18 turbine -- you know the stacks of them, you've smulated 18 MS. UNDERHILL: Youmay cal mewhat you like.
19 them -- from 9.7 miles away are going to beif not .19 19 EXAMINATION OF PAM UNDERHILL
20 inches, surely less than haf an inch high. 20 BY MR.THALER:
21 Would you agree with that? 21 Q. You mentioned that the Commission should be familiar with
22 | would assume that the cal culations used to develop this 22 the law and we agree with that.
23 document are correct. 23 Areyou aware that -- you quoted the Maine Trail
24 . Soisit your testimony that seeing something that maybe 24 System statute in your testimony; do you recall that?
25 is.19 inches high 9, 10 miles away is an unacceptable 25 A. Yes
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1 modification? 1 Q. Areyou awarethat what, for example, the Land Use
2 . When you do a scenery analysis, you have to look at the 2 Regulation Commission did pursuant to that statute wasto
3 whole picture. Thisisone stick figure on a piece of 3 in part create asubdistrict called a P-RR subdistrict
4 white paper. 4 that would include the Appaachian Trail running through
5 | asked you agenera question. I'll restate the 5 the unorganized territories, are you familiar with that?
6 question. 6 A. Yes
7 Isit your position that seeing -- even if you saw 7 Q. Areyouasofamiliar that in a P-RR subdistrict there'sa
8 all 18 Black Nubble turbines from 10 miles away a quarter 8 250-foot wide buffer on either side of thetrail?
9 inch high that that would be an unacceptable modification 9 A. | thought it wason 200 feet on either side of thetrail,
10 that this Commission or no Commission or board anywhere 10 but | am aware that it exists.
11 should permit? 11 Q. It'scertainly not 1000 feet or amile or 2 miles;
12 . No, it hasto be determined on a site-specific basis. 12 correct?
13 . Let me move quickly to your dictionary definitions of 13 A. Yes, correct.
14 undue. 14 Q. Let mejust ask you quickly, the Black Nubble property is
15 Y ou said that your definition of undue was excessive. 15 private property; correct?
16 Did you then go and look at what the definition of 16 A. Yesitis.
17 excessive was on your Internet dictionaries? 17 Q. DoestheNational Park Service have a scenic easement on
18 . No, gir, | did not. 18 any portion of the project site?
19 I'll represent to you that excessive by dictionary.com is 19 A. No,wedonat.
20 going beyond the usual necessary or proper limit or 20 Q. Hasthe National Park Service sought to acquire a scenic
21 degree. Webster, exceeding what is usual, necessary, 21 easement or purchase either Black Nubble or Redington?
22 proper, or normal. 22 A. No.
23 So being more than necessary is comparable to what 23 Q. We've seen photographs, particularly again from the
24 Mr. DeWan's definition was; correct? 24 Bigelows, for example, west peak and I'm sure you're
25 In the context in which | heard him make the sentence at 25 familiar with it, looking from the Appalachian Trail back
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1 towards Sugarloaf where you have avery nice view of the 1 the visual impacts on the Appaachian Trail?
2 ski dlopes up behind us here and the lagoons and things 2 A. It certainly reduces the impacts because it's one mountain
3 like that. 3 instead of two; but in the analysisit was determined that
4 Did the National Park Service oppose the development 4 the contrast with the form, line, color, texture and
5 of the ski resort or any expansions of Sugarloaf? 5 overdl scale of the project is still excessive and
6 A. Not that I'm aware of but I'm not exactly sure of the 6 represents a significant impact.
7 timing and scheduling of when the Sugarloaf ski areacame 7 Q. DidMr. DeWan's visua impact assessment follow the
8 into operation or when it's been expanded. 8 methodology in either the Scenery Management System or
9 But | did -- | haveindicated in my testimony 9 Visua Management System?
10 previously that the National Park Service aone cannot 10 A. Hemadeareferencetoitin afew locations, but he
11 protect al of the valuesthat are important to the 11 didn't follow the methodology exactly asis spelled out in
12 Appdachian Nationa Scenic Trail, and we would like to 12 the systems.
13 create a climate of concern around the trail, and we would 13 He placed much greater emphasis on items that are
14 appreciate LURC's assistance in helping to protect this 14 less important in the process described in the Visua
15 nationa resource. 15 Management System.
16 Q. A climateof concern, asyou describeit, could be 10 or 16 Q. Youwere unable, based on the information that you had
17 15 miles away from the trail; correct? 17 availableto you, to model the cut-and-fill aspect of the
18 A. It dependson the section of the trail and the values that 18 roads on Black Nubble; isthat right?
19 are a stake. 19 A. That'scorrect.
20 MR. THALER: Mr. Chairman, | have no further 20 Q. If you had had that information and assuming that there
21 quedtions. Thank you. Did | finish under 20 minutes? 21 are cuts-and-fills, what would be the likely impact of
22 THE CHAIR: I'm going to haveto give Mr. Plouffea | 22 those visualy?
23 few extraminutes, I'm sure. 23 A. They -- the cut-and-fill would increase the visua
24 | assume you're next, Mr. Plouffe. 24 contrast between the disturbed areas and the surrounding
25 MR. PLOUFFE: | think so. 25 landscape.
494 496
1 THE CHAIR: Comeright up. 1 On steep sopes where the road traverses the slope,
2 EXAMINATION OF ERIK CREWS 2 the cut-and-fill could be extensive. Wherethey are
3 BY MR.HARVEY: 3 blasting into rock, the color contrast of the white rock
4 Q. Whileweretransitioning here, Mr. Crews, did you -- the 4 against the forested landscape could be very noticeable.
5 applicant, of course, had the obligation to do a complete 5 Q. Soif you, from alayperson's perspective, were to look at
6 analysis of ahuge area around this wind farm proposal and 6 acut-and-fill you see rock or some kind of riprap above
7 presented alot of viewpoints. 7 the road and the same below the road instead of natura
8 Y our simulations did not include al of the 8 vegetation?
9 viewpoints that he provided; is that correct? 9 A. That'scorrect; or in certain casesiif it was solid rock,
10 A. That'scorrect. | only analyzed from the viewpoints of 10 you may see ablasted vertica cut face above the road,
11 this section of the Appalachian Trail. 11 and then the fill material or overcast -- side cast
12 Q. From-- 12 materials from that blasting down on the lower side of the
13 A. From this section of the Appalachian Trail from Saddleback | 13 road.
14 Mountain to Crocker Mountain. 14 Q. Sowithout that information, would it be fair to say that
15 Q. Soyour viewswere selected based on the proximity tothe [ 15 you cannot do a complete visual impact assessment?
16 trail and the project; right? 16 A. Thatisabsolutely true.
17 A. That'scorrect. 17 Q. But your visua impact assessment, even without that,
18 MR. PLOUFFE: I'm Bill Plouffe, and | represent a 18 concludesthat thisis excessive?
19 number of intervenors. | really only have afew questions. | 19 A. That'scorrect.
20 might not even use my whole 10 minutes, Mr. Chairman. 20 Q. I believethere wastestimony in written form from
21 EXAMINATION OF ERIK CREWS 21 Dr. Palmer. You've been asked one question about his
22 BY MR. PLOUFFE: 22 testimony last time.
23 Q. Going to the bottom line here, cutting back this project 23 | believe it said that the human eye cannot make out
24 from Redington and Black Nubble to just Black Nubble, has | 24 forms at anything beyond 8.9 miles.
25 that, in your professional opinions, significantly changed 25 Do you have a comment on that?
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1 A. Itdependsonwhat the object is, the size of the object, 1 THE CHAIR: Thank you. NRCM. While Peter iscoming
2 the atmospheric conditions, the typical atmospheric 2 down here, Mr. Crews --
3 conditions at the site. 3 EXAMINATION OF ERIK CREWS
4 To make blanket statements like that without taking 4 BY MR.HARVEY:
5 into consideration the site-specific information can be 5 Q. Injustlistening to your presentation on your scenic
6 very misleading. 6 system that you used, it seems kind of formalistic and
7 Q. Mr. Thaer gave you ahandout of what Mr. DeWan prepared 7 that's not a criticism.
8 of windmills supposedly representing the height of 8 It obviously hasto work. You're amost saying that
9 windmills at various points, and you began to tell him 9 thereis avery objective system and there are assumptions
10 that you didn't think that was useful information. 10 involved here.
11 Could you expand on that? 11 Isthat true? Areyou personaly making assumptions
12 A. Wadll, onceagain as|'ve said repeatedly, when doing a 12 that drive how the analysis comes out?
13 scenery analysis, it is a site-specific task. 13 A. Thatisthe beauty of using a standardized system such as
14 Y ou take into consideration the landscape character 14 the Visual Management System and the Scenic Management
15 from a specific location as seen from a specific location. 15 System.
16 Y ou take into consideration your concern level, you take 16 It introduces an objective methodology, a repeatable
17 into consideration how the objects will appear in the 17 methodology, that can be used from project to project, and
18 landscape and how they will contrast with form, line, 18 by following the process and applying the definitions of
19 color, texture and the existing landscape, and looking at 19 the various terminol ogies, we're able to come up with the
20 astick figure on a piece of white paper has no 20 most consistent and objective means to assess scenery
21 resemblance whatsoever what these things will actually 21 impacts.
22 look like on the ground. 22 Q. Sol guessit's-- your contention isthat there are
23 So in terms of a scenery analysis, no, | don't find 23 very -- you don't have to make any key assumptions here
24 this to be useful; from a physics standpoint as Mr. Thaler 24 that might drive this analysis one way or the other?
25 described, it'sinteresting but it haslittle relevance to 25 A. Thedetermination -- through the use of the simulations
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1 asite-specific scenery analysis. 1 and then site visits, the determination of how the
2 Q. Yesterday we heard Mr. DeWan talk about holding one's hand 2 introduced elements will appear in the landscape has to be
3 out and moving -- spacing the index finger and the thumb 3 made by a human.
4 and gauging the visual impact by how high that is, a 4 I mean, when you look at the simulations and you see
5 variant on that figure you just looked at. 5 that those elements of form, line, and color are not
6 Isn't it true as a matter of physics that the 6 repeated or barred from any other element in the landscape
7 mountain ridges also fit within afairly small space 7 and that the scale of the proposal is so large of the
8 between the finger and thumb and distances? 8 individual turbines, then it's pretty obvious that it fits
9 A. Absolutely. Depending on the viewing distances, yes. In 9 within the classification of the modificationin the
10 the 16 yearsthat I've worked with the Forest Service and 10 Visua Management System.
11 done Scenery Management, I've never been taught or seen 11 THE CHAIR: Areyou ready, Peter? You've got 10
12 anyone assess scenery impacts by that technique. 12 minutes, right?
13 MR. PLOUFFE: Thank you, Erik. 13 MR. DIDISHEIM: I've got 10 minutes.
14 EXAMINATION OF PAM UNDERHILL 14 I'm Pete Didisheim, and I'm with the Natural
15 BY MR. PLOUFFE: 15 Resources Council of Maine, and | have some questions for
16 Q. Pam, when wasthe Appalachian Trail designated asa 16 Mr. Crewsto begin with.
17 National Scenic Trail? 17 THE CHAIR: Isthat microphone on? Y our voice sounds
18 A. In1968. 18 alittle-- I don't know if everyone's hearing it, that all.
19 Q. Soif Sugarloaf Mountain was constructed -- the Sugarloaf 19 EXAMINATION OF ERIK CREWS
20 Mountain ski area were constructed before 1968, would 20 BY MR. DIDISHEIM:
21 there have been any opportunity for the federal government 21 Q. Mr. Crews, oneof your simulations, Exhibit F, is of what
22 to comment in favor or in opposition? 22 ahiker allegedly would see of Black Nubble from the top
23 A. No. 23 of Sugarloaf Mountain; isthat correct?
24 MR. PLOUFFE: Thank you. That'sall | have, 24 A. Yes
25 Mr. Chairman. 25 Q. Andyou've been to the top?
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1 A. Yes | have 1 the Saddleback ski areaand over at Crocker Mountain.
2 Q. I'dliketotalk alittle bit about the development that 2 Q. Haveyou been to either of those locations?
3 exists on the top of Sugarloaf Mountain. 1'd like to show 3 A. No, I havenot.
4 afew dides. 4 Q. You had aquote earlier this morning, you just don't see
5 Just so that we are al quite aware of what is at the 5 development. When you were saying, you just don't see
6 top of Sugarloaf Mountain, the second tallest mountain in 6 development, you weren't talking based on personal
7 Maine, if you can just click through some of these, 7 experience?
8 there'sthree cell phone towers, isthat correct, to the 8 A. I wasbasing that on the viewsthat | did experience while
9 best of your knowledge? 9 on the trail and from photographs that |'ve seen aswell.
10 A. Yes 10 Q. Thisisabout 50 feet from the top of Sugarloaf looking
11 Q. Andthereisfour buildings up there to the best of your 11 down on thisvillage.
12 knowledge? 12 So would you call thisfitting -- blending in with
13 A. I recall seeingtwo. I'm surethat that's correct. 13 the environment?
14 Q. Quitealarge structure. There'sachair lift? 14 A. I'mnot used to the term blending in with the environment.
15 A. Hm-hmm (indicates yes.) 15 No, that is on the other side of the summit. That'son
16 Q. Guidewires, here you can seethe large facility. Looking 16 the east side of the summit looking down.
17 over towards Redington and Black Nubble the chair lifts? 17 Q. Inlooking over what you described, thisis Bigelow Range
18 A. Yes 18 in the distance; right?
19 Q. Now, your simulation includes none of this, none of these 19 A. | beievethatiscorrect.
20 objectsin the foreground. Can you explain why? 20 Q. You'venot been to the Bigelow Range?
21 A. Yes, because when you stand below those objectswiththem 21 A. No.
22 to the back looking to the west, they're al behind you. 22 Q. Andthe Bigelow Range you mentionisaClass A in terms of
23 Q. Theblue-blazed trail that comes up is not below any of 23 visual resource?
24 this, so how does a hiker get below any of this? 24 A. Hm-hmm (indicates yes).
25 A. I woulddisagree. The blue-blazed trail comes up from the 25 Q. Soall of thisvillage, six-story hotel, base lodge, lifts
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1 west and comes out into the opening below into the west of 1 hundreds of condominiums are al in therelative
2 all of this. 2 foreground, about two miles distancein front of a
3 Q. Theseweretaken five days ago. 3 Class A visual resource?
4 A. Haveyou beento the site? 4 A. Andviewed from the top of the ski slopes. | have no
5 Q. Yes, I've been several times. 5 involvement in preparing any sort of scenery assessment
6 A. Thenyoull realize what I'm saying is correct. 6 associated with the development of this resort or
7 Q. Sononeof these arerelevant to avisua assessment if 7 classifying the inventory.
8 you're surrounded by these structures? 8 It's really not relevant to the viewpoints that |
9 A. Yes they are. They arerelevant in terms of the context 9 analyzed for the Black Nubble proposal. Yes, obvioudy
10 of the surrounding landscape, yes. 10 there's aresort right next to a State preserve that we
11 Q. You have said that the ski areas visible -- thisisthe 11 classify asClass A.
12 corner of the Nationa Trail corridor, thisis about 150, 12 Q. They might be relevant to the hiker's experience?
13 200 feet from the summit; correct? 13 A. Absolutely. It will definitely affect the hiker's
14 A. I'll take your word on that. 14 experience from the Bigelows.
15 Q. Sotheboundary of the Appaachian Tralil is pretty close 15 Q. Andit'snot subordinate to the landscape?
16 to the top? 16 A. Absolutely not.
17 A. Again, I'll haveto defer to you on that. 17 Q. Soit'sprobably considered unacceptableif you ran it
18 Q. You havesaidthat the ski areasin the areaare 18 through your system?
19 essentially invisible, little visibility and visible from 19 A. It'sanexistingimpact.
20 only two small locations; isthat correct? 20 Q. Andit'smorethan 10 years so it would meet one of those
21 A. Fromthetrail itself, that's correct. 21 criteria?
22 Q. Fromthetrail itself. You made avery discrete 22 A. When you're doing a site-specific analysis, you're
23 distinction there. Not from any of the side trails. 23 analyzing the existing condition of landscape and the
24 A. Thetwo locationsthat | wasreferring to are the view 24 effects of a proposed activity within that landscape.
25 between the Saddleback and The Horn looking back toward | 25 If you are now proposing to put awater tower in this
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1 landscape, then it wouldn't be that noticeable within the 1 which the most critical views exist and they need to be
2 context of that existing landscape. 2 considered in the analysis.
3 That's not how the Scenery Management System works. 3 But you'reright, at any point along the trail where
4 Q. |justwanttobesurel understand. You had smulations 4 there arefiltered views, vegetation could bekilled by a
5 of seven locations, and you've been to two of those, as 5 weather event or a disease and more views opened up and
6 best | can tell -- the top of Sugarloaf and Saddleback 6 that isacritical thing to consider.
7 Junior -- but you have not been to five of the other ones? 7 Q. Other views could open up and views could disappear?
8 The Horn, Hebron, Spaulding, Crocker, and Saddleback, 8 A. It'spossible. Inthealpine areasit'svery unlikely
9 you've not been to any of those sites? 9 that vegetation taller than what's typical for those
10 A. That'scorrect. 10 alpine areas, such as Saddleback Junior, it's unlikely
11 Q. Sothesimulationswere done where, based on? 11 those would grow high enough to obscure the view.
12 A. Thesimulations were done based on photographs and GIS 12 MR. DIDISHEIM: How muchtimedo | have? 5 minutes.
13 data of the locations along the trail. 13 THE CHAIR: That'sbeing generous. Look, it's 11:30,
14 | took geographic information system data, digital 14  now. | don't want to start Mr. Plouffe's testimony until after
15 elevation model, and a superimposed aerial imagery to show 15 lunch becauseit wouldn't be fair to him for consistency.
16 where the open areas of the landscape existed and where 16 Thisis an important topic and we're all interested
17 the Appalachian Trail route crossed through those open 17 init, soI'm going to let the discussion go, but we're going
18 landscapes. 18 tobedoneby 12 o'clock.
19 | identified those points and brought those into the 19 MS. UNDERHILL: Mr. Crews actually has aplaneto
20 visualization software from the GIS application and were 20 catch out of Bangor.
21 confirmed with Appalachian Trail Conservancy managers. 21 THE CHAIR: WEe're going to be done by 12. We've got
22 Q. Thisistheview from Spaulding. You had asimulationin 22 one more questioner. If we're done before 12 that's even
23 which there are no trees. Thiswas taken four days ago at 23 better.
24 the top of Spaulding. Thisisthe view that exists today. 24 | think the Commission's interested in this
25 A. Theview that | prepared for Spaulding was based on the 25 discussion, and | assume all the intervenors and the applicant
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1 GIS coordinates from an ATC employee and a photograph 1 areaswadll. | don't want to cut it off and then go home and
2 taken at those GPS coordinate locations, and you're much 2 wonder why we didn't ask all these questions.
3 further down the slope of the opening to where the trees 3 If everybody will buy into that, that's what 1'd like
4 obscure the view quite a bit more than the photograph did. 4 todo, thank you.
5 Q. Do you know when that photograph was taken? 5 MR. DIDISHEIM: | don't have many more questions,
6 A. | wouldhavetolook back and provide that information to 6 Mr. Chairman.
7 you some other time. 7 BY MR. DIDISHEIM:
8 When considering long-term impacts such asawind 8 Q. I just wantto make sure, most of these simulations were
9 farm, as |'ve stated before, vegetative screening really 9 done on your computer in North Carolinal presume?
10 should not even be considered. 10 A. That'scorrect.
11 Look at those trees -- 11 Q. Withdatathat was given to you electronically and afew
12 Q. Thosetreesare growing back. Can you agree that they can 12 photos?
13 also grow back and obscure aview? 13 A. Could you repeat that?
14 A. Oh, absolutely. Absolutely. 14 Q. Withdatathat you gathered electronically and photos that
15 Q. Areyou saying that you only consider eliminating screens 15 were submitted by organizations in opposition to the
16 to increase the view and you don't consider them growing 16 project?
17 back and obscuring the view? 17 A. | used avariety of datasourcesfor GIS analysis and for
18 A. Whenyou do ascenery anaysis, you want to analyze for 18 the simulations that included GPS coordinates, trail
19 the worst-case scenario. 19 location data, USGS digital information models, USGS
20 Q. Andtheworst caseis blowdown anywhere to open up any 20 aerial imagery, and color orthophotos. | used the CAD
21 view, so really what's the difference between an opening 21 file from the applicant. Many different data sources.
22 and a closed section of the trail? 22 Q. Butvery little of it wasfirg-hand experience on the
23 A. Wdl-- | mean, that'sagood point. The fact that we 23 trail?
24 have identified numerous open views that have clear views 24 A. | hiked asection from the --
25 to the proposed development, those are the viewpoints from 25 Q. Your testimony has the two sections that you've hiked?
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1 A. Right. 1 A. My recollectionisyou seevery little of it. Asyou're
2 Q. Collectively you've touched maybe 5 percent of the segment 2 coming back from The Horn towards Route 4, you seeit for
3 of thetrail? 3 avery short duration.
4 A. Maybethat. 4 Q. But that'sbased on your recollection and that could be --
5 Q. Youincluded the photo of the Mars Hill Turbine 9 when you 5 A. Claify--
6 testified that you had not visited that site, but you 6 Q. --based onacurrent photo?
7 includeit becauseit's of asimilar project. 7 A. Right. I'vebeentotheski area. I'm certainly well
8 | assume by similar you just mean that it'sawind 8 aware that they have done improvements to the base lodge
9 farm? 9 and other activities down lower on the mountain.
10 A. It'sawind farm on amountain ridge. 10 Q. Soyou have not been to the top of Sugarloaf ski area. So
11 Q. A windfarm onamountain ridge? 11 the photos that | just showed you with all the structure,
12 A. Inthisregion. 12 you weren't really --
13 Q. Youhave said that your scenic and visua analysis system 13 A. | haven't touched that stuff.
14 can be used in any location. It can be applied generally 14 Q. Didyou review and approve the photo simulation from the
15 across the landscape, not just -- 15 top of Sugarloaf and these other ones that Erik Crews did?
16  A. Hm-hmm (indicatesyes). 16 A. | don't know what you mean by review and approve.
17 Q. Okay. Now, if the ridge were within afew miles of the 17 Q. Asthey were submitted into the record, did you receive
18 Appalachian Trail, | presume you would apply your system 18 them, take alook at them as part of your packet?
19 and conclude that it was unacceptable? 19 A. |certainly did, yes.
20 A. It would depend on the site-specific analysis. 20 Q. Butyou had no first-hand knowledge of the cell towers,
21 MR. DIDISHEIM: | have acouple of questionsfor Pam. | 21 the buildings, the chair lift, all the other activities up
22 EXAMINATION OF PAM UNDERHILL 22 there?
23 BY MR. DIDISHEIM: 23 A. I'mawarethat they're up there and | have great
24 Q. Pam, you've been to the top of Sugarloaf ski area. 24 confidence in my staff and my colleagues.
25 Do you believe that it's -- 25 Q. Butyou did nothing to suggest Erik that maybe you should
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1 A. Actudly | have not been to the top of Sugarloaf ski area. 1 include these in the image because most hikers who go to
2 Q. You've not been to the top of the mountain? 2 the top of that mountain are surrounded by those
3 A. Npo, | havenot. 3 structures?
4 Q. Canl maybe havefor the record clarity of how much of the 4 A. No, | think Erik addressed the fact that what we were
5 trail between Route 4 and 27 you have been? 5 looking at were some trails looking out at Black Nubble.
6 A. | havehiked up from Route 4 to the top of Saddleback and 6 Y ou know, Peter, certainly thetrail has a great
7 over to The Horn and alittle beyond The Horn and back. 7 variety of experienceson it. We can't undue existing
8 Q. Soyou've not been to Saddleback Junior, the Poplar Ridge? 8 devel opment nor do we seek to.
9 A. I'msorry, | have been to Saddleback Junior. 9 Q. Some of those structures possibly were introduced since
10 Q. Saddieback Junior isasfar asyou've gone, but you 10 the establishment of the National corridor?
11 haven't been to Poplar Ridge to Spaulding? 11 A. Andyou make decisions about where -- you pick your
12 A. No, | havenot. 12 fights. Where there's already an area that's compromised
13 Q. Thestretch, Orbeton stream, any of that stretch? 13 by human devel opment, you're going to have less concern
14 A. No. 14 about additional development going there.
15 Q. That'shelpful. Soyou have walked this stretch leading 15 Where there are sections of the trail that are
16 up to The Horn and you can look back and see parts of 16 pristine, there's an objective to maintain that.
17 Saddleback ski area. 17 Q. Doyou haveany data--
18 When did you do that hike? 18 THE CHAIR: How much longer are you going here now?
19 A. Weél, it would have been back during the time whenwewere | 19 MR. DIDISHEIM: Two questions.
20 involved in the issue of the ski area expansion, so that 20 THE CHAIR: Weve got to wrap it up here.
21 was around 2000, 1999, in that vicinity. 21 BY MR.DIDISHEIM:
22 Q. Okay. Sodoyou have any reason to disagree with an 22 Q. You had said quite emphatically this morning that the
23 observation that if oneiswalking that hike today and 23 National Park Service does not support a protected scenic
24 looks back towards Saddleback, you would see alodge, 24 buffer around the Appalachian Trail.
25 parking lots, condominiums, and ski slopes? 25 The Appaachian Trail has 281 milesin Maine?
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1 A. 285inlength. 1 Assessment Report?
2 Q. Couldyounameastretch -- 2 A. No.
3 A. Excuseme, did you say we do not support a scenic buffer 3 Q. You stated at the beginning of your testimony this morning
4 around thetrail? We've been very dedicated to creating a 4 that the Commission has been presented with "cute little
5 scenic buffer around the trail. 5 statistics about global warming." Y ou made that
6 Q. Okay, aprotected corridor of 3 or 4 miles? 6 statement?
7 A. Okay. 7 A. | saidsound bites.
8 Q. Youhaven' established aposition on that, that you would 8 Q. Yousad cutelittle statistics. What cute little
9 like a protective corridor of 3 or 4 miles on both sides 9 statistics were you referring to if you missed Dr. Wake's
10 of the Appalachian Trail? 10 testimony yesterday?
11 A. No, wehave not sought that, sought to acquire that kind 11 A. I'mreferring to some of theinformation that has beenin
12 of interest with the trail. 12 the prefiled testimony. | was referring to some of the
13 Q. Canyouname astretch of the Appalachian Trail in Maine 13 statistics of the Natural Resource Council of Maineand |
14 within 4 miles, or at 4 miles, where you believe awind 14 specifically elaborated on those.
15 farm would be acceptable? 15 Q. Didyou review the testimony of Dr. Wake who provided
16 A. Not off thetop of my head. 16 explicit testimony on the impact of global warming in this
17 THE CHAIR: That'sit. CLF, are you asking 17 area of the state of Maine?
18 questions? 18 A. No.
19 MR. MAHONEY: Yes, weare. 19 Q. Isityour position that the undisputed impacts of global
20 THE CHAIR: You'vegot 15 minutes. 20 warming will not impact the Appalachian Trail?
21 MR. MAHONEY: Good morning. My nameis Sean Mahoney. [ 21 A. Weareall concerned about the impacts of global warming.
22 I'mwith the Conservation Law Foundation. | have questions for 22 Itsahugeissue. And there are impacts that could
23 youfirgt, Ms. Underhill, and then for Mr. Crews. 23 result to the Appalachian Trail from global warming.
24 24 Obviously we've got tough tradeoffs to deal with
25 25 here.
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1 EXAMINATION OF PAM UNDERHILL 1 Q. Thatsaid, you till believe that global warming is not an
2 BY MR.MAHONEY: 2 issue for this proceeding?
3 Q. Firstof al I want to thank you both for your service. | 3 A. ldont--1dont--1don'tknow.
4 don't think anybody here disputes that thetrail isa 4 Q. Youstated that you're from West Virginia?
5 national treasure. 5 A. lliveinWest Virginianow.
6 That said, | was surprised, to say the very least, at 6 Q. Haveyou personally witnessed the destruction from coal
7 some of your remarks this morning, Ms. Underhill. 7 mining, and by that | mean both surface or mountaintop
8 Isthereally the position of the National Park 8 removal, aswell as underground mining?
9 Service, DOI, and the federal government that global 9 A. | havenot visited sitesin West Virginia. | certainly
10 warming isirrelevant to this proceeding? 10 have seen plenty of that activity in photographs and news
11 A. 1think what | said wasthat the charge of this Land Use 11 and whatnot.
12 Regulation Commission is to eval uate the appropriateness 12 Q. Soyoureaware of theimpact that not only the mining has
13 of this use on the landscape. 13 but also the actual burning of coal has on the environment
14 | am not disputing in any way on behalf of myself, 14 and habitat that the Appalachian Trail goes through?
15 the National Park Service, the Department of the Interior, 15 A. Cetainly.
16 or the federal government that global warmingisa 16 Q. Inyour view, would you rather have anew coa plant and
17 concern. 17 all the impacts associated with that, or new renewable
18 Q. Isitirrelevant to this proceeding? 18 sources of energy?
19 A. Ithinkit'snot relevant to the charge of this 19 A. 1don'thavean answer for that. That's not my area of
20 Commission. 20 expertise. It'snot my place to testify on that. I'm
21 Q. Youwere hereyesterday for the testimony of Dr. Cameron 21 here to provide information on the Appalachian Trail.
22 Wake; correct? 22 Q. Isitfair for meto assume that by your statement that
23 A. Actualy | wasnot. | left the proceedings before he 23 NRCM threw the Appalachian Trail under the bus and that
24 testified. 24 you won't forget it, that you disagree with NRCM's
25 Q. Areyou familiar with the Northeast Climate Impact 25 position on the compromised or scaled-back version of
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1 Black Nubble? 1 correct?
2 A. | wasvery disgppointed in their position on that, yes. 2 A. What wasthe original question?
3 Q. Going to your specific testimony, you state that the 3 Q. Assuming that your rebuttal testimony was that you were
4 opposition of the National Park Service hereis based 4 opposed to any wind power project within 1 to 5 mileson
5 solely on the location of thisfacility; isthat correct? 5 that portion of thetrail stretching from Saddleback to
6 A. Yes |did. 6 Sugarloaf, that 1- to 5-mile buffer isfor both sides of
7 Q. How much of the Maine Appalachian Trail is high value? 7 thetrail?
8 A. I'mnot surewhat you mean by that. 8 A. Itwould befor both sides of thetrail, but we would
9 Q. Youmakeadistinction in your testimony between high 9 again individually evaluate any proposal.
10 value and low value portions of the trail and the high 10 Q. Thoseeight wind power projectsthat are within 10 miles
11 value portions of the trail deserve greater protection 11 of the AT, where are they?
12 than low value portions of thetrail ? 12 A. They werein anumber of different states: Vermont,
13 A. I havenot systematically gone through and zoned the 13 New Hampshire, | believe Pennsylvania.
14 Appalachian Trail in Mainein my mind. 1'm just very well 14 Q. Wherein Vermont?
15 aware that this section of the Appalachian Trail is 15 A. Idon'trecall right off the top of my head.
16 considered one of the jewels of the entire trail. 16 Q. The Searsburg project is more than 10 miles; correct?
17 Q. By thissection, do you mean just the 32-mile section or 17 A. | believeso, yes.
18 34-mile section between Saddleback and Sugarl oaf? 18 Q. Wherein New Hampshire?
19 A. Thatisthe section I'm talking about. 19 A. Idon't havethat information with me right now, sorry.
20 Q. Didthat asoinclude, aso, the 100-mile wilderness 20 Q. Didyou actually review those projects and take a position
21 section? 21 on them?
22 A. No, that isfurther north, and that's also alovely 22 A. My staff did.
23 section of trail. 23 Q. Did Mr. Crewstake positions on those?
24 Q. Isthat high value? 24 A. Wehad not worked with Mr. Crews on those.
25 A. |thinkit probably could be. 25 Q. Didyou perform avisua management --
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1 Q. Any other portions of thetrail that you could state today 1 A. Wewould have done avisua analysis, yes.
2 that would qualify as high value? 2 Q. Werethose documents filed with any public agency?
3 A. Ithinkinmy testimony | referred to the trail on the 3 A. Idon'tknow offhand.
4 Great Smokey Mountains. 4 Q. Arethereany of those wind power projects within 5 miles
5 Q. No, I'mtaking about the trail in Maine. 5 of the AT?
6 A. I'mnot prepared to say at thistime. 6 A. I would haveto get back to you on that.
7 Q. Soabout 132 miles of the 285 miles of thetrail, at 7 Q. Doesanybody else at the National Park Service -- would
8 least, are high value? 8 anybody else at the National Park Service have more
9 A. Yeah. But Sean, interms of the 100-mile wilderness, to 9 information than you would on those projects?
10 say that that section of thetrail has high value is not 10 A. Anybody inthe National Park Service?
11 to say that there might not be placesto site wind farms 11 Q. Isthereanybody else who would have that information more
12 that would not have an undue adverse impact on the trail. 12 readily available than yourself?
13 Those kinds of analyses have not taken place. They 13 A. | could check with somebody on my staff who was the
14 will take place on a site-specific basis. 14 primary person working on that, and | could get you that
15 Q. Inyour rebuttal testimony last year, you stated that you 15 information.
16 were opposed to anything that was between 1 to 5 miles of 16 Q. You statein your testimony that since 1968 100,000 acres
17 the Saddleback to the Sugarloaf portion of thetrail; 17 of land have been purchased out of easement or in feeto
18 correct? 18 protect thetrail.
19 A. Idon't have my rebuttal testimony right in front of me. 19 How much of that has occurred in Maine?
20 I know my testimony has indicated that there have been 20 A. | think we've acquired some 30,000 acres as part of the
21 some ten wind projects proposed -- or some eight wind 21 protected corridor for the trail in Maine, approximately.
22 projects proposed within 10 miles of the Appalachian 22 Q. Since1968?
23 Trail, and thisis the only one that we have opposed. 23 A. Yes
24 Q. I'll ask you aquestion about that in a second. 24 Q. Andthe National Park Service has acquired that land?
25 That 1 to 5 miles would be either side of the trail; 25 A. Yes
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1 Q. Whereisthat? 1 | think this body already determined that that

2 A. Whereisit? 2 mountain was not suitable for wind development, so it

3 Q. Yes 3 seems like arather hollow gesture to me.

4 A. What do you mean whereisit? 4 Q. What other type of development would the Park Service

5 Q. Wheredong thetrail wasthat land purchased? 5 object to on Redington Mountain? Would it object to

6 A. Starting at the New Hampshire border and -- 6 sporting camps?

7 Q. Let'ssart between Saddleback and Sugarloaf. 7 A. I'mnot prepared to answer that. | don't even know

8 A. Iguess-- I'msorry, | don't quite understand the 8 exactly what a sporting camp consists of .

9 guestion. Isit meaning where was it acquired? 9 Q. Hasit objected to -- has the National Park Service
10 Q. I'masking, was any of that land, 30,000 acres, within the 10 objected to the plans by the Western Mountain Foundation
11 Saddleback to Sugarloaf stretch of the trail? 11 to have a hut and trail system?
12 A. Yes, itwas. 12 A. No, we had afew concerns about specific elements of that
13 Q. Where? 13 proposal but the overall proposal in general, no.
14 A. Wadl, we acquired a protected border for the trail from 14 MR. MAHONEY: Thank you.
15 the Route 4 extending up. It's acombination of State and 15 EXAMINATION OF ERIK CREWS
16 federa land. | guess| just don't get what you're 16 BY MR. MAHONEY
17 asking. 17 Q. Mr. Crews, your testimony today stated that in your Visual
18 Q. Doesany of it extend beyond the 500-foot buffer that is 18 Management System you used aworst case scenario, which is
19 part of the LURC zoning requirements -- 19 leaf off; correct?
20 A. Yes 20 A. Yes, indeciduousforest.
21 Q. --orregulations? 21 Q. How much of thetrail between Saddleback and Sugarloaf is
22 A. Yes 22 deciduous?
23 Q. Whereisthat? 23 A. | don't havethat information. | prepared a GIS andlysis
24 A. | don't have detailed information a my hands right now. 24 that utilizes some of that information, but | don't have
25 I'm sorry, sir, | certainly can provideit to you. | 25 that in front of me right now.
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1 wasn't prepared to answer that kind of question. 1 Q. Whenyouwere doing your analysis for conifers, you

2 Q. Arethereany ongoing effortsto acquire land within that 2 assumed that they stay leaf out or did they --

3 32-mile stretch of the trail, Saddleback to Sugarloaf? 3 A. IntheGlSanalysisthat | did, | was specificaly looking

4 A. Not at the present time. 4 at sections of trail that would offer open or |eaf-off

5 Q. Whendidyou first find out about this proposed project? 5 deciduous use. That's specifically what | was looking for

6 A. Theoriginal project or this current project? 6 at thetime.

7 Q. Theoriginal project. 7 Q. What percentage of users of the AT use the trail during

8 A. Wadll, I first became aware of Mr. Leg'sinterest in 8 leaf-off period?

9 putting awind farm there back in -- sometime in the 1990s 9 A. Itdependson the part of the country you'rein. Where
10 | believe or early 1990s. Isthat what you're asking? 10 I'm from quite afew.
11 Q. Sure. Thank you. Since that time has there been any 11 Q. How aboutin Maine?
12 effort to purchase land in fee or easementsin that area 12 A. | don't havethat information, the percentages of users.
13 that was being considered for wind power development? 13 Q. Areyou aware of what the season isfor through hikers?
14 A. No, wedid not seek to purchase Redington or Black Nubble 14 A. Up hereit's probably September or October. So no, to
15 Mountain. 15 answer your guestion, I'm not --.
16 Q. Did you seek to purchase any of the land around that area? 16 Q. TheVisua Management System and the Scenery Management
17 A. Wecertainly sought to purchase land across Saddleback 17 System, you chose to use the VM S and not the SMSin this
18 Mountain and did. 18 case; correct?
19 Q. Anddid. Inyour testimony you've criticized the 19 A. Yes
20 mitigation of this project. 20 Q. Youdidthat becauseit was-- in your testimony you said
21 Do you not consider the development restriction on 21 the Visual Management System is closer to the LURC regs
22 Redington Mountain mitigation? 22 and closer to the analysis, but closer to the terminology
23 A. |thinkit'svery wesk mitigation if it can be considered 23 of the LURC regs and closer to the terminology of the
24 mitigation at all. It doesn't -- it's not a permanent 24 applicants.
25 conservation easement on that mountain. 25 When does the Forest Service make the decision to use
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1 Visua Management as opposed to Scenery Management? 1 planning, and the NEPA process al public input on
2 A. That'smade by the managers. There are many forests that 2 national forest planning.
3 have chosen to continue using the Visual Management 3 Q. Sothe Scenery Management System is only used when NEPA
4 System. 4 applies?
5 Q. Myquestionis: What are the criteriathat you use to 5 A. All actionson federal lands and grounds NEPA is used.
6 decide between using one or the other? 6 THE CHAIR: Mr. Mahoney, wereat 12 o'clock.
7 A. Itdependson which system isused and incorporated into 7 MR. MAHONEY: Onefina question, please.
8 the forest plan, the management plan for that forest. 8 THE CHAIR: I'm done.
9 That choice is made by the forest managers, depending 9 (There was aluncheon break in the hearing at
10 on their preference of the system and the various 10 12:02 p.m. and the hearing resumed at 12:40 p.m.)
11 components of the system. 11 THE CHAIR: | think were all setto go. Mélissa,
12 Q. Now, you didn't do a Scenery Management System analysisof | 12 areyou ready? Lisa, ready.
13 this project; correct? 13 Mr. Plouffe, please proceed.
14 A. Thetwo systemsare virtually identical. The main reason 14 MR. PLOUFFE: Mr. Chairman, thisisthe pand of the
15 for the update to the Scenery Management System was to 15 opposing intervenors. 1'd like to introduce each one of them
16 incorporate away to assess the value of cultural 16 toyou sitting at the pandl.
17 landscapes and historic landscapes. It also changes the 17 ThisisJ. T. Horn, who is here representing the
18 way that constituent input is gathered and incorporated 18 Appaachian Trail Conservancy. ThisisDavid Field, Dr. David
19 into forest planning efforts, and some of the terminology 19 Fdd, I should say, from the Maine Appalachian Trail Club.
20 was changed. 20 This Jean Vissearing, who is a consultant to the Appalachian
21 Q. Sodoesthe Scenery Management System involve more public | 21 Trail Conservancy, and sheisavisua anaysis expert. This
22 input into the analysis? 22 isJody Jones from the Maine Audubon Society, and shelll be
23 A. Attheforest planning level. Not more, it just clarifies 23 testifying on wildlifeissues. Thisis Dr. Kenneth Kimball
24 ways that that information is gathered. 1n the NEPA 24 fromthe Appalachian Mountain Club.
25 process in the federal lands management, it's dictated by 25 We have 50 minutes and we're going to start off with
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1 NEPA. 1 David Field showing an aeria view of the area of the project.
2 Q. Thisprojectisn't onfedera land, it's on private land 2 Then he'sgoing to sit down, and we are going to go into Ken
3 so NEPA doesn't apply? 3 Kimball'stestimony, Jody Jones, Jean Vissering, J. T. Horn,
4 A. That'scorrect, but you were asking me about how thisis 4 and then David Field will wrap it up. Thank you.
5 incorporated into forest planning. 5 DR. FIELD: This shows the general landscape the
6 Q. SoaVisua Management System is something that is 6 Appalachian Trail runs through, Saddleback, up around by
7 prepared by fed staff without alot of -- without public 7 Redington, and so forth. Thisjust shows the general landscape
8 input; isthat correct? 8 of the AT with Black Nubble in the middle here and the trail
9 A. Redatethat. 9 running from near Route 4 up to near Route 27, which isthe
10 Q. The Scenery Management System you stated has publicinput | 10 relevant area. | don't know why we've been talking about the
11 into what's considered in that evaluation, and the Visua 11 view from Bigelow at all. But thisisamap certainly you have
12 Management System, I'm asking, is prepared without any 12 seen.
13 public input? 13 The yellow apparently represents alpine areas.
14 A. No, that's not correct. 14 Appalachian Trail to Abram, in thisfirst little
15 Q. Sowhat publicinput was provided for your analysis? 15 piece and thisisflying in asmall fixed-wing plane. Looking
16 A. I'mnotsurel understand your question. 16 over, that'sthe Saddleback Mountain Range. Right herein the
17 | analyzed the impacts as proposed by the applicant 17 foreground, going what's called the false summit, which isthe
18 from the viewpoints identified. 18 saddle on Saddieback. Then up to The Horn. The videographer
19 Q. Maybel'mconfused. | thought you told methat the 19 wasleaning out the window. | was getting the wind in the back
20 Scenery Management System, one of the changes, 20 seat. It wasn't completdy till. The Kennebago Mountainin
21 incorporates a number of things that the Visual Management 21 thebackground. Just flying along the alpine zone on the
22 System does, and one of those was public input, public 22 Saddleback Mountain Range.
23 uses? 23 Again, thisisThe Horn. And then thereisalarge
24 A. Ithasadescriptioninit of how to gather constituent 24 saddle between the horn and Saddleback Junior. Once again, as
25 information. The Visua Management System, forest 25 youlook at this, folks, just keep in mind what you're seeing
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1 intermsof any kind of existing disturbance in the way of 1 Maine, that isabout 2700. A great selection of the high peaks
2 timber harvest areas, logging roads, whatever the case may be. 2 inMaing, cited asapriority areain northern Appalachian
3 Then coming up past Saddleback Junior, and now 3 Ecoregion by both TMC and the Wildlife Conservation Society.
4 Black Nubble beginsto appear up here in the ridgeline of f 4 It'sgot the largest contiguous forest in the western mountain
5 Black Nubblethat is proposed for development. Again, thisis 5 region, and it's mgjor fir-heart-leaved birch subapine and
6 anaeria shot. We seealittle of Flagstaff Lake off inthe 6 alpine communities, greatest expanse of Bicknell's thrush
7 background. ThisisPoplar Ridge down here. Once again, the 7 habitat. One of the most active stretches on the AT. | want
8 wholeideahereistojust get afeeling for the general 8 to point out that Black Nubble is not an undistinguished peak
9 landscape. 9 inthisarea.
10 Mount Abram, which has the most significant alpine 10 This givesyou aquick context. | think you're
11 zoneoutside of the Katahdin region. With Sugarloaf and the 11 pretty familiar with where Black Nubbleisright now. It shows
12 Bigelow Rangein the background, thisis Cranberry Peak on the 12 the summit as subalpine, alpine areas and so forth.
13 Bigelow Range. Logging road down by Farmer Mountain. Thiswas | 13 Onething | think that needs to be kept in
14 B land, | think it's Bayroot now. Spaulding Mountain, Crocker 14 perspective here the juxtaposition of Black Nubble with the
15 Mountain. 15 SERE Navy-based property. Here I'vejust highlighted and bold
16 Wrong, that's not what you're going to see. The 16 where thewind project would be, but also look at juxtaposition
17 young man that put this together doesn't know what he's looking 17 to seethis project from the AT, the Bigelows and Mt. Abrams
18 at. Thisisactualy flying over Route 4 with the Sandy River 18 preserve because there'salot of protected lands and high
19 pondsin the foreground and Saddleback Mountain Range in the 19 vaueecological landscape.
20 background, with Black Nubble right there, Mount Abraham, 20 Thisislooking to Saddleback ridge out towards
21 Sugarloaf, and Solon. And Sandy River runsright along 21 Black Nubble, and again, | think you can get the sense that
22 Route4. 22 there'salot of ecological integrity moving across.
23 Then we flew around Black Nubble and took pictures. 23 | want to point out that in the testimony we
24 Thisisthe main summit of Black Nubbleright here. Thelight 24 provided, thisisjust quoting from the US Fish & Wildlife
25 could be better but we'll deal with what we have. Y ou can see 25 Service, which hasreally coveted the Navy property.
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1 harvesting adong here. It's-- | think you can see pretty well 1 Why isthat? Because it's high importance of
2 some of the tremendous steepness on the face of thisridgeline 2 property for conservation of migratory birds and species listed
3 and on the central summit area of Black Nubblein these 3 onthewildlife. Most of the 12,000 acresis forested upland,
4 pictures. 4 largely undisturbed and pristine, and a very late successional
5 We did do pretty much of a 360 there. That's apiece 5 stage, and you notice from ridge to bottom land, almost to the
6 of theroad leading up to the Navy SERE, Survival, Evasion, 6 ridge on Black Nubble, very old and largely undisturbed
7 Resistance, and Escape training facility. 7 forests, extremely rarein Maine. Only about 5 percent of the
8 Once again, alittle clearer, you can see some of the 8 forestsin Maine are late successional. Most conservation
9 fir wayson Black Nubblein this picture and the openings for 9 easements do not provide for that type of protection.
10 some of the test areas for the proposed wind towers. Once 10 Due to the size of the property and the rarity of
11 again, Flagstaff Lake and the Bigelow Range in the background 11 lakes, succession, it may be one of the most ecologically
12 there, and then looking out towards the Kennebago is Route 16 12 vauabletracts along the northern end of the AT.
13 between Stratton and Rangeley. 13 Isthe Navy property entirely wilderness? No. Isit
14 That's just aquick overview. 14  ecologicaly an areaof significance? Yes, itis.
15 DR. KIMBALL: | want to go through and give alittle 15 If you take alook at the project itself in the
16 it of context. | think, asyou know in the CLUP, it talks 16 layout of the maps-- I'm sorry, the layout of the roads and
17 about not only mountains, but it also talks about areas of 17 theturbines, particularly Turbines 10 through 18, you're
18 mountains, and | think you're al very familiar that in the 18 itting in the middle of an exemplary community. It was
19 «ate of Mainethere are actually four mountain areas that have 19 documented this summer by the Maine Natural Areas program. The
20 extremely high concentrations of natural ecological 20 roadsto the turbines go dead center in the middle of it. |
21 recreational resources. Mt. Katahdin, western high mountains 21 want to talk about this alittle bit more.
22 area, which we're talking about here today, Mahoosuc Range, and 22 Thisiswhat the fir-heart-leaved birch community
23 100 miles of wilderness. 23 lookslike. Intheleft and upper right photos, the left is
24 The western high mountain region resources are 24 with less exposure to the wind, the upper right is more
25 extremely high, the greatest expanse of high elevation land in 25 exposure. Thelower right isone of the openings, and | think
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1 you can seethat ecologically these are entirely different 1 renewablesthat could come on-line, like biomass, hydro,
2 typesof communities. 2 hydrokinetics. This excludes the existing considerable hydro
3 There was alot made about how small this community 3 inMaine
4 was. Thisisjust taken from Mr. Didisheim's testimony, and 4 One of the things that was presented yesterday, and
5 actudly the Maine Natural Areas Program has documented 17, now | 5 actually | would confess isthe research of AMC, | was guilty
6 with Black Nubble 18, of these community types. If you take a 6 of following the same hypothesis, but the real question hereis
7 look at whereit hits, it's actually No. 11 in the largest, and 7 arethesefir-heart-leaved communities and the Bicknell's
8 No.12isonly 72 acresin size. 8 thrushrealy at risk to climate change, or could they bethe
9 I'll also point out that the B, C ranking, unlike the 9 resilient gene poal, theidiandsin the sky, to recolonize
10 way it was presented yesterday, is not an important ranking, 10 displaced species, particularly in the low elevation fir
11 it'sactualy above viahility ranking. To get ontheB, C 11 forestsinthefuture.
12 rankings, you have to have -- it only means that it's limited 12 We've got ongoing research, and | would be happy to
13 to 20to 100 occurrences. 13 answer questions later about it, but if you take alook at the
14 The 35 acres and the roads are built dead center 14 historic record of what's happened, pollen microfossil data at
15 through, so ther€'s going to be a tremendous amount of impact, 15 thehigh elevation sites from Mt. Washington through some work
16 andinthe Maine Natural Areas Program description, thisis 16 by Spear showsthat in the warming and cooling periodsin the
17 called pristine, except for the openings for the Met towers. 17 last 9000 years post deglaciation, the middie and low elevation
18 I'll also point out that the tree ages are 75 to 100 years. 18 forests changed and responded. The subalpine forests and
19 It'svery typical of thistype of forest. That's the longevity 19 apinewere uncoupled and did not change, why?
20 of these speciesin thiskind of environment. 20 If you look at the temperature record on
21 We did go through the site and there was alot of 21 Mt Washington, which is one of the few high elevation weather
22 discussion about steep opes. There's 3000 feet in elevation 22 data assessments we have, you seethat it is actually not
23 and higher, probably about 6,000 feet of road on sopes, 33 to 23 performing the same way for low elevation sites.
24 55 percent of the hike. | don't have time to go down through 24 The warming trend in the last 70 years -- remember,
25 al of these statistics except to say that particularly for the 25 the numbers were given to you yesterday -- were from 1970 on.
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1 higher number turbines, you're working on extremely steep 1 Thisrecordisfrom 1935. These arein degrees centigrade, but
2 dlopes. 2 theannua temperature increase up there has been alittle bit
3 Now, the CLUP goes through them in your regulations, 3 morethan .5 degree, and the winter temperatures have been a
4 and you're more familiar with them than |, but some of the key 4 little bit less than 1 full degree, whereas in the lower
5 thingsthat you look at are visual impacts -- obviously the AT, 5 devations you're seeing something around a 4-degree change.
6 thisisone of the highest mountain road projectsin Maine. 6 I'll also point out that the summer temperatures here have
7 Extremely steep dopes, soil and severe erosion ratings, 7 actualy decreased.
8 wildlife. It has now been documented that you have a pristine 8 | can't go through the reasons here, but as| said
9 fir-heart-leaved birch forest community, 300 acres. Bicknell's 9 I'dbewilling to explain it, but the northeast subalpine
10 thrush has been identified there now. 10 forest and tredline are highly dependent on exposure to wind,
11 It's contiguous, almost, with the SERE project. It's 11 clouds, moisture, mechanical damage, and the heavy rimeice,
12 got very high ecological value. Thetechnica feasibility 12 not temperature. These ecosystems arein and above the
13 here, honestly, is going to be very chalenging since | think 13 planetary layer in the atmosphere.
14  the documentation earlier this morning and yesterday 14 The other thing I'd point out isin the climate
15 demonstrate thiswill be anew thing for Maine. 15 change strategy, there's actually legs to the stool:
16 CLUP. Isthisthe best reasonable site? We aso 16 Technology, renewables -- which we're discussing here today --
17 have Maine€'sgoa of 10 percent of 350 megawatts coming out. 17 energy efficiency, and adaptation. The high elevation balsam
18 WEéll, earlier on it was sort of presented thisis one 18 fir communities are less sensitive, probably, to climate change
19 of thefew, if not only, sites out there. But | think you're 19 thanthelarge spruceffir forestsin Maine, and they may be
20 al aware from the press and everything else, Mars Hill built 20 your effusionin the future. Black Nubble has an exemplary
21 50 megawaitts, Stetson and Kibby coming up, almost another 200. 21 community.
22 Just afew days ago a project in the planning stage 22 MS. JONES: Good afternoon Commissioner Harvey and
23 cameout, 50 megawatts. The upper St. John Valley, possibly 23 members of the Commission. My nameis Jody Jones. |
24 500 megawatts. Township 19, 50 megawatts in varying planning 24 appreciate the opportunity to come before you to talk about the
25 dsages. This excludes the additional megawaitts of other 25 wildlifeimpact of the Black Nubble project. | appreciate your
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1 time 1 sourcesthat were not considered by Woodlot, the National
2 Y ou heard alot about the undue adverse impacts, and 2 Academy of Science Report, Lambert, who's done alot of work on
3 oneof my team membersis going to be talking about severa of 3 Bickndl'sthrush, and Drew Langston, also cited by NRCM.
4 these, but I'm primarily here to talk about the issues 4 I'd like to talk alittle bit about the risk of
5 associated with migrating birds and bats and the undue adverse 5 callison, which IF & W aso had some concerns with.
6 impact on Bicknell's thrush, the species and the core habitat. 6 Habitat is identified as having higher risk in the
7 | just want to remind you that the passage rate over 7 timing of the courtship display. 1'djust liketo take an
8 Black Nubbleistwice that of any other survey done at any 8 opportunity to describe a courtship display of Bicknell's
9 other wind power facility. Insect contamination. There are 30 9 thrush. It'smuch like ateenage boy. If you have teenage
10 profound targets at that one radar site, we're heading towards 10 sons, you know that their insurance rates go up, and there's a
11 theproject area. 11 reason for that.
12 According to a National Academy of Sciencesreport,a | 12 They have high-risk behavior associated with car
13 forested ridge has been identified as one of the highest risk 13 driving, and it's sort of like that with the birds. The go up
14 areasfor migratory birds and bats, and 90 percent of migrants 14 and they are showing off for mates, and they do it single
15 do not dter their flight path when approaching in an 15 mindedly right in the area of the rotor blades.
16 individual study onthesite. 16 They're bubbling, and have been documented as the
17 No survey effort was donein July and August, and 17 most common fatalities reported at wind energy facilities.
18 thisisidentified by the applicant as a critical time period 18 All of these have courtship displays like the
19 for bats. Therisk for birds and batsis afunction of both 19 Bickndl'sthrush.
20 theadltitude and the passage rate, so with really high capacity 20 Now, the importance of globa warming, | think
21 rates, it'simportant to understand what percent is below the 21 Dr. Kimball explained alot of these. Thelandscape models
22 bladearea. That'savery important part of the puzzle. 22 cannot predict site-specific changes. In lverson, which was
23 Our conclusion isthat the applicant has not met the 23 responsiblefor alot of these predictions of the complete loss
24 burden of proof for determining undue adverse impacts to 24 of spruceffir forests do not predict changes -- perfectly
25 migratory birds and bats. 25 appropriately for landscape modelling but not appropriate for
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1 The Bicknell's thrush has been documented as 1 dtespecific sites.
2 occurring up on Black Nubble now, and we believe that Woodl ot 2 Iverson's model averaged the elevation across
3 Alternatives and NRCM have not -- have underestimated the 3 counties, and Maine's are pretty big. So we concluded that the
4 impacts associated with the species. 4 highest elevations will be the last to change and will be the
5 The impacts go beyond the footprint. It'snot just a 5 refugesfor the Bicknell's thrush as global warming continues.
6 64 acres of temporary or permanent clearing or the six male 6 We have to remember, 3200-foot elevation isonly 1/20
7 Bickndl'sthrush identified as potentially breeding in the 7 of 1percent. That'sour analysisin terms of what the impact
8 areaby NRCM. 8 isgoingtobe.
9 I'd like to go through the risks of collision with 9 Theseidandsin the sky will become even more
10 theturbineblades. There are two parameters I'm going to talk 10 critica asthe hahitat changes due to globa warming, and
11 about. 11 because the birds nest in very limited habitat, it's going to
12 Any time you put aroad through or develop an area, 12 be disproportionate to the species impact.
13 you create disturbance in the habitat, and that can be from 13 I'd like to talk alittle bit about -- there's the
14 noise, it can be from human activity, it can be from movement 14 map, we're going to hand that out. The areas above 3200 feet.
15 of theblades. All those things degrade the habitat. 15 I'd like to also talk alittle bit about the fact
16 There's dso the opportunity for invasive species 16 that the project support is misguided in that it will not
17 colonization, through trucks coming and entering the area, 17 replace coal -- we heard that -- it does not reduce mercury
18 which will degrade the habitat. 18 contamination, which isabig problem for Bicknell's thrush.
19 Bicknell's thrush are very susceptible to predation. 19 TheBlack Nubble project will not protect the wintering
20 Squirrels have been found to be areal problem, and when you 20 habitat.
21 get this edge effect, you aso get increased predatorsin the 21 The Black Nubble project has not met the burden of
22 areaasan effect from the formation of the roads. 22 proof for risk to migratory birds. It will destroy and degrade
23 There are also micro climate changes when you create 23 habitat; and NRCM testimony says that there are potentially up
24 surfacesfrom asolar pane, and thisis really a problem for 24 to 44 maesinthat area, and will put the Bicknell's thrush at
25 thesubapineforest. All these are documented in multiple 25 risk of collision.
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1 This site will become even more critical due to 1 On this particular chart what | want you to focus on
2 globa warming, so our message isto get the site right and 2 istheleft-hand column. These are six factors, six
3 choose projects that do not have the multiple complex that this 3 indicators, that | think are the most important indicatorsin
4 dtehas. 4 most wind energy projects. Documented significance, scenic
5 MS. VISSERING: | have ahandout. It'sreally not 5 quality, viewer expectation, uniqueness of the resource,
6 for looking at while I'm doing the presentation, it's for 6 duration of view, and proximity to the project.
7 reference later. 7 I've highlighted on this dlide the documented
8 Hello, my nameis Jean Vissering. I'm alandscape 8 sgnificance because | think -- it's partly because | can't
9 architect. At the present time | am working in support of four 9 illustrate that with a photograph -- but also | think it's one
10 wind projects, two of them arein Vermont, onein 10 thatisvery important in looking at an indication of broad
11 New Hampshire, and onein Maine, which is the Kibby project. 11 public concern and value for a particular resource.
12 I've had the opportunity to view many projects across 12 Torisetothelevel of aNationd Park isreally the
13 the United States and Europe, and | have been involved over 13 highest leve of sort of public concern. In addition, of
14 several yearsin about 12 projects. That would beinvolved 14 course, the Appalachian Trail has been identified specificaly
15 professiondly. 15 several timesinthe CLUP.
16 | don't take on a project without doing a minimum of 16 In terms of looking at significance, documented
17 oneand up to three days of field assessment in order to 17 dgnificance, if you look -- thisis a viewshed map. Ignore
18 determine whether or not | can support the client's position. 18 thepink, that's not what I'm really interested in talking
19 | have had in those 12 projects found significant 19 about.
20 concernswith only two of them, and of those, they were for 20 The green areas are areas that represent an
21 very different reasons. Of course, | have seen many projects 21 ongoing -- ongoing efforts to protect resources in this area.
22 that | think fit very well into their settings. 22 1t hasbeen afocus of protection efforts because of the
23 Now, | do believe that wind energy is an essential 23  specia resourcesinthisarea. Inturn, of course, those
24 component of our energy mix. We arein the early stages of 24 protected areas contribute to the scenic quality.
25 sorting out meaningful siting and evaluative criteria, and of 25 The tan areaiis the 12,000-acre Navy SERE facility.
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1 course, high elevation ridgeline sites have historically been 1 Youcanalso see from this map that the trail isreally making
2 considered to be very sensitive sites for avariety of reasons. 2 acirclearound Black Nubblein asense. Black Nubbleis
3 They aso happen to have very high wind resources. 3 redly afocal point in thislandscape. You also get asense
4 So | think that we will find sites that are suitable 4 of theduration of view. We have been primarily concerned with
5  but there will also be ones that are inappropriate. 5 that between Route 4 and 16, which is a 34-mile stretch because
6 Now, | don't need you to read this entire chart. | 6 of thegreat proximity.
7 want to focus actually on what's on the left. 7 | want to talk alittle bit about the idea of scenic
8 Now, in evaluating wind energy projects, | think it's 8 quality. Scenic quality is something that can't be identified
9 important that we not focus on whether people find them 9 and articulated, variables that contribute to scenic quality.
10 beautiful or not because we're never going to find agreement on 10 Herewere on The Horn looking over towards Black Nubble. What
11 that point. We can and should be focusing on the specific 11 we have here -- one of the primary indicators of scenic quality
12 resourcesinvolved in the site and its surroundings, and of 12 isdiversity. We have diverse topography, diverse vegetative
13 coursethe visual assessment, we're always looking at, usually 13 patterns, you add rock elements or perhaps water, you're
14 looking at, the site from outside areas. 14  increasing the amount of diversity. Thisisagreat example of
15 Now, Erik Crews used a methodology, as he noted in 15 ahighly diverse landscape.
16 hisprefiled testimony, that is considered to be the basis of 16 Aswe look back over The Horn and towards Saddleback,
17 dll other methodologies. The methodology that | have used is 17 you can see some of those very high elevation ridgeline
18 theonethat | have adapted. It usesthe same principlesin 18 environment, the alpine meadows, the rock faces extending over
19 that methodology, and it's the same methodology that | usein 19 much of those high summits of those three mountains,
20 evauating all wind projects, it's the one that appeared in the 20 increasing, of course, the duration of view of the project.
21 Nationa Academy of Sciences report that | was involved with. 21 Then we're up on Saddleback where that continues
22 | have to say that the three criterion that | have 22 to -- you continue to have those high apine foregrounds with
23 seenin Mr. DeWan's assessment, the relative height, angle of 23 very diverse vegetation.
24 view, and weather factors are not something | have seen as 24 Now, here you can see another indicator, which isthe
25 major components of any other methodology that I've seen. 25 ideaof scenic or diverse and intact foreground, middle ground,
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1 and background, so you have avery diverse and intact 1 thepoint hereisthat because we do see occasiona glimpses of

2 foreground, the middle ground is the area which would be where 2 development from thetrail, I'm not sure that the logical

3 you can seedetails. In most landscapes it appears as green as 3 conclusion from that is that it would be appropriate then to

4 opposed to blue. And in many landscapesit's that layering of 4 develop an entirely new areawith anew -- entirely new

5 the mountainsin the background that also contributes to the 5 development of fairly significant scale.

6 view. All those are mountains are contributing to the distant 6 Okay, so welll return to the chart here. | think the

7 view. 7 issue with the Black Nubble project is not that it's visible

8 Another factor in this particular landscapeis from 8 fromthe AT, butitishow it is seen, over what duration, and

9 many viewpoints Black Nubbleis seen as the next ridge over, so 9 what proximity. All wind projects are going to be visible from
10 itisthe most proximate ridge that we see. Keep in mind, of 10 many locations, from lakes, ponds, hills.
11 course, as Erik pointed out, our simulations don't include 11 These particular mountains are highly scenic, they
12 roadways. 12 are documented as significant, they are unigque resources.
13 Now, the diversity of this experienceis partly in 13 There'salong duration of view, and they're highly proximate.
14 the different environments as you hike along thetrail. This 14 Theissue that | have hereisthat this project
15 isthecrossing at Orbeton Stream. Near Orbeton Stream is this 15 raisesconcernsinal six indicators.
16 viewpoint, which isvery different in character. It'sawooded 16 So thisismy last dide. So theissue hereisnot
17 setting, you're at very close range here, 3.3 miles, and you're 17 the number of turbines, theissueisthe site. Thisisa
18 looking up at Black Nubbleinstead of right across or down at 18 poorly selected site for this project. There are many possible
19 it 19 sitesfor wind energy projectsin Maine as you're discovering.
20 Another type of viewpoint is Spaulding Mountain where | 20 This one happens to be adjacent to one of the most
21 you'reseeing it behind Redington, and, of course, thisis near 21 remote and scenic sections of the Appalachian Trail and would
22 acampsite and it's where directly looking west of the view 22 very much change the character of this unique area.
23 where people cometo look at sunsets. 23 Thank you.
24 Now, yes, there are places where you're travelling 24 MR. HORN: Good afternoon. My nameisJ. T. Horn. |
25 through the woods, and that's very integral to the experience 25 worked for ten years for the Appalachian Trail Conservancy. |
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1 of hiking atrail. Thetrail isdeliberately maintained asa 1 left myjobwith ATC back in July to pursue another

2 singletrack to minimize any disturbance to that landscape. 2 professiona opportunity. And last night as the comments went,

3 Of course, it'sahigh elevation view. That tendsto 3 one of the members of the public indicated his appreciation for

4 bewhat hikerswant it to be, and here's a different type of 4 the hard work of the LURC staff and Commissioner Harvey

5 view towards Black Nubble from Mount Abraham. 5 reminded him that you al are volunteers. 1'm getting a

6 All throughout this area, the Black Nubble Mountain 6 similar experience on this stage of the case.

7 isboth avery distinct feature in its form, it's also part of 7 I've stayed with this project for two reasons. One

8 that inner circle of high peaks, so it's very much a part of 8 isout of professional courtesy of my former employer, ATC, but

9 thislandscape. 9 asobecause| think the big issues here are grave in terms of
10 Thisisaview looking from the Saddleback towards 10 theimpacts of Appalachian Trail.
11 the Saddleback ski area. Another indicator of scenic quality 11 In the Park Service testimony this morning there were
12 istheintactness, what level of disturbance exists, and 12 anumber of questions about some of the details of this
13 there'sbeen alot of discussion about that. Clearly the view 13 proposal and the Park Service's familiarity with the site. One
14 from Sugarloaf isthe most significant view, some of you have 14 of the things about the Appalachian Trail asa2000-mile long
15 been up there, the worst of the views more the Appalachian 15 resourceisthat management isinherently local and for the
16 Trail. Thisismoretypical of the Saddleback ski area. 16 most part it's private.
17 Y ou can see that the ski area does not extend up to 17 Thetrail is made up of about 4,500 volunteers who
18 theridge top anywhere, it -- the changes in the landscape are 18 contribute 200,000 hours of servicein terms of doing trail
19 fairly low in contrast, and not -- certainly not prominent in 19 maintenance. That resource herein Maine meansthe Maine
20 theview. So certainly there are anumber -- afew of, | think 20 Appalachian Trail Club, who Dave Field represents, are really
21 we counted probably two places on the trail plus Sugarloaf, 21 most knowledgeable about the site, about the property, and that
22 where you do get glimpses towards the ski area. | showed this 22 the Park Service coming from their headquartersin Harpers
23 onelasttime. That'sthe view from Saddleback Junior towards 23 Ferry, West Virginiais not necessarily in a position to answer
24 Sugarloaf. You can make out the tiny portion of the top. 24 some of those redlly, redly detailed questions when they are
25 There's from Mount Abraham and -- but | think that 25 looking at the trail from a 2000-mile perspective as opposed to
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1 thissection of trail herein Maine. So if the Commission has 1 section under wind energy, it's very clear that not all
2 questions, either Dave or mysalf will be happy to answer them 2 mountain areas are suitable for wind energy development. Page
3 about the various site-specific issues that have been raised. 3 59isvery clear about that.
4 | wanted to reflect back to the January meeting where 4 Elsewhere in Maine policy we have very explicit
5 you guys voted to overturn the staff recommendation and move 5 referencesin the Maine Wind Energy Act of 2003. I'm going to
6 towardsadenial. Inthediscussion that | heard at that 6 read you aquick section: It'sthe policy of the State that
7 meeting, there was avery strong sense that this project -- as 7 palitica subdivisions, agencies, and public officials take
8 atwo-mountain project -- had some very significant issues. 8 every reasonable action to encourage the attraction of
9 One of those issues was impacts on the Appalachian Trail. 9 appropriately sited wind energy related development.
10 Certainly there were other issues as well. 10 When you go through all of the testimony
11 I'm here to tell you that the logic that you applied 11 Mr. Tannenbaum put forward, the testimony of the intervenors
12 in moving towards the denial for the two-mountain project 12 who support citing the regulatory environment, in al of those
13 appliesto the one-mountain project aswell. Theimpacts are 13 documentsthat | have reviewed, thereisthis caveat for
14 il grave, they're till severe, and | find that they're 14  appropriate siting.
15 undue. 15 Finaly | want to talk alittle bit about the burden
16 | also want to put thisin context of terms of ATC's 16 of proof inthiscase. You, inyour CLUP, inthe Chapter 10
17 position on thisissue for many, many years. When Endless 17 ruleshave set the bar very high for rezoning from a protection
18 Energy first started doing their exploration in this part of 18 didtrict to adevelopment direction. Thecriteriais
19 Maine, we were very clear at the outset that the Redington 19 gpecificaly is substantially equivalent level of protection.
20 Range and Black Nubble was not an acceptable site from our 20 This caseisahigh-conflict case. Thissiteisa
21 point of view. We were on record with that at the very first 21 vey fragile site, very close to protected resources, and it's
22 timethat LURC viewed the meteorological towers, and based on 22 safeto say that the testimony that this intervenor cohort is
23 Mr. Leg'stestimony yesterday, it appears that you were on 23 putting to you isthat thisis a higher conflict site than any
24 record opposing the site even before he purchased it. 24 of the othersthat are currently under review by LURC or are
25 And so | guess | want to just be very clear that we 25 proposed in terms of the preliminary analysis that we've done.
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1 have been consistent on thisissue, we've given the applicant 1 There's anumber of thingsin the CLUP and in the
2 fair warning, going back over 15 years at this point, thisisa 2 Chapter 10 rulesthat are high hurdlesto cross. It includes
3 highly problematic site. 3 best available site, structure shall be located in designated
4 Why isit aproblematic site? Well, as Ken had 4 areasto reasonably minimize the visual impact, structure shall
5 talked about in some of histestimony, thisis the most 5 beplaced least likely to block or interrupt scenic views. For
6 significant mountain areain Maine. It'sthe largest area 6 ridge top projects, the development shall preserve the natural
7 above 2700 fest, it's almost 24000 footer. One of the things 7 character of theridgeline, and many, many others.
8 that'simportant about that, though, isthat thisisthe only 8 In conclusion, | want to just offer you four
9 areaoutside of the Mahoosucs and outside of Katahdin where you 9 thoughts. These, | think, are the best encapsulation of the
10 get abovethetredine. 10 issuethat's before you.
11 In terms of talking about scenic impacts and the 11 No. 1, you place a high value on your mountains.
12 impactsto recreation, that above-tree-line hiking experience 12 It'svery clear inthe CLUP and al of your documents; No. 2,
13 issomething truly rare and uniquein Maine. There are not 13 these mountains, the western mountains, are amongst the most
14 many places where you can go to get above thetredline. The 14 dgnificant in Maine; No. 3, wind energy can be done at lower
15 Bigdows, Mount Abram, Saddleback Range, Saddleback Junior are | 15 elevations far from public resources of statewide significance.
16 some of the only places that you will find, other than in 16 Weve seen other applications that seem to be doing that and
17 Baxter and other than in the Mahoosucs, to do that. That 17 doingit on aprofitable basis, and No. 4, wind energy on
18 resource and the scarcity of that resource is something that | 18 Black Nubbleisahigh conflict project that does not meet the
19 redly think has not been emphasized enough in the proceedings. 19 criteria
20 So, let'stalk alittle bit about wind energy in 20 MR. FIELD: My nameisDave Field. I'm speaking on
21 termsof how Maine policy deaswithit. | mentioned last year 21 behalf of the Maine Appalachian Trail Club. You aready have
22 that getting ready for last summer's hearing, | read the whole 22 my prefiled testimony, and I'll repeat only that the central
23 CLUP, whichis quite an undertaking. It'savery impressive 23 issue of this case from the perspective of the Appaachian
24 document. There'salot inthere that talks about the 24 Trail community is aesthetics. That's the core of the trail
25  resources of the unorganized territoriesin Maine, and in the 25 experience and much of the main experience that draws business
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1 tothestate and theregion. They don't come for the black 1 looking down into Orbeton Stream valley. Again, these are all
2 flies. 2 taken from the summit of Saddleback Junior. Thereisa
3 The most extensive visual impact of this proposed 3 greened-up Mead Corporation clearcut. Here'salittle from
4 development would be that from the Saddleback Mountain Range. | 4 Farmer Mountain. You can see alittle bit of alogging road
5 |testified before you ayear ago last month that from the AT, 5 there
6 the proposed development on Black Nubble would have by farthe | 6 Once again, what's your impression of this landscape.
7 greater impact of al the development that was included in the 7 Now we're basically looking towards New Portland, looking down
8 original Redington Wind Farm project proposed. 8 acrossthetown of Madrid, the New Vineyard hills, and remnants
9 Y ou have site visits to a number of existing or 9 of the extensive farmland that was there when my grandmother
10 proposed wind farm development areasin Maine. | understand 10 wasborn there 100 years ago, 117 years ago. Little bit of a
11 that most of you have never hiked across the Saddleback 11 logging road down here. Thisislooking out over the valley of
12 Range-- Rebecca, | bet you've been up there -- or visited the 12 organized towns, several towns -- not Madrid, it's deorganized.
13 peaksfrom which Black Nubble would have the greatest impact. 13 Y ou're looking out over -- again, my home town.
14 Y our staff, in the PowerPoint at your meeting last 14 Werelooking at communities here. That's Mt. Blue, and then
15 January, showed you a single picture from the Saddleback Range | 15 we'relooking over towards the Tumbledown Range. Once again,
16 taken from apoint which was perhaps the furthest possible away 16 you'relooking over arelatively heavily settled area, my
17 from Black Nubble. | want to show you now what you've missed, |17 hometown area, and what's your general impression of the view.
18 but first | want to repeat a statement from my testimony last 18 Here up in the far distance is the Presidential
19 year. 19 Range. | don't think you can seeit very well. You actually
20 From personal experience, | tell you no simulated or 20 pick up Sunday River ski arearight in the middle there, but
21 photographic representation of the views of the proposed 21 it'snot abig dedl.
22 development site that are along the AT comes close to views 22 You're looking at Blueberry Mountain, Big Jackson,
23 experienced from thetrail itself. Again, | understand your 23 Little Jackson, Tumbledown, there's some State-owned land, and
24 constraints and how busy you are, but it really is unfortunate 24 thelower dopes of Saddleback and the valley. Once again,
25 that you won't have before you vote a relevant site visit. 25 areasthat been heavily cut for timber again and again and
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1 Thisfirst picture is taken standing right on the 1 againinthe 56 yearsthat I've been hiking this mountain and
2 Appaachian Trail footpath looking at Black Nubble, which 2 that'sthe visual impact.
3 unfortunately was misidentified in the applicant's paperwork as 3 There'sthe most recent cut that's visible and |
4  the Redington Pond Range. 4 apologize. Beforel said we werelooking at the Presidentials
5 Now, what I'm going to do is, you are now standing on 5 and| was premature. Madison, Adams, Mount Washington off in
6 top of Saddleback Junior. 1'm going to go through a 360-degree 6 thedistance. That would be the Sunday River ski area, and
7 panorama. | want you to seethe level of development, of 7 looking along the shoulder of the Saddleback Range. Once
8 visua impact, of human intrusion that is evident from this 8 again, theforest.
9 adpine peak. 9 Here'saview of Saddleback ski area and Saddleback
10 Here we're looking over Poplar Ridge towards 10 Junior. You're having trouble seeing it, that's good because
11 Cranberry Peak on the Saddleback Range. Thefir wayson 11 it'snotvisible. Thisisthe summit of Saddleback, thisis
12 Crocker, and the shoulder of Redington Pond Range -- oh, and 12 TheHorn. Thisisabig shoulder that comes off The Horn.
13 you'relooking right at the Navy SERE camp. Thisisthe best 13 You're looking out at Kennebago Lake, Kennebago
14 view of the Navy camp from the entire Appalachian Trail. You 14 Mountain.
15 canseealittlebit of aroof right there. That'sit. Next. 15 Now you're picking up bits of the Bigelow Range. You
16 Moving to the right, you're looking at the heavy 16 canseeahit of that road there, and if you look carefully,
17 development on Sugarloaf. Spaulding Mountain. Incidentally, 17 you can see some greened-up cut areas up in there.
18 when Harley Lee proposed awind farm on Sugarloaf, the Maine 18 Now as we complete the panorama, here we are at the
19 Appaachian Trail Club in responseto LURC said, fine, it's so 19 ridgeline of Black Nubble.
20 screwed up aready that afew windmills aren't going to make a 20 And finally, the cone of Black Nubble with the
21 difference. It'samarginal impact that we took into account. 21 Bigelow Rangein the background.
22 L ooking across when, Hudson Pulp and Paper owned this | 22 That 360 degrees looking out over towns that have
23 land, thiswasadll heavily cut for many , many years. You can 23  been settled for 150, 200 years, looking over areas that have
24 seetheimpact of ahundred years of timber management. 24 been cut for timber again and again and again for a hundred
25 Now you're looking out at the Mt. Abrams Range 25 years, itisareatively undisturbed landscape. I'll tell you
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1 againtoimaginethis. 1 that'swhat you would want.
2 Thisissueis not about -- last dide, please. There 2 MR. MAHONEY: | would just like to take alook at
3 wego -- thisissue is not about wind power in generdl, it's 3 someof the datathat was cited that wasn't in the prefiled
4 not about even wind power in Mainein general. A number of 4 that he had from some of the Mt. Washington data, also climate
5 dgnificant projects, as you've been told, are already well on 5 changedataaswell.
6 their way to lightning completion in Maine. 6 DR. KIMBALL: I'd be happy to present that to you and
7 Thisis about this specific project in this specific 7 answer questionsoniit.
8 place, and whether the benefits of this project outweigh the 8 MR. MAHONEY': | guessthat'swhat I'm asking. I'd
9 costs of this project. I've enjoyed the views from this area 9 liketo ask questionsand | have to have the dlides now so |
10 for more than half acentury. I've stood at this spot 100, 10 can prepare some questions on them.
11 150, 200times. I've stood there in storms, I've stood there 11 THE CHAIR: Okay, | guess| understand what you're
12 insilenceon very cam days -- they're actually pretty common 12 doing.
13 inthisarea-- and | beg you to think about the legacy that 13 MR. PLOUFFE: Mr. Chairman, I'm going to move Jean
14 your decision will leave for future generations such as are 14  Vissering's dide show and Jody Jones map into the record.
15 represented by this young man. 15 THE CHAIR: WheresMarcia? They'll bein the record
16 Thisisnot an ordinary landscape. Thisisnot an 16 then. Assoon asMarciacomes back, well give you the number.
17 ordinary place. Itslosswould be sorely felt. The applicant 17 MR. THALER: I'm going to start with Dr. Field.
18 will probably tell you that a better legacy would be to ensure 18 EXAMINATION OF DAVID FIELD
19 that visitors of this place will have a clear view with 19 BY MR.THALER:
20 unpalluted air. 20 Q. Dr. Fidd, you tegtified -- actually in your prefiled you
21 This specific project would accomplish very little 21 say that what this all boils down to is aesthetics, which
22 towardsthat goal, but it would have a devastating effect on 22 | assume you mean visual; correct?
23 thegreat vauesthat exist there now. 23 A. From the perspective of the Appaachian Trail only.
24 Thank you. 24 Q. Youve heard testimony last year and this that whilel
25 MR. PLOUFFE: So that concludes our panel, 25 understand that you have a different view, that there are
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1 Mr. Chairman, and they are ready to accept questions. 1 people who may to wish to see turbines on mountain ridges
2 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Gwen, Rebecca, do you have 2 and see it asapositive sign of progressin the 21st
3 any questions now or would you like to hear some of the other 3 Century?
4  questions? 4 A. Yes thereare. Therearetrue believers. You'reright.
5 We're going to concede our time, at least for the 5 Q. Just asthere are true believers saying there shouldn't be
6 timebeing. Well let the applicant go right ahead. 6 any wind power on the mountains; correct?
7 (There was a pause in the hearing.) 7 A. Honest difference of value judgment.
8 MR. MAHONEY: Excuse me, Mr. Chairman, canweget | 8 Q. They being atrue believer is not a negative necessarily;
9 copies-- 9 true?
10 DR. FIELD: Those arein the prefiled testimony. 10 A. True
11 Every oneof them. 11 Q. Youwhenyou showed your film from the plane, can you
12 MR. MAHONEY: Dr. Kimball's? The didesthat 12 explain to the Commission why the camera didn't show the
13 Dr. Kimball used? 13 viewer things like the towns of Stratton and Carrabassett
14 THE CHAIR: Do you have his prefiled testimony? 14 Valley, the ski resorts, the condos, the golf courses, and
15 MR. MAHONEY:: | don't have hisdides. 15 things like that?
16 THE CHAIR: Thedidesthat he used for a summary 16 A. Probability because they wereirrelevant. As| mentioned
17 presentation, they're not in your prefiled testimony? 17 amoment ago, why in the world all this fuss about the
18 DR. KIMBALL: Most of those pictures are or they're 18 view from Bigelow? That's really not the issue with the
19 intheprefiled from Mr. Thaler. | think the onethat is not 19 Black Nubble development.
20 would be the SERE property. 20 Y ou can't see the condos and so forth and Sugarl oaf
21 THE CHAIR: Thewhat? 21 from the Appalachian Trail between Route 4 and Route 27.
22 DR. KIMBALL: Of the SERE property, the Navy base 22 Q. Letmejust--
23 just showing the juxtaposition. I'd be happy to provide the 23 A. Youdon'tseethetowns. You can take the sidetrail up
24 PowerPoint. 24 to the summit and see -- there are side trails that go to
25 THE CHAIR: | guesswe can provide the PowerPoint if | 25 Stratton, too. You look at the biomass plant and a
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1 sawmill, so what. 1 A. ThatisBlack Nubble.
2 Q. Maybeit'sup to the Commission to decide about so what. 2 Q. Ifyoucouldthengotodide 30, DeWan 30. Thisisa
3 In thisterms what's actually out there, you weren't 3 view from the AT of the Saddleback Mountain ski area ski
4 attempting by that film to show only a partial view of 4 lift about a mile away?
5 what was in the area, were you? 5 A. Yeah, I think that's from the False summit, just east of
6 A. Theattempt wasto show the landscape that's relevant to 6 the main summit.
7 Black Nubble. 7 Q. Let'sgotothenext dide, then.
8 Q. I understand what you may think isrelevant. But my 8 A. That'sonel mentioned amoment ago.
9 guestion was, did you make an effort to accurately show 9 Q. Saddleback Mountain ski area seen from the AT, base lodge
10 what was in the general area of Black Nubbleincludingany | 10 about amile and a half away. Do you agree that that's
11 cultural modifications such as | described? 11 the view you have from the Appalachian Trail?
12 A. Ididnot put together the video, | did not take the 12 A. Yes, that'swhat | described amoment ago.
13 pictures. In my prefiled, you will find -- are you 13 Q. Okay. Wedidn't seethat in your film when you were
14 listening? 14 filming the area from the airplane; correct?
15 Q. I'mabsolutely listening. 15 A. That'scorrect, we were on the other side of the mountain.
16 A. Youwill findin my prefiled the still photos that | took 16 Q. Allright. That'swhereyou choseto film. Let'slook at
17 directly down at the SERE camp, directly down at the big 17 Slide 32 -- yeah, 32, did you oppose the Saddleback
18 Plum Creek cuts on the -- must be northerly side of 18 Mountain ski expansion that was pending before LURC that
19 Black Nubble. | put that stuff in my prefiled. 19 was recently approved?
20 MR. THALER: Let meask you, Sarah, if youcouldput |20 A. Not therecent one, no. We went through the whole battle
21 up DeWan 25. 21 with Saddleback over along period of time, we got every
22 Q. Would you agreethat in the areas of Black Nubble wind 22 compromise we felt was possible, the Park Service bought
23 farm, which isright here, we have all those different 23 what they could, and the latest development we looked at
24 human-made structures and modifications to the 24 very carefully and appeared to have no unacceptable impact
25 environment? 25 for the Appalachian Trail. There was a question of
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1 A. Theyexist. My testimony had to do with relevance to the 1 proximity, there was a question of angle of view.
2 Appalachian Trail. | just showed you a panoramic from 2 Q. Wouldyou agree that Mr. DeWan has shown what has been
3 Saddleback Junior in which most of those things are 3 approved asthe area of future expansion, and that would
4 virtudly invisible. 4 be visible -- however much of that would be developed --
5 Q. Okay, wdll, I'm going to follow up on that in aminute 5 would be visible from the Appalachian Trail; correct?
6 because you mentioned Saddleback Junior, but there are 6 A. Correct.
7 other places from the trail where you can see, for 7 Q. Letmejust move back for amoment. | know that you're
8 example, the ski resorts; correct? 8 very familiar with Maine and LURC standards. Y ou heard
9 A. Thereare 2/10 of amile between Saddleback summit andthe | 9 this morning -- and | assume you would agree -- that the
10 False summit where you can see down on the Saddleback. 10 Appalachian Trail under LURC's Chapter 10 regulationsis
11 Ms. Vissering showed you the picture from The Horn of | 11 part of the P-RR recreation protection subdistrict;
12 the base lodge area of Saddleback and the very tiptop of 12 correct?
13 the chair lift area, which disappear rather rapidly asyou 13 A. That'scorrect.
14 hike south down into the saddle. 14 Q. Areyou aware that there are many man-made changes that
15 MR. THALER: If you could, Sarah, go to the next 15 LURC dlows and can approve in that district, subdistrict?
16 dide of DeWan. 16 A. They havein the 500-foot zone, to the best of my
17 Q. Now, that'sthe SERE Navy facility that we've been hearing | 17 knowledge, except for reserved rights of way -- well,
18 about iswhat's called the Dallas Road going to it; is 18 except for State-owned land, all of that district is
19 that correct? 19 inside National Park Service ownership.
20 A. Hm-hmm (indicates yes.) 20 Q. My pointisthat under LURC'sjurisdiction, the only State
21 Q. Didyou seethat from the airplane when you were flying 21 regulatory or legal scope of protection for the AT is 250
22 over doing your filming? 22 feet on either side of the tread path; correct?
23 A. Yes, | told you my prefiled testimony shows a picture of 23 A. That'scorrect, inthe original zoning; of course, we
24 it. 24 tried for more but that's where it ended up.
25 Q. Andthat isBlack Nubble adjacent to the road? 25 Q. Now, wereyou involved in developing the local plan for
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1 the management of the AT in Maine from Grafton Notch to 1 . Had you reviewed his prefiled testimony last summer before

2 Katahdin? 2 hefiled it?

3 A. Asltoldyoulast year, | wroteit. 3 . Yes, | did read through it.

4 Q. I'msorry? 4 . Haveyou reviewed in preparation for your testimony here

5 A. Asltoldyoulast year, | wroteit. You handed mea 5 both his prefiled and what he had said, you were familiar

6 page, which | unfortunately didn't take time to read, and 6 with what he said during the hearing; correct?

7 then you made a statement which actually mischaracterized 7 . Yes, | went through those.

8 that page an hour later. 8 . Isthere anything in his testimony, sworn testimony, to

9 I'll be careful not to get snookered again. 9 the Commission that AMC today is either retracting or
10 Q. Weél, it wasgood of you learn from a snookering 10 correcting?
11 experience, apparently, but | certainty wouldn't try to do 11 . Tomy memory | can't think of anything outside of what
12 that again, | guess. 12 he's retracted already.
13 But it istrue that in that guide, which you wrote -- 13 . One of the things he retracted was saying that there was a
14 the draft plan -- that you talk about all mountain peaks 14 contiguous roadless unfragmented block of forests that
15 along the near the trail are now in public ownership or 15 encompass both Redington and Black Nubble; correct?
16 protected by easement rights with respect to utility and 16 . Yes, | think there was adebate, if my memory is correct,
17 communications facilities, correct, do you remember that? 17 last time about when you look more to the north asto
18 A. Yeah, I've got the same page in front of me now. 18 there was a small road that cut through.
19 Q. Andl readit correctly? 19 . Infact, Mr. Publicover, during the hearing when
20 A. I'mgoing to check thistime. What paragraph are you on? 20 questioned -- by | believe Mr. Didisheim -- he testified
21 Q. It starts, outside public highway, it saysin the middle 21 that Black Nubble was not within the roadless contiguous
22 that entrepreneurs -- 22 unfragmented block of forest; do you recall that?
23 A. Okay, all mountain peaks along? 23 . 'You may be correct; | don't recall either way.
24 Q. Yes, al mountain peaks along and near the trail, meaning 24 . I'll -- the transcript was prepared of that hearing and --
25 the Appalachian Trail, now in public ownership or 25 it was Mr. Didisheim he said, the question: A significant
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1 protected by easement rights. 1 portion of your testimony talks about the damaging

2 Are Black Nubble or Redington Mountain in public 2 fragmentation effects of the project on the Saddleback,

3 ownership? 3 Redington, Crocker roadless complex, and you state that

4 A. They arenct. 4 Redington isin the middle of that.

5 Q. AreBlack Nubble or Redington Mountain protected by 5 Is Black Nubble within that roadless area?

6 easement rights? 6 Mr. Publicover said no.

7 A. They arenot. 7 Was that testimony accurate?

8 Q. Hasthe Maine Appaachian Trail Conference ever soughtto | 8 . Yes, | believeit probably was. | want to point out the

9 acquire either the fee or conservation scenic easements or 9 point that | was making today isthe primary focus AMC had
10 conservation easements on Redington or Black Nubble? 10 on the hearing last August was on Redington because that
11 A. It'stheMaine Appaachian Trail Club. The answer isno. 11 was the mountain with the most impact.
12 MR. THALER: Mr. Field, that'sall | have for you at 12 When we take alook at this project here, you've got
13 themoment. Intheinterest of time, | will go to Dr. Kimball. 13 to understand the roadlessis built in part -- and | think
14 If you would pass the mic down. 14 this was the same term used by Mr. Pelletier -- sensitive
15 EXAMINATION OF KENNETH KIMBALL 15 with your desktop.
16 BY MR. THALER: 16 When we went out into the field and we at looked at
17 Q. Do you want to call me Ken or Mr. Kimball? 17 some of the information as we prepared for Black Nubble
18 A. Takeyour pick. 18 and we looked at the juxtaposition relative to the Navy
19 Q. Kenisshorter. Ken, as| understand it, we've got an 19 base land, there was till alot of ecological integrity
20 e-mail that Dave Publicover was going to be away for three | 20 there.
21 weeks, so you're herein his place; correct? 21 . Mr. Publicover also testified in response to questions
22 A. That'scorrect; I'm also his boss. 22 from Mr. Didisheim, and | believe Mr. Hinchman from
23 Q. When hetestified last summer, | think you were in the 23 Conservation Law Foundation, that global warming and acid
24 audience? 24 rain are threats to the mountain ecosystems to which the
25 A. Yes | was 25 trail runs, correct, would you agree with that?
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1 A. Yes | would; but | would want to clarify that currently 1 A. Yes Andthereasonswhy Dr. Publicover did some of these

2 I'm the project investigator of a program that's sponsored 2 analyses -- the reason why 3000 was picked -- that's

3 by NOAA, which were doing jointly with Mt. Washington 3 typically about as high as most logging goes. Not to say

4 Observatory and the University of New Hampshire. 4 that it doesn't go higher, but that's the reason why the

5 That project is funded to take alook at that climate 5 3000 was picked.

6 change impact in apine areas aswell asair pollution. 6 Q. Areyou awarethat logging has gone higher than that in

7 We started off with the origina hypothesis, and thisis 7 the Black Nubble area here?

8 what | was describing in the beginning here that climate 8 A. Asl said, thereare areas, but in general it does not go

9 change -- the spruce-fir forests at higher elevations 9 above 3000 feet.
10 would respond very similarly to the lower elevation. But 10 Q. Whenyou say that you if | picked -- or Dr. Publicover
11 aswe look at the data that we have out there, it's 11 picked -- 3000 feet for that reason, did Dr. Publicover
12 bringing into question whether that's actually true. 12 explain to you that if you take 2700 feet, the LURC
13 Q. Soyouretestifying -- were you here for Dr. Wake 13 standard, as your baseline, that Kibby actually has about
14 yesterday? 14 triple the amount of steep slopes as the Maine Mountain
15 A. Yes |was 15 Power site on Black Nubble?
16 Q. Soyou disagree with Dr. Wake's testimony and that of the 16 A. Weunderstand Kibby does have steep slopes, but | would
17 60 or so scientists who helped prepared the Union of 17 also point out that on Black Nubble, Slopes are at
18 Concerned Scientists report? 18 considerably higher elevations where you expect to see a
19 A. Weél, that's asweeping question the way that you answered | 19 lot more precipitation.
20 it. 20 Q. Your prefiled that you gave the Comission didn't give them
21 Q. | don't answer my own questions. | ask them. 21 the compl ete picture because you said that Kibby had less
22 A. Basicaly what Dr. Wake presented, | think the general 22 steep dopes than Black Nubble; correct?
23 concepts that he has out there are correct. Areall of 23 A. I'mnot sure exactly how was that worded. | didn't commit
24 the small that were presented possibly correct? Probably 24 it to memory.
25 not. That's part of what we're pointing out here. 25 Q. Didyou ever look at 2700 feet elevation and up, the
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1 Q. Allright. Now -- 1 comparison between Kibby and Black Nubble dopes?

2 A. And| would want to add on because I've actualy talked to 2 A. All theslopes-- yes, Dave did do that.

3 Dr. lverson who put the model together, discuss with him 3 Q. Didyou personaly?

4 some of the data that we have at the high elevation areas. 4 A. Didl, no.

5 | think as Mrs. Jones pointed out here, isthat model 5 Q. Onemorequestion, | think, Dr. Kimball. | assume you're

6 basically islooking at very large cell sizeswhenit's 6 generally familiar with the Appalachian Mountain Club

7 making its predictions. It really wasn't designed to look 7 Maine Mountains Hiking Book?

8 at higher elevations. 8 A. Yes|lam.

9 Q. Inyour testimony, in your prefiled written testimony, you 9 Q. Intermsof the mountains of Black Nubble, Redington, and
10 go on at some length about comparing the Kibby Mountain 10 Kibby, isn't it true that the only one of those three
11 proposal and its possible impacts with this project's 11 mountains for which there is a passage with described
12 possible impacts; do you recall that? 12 heights up to it, Kibby mountain?
13 A. Yes. | think you know we support the Kibby project. 13 A. Yes, but Kibby Mountain is not the one with the project on
14 Q. I'maware of that, which iswhy I'm going to ask you some 14 it; and No. 2 s, | think, the way the question is
15 of these following questions. 15 characterized is alittle mideading because alot of the
16 Y ou assert in your testimony that at over 3000 feet 16 adjacent mountains ook out on Black Nubble.
17 elevation that the Maine Mountain Power project would have |17 Q. | understand when you're talking about adjacent. I'm just
18 more land that has dopes over 33 percent, | believe, than 18 talking about -- I mean, some of your fellow team members
19 Kibby; isthat your testimony? 19 here are focusing just on Black Nubble or just on Kibby or
20 A. | bdievethat'swhat my testimony was, there was severa 20 just on Redington.
21 amounts of areathat were both above 3000 feet in 21 MR. THALER: Let memoveonintheinterest of time
22 elevation, alot of that had steep slope. 22 to Ms. Vissering, if you could pass the mic down please.
23 Q. You picked 3000-foot elevation, but aswe know with LURC | 23 Just give me amoment.
24 and DEB, 2700 feet isthe general standard. 24
25 Areyou aware of that? 25
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1 EXAMINATION OF JEAN VISSERING 1 Q. Haveyou beento the Bigelows?

2 BY MR.THALER: 2 A. No

3 Q. Good afternoon Ms. Vissering. 3 Q. Soyou personaly don't know what the views would be from

4 A. Good afternoon. 4 those summits; correct?

5 Q. Areyou currently working for TransCanada with respect to 5 A. | havenot personaly been there; | have certainly, as|

6 the proposed Kibby Mountain wind farm? 6 dofor al of my work, refer to photographs taken by ATC

7 A. | amdoing avisual assessment for that project. 7 staff, but that's -- so those are pretty commonly

8 Q. Not only are you doing one, you have done one and you have 8 photographed views.

9 prefiled testimony in that case? 9 Q. Would you agree with the general proposition that the size
10 A. Yes, that'scorrect. 10 of an object seen by a person will depend in large part on
11 Q. Inthat caseyou havetestified in support of the proposed 11 how far the person is from the object?

12 wind project there? 12 A. Yes

13 A. That'scorrect. 13 Q. Would you agree with the general proposition that as you

14 Q. Youdo tak about alittle about Kibby in your testimony, 14 mover further and further away from a stationary object,

15 but you testified in this proceeding last summer. 15 it's going to be looking smaller and smaller and smaller;

16 When were you contacted by TransCanada about possibly | 16 correct?

17 appearing astheir expert in their proceeding? Wasthat 17 A. 1twill appear smaller.

18 before or -- 18 Q. Itwill not become smaler, but it will appear smaller to

19 A. Itwasafter thisand it was probably sometime in the 19 the human eye; correct?

20 fal. It was, | think, maybe September or October. 20 A. That'scorrect.

21 Q. Now, inyour testimony, your prefiled testimony, you say 21 Q. I know you were here and you saw Mr. DeWan's -- strike

22 that few, if any, structures can be seen from the open 22 that.

23 summits. 23 Were you here for Mr. DeWan's testimony yesterday?

24 Isn't it true that on the summit of Saddleback you 24 A. lwas

25 can see some of the base lodge, condos, things like that? 25 Q. You'refamiliar with the concept of relative height and
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1 MR. THALER: For example, Sarah, if we could look at 1 field of vision or angle of vision?

2 Slide 31 2 A. Asl saidinmy presentation, those concepts are not ones

3 Q. Would you agree that you can see afair amount of 3 that are used in any -- | used to teach for 15 years at

4 structures from the AT in that area? 4 the University of Vermont, visual assessments, and |'ve

5 A. Yes, you can see structures there. 5 looked at the many methodologies, and those are not

6 Q. Letmeadsojus clarify something. When you testified 6 considerationsthat | had ever seen in any methodol ogy.

7 last summer, you said that you had gone up to a portion of 7 Q. WEell see. I'm not ascientist or ascenic expert, so |

8 this 34-mile circle that we're talking about, you had gone 8 sort of comment from the seat of the pants, but wouldn't

9 up on two dayswith J. T. Horn and Mr. Crews in June, and 9 you agree that from alayperson's perspective, getting a
10 you had gone up, | think, a couple months earlier by 10 sense as to how big something is as you move further and
11 yoursalf or with some others? 11 further away, is one tool used in assessing the impact of
12 A. No, | went up with some other peoplein the wintertime. | 12 that object as you move around an area?

13 think it was March. 13 A. Wdl, clearly it isafactor in assessing, and as you move
14 Q. And sincethosetwo daysin June 2006, have you been up 14 away from a project certainly it will appear -- an object
15 hiking any of the Appalachian Trail in the 34-mile study 15 will appear smaller. | think what we're talking about --
16 area? 16 we're certainly talking about the scale.

17 A. No, | havenot. 17 But -- it'simportant to understand that as you look
18 Q. Isittruethat the area-- strike that. 18 at these issues, that is onetiny variable and probably

19 Looking at your scenic assessment, have you been to 19 certainly not one of the more important variablesin

20 the north -- the summit of north and south Crocker? 20 determining what the impact would be.

21 A. No, | havenot. 21 Q. Let meask youthat, again asanon expert, it would

22 Q. Haveyou been to Poplar Ridge? 22 strike me that how big something isto my eye would be a
23 A. No, | havenot. 23 pretty significant question asto how | might react to it.
24 Q. Haveyou been to Spaulding? 24 Am | totally from another planet isn't that the way
25 A. No. 25 people -- at least one available -- as to how people react
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1 to something. 1 relative size of turbines from different distances?

2 (Steve Nadeau joined the hearing at 2:02 p.m.) 2 A. Ididn'ttak -- in my testimony on Kibby, | never

3 . Context iseverything in avisual assessment. It's 3 referred to the relative size of those turbinesin the

4 usually the most important variable. 4 view.

5 Understanding the setting in which an object appears, 5 The relative size is not the question there, it is

6 for example, | might very much appreciate seeing a statute 6 the viewpoint. Kibby Mountain isavery different setting

7 of David in Piazza, Italy, but seeing the statue of David 7 than this one that we're talking about here. The

8 up on top of aCamel's Hump, which is one of my favorite 8 resources are different.

9 mountainsin VVermont, it is not where | would want it to 9 Q. I understand your testimony, the resources are different.
10 appear. 10 Well come back to you what you did say in your visual
11 So the context of where you see an object, the scale 11 impact assessment about what you could see of the Kibby
12 isasorelevant, and | think maybe that iswhat Mr. DeWan | 12 turbine and how that related directly to distance.

13 istrying to get at. Scaleisthe usual terminology. 13 But you, in your testimony -- and | believe Ms. Jones

14 . I'll correct my wording then and use the term scale if 14 aswell, Ms. Jones attached it to her prefiled --

15 that's more comfortable for you. 15 referenced the National Academy of Science draft or

16 . Relative scale would be fine becauseit isin relationship 16 prepublication report about environmental impacts and wind

17 to the context. 17 energy projects; correct?

18 . Sorelative scale, looking at that Exhibit 22-B that we 18 A. Yes, andthat's now -- thefinal versionis out now.

19 passed out yesterday, and you got, that doestell me, or 19 Q. I think what Jody submitted and what | had was May 2007

20 you, or the Commission what the relative scale of a 20 draft. Intermsof -- and you served on a committee for

21 turbine would be on Black Nubble from certain distancesas | 21 that report; correct?

22 amatter of physics; correct? 22 A. Yes

23 . Okay, so werelooking at thisrelative scale. Now, some 23 Q. Isitgeneraly true-- strike that.

24 factors that would be of concern to me would be we're 24 You reviewed, | assume, the visual impact part of

25 showing thisasaline. Now, those -- they are maps, of 25 that report, is that fair to say, as a committee member?
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1 course, they're not just in aline. They're also white. 1 A. Yes

2 The other question is, there are 18 of them, not just 2 Q. Sowhenthereport talks about the most significant

3 one of them. The other question is-- and the most 3 impacts for awind farm are likely to occur within 3 miles

4 important question, and | think thisis my central 4 of the project, you signed off on that; correct?

5 point -- that those 18 turbines seen in another setting at 5 A. Youretaking that out of context. | happened to have

6 that particular relative scale would be absolutely fine, | 6 written this report so | know what it says.

7 would have no problem. I've found many wind projects 7 Q. Good. Sothe complete sentenceis, the most significant

8 where |'ve seen them at 6 miles away, 4 miles away at 8 impacts are likely to occur within 3 miles of the projects

9 these distances. 9 with impacts possible from sensitive viewing areas up to 8
10 But if | were to examine every wind project in terms 10 miles of the project; isthat true?

11 of thisvariable, how big doesit look on a piece of 11 A. Yes, from sensitiveviewing areas. That isthe critical

12 paper, | don't think that | would have much of a 12 guestion, sensitive viewing areas. The most important

13 professional reputation |eft. 13 part of avisual assessment is to understand both the

14 . Ms. Vissering, just so | don't confuse you, I'm certainly 14 nature of the resource and the sensitivity of the places

15 not suggesting, nor do | believe Mr. DeWan was, that 15 from which the project is being viewed.

16 that's the only variable for aprofessional or a 16 Q. Alsointhat report, which | gather you wrote, there was a
17 regulatory body to -- 17 discussion about simulations and visualizations; do you

18 . It'sthree variables that he was using. 18 recall that?

19 . Infact inyour visual impact assessment that is on file 19 A. Yes

20 with LURC, how the turbines look at Kibby from various 20 Q. Inthiscase, both you and Mr. DeWan used photo simulation
21 distances is something you spent afair amount of time 21 asagenera technique?

22 talking about; isn't that true? 22 A. Yes

23 . From Kibby Mountain, absolutely. 23 Q. Whereas, Mr. Crews, who was here this morning, did not do
24 . Right. Soif it'srelevant in the Kibby case, it would 24 that; correct?

25 seem relevant in the Black Nubble case, correct, the 25 A. Actually -- | actually don't create photo simulations
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1 myself because | don't have the technology. Mr. Crews 1 that, the particular part that you have clipped out here,

2 did. 2 the beginning paragraph --

3 The people who do these simulations, some of them 3 Q. I'mjust asking you about --

4 refer to those as aphoto -- asasimulation, atrue 4 A. I'msorry, I'mjust trying to remember what is written

5 simulation, whereas, what | -- other techniques, such as 5 here. | need to look at it.

6 what isin my report, are photo simulations. 6 Q. Wél, thefirst four words are, distance from the project;

7 Q. When Commissioner Harvey was questioning Mr. Crews this | 7 isthat correct?

8 morning -- and | think it's pretty clear on the record -- 8 A. Factorsaffecting landscape content, yes, distance from

9 what Mr. Crew did was use a 3D visualization model, a 9 the project.
10 computer model; do you agree with that? 10 Q. Andthenext variableisview duration; correct?
11 A. Yes 11 A. Yes, and footnotes on the distance --
12 Q. Do you also agree that with 3D visualization models, such 12 Q. Sure. I'mnot going into content right now. I'mjust
13 aswhat Mr. Crews used, they are "not as redlistic in 13 trying to identify what you believe are factors affecting
14 appearance and details as a photographic simulation”? 14 the landscape context for the view assessment.
15 A. | would say that that istrue, they have other advantages, 15 A. Yes Clearly distance from aproject isimportant, view
16 but | would agree with that. 16 duration, angle of view. These are sort of alist of many
17 Q. Soyouwould agree then that the approach that Mr. Crews 17 different factors. They're not necessarily listed in
18 used in this proceeding compared to the photo simulation 18 terms of importance, but they are the list of factors that
19 approaches that you and Mr. DeWan used would not be as 19 need to be considered.
20 realistic in appearance and detail s as the photographic 20 Q. Youalsointhereport wrote about mitigation techniques,
21 simulation approach; correct? 21 do you recall that?
22 A. They'revery accurate and they €liminate some variables 22 A. Yes
23 that | think are useful to eliminate as when you're really 23 Q. Onceagain, I'mnot -- I'll walk back over here.
24 trying to assess the relative scale of aproject in a 24 Of the techniques that you wrote about, | understand
25 landscape. 25 they may not be in order of importance, appropriate siting
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1 As Mr. Crews said, they have the advantage of being 1 isone?

2 ableto model thingsthat are very difficult todoina 2 A. Thefirst one.

3 photo. 3 Q. Thenext oneisdown-sizing; correct?

4 Q. Butthey'renot asredlistic in appearance and details? 4 A. That'sright.

5 A. Tomost people they're hard to look at because -- or they 5 Q. Soondown-sizing you wrote, reducing the scale of the

6 can be hard to look at -- because you're not seeing -- if 6 project (numbers of turbines or heights of turbines) could

7 you're familiar with a particular view, you want to see 7 help the project fit more comfortably into its

8 the details of the landscape. 8 surroundings; is that correct?

9 Q. Ms. Vissering, you wrote that they are, "not as redlistic 9 A. Thatiscorrect.
10 in appearance and details." 10 Q. Sothat'satechnique of mitigation, one technique?
11 Was that an accurate statement? 11 A. Yes | wouldsaythatitis.
12 A. Yes 12 Q. Lighting, another mitigation technique. Y ou mentioned the
13 Q. You asowrote that some of the factors affecting the 13 revised FAA lighting guidelines reduce lighting impacts;
14 landscape context, the first one you write about is 14 correct?
15 distance from the project; isthat correct? 15 A. Yes |did
16 A. | would rather not comment -- | know | did write about 16 Q. Do you agree with Mr. DewWan that the revised Black Nubble
17 distance. 17 proposal has reduced the number of lights that would be
18 Q. I'mnottryingtotrick you. You said you wroteit and | 18 placed on the turbines and potentially see by others?
19 know it'sin the record. 19 A. Yeah, | actually would like to make a comment about the
20 I'm showing you Page 257, Factors Affecting the 20 reduced lighting from 30to 7. It'salittle bit of an
21 Landscape Contents. 21 exaggeration, because those FAA guidelines have been out
22 Isthefirst variable you list there distance from 22 for sometime, and | think that what was used as afigure
23 the project, right there? 23 for the original lighting proposal was one which did not
24 A. Yeah, | want to point out that these are pages clipped out 24 take into account the new FAA guidelines.
25 from the middle of my report; but, however, having said 25 So the former guidelines were light every turbine.
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1 In my mind, | would have expected that those FAA 1 Chapter 315 standards?
2 guidelines -- new FAA guidelines -- were taken into 2 A. Thosethreevariablesthat are listed there received very
3 account at the time of the last hearing. 3 little discussion in the testimony. | think it would have
4 . Do you know what the effective date of those "new" FAA 4 been a better report.
5 guidelines was? 5 Q. I understand you disagree with his report and have
6 . | don't off the top of my head. 6 criticisms of it, and we'll move forward for the moment.
7 . Let me show you Page 129 from your portion of the report. 7 You aso -- you wrote a paper called Wind Energy in
8 Do you see they were effective February 1, 2007? 8 Vermont's Scenic Landscape: A Discussion Based on the
9 (Ms. Hilton excused herself from the hearing at 9 Woodbury Stakeholder Workshops; do you recall that?
10 2:15p.m.) 10 A. Yes, that waswrittenin 2002. It wasthefirst timel
11 . That'strue, but those guidelines were being considered 11 had been involved with the issue of wind energy, and it
12 serioudly at least the time since | had been writing that 12 was aresult of group discussions among many stakeholders
13 report and before that. They've been out for about five 13 in Vermont.
14 years. 14 Q. Andyou wrote the following -- and I'll come over so you
15 . One other mitigation technique that you mentioned, and 15 can follow me and tell the Commission whether I've read it
16 I'll move off this, iscolor. 16 accurately or not. It'sthetop of Page 5 of your report.
17 You said arecent FAA study showed that daytime 17 "The fact that we can actualy see -- and the word
18 lighting could be eliminated provided the turbines are 18 "see" isunderlined -- the wind being turned into power
19 white, white often is regarded as more cheerful and less 19 with the rotating blades gives wind turbines a visual
20 industrial than other colors, which may be part of the 20 appedl that is not true of stationary communication towers
21 reason some people find wind turbines more visualy 21 like cell towers."
22 appealing than, for example, cell towers." 22 Did | read that correctly?
23 Do you agree with that statement? 23 A. Yes |think | need to make acomment on that if | could.
24 A. Absolutely. 24 Q. Do you disagree with what you said?
25 . What color are the wind turbines proposed for 25 A. Absolutely not. | very much agree with it, and | think
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1 Black Nubble? 1 thisis an important point.
2 . White. 2 These are, as| said, many peoplefind these
3 . Lagt, and I'll walk over here, at Page 266 of the Nationa 3 beautiful, I happen to be one of those people. | find
4 Academy of Science report, determination of acceptable or 4 wind turbines beautiful.
5 undue aesthetic impacts, you have a discussion about what 5 | do not think they should be everywhere. That's the
6 kind of -- how decision makers should be guided in 6 question we're dealing with here, and | do think that one
7 assessing visua impacts. 7 of the reasons that people find them to be beautiful is
8 Isit true that Box B-2 on that page, which calls out 8 because they're white, that more cheerful color that was
9 asample or amodel approach, isthe Maine Department of 9 quoted. | think that thereis sort of avisua connection
10 Environmental Protection's visual impact assessment 10 with the wind that does give them avisua appeal; but the
11 criteriaMDEP 20037 11 critical question is, if you look at other placesin my
12 . Yes, | did usethat as an example of areview summary, 12 document, the siting is really important and there are
13 review criteria 13 places with sensitive resources.
14 Q. Thosewere acceptable review criteriathat theMaineDEP |14 Q. Ms. Vissering --
15 uses; correct? 15 MR. THALER: Sarah, if you could put up DeWan 4 --
16 . | thought -- in putting those in the report, | thought 16 Q. Would you agree -- do you agree, Ms. Vissering, with the
17 they were an example. | didn't think they were 17 numbers that Mr. DeWan put on that table?
18 necessarily the most perfect but | think they're 18 A. I'massuming that they are accurate, yes.
19 reasonable -- a reasonable approach to take. 19 MR. THALER: If you could put up DeWan 42.
20 . Areyou aware that that reasonable approach to take is 20 Q. Now, | understand that you haven't been to this point of
21 Chapter 315 of the Maine rulesand iswhat Mr. DeWan did | 21 the Appalachian Trail.
22 inthis case? 22 Would you agree that from this point of the
23 . Hesaid hedid, yes. Those are not the variablesthat he 23 Appalachian Trail that there are very significant man-made
24 discussed though in his testimony. 24 changes in the environment that you can see?
25 . You're saying he didn't apply -- he didn't follow 25 A. Thisis-- thisisanimportant point here that needs to
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1 be made about this. This does relate to distance. 1 ago -- | didn't think we had to go back over this -- but
2 The closer views of this project are what we're 2 for Black Nubble the closest view from the AT is 3.2 miles
3 concerned about. Thisview -- it looksto melikeit was 3 versus what had been 1.1 miles before.
4 taken with awide-angle lens, so it distorts the 4 Isthat a greater distance, 3.2 versus 1.1? Yesor
5 prominence of Black Nubble; but aside from that issue, it 5 no.
6 istrue that there are views from the Bigelow Range, they 6 | think we're getting to the point where we're getting
7 are at adistance of, | think, 9, around 10 miles from 7 redundant. Yes, itisagreater distance.
8 some of the closest pointsin the Bigelow Range. 8 | don't like to be redundant, but | also want to make sure
9 The concern here, if this project were just visible 9 there's clarify.
10 from the Bigelow Range, | don't know that | would have a 10 The closest open view from AT on the Black Nubble
11 problem because of the distance. 11 project is further than what it had been before under the
12 Q. Sodistanceisarelative factor? 12 Redington proposal; correct?
13 A. Yes. | think, though, that what is of concern with the 13 . The closest open view -- now, Saddleback Junior is4.1
14 Bigelow Rangeis not only do we have quite afew views 14 miles and remains 4.1 miles. Same with The Horn, same
15 over that 34 miles of what | call theinner circle, but 15 with Saddleback --
16 you aso have this extended and cumulative impact of views | 16 . Under the original application, wasn't the closest open
17 as you continue up into the Bigelow Range. 17 view Sugarloaf Cirque?
18 Even though -- | want to correct this -- Mr. Palmer 18 . Oh, Sugarloaf Cirque. Yes, that isthe one view that we
19 said that the turbines are unlikely to be visible at 19 do not have anymore with this proposal. It isnot an open
20 beyond 8.5 miles. | have been up to the top of the fire 20 summit view, though.
21 tower at the very pesk to look at the Searsburg project. 21 . But it was an open view from where you took the photograph
22 You can seetheturbines. That is9.9 miles away. 22 that was used in your testimony?
23 | know the turbines are about half the size. So no, 23 . Yes, treesin that location, because of the steep dopes
24 | do not consider it to be an impact; | did thisfor a 24 tended to not grow to any great height there.
25 project I'mworking on. That isnot anissuebutitis 25 Even though you're into the forest, your head is
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1 important to understand that they can be seen. 1 above the trees there.
2 | want to be careful about those kinds of blanket 2 . Ms. Vissering, before you filed your testimony, this
3 statements. They may be technically by someone's 3 summary, since you wrotein your prefile about -- and Jody
4 analytical approach true, but it'sasimilar problem to 4 Jones, asdid Mr. Kimball -- comparing the Kibby and
5 this. 5 Black Nubble projectsin terms of ecological or scenic
6 Q. Ms. Vissering, | don't mean to cut you off, but I'm 6 impacts, did you actually compare, for example, scenic
7 mindful of the Chair and the clock. | till have alot of 7 distances -- since distancesis one of the variables --
8 witnesses that | have to do, so I'm going to try to keep 8 that you could so certain things between the Kibby project
9 my questions focused and | would appreciate hopefully if 9 and the Black Nubble project, for example, view distance
10 you can do the same on your answers. 10 from the Maine Scenic Highway?
11 You said distanceisafactor. So you agree that 11 .l guessI'mnot -- I'm sorry.
12 this revised one-mountain proposal has -- is both 12 . Sure, I'll ask it again. Intheinterest of timel'll
13 physically further from the Appalachian Trail than it was 13 show you an exhibit --
14 before and the closest views are further than the closest 14 MR. THALER: Sarah, if you could giveit to the
15 views were before; correct? 15 intervenors.
16 A. Look at some of theimportant views -- Saddleback, for 16 . --Ms. Vissering, thisisasimple bar chart because I'm
17 example, The Horns -- 17 asimple guy. From your view impact assessment, Page 15,
18 Q. I asked you aspecific question. Ms. Vissering, if you 18 the view distance from the Maine Scenic Highway and byway
19 could listen to the question. 19 for Kibby is 1.5 miles, and Black Nubble is 8 miles.
20 MR. THALER: First of all, go back, Sarah, to DewWan 4 | 20 Were you aware of that before you filed your
21 SO we can move on. 21 testimony?
22 A. | think theanswer is| would not agree. Itis 22 . Well, of course, in reviewing this project -- although |
23 technically closer than some viewpoints, but overall it 23 looked at views from the scenic highway generdly, it was
24 is-- 24 not afocus of my assessmentsin this particular case.
25 Q. Ms. Vissaring, you dready testified a couple of minutes 25 | certainly -- well, | certainly looked at the views




593

595

1 from the scenic highway, although the distance was -- it's 1 MR. THALER: No, itisnot becauseitis-- wedidn't
2 an important thing to identify but it is not something 2 putinanything about comparisons of Kibby in this project in
3 that | made any comparative analysis on. 3 our prefiled; however, the opposing intervenors did, so we're
4 Q. Same thing with respect to view distance from the surface 4 entitledto --
5 water body, Chain of Ponds, at Kibby is 1.9 miles away 5 THE CHAIR: No, no, I'm not arguing about -- | just
6 from the wind farm and that has some camps where people 6 want to know what the source of this -- where did this come
7 live, correct, on it? 7 from?
8 A. IsblueKibby -- 8 MR. THALER: Theview -- we prepared it based on data
9 Q. BlueisKibby. 9 inthe LURC record of the Kibby project and we can provide --
10 A. --fromadistance of the surface water body, so that 10 and Marciacan provide -- | can give you the page references.
11 would be Chain of Ponds, and distance from -- yes, and 11 THE CHAIR: That'sfine. You prepared thischart. |
12 from -- so | presume -- 12 thought you said it was prefiled testimony in the Kibby case.
13 Q. TheredisBlack Nubble and it's about three times further 13 MR. THALER: No, not the chart. Theinformationin
14 from -- 2.5 times further for Black Nubble. 14 theblue, that's from the report that she prepared. We were
15 A. Andwhat water body isthat? 15 just trying to compare, since both intervenors are comparing
16 Q. From Black Nubble? 16 projects, wewere --
17 A. Yes 17 THE CHAIR: Let'sjust make sure we keep both these
18 Q. Do you know what the nearest water body is? 18 projects as separate as we can, please.
19 A. Idon't. 19 MR. THALER: Mr. Chairman, | agree; however, we're
20 Q. Youlooked at apublic rest areathat people use 20 going to move in amoment to Ms. Jones, who repeatedly talked
21 frequently, it's on the scenic byway? 21 about the projects.
22 A. Right. The Sarampus Fallsrest area, yes. 22 THE CHAIR: | understand. I'veread all the
23 Q. Didyou ever look at how close apublic rest areawould be 23 testimony -- at least | tried to. So | understand that and
24 that people would use on a scenic highway or byway to 24 it'sfair game.
25 Black Nubble? 25 MR. THALER: Asyou said, the door was open and |
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1 A. Oh, now here's avery good example of the problem with 1 unfortunately have to go throughiit.
2 your analysis. 2 THE CHAIR: Don't confuse us any more than we already
3 The Sarampus Falls rest area, when you look at that, 3 ae
4 isin close proximity of the project, but you can see 4 MR. THALER: 1 will try not to.
5 probably at most four turbines behind trees. 5 I'm going to move on to Ms. Jones.
6 The big difference between that and looking at the 6 EXAMINATION OF JODY JONES
7 entire project of Black Nubble from Saddleback Junior, 7 BY MR.THALER:
8 from al of those other peaks I've mentioned, thisis the 8 Q. Jody, would you agree that the revised project has reduced
9 problem with the numerical approach. 9 ecological impacts compared to the two-mountain only
10 It can work in very limited situations, but it's not 10 project?
11 meaningful as aform of visual assessment. 11 A. Yes
12 Q. Intermsof peopledriving in cars, people don't drivein 12 Q. You had some testimony about bats and impacts on bats.
13 cars up to Saddleback or Saddleback Junior, do they? 13 Last summer when | was questioning you, you told me that
14 A. No, butif you're driving by the Sarampus Falls rest area 14 you're not abat biologist; isthat correct?
15 on Route 27, you're seeing behind the trees four turbines. 15 A. That'scorrect, | don't think we really have a bat
16 That's avery different setting and a very different 16 biologist in Maine.
17 context. Those are important parts of the analysis, how 17 Q. Youhaven't become one since last summer | take it?
18 much of the project do you see from what kind of setting. 18 A. No, | haven't.
19 Of course, at Sarampus Fallsyou arein acar along a 19 Q. Youaso had testimony about -- and you have attached to
20 roadway as opposed to on ascenic trail. So | think these 20 your testimony, or certainly have seen it on the Audubon
21 are the variables that need to be taken into account. 21 website, Turbine 9 at Mars Hill.
22 THE CHAIR: Mr. Thaler, just so I'm clear, this 22 Isit your testimony that you provided that to LURC
23 chart -- isthis something -- who made this up? Isthis 23 because it's your understanding that the amount of
24 from -- did | understand thisis out of prefiled testimony or 24 clearing that would be done in the Black Nubble project,
25 what? 25 turbine pads, is the same that was done at Turbine 9 on
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1 Mars Hill? 1 Bird and bats, the migration patterns are essentially

2 A. No, I think my testimony articulated that there's awide 2 lower in western states. The primary concern is that

3 range of opinion about how much clearing would be required 3 migratory species out there are raptors, not that they're

4 for various types of turbines and various types of 4 not a concern here aswell.

5 settings. 5 Because there are so few turbinesthat rise into the

6 The National Academy of Sciences report indicates 6 level of the migratory pathway yet built here, that's why

7 there's sort of an unresolved issue with regard to 7 we're concerned about pre-construction study and post

8 estimates for clearing before a project is built and then 8 construction study for wind turbines.

9 after. 9 Q. Jody, I'm going to show you some pages of your exhibit
10 That was sort of apart of what it wasincluded in. 10 from the National Research Council, National Academy
11 Q. Youasotak about, in your testimony, as did 11 Sciences report, and directing your attention to Page 51.
12 Mr. Kimball, about the issue of the contiguous 12 In your prefiled testimony you wrote that therewas a
13 unfragmented roadless area; do you recall that? 13 great deal of uncertainty about the magnitude of bird
14 A. Yes 14 impacts.

15 Q. Yourecal that Dr. Publicover, last summer, said that 15 Isn't it true that the National Academy of Sciences
16 Black Nubble was not part of that unfragmented roadless 16 report said that there are literally hundreds and hundreds
17 contiguous forest. Do you disagree with Dr. Publicover? 17 of millions of birdskilled each year through a variety of
18 A. | would refer questions about that to Dr. Kimball. 18 human structures and other means so that actually
19 Q. Youhaveitinyour testimony. 19 according to Erickson, the total accumulative bird
20 A. Ithinkin discussing thiswith Dave and Ken, theissue 20 mortality in the US may easily approach abillion birds
21 about the survival school, the wilderness survival school, 21 per year?
22 indicated that 12,000 acres that's adjacent to the 22 So if weretalking five or six birds per turbine at
23 Black Nubble project does have aroad through it, but the 23 Black Nubble per year, five times 18 is 90, wouldn't you
24 road is gated and doesn't have high traffic volumes and 24 agree that that would be an absolutely minuscule amount
25 functions much better as awilderness area, so 25 with no impact on the viability of any of the bird
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1 Dr. Kimball's figure on that adjacent to the Black Nubble 1 popul ations?

2 project should be considered. 2 A. Weél, the page before that, Jeff, talks about putting

3 Q. ThiswasDr. Publicover's description last summer of his 3 those birdsin context, it discusses the fact that 20 bald

4 testimony where the unfragmented habitat was and he showed | 4 eagles are very different than 2000 or 200,000 -- actually

5 where Black Nubbleis. 5 | think they use 100,000.

6 Would you agree that that shows Black Nubble outside 6 It depends on the speciesis basically what the page

7 of what AMC testified last summer? 7 before talks about. It tells you that we should take

8 A. Yes itdoes. 8 those estimates with agreat deal of caution because we

9 Q. Intermsof -- let'smoveto bird issues for amoment. 9 need to have region-wide surveys and we need to have
10 Y ou described the National Academy of Sciencesreport | 10 species-specific surveys, and we really need to take those
11 as the most comprehensive evaluation on wind power impacts | 11 into context.

12 on various species and natural resources, generally; 12 Q. Thenext pageisthetable that you and | werejust

13 correct? 13 talking about, just for the record, which was also in the

14 A. Right. 14 federal government's report and is now in the National

15 Q. Areyouawarethat inthe National Academy of Sciences 15 Academy of Sciences report about regional and overall bird
16 report, they use pretty much the same table as the GAO 16 and raptor mortality; isthat correct?

17 report, you and | talked about last summer, which shows 17 A. That'scorrect.

18 that generally per turbine nationally bird mortality is 18 Q. Intheinterest of time, would you agree that climate

19 approximately anywhere from zero to four or five birds per 19 changeis having an extremely negative impact on many bird
20 turbine per year with the exception of the onein 20 species?

21 West Virginia? 21 A. Yes | would, Jeff.

22 A. That'sright. | think that the -- there's been 22 Q. Including Bicknel'sthrush?

23 highlighted also in this report an indication that the 23 A. Yes, werevery concerned about that, which is why we want
24 bird and bat issues are likely to be higher concern aong 24 to keep the most critical habitat above -- at the highest

25 the eastern parts than they had been on the western part. 25 elevations with documented occurrences protected.
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1 Q. MaineAudubon, sincel left, it has now become part of 1 Q. Wereyou aware that there were three S-2 imperiled plant

2 National Audubon Society; isthat correct? 2 species within the project at Kibby, whereas there are

3 A. Weare dfiliated with National Audubon Society. 3 zero a Black Nubble?

4 Q. Areyou aware that National Audubon Society has stated 4 A. Yes

5 that we need to have a great deal more wind power in this 5 MS. BROWNE: Mr. Chair --

6 country because of the habitat concerns from climate 6 THE CHAIR: Let Jeff finish. Your intervenors have

7 change? 7 dready introduced all this stuff into evidence by their

8 A. Yeah, | think Maine Audubon agrees with that, too. We 8 testimony, so | think it's fair game that we talk about it.

9 supported 180 megawatts of power in the state of Maine. 9 MS. BROWNE: It'sjust with respect to the exhibit.
10 Q. Oneof those areasisthe Kibby project that you talk 10 MR. THALER: All of the figures on the exhibit for
11 about in your testimony; isthat right? 11 Kibby are contained in their application and the dataisin
12 A. That'sright. 12 their application.

13 Q. Iguess!'ll ask you the same question that | asked 13 Q. Wereyou aware, Ms. Jones, that the amount of 150-kV

14 Ms. Vissering. 14 transmission line, miles of new roads were multiple times

15 Before you prepared your testimony in this case, in 15 greater than Black Nubble?

16 the Black Nubble case, did you take alook at the 16 A. | knew thetransmission line was longer and was likely to

17 different natural resource impacts, such as wetlands or 17 have a greater number of acres. | don't think | was aware

18 rare species or things like that, putting aside scenic -- 18 of the exact ratio.

19 | know you're not a scenic expert -- but did you compare 19 Q. Wereyou aso aware of the number of wetlands crossed by

20 some of the natural resource impacts of the two projects? 20 the transmission line to be permanently filled being

21 A. Wevebeen working -- Maine Audubon's been working with | 21 substantially greater at Kibby than Black Nubble?

22 TransCanada for months trying to make sure that they 22 A. Yes

23 address dl of the concerns that we have -- that we had -- 23 Q. Letmejust ask you quickly, againin the interest of

24 and recognizing that not all impacts are created equal . 24 time, you talked about Bicknell's thrush earlier and sort

25 We spent alot of time with the folks at TransCanada, 25 of the mating habits of young teenage Bicknell's thrush,
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1 particularly on Bicknell's thrush issues and a variety of 1 and | haveto -- | dealt with my insurance premiums going

2 issues, to try to assure -- the decommissioning was 2 up over the years myself.

3 another aspect of it -- to try to assure that they 3 Do you agree with -- strike that.

4 addressed all our concerns to the greatest extent and 4 Do you disagree with what IF & W said this morning

5 that's where --. 5 about the fact that there are substantially more male

6 S0, yes, | had alot of contact with the TransCanada 6 Bicknell's thrush in the area than femal €?

7 folks before | submitted this testimony. 7 A. Yes. Bickndl'sthrush have arealy interesting breeding

8 MR. THALER: Let mejust, Mr. Chairman, passouttwo | 8 strategy. They're polyandry, which means that there's

9 Exhibits. These are again bar charts that we prepared in our 9 more -- females mate with multiple males.

10 prefiled, but they compare certain impacts between Kibby and 10 It'savery rare breeding strategy, actualy, in the

11 Black Nubble wind farms. 11 bird world. | think there's only one other species that
12 Q. Thefirst one, Jody, that I'm going to ask you about has 12 doesthat in North America. People have tried to figure
13 three comparisons: Acresto serve without T line, acres 13 out why Bicknell's thrush actually does this and there's
14 of T lines, numbers wetlands crossed by T lines. Do you 14 been --

15 have that one? 15 Q. Hasanybody interviewed them to ask?

16 Were you aware, Jody, before you filed your testimony |16 A. Good question. But -- so the way it works because the
17 in this proceeding that the Kibby project has 17 Bicknell's brush breed in a very cold harsh environment,
18 approximately four times as much acres of disturbance with 18 the femal es have a much smaller territory and the males
19 or without transmission lines? 19 have amuch larger territory.

20 A. Yeah, likel said, we were focused on the protected 20 The male participates in feeding the young, and

21 mountain area. We were trying to get the highest level of 21 multiple males actually help feed the young of asingle
22 concerns because not all impacts are created equal, like | 22 nest. It's been hypothesized that that strategy is

23 said. 23 necessary in order to assure the young's survival .

24 Q. | understand. Were you aware -- 24 So | think that Tom Hodgman's concern about aerial
25 A. Iknow -- 25 collision and what it might do to the population isvalid
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1 and that we don't really have a surplus of males 1 inthe CLUP.

2 expendable, because they are -- they participate not just 2 Q. Andit'sdefined asbeing -- are you aware that LURC

3 in fertilization, but they also participate in feeding the 3 defines whether something is on the fringe as to whether

4 young. 4 it'sin atownship or part of the unorganized territory

5 There's a question about how -- when this comesinto 5 adjacent to atown?

6 frame, more or less, and when foraging islow there's not 6 A. Yes, | believethe Burnt Jacket decision talked about

7 much provision for the young. It makesit more critical. 7 adjacency in other contexts aswell.

8 Q. Letmejust ask again-- 8 Q. I'mjust asking about fringe. Do you agree that the

9 THE CHAIR: You've got one minute. 9 Black Nubble project islocated adjacent to the Town of
10 MR. THALER: Could | just ask, Mr. Chairman, because | 10 Carrabassett Valley?
11 Bill went 5 minutes over. 11 A. Redington Township is adjacent to Carrabassett Valley,
12 THE CHAIR: | think you need to -- since these 12 yes.
13 charts, just for the record, would you please state the 13 Q. Youasotalked about multiple federal resources -- the
14 capacity of each one of these wind farms so that we have the 14 Appalachian Trail, the SERE facility, scenic byways --
15 right context for these? 15 being in the area; do you recall that?
16 MR. THALER: 54 megawatts for Black Nubble and 16 A. Ido.
17 Juliet, for Kibby, is 100-and -- 17 Q. Wereyou awarethat US Fish & Wildlife, the Army Corps,
18 MS. BROWNE: -32. 18 the FAA have reviewed this project?
19 THE CHAIR: Sothereisasubstantial differencein 19 A. | would assume that they have, yes.
20 thesize 20 Q. Wereyou here yesterday when the testimony provided that
21 MR. THALER: Thereis, about 2.5 or so. 21 both the United States Army Corps and -- hasissued a
22 MS. BROWNE: Mr. Chairman, just for therecord | 22 permit but then before was issued the application was
23 object to these exhibits. They're information about the Kibby 23 reviewed by the US Fish & Wildlife and EPA?
24 project and it'sflat out incorrect. 24 A. I'mfamiliar with that. | think you're taking my comment
25 And if the applicant here wants to introduce evidence 25 out of context. My comments werein relationship to best
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1 about the Kibby project, they need to do it through awitness, 1 available site.

2 not through a document that we don't even know who prepared it, 2 MR. THALER: Mr. Chairman, I'm just going to ask one

3 it'spresented by counsal. 3 or two more questions to conclude -- one question.

4 So | am -- | object to this. | think it's 4 Q. Mr. Horn, wetalked about this briefly last summer, but |

5 inappropriate and it's also wrong. 5 believe last night in public comment somebody talked about

6 MR. THALER: Do you want meto respond now or wait | 6 spending two days hiking up on the trail during beautiful

7 until | get done? 7 weather and seeing atotal of six hikers.

8 THE CHAIR: You've got to wrap up here, Jeff. 8 Isit true that over the course of the year the

9 MR. THALER: | agree. 9 number of through hikers going through this area has been
10 THE CHAIR: Give me acouple of minutes just to sort 10 declining and that last year, 2006, for people who started
11 all thisout. 11 and finished in the same year was under 400 people over
12 Please go ahead expeditioudly. 12 the course of the year?
13 EXAMINATION OF J. T. HORN 13 A. That sounds about right, but it's avery small percentage
14 BY MR.THALER: 14 of the total visitation.
15 Q. Mr. Horn, you, in your testimony, mentioned Burnt Jacket 15 MR. THALER: That was my one question. We did not,
16 and used that as an example of how the Commission deals 16 inour prefiled, discuss the Kibby project at al, and had the
17 with the issue of adjacency or remoteness, things like 17 opposing intervenors not brought it up and made explicit
18 that? 18 argumentsabout it, | would not have been bringing it up today.
19 A. Yes | did. 19 Asamatter of due process, we're entitled to respond
20 Q. Areyou awarethat Burnt Jacket was not a D-PD rezoning 20 toargumentsthat they made, and they asserted that Kibby had
21 issue? 21 fewer impacts on this project, and we're entitled to challenge
22 A. Yes lam. 22 that using datain, for example, one of the consultants for
23 Q. Areyou aso aware that the CLUP defines fringe? Haveyou |23 TransCanadawho's supporting that project and opposing us.
24 ever looked at the definition of fringe? 24 We can move from the Kibby file to the Maine Mountain
25 A. Yes sometimeago. I'mfamiliar with the way it's used 25 Power file, the application or the relevant portions of that,
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1 including the view impact assessment, but | think it's 1 not being at the site. My testimony had to do -- the
2 pefectly fair, and if TransCanadawantsto, they have the 2 nearly identical qualifier there had to do with that.
3 opportunity after this hearing to file comments. 3 Q. But David Publicover's comments, which are attached to my
4 If we're so wrong, they can certainly show uswhere 4 testimony, speak about wildlife issues, bird issues, and
5 we're so wrong from their materials. 5 specific -- Bicknell's thrush specifically, S-3
6 MS. BROWNE: Mr. Chair, he's certainly entitled to 6 population, forested, the type of forest, the roadless
7 ask about that. My concern isthat he has a so attempted to 7 areas, unfragmented forests. He didn't just focus on bog
8 introduce into the record a document that purports to 8 lemmings.
9 characterize another project in another proceeding. 9 Could you please elaborate further why a member of
10 If he thinks -- if he wants to introduce evidence on 10 your consolidated intervenor group testified 32 times
11 theKibby project, he needsto do it through a witness, who's 11 about Redington in particular and only once about
12 subject to cross-examination. 12 Black Nubble?
13 My concern isthis exhibit -- I'm particularly 13 A. Weél, I guessmy responseto that iswe looked at
14  concerned, because among other things, the permanent wetland 14 Black Nubble more closdly this time around than we did the
15 impacts are wrong. 15 last time around because we had very limited time to
16 There'sno legal basis for this document to comein. 16 present our case last year, and we focused on the area
17 THE CHAIR: Upon advice we will alow the exhibitto |17 that had the highest impacts.
18 beintherecord, and it isnot part of the -- any part of the 18 Q. Soyou believethat they have identica values?
19 Kibby proceeding and that obvioudly you have the right to -- 19 A. No, I dont; | said nearly identical values.
20 Juliet hastheright to file her objections and note them for 20 Q. Whichis90 percent?
21 therecord, which they already are, but I'm sure she wantsto 21 A. Idon'tknow if | could etimate it as a percentage.
22 doitinwriting and point out the error of the information 22 Q. During the cross-examination, you're aware of Dave
23 that'sin those exhibits. 23 Publicover's comments last year that he specifically said
24 MR. THALER: She probably does. 24 that he was talking about Redington Mountain in al 32 of
25 THE CHAIR: We certainly would welcome that 25 those passages and was not considering Black Nubble as
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1 correction, if there is one to be made. 1 part of that; right?
2 MR. THALER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And | guess | 2 A. That'scorrect, I'm aware that that's what he said.
3 just again for the record I'll move the other exhibits that we 3 Q. Your testimony states that there are 18 species of concern
4 were showing, the National Academy of Sciencesreport, and | 4 at the Black Nubble site. Yesterday Steve Pelletier
5 think there were just one or two others. Thank you. 5 testified under oath that only four such species have been
6 THE CHAIR: You'redone. 6 observed in the D-PD zone.
7 MR. THALER: | am done, done. Thank you. 7 Do you have evidence that contradicts that?
8 (There was a break in the hearing at 2:55 p.m. and 8 A. No; I think that Steve Pelletier's testimony -- which |
9 the hearing resumed at 3:10 p.m.) 9 really appreciated -- was that that's sort of adesk
10 MR. DIDISHEIM: For the record, I'm Pete Didisheim, | 10 analysis of what's likely to occur based on the habitat
11 Natural Resources Council of Maine. My first questionswill be | 11 type, and the surveys that they do pursuant to that are
12 to Maine Audubon, to Jody Jones. 12 focused on the species most at risk for impacts.
13 EXAMINATION OF JODY JONES 13 And so that they don't evaluate for al the species
14 BY MR. DIDISHEIM: 14 because that would probably be too expensive, but he
15 Q. Jody, intestimony last summer Dave Publicover cited 15 recognized that there was likely, based on the habitat
16 Redington Pond Range 32 times as a significant natural 16 quditiesthere, that they would exist somewherein the
17 resource that relies on recreational values, but he didn't 17 project area.
18 mention Black Nubble except for one time. 18 Q. Do you have any evidence or can you substantiate that
19 On Page 1 of your testimony you say that, "the values 19 there are 18 species of concern, that there are risksto
20 associated with Redington are nearly identical to the 20 those 18 species?
21 values associated with Black Nubble." 21 A. My -- | don't have independent evidence of that. No, | am
22 How do you reconcile your statement with Dave 22 just depending on the Woodlot Alternatives' report that
23 Publicover's now? 23 indicated they are likely to occur there.
24 A. 1 wouldsay my opinionisreativevalue. | think the 24 In terms of theimpact, | think the -- what | would
25 biggest difference has to do with the northern bog lemming 25 like to point out isthat commercial wind power facilities
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1 with the roads and the blasting and the turbines and 1 haven't taken a stand on that.

2 whatnot al have the impacts associated with development: 2 Q. Do you know whether those 1900 acres that were cut

3 Disturbance and invasive species, the ones that | 3 involved harvesting any of the S-3 community type?

4 outlined. 4 A. Idon'tknow. Actualy, when | went up there, it'slikely

5 It's a degradation of habitat quality in general for 5 that some of it might have, yeah.

6 wildlife. 6 Q. Do you have an estimate of the number of acres --

7 Q. You have said that the applicant -- that this application 7 A. No.

8 was about blowing the top off of Black Nubble. 8 Q. --that may have occurred in the timber harvest?

9 Do you have any substantiation of what you mean by 9 A. No
10 that in terms of dramatic and fundamental change of the 10 Q. What'sthetotal --

11 contour of the mountain? 11 A. But, | would point out that forest activities, thatisa
12 A. Wasthatinapressrelease? Can you identify wherel 12 renewable resource, it's not a permanent change in the
13 sadit? 13 landscape the way awind farmis.
14 Q. It'sinanAction Alert by Maine Audubon, it'sin press 14 Q. Would cutting down 80-plus-year-old trees cause
15 statements. 15 significant wildlife impacts potentially?
16 A. Right,right. | guesswhat | would characterizeit asis 16 A. Probably would, yes.
17 that -- 17 Q. Probably would. But you didn't take any action to express
18 THE CHAIR: Yeah, but isit in the testimony? Isit 18 concerns about that timber harvesting?
19 in her written testimony? 19 A. Not for that renewable type of activity, no.
20 THEWITNESS: No, | don't believeitis. 20 Q. We heard from the agency representative from IF & W this
21 THE CHAIR: I'm not sure -- | don't think we should 21 morning about their position in terms of threats to the
22 be asking questions about press releases. 22 Bicknell's thrush, specifically on Black Nubble, asa
23 MR. DIDISHEIM: It'sin amediastory, but | don't 23 result of this project, and I'd like -- and we were told
24 have copies of it. 24 that in their opinion it is not an undue adverse impact.
25 THE CHAIR: Then don't ask the question, | guess. 25 Do you disagree with IF & W on this?
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1 BY MR.DIDISHEIM: 1 A. Ido

2 Q. Your pand -- someone on your panel, | think it may have 2 Q. Youmentioned that there are invasive species that pose

3 been AMC'stestimony, said that there's only 5 percent of 3 threats to Bickndll's thrush. What are those invasive

4 Maine's forest late successiond stand. 4 species?

5 What your definition of late successional? 5 A. | don't have those off the top of my head. | can get

6 A. My definition? 6 that.

7 Q. Yeah, | know that Maine Audubon -- 7 Q. Isthat one of the reasons why you disagree with Inland

8 A. | don'tbelievel'm prepared to answer that. | would 8 Fish & Wildlife?

9 probably depend on my forester, Rob Ray. We worked 9 A. My testimony isthat | think that the degradation of the
10 collaboratively with AMC on that. 10 habitat due to some of these types of activities have not
11 Q. Youreawarethat LURC hasissued asubstantial number of |11 been fully evaluated.

12 permits for timber harvesting in P-MA zones; correct? 12 S0, yes, that's part of the reason. Another part is
13 A. Yes lam. 13 the collision risk.

14 Q. Andthat timber harvesting involves at least 321 acres of 14 Q. You'reawarethat there's 336,373 acres of Bickndll's
15 forestland above 2700 feet; correct? 15 thrush habitat as estimated in the scientific literature;
16 A. I would trust you on that, Pete. 16 correct?

17 Q. Among that isbased on the datathat'sin the record, 4550 17 A. For the north -- that's a predicted model of -- yes, | am.
18 acres of Redington Township alone. I'd like to ask, has 18 For the entire northeast, for the endemic species, that
19 Audubon taken any position to intervene in any of those 19 occurs nowhere else in the world but here.

20 permits, including the one that involved 1900 acrescuton |20 Q. You're also aware that the total potential loss of habitat
21 Black Nubble with mature stands of 80-plus-year-old trees? | 21 on Black Nubble as aresult of this project is 84 acres of
22 A. When we decide to take a stand on any particular issue, we |22 cleared habitat?

23 have to go through sort of an assessment of statewide 23 A. Something likethat. Isthat true? Something like that,
24 significance and impacts and precedent setting issues. 24 yes.

25 At this point that hasn't reached that level. No, we 25 Q. Sothat would be .02 percent of US modelled estimated
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1 Bicknell's thrush habitat? 1 reduced environmental impacts, he said, yes, it would have
2 A. Yes Andinthe National Academy of Sciencesreport, they | 2 significantly reduced environmental impacts.
3 indicated that species limited ranges and high mountaintop 3 Do you believe that that was an accurate statement?
4 ridges that they would have a disproportionate -- that 4 A. Atthat time Dave was missing two pieces of information
5 activities in this area would have a disproportionate 5 which we have right now, which iswhat | just repeated.
6 impact on populations, and there's a so the cumulative 6 It'sinteresting that you could send a biologist out
7 impact associated with siting projects. 7 to find Bicknell's thrush quickly, whereas the applicant
8 One of my concerns about this project isit would set 8 took years and couldn't find it, and the applicant didn't
9 the bar too low and alow other projectsto be sited 9 recognize or put forward the potential for the summit to
10 inappropriately in Bicknell's thrush habitat. 10 be actually recognized as a Maine Natural Areas areaalso
11 MR. DIDISHEIM: Okay, that's my questions for 11 caught us by surprise.
12 Audubon. 12 MR. DIDISHEIM: | think | have no more questions for
13 | would to ask Ken Kimball -- 13 AMC. Moving down the line to Jean Vissering.
14 THE CHAIR: Peter, please put the mic -- werelosing | 14 EXAMINATION OF JEAN VISSERING
15 you. 15 BY MR. DIDISHEIM:
16 EXAMINATION OF KENNETH KIMBALL 16 Q. Jean, | just want to be clear that | understand which
17 BY MR. DIDISHEIM: 17 portions of the AT you have been to between Route 4 and
18 Q. Ken, I'mgoingto ask asimilar question of you. 18 27.
19 You're aware that Dave Publicover's testimony 19 I know you gave alittle bit of information in
20 included 32 passages specifically referring to Redington 20 response to a question earlier on the record, but it
21 Pond Range in histestimony last summer about the natural 21 wasn't quite clear how much of the AT you have visited?
22 resource recreational ecological values? 22 A. | visited twice, once in the winter when | went up to
23 Do you believe that testimony is accurate? 23 Saddleback Junior and up to Mount Abraham, and | spent a
24 A. Asdatedit's accurate, but it's also misrepresented the 24 May 2nd visit, in which | went back to Saddleback Junior
25 way that you're putting it forward. 25 but a so up to -- from the Carrabassett Valley up to
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1 | would like to point out that | think AMC, like NRCM 1 Sugarloaf Cirque and then up to the summit of Sugarloaf
2 or any other group that takes on an issue, hasto pick and 2 Mountain.
3 choose how your resources are going to go. 3 Q. Youvesad for the record that you've received photos
4 We recognized that Redington was the highest of the 4 fromthe ATC or MATC for the basis of your analysisfor
5 two mountains there, highest value resources, and we did a 5 those areas that you didn't personally visit?
6 sitevigit there. We did not do a site visit at that time 6 A. Yes |visited most of the areas that have the extensive
7 on Black Nubble. 7 alpine areas, which are considered to be some of the most
8 It's also true that on Black Nubble at that time -- 8 critical viewpoints; | did not visit -- | did not visit
9 and it was in the summer -- it wasn't clear that the Maine 9 The Horn, for example, but | had people take photographs
10 Natural Areas -- actualy, when we did the site visit this 10 at the correct focal length, and so | was ableto use
11 year, wetook alook at that forest and we recognized it 11 those photographs to get a pretty good sense of what the
12 really had the potential to be classified as old growth. 12 landscapeis like and how the mountains appear from that
13 The Maine Natural Areas program has classified it as 13 perspective.
14 such. There was abunch of new data that came out in the 14 Q. Now, avisua impact analysisis attempting to understand
15 course of the summer. Aswetook alook at that and ook 15 the expectation of the visitor; isthat correct?
16 in the juxtaposition of SERE property, and so forth, we 16 A. Itdoes--wdll, acouple-- that is one aspect of it.
17 recognized that the resource values here are extremely 17 The expectation of the visitor, | actually rely, as|
18 high. 18 said, on documented evidence of some concern about a
19 But to simply cite those numbers -- because we did 19 resource and some evidence, for example, of what that
20 not spend alot of time on Black Nubbleand wedid spenda | 20 particular concernis.
21 lot of time on Redington -- in my testimony, that we took 21 So that viewer expectation came to me as both some of
22 Black Nubbleto beirrelevant isjust simply a 22 the documentation of the trail generally but also
23 mi srepresentation. 23 specifically identified in State and federal documents.
24 Q. In cross-examination Dave Publicover, when asked whether | 24 The critical part of avisual impact assessment isto
25 the Black Nubble-only project would have significantly 25 understand what are the characteristics of this landscape.
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1 Within the characteristic landscape, what are the things 1 certainly one -- the viewpoint when you come up to the
2 that really contribute to the scenic quality, assuming 2 summit, you have entered another world, clearly.
3 there is scenic quaity, which in some landscapesiit can 3 The views are really quite undisturbed except for
4 be fairly moderate and in some casesit's very highly 4 that very little bit of foreground.
5 scenic. 5 Of course we do have a different expectation going up
6 There are particular aspects of those that 6 to the top of aski areathan you do hiking along the
7 contribute. But there are variables, which | described in 7 Appalachian Trail.
8 my presentation, that contribute to the scenic quality and 8 | thought it was absolutely appropriate to do a
9 aspects that detract from the scenic quality. 9 simulation. | don't think that he could have in the -- A,
10 So understanding and then understanding how a 10 he couldn't have put al those variables. Those variables
11 particular project's site will be seen from identified 11 are not part of that view. Y ou're standing there, you're
12 scenic viewpoints. 12 looking acrossthe valley.
13 So my roleisto go to the most scenic viewpoint that 13 There is nothing in the foreground except that if you
14 are of the most highest and most sensitive viewpoints and 14 look over this way, where you see the ski lift, you look
15 determine how the project would appear. 15 over that way -- I'm assuming you're at Black Nubble right
16 Q. Oneof thosevery scenic viewpointsis Sugarloaf Cirque 16 now -- if you look over that way, there's the shelter.
17 where you're looking straight acrossthe valley at 17 You turn around alittle further, and there's huge radio
18 Redington. 18 towers. And then theré'sreally not awholelot elsein
19 What's the current visual impact of the project from 19 terms of development up there.
20 thelong stretch there at Sugarloaf Cirque? 20 Those shots were alittle misrepresentative this
21 A. Right now the project would not be visible from Sugarloaf 21 morning.
22 Cirque. 22 Q. You'reaware that there's a humming building up there?
23 Q. Beforethereconfigured project, isit not correct that 23 A. | don't remember it humming that much. It was not part --
24 probably all 18 turbines, the majority of them, would have 24 thereisnoise -- | don't deny that there are things up
25 been visible from this stretch? 25 there, but you have to understand, you've got a sweeping
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1 A. Yes, that'scorrect. 1 view up there.
2 Q. Isthereany portion along the Appalachian Trail that 2 Few people, you certainly -- the buildings are
3 you're aware of where the hiker isthis close for an 3 probably what | would describe to be as unfortunate for
4 extended period to turbines as would have been the case 4 the summit but they're there, they're part of that
5 with the original project? 5 context, but they are certainly -- you're aso seeing this
6 A. Foranextended period? 6 fabulous landscape around there.
7 Q. Thisis-- 7 Q. Areyouawareof any datain the literature that suggests
8 A. If werelooking at just that particular -- that probably 8 that the number of people that have hiked up to the top of
9 was one of the closest viewpoints for an extended period, 9 Sugarloaf Mountain, the second highest mountain in Maine,
10 yeah, it was no longer than, for example, up on Saddleback 10 has been reduced because they're surrounded by cell
11 Junior, some of the other summits. 11 towers, buildings, chair lifts, picnic tables?
12 Q. Butcloser? 12 A. That'sinteresting. In other words, they don't want to go
13 A. ltcertainly wascloser. 13 up there because of al that --
14 Q. Andthe project has disappeared from this site? 14 Q. Right--
15 A. lthas 15 A. Widll,if | wereto choose amountain to hiketo, | would
16 Q. Wereyou herethis morning when Erik Crews was testifying? | 16 certainly not choose to go up to amountain that had
17 A. lwas 17 development; | would choose a mountain with an undeveloped
18 Q. Itwasclear in histestimony, wasit not, that the 18 alpine summit.
19 visualization he did from the top of Sugarloaf Mountain 19 Q. That'syou personally but we don't know --
20 eliminated all structures, cell towers. 20 A. Yeah, I think -- well, I think that alot of people go up
21 What do you think about that? 21 to -- in fact, | went to the west side of the Saddleback
22 A. | thought his representation was quite good. | had a 22 ski area. Just -- the views on the Saddleback ski area
23 photograph that | included in my last presentation from 23 website from the top of Saddleback ski area show this
24 Sugarloaf Mountain. | was up there, and as | pointed out, 24 absolutely gorgeous summit. That's the experience that
25 it is probably the -- in terms of foreground views, 25 people have when they go up there.
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1 | think that -- | mean, as| said, | think people 1 in opposition of this project trump the 85 percent
2 would choose -- | think that certainly people would choose 2 majority?
3 to go to an undevel oped summit where you'll have anatura 3 A. I'mamong the 85 percent. | support wind power
4 experience and beautiful views, which is part of our 4 development. Not on this site for this project in this
5 concern with this project here. 5 area.
6 MR. DIDISHEIM: Now I'm going to ask afew questions | 6 Q. Isit correct that you've been maintaining this stretch of
7 of David Fidd. 7 the AT for 50 years between The Horn and Orbeton Stream?
8 EXAMINATION OF DAVID FIELD 8 A. Between Saddleback summit and Orbeton Stream for most of
9 BY MR. DIDISHEIM: 9 those years. Between The Horn and Orbeton Stream now.
10 Q. David, your testimony has made quite clear -- both in your 10 Q. Soyou haveavery persona attachment to this stretch?
11 written and oral -- that "the central issue in this case 11 You've been up here alot?
12 is aesthetics, beauty." 12 A. Sure. It'smy homeareaaso. | first climbed the
13 | would like to show you an exhibit that includes 13 mountainin '51.
14 specific quotesin the record from individuals at the 14 Q. Andyou're aware that there are many days on Black Nubble
15 public hearing last summer, and thisis just seven or 15 across the whole Appalachian Trail that are quite hazy; is
16 eight quotes of individuals who al believe that wind 16 that correct?
17 power is beautiful, wind turbines are beautiful, and that 17 A. Weél, there are the turkeys exuded by the conifersin the
18 they would not object to them in these mountains. 18 area, there'sthe air pollution from the automobiles down
19 Is your testimony asking LURC to choose one person's 19 in Boston, New Y ork, Philadelphiathat drifts up thisway.
20 sense of beauty over another's? 20 Yep.
21 A. Asl responded, clearly there are differencesin value 21 Q. Thisisa--
22 judgments of folks out there. My belief based on talking 22 A. Andit'svaried agreat dea over the 50 years.
23 to alot of folks, reading letters to the editor 23 Q. Hasit gotten worse in the 50 years?
24 Appalachian Journey, certainly testimony last year from 24 A. Notonaveragein my experience. It's changed.
25 everybody -- not just this cherry picked crew -- is that 25 Q. Wereyou herefor the testimony yesterday from Cameron
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1 the mgjority of those -- the great majority of those who 1 Wake?
2 hike the Appaachian Trail do not think windmillsare 2 A. lwasnot.
3 beautiful. 3 Q. Histestimony -- I'll just -- others on your team were
4 Certainly you can find folks who believe that they 4 there.
5 are. Theré'samost areligious zeal for wind power. 5 I'll just explain that he described globa warming on
6 It'sinteresting that many of the folks who have expressed 6 the current emissions rate is probably going to quadruple
7 this apparently have never set foot on the viewpoints that 7 the number of poor air quality daysin Maine, and he
8 I've shown you. Thisismotherhood and apple pie. Global 8 clarified for the record that that probably meansthe
9 warming is a disaster, we're convinced of that, anything 9 pollution that you've described as being the source of the
10 we can deal withitisfine. 10 haze, in part, could result in aquadrupling of the haze
11 A page of folks -- no. What's the point? Sure, you 11 mix.
12 can get a page full of folks who think windmills are 12 A. My pointisthat this particular project would have an
13 beautiful, so what. 13 insignificant impact on regional air quality, and even if
14 Q. Yourtestimony said that thisis about beauty? 14 amiracle occurred and it did, why would | want a clearer
15 A. Exactly. 15 view of what I'm looking at as a mountain ridge with
16 Q. Andyou arerepresenting -- 16 windmills?
17 A. Clearly | amtalking about scenic beauty of an undisturbed 17 Q. Areyouawareof any project that will have a-- in and of
18 landscape. 18 itself, that will have asignificant impact on air
19 Q. AndI'mjust making the obvious point that it's difficult 19 quality?
20 to adjudicate beauty? 20 A. Anysingle project?
21 A. Asyou say, it'san obvious paint. 21 Q. Anysingleproject.
22 Q. Asyouknow from prefiled testimony, there's public 22 A. No. Thereisawhole collection of projects, as|
23 opinion surveys that show that 85 percent of Maine's 23 testified, that are proposed for Maine. Once again, it's
24 citizens strongly support wind power development. 24 the benefit and cost of the individual project. To methe
25 Do you believe that your argumentsin support of -- 25 costs far outweigh the benefit of this specific one. |




629

631

1 would feel differently about others. 1 A. AmlI climate scientist, no; am | an ecologist, yes. Weve
2 Q. And might those people at those other sitesfeel very 2 been studying al pine areas and the effects of climate on
3 differently about this site, people that live near those 3 them for the last 20 years, yes.
4 other sitesthink very differently about the one near 4 Q. Soyouhave adoctorate in botany, you've been looking at
5 them, as opposed to -- 5 the effects on plants and ecology for the last 20 years on
6 A. Sovyou'recharacterizing thisasa"not in my backyard" 6 mountain habitat; correct?
7 issue. | think that's a gross oversimplification. 7 A. That'scorrect. We've mapped out the alpine vegetation on
8 The boundary mountain, the Kibby project is not in my 8 Mount Katahdin, Franconia, the Presidential Range, and
9 backyard, but I've fished and hunted and travelled in that 9 we've been trying to understand the dynamics behind them.
10 areafor many, many years and I'm not opposing that. 10 Q. Thank you. So unlike Dr. Wake, who has adoctoratein
11 Q. I'vegot one more exhibit to distribute. Thisisa 11 geochemical systems and studies regional climate and
12 document sent out recently by the Appalachian Trail Club, 12 environment change as part of the New Hampshire Climate
13 its members. 13 Change -- University of New Hampshire Climate Change
14 In the middle of this document, to all MATC members, |14 Project; correct?
15 friends, there's a sentence that says, If we prevail now 15 A. Yes, that'scorrect.
16 and are able to stop what is called the Black Nubble-only 16 Q. Your testimony, your direct testimony, or your prefiled
17 portion of the original wind power development, then it is 17 testimony, has no testimony concerning climate change;
18 doubtful that subsequent developers will propose wind 18 correct?
19 power developments so close to the AT in Maine. 19 A. That'scorrect.
20 Would it be inaccurate to interpret thisas a 20 Q. Soyour testimony today about climate change was rebuttal
21 position by MATC that you oppose wind power developers 21 testimony; isthat correct?
22 coming within four miles of the Appalachian Trail? 22 A. Thatiscorrect.
23 A. lhavenoidea. | wouldhaveto see aproposal specific 23 Q. And rebuttal to what?
24 to the landscape. 24 A. Therewastestimony both yesterday and today and actually
25 Q. Butsaying our goal isto establish a precedent that it 25 by Dr. Wake that went through and was presenting the
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1 would send asignal to developers not to develop this 1 argument that the climate change impacts that we would
2 close to the Appalachian Trail, certainly communicates a 2 expect to see at low elevations were the same at upper
3 position of the organization? 3 elevations.
4 A. Yeah, | didn't writethis. 4 Q. Sotherebuttal testimony wasto Dr. Wake's testimony.
5 Q. You'rerepresenting the MATC here today; correct? 5 Wasit to any other testimony that was presented
6 A. | am,that'scorrect, and | think your interpretation 6 yesterday?
7 probably is probably. 7 A. No, I think that NRCM's expert witness presented that, and
8 MR. DIDISHEIM: | think that is -- 8 | believe Mr. Pelletier did as well.
9 THE CHAIR: Areyou closeto gettingwrappedup here, | 9 Q. NRCM'stestimony hasn't come forward yet.
10 Peter? 10 A. No, but | mean the stuff that was prefiled.
11 MR. DIDISHEIM: Yes, | think | will wrap up right 11 Q. But primarily isit with Dr. Wake that your testimony was
12  there. 12 rebutting?
13 THE CHAIR: Thank you. You guyscan'tgo away yet. |13 A. Theonly part that --
14 | think we've got one more intervenor that wants to work you 14 Q. That'sayesor no.
15 over, isthat true? 15 A. | would liketo answer the question so that there's
16 MR. MAHONEY: Good afternoon. My nameis Sean 16 clarity asto what is being said as opposed to --
17 Mahoney. I'mwith the Conservation Law Foundation. 17 Q. Sure let meask the question again. Wasit Dr. Wake's
18 | can start by saying, Ms. Vissering and luckily 18 testimony that you were primarily responding to in your
19 Mr. Fidd, | don't have any questions for you. If you wanted 19 testimony today concerning climate change?
20 tositdown, I'll limit my questionsto Dr. Kimball, Ms. Jones, 20 A. Iverytiny portion of it as| clarified earlier.
21 and Mr. Horn. 21 Q. That portion was what?
22 I'll start with Dr. Kimball. 22 A. Itwasthe potential impactsto the high elevation areas.
23 EXAMINATION OF KENNETH KIMBALL 23 Q. Did Dr. Wake actually testify about that yesterday?
24 BY MR. MAHONEY: 24 A. | bdievethat he went through and he discussed losing the
25 Q. Dr.Kimbadl, you're not aclimate scientist; correct? 25 upper elevation spruceffir.
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1 . And your testimony today -- where in your testimony today 1 data, we realize that these have not responded the same
2 did you rebut the testimony about losing upper elevation 2 way to temperature as they did at lower elevations.
3 spruce/fir? 3 Q. Well gothroughtheslides. Let'stak about the Maine
4 . I think what | said alittle bit earlier, and I'll give 4 goal of 10 percent; correct? Would you agree with me that
5 you the full history of this -- 5 the goal of 10 percent is not the ceiling?
6 . | have avery limited time -- actually, | have alot of 6 A. | would agreewith you 100 percent.
7 time but | would like to keep it very short. If you would 7 Q. Tobea40-percent increasein renewable energy, that
8 just answer the questions that | ask. 8 would be agood thing and would help with addressing the
9 . Could you repeat that. 9 threat to alpine species and our habitat from global
10 . Sure. Wherein your testimony today did you rebut 10 warming; correct?
11 Dr. Wake's testimony concerning spruceffir forestimpacts? |11 A. That's correct.
12 . Let'sclarify theterm rebut first, because what | did 12 Q. Areyou aware of any present proposals for renewable
13 say -- and | think you have a copy of the stuff that | put 13 projects other than wind in Maine?
14 up there and there was a question mark behind it -- is 14 A. | would haveto say, because I'm not an expert in this
15 there's two hypotheses about what will happen on the upper | 15 areabut | do read it and do follow it and | would
16 elevation. 16 emphasize that the AMC does support other renewables.
17 Oneisthat they will disappear, and the other 17 | think we also take the position that thereisno
18 hypothesis is that they've actually shown the ability to 18 energy source that's entirely benign, but | would point
19 pass through these kinds of filters before post 19 out -- | think you can just look at the Kibby project or
20 ecoglaciation and they may be able to repeat that again. 20 wind in general -- that the technology has changed
21 That iswhat | think | said. 21 dramatically in avery short time frame.
22 . Could you pull up your dides on the projector there so we 22 A lot of emphasis on alot of these other sources out
23 could use them? | do have them. 23 there, and it's not to say in the near distant future that
24 | think Slide 12 is where we started, if you could 24 they may not comeinto play, and | think it's also true
25 start there. Slide 12 through 15 is where you address 25 that when you ask what you're going to sacrifice.
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1 climate issues. 1 Q. Iredlydon't meanto cutyou off. You havethe
2 Let mejust ask about Slide 12 specifically. 2 opportunity to testify. | really do just want you to
3 The AMC website on the topic of wind power hasthe 3 answer the questions as | ask. Thereis a chance for
4 following statement, and | quote, "AMC is committed to 4 rebuttal after this. If you feel I'm cutting you short,
5 promoting clean alternative energy sourcesto reduce air 5 that can be taken care of then. It'slimited time.
6 pollution and to stop the demise of the region's alpine 6 If you turn to Slide 13, thisislandsin the sky
7 ecosystems from climate change." That's the end of the 7 theory or proposition --
8 quote. 8 A. Hypothesis.
9 . That iscorrect and thisis the clarity that | wanted to 9 Q. Hypothesis. What ongoing research suggests this
10 get to. 10 possibility of islandsin the sky?
11 We started our project last year, and one of the 11 A. Wweél, I first point out that the alpine areasin the
12 things we did was to go back through and minethe existing | 12 eastern United States are extremely low, it's hard to
13 data. 13 understand why.
14 Aswe started to look at the data as we moved through 14 No. 2, iswhen we mapped out where the tree line --
15 into this summer, and we're just finishing some of 15 Q. I'msorry. Canyou just tell me what the ongoing research
16 analyses, we realized that some of the original hypotheses 16 isthat supportsthe idandsin the sky theory? It'sa
17 that we had out there, which was the original hypothesis 17 simple question.
18 we passed to NOAA, which was the one that Cameron Wake | 18 THE CHAIR: Mr. Mahoney, I'm not sure what
19 presented yesterday, which was upper elevation spruce/fir 19 Mr. Plouffeisgoing to say, but | suspect that -- you're
20 forests response to lower elevation, aswe looked at our 20 getting into an incredible amount of stuff here that is not
21 data, as we start coming out to the summer, we recognize 21 particularly relevant to probably the decision we've got to
22 that thereisalot of stuff that's contradicting there. 22 make.
23 We don't know the final answer. There'salot of 23 | appreciate what you're trying to do here, you're
24 evidence to suggest there's contradictions. 24 trying to present to us a picture of global warming and its
25 As| pointed here, when we look at the botanical 25 impacts, but I'm not lost in this discussion. It's gotten so
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1 technical that | think you've lost me and you've probably lost 1 A. Yes | don't remember aNOAA report in my prefiled.
2 therest of the members of the Commission. 2 Refresh my memory, please.
3 You've got to be -- I'm not sure you're getting 3 Q. Youreferenced you're aprincipa investigator for aNOAA
4 anywherewith us. That'sal I'm trying to tell you. 4 report?
5 | don't know if that's what Mr. Plouffe's abjection 5 A. Yes | antheprincipa investigator, that's correct.
6 wasbut he may stateit aswell. 6 Q. Thatisthe research you'retalking about?
7 MR. PLOUFFE: Mr. Chairman, there'sthat, and | would 7 A. Thatiscorrect.
8 aso-- thisisn't the show Law and Order. Thisisan 8 Q. Thank you. If you goto the next ling, thisis datafrom
9 administrative hearing, and we're trying to get information 9 Mount Washington.
10 from people. 10 Areyou aware that this datawas considered by
11 To be cutting off the witness who is trying to answer 11 Dr. Wake in the study that he did that was discussed here
12 aquestion seemsto meto be not in the spirit of what we're 12 yesterday?
13 trying to do here. 13 A. Wehavean issue coming out in our magazine to our members
14 | would appreciateit if Dr. Kimball would be allowed 14 this month, and the draft manuscript, which does contain
15 to, within reason, respond to the question that's asked. 15 alpine climate and some of the stuff that | just discussed
16 THE CHAIR: | think | understand that as well. 16 here -- at least draft version, | haven't seen the final
17 MR. MAHONEY: That'sfine. | really wastrying to be 17 version -- quotes Cameron Wake, he does understand what
18 efficient. 18 may be happening with the upper elevationsis different
19 THE CHAIR: | appreciate, but, you know, please 19 than the lower elevations.
20 understand you're going in adirection that I'm not sureis 20 Q. Onthefina dide, which I think is Slide 15, the third
21 helping your case or our deliberationsin this. 21 bullet point you have here, high elevation balsam fir
22 Y ou've presented us an incredible amount of 22 communities, less sensitive to climate change than lower
23 information on globa warming, al of whichis good 23 spruceffir forest.
24 information, but how it impacts on this decision is another 24 Are you suggesting then that the isands in the sky
25 matter that this Commission a going to have to decide on. 25 are arefuge for both balsam fir and spruceffir, or just
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1 So just be guided by that, please. 1 balsam fir?
2 MR. MAHONEY: Thank you. I'll ask the question again 2 A. ltwould bejust balsam fir. | think | also want to point
3 and answer it as you wish. 3 out here just to be clear and trying to be atrue
4 BY MR. MAHONEY: 4 scientist, | put question marks because these are
5 Q. Couldyou tell methe ongoing research that supports this 5 hypotheses right now.
6 isandsin the sky theory? Hypothesis, excuse me. 6 Q. Asaworking hypothesis, hasit been peer reviewed or any
7 A. Asl mentioned before, we looked at the climate data, we 7 of the normal --
8 realized what's happening in the climate at the planetary 8 A. Asl toldyou, we are about seven or eight monthsinto it,
9 boundary layer and above and below. 9 and we started out with this grant with the same
10 When we look at the historic data asto what's 10 hypothesis that the lower elevation spruce/fir and the
11 happened, we see that actually the high elevation areas 11 upper would behave the same, but we're having difficulty
12 that we looked through the scope before, we take alook at 12 making the data support that.
13 our own research on what €elevations tree line alpine eco 13 MR. MAHONEY: Thank you. Mr. Horn, afew questions
14 zoneis. It varies by 2000 feet on this mountain and on 14 for you.
15 Mount Katahdin aswell asthe Presidentials. 15 EXAMINATION OF J. T. HORN
16 Y ou need an explanation other than temperature to 16 BY MR. MAHONEY:
17 explain all those differences. That's what we're 17 Q. Itredly just getsto your discussion of the work by
18 researching right now. 18 Mr. Crews.
19 Q. Sothisisresearch by AMC? 19 Thefirst part isthat in your testimony you discuss
20 A. ThisisAMC, Mount Washington Observatory, and the 20 the Scenery Management System.
21 University of New Hampshire, which is funded by NOAA. 21 A. Correct.
22 Q. That'sthereport that's mentioned in your prefiled 22 Q. Mr. Crewsdidn't use the Scenery Management System;
23 testimony? 23 correct?
24 A. No, becausel -- 24 A. | bdieve he used the Visua Management System.
25 Q. TheNOAA report in your prefiled testimony. 25 Q. Whatisyour understanding of the difference between the
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1 Visua Management System and the Scenery Management 1 based on the working hypothesis of Dr. Kimball?
2 System? 2 A. That'sright.
3 A. TheVisua Management Systemisan earlier version. It's 3 Q. Any other basisfor that?
4 still used on many national forests. It does a better job 4 A. They dready are basically idandsin the sky. That term
5 ng impacts of development projects. 5 wasn't something we made up. They're already very limited
6 The Scenery Management System is used to map national | 6 in scope. But, yes.
7 forests to determine which zones are sensitive when 7 Q. AmlI correct in understanding from your prefiled testimony
8 they're planning the kinds of devel opment that they're 8 and your testimony today that Maine Audubon's opposition
9 going to be doing, timber harvest, recreational 9 to this project is based on the natural resource impacts?
10 development, things like that. 10 A. Themultiple values, yes.
11 Both are considered, you know, legitimate 11 Q. That does not include the visual impacts, doesit?
12 contemporary science. One does not replace the other. 12 A. Weareconsolidated as ateam and their testimony is part
13 They essentially serve dightly different purposes. 13 of oursaswell.
14 Q. Do they both take into account expectations of the 14 Q. SoMaine Audubon --
15 viewers? 15 A. ByLURC. That'swherewe are, yep.
16 A. Theydo. 16 Q. SoMaine Audubon does object to the project based on
17 Q. Ineither the VMSor your review of this, were there any 17 visual impacts?
18 actua expectations of viewers taken into account of your 18 A. Wereaconsolidated team, and | would answer that yes.
19 evaluation of the project? 19 Q. My last question iswith respect to the last portion of
20 A. Inthe Scenery Management System handbook and the Visual | 20 your testimony concerning loss and degradation of habitat
21 Management System handbook, there are certain 21 for multiple species, and the question, | hope, isfairly
22 classifications that are very explicit, like National 22 simple.
23 Scenic Byways, National Scenic Trails, which are given a 23 For any project that is going to be developed in an
24 sensitivity level, which is the highest sensitivity level. 24 areathat is presently undeveloped, there will be loss and
25 So it's built into the way the system is structured. 25 degradation of habitat species; correct?
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1 Q. Butno specific expectation of viewers, individual 1 A. That'scorrect.
2 viewers, was taken into account for this project? 2 Q. Sofor every wind power project or any new project in an
3 A. The--well -- the National Park Service and the US Forest 3 undeveloped area, there will be loss of habitat and
4 Service used this system, and they have essentialy, by 4 degradation of habitat?
5 the national designation, determined that these scenic 5 A. That'scorrect. Andif | could -- | could add that that
6 byways and National Scenic Trails are of national 6 has to be weighed on the site-specific basis with all the
7 importance and therefore more sensitive. | think that 7 other impacts associated with it.
8 that's an operating assumption that's built into the 8 MR. MAHONEY: Thank you, that'sdl | have.
9 program. 9 THE CHAIR: It's4 o'clock, and | think our next --
10 The other thing that I'll say isthat the sense of 10 hopefully with alittle effort.
11 remoteness that is -- that Eric Crews talked about -- is 11 I'm sorry, Rebecca, did you have aquestion of this
12 something that is also kind of structurally built into the 12 group before we let you go?
13 system where opportunities to observe undeveloped 13 MS. KURTZ: | do.
14 landscapes are assumed to be more sensitive by 14 EXAMINATION OF KENNETH KIMBALL
15 destruction, you know, from a viewer or recreational 15 BY MS.KURTZ:
16 facility. 16 Q. I'vebeen trying to figure out how to ask, actualy. |
17 And so the sensitivity ratings -- | guessthe simple 17 guess this would be a question for Dr. Kimball and |
18 answer is sensitivity ratings are built into the system 18 think -- | think you said the roadless to date was done on
19 itsalf. 19 the desktop, but on the ground | have written something
20 MR. MAHONEY: Okay. 20 that it's adifferent matter.
21 EXAMINATION OF JODY JONES 21 Can you explain to me sort of the significance of an
22 BY MR. MAHONEY: 22 unfragmented roadless -- why unfragmented and roadless is
23 Q. Ms. Jones, with respect to your statement today that the 23 being brought into this protection?
24 highest elevation areas are the last to change from, | 24 A. Itwasn't our question, but | think when you look at any
25 guess, the impacts of global warming, isthat statement 25 areaand try to understand its value, its ecological
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1 value, the ecological literature isvery rich in the fact 1 high elevation area.

2 that when you introduce roads into a system, they do start 2 And then you actually -- just alittle thing that's

3 to reduce species diversity and so forth. 3 out there isolated by itself or doesit have some

4 If you put in an interstate, impacts, particularly on 4 connectivity to other areas that the have high ecological

5 amphibians and stuff that want to move. 5 value.

6 The other part of that question, | think, as has been 6 When you look down into the Navy base -- and yes

7 presented by the applicant here and many of the 7 thereis aroad through there, we're not even going to

8 supporters, they put it down as though for every acre 8 pretend thereisn't -- but the fact is that the Navy base

9 that's lost, that's al that'slost. 9 area has not been harvested for along time because of the
10 | think the ecologicd literature is extremely rich 10 use, and it also has alot of restricted uses in through
11 in the fact that once you open these up, you do allow 11 there, again, because of the use.

12 corridors for other speciesto comein. Just using birds 12 | think -- you know, we looked at the Fish & Wildlife
13 asaquick example. Speciesthat exist deep in the woods 13 Service's analysis and the fact that that area -- has it
14 typically cannot survive on the fringe, because species 14 been harvested before? Yes. Hasit been harvested along
15 like blue jays and so forth, which can be extremely good 15 time? No.
16 predators and that type of thing. That's part of the 16 And there's not alot of that kind of habitat |eft,
17 reason why introducing roads dead center into the old 17 so what you have on Black Nubble is essentially an area
18 growth that now exists, the old that now exist on the 18 that has very high quality old growth on the summit and
19 summit, represents not only risks to something like 19 comes down. It's not exactly contiguous but it is very,
20 Bicknell's thrush from the turbines, but it also 20 very close.
21 represents alot of risks from introduction. 21 The land between, there is afairly decent corridor
22 If you're going to have Ski-Doos going up, you allow 22 there that has not been monitored intensively or at all
23 stuff like coyotes and so forth to be able to move up into 23 because of the steepness, which | think you can see from
24 that area. 24 the video.
25 So just smply looking at it and looking at its 25 Q. I guesswhat I'mtrying to get at is even though it's on
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1 acres, and the National Academy of Sciences pointsthis 1 the"long" side of the road or inside the road, isthe

2 out aswell in the report aswell. 2 habitat similar on both sides of this --

3 . When adistinction is made that Black Nubble is outside of 3 A. No--

4 the unfragmented area, how do that -- how do you -- 4 Q. --road?

5 . Essentialy what we did in thisanalysisis essentialy 5 A. --andl think alot of the testimony provided by the

6 used satellite image, and the purpose of our roadless 6 applicant, and so forth, they kind of focus north of

7 study wasto -- because it would be extremely sensitive to 7 Black Nubble for good reason, because that's where alot

8 go out and do a site-specific road analysis across 8 of harvesting went on.

9 northern New Hampshire, Vermont, and Maine -- which is 9 The emphasisin focusing in on the SERE property into
10 what the purpose of the study was in the beginning -- we 10 the south and the types of corridors you have between that
11 used satellite imaginary and then we used stuff like 11 and Mount Abraham, essentially the State of Maine has an
12 Del orme and so forth, and we tried to reconstruct as best 12 excellent opportunity here with its second -- probably its
13 as possible where are the areas that were least fragmented 13 second highest mountain area outside of Katahdin -- to
14 by roads. Then we went back and repeated that anumber of | 14 actually construct something that has
15 years later to see how much more was roadless, becausewe | 15 recreational/ecological vaue, and that's part of what is
16 were trying to understand the rate of change that was out 16 the question here today, iswhat is going to be the fate
17 there. 17 of this areain the future.

18 So when this analysisis done, there's a scale issue. 18 The building blocks are there.

19 We're not looking at these things at high resolution. 19 Q. Right; I don't know if I'm asking this question right, but
20 When we end up looking at a project like this -- and this 20 the road going through there, has that diminished --

21 is something that | mentioned a few minutes ago -- then 21 A. Throughthe SERE? Isthat what you're talking about?
22 you move from that sort of analysis down to what's 22 Q. Weve got too many roads going on here. Has -- with
23 actually on the ground. 23 Black Nubble being outside this roadless unfragmented
24 What really impressed us when we were up there this 24 area, has whatever road that creates that fragment, has
25 summer was the high degree of ecological integrity of that | 25 that made it such that it's ecologica values are that
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1 much different than what's on the inside? Do you know 1 has one road through it.
2 what | mean? 2 As Jody pointed out -- and | think | was mentioning
3 A. If | understand what you're asking here is because it 3 in the beginning -- you've got to ask yourself about the
4 didn't show up on our map exactly, doesthat mean it hasa 4 traffic volume and the timing and that sort of stuff on
5 lower value, the answer is no. 5 theroad. I'm not going to pretend that thereisn't
6 MS. JONES: I'd liketo add to briefly in that the 6 traffic or that going through here, but the thing that
7 typeof road really matters when it comes to fragmentation and 7 makesthis area so valuableisit's basically growninto a
8 logging roads probably have lessimpact than permanent roads 8 late succession stage.
9 with public accessin terms of, you know, a mgjor route from 9 Q. That road hasn't diminished the value, then?
10 onelocation, recreational location, to ancther, let's say. 10 A. No, asl said afew minutes ago, | don't want to sit here
11 The type of road really mattersin terms of its 11 and pretend that it has no diminishing factor; it'sjust
12 impact on wildlife access, permeability, travel corridors, et 12 simply that when you look at the context of that whole
13 cetera. We're actually putting together some information that 13 landscape, you've got very few placesin the state of
14 would be helpful with regard to the Comprehensive Land Use 14 Maine that are this size with late succession.
15 PFan. 15 MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS: Thisisto get some
16 So the type of road really matters. In this 16 clarification on comments that Dr. Kimball made on Natural
17 situation the type of roads are not providing a permanent 17 Areas Program's comments because it'sin the file well have to
18 fragmented feature between these two areas because of the type 18 characterizeit.
19 of road, the logging roads, that will grow up again. 19 EXAMINATION OF KENNETH KIMBALL
20 MS. KURTZ: | think that'swhere | was going. 20 BY MS. SPENCER-FAMOUS:
21 MS. JONES: There are multiple logging roads to the 21 Q. Iwasligteningtoyou talk, Dr. Kimball, about a Natural
22 north, and there's the SERE road. 22 Areas Program comment, and what you said sounded different
23 MS. KURTZ: Isthe SERE road the one that breaksit 23 from what | wasreading in front of me, so | wanted to
24 off and makesit -- 24 reconcilethat if | could.
25 MR. JONES: No, no, it's not. 25 A. Goahead.
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1 MS. KURTZ: | guessthat roadsthat are making this 1 Q. Youhad said that they characterize the area, | think you
2 outside the unfragmented roadless area -- I'm just not sure 2 said it's an excellent example, and in here it says good
3 what road it is or roads putting outside this unfragmented area 3 to fair and they very clearly explained why they said
4 and the significance of what that road is. 4 that.
5 DR. KIMBALL: | may not get this 100 percent accurate 5 They said it wasin good condition. | actualy
6 because Dr. Publicover isthe one that actually did this 6 called Don Cameron to make sure | understood what he was
7 analysis. 7 saying. He said it had been cut in the past but just not
8 A lot of the stuff that | think was discussed earlier 8 too recently, but then because it's a small areathey gave
9 waseroding up in this sector up here from the heavy logging 9 it the good to fair rating. | believe | heard you say it
10 operation; whereas, the Navy baseland is here. 10 was in excellent condition, and that's not consistent with
11 In the aeria photo satellite images that were shown, 11 what's right here.
12 basicaly that road comes through this arearight here. 12 A. |thinkif I'm correct, in the bottom of what they filed
13 EXAMINATION OF KENNETH KIMBALL 13 they used the term pristine, do they not?
14 BY MS.KURTZ: 14 Q. They didcal it pristine. That's another thing | called
15 Q. Would you say that that road serves to fragment -- 15 about to make sure | understood what he meant. He said
16 A. Theonetothe Navy base? 16 pristine and it hasn't been cut that much.
17 Q. Yes. Through the habitat such that the habitat values 17 | said, well, what did you -- they went out there,
18 are -- 18 and | said, well, what did you mean to imply by that, and
19 A. Theanswer, isit helpful to the habitat? The answer is 19 he said it was just the cutting hadn't happened in as
20 no. 20 long, and he did clarify in here 75 to 100 years, which |
21 Y ou've got to remember that thisis a 12,000-acre 21 would have thought that to be old growth. Itisn't
22 block of land. Maine ecological reserves, if my memory is 22 anywhere else.
23 correct, istypically about 5,000 acresin size. The 23 A. | would respectfully disagree with your last
24 desirefor afully intact ecosystem is typically around 24 characterization. Fir forests and balsam fir in general
25 25,000 acres; but thisis a pretty big parcel which smply 25 isnot along-lived species. Theturnover of that species
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1 is somewherein the 80 to 90 to 100 year. | think if you 1 serious doubts about whether the data would support the claimed
2 asked any forester, he'd said the same thing. 2 emissions benefits or the claim that the operations of the
3 The second point | would makeisthat whenwewereup | 3 plant would reduce the cost of electricity to Maine consumers.
4 there, we dug around a few placesin the soil and looked 4 Second, we find that reference to general statements
5 for evidence of fire and other stuff up in there, and 5 about wind power cannot substitute for specific studiesto
6 there was no evidence of that. 6 support the specific claims made by the applicant. Thisis
7 Thethird point | would makeis| don't think there's 7 true even if the general statements are made by authorities,
8 any question that there was some logging on the edges of 8 such asthe Maine Public Utilities Commission, the Maine
9 this. Thiswas abigger habitat than currently exists 9 Department of Environmental Protection, or the Maine Office of
10 right now. But between our field observation and the fact 10 Energy Independence and Security.
11 that it'sin the record and labelled as pristine, you 11 Third, that the applicant's economic benefits claims
12 don't have alot of examples of this quality. 12 are unsupported by a proper economic impact study. Moreover,
13 | think if you go down and look at the size 13 Friends of the Western Mountains submitted testimony in August
14 distribution, which | was pointing out in my testimony, 14 2006 suggesting strong reasons for doubting the economic
15 the next largest one that you've got in the state of Maine 15 benefitsthat the applicant claim the project will have for the
16 that's documented is over 72 acres. 16 local area
17 Q. They didn't label it as pristine, they talked about it. 17 And fourth, that the applicant's claims of public
18 It's labeled as good to fair. 18 support are countered -- notice the word, I'm not saying
19 A. Yeah,and | think -- | want -- if | understand correctly 19 refuted -- but they're countered by the 1864 signers of the
20 the terminology the way it's actually been entered into 20 petition circulated by Friends of the Western Mountains prior
21 the record here, the S-1, -2, -3 isaviability of that 21 tothe August hearing.
22 community, it isnot simply aranking of which isthe best 22 Also countered by public testimony of many people,
23 to worse. Obvioudly thelarger and more intact you have 23 mostly local, who came to the hearings in 2006 and again last
24 ecologically, it has more value. There's no question on 24 night to express their strong opposition to this project.
25 that. 25 | would like to point out that all of these -- all of
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1 Q. I'mjust talking about what they put in their comments, 1 thesepointsarein fact re-presentations of principle points
2 that's all. 2 that we madein our prefiled and rebuttal testimony in 2006;
3 THE CHAIR: | think with that I'm not going to ask 3 however, these are points that we feel have never been refuted
4 any questions. | think I've said enough. Y ou can take your 4 and we wish to remind the Commission that they arein the
5 leave, | guess, and go enjoy the rest of the day somewhere. 5 record and should play proper role in the next decision.
6 It's about 10 after 4 or thereabouts. | think 6 I'll conclude by just reminding the commissioners --
7 Mr. Trafton isthe next person to testify. 7 1 don't need to, but | will -- that the burden of proof lieson
8 Will you try to get -- if everybody sticksto the 8 theapplicants. Thisisaseriousbusiness, it's about a
9 schedule as close or even movesit up alittle bit, we may be 9 rezoning that could do serious harm to one of Maineswild and
10 ableto get out of here by 5 o'clock and have completed what we 10 most beautiful places.
11 had planned for today. If we could do that, that would be 11 That's my statement. |sthat brief enough?
12 helpful; if not, we'll talk about that at 5 o'clock what we do. 12 THE CHAIR: Yes, very good. Thank you.
13 MR. TRAFTON: I'll do my part, Bart. 13 Rebecca or Jim, Marcia, questions?
14 Mr. Chairman, commissioners, my nameis Dain Trafton. | 14 EXAMINATION OF DAIN TRAFTON
15 I'mfrom Phillips. I'm here to represent Friends of the 15 BY MR.HARVEY:
16 Western Mountains. 16 Q. Letmejust ask you, Mr. Trafton, on the question of
17 The theme of my prefiled testimony was that the 17 specific studies, isit your position that the applicant
18 applicant hasfailed to provide convincing evidence to support 18 isrequired as part of this application to provide those
19 thefollowing major claims about the benefits of their project. 19 studies, the kind of studies you're talking about, or your
20 Here are the four headings under which | would like 20 assertion that he should have done it?
21 tocdll your attention to those claims. 21 A. I'mnot awarethat there's any statute that requires
22 That the applicant's claims about electrical output 22 specifically these studies, but | would refer to the
23 are unsupported by wind data, and although we have no doubt 23 burden of proof that lies on the applicant to show that
24 that the datawould indicate that Maine Mountain Power will be 24 the benefits that are alleged are actually going to
25 ableto make ahandsome profit from their project, we have 25 happen.
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1 If these benefits were not such an important part of 1 electricity from a Black Nubble plant would have the
2 the application, | think it would be much less important. 2 effect of knocking off the top bid in the bid stack. He
3 Q. Theother one, on public support, how important do you 3 didn't say that it wouldn't have the effect, but he said
4 think that isin our decision making one way or the other? 4 he hadn't done the studies so he couldn't know.
5 A. It'snotfor meto prescribe that, but | understood that 5 In other words, his statements are statements that
6 because you've set aside ample time for the public to come 6 could be taken astrue or as actual possibilities of wind
7 in and testify, | assume you take it serioudly, and | 7 power, but | don't believe he ever committed himself to an
8 believeitis-- at least referred to under the category 8 assertion that this plant would have that effect.
9 of ascertaining need -- that a public sense of that need 9 Q. Doesthelack of astudy by the MPUC in this particular
10 ought to be present. 10 case signal to you that the -- strike that.
11 If | could just add one other point that we -- most 11 Isn't it true that it is not the PUC'srole to be
12 of our support, that is, Friends of the Western Mountains 12 doing particular studies on what particular power plant is
13 support, is from Franklin County, the vast majority of it. 13 bumped off in certain situation?
14 These are people who live here permanently or own property | 14 A. That might beright. | don't claim to understand entirely
15 here or are frequent visitors. We circulated our petition 15 the new deregulated world what the role of the PUC is.
16 here basically. 16 However, | was simply saying that no one has done it.
17 THE CHAIR: | think | understood that. Rebecca? 17 Since we have many references in testimony by the
18 MS. KURTZ: Where are we in the agenda? 18 applicant and others, too, to the effect that the MPUC
19 THE CHAIR: We're going to allow the applicant and 19 supports wind power and so on, | thought | would call
20 the other intervenesto cross-examine Mr. Trafton if they wish. 20 attention to the fact that those statements can't be
21 So | think that -- yes, the applicant, do you have 21 properly extended to an endorsement of a particular plan.
22 somequestions, Mr. Thaler? 22 The only way you could do it, in my opinion, is by
23 MR. THALER: Wedo, and Sarah Tracy will beasking | 23 having done the studies that would show that these
24 them. 24 benefits, alleged benefits, are actually going to occur.
25 THE CHAIR: What wasthat again, please? 25 Q. Thereare severd wind power projectsin the pipeline
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1 MR. THALER: We do have some questions, and -- 1 right now. To your knowledge have any of these wind power
2 THE CHAIR: Oh, Sarah. Thank you. 2 projects done specific modelling such as you requested?
3 MR. THALER: Admission, Mr. Chairman. 3 A. | don'tknow if they have or not. | haven't actually
4 MS. TRACY: Good afternoon. 4 looked closely at all the applications.
5 MR. TRAFTON: Good afternoon. 5 Q. Didyou hear the testimony of Mitch Tannenbaum this
6 EXAMINATION OF DAIN TRAFTON 6 morning where he said that the methodology by which Maine
7 BY MS.TRACY: 7 Mountain Power calculated the emissions avoided figure was
8 Q. Mr. Trafton, you stated that the general statements by the 8 an appropriate and reasonable methodology?
9 State authorities on wind power were not helpful for the 9 A. Weél, you mean using marginally emission rates?
10 Commission's decision in this proceeding, but isn't it 10 Q. Ido.
11 true that this morning the PUC stated specifically that 11 A. Thisistheready and easy way to do it and it saves alot
12 the addition of renewable wind energy, direct generation, 12 of money for the applicant, it's often done that way. Yet
13 if that's added, the Black Nubble wind farm would have the 13 we had testimony last year from a bonafide expert, namely
14 effect of lowering energy prices, electricity prices? 14 Tom Hewson, that without doing these studies you really
15 A. Weél, there's no doubt that the MPUC wants to encourage 15 don't know. You'rein asense buying apig in apoke.
16 the development of wind power in Maine; however, | 16 Y ou can accept them on the grounds that it's too much
17 believe -- and | think | asked Mitch this question 17 trouble to ask for them, but when there'salot -- and
18 myself -- that they have declined to take a position on 18 maybe in some cases that doesn't matter -- but when
19 this particular project. 19 there'salot at stake -- namely, this beautiful areato
20 Now, projects such asthis, it's not quite the same 20 which so many people have testified warmly -- when that's
21 thing as saying we're in favor of this particular project. 21 what is at stake, perhaps one should ask for ahigh
22 And | also asked Mitch whether he had done the 22 standard.
23 studies that would show that this project -- and mind you, 23 That would be my response.
24 focusing on this project -- and asked him if they had done 24 Q. Yousaid-- and correct meif I'm wrong -- something to
25 studies that would actually show that the addition of 25 the effect that calculations for marginal emissions --
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1 what is sort of done or normally done and you implied that 1 true?
2 there's a different standard in this case. 2 A. Thatistrue
3 Wouldn't it befair to say, Mr. Trafton, that there 3 Q. Sothey'veonly changed their opinion as aresult of the
4 are always a body of people that feel warmly about their 4 fact that the project was down-sized?
5 particular area and that no particular project is held to 5 A. | don'tknow that that's the only reason, but it might be.
6 a higher standard just because there's opposition. 6 Q. Iwould liketo show you the letter that the County
7 . Well, I'm not sure that that would be fair to say. 7 commissioners sent out.
8 There are anumber -- a number of wind projects 8 | would like to draw your attention to the first
9 throughout the country, indeed throughout the world, where 9 paragraph. Correct meif I'm reading thiswrong. It
10 there's very little opposition, that is, nobody seemsto 10 says, This project isin line with our environmental and
11 think that they have serious environmental or human/social 11 economic policies for Franklin County and is consistent
12 problems associated with them. 12 and compatible with existing forestry and recreation
13 But there are some, like Mars Hill, for example, 13 operationsin the surrounding region. We believe that it
14 where, you know, problems have arisen and it might have 14 is abenefit development that will give much needed
15 been better to hold PUC to a higher standard with regard 15 economic growth while not interfering with our region's
16 to noise. 16 important tourism and recreation industry.
17 | would just say that | -- and by the way, | don't 17 Isthat afair characterization of that paragraph?
18 think | did say that the marginal emissions rate was the 18 A. It'saword-for-word reading of it.
19 normal way in connection with wind power projects. It 19 Q. Thank you. Did you hear the testimony of Alison
20 might be, | don't know that. | cling to my point that a 20 Hagerstrom --
21 higher standard is called for in some cases. 21 A. Yes
22 . Wereyou at the public hearing testimony last night, 22 Q. --of the Franklin County Development Corporation?
23 Mr. Trafton? 23 A. Yes
24 . lwas. 24 Q. Would you agree that one of the missions of this
25 . Did you hear the public testimony of Fred Hardy and Gary 25 organization isto protect and enhance the economic
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1 McGrane of the Franklin County commissioners? 1 viability of thisregion?
2 | did. 2 A. Iwould.
3 . Would you agree that the Franklin County commissionersare | 3 Q. Would you agree that tourism plays a pretty big part of
4 agovernment body that has a vested interest in a strong 4 the economic viability of thisregion?
5 economy in this area? 5 A. | would. May | make acomment on something that
6 | would. 6 Ms. Hagerstrom said, which was that she was unaware of any
7 . Would you agree that tourism is one component of this 7 study which showed that wind plants had had a negative
8 particular economy and this particular -- 8 influence or an impact on real estate values or tourism.
9 | would. May | make a comment and an explanation, a brief 9 She said that same thing last year in August of 2006,
10 one. 10 and | cross-examined her and called her attention to the
11 The County commissioners were approached by Friends | 11 fact that there are such studies.
12 of the Western Mountains with requests to consider our 12 Apparently, | don't know why, she might have said |
13 testimony before they made a decision on this project. 13 hear there are some studies, I'm aware there are some
14 They refused to see us and don't ask me why. 14 studies, but they don't impress me, | don't think they're
15 Something else was going on and | don't know what, but 15 very good arguments.
16 they made up their minds behind closed doors. Infact, 16 Q. May | poseaquestion?
17 they're not aware of some of the argumentsthat wevemade |17 A. Yes, go ahead.
18 on the potential effects on tourism and so on. 18 Q. Thank you. | assume you're getting to the point of the
19 | would just like to point that out, in my opinion 19 Cape wind study?
20 the County commissioners -- and I'm not the only one, 20 A. Yes | am. That wasone of the ones| referred.
21 including some political figures -- have asked why did 21 Q. Your argument is that the Cape wind study establishes that
22 they move so quickly, why weren't they willing to talk to 22 rea estate values would go down as aresult of the
23 you. 23 presence of wind farms?
24 . However, ayear ago the County commissioners expressly 24 A. Edablishesit asaforward looking study, so, yeah.
25 declined to support this particular project; isn't that 25 Q. Didn't you commit -- criticize the applicant in your
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1 pretrial testimony for using the Oregon study because it 1 Mountain Power then -- Maine Mountain Power to rezone. It was
2 wasn't applicable to this particular region? 2 beforelast August.
3 A. Yes, it'savery different region. 3 So to rezone the peaks of Redington and Black Nubble
4 Q. Isn'tittruethat the Cape wind study that you're 4 inorder to build awind plant there.
5 referring to is an offshore wind power development with 5 Now, so you might well ask, well, have people been
6 130 turbines? 6 flocking around to get their names taken off the petition now
7 A. ltis 7 thatit'sonly Black Nubble? And | have to admit that we are
8 Q. How isthat so similar to amountainous region? lsn't it 8 entirely avolunteer organization, 1864 people, it's hard to be
9 true that that is not the same as awind power facility in 9 guaranteed that you got in touch with al of them.
10 amountainous region with only -- less than half -- excuse 10 This has been well publicized. | think we've had
11 me math? 11 threepeopletell usthat they wanted their names taken off,
12 A. Maybefewer than that. You cal attention to the 12 and| guessit's 1861 now.
13 differences. | called attention to the similarities, 13 So perhaps we didn't do our duty to go around and
14 which are an economy heavily based on tourism and real 14 call everybody and say, here's the new situation.
15 estate devel opment. 15 Have | answered your question? | may have gone way
16 Mind you, | don't say that that study isthe 16 beyond what you wanted.
17 definitive study; | just say to Ms. Hagerstrom, here'sa 17 MS. KURTZ: That'sfine. | guessthat's probably it.
18 study you ought to know about, and to come back 12 months 18 THE CHAIR: All right. Well, thank you, Mr. Trafton.
19 later and say exactly word-for-word what she said last 19 | guessyou're off the hook.
20 summer, | am not aware of any studies. That | find hard 20 MR. TRAFTON: Thank you.
21 to understand, just about as hard to understand as | do 21 THE CHAIR: Wél, it'sonly quarter to 5. We've
22 therefusal of the County commissioners to talk to us. 22 ended 5 minutes ahead of schedule, which is good.
23 Q. Wouldn't it befair to say, however, Mr. Trafton, that 23 Now, | think all of you realize tonight we have
24 Ms. Hagerstrom, who you admitted is part of a body that is 24 another public session, but I'm going to suggest some things
25 in charge of protecting the economic viability of this 25 for you to think about.
666 668
1 region, believes, and her board believes, that this 1 | don't have any idea how many people are going to
2 project will be beneficia to the recreation and tourism 2 come and want to testify tonight, but if we only end up with
3 industry in this area? 3 threeor four, | guessthe question is, do any of you want to
4 A. | guessthey do. 4 tilize alittle bit of time tonight to get started instead of
5 MS. TRACY: Thank you very much. 5 starting tomorrow?
6 THE CHAIR: Thank you. 6 Do you want, for example, NRCM to provide testimony
7 Mr. Plouffe, does your group have any questions? 7 and do some of that cross-examination, or would you prefer just
8 MR. PLOUFFE: No, Mr. Chairman. 8 todothe public testimony and if it only takes ten minutes,
9 THE CHAIR: NRCM? 9 we'real out of here.
10 MR. VOORHEES: We waive our rights to that. 10 MR. THALER: Mr. Chairman, for the applicant | guess
11 THE CHAIR: How about the CLF? 11 it sort of depends on NRCM because they're the ones who are
12 MR. MAHONEY: No questions. 12 supposed to be presenting.
13 THE CHAIR: Wéell, David. 13 THE CHAIR: | think I'm seeing Peter tell me no, he
14 MR. WILBY: We had reserved time. Weyieldourtime |14 doesn't likethat idea. | guess hiswitnesses or whatever
15 back aswell. 15 aren't here.
16 THE CHAIR: Jim, or -- | know Rebecca's not going to 16 MR. THALER: For anumber of reasons we would prefer
17 letyou off. 17 togotomorrow.
18 MS. KURTZ: | have aquestion on the petition, you 18 THE CHAIR: All right. | guess we were probably
19 got 1864 signatures. 19 going to be here anyway, so | guessit doesn't make awhole lot
20 What was the question that was actually asked in your 20 of difference other than getting out of here earlier than
21 petition? 21 noontime.
22 MR. TRAFTON: It wasn't aquestion, it wasa 22 As| said, we're here for however long it takes you
23 datement and | don't have onein front of me. It was very 23 to get your stuff on the table.
24 simple. It said, We, the undersigned, urge the LURC 24 WeEell see you tonight at 6 o'clock.
25 commissionersto deny rezoning application of -- it was Maine 25 (The hearing was suspended on September 19, 2007 at
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1 4:43 p.m. and the hearing resumed at 6:08 p.m.) 1 through the valley here, and endsright about there. It serves

2 THE CHAIR: Just for therecord, I'll state that this 2 Sugarloaf and aso there's a biomass plant that plugsinto it.

3 isacontinuation of apublic hearing on Zoning Petition 3 That'sone of the mgjor reasons why we're at this location

4 7P 702, and that | will introduce members of the LURC 4 becauseit's near existing development, it's near a power line,

5 Commission that are present this evening and the LURC staff. 5 and our siteisright there.

6 Rebecca Kurtz; Steve Schaeffer; Amy Mills, the AG's 6 We've put together what we think is agood team for

7 office; I'm Bart Harvey, Chairman of the Commission and the 7 thisproject. Endless Energy brought this project to a certain

8 presiding officer for the hearing; Catherine Carroll, to my 8 point where we thought it was viable, and we formed ajoint

9 left, who isthe director of LURC; Jim Nadeau, acommissioner; 9 venture with Edison Mission Group, which isa Californiafirm,
10 Marcia Spencer-Famous, LURC staff; and Lisa, who is our 10 withalot of experiencein developing wind projects.
11 faithful court report. 11 We're using Vestas wind turbines -- Vestasis the
12 So all of you people planning to speak tonight will 12 largest turbine manufacturer in the world -- and Sargent, which
13 come up and speak in the microphone so she can capture what you | 13 isaMaine-based company, to do our civil work. They'rethe
14 haveto say; and Melissaon our staff out here, she'sthe lady 14 same company that did the roads up at Mars Hill.
15 withthe sign-up sheets. If you plan to testify tonight, we 15 Thisisthe picture of the Vestas V90 in amountain
16 would appreciate if you would sign the sheet that was out 16 setting. It'sareal babe, it'sanice looking turbine. It's
17 there. I'mgoingto call you up to speak in the order which 17 the onewe're planning on using in our project. Wind energy is
18 you signed up, and well go from there. 18 one of the most cost effective renewable energy sources, and |
19 Briefly what welll do tonight is I'm going to ask the 19 think it's second only to natural gas nationwide in terms of
20 Applicant to make a brief presentation about the project so 20 new instalations. Soit'sreally grown quitealotinthe
21 that wekind of all start with somelevel of knowledge about 21 last severa years, and it'sagreat way to harvest one of
22 what the project is, and then we will go right to the public 22 Maine's most valuable untapped resources.
23 comment. 23 How will our project benefit Maine? We're generating
24 I'm going to ask if you speak you have to come down 24 alot of clean renewable energy. It'sabout 140 million
25 front to the microphone and make your statement. If youhavea |25 kilowatt hours and that's enough for 21,000 Maine homes.
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1 written statement that you want to leave with us, that's fine, 1 [t will plug right into the grid herein Maine like

2 andgiveitto Marciaand we'll haveit in the record. 1'll 2 other power plants are used in Maine; it will reduce our

3 asoremind you that -- ask you to keep your remarks to about 5 3 overdependence on fossil fuels.

4 minutes so we can get everybody in. 1'll remind you that long 4 After Maine Y ankee shut down, it got replaced twice

5 statementsaren't necessarily more effective than really short 5 over with natural gas-fired plants, and right there'savery,

6 onesthat get right to the point. 6 very high dependence on gas and oil in New England general and

7 That will be appreciated by members of the LURC 7 Maine specific, and that's what causing generally an increase

8 Commission that you make the statements succinct. 8 invery voldtile prices and actually has some significant

9 With that I'm going to ask Mr. Lee to make his 9 reiability issues, aswell, but wind mitigate the price
10 presentation. Thank you. 10 increase, diversify the mix, and enhance reliability.
11 MR. LEE: Thank you Chairman Harvey. My nameis 11 It will also reduce air pollution by 400,000 pounds a
12 Harley Lee, and I'm the president of Endless Energy 12 day, and air pollution will be prevented through the output of
13 Corporation. 1'm going to give abrief overview of the 13 thisproject, whichislike taking 12,000 cars off the road.
14 Black Nubble wind farm. 14 Last January the commissioners deliberated on our
15 Thisis aphoto taken from across the valley from the 15 two-mountain project and voted 6:1 to have a denial written up,
16 Bigelows, it showsthisregion, and we're here, it shows 16 and clearly the two-mountain project was not well accepted, so
17 Sugarloaf, the base, the Crockers are here, Redington Mountain 17 wewent back and changed the project from two to one. What
18 isthere where we no longer are promoting turbines. 18 that doesisit moves the closest turbine one mile from the
19 Black Nubbleisover here. 19 Appaachian Trail network to three miles, so we tripled our
20 What we proposed is a 54-megawatt wind generation 20 distancefromthe AT and 12 fewer turbines. Even at that size,
21 facility composed of 18 wind turbines, about $110 million 21 there'sdtill pretty significant benefits. Asthe NRCM display
22 dollar project located on Black Nubble, and there will be about 22 out front shows, it still produces more power than 95 out of
23 6 milesof new road and 9 miles of upgraded road, and also 8 23 Maine's hundred dams.
24  milesof transmission line. 24 Some of the basic comparisons, we've gone from about
25 There'sabig transmission line, it goesright 25 300 acres of impact to 233, and an interesting statisticis
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1 withthat size project, footprint and 21,000, we're producing 1 cases. Wereusing alarger capacity turbine. We looked at
2 enough power for 92 homes. We for every acre that we disturb, 2 the 1.5 megawatt machine, which has been used in some other
3 we're producing enough power for 92 homes, which | think isa 3 projects, but with the machine we would have used athird more
4 pretty good tradeoff. 4 turbines and gotten athird less good energy. For us, the
5 Yes, were using up alittle bit of land that has a 5 bigger machines, isgood for us and it's good for the state.
6 footprint, but we're producing alot of benefit. We've gone 6 Carefully designed the roads for erosion control,
7 from 300 to 233 acres, or 92 homes per acre, above 2700 fest, 7 wevegot this appetizing road design called arock sandwich,
8 wevecut our impactsin half from 135 to 63. Tota cleared 8 and we've minimized visibility and avoided wetlands. Asl
9 acresisnow down also cut in half about 50 acres. So by going 9 mentioned before, we gone from 20 acresto 3/100. Avoided
10 from two mountainsto one, it's about half our energy and cut 10 senditive habitat and welll revegetate whenever we can, and
11 theimpacts significantly. 11 weveaready received permits, NRPA, and site permits from the
12 Importantly, the wetlands impact, when we started 12 DEP, from the US Army Corps, and Carrabassett Value for a
13 thisproject ahundred years, we had like 20 acres of wetlands 13 portion of the power line that goes through town.
14 impact and we redesigned the roads over and over again, and we | 14 We believe that there are no undue adverse impacts.
15 kept sending out our expensive biologists to the field, but 15 Weworked very hard to design roads to minimize those impacts.
16 we'vegot that down to 3/100 of an acre, which is smaller than 16 Very little wetland impact. We've done a phenomenal amount of
17 alot of homes. 17 wildlife studies, which is an interesting -- and we've only
18 We think we've selected the best reasonably available 18 clearing 42 acres after revegetation. Importantly, we're
19 dite. Wevelooked at severa sites along the mountains and 19 restricting development on our other mountain, 500 acres.
20 coastal sitesin New England, in four states, and we chose this 20 Visual impact -- what's interesting about this
21 dtebecauseit has a strong wind resource. As| mentioned 21 projectisit's pretty well hidden in a 15-mileradius. We
22 before, it's near existing transmission line, and some of the 22 actualy can't seeit 95 percent of the area. Most locations
23 siteswelook at were alot more distant from transmission 23 youreseeing it, it's a pretty big distance, 4 miles or more.
24 lines, and the footprint of the line alone would have had much 24 For example, the AT, there's about 34 milesof AT
25 moreimpact on the entire project. Some of the sites we looked 25 within the 15-mile study area, and you can only seeitin
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1 at, the power line alone would have been like 500 acres. 1 9percent, or 3 miles, of that section. Also | should point
2 So it's near existing power lines. We can make use 2 out that we did a survey of locals and hikers and other and
3 of existing logging roads. The logging roads go part way up 3 stuff, and the hikers are every bit as supportive as the other
4 Black Nubble, and we're just extending those, which isabig 4  groups.
5 help, and there'salot of existing develop. 5 Closest open view is about 4 miles, and hikers also
6 There's thiswonderful ski resort here. Saddleback 6 seeother man-made devel opment, including the ski areas and
7 isontheother side of us. Boralex plant, the Navy survival 7 others, from up on the trail.
8 school, where they land cruise missiles and shoot off machine 8 We have strong economic benefits aswell provided by
9 gunsand eat rabbits, | understand. | heard they had to 9 80 construction jobs, five to ten operating jobs. Thisisan
10 actually bring rabbitsto teach the guysto kill them so they 10 areawheretherearealot of skilled people. You can goto
11 cansurvive. Anyway, it'sagood place we think for awind 11 thegarage next door. There'salot of skilled people who work
12 farm. 12 with mechanical equipment and electrical equipment up here, so
13 It's located on the fringe of LURC jurisdiction. One 13 | think we'll be ableto get alot of our windsmiths from the
14 of thekey driversof LURC isto try to put new development 14 areaandtrain them.
15 near existing development, and that hel ps preserve the core of 15 New property taxes, about half amillion dollars a
16 thejurisdiction, and we're on the very fringe, which makes us 16 year. Land lease payments, purchase of local goods and
17 near exigting service aress, towns, two large ski areas have 17 services, and once again, 90 percent of Black Nubble will
18 been mentioned, biomass, Navy. 1800 acres of cleared area 18 remain untouched, and 100 percent of Redington; so we're
19 between these two resorts, so we're atiny fraction of the 19 leaving 90 percent or more of total acreage untouched.
20 existing mountain development. 20 Well provide recreation and education opportunities.
21 As| mentioned, we're close to the transmission. 21 Larry Warren, who's here tonight, described how he insisted on
22 There's 330 miles of road and 1000 miles of logging roads 22 putting the hut and trail system not around our mountain but
23 within our 15-mile siting radius. There's quite a bit of roads 23 right up through the middle of it, including the turbines,
24  dready in development here. 24 because he thought that would be of interest to the users of
25 We've worked hard to minimize the impactsin all 25 thistrail. That's not inconsistent. The MarsHill project is
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1 right along the International Appalachian Trail. Interesting, 1 have

2 the Pacific Crest Trail isthe samething. It trail goesright 2 Asan example, stated in the application isa saving

3 through the middle of awind farm. So we think it's consistent 3 of 400,000 pounds of emissions per day. Where'sthe proof?

4 withloca recreation, and we'll obviously provide tours for 4 High among my concerns are the following. Pictures

5 schoolsand other groups that are interested. 5 of existing wind generators show slim towersrising clearly

6 Wedid a poll about our project ayear ago and for 6 from thelandscape or hovering faintly in the distant haze with

7 every opponent of the project, there's nine supporters. We 7 soft clouds behind them.

8 werevery encouraged by it. We have over 2000 people signed 8 In the real world, especially at the top of our

9 our support petition, and we've got 20 of Maine's leading 9 mountains, are 400-foot towers supporting turbine housing the
10 environmental groups and other organizations, and we've also 10 sizeof abusand three 150-foot rotor blades requires a solid
11 have very strong editorial support, NRCM mentioned those, which [ 11 foundation. A 1.5-megawatt generator assembly, including the
12 isvery encouraging. 12 tower, 163 tons, the turbine itself, 56 tons, the blade
13 In summary, we think the western mountains have a 13 assembly, 36 tons, is huge, heavy, and by definition must deal
14 very strong wind regime. It'sagood place for developing wind 14  with enormous constant wind pressure.
15 power, and we think Black Nubbleisan ideal location to 15 At Buffalo Mountain, Tennessee, each foundation is 30
16 harvest those wind resources. It's near the fringe, close to 16 feet deep, contains up to 3500 cubic yards of concrete, the
17 transmission lines, and will provide alot of clean energy, 17 production of which isamajor source of CO,, and approximately
18 reduce dependence on fossil fuels, reduce air pollution, and 18 2600 pounds of reinforced steel. | would like proof that they
19 lots of economic benefits and recreational. 19 don't need to blast off the mountaintop to support such load.
20 Soit'sawell designed project with minimal impacts, 20 | want proof.
21 and we have agood team to make it happen. Thank you very 21 Existing roads and all new roads will need to have --
22  much. 22 andthisis conservative -- 50- to 70-ton capacity to
23 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Before we start the public 23 accommodate the construction machinery, concrete trucks, and
24  piecel do need -- there's one more thing we need to do, and 24 flatbed trucks carrying raw materials and necessary parts and
25 that isthat all of you who wish to testify need to be swornin 25 components. These roads must be built into and on slopes of up
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1 sol guessl needtoask al of usto stand one moretime. 1 to--wedon't know. At thispoint thereisno final design

2 (Witnesses were sworn en masse.) 2 for professional inspection.

3 THE CHAIR: Wecan begin. Asl said, I'm going to 3 Since there is no complete design, there's no way

4 follow this sheet, and the first person is Nancy O'Toole and 4 impartia engineers can give experienced-based opinions as to

5 shewill befollowed by Hellmut Bitterhuf. | hope | pronounced 5 whether it will work or isit a disaster waiting to happen. We

6 that correctly. 6 just don't and can't know if trapped rocked sandwich layers,

7 Nancy, go ahead. Speak right into the microphone. 7 crossgrain, filter cloth, geotextile fabrics, reinforced,

8 Makeit clear so we can hear you. 8 turf, erosion control mesh, and geogrid will e sufficient to

9 MS. OTOOLE: Good evening. My nameis Nancy 9 contain the steep slopes, seeps, and erosion during rain
10 O'Toole, and I'm an environmental engineer living in Phillips. 10 storms.
11 | have years of on-the-ground experience with road 11 Each item sounds very usable; each solution to a
12 congtruction in environmentally sensitive locationsin 12 given situation sounds convincing. However, in the real world,
13 mountainous country. | oppose the proposed zone changein the 13 abox of parts does not equal acompleted solution. They must
14 high elevations of Maine mountains. 14  present thefina design for professional scrutiny. They must
15 These are -- these areas are presently protected from 15 not be alowed to build by the toolbox method. This could, and
16 all development. Y our predecessors did their research and 16 amost certainly will, be disastrous.
17 decided that it wasin Maine's and New England's best interest 17 The placement of underground utilities between
18 to place thesefragile places off limits and preserve them as 18 turbinesand out to the collection station increases the
19 they are. 19 disturbance to the soil and slopes.
20 With respect to this project, the burden of proof is 20 Where will they be buried? How deep will they be
21 onthe applicant to prove that their project isindeed in 21 buried? How much extra excavation will be required above and
22 compliance with the LURC requirements and standards for 22 beyond that for the pads and the roads?
23 development in the sensitive area. | don't believe they have 23 Y esterday in testimony it was stated that
24 met the requirements, and thus far they are unwilling or unable 24 approximately 250,000 cubic yards of rock and soil would have
25 to provide satisfactory information proving to me that they 25 tobedisturbed or removed. Sincethereisno complete plan, |
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1 findthisfigureto be meaningless. Given that roadswill be 1 availablefor delivering power produced by others who won't
2 huilt, the number of pass through sites and the amount of land 2 maintain the delivery networks. The costs of those
3 required as construction support space, | believe the amount 3 requirementsis placed on the transmission owner, not the wind
4 will triple. 4 generator. Thismeans the transmission network upgrade costs
5 The claim has been made that the 32-foot wide 5 areour burden.
6 construction road isto be reduced and revegetated to 12 feet 6 Thisbrings meto my final statement of global
7 once construction is completed. There will never be aneed for 7 warming. Let'sfix what's dready running. Give the wind
8 awider road? 8 subsidiesto the coal-fired plants and install scrubbers and
9 What about when significant parts for the project 9 filtersonthe stacks. Set higher standards for all cars and
10 need to be replaced on dismantled? Who is going to pay to 10 SUVs, give subsidies to homeowners for going green.
11 widen the roads to disassemble the wind turbine structures and 11 | have asolar hot water heater that isentirely
12 bring them off the mountain? It makes no senseto rip the 12 sufficient 90 percent of thetime. My car get 35 milesto the
13 mountainside apart, make efforts to heal them, and then tear 13 gdlon. There are many waysto curtail global warming before
14 them open again. In either casg, it is the burden and 14 we start destroying our mountains. Let'sgiveit atry firdt,
15 requirement to set aside money for demoalition and removal now, 15 andinthe meantime, consider carefully our options and
16 not later. 16 locationsfor wind power.
17 This brings me to why they came up with the toolbox 17 As agentleman said yesterday, we need to act big and
18 approach on such alarge-scale project. The developers have 18 boldto curb global warming. Yes, we do. But we need to not
19 gotten aded that promises them a subsidy of between 50 and 75 19 berecklessand reactive. If apollster caled me and asked me
20 percent of the cost of electricity production over aten-year 20 if | support wind power, | would say yes. If they asked me if
21 period. Thisamount amountsto 1.9 cents per kilowatt hour. 21 | supported the Black Nubble proposal, | would have to say no.
22 Addto that the market price for free wind power. Typical 22  Thank you.
23 energy production costs are around 2 to 4 cents per kilowatt 23 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Nancy.
24 hour, so this means you have yourself a money maker. 24 | repeat my admonition of last night that clapping
25 Now all the developer needs to do isto find away 25 doesn't help bolster Nancy's statement any. She made it awell
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1 around the minor details of convincing the Commission and the 1 organized statement to us and it should stand on its own merit.
2 public that they really can build and utilize this project 2 | would appreciate it if we don't applaud. Thank you.
3 safely and effectively. Thistype of incentive resultsin some 3 Areyou Hellmut?
4 truly creative engineering proposal, hence, toolbox design 4 MR. BITTERHUF: Yes.
5 scheme. If you paid me enough money, I'll do atriple bypass 5 THE CHAIR: Okay, Hellmut. After youis Fred
6 onyour heart, figure out solutions to problems as they arise. 6 Huntress.
7 Makes good sense to me, how about to you? 7 MR. BITTERHUF: Dear LURC commissioners and staff.
8 Inal of the environmentally sensitive projects| 8 My nameisHedlmut Bitterhuf, and | livein New Sharon. We
9 haveworked out there, have dways been approved, dways have 9 moved to Farmington in 1978 and raised four children with the
10 had approved designs any permits were granted, waivers were 10 help of these mountains. We hiked, skied, and camped. We
11 given, or licenses were issued. 11 enjoy the beauty of this mountain. A tragic accident reminds
12 The project inspectors were very familiar with the 12 ushow dangerous this beautiful areacan be.
13 design. Even before they went out on the site, everyone was 13 | will omit the next part of my statement because it
14 prepared for foreseeable contingencies. Therewill always be 14 wassaid al much better by Nancy just right now, so well just
15 surprisesinaproject. That's where the toolbox comesin 15 have my conclusion.
16 handy, not asthe basis for the whole project plan. 16 We're all concerned about climate change, so if 18
17 Setting aside all these questions, with enough money 17 wind turbines built in pristine mountain areas can stem the
18 aroad to the top of Black Nubble can be built but at what cost 18 trend, would it not be more beneficial to build hundreds or
19 tothe mountain and to the people who live and hike in that 19 thousands of windmills on developed land along the coast or
20 area 20 northern Maing, asisit donein other states or countries.
21 The ability for our transmission system to handle the 21 This 18-windmill band-aid solution reminds me of a
22 heavy flowsthat occur only afew times ayear is decreasing. 22 sory about afat man with an ever increasing appetite who's
23 Thenation's transmission network is aprimary cause of power 23 told to make a pill made from some rare plant. He should not
24 outages. Now the utilities maintain the electrical power grid 24 worry about the fate of plant because it grows in a different
25 must meet anew requirement that the wires to the customers be 25 part of the state. The pill might only add a minuscule amount
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1 tohisintake, but it make him feel so good that he will have 1 culverts. Rainfall and snow melt, which is now absorbed and

2 anextraserving of bacon. 2 dowed by the forest, will rush down the valleys causing

3 Windmills on the top of high mountains are not the 3 diltation. Thetops of the mountains will have to be cleared

4 solution. Thank you. 4 of vegetation and huge holes be blasted. Transmission lines

5 THE CHAIR: Thank you Hellmut. Y ou can leave your 5 will need to be carved out of the forest for several miles,

6 statement with Marcia 6 leaving the barren landscape, which will not produce any timber

7 Fred. Following Fred is Sharon Tisher. 7 or provide habitat for wildlife.

8 MR. HUNTRESS: Good evening commissioners. My name | 8 No, thisis not just another small factory in an

9 isFred Huntress, | live in Poland Spring, Maine. I've been a 9 industrial park; itisagrossinvasion of awild and fragile
10 forester, land surveyor for alittle over 50 years, pretty well 10 areafar from any existing infrastructure.
11 retired now. | own land in several Maine towns, whichis 11 What we really need, if we need some electricity, is
12 certified tree farms, and | also own half of a 1000-foot 12 the continuation of the biomass boailers, which we started in
13 mountain down in Casco. It's called Rattle Snake Mountain, so 13 Maine. Probably you know, we had alot of them on line and all
14  I'malittle bit familiar with mountains. 14 the companies and oil went up and the power companies bought
15 Y ou wonder why a guy from Poland Spring is interested 15 out their contracts. But those that are in business now, |
16 inBlack Nubble, but | got started in the mountains back when | 16 understand, are doing well.
17 was19yearsold. Incollege| worked for alumber company in 17 There's abig demand for electricity, but that would
18 Colorado and we went logging in the mountains, which were very 18 provide amarket to people like myself who own timber. The
19 steep and somewhat similar to here, so | -- and I've done afew 19 paper companies are on kind of shaky footing right now. If we
20 timber sales up in the mountains. 20 lose our pulp markets, we won't have any market for our timber.
21 I'm very much opposed to this project. In spite -- 21 Timber isrenewable. Asyou know, we can produce a
22 I'll read because | can't remember everything | want to say, so 22 tremendous amount of electricity through judicious forest
23 I'll just read it. 23 management without destroying the tops of the mountains. We
24 In spite of al the discussion about using wind power 24 shouldn't be logging up there. There's plenty of timber to be
25 tosavethe planet, this hearing is about protecting the tops 25 logged at other places.
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1 of fragile mountains from commercial development. The reason 1 I'm not here to argue the merits of wind power and

2  these mountains were zoned mountain protection P-MA is dueto 2 savetheplanet. | think thishearing is about saving our

3 thevery fragile nature of these areas. It's taken over 10,000 3 mountains, and they're zoned for protection, and | think that's

4 yearssincethelast glacier to produce enough soil to grow a 4 really what we should be discussing, whether or not we're going

5 tree. Thisproject would destroy the mountains of hundreds of 5 to save the mountains or we're going to destroy them.

6 vyears. 6 | get akick out of comparing the two projects, the

7 I've seen pictures of the Mars Hill project up there, 7 big project and alittle project. Theway | look at it, if a

8 andit'sanything but light industry; it's heavy industry. As 8 whole cup of poisonislethal, is half acup going to be any

9 the previous speaker said, it's going to basically have to blow 9 lesslethal? So were not going to solve anything by cutting
10 thetop off that mountain just to do what they want to do. 10 theprojectinhalf. Sol'll ask you to vote no on this
11 They're going to haveto blast tremendous holesin there and 11 project. Thank you.
12 fill them with iron and concrete. Soit's not your little 12 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Sharon. And then following
13 light project. It's got nothing -- like timber harvesting, you 13 Sharonislver, if he's here.
14 do alow some timber harvesting in these high peaks. When 14 MS. TISHER: Good afternoon. My nameis Sharon
15 timber harvesting is done properly, it leaves almost no lasting 15 Tisher from Orono, and I'm here to strongly support the
16 effects on the mountain. 16 Black Nubble project because I'm concerned about the big
17 But this thing, I've been down to the coast -- maybe 17 picture and about the future of snow at Sugarloaf and Maine and
18 you have -- some of the old gun placements and forts they had 18 therest of New England.
19 back inthe Civil War, first World War, they're still there. 19 A little personal story, I'm an avid skate skier at
20 They don't go away. Thisthing, once you put it there, it's 20 Sugarloaf's ski touring center. It'sthe best placein the
21 thereforever. 21 world, | know, to do that. For many years my husband and |
22 | hope you realize the magnitude of this proposed 22 have had anice affordable deal on acondo on the mountainside,
23 wind power project. Just building aroad up the mountain, 23 and we have reserved that for five or six weekends every
24 whichis suitable for transporting the towers and blades, 24 winter.
25 require amassive road with earth moving in stegp cuts and many 25 A few weeks we sat around the kitchen table and
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1 decided thisyear it wasn't going to happen. We weren't going 1 thatisnow in decline, and there's much than it had been. You
2 tospend alot of time up here without the snow we needed to 2 noticethat Capine had abig natural gas plant in Rumford,
3 ski at the ski touring center. It was pretty miserable the 3 Maine and that has gone under.
4 |ast two winters. 4 You'l noticein the back of the newspapers they talk
5 Now, agood sign, the Farmer's Almanac says there's 5 about they're not going to put natural gas lines up to
6 supposed to be lots of snow thiswinter and | hope they're 6 Vassaborough, alot of other placesin central Maine because
7 right, but | know aswell asyou do that al credible science 7 wejust don't have the natural gasto doit.
8 saysthat if we keep using and producing electricity and energy 8 The priceis going to go up and the natural gasis
9 asweare now, snow aswe know it in Maine agoing to vanish, 9 going to come from LNG or lines that come all the way from
10 and winter aswe know it is going to vanish. 10 Boston, and, of course, further on down the Gulf Coast. So
11 Now, on one of those snowless ski-less days last 11 pricescould very well spike for natural gas very, very soon.
12  winter, my husband and | took some telemark gear and climbed up 12 We need to diversify our supply. Clean renewable
13 most of the mountain. We didn't make it to the very top, but 13 likewind will help usout. The greatest most stressin Maine
14 wewent up to theridge there, and we looked across over at 14 isinthe coldest part of the winter, which is also when wind
15 Redington. | asked my husband, well, what would you feel about 15 isscreaming out of the northeast. If we have wind in your
16 some big turbines, wind turbines, over there, and he said, that 16 mix, well be much less vulnerable to power outages and loads
17 would befine, that would be great, and | agree. 17 during cold snaps.
18 We've seen huge wind turbines towering over a 18 Our state has a history of making aliving from
19 wildlife migratory bird sanctuary in the Netherlands. They 19 natural resources, and wind is never going to stop blowing.
20 wereredly big and we thought they were really beautiful. 20 Natura gas could be cut off by any number of unfortunate
21 The birds, there were hundreds of migratory birds 21 eventsvery, very far away, and | just wonder, do we want to
22 flocking beneath them, they seems very happy to be there, very 22 put ourselvesin that position.
23 undisturbed by the turbines, and we thought that they were a 23 Black Nubble could help out the environment, put lots
24 beautiful thing. 24 of peopletowork, and keep the lightson. It'sawin/win
25 Now, | teach environmental law at the University of 25 stuation for Maine and Mainers. With our can-do attitude, we
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1 Maine, and | thought alot about the problem of climate change 1 canmakethis state work for us and for our children. Thank
2 asI'msureal of you have. | think that if humanity is 2 you.
3 successful in getting together from community-to-community from 3 THE CHAIR: Thank you Iver. Larry; and following
4 nation-to-nation across the globe to tackle all of the 4 Larryis, | think it'sLauri. 1'm having trouble reading the
5 complicated pieces of this very big problem and to roll back 5 name
6 theclock on globa warming, it will be the most impressive and 6 MR. WARREN: Mr. Chairman, my nameisLarry Warren.
7  important thing that the human race has ever accomplished. 7 |livein New Portland, Maine, and I'm president of alocal
8 | aso believe that we can do this, but whether we 8 nonprofit organization named the Western Mountains Foundation.
9 will doit, whether we collectively have the will to doit, | 9 Our foundation is not an advocacy organization, were
10 don't know and I'm sure you don't know either. 10 not in aposition where we support or oppose development
11 The onething | want to say isthat if you approve 11 projectsthroughout the state, but I'm here tonight basicaly
12 theBlack Nubble project, you will bring us alittle bit closer 12 toindicate that our project involvesthe construction of a
13 fromthe"can" to the "will" in this big picture, and | think 13  number of -- 200 miles, approximately, of trails that are
14 that'sterribly important. Thank you. 14 projected to run from the Newry areato Moosehead Lake.
15 THE CHAIR: Thank you Sharon. 15 Approximately every 12 mileswe're proposing alodge
16 Iver. And following Iver isLarry Warren. 16 for people who use these facilities. Thetrail will be people
17 MR. LOFVING: Hi, my nameis lver Lofving from the 17 powered only, anticipating providing opportunities for hikers,
18 Centra Maine Peak Qil Group. 18 crosscountry skiers-- in certain areas mountain bikers --
19 The reason I'm here today to talk in favor of the 19 section of our corridor will be available for paddling,
20 Black Nubble wind farm, the Maine utility grid is very reliance 20 rafting, mountain biking.
21 onnatura gasright now, which isaresource whichisin steep 21 Over the course of the last year we've had a number
22 declinein North America. 22 of discussions with Harley Lee, Endless Energy, and Maine
23 Natural gas, we have built alot of natural gas-fired 23 Mountain Power regarding acquiring easements and access to pass
24 turbinesright around here, and they were getting alot of gas 24 through their property, and we're very appreciative of the fact
25 fromthe Sable Idand Gas gaswells up in Nova Scotia. Well, 25 that Mr. Lee, Maine Mountain Power, and Endless Energy have
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1 granted easementsfor our trail to connect from Carrabassett 1 longlived genesin my family, and | might see 50 years from
2 Vadlley tothe Rangeley area. 2 now.
3 Now, we recognize that the issues that confront the 3 If wind farms are so ecologically friendly and such
4 Commission regarding permitting wind power are highly 4 good neighbors to the communities they're placed in, why aren't
5 contentious. Wefed that there are an equal number of 5 they being located in such utterly and hospitable places? Why
6 supporters and opposers to these projects, and that if wind 6 aren't the promoters of these installations building them in
7 power isgoing to become a part of the landscape in the state 7 locationsthat are close to large capacity transmission lines
8 of Maine, hiking institutions and organizations and people that 8 that aren't dmost full, with easy access to construction and
9 usethe mountains are going to have to acclimate to their 9 maintenance, and that will be of minimal impact on the
10 presence. 10 environment.
11 From arealigtic point of view, we fedl that exposure 11 If these turbines are truly as non intrusive as their
12 of thesefacilities and the ability of people to be upfront and 12 promotersclaim, | would rather have two turbines on the top of
13 personal and close to these will be informative, and we 13 my hill in Phillips -- assuming | had the wind -- than one up
14 recognize that there will be a certain curiosity level and 14  here on one of these mountains. My hill isjust afew thousand
15 educationa level regarding the benefits and the drawbacks for 15 yardsfrom power lines. There'salready aroad to within a
16 these particular projects. 16 quarter of amileto the summit of the hill, and it's not very
17 With that said, we appreciate this company's 17 steep compared to this. Piece of caketo get up there.
18 cooperation in providing access, and we wish the Land Use 18 As| understand it, the former potato country in
19 Regulation Commission the best in making the appropriate 19 Aroostook County has dependable wind, as so does the coast.
20 decision. Thank you. 20 Justto put alittle piece here on this global warming issue --
21 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Larry. Following this 21 sodoesthe coast of Rhode Idand and Massachusetts and
22 speaker -- since | haven't got his name straight yet -- is 22 Connecticut and Long Island -- all of the coast of the United
23 Penelope. 23 States hasvery good wind.
24 MR. SPAULDING [phonetic]: I'm Lauri Spaulding from | 24 Put these power plants where they're accessible and
25 Phillips. | oppose achangein zoning of highlands above 2700 25 with good wind, not on the top of our mountains.
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1 feetinwestern Maine. Please do not give the wind power 1 | redlly can't see why it would make -- I'll skip
2 generation projects, plural, any variances that allow them to 2 that.
3 messaround with the mountains. 3 | want my mountains for Maine whole and stable, as
4 | oppose thisin similar located wind farms for the 4 able as possible to face the climatic changes that are coming
5 following reasons: Inthe '70sthe State of Maine's 5 whether we farm Maine's wind or not. I'm not opposed to wind
6 legidature and LURC and other interested parties determined 6 power; I'm opposed to irresponsibly located wind farms.
7 that the highlands should not be open to develop for many, many 7 It is not the job of the State of Maine or your
8 reasons. All of thesereasons are as valid today as they were 8 Commission to make alowances because a devel oper wants to use
9 30yearsago. I'm going to touch on just a couple points. 9 the absolute highest wind flowsin the state. If they must
10 Thereis no reason to inflict irreversible damage to 10 make due with lower wind speeds, therefore, installing two
11 the summitsand ridgelines of our high ranges, and | keep using 11 lesser turbinesin the place of one, that's their problem.
12 theplura because there's a second project. 1'm scared to 12 If the truth isthat awind farm redlly is a nasty
13 deaththat if youfind it in your hearts to approve this one, 13 neighbor -- loud, strobe flashing blades, vibrating, and stress
14 it'sgoing to bealot harder to not approve another, much 14 inducing, as| heard the Mars Hill operation isto the close
15 bigger. Sol'll usepleural. 15 neighbors -- then the devel oper must engineer the system to be
16 There are many venues where wind can be used to 16 more community friendly.
17 generate electrical energy that are not among the most fragile, 17 If the profit margin istoo thin to allow for these
18 the most inaccessible, and the most inhospitable to man-made 18 adjustments, then Maine does not need wind power, especialy if
19 machinery. 19 wind farmswill result in kicking aside hydro that already
20 One of the leading executivesin the wind generation 20 exists, abiomass plant that already exists, and the like.
21 efforts admitted that that particular project has an 21 It's not our responsibility to give the devel oper the
22 approximately 50-year lifespan. | can't understand why anyone 22 location they want. Let them figure out how to fit into the
23 would want to build awind farm that's going to permanently 23 state of Maine, not usfigure out how to fit Maine into their
24 scar up these mountains and leave nothing but rutted tracks, 24 schemes, et cetera, et cetera. Thank you.
25 rusted metal, and cracked concrete in my lifetime. | have some 25 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Penelope, are you here? And
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1 following Penelopeis Louise Tesseo. 1 handsoninthefew years about wind power, and it really vexes
2 MS. DIBOLD: I'm Penelope Dibold and I'm from 2 mewhen | hear over and over again how much global warming
3 Phillips. One stands in silence as we behold the panoramic 3 gasses are going to be saved because of this thing.
4 viewsof Black Nubble. For me, and for the many visitors who 4 Let metell you, no place anywhere on the planet has
5 travel long distances, to experience this miracle of 5 afossil fuel power plant ever been shut down because they
6 Black Nubble views, there is arare moment of being touched 6 installed awind plant, nowhere in the world.
7 without electrical wires crisscrossing between ourselves and 7 Having said that, Holland and Denmark and Germany
8 the other wilderness areas. 8 where they have thousands of these things installed, there has
9 Thereisamoment of unbreakable silence, amoment 9 beenlittle or no change to any carbon emissions, and no power
10 where the chaos of the world has not been imprinted by the 10 plants have been shut down.
11 world of technology. 11 So that 400,000 pounds daily being saved by this
12 Thisisnot theright site for this project. Thank 12 little minuscule wind plant at Black Nubbleisafase claim.
13 you. 13  You know what that means iswind plants will not stop any
14 THE CHAIR: Thank you Penelope. Louise. And 14  greenhouse gases or slow globa warming. Nowherein the world
15 followingthat is Terry. 15 hasthis happened, nowhere in the world.
16 MS. TESSEO: Good evening. My nameisLouise Tesseo | 16 Y ou have to have back-up power al the time that the
17 and! livein Copland Plantation. 17 wind turbines spinning because they're unreliable and
18 | strongly oppose thisindustrial wind farm. These 18 uncontrollable. Y ou cannot have wind power spinning and not
19 arejust afew of my thoughts that pop into my head when | look 19 have back-up power for those. That's why the greenhouse gases
20 at Black Nubble out my window. Our beautiful mountain will be 20 will not go away. It'safalseclaim.
21 goneforever. Theflawless night sky will be covered by lines 21 Oh, yeah, the tourism thing. | don't know anybody,
22 of light acrosstheridgeline. The constant rumble of truck 22 but how many people are going to say, let's go up to Maine and
23 traffic 24 hours a day, seven days aweek, on top of Poland 23 check out the windmills? Thisis not what people come to Maine
24 Spring trucks that never go away, not to mention the day they 24 for, and people that live in this area, that's not why we live
25 dart blasting 18 huge holes on top of Black Nubble. 25 here. That's not why tourists come here. We come here for the
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1 Lifeas| know it will forever change and my heart 1 beauty of the area, and the beauty of the areais pen stroke
2 sinkswith that thought. Our mountains are specia places that 2 away from being destroyed. To meit's ashame.
3 should beleft alone for the health of our children and planet 3 Another thing that really tickled me -- and | heard
4 earth. We should tramp lightly. 4 itthreeor four timeslast year, | heard it a couple time this
5 Politics and money should not dictate what happensto 5 vyear -- whereif you hold out your hand, it's only ahalf an
6 Black Nubble or any other protected mountain range. It's 6 inchtal. Well, what they fail to understand is, the whole
7 protected about 2700 feet, it's as Simple as that. 7 mountainisonly 2 inches.
8 LURC was formed to protect what is dear to the state 8 So you have a 400-foot tall windmill on top of this
9 of Maineand it would be acrime to allow aproject such as 9 mountain where trees, | don't think, say they're 30 feet tall,
10 thisto happen. 10 and when you ride up the ski lift the trees get shorter and
11 The global warming hysteria has clouded some minds 11 shorter and shorter; so we have thisthing up therethat isa
12 and haslined the projects of others. Get the facts before we 12 quarter as high of the mountains with flashing red lights at
13 destroy thisentire state. Maineis under assault. Make 13 night, flickering blades in the daytime, and that's going to
14 history. Shut down this project to save Maine's mountains. 14 fit harmonioudly into the natural environment?
15 Pleasefed freeto come and gaze at the stars, as | do, and 15 WEéll, thanks for letting me speak.
16 then make your decision. Thank you for letting me speak. 16 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Terry. Adrienne. And
17 THE CHAIR: Thank you Louise. Terry. Andfollowing |17 following her isRay.
18 TeryisAdrienne. 18 MS. ROLLO: My nameisAdrienne Rollo, and | am
19 MR. TESSEO: My nameis Terry Tesseo, | livein 19 highly opposed to the Black Nubble wind farm.
20 Copland Plantation, aswell. My wifeand | havelived in this 20 | have been a permanent resident of New Vineyard
21 areafor over 30 years, and | oppose the zoning change to 21 since 2000 and acamp owner in Phillips since 1987. | have
22 Black Nubble. Twenty-seven hundred feet above this stateis 22 been visiting the Rangeley lakes region of Mainesince | wasa
23 protected. That, and that alone, should be enough to deny the 23 child. It'sbeen that lifelong love of the mountains that has
24 zoning change. 24 brought me here tonight.
25 Also, let me say, I've read everything | can get my 25 | grew up in Massachusetts, and if that wasn't bad
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1 enough, | moved to nearby Rhode Island and made my livingthere | 1 criterig, not any perceived benefit to some other placein the
2 forthenext 30 years. My family and | witnessed uncontrolled 2 date or the country. Jobswill be few, if any, and only for
3 development year after year from devel opers who made promises 3 theduration of construction. There will be very few permanent
4 toresidentsthat their projects would havelittle impact on 4 jobs.
5 their day-to-day lives. 5 The proponents of the project do not state how many
6 What they delivered were shopping mall after shopping 6 jobswill be created. The track record on other projects
7 mall for milesand miles. They delivered 300- and 400-home 7 revedsthat only avery few, mostly low paying jobs, will be
8 subdivisionsin every town, it never ended. They delivered 8 created locdly. The bulk of the work will be done by
9 unspeakabletraffic congestion. They delivered a quality of 9 gpeciaistsfrom away.
10 lifethat was so stressful, the only saving grace that we could 10 A project of thissize will, based on other bigger
11 periodically escapeto Maineto enjoy itsbeauty. It has 11 projects, create only five or six full-time jobs, and most of
12 recently been predicted that Rhode Island will be the first 12 them will be at the home office.
13 completely deforested state in the United States by the year 13 We stand to gain one permanent worker, almost
14 2050. 14 certainly atechnician from away.
15 Rhode Idland is symbolic of all heavily populated 15 The State of Pennsylvania has wrestled with the same
16 aress, whether it be Massachusetts, New Y ork, or Connecticut 16 problem and seesareduction in visitors and property valuesin
17 where day-to-day lifeis pressure packed. For thelast 40 17 theareas of windmills. The Eustis/Stratton areaneeds a
18 years, my family travelled to Maine at least five or six times 18 permanent tax base created by more vacation homes. People will
19 ayear toswimin her crystal clear lakes, hike her mountains, 19 not build an expensive vacation home to look at wind turbines.
20 and drink in her majestic scenery. 20 | live on Eustis Ridge, 13 miles from where we are
21 We called it recharging our batteries from living in 21 today. | have no problems seeing Stratton, Crocker, Redington,
22 avery stressful world, and Black Nubble has been a part of 22 Black Nubble, and the Saddlebacks from my deck. There are two
23 that history. Theincredible beauty of this region iswhat 23 developmentsin processin front of me, two more planned.
24 beckonstourists, just asit beckoned to us. Onceit's gone, 24 These are 400,000-plus vacation homes.
25 it'sgoneforever. 25 Since this came up, none of them have been started,
702 704
1 Touristswill continue to seek out the quiet places. 1 noland has been sold. People will not build an expensive
2 They won't be coming to thisareato look at ablighted 2 vacation hometo look at wind turbines.
3 landscape. They'll go someplace else. 3 The Mars Hill project is causing lots of local
4 | support wind power but not in an environmentally 4 distress. | don't know how much power is being produced and
5 senstiveregion. | do support offshore wind farms where the 5 thelocd residentsfed itisworthit. They arelearning the
6 windisconstant, and if | may add -- it's not in my paper -- 6 hard way, that low frequency noisetravelsalot farther than a
7 but let them go to Rhode Island, the whole state is ruined 7 decibel. TheUS Navy talksto its submarines under water
8 anyway. 8 thousands of miles from the transmitter with low frequency
9 | would like to, at thistime, quote Maine's very 9 radiowaves. | suspect Stratton will be able to hear the
10 distinguished senator, George J. Mitchell, who once wrote, and 10 turbine blades.
11 quote, "We have an obligation to leave for future generations 11 The proponents of this project continue to say that
12 thevery basics of human life on earth: Clean air, pure water, 12  they will build a 54-megawatt operation. Asweal know,
13 unpoisoned land." 13  windmill farms only produce 30 percent of the rated output as a
14 Thank you. 14 nationa average. A little over 30 percent in the Midwest, a
15 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Ray. AndfollowingRayis |15 littlelessintheeast. They should be straight with us on
16 Emerson Dyer. 16 this. Everything that they do, we should divide by three.
17 MR. CRAEMER: Good evening. My nameisRaymond | 17 No wind farms have yet been built in subarctic areas,
18 Craemer. | am aresident of Eustis, Maine, and | am speaking 18 sowedon't know if they will work. The State of Vermont has
19 toyouin opposition to the Black Nubble project. 19 studied this, asthey are dealing with wind issues, too. They
20 Y ou made what | feel was the correct decision on the 20 determined that any wind project above 3400 feet would not be
21 Redington project. The reasonsfor that denial are every hit 21 feasible dueto high winter winds and icing.
22 asvdlid for this proposal, and it should have the same thing. 22 Asanote, the radio tower on the top of Sugarloaf is
23 Toapprovethiswould require that you violate the principles 23 126feettal. Itisrated to withstand 100-plus-mile power
24 that you were created to protect. Thereisno significant 24 wind and afoot of ice. These dlender turbineswill be 400
25 economic benefit to the local area, and that is one of the 25 feet tall with noice protection.
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1 When Lake Region Air, the Rangeley based aviation 1 of carbon that their perspective project would prevent each
2 company, wasin business, | flew many of the summer fire 2 vyear, | can't give you an exact figure, but the amount of
3 patrols. Our last leg of the patrol was from Bingham up over 3 carbon this project might reduce compared to the total for all
4 thevery areawe are talking about. Y ou would be astonished to 4 energy sources of carbon that produce carbon would be somewhere
5 seethe number of treesthat are blown over by winter winds. 5 therange of only several hundredths to possibly 1/10 of 1
6 Asaresult, | doubt this operation will be near 30 percent 6 percent and significant when weighed against the damage that
7 productive. 7 would be done to the Black Nubble ecosystem.
8 NIMBY's. The people from away cal usNIMBYsbecause | 8 Some of the things that wind power will not do, it
9 wedo not want awind farm in our backyard, but they are the 9  will not stop or slow down coa mining in Texas or Tennessee.
10 NIMBYSs, not us; we don't want them period. Too costly for too 10 Infact, the very idea of destroying the tops of the mountains
11 littlereturn. Funny, they don't seem to think that the 11 andridgesin Maine to save the tops of the mountainsin other
12 coastline would be suitable or the Eastern Promenade. 12 satesseemsafairly faulty logic to me.
13 Inclosing, | fedl that the State of Maine needsto 13 It will not shut down any specific carbon producing
14 changealot of the things we deal with. | am all for cleaning 14 plants. Infact, they will at times sit idling. They will
15 the environment and reducing our dependence on ail, but | want 15 ill be producing some carbon but no electricity, while
16 totakealittletimeto chart our course. It'sfar better to 16 awaiting to ramp up. Also, the plants most likely, by the
17 avoid problemsthan fix them. If wind farms are redly the 17 testimony that we heard, most likely to idle would be the
18 best things since dliced bread, they will till be agood deal 18 cleaner burning gas plants rather than the dirty coal-fired
19 infiveyears. If they are not, we will be holding alarge 19 plants.
20 sméelly bag. 20 Mr. Harvey, you asked an excellent question this
21 All that aside, your chargeisto study just this 21 morning. You asked if Kibby and Black Nubble were both running
22 proposa and decide on its merits or lack thereof. Thank you. 22 and offering their power at zero percent and therewas a
23 THE CHAIR: Thank you Ray. Emerson. And following |23 congestion at the substation, which one would get the priority
24 EmersonisHarry Tiffany. 24 onthe power, and they said they could not answer your
25 MR. DYER: Good evening. I'm Emerson Dyer, | livein 25 question.
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1 Eustis, Maine. I'veonly lived there permanently about three 1 | can answer it for you. The source that would be
2 yearsnow, but thefirst time| visited wasin 1949 when | was 2 bumped off of that would be the Stratton biomass station or the
3 lessthan ayear old, and | have three generations of my family 3 Wyman dam because both of those are offering their power at a
4 buried in the cemetery across the street from where | live. 4 cost, so it would not be either of the wind power plants.
5 Asyou aready know, thereal issue of this hearing 5 Also, in all likelihood it will not produce permanent
6 isnot about global warming, the generally presumed benefits of 6 local jobs. Infact, lessthan two months ago a Mars Hill city
7 wind power, nor the reduction of carbon emitted into the 7 official said that only two people have been hired there for
8 amosphere. It concerns whether or not it is best for 8 permanent power, wind power jobs: One from California and one
9 Black Nubble and the surrounding areas of Black Nubble to 9 from Boston, Massachusetts.
10 remain a protected mountain zone above 2700 feet or to be 10 It will not supply power to loca homes. Infact, it
11 rezoned toindustria to allow the construction of awind power 11 wasdtated in testimony yesterday, most of the power now
12 project. 12 passing through the tie-in station now is sent out of the area
13 After much discussion and careful analysis, this 13  except asmall amount that servesthisloca area
14 fragile and unique land was wisely protected by law over 30 14 Wind power does, however, have the largest footprint
15 yearsago, and itisnow in your charge to determine its fate. 15 per megawatt hour of any power producing plant, which is why
16 Y our decision on this matter has the potential to not 16 thisproject will take up so many acres of land. Wind power
17 only alter the character of this particular mountain but all of 17 will leave apermanent mark. For the applicant to compare a
18 the mountainsin western Maine. 18 34-foot wide road built to accommodate machinery weighing
19 I've heard it said that because of global warming, 19 hundreds of thousands of pounds on the steeper and more fragile
20 wind power should trump all other environmental, social, and 20 dopes, to compare them to temporary logging roads, is not an
21 political issues; but after listening to the conflicting 21 accurate comparison. Thetreeswill grow back in areas logged
22 testimony these past two days and doing some reading, | have 22 and you won't even be able to find the roads.
23 come to some conclusions. 23 I'm sure the people of Mars Hill were assured that
24 Due to different claimsin the literature by Maine 24 the project there would have a minimum disturbance on their
25 Mountain Power and TransCanada about the total pounds or tons 25 ridgeling; but you've seen adlide of what was done there. |
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1 heard sworn testimony yesterday that Maine Mountain Power would | 1  Now, | hope to express this without appearing how to tell you

2 "not blow -- be blowing the top off the mountain." Then they 2 how to do your jobs or -- | don't mean to insult the

3 went on to say that they would be using explosives to flatten 3 Commission, it'sjust something it was the first hearing | went

4 some areas for towers. 4 to, and it rather took me aback, so I'm going to bring it up

5 If that isnot lying, it is at least quibbling about 5 now.

6 the permanent destruction that will occur during this project. 6 THE CHAIR: Youwon't be thefirst person to tell us

7 Onceyou flatten the ridgeline and put aroad and huge concrete 7 how to do our jobs.

8 padson top of it, you can't put any of it back. 8 MR. DYER: I'm hoping I'm not telling you how to do

9 Wind power will have alarge visual impact on the 9 vyour jobs.

10 area. Maine Mountain Power, in their testimony, should have 10 THE CHAIR: Youkind of do need to wrap up.

11 justsaid, if you let us put up these towers, they will be the 11 MR. DYER: First | would like to commend you for the

12 most prominent features seen for miles, and thisis one of the 12 votein spite of what seemed to me avery stacked deck working

13 costs of clean energy, instead of trying to convince us how 13 against you.

14 nicethe King's clothes |ook. 14 | was surprised to observe that commissioners

15 These large bright white lighted towers with 400 feet 15 apparently do not control the format that the staff usesto

16 of rotating blades -- and | emphasis rotating because motionis 16 prepare your recommendations, nor the directions of their

17 what catches our attention -- that will reflect sunlight at 17 contents.

18 times, will be impossible to not notice. 18 Specifically, the manner in which the information

19 If | owned the camera that Maine Mountain Power used 19 from al thosein opposition to the project was relegated to an

20 totaketheir hazy, grainy, washed-out, monochromatic photos 20 addendum in the back of the report and the fact that alarge

21 that they used, I'd throw the camera out and get a new one. 21 section of your own rules related to ridgeline devel opment,

22 Who do they think they're fooling with this? 22 specificaly slope and soil depths, were not even addressed.

23 What they also failed to mention -- Terry, you kind 23 | think | have a clear understanding of what caused

24 of took thewind out of my sails here -- their little relative 24 thisto happen, but | do sincerely hope that the process for

25 height diagram, he said exactly what | did. That little 25 preparing your recommendations will include more input from
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1 half-inch wind tower is sitting on amountain which is 1 you, commissioners, itself and will result in a more balanced

2 perceived anywhere from 2.5 to 1.5 inches. Theridgelines 2 and objective product from the staff.

3 would be about aninch and ahalf. It would be somewhere 3 Finaly, your fiduciary duty isto be the stewards of

4 between 1/5 and 1/3 of the height of the mountains that you can 4 thelandsin Mainethat are under your jurisdiction. | don't

5 see and you have to admit that that is going to be noticeable, 5 pretend to know all of the ins and outs of the laws and rules

6 evenfrom 20 or 30 miles away. 6 that you are working with, but | hope that when you evaluate

7 When this Commission did the tour on Kibby Mountain 7 thisrezoning request, you will find that it does not meet the

8 recently, | noticed that we could see Sugarloaf, and you can 8 criteriafor approval.

9 discern that there are towers on top of Sugarloaf even from 9 Y our decision could potentially open the door that
10 that distance. They're only ahundred feet, you can't make 10 would change the entire character of Maine's western mountains,
11 them out clearly, but you can see that they're there. If it 11 which are among the last mountains on the entire east coast not
12 had 400-foot towers on top, you would be able to see them 12 industridized or heavily developed.

13 clearly, especialy if the light was reflecting off of the -- 13 Thank you.

14 the sun reflecting off of the blades. 14 THE CHAIR: Okay. Thank you Emerson. Harry.
15 I'd also like to address their comments about the 15 Following him would be Eleanor Kinney | believeit is.

16 lighting and how they tried to downplay the brightness of the 16 MR. TIFFANY: Harry Tiffany, | livein Freeman
17 lighting. 17 Township. Weve been coming to this areafor winter sports
18 | was apilot inthe Air Force, and the reason for 18 sincethemiddle'70s. We bought ahomein '94 in Freeman and
19 thoselightsareto prevent pilots from flying into them at 19 havelived there year-round since then.

20 night, so they have to be seen at a great distance so ahigh 20 We have asmall footprint on the land of Maine and
21 speed aircraft can seethem. If they're asdim asthey claim, 21 useaslittle energy aswe very possibly can.

22 the FAA will make them replace them and put bright lights on 22 We pay the taxes in the State of Maine, of which we,
23 it 23 beingin an unorganized territory, actually receive nothing for
24 The next thing | want to convey to you is something 24 our taxes with the exception of keeping our road open during
25 that disturbed me at the January mesting, at your hearing. 25 the summer and the winter.
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1 We don't quibble over this expense. We enjoy Maine, 1 County. The economic growth of Franklin County is going to be
2 and the reason we've been coming to Maine is the fact of this 2 inretired people, people who have been coming to this area for
3 grand areathat we have here. 3 yearsfor vacation. The baby boomers, it's the biggest group
4 | was an employee for 37 years with Philadelphia 4  of people who are going to retire. They're looking for places
5 Electric & Gas Company. The elephant that should bein this 5 tomoveto to get away from where they've been for the rest of
6 room isthefederal government. I've been with commissions -- 6 therlife.
7 State, federal commissions -- all their grandioso programs that 7 Who isthe best ambassadors to bring these people?
8 thefederal government has given to the electrical industry 8 It'speoplewho live here, people who enjoy this area, people
9 over al these years, and where are the federal government 9 who can related to these people to tell them, we have an area
10 programstoday? They'veall bowed out of them. 10 that'sdifferent than anyplace else. There's your economical
11 We went through a Clean Air Act in 1972. They 11 thing and it's going to grow in this area and it's going to
12 grandfathered coal-powered plantsin the Midwest. They said 12 grow over along period of time. It's not going to be thefive
13 they were going to be old and would be out of service within 13 jobsthat's going to be here for 50 years because you've got
14 tenyears. We still have those same coal-fired plantsin the 14 somewind turbines here.
15 Midwest emitting pollution, which is coming over our area. 15 Now, | have alittle thing to say about this
16 We had -- pollution credits were given for things 16 grandioso photography we've got over here. I'm not a
17 that you would do in different areas, of which the company sold 17 photographer, but | have two eyes. | walk around these
18 to other companies or traded to other companiesin order for 18 mountains -- maybe not as much as | used to, maybe | drive
19 them to continue using their dirty fuel. 19 around them more -- | come up from Freeman up 27 yesterday and
20 Thiswind power situation we're going through today 20 asotonight. We've got these great blue skies, the sunis
21 it'sjust another one of the federal government's boondoggles. 21 shining, thetreesare green. | don't see agreen tree. |
22 It'sanother one of those things that, hey, financially you 22 don't seeany sun. | don't see any blue sky.
23 can't get anybody to build any generation today because it's 23 At night, people will come to our house, we have a
24 not financially feasible to do so, so the governm